# **Descendants of Adam Wilhelm Reuther** By Catherine Reuther

# **Table of Contents**

Descendants of Adam Wilhelm Reuther	1
Source Citations	467
Name Index	550

Produced by: Catherine Reuther : 1 May 2023

1-Adam Wilhelm Reuther,<sup>1</sup> son of Johann Adam Reuther<sup>2</sup> and Anna Eva Schuster<sup>2</sup>, was born on 6 Feb 1810 in Trogen, Oberfranken District, Kingdom of Bayern (Bavaria),<sup>2</sup> died on 8 Aug 1892 in Sugar Valley, Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>3</sup> at age 82, and was buried in Bixler Church/MT Union Cemetery, Carroll, Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>4</sup> The cause of his death was suicide. Another name for Adam was Adam Wilhelm Schuster.<sup>2</sup>

General Notes: Lotta Reuther Longstreet lists Adam's birthplace as Trogen bei Hof, Oberfranken, Bayen and/or as Trogen bei Hof, Oberfranken, Bayaria. The correct German spelling for Bayaria is Bayern.

Hof is an old city in the Oberfranken (Upper Franconia) region of northeast Bavaria, Germany, near Saxony and Thuringia, and dates back to the eleventh century. Hof was devastated by a fire in 1823 when Adam was young. Trogen is about four miles from Hof. In 2004, Trogen was still an independent town with a population of 1500.

As a young man, Adam moved to Heinersdorf bei Lobenstein (Heinersdorf, Furstentum Reuss jungere Linie - the village of Heinersdorf is near the larger town of Lobenstein), where he married Joanna about 1830 and they had their children.

Adam's children Christian and Catherine reported on the 1910 Census that they immigrated in 1850. Adam's naturalization records record that he immigrated in 1851.

On October 21 1853, Adam, Joanna, and their five youngest children (excluding Christian) arrived in Philadelphia from Bremen on the ship Louise Marie. Their last residence was Lobenstein. Adam was 43 and a shoemaker. The children ranged in age from Hannah, age 20, to Herman, age 5. [4]

It appears son Christian may have immigrated before the rest of the family. Or Adam and Christian may have immigrated in 1851, with Adam returning to fetch the rest of the family in 1853.

In Philadelphia on 10 April 1854, Adam Wm. Reuther (signed Adam Wilhelm Reuther) declared his intent to become a citizen. He was 44 years old and owed his allegiance to the Prince of Reus (Principality of Ruess Younger Line). [3]

Lotta reports the Reuthers settled in Sugar Valley, near the township of Carol, near Williamsport, PA. [letter 1963] Williamsport is in Lycoming County, next to the corner of Clinton County where Adam was living in 1857. "Past & Present Of Clinton County" by J. Milton Furey, 1892, lists the village of Carroll in the extreme east end of Green township.

By 1857, Adam has moved to Clinton County from Philadelphia, when he first appears on the tax records with one cow. On 8 February 1858, Adam purchased 100 acres in Greene township from James Hale. One month later he sold 50 acres to his son John C Reuther [Christian] of Philadelphia. [2]

On 12 September 1859, Adam W Reuther became a citizen of the United States in Clinton County, PA. Adam claimed to have immigrated in 1851. His son Christian Reuther vouched for him as living in the US for the last five years and of good moral character. Adam renounced his allegiance to the Prince of Reuss. Also present were his son-in-law Frederick Amm (who

became a citizen the same day).

Adam had a small cemetery on his farm used to bury the family's deceased children. The first born child, a son, of Frederick Amm and Caroline Reuther was buried there. [Mary Hoffer - letter of Hilda Jeffries]

In the 1860 Census Adam (Adam Rider on the census) is living in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. He is 50 years old and a shoemaker. The value of Adam's real estate is \$357 and his personal estate is \$150. The census taker has incorrectly recorded his birthplace as Penn. Living with him are Hannah, 56, (his wife Johanna), Henry, 17, Hamman (Herman), 12, and Harman Clobes (Herman Klobe), 3. Adam is living next door to his son Christian Reuther and his son-in-law Frederich Amm. Herman Klobe is the illegitimate son of Adam's daughter Hannah and Carl/Charles Klobe.

In the 1870 Census, Adam (Albert Reale on the census) is living in Greene Township, Clinton County, in the Sugar Valley area. He is 60 years old, a shoemaker, and was born in Saxony, Germany. He is a citizen. Living with him is his wife Hanah, 65, also born in Saxony. The value of Adam's real estate is \$350 and his personal estate is \$100. Adam is living near his sons-in-law Frederick Amm and Henry Martz.

In 1879 Adam Reuther testified in the case of Andrew G Curtin vs. Seth H Yocum over who had the right to be seated in Congress. From his testimony:

Adam was 69 years old, born in Germany, a shoemaker, living in Greene township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. He was naturalized in Lock Haven on 12 September 1859, and had resided in Greene township since 1857.

Adam recalled that he voted Democrat in the 1878 election.

Adam paid his state/county tax on 25 May 1877 to David Geisweit. David Geisweit, the tax collector, owed Adam \$100 and wanted to keep it longer, so David "kept these taxes out of the interest" owed to Adam. [6]

In the 1880 Census, Adam Reuther is living in Greene township, Clinton County. He is 70 years old (born about 1810), and his occupation is listed as shoemaker. His and his parents' birthplace is listed as Bayern (Bavaria). Adam is living with Herman Klobe, age 23 (born about 1857), a farm laborer, born in Pennsylvania, with his parents born in Bavaria. They are living close by Adam's son Herman, and sons-in-law Frederick Amm and Henry Martz.

In August 1882, Adam sold his land to his son Henry G Reuther for \$1 to keep his father during his lifetime, plus 50 cents weekly. Adam must have changed his mind, as in October of the same year, Henry and his wife Emma sold the land back to his father for \$5. On that same day, Adam sold the land to Mary Elizabeth Hoffmeister for \$1400. (I guess Adam thought he had a better deal from Mary. - CAR)

Adam committed suicide on 8 August 1892 in Carroll, Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, by gunshot. Amazingly enough, Adam shot himself in the breast with a muzzle loader rifle using either the ramrod or his foot to pull the trigger. He was living with his son Herman at the time. Adam was reported to have been eccentric and displayed peculiar actions throughout his life. [1, 5]

[1] Clinton County Democrat newspaper, Pennsylvania, 11 Aug 1892

- [2] Adam is on the tax lists for 1857-1863 as Adam Rider. The deed to sell 50 acres to John C Reuther lists Adam as Adam William Reuther.
- [3] Declaration of Intent to become a citizen; Philadelphia City Archives
- [4] The family is listed on the Castle Carden web site as having arrived 21 Oct 1853 in New York on the Marie Louise. Ancestry.com has an image of the manifest showing the ship leaving Bremen bound for Philadelphia. It is possible the ship stopped first in NYC before proceeding to Philadelphia. The maniefest lists Ad. Reuther, age 43, J [Johanna], age 48, J [Hannah], age 20, Car [Caroline], 15, Henr [Hennrietta], 13, H [Henry], 5 [should be 10], Herm [Herman], 10 [should be 5].
- [5] Philadelphia Inquirer, 10 Aug 1892, p. 4 (Genealogybank.com)
- [6] Index to the Miscellaneous Documents of the House of Representatives for the First Session of the Forty-Sixth Congress 1879 in 5 Volumes, Volume IV No. 14 Part 4; case of Andrew G Curtain vs. Seth H Yocum for the right to be seated in Congress (Google Books books.google.com)

Noted events in his life were:

- Emigration: Settled In Lock Haven And Mill Hall Area Of Western Pennsylvania.<sup>5</sup>
- Emigration: by the 1850's.6
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1810, Trogen Bei Hof, Oberfranken, Bayen [Bavaria], Germany.
- Alt. Birth: 6 Feb 1810, Trogen, Oberfranken District, Bayern (Baveria), Germany (present day).<sup>8</sup>
- Occupation: Shoemaker.<sup>5</sup>
- Immigration: 1851.9
- Emigration: Settled In Sugar Valley, A Section In The Township Of Carol Near Williamsport, PA.<sup>6</sup>
- Naturalization: 12 Sep 1859, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>9</sup>

Adam married **Johanna F Wolfram**<sup>10</sup> about 1830 in Heinersdorf (Now Wurzbach), Saale-Orla-Kreis, Thuringen, Germany. Johanna was born on 11 Aug 1805 in Heinersdorf (Now Wurzbach), Saale-Orla-Kreis, Thuringen, Germany, <sup>11</sup> died on 13 Nov 1871 in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>12</sup> at age 66, and was buried in Bixler Church/MT Union Cemetery, Carroll, Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>4</sup> Another name for Johanna was Hannah Wohlfrom. <sup>13</sup> They had six children: **Christian John, Hannah Maria, Caroline H, Catherine Hennrietta, Georg Heinrich "Henry,"** and **Herman G**.

Marriage Notes: Adam married after his first child was born. (per Lotta Reuther's "The Reuther Family")

If we assume Christian was Adam and Joanna's first born, they were married about 1830 after he was born in December 1829.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: Heinersdorf Bei Lobenstein, Furstenbum Reis (Or Reus).<sup>5</sup>

General Notes: Only on daughter Catherina Henrietta (Reuther) Rosser's death certificate is her mother's full name given. Johanna's grandson Jesse B Rosser was the informant. [2]

According to Aunt Lotta, Joanna was from Heinersdorf bei Lobenstein, Furstentum Reis (or Reus). In 1860 the Census showed Joanna's birthplace as Saxony. Her son Christian showed his and his mother's birthplaces as Saxony on the 1880 Census. Daughter Caroline and son Herman showed their and their mother's birthplaces as Ferstenturm/Ferstentum on the 1880 Census. Son

Herman shows his and his mother's birthplaces as Saxony on the 1920 Census.

Joanna's birthplace was Heinersdorf, Furstentum Reuss jungere Linie, or the village of Heinersdorf in the Principality of Ruess Younger Line, one of several small Thuringian states. Furstentum Reuss jungere Linie was only 320 square miles, one-fifth the size of the state of Rhode Island. In 1920, the seven small Thuringian states were merged into one state called Thuringen (Thuringia in English). Today, Heinersdorf is part of the city of Wurzbach, Saale-Orla-Kreis (Saale-Orla Administrative District), Thuringen (Thuringia). The Heinersdorf area of Wurzbach is 3 miles west of Lobenstein.

Johanna F Reuther died 13 November 1871 at age 66 years, 3 months, and 2 days. Buried at Mount Union Cemetery, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. [1]

- [1] findagrave.com
- [2] Pennsylvania Death Certificate (copy), daughter Catherine Henrietta Rosser, 1923

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1804, Heinersdorf, Germany. 14
- Alt. Birth: 1805.<sup>4</sup>
- Alt. Birth: 21 Mar 1805, Heinersdorf (Now Wurzbach), Saale-Orla-Kreis, Thuringen, Germany.<sup>15</sup>
- Alt. Death: Between 1870 and 1880, Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.
- Immigration: 21 Oct 1853, Arriving In Philadelphia From Bremen On The Ship Louise Marie.

2-**Christian John Reuther** was born on 18 Dec 1829 in Heinersdorf (Now Wurzbach), Saale-Orla-Kreis, Thuringen, Germany, <sup>16</sup> died on 3 Feb 1912 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania<sup>5</sup> at age 82, and was buried on 6 Feb 1912 in Northwood Cemetery, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. <sup>17</sup> Other names for Christian were Johann Christian Reuther <sup>18</sup> and John Christian Reuther.

General Notes: Christian was born in Heinersdorf, Furstentum Reuss jungere Linie, or the village of Heinersdorf in the Principality of Ruess Younger Line, one of several small Thuringian states. Today, Heinersdorf is part of the city of Wurzbach, Saale-Orla-Kreis (Saale-Orla Administrative District), Thuringen (Thuringia), Germany.

According to Christian's death certificate, he was born December 18, 1829.

Although Christian's granddaughter Lotta Reuther Longstreet records his name as Christian, based on a land sale from Adam to Christian, and his citizenship papers, Christian's name was John Christian Reuther. Only in those two records does his name appear that way.

Christian reported on the 1910 Census that he immigrated in 1850. He reported on his naturalization papers that he immigrated in 1841 (at about age 12). His father Adam's naturalization records state that he immigrated in 1851. By reporting his immigration as 1841, which would have him immigrating before he was 18, Christian could become a citizen right away without the normal waiting period. His actual immigration was probably 1851. I have seen others who appeared to do this. [CAR]

Christian's parents and siblings immigrated on October 21 1853, arriving in New York from

Bremen on the ship Louise Marie. It appears Christian immigrated before the rest of the family. Adam and Christian may have immigrated in 1851, with Adam returning to fetch the rest of the family in 1853.

On 30 November 1856, in Philadelphia, John C Reuther become a citizen of the US. John arrived in New York in 1841. He was younger than 18, and therefore did not have to declare his intention to become a citizen prior to his naturalization. John owed allegiance to the King of Prussia. [4] It appears that Christian may have falsified his citizenship papers to avoid the normal wait period, as he most likely immigrated about 1851 when he was about 21. [CAR]

On 24 September 1857, Christian vouched for his brother-in-law Charles Klobe when Charles became a US citizen in Philadelphia.

In March 1858, Adam William Reuther sold to John C Reuther of Philadelphia 50 acres of land in Greene township, Clinton Co, PA, that Adam had just bought the month before. Christian first appears in the tax records for Clinton County in 1858. Christian appears on those tax records as "Christian", not "John". [3]

In the 1860 Census Christian Reuther is living in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. Mill Hall is the closest post office. He is 30 years old and a shoemaker. The census taker has incorrectly recorded his birthplace as Penn. Christian's real estate is valued at \$350 and his personal estate as \$60. Living with him are his wife Amelia, 25, and children Harman, 3, Ida, 2, Henry, 1, and Mary, 2 months. Christian is living next door to his father (Adam Rider on the census) and brother-in-law Fredrich Ann (or Amm).

Christian and Emilie moved to Philadelphia between 1860 and 1870.

Christian was drafted for the Union Army in the Civil War. His 4th or 5th child was about to be born and so he paid for a substitute (an acceptable practice at the time) [1].

In the 1870 Census, Christian and Amelia Reuther, age 40 and 35, are living in Philadelphia. Christian is a shoemaker. Christian and Amelia's birthplaces are listed as Saxony. Christian is a citizen. Living with them are seven children ages 13 to 1 - Herman, Ida, Henry, Annie [Annie is actually Anna Baldwin], Emma, Caroline, and Amelia. All the children were born in Pennsylvania.

The are living at 947 Adler. [6]

On the 1880 Census Christian and Amelia Reuther, aged 50 and 44 [born 1830 & 1836], are living at 920 North Twelfth Street in Philadelphia where Christian was a cordwainer, or shoemaker. Nine children ages 23 to 2 are living with them - Herman, Ida, Henry, Annie [Annie is actually Anna Baldwin], Emma, Caroline, Charles, Christian, and Laura. Son Herman is also a cordwainer. All the children are listed as being born in Pennsylvania. Christian and Amelia show their birthplaces as Saxony. Christian's parents' birthplaces are Bavaria & Saxony, and Amelia's parents' birthplaces are both in Saxony.

Christian was described by granddaughter Lotta Reuther as a very stern, hard working man. [1]

He was an excellent shoemaker. His clientele was the rich for only the wealthy could afford custom made shoes. He had no machines, - it was all done by hand [2].

When Grandma was fifty plus she was very happy that grandpa decided to give up his shoemaking & go back to the farm in Sugar Valley. Approximate date 1882. Grandpa sold his home and took the younger members of the family to the farm. So Emma, Carrie, Charles, Christian, & Laura went into the wilderness (as Emma called it). But about 1898 or 9 Grandfather sold the farm and returned to Philadelphia. He bought a house (1234 N. 12th St) and here Laura, Carrie & Ida lived with their parents. [1].

In October 1894, Christian and Amelia Reuther of Philadelphia sold 50 acres in Greene township to Samuel Brown.

Christian is not listed in the Philadelphia city directories in 1885, or between 1890 & 1895. [6]

He was so busy that he worked 7 days a week. In order to see him when we called on Sunday afternoons, we went to the second story rear room where we found him on his shoemaker bench in that little room so fragrant with the aroma of new leather. His hands were crippled from constantly holding his tools. He continued his work until about 5 years before his death when he was forced to quit - the hands that had made so many beautiful shoes could no longer hold the tools. [2] Christian must have retired about 1907.

In the 1900 Census, Christian Reuther is living at 1234 North Twelfth Street in Philadelphia. He is 70 years old, born in Germany and a shoemaker. Christian's wife Amelia is 64 and was born in Germany. They have been married 45 years. Amelia had had 14 children, 9 are living. Their daughters Ida, 42, and Laura, 23, are living with them.

In the 1910 Census, Christian (Kristian Reuther on the census) is living in Philadelphia with his son Herman. He is 81 years old, widowed, and born in Germany. He immigrated in 1850 and is a naturalized citizen. Christian is apparently retired as he is living on his "own income".

Christian's last address was 1234 N. Girard Ave in Philadelphia. [5]

Christian fell ill with La Grippe - influenza or the flu - in early December 1911, and died on February 3, 1912, from a cerebral hemorrhage, secondarily from the flu. He was buried on February 6 at Northwood Cemetery in Philadelphia. Christian's father on his death certificate is Adam Reuther, but son Henry incorrectly reported Amelia Klobe as his mother. Amelia (or Emilie) Klobe was his wife. [5]

- [1] Letter Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Russell & Lydia Reuther, Sept 29, 1963
- [2] "The Reuther Family" by Lotta Reuther Longstreet
- [3] Christian is on the tax lists for 1858-1862 as Christian Rider.
- [4] John C Reuther naturalization records, from Philadelphia City Archives.
- [5] Christian's death certificate
- [6] Philadelphia City Directories (Footnote.com)

Notes:

from City Directoies collection, Philadelphia, Ancestry.com 1864, Christian Reuther, shoemaker, r 926 Callowhill 1867, 1868, 1870, 1872, 1873, Christian Reuther, shoemaker, r 947 Alder 1874, 1875, 1876, Christian Reuther, shoemaker (shoes in 1876), 920 N 12th

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 1830, Heinersdorf, Germany.<sup>5</sup>
- Immigration: by 1850'S.6
- Naturalization: 30 Nov 1856, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.<sup>9</sup>
- Occupation: Shoemaker.

Christian married **Emilie Klobe**, daughter of **Johann Christian Heinrich Klobe** and **Christiane Henriette Margarethe**, on 30 Apr 1855 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. Pennsylvania. Femilie was born on 18 Jun 1835 in Grumbach (Now Wurzbach), Saale-Orla-Kreis, Thuringen, Germany, was christened on 19 Jun 1835 in Wurzbach, Saale-Orla-Kreis, Thuringen, Germany, died on 24 Nov 1905 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania<sup>22</sup> at age 70, and was buried on 28 Nov 1905 in Northwood Cemetery, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. Other names for Emilie were Amelia Klobe, Caroline Christiana Emilie Klobe, and Christiane Karoline Emilie Klobe. They had 13 children: **Heinrich Hermann, Herman Henry, Ida Caroline, Henry Christian, Mary, Edward, Emma L, Caroline May "Carrie," Amelia, Charles Ferdinand, Christian Ernst, Louisa Amelia, and Laura Henriette.** 

Marriage Notes: Per Lotta Reuther's "The Reuther Family", Emilie married Christian when she was 18. Emilie bore 14 children, of whom 9 lived. Lotta thought they were probably all born in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. When Emilie was 50 plus years old she urged Christian to give up his business as a shoemaker and move to the farm in Sugar Valley, PA. They were there in 1887, but had returned to Philadelphia before 1897.

Christian and Emilie moved to Sugar Valley in 1882 with the younger children, Emma, Carrie, Charles, Christian, and Laura. They sold the farm and returned to Philadelphia in 1898 or 1899. When they returned to Philadelphia, they bought a house at 1234 N. 12th Street, and lived there with Laura, Carrie, and Ida. [Letter, Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Russell & Lydia Reuther, Sept 29, 1963]

General Notes: Lotta reported Emilie's birthplace as Grumbach bei Wurdtbach, Furstentum Reis, Germany.

Emilie's birthplace was Grumbach, Furstentum Reuss jungere Linie, or the village of Grumbach in the Principality of Ruess Younger Line, one of several small Thuringian states. Furstentum Reuss jungere Linie was only 320 square miles, one-fifth the size of the state of Rhode Island. In 1920, the seven small Thuringian states were merged into one state called Thuringen (Thuringia in English). Today, Grumbach is part of the city of Wurzbach, Saale-Orla-Kreis (Saale-Orla Administrative District), Thuringen (Thuringia).

Interestingly enough, Grumbach and Heinersdorf, Christian's birthplace, are today both part of Wurzbach.

Emilie emigrated to America with her brother, Herman [should be Charles, aka Carl], and a sister. Her father was a goldsmith. She emigrated to America at age 16, about 1851, with her brother Herman and a sister who Lotta only remembers as "Tante" (or aunt). Another

sister, Ida, remained in Germany.[1, 2]

Emilie Klobe actually immigrated in 1854. She arrived in New York City on 12 June 1854 on the ship Raleigh. Emilie was 18 years old, from Grumbach, and bound for Philadelphia. She was traveling with Henriette Klobe, 23, probably her sister. No other Klobes were listed on the ship's passenger list. Interestingly, there was a Fred. Amm, age 25, from Gissubel, also traveling to Pennsylvania. He is probably the Frederick Amm who married Emilie's future sister-in-law Caroline Reuther by 1858. [3]

Emilie had fourteen children. Nine of those survived childhood and were still living in 1900 (as reported on the census that year). Five children who died young have been identified - Heinrich, Mary, Edward, Amelia and Louisa Amelia. Another child may have been born about 1877 between Louisa Amelia and Laura. It is not clear if the number fourteen includes Anna Reuther/Baldwin, daughter of Emilie's sister Henriette Klobe, who was raised by Emilie and Christian.

According to her death certificate, Emilie was 70 years, 4 months, and 6 days old when she died on Nov 24, 1905. This would have her born July 18, 1835.

When Lotta was small she remembered her grandmother's sister, Tante. Tante had a tiny candy store just beyond 15th St on the south side of Fairmont Ave [in Philadelphia]. Her husband was blind. On Sunday morning she often came to see us & she always carried a little basket on her arm in which she had a few pieces or sticks of candy covered with a napkin, - a little gift to us. I can still see her tiny shop which was the front of their dwelling. [2]

Emelia Klobe was a very quiet, meek little woman who was dominated by her husband who was a very stern, hard working man. [2]

Emilie's name often appears in records as Amelia. It may be that the pronunciation sounded like Amelia, rather than the way we pronounce Emily today in the U.S.

- [1] "The Reuther Family" by Lotta Reuther
- [2] letter from Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Russell and Lydia Reuther, September 29, 1963
- [3] Ship passenger list, ship Raleigh, sailing from Hamburg, Germany, arriving in New York City, 12 June 1854. (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: 18 Jun 1835, Grumbach Bei Wurdtbach, Furstentum Reis, Germany.<sup>24</sup>
- Alt. Birth: 18 Jul 1835.<sup>25</sup>
- Immigration: 12 Jun 1854, New York City From Hamburg On The Ship Raleigh.<sup>26</sup>
- Immigration: at age 16, 1851.6

3-**Heinrich Hermann Reuther**<sup>27</sup> was born on 8 Sep 1855 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania,<sup>27</sup> was christened on 1 Jan 1856 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania,<sup>27</sup> and died in 1856 at age 1.

General Notes: Heinrich appears to be the first-born child of Christian and Emile. He probably died between January and August 1856, when Hermann Heinrich Reuther was born. [1]

[1] Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Saint Michael's & Zion Church, Phila, Heinrich Hermann Reuther, b. 8 Sep 1855, bapt 1 Jan 1856, par. Johann Christian Reuther & Emilie Klobe, possib godparent Henrietta Klobe

3-**Herman Henry Reuther**<sup>28</sup> was born on 26 Aug 1856 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>29</sup> was christened on 17 Apr 1865 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>30</sup> died on 17 Mar 1930 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania<sup>31</sup> at age 73, and was buried on 20 Mar 1930 in Mount Moriah Cemetery, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. <sup>32</sup> Another name for Herman was Hermann Heinrich Reuther. <sup>30</sup>

General Notes: In the 1880 Census, Herman is living at home. He is a shoemaker like his father and grandfather.

Herman married Margaret about 1882. From their daughter Minnie's death certificate, Margaret was Margaret Ewing.

In 1885 Herman H Reuther is living at 920 N 12th in Philadelphia. His business is shoes. [2]

Throughout the 1890's, Herman is living at 1232 Poplar Street. His business is shoes. [2 - 1890, 1895, 1897 & 1898]

In the 1900 Census, Herman is living at 1232 Poplar Street in Philadelphia. He is 43 years old a shoemaker. Living with Herman are his wife Margarett, 42, born in Germany, and children Herman, 16, Minnie, 13, and Gertie, 11. Herman and Margarett have been married 18 years. Margarett has had 5 children, 3 are living. Also in the house are two boarders.

In the 1910 Census, Herman is living at 1234 N. Girard Avenue in Philadelphia. He is 53 years old, and was born in Pennsylvania. He is the proprieter of a shoe store. Living with him are his wife Margaret, 52, and born in Germany. Herman and Margaret have been married for 27 years. Living with them are their daughters Gertrude and Minne, and Herman's father Christian.

In 1911 the Common Pleas court was scheduled to hear a suit between the Stephen Putney Shoe Company and Herman H Reuther. [1]

In the 1920 Census, Herman and his wife Margarete are living in Philadelphia. Herman is 63, born in Pennsylvania, and a shoemaker. Margarete is 62, and was born in Germany. Living with them are their two granddaughters, Margarette and Wilma Gibbons, age 6 and 5. They are the daughters of Herman's daughter Minnie.

- [1] Philadelphia Inquirer, 3 Apr 1911, p. 13 (Genealogybank.com)
- [2] Philadelphia City Directories (Footnote.com)

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1857, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.
- Occupation: Cordwainer, or Shoemaker, 1880.<sup>33</sup>

Herman married **Margaret Ewig**<sup>34</sup> on 22 Feb 1882 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.<sup>35</sup> Margaret was born on 24 Sep 1857 in Germany,<sup>36</sup> died on 27 Aug 1939 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania<sup>37</sup> at age 81, and was buried on 31 Aug 1939 in Mount Moriah Cemetery, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.<sup>37</sup> Other names for Margaret were Mary Margaret and Margaret Ewing.<sup>38</sup> They had five children: **Maria Ida** "Mamie," Herman Christian, Emilie Karoline "Minnie," Gertrude Margaretha, and Esther Lillian.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: Abt 1883.<sup>39</sup>

General Notes: On the birth records for her children Mary and Esther, Margaret's name is listed as Mary and Mary M.

In the 1910 Census, Herman and Margaret reported Margaret was the mother of five children, of which three were living in 1910.

In the 1900 & 1910 Censuses, Margaret's year of immigration is 1872.

The 1920 Census for daughter Gertrude records Margaret's birthplace as Prussia.

On the 1930 Census, Margaret is living in Philadelphia on North Third Street with her daughter Gertrude and her son-in-daw William Galt. Margaret is 72 years old, reports she married at age 25, was born in Germany, immigrated in 1885, and is a naturalized citizen. Also living with them is Margaret Reuther, niece of William Galt. She is probably Margaret Gibbons, Margaret's granddaughter who was living with her and Herman in 1920.

Mrs. Margt. Reuther, widow of Herman H Reuther, died on 27 August 1939 of a cerebral thrombosis. She also suffered from artersclerosis. [1]

[1] Pennsylvania Death Certificate (copy)

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1858, Germany.<sup>39</sup>

4-**Maria Ida ''Mamie'' Reuther**<sup>40</sup> was born on 23 Nov 1882 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>40</sup> died on 20 Jan 1886 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania<sup>41</sup> at age 3, and was buried on 24 Jan 1886 in Mount Moriah Cemetery, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. <sup>42</sup> Another name for Maria was Mary (Mamie) Reuther. <sup>43</sup>

General Notes: Mamie Reuther, daughter of Herman H Reuther and Margaretta, died on 20 January 1886 at age 3 years, 1 month, and 27 days (born about 24 November 1882) of brain fever. [1]

[1] Death Certificate - Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org)

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Death: Jan 1886.<sup>32</sup>

4-**Herman Christian Reuther**<sup>44</sup> was born on 5 Apr 1884 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>45</sup> died on 18 Jan 1974 in Gloucester Twp, Camden County, New Jersey<sup>46</sup> at age 89, and was buried on 22 Jan 1974 in Locustwood Memorial Park, Cherry Hill, Camden County, New Jersey. <sup>47</sup> Another name for Herman was Herman Reuther. <sup>5</sup>

General Notes: In 1910, Herman Reuther, age 26 (born about 1884), is living in the house of his father-in-law Edward Ernst at 2417 Sixth Street in Philadelphia. He was born in Pennsylvania, as were his parents. Herman is an electrician. Olga Reuther, 24, must be his wife, although her martial status is single on the census. They have been married less than a year. Edward Ernst is 56, widowed, a carpenter, and born in Germany. He immigrated in 1875 and is a naturalized citizen. [2]

In September 1917 Herman Christian Rether is living in Coatesville, Chester County, Pennsylvania. He is a shoe buyer for WW Mart[?] & Son in Chester. Herman was born 5 April 1884. His closest relative is [wife] Mrs. Herman C Reuther. [7]

In 1920, Herman & Olga Ruther are living in Coatesville, Pennsylvania. Herman is 26 (should be 36), born in Pennsylvania and a salesman for a clothing store. His parents were born in Pennsylvania and Germany. Olga is 24 (should be 34) and born in Pennsylvania. Her parents were born in Germany. With them is their son Herman, age 4 1/2 and born in Pennsylvania. [3]

1923, Camden - Herman & Olga Reuther, 3076 Kearsage. Herman is a slsman [salesman]. [10]

1929, Camden - Herman & Olga Reuther, 3076 Kearsage. Herman is a forman in Philadelphia. [10]

In the 1930 Census, Herman Reuther is living in Camden, New Jersey, just across the river from Philadelphia. He is 45 years old, born in Pennsylvania. His father was born in Pennsylvania, and his mother in Germany. Herman is a foreman at a meat packing plant. Living with him is his wife Olga L, 44. She was born in Pennsylvania, and her parents were born in Germany. Also living with them are their son Harold H, 14, and O. Doris, 3 & 11 months. Both children were born in New Jersey.

1931, Camden - Herman & Olga Reuther, 3076 Kearsage. Herman is a forman. [10]

In 1940 Herman C Reuther, a forman, is living in Camden, New Jersey, at 3076 Kearsarge av. Son Harold is also living at that address. Wife Olga is not listed. [5]

In 1940 Herman Reuther is living in Camden. He is 56, widowed, and a supplier at an auto body shop. Herman worked 16 weeks in 1939 for \$428. Living with Herman are son Harold, 24, and daughter Olga, 13. [8]

In 1942, Herman Christian Reuther is living at 3076 Kearsage Road in Camden,

New Jersey. He is employed at the Heintz Manuf. Co. in Philadelphia. Herman was born 5 April 1884 in Philadelphia. His closest relative/contact is son Harold H Reuther, living at the same address. [4]

By 1943, Herman appears to have married Jennie. They are living in Camden at 3076 Kearsarge av. Herman is a welder. [6] The name for Herman's 2nd wife is likely incorrect and should be Edna.

Herman C Reuther to Edna Harding/Edna Harker, 1943, NJ. [9]

Herman Reuther, born April 5, 1884, died January 1974. His last residence was in Blackwood, Camden County, New Jersey. [1]

Herman C Reuther of Westmont [Haddon twp, Camden Co], New Jersey, died 18 January 1974. He was the husband of the late Edna M Reuther (nee Harding), father of Mrs O Doris Hults (Haddon Heights) and Harold H Reuther (Westmont). Burial Tuesday [22 January] at Locustwood Memorial Park [Cherry Hill]. [11]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] 1910 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 320, sheet 11B
- [3] 1920 US Census, Coatesville, Chester Co, PA, ED 17, sheet 8B
- [4] World War II Draft registration, 1942 (Ancestry.com)
- [5] Camden City Directory, 1940 (Ancestry.com)
- [6] Camden City Directory, 1943 (Ancestry.com)
- [7] World War I draft registration
- [8] 1940 US Census, Camden, NJ, ED 22-129, sheet 11A
- [9] New Jersey Marriage Index 1901-2016 (images) (Ancestry.com)
- [10] US City Directories (images) (Ancestry.com)
- [11] Courier-Post (Camden, NJ) (newspapers.com), 21 Jan 1974, p. 34, obit Herman C Reuther

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1884, Pennsylvania.<sup>48</sup>
- Occupation: electrician, 1909.<sup>49</sup>
- Residence: 1974, Haddon Twp, Camden County, New Jersey. 50
- Residence: 1974, Westmont, Haddon twp, Camden County, New Jersey. 51

Herman married **Olga L Ernst**, <sup>48</sup> daughter of **Edward Ernst** <sup>39</sup> and **Mary Magg (Maria Mack)**, on 27 Oct 1909 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. <sup>52</sup> Olga was born in Apr 1885 in Pennsylvania, <sup>53</sup> died on 17 May 1939 in Camden, Camden County, New Jersey<sup>54</sup> at age 54, and was buried on 20 May 1939 in New Camden Cemetery, Camden, Camden County, New Jersey. <sup>55</sup> They had two children: **Harold Henry** and **Olga Doris**.

General Notes: In 1880, Olga's parents Edward and Mary Ernst are living in Philadelphia. They are 26 & 25, respectively, born Baden & Weurtemberg. Edward is a cabinet maker. [3]

In 1900 Olga Ernst is 15 (born April 1885 in Pennsylvania) and living in

Philadelphia with her father Ernst 46 and sister Tillie, 19. Edward is a cabinet maker & immigrated in 1872. [2]

Olga L Reuther died 17 May 1939 of carcinoma of the breast [sister Tillie also died of breast cancer]. She was 54. Burial was 20 May at St Paul's Episcopal Church in Camden, New Jersey. [1]

- [1] Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com)
- [2] 1900 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 694, sheet 9B-10A
- [3] 1880 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 164, p. 20

### Note:

Miss Tillie Ernst, d. 11 Feb 1936, Philadelphia, born 11 May 1895 [should be 1881], parents Edward Ernst & Mary Magg, informant John W Morris, cause of death - breast cancer

(Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com)

5-**Harold Henry Reuther**<sup>56</sup> was born on 16 Apr 1915 in Bridgeton, Cumberland County, New Jersey,<sup>57</sup> died on 29 Jan 2012 in Miramar Beach, Walton County, Florida<sup>58</sup> at age 96, and was buried on 6 Feb 2012 in Barrancas National Cemetery, Pensacola, Escambia County, Florida.<sup>58</sup> Another name for Harold was Harold H Reuther.<sup>59</sup>

General Notes: In 1940 Harold H Reuther is living at 3076 Kearsarge av in Camden, New Jersey, [his father's home]. He is a welder. [1]

In 1940 Harold Reuther is living in Camden with his father and younger sister. Harold is 24, completed two years of high school, and is working as a punch presser for a model train company. Harold worked 12 weeks in 1939 for \$180. [4]

Harold served in the United States Navy in World War II. He enlisted on 14 September 1942 in Philadelphia. In 1943 Harold served on the Andromeda, an attack cargo ship, in the Mediterranean. In 1944 was on the Andromeda in Europe, North Africa, and Naple. In June of 1944 he is listed on both the Andromeda and the Elizabeth C Stanton, a Navy transport ship. In 1945 Harold and the Andromeda served in the Pacific. [2, 3]

Harold was survived by his sister Mrs Doris Hults, [step] son David M Bardolf, two grandchildren and five great-grandchildren. He was pre-deceased by his [step] son George A Bardolf and [step] grandson George A Bardolf, Jr. [2]

- [1] Camden NJ City Directory, 1940 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Courier-Post (NJ), 2 Feb 2012 (via Ancestry.com)
- [3] U.S. World War II Navy Muster Rolls (Ancestry.com)
- [4] 1940 US Census, Camden, NJ, ED 22-129, sheet 11A

Noted events in his life were:

- Residence: Collingswood, Camden County, New Jersey. 60
- Residence: Westmont, Haddon twp, Camden County, New Jersey. 58
- Residence: Abt 2007-2012, Destin, Okaloosa County, Florida.<sup>58</sup>

Harold married **Harriet M Kingsmore**, <sup>61</sup> daughter of **Albert Samuel Kingsmore** and **Hattie Harriet Golaszewska**, in May 1953 in Camden, Camden County, New Jersey. <sup>62</sup> Harriet was born on 17 May 1919 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>63</sup> died on 15 Oct 2011 in Miramar Beach, Walton County, Florida <sup>63</sup> at age 92, and was buried on 4 Nov 2011 in Barrancas National Cemetery, Pensacola, Escambia County, Florida. <sup>63</sup> They had no children.

General Notes: Harriet was first married to George Bardolf. They had two children George A Bardolf (born abt 1940 - died 19 Oct 1999), and David M Bardolf. [1, 2, 4] Harriet and George apparently divorced.

In 1940 George and Harriet Bardolf are living in Camden, New Jersey. George is 25, born in New Jersey, and a laborer at Camden Forge. Harriet is 20, born in Pennsylvania, lived in Philadelphia in 1935. With them is son George Jr, age 1 1/2, born in NJ. [4]

She married Harold Reuther about 1952. [1]

Harriet was also preceded in death by her grandson George A Bardolf, Jr. [1] George Jr is probably the George A Bardolf, Jr, born 22 Jun 1970 & died 15 Jun 2000. His last residence was in Cherry Hill, Camden County, New Jersey. [3]

- [1] Northwest Florida Daily News (Ancestry.com), 20 Oct 2011
- [2] Philadelphia Inquirer, 22 Oct 1999, obit George A Bardolf (GenealogyBank.com). George's parents are listed as Harold H & Harriet M (Kingsmore) Bardolf. Should be Harold H & Harriet M (Kingsmore) Reuther. [3] Social Security Death Index
- [4] 1940 US Census, Camden, Camden Co, NJ, ED 22-55, sheet 5A, George, Harriet & George [Jr] Bardolf
- 5-**Olga Doris Reuther**<sup>64</sup> was born on 14 Apr 1926 in New Jersey<sup>65</sup> and died on 12 Aug 2021 in New Jersey<sup>66</sup> at age 95.

General Notes: At the time of her death, Doris was living in Pitman, New Jersey. She was formerly of Haddon Heights. [1]

In addition to her two sons, Doris was survived by four grandchildren (Maryann, George, Kelsey & John) and four great-grandchildren (Gabrielle, Ethan, Elliott & Penelope). [1]

[1] Foster-Warne Funeral Home (Collingswood, NJ) (www.fosterwarnefuneralhome.com), obit O. Doris Hults, nee Reuther, 14

Apr 1926 - 12 Aug 2021

Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: Haddon Heights, New Jersey. 60

Olga married **George Abel Hults**,<sup>67</sup> son of **Frank Hults** and **Adelade Abel**, in 1946 in New Jersey.<sup>68</sup> George was born on 9 Jan 1920 in Camden, Camden County, New Jersey<sup>69</sup> and died on 3 Sep 2010 in New Jersey<sup>70</sup> at age 90. They had two children: **George F** and **John J**.

General Notes: In 1930 George J Hults is 10 years old and living in Haddon Heights, Camden County, New Jersey, with his parents and grandparents. George's grandparents are George and Elizabeth Abel. His parents are Frank and Adelade [Abel] Hults. Also in the house is George's paternal grandmother Margaret Hults, and his siblings Jane and Belle. [3]

George Able Hults enlisted in the US Navy on 30 May 1942 in Camden, New Jersey. From 1944 through late 1945 George served on the attack cargo ship Andromeda in Europe and the Mediterranean (North Africa & Naples), and then in the Pacific. Also on the Andromeda was George's brother-in-law Harold Reuther. From December 1945 thru February 1946 (after the surrender of Japan in Sept 1945) George served on the motor gunboat PGM-32 in the Pacific. [1, 2]

George worked for RCA in Camden for 41 years. [1]

In addition to his wife and two sons, George was survived by four grandchildren (Maryann, George, Kelsey & John) and two great-grandchildren (Gabrielle & Ethan). [1]

- [1] Legacy.com, Courier-Post (NJ), 6 Sep 2010, obit George A Hults
- [2] U.S. World War II Navy Muster Rolls (Ancestry.com)
- [3] 1930 US Census, Haddon Heights, Camden Co, NJ, ED 132, sheet 18A

### 6-George F Hults

George married Mary D Harrold, daughter of Francis John Harrold and Anna May Palm.

### 6-John J Hults

John married **Joanne K Hargrove**. They had two children: **Kelsey** and **John**.

### 7-Kelsey Hults

### 7-John Hults

John next married Bonnie.

Herman next married **Edna M Harding**, <sup>71</sup> daughter of **Frederick James Harding** and **Margaret Ann Leitch McKay**, in 1943 in New Jersey. <sup>72</sup> Edna

was born on 7 May 1896 in Ontario, Canada, <sup>73</sup> died on 30 Apr 1958 in Camden, Camden County, New Jersey<sup>74</sup> at age 61, and was buried on 2 May 1958 in New Camden Cemetery, Camden, Camden County, New Jersey. <sup>75</sup>

General Notes: Edna Harding / Edna Harker married Herman C Reuther in 1943. [1]

In 1901 Eadna Harding, age 5, b. 7 May 1896, Ontario, is living in Cornwall, Cornwall & Stormont, Ontario, Canada, with her parents Fred & Marguerite Harding, and 5 siblings. [4]

In 1911, Edna Harding, age 15, b. May 1896, Ontario, is living in Cornwall, Stormont, Ontario, with her parents Fred & Margaret Harding, and 7 siblings. [5]

In 1921, Edna Harding, age 25, born in Quebec [sic], is living in Montreal with her parents F C & Maragretha Harding, and 8 siblings. [6]

In 1926 there is an Edna Harding residing in Camden at 3032 N. Constitution. [2]

In 1929 & 1931 Edna M Harker and Raymond Harker are in Camden at 3067 Kearsage. Raymond is a carpenter. [2]

In 1930 Edna M H Harker, husband Raymond Harker, and son Charles H Harker are in Camden at 3067 Kearsage. Edna is 33, born in Canada (arents in England & Scotland), spoke French before coming to the US in 1923. Raymond is 36, born in Pennsylvania, is a carpenter for the Del. [Delaware] River Discharge Co. Their son Charles is 4, born in New Jersey. [3]

In November 1943, Edna's son's wife Elizabeth Harker is living at 3076 Kearsage with Edna and Herman Reuther. [See below.] This is additional circumstantial evidence that Edna (Harding) Harker has been correctly identified.

Mrs Edna M Reuther died today [30 Apr 1958] At Cooper Hospital. She was a native of Cornwall, Canada, and resided in Camden for 30 years [since about 1928]. Survived by husband Herman C Reuther, son Charles Harker of Philadelphia, daughter Mrs Margaret Ann Alyea of Clawson, Michigan, sister Margaret Harding, brothers Fred, Mack & Sinclair. Burial 2 May in New Camden Cemetery. [7]

- [1] New Jersey Marriage Index 1901-2016 (images) (Ancestry.com), Herman C Reuther to Edna Harding/Edna Harker, 1943
- [2] City Directories (images) (Ancestry.com), Camden, NJ
- [3] 1930 US Census, Camden, Camden Co, NJ, ED 74, sheet 25B
- [4] 1901 Canada Census, Cornwall, Cornwall & Stormont, Ontario, p. 3
- [5] 1911 Canada Census, Cornwall, Stormont, Ontario, p. 9
- [6] 1921 Canada Census, Montreal, Quebec, p. 5-6
- [7] Courier-Post (Camden, NJ) (newspapers.com), 30 Apr 1958, p. 3, obit Mrs Edna Reuther, nee Harding

Notes (Edna's son):

Charles Harding Harker, residence 3076 Kearsage, Camden, NJ (but crossed out); b. 20 Nov 1925 in Camden; his contact is [wife] Mrs Elizabeth Harker, 3076 Kearsage in Camden; employed at Independent Pier, Pier 34, Philadelphia; Charles is 5'9", has scars fom gashes on the head from a fractured skull; he registered for the draft 22 Nov 1943 [WWII Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com)]

Charles H Harker to Elizabeth Angell, 1943 [New Jersey Marriage Index 1901-2016 (images) (Ancestry.com)]

### Notes (Edna's parents):

Samuel McKay Harding, b. 7 Apr 1901, Stormont Co, Ontario, parents Frederick James Harding & Maggie McKay [Ontario Canada Births 1858-1913 (images) (Ancestry.com)]

Sinclair Hamilton Harding, b. 9 Jul 1910, Stormont Co, Ontario, parents Frederick James Harding & Margaret Leitch McKay [Ontario Canada Births 1858-1913 (images) (Ancestry.com)]

Frederick Harding (res. Montreal) to Margaret Ann Leitch McKay (res. Cornwall), mar. 19 May 1887, Cornwall, Ontario [Ontario Canada Marriages 1826-1937 (images) (Ancestry.com)]

4-**Emilie Karoline "Minnie" Reuther**<sup>76</sup> was born on 7 Apr 1887 in Pennsylvania, 77 died on 28 Jun 1914 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania<sup>78</sup> at age 27, and was buried on 2 Jul 1914 in Mount Moriah Cemetery, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. 78 Another name for Emilie was Minnie K Reuther. 79

General Notes: Minnie Gibbons was born 7 April 1887, and died 28 June 1914 at Samaritan Hospital in Philadelphia. She was at the hospital from 20 June until her death from Septic Myocarditis & feritonitis, with a secondary cause of puerperal seposis [blood infection during childbirth]. Minnie was buried on 2 July at Mt Moriah Cemetery. [2]

Minnie K Gibbons, age 27, wife of J Carrow Gibbons and daughter of Herman H & Margaret Reuther, died on 28 June 1914. Services were held at her parents' home at 1234 W Girard st in Philadelphia. Internment was private. [1]

A family tree posted on Ancestry looks like Minnie and her family, although the information is not entirely accurate

Emily Reuther, d. 1914 in Philadelphia. Married to Charles Gibbons, d. about 1920 in Philadelphia. Children Margaret (Peggy) Gibbons, b. 1912-1913 in Philadelphia, and Alma Catherine Gibbons Thomas, b. 1914 in Phila.

Tree: William Schug Family Tree by bschug13

Message sent about Jun or Jul 2011, no reply [CAR]

- [1] Philadelphia Inquirer, 30 Jun 1914, p. 11 (Genealogybank.com)
- [2] Phila Death Certf Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org)

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1887, Pennsylvania.<sup>39</sup>
- Alt. Birth: 7 Apr 1886.<sup>76</sup>

Emilie married **Joseph Carrow Gibbons**, 80 son of **Alonzo Gibbons** and **Fannie B Carrow**, about Jun 1911 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. 81 Joseph was born on 8 May 1883 in New Jersey, 82 died on 14 Jul 1919 in Ridley Park, Delaware County, Pennsylvania 83 at age 36, and was buried in Arlington Cemetery, Drexel Hill, Delaware County, Pennsylvania. 84 They had two children: **Margaret** and **Alma Katherine**.

Marriage Notes: A marriage license was issue in June 1911 to Joseph C Gibbons, of 1906 North Carmac st in Philadelphia, and Minnie K Reuther, of 1234 Girard st. [1]

[1] Philadelphia Inquirer, 24 Jun 1911, p. 7 (Genealogybank.com)

General Notes: In 1900, Carrow Gibbons is living in Philadelphia with his parents Alonzo & Fannie B Gibbons. Carrow is 16, born May 1883 in New Jersey, and is an office boy. His father Alonzo was born in Pennsylvania and is a secretary for a roofing company. Fannie was born in Delaware. Also in the house are his brothers Alonzo & Ralph, sister Fannie, and a black servant Georgia, last name not clear. [1]

In 1910 J Carrow Gibbons is living in Philadelphia with his parents Alonzo & Fannie Gibbons. Carrow is 26, born in New Jersey, and a salesman in hardware. Alonzo is a secretary for a roofing company. Also in the house are Carrow's brother Ralph, sisters Fannie & Jessie, and a black servant Silvara Rowlett. [2]

Carrow's father Alonzo died in 1913, and his mother Fannie in 1922. Fannie was buried in Chelten Hills Cemetery. [3]

In 1917, in Philadelphia, Joseph C Gibbons married Sadie Powers. [4]

In September 1918 Joseph Carrow Gibbons registered for the World War I draft in Philadelphia. He was born 8 May 1883. He was living in Philadelphis, working as a store keeper for Westinghouse in Essington. He is married to Sadie. [13]

At the time of his death Joseph was a storeroom foreman for Westinghouse Co. He died on 14 July 1919 of septic meningitis from being crushed under a pile of \_\_\_\_ (375 lbs), and a fracture of the femur. [Probably a workplace accident.] The accident probably happened on 20 June when the doctor began attending him. [11]

Joseph C Gibbons died 14 July 1919. He was 36 [born about 1883], husband of Sadie C (Powers) and son of Fannie B & Alonzo. At the time of his death, Joseph was living in Essington, Delaware County, Pennsylvania. Internment was in Arlington Cemetery. [5]

### After Joseph's death:

In 1920, first on 3 January, his widow Sadie C Gibbons and daughter Josephine C Gibbons, age 11 months [born Jan/Feb 1919], are living in Philadelphia in the home of Clarance A Humphries [6], and second on 17 January, with Sadie's parents Joseph & Margaret Powers, and five of her siblings. [7].

In Philadelphia in 1924, Sarah C Gibbons married Leo F M Lakjer. [4] They had a child June [or Jane] about 1925.

Sarah Lakjer died 6 February 1930 in Philadelphia of chronic endocarditis. She was born 6 May 1898 in Pennsylvania to Joseph Powers and Margaret McGoven [?]. The informant was Mrs M Powers. Burial was 10 February at Holy Sepulchre, Cheltenham, Montgomery County. [12]

In 1930 Sadie's two daughters Josephine Gibbons and June Lakjer are living in Philadelphia with their grandparents Joseph and Margaret Powers, uncle William Powers, and aunt Jane Powers. [8] Leo F Lakjer, age 29, widower, is living in Philadelphia with his brother Ambrose R Lakjer and sister-in-law Anna. Leo was born in Pennsylvania, his father in Denmark. Leo is a mechanic in the electric business. [9]

In 1940 Sadie's daughters Josephine Gibbons, age 21, and Gloria Lakjer, age 15, are living in Philadelphia as lodgers in the home of John H and Sarah E Miller, age 74 & 67. Josephine is a burler at a mill. Gloria is in school. [10]

Josephine later married \_\_ Batten and was listed as a survivor of her sister Margaret Cooper when she died in 1993. Josephine was living in Philadelphia. [14]

Josephine (gibbons) Batten, widow of George Batten, died 16 November 2013. She was survived by children Joanne (Kurt) Weidenauer, George "Bucky" Batten Jr (Anna), Patricia (Charles) Mines and John Batten, and 14 grandchildren, 22 great-grandchildren and 4 gg-grandchildren. [15]

- [1] 1900 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 818, sheet 2B
- [2] 1910 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 957, sheet 8A
- [3] Philadelphia Inquirer, 17 Nov 1913, p. 10 (Alonzo died 15th); 6 Jun 1922, p. 23 (Fannie died 3rd) (Genealogybank.com)
- [4] Phila Marriage Indexes Family Search (familysearch.org)
- [5] Philadelphia Inquirer, 17 Jul 1919, p. 1 (age 56); 15 Jul 1919, p. 17 (age 36) (Genealogybank.com)
- [6] 1920 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 1746, sheet 2B
- [7] 1920 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 1120, sheet 4A
- [8] 1930 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 897, sheet 5A
- [9] 1930 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 458, sheet 2A
- [10] 1940 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 51-701, sheet 4B
- [11] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1944 (images) (Ancestry.com), Joseph Carrow Gibbons, 1883-1919
- [12] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1944 (images) (Ancestry.com), Sarah Lakjer (Lalsjer on index), d. 6 Feb 1930, Phila
- [13] World War I draft registration cards (images) (Ancestry.com)
- [14] Las Vega Review-Journal (GenealogyBank.com), 31 Mar 1993, p. 1F, obit Margaret Cooper
- [15] Philadelphia Inquirer (Newspapers.com), 19 Nov 2013, p. B6

### Other notes:

Ancestry.com tree for Charles Gibbons & Emily Reuther reports that after he died, his 2nd wife could not care for the children from his 1st marriage, and daughter Alma [Wilma] was in several foster homes, and then adopted. Tree: William Schug Family Tree by bschug13

Message sent about Jun or Jul 2011, no reply [CAR]

5-**Margaret Gibbons**<sup>85</sup> was born on 24 Mar 1913 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>86</sup> died on 28 Mar 1993 in Clark County, Nevada<sup>87</sup> at age 80, and was buried in Palm Memorial Park, Henderson, Clark County, Nevada. <sup>88</sup>

General Notes: In 1920, Margarette and Wilma Gibbons, age 6 & 5, are living with their grandparents Herman and Margaret Reuther in Philadelphia.

In the 1930 Census, Margaret Reuther, 17, is living with her aunt and uncle William Galt and Gertrude Reuther, and her grandmother Margaret Reuther. This is probably Margaret Gibbons. Her sister Wilma Gibbons is not in the household.

In 1935 Margaret R Gibbons married Harry A Green in Philadelphia. Based on the 1940 Census, Margaret and Harry's were in a mixed-race marriage - Harry was Negro and Margaret was white. [3, 4]

In November 1936, Margaret Gibbons Green, daughter of Joseph Gibbons and Minnie Reuther, registered for her Social Security number. Margaret is working for Sater Systems Inc and living at 410 N. Budd Street in Philadelphia. [2]

In 1940 Margaret (race White) and husband Harry Green (race Negro) are living in Philadelphia on Bartram Ave. Margaret is 27 [born about 1913], and a cashier at a restaurant. She worked 48 weeks in 1939 for \$480. Margaret has two years of high school. [4]

In 1945 Margaret Green married John E Cooper in Philadelphia. [3]

In 1950 Margaret and John E Cooper are living in Kern County, California, at the US Naval Ordnance Test Station. John is in the US Navy. Margaret is 37, born in Pennsylvania and a cashier at a restaurant. [7]

Margaret and John moved to Henderson, Nevada, about 1961.

Margaret G Cooper, 24 Mar 1913 - Mar 1993 Last residence Henderson, Clark County, Nevada SSN issued in Pennsylvania before 1951 [1] Margaret C Cooper, 1913 - 1993, is buried in Henderson, Nevada. [5]

Margaret G Cooper died 28 March 1993 at a local [Las Vega area] hospital. She was a 26-year [since about 1961] resident of Henderson. Margaret was a homemaker and a member of the American Legion Auxillary. She was survived by her husband John, and sisters Alma Shug and Josephine Batten

[half sister], both of Philadelphia. [6]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Social Security SS-5 form
- [3] Philadelphia PA Marriage Index 1885-1951 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] 1940 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 51-1643, sheet 6B
- [5] Findagrave.com, posted by ihavethegenealogybug
- [6] Las Vega Review-Journal (GenealogyBank.com), 31 Mar 1993, p. 1F
- [7] 1950 US Census, US Naval Ordance Test Station, Kern co, CA, ED 15-208G, sheet 3

Margaret married **Harry A Green**, <sup>89</sup> son of **John M Green** and **Lillian Hanner**, in 1935 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. <sup>89</sup> The marriage ended in divorce. Harry was born on 23 Oct 1905 in Greensboro, Guilford County, North Carolina, <sup>90</sup> died on 4 Jun 1959 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania <sup>91</sup> at age 53, and was buried on 10 Jun 1959 in Eden Cemetery, Collingdale, Delaware County, Pennsylvania. <sup>91</sup>

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Divorce: Between 1940 and 1945.

General Notes: In 1910 Harry Green is five years old, born in North Carolina, and living in Morehead, Guilford County, North Carolina. He is living with parents John & Lillian, and siblings Norman, 9, Lucille, 8, John, 7, and Hazel, 2. [4]

The Green family was in Philadelphia by 1919 when Harry's brother David was born. [3]

In 1920, the Green family is in Philadelphia. Parents John & Lillian, children Norman, 21, Louise, 18, John, 17, Harry, 14, Hazel, 12, David, 5 months. [3]

Harry first married at age 21, about 1928. His first wife is unknown.

In 1930 Harry Green (Negro) is living in Philadelphia with his mother Lillian, sister Hazel Green, and sister and brother-in-law Lucille & Joseph Adams (and their children). Harry is 23, married (his wife is not with him), born in North Carolina. He is a government meat inspector at a packing plant. [2]

In 1940 Harry (race Negro) and wife Margaret Green (race White) are living in Philadelphia on Bartram Ave. Harry is 34, born in North Carolina, and a meat inspector for the US Agricultural Department. He worked 52 weeks in 1939 for \$1920. Harry has one year of high school. [1]

Harry was married to Ethel Hampton when he died in 1959. [5]

Harry was a meat inspector for USA Dept \_\_\_ [probably Agriculture]. [5]

Harry A Green died 4 June 1959 in Philadelphia at Mercy Douglas Hospital. He had been in the hospital for 4 months. Harry died of generalized

carcinoma, anaplastic probably bronchogenic in origin. He was attended by his physician from 28 February 1959 to his death on 4 June. [5]

Harry was buried in Eden Cemetery in Delaware County. [5] Eden is a historic African-American cemetery established in 1902.

- [1] 1940 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 51-1643, sheet 6B
- [2] 1930 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 51-243, sheet 34A-34B
- [3] 1920 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 1472, sheet 2B
- [4] 1910 US Census, Morehead, Guilford Co, NC, ED 126, sheet 16B-17A
- [5] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com)

### Other Notes:

John M Green (par Isaac Green & Lydia \_\_) mar. Lillian Hanner (par Ansband Hanner & Luey \_\_), 11 Aug 1901, Guilford, NC North Carolina Marriage Records 1741-2011 (images) (Ancestry.com)

Margaret next married **John Ennis Cooper Jr**, <sup>92</sup> son of **John E Cooper Sr** and **Mary V Sanders**, in 1945 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. <sup>93</sup> John was born on 10 Sep 1917 in La Jara, Conejos County, Colorado, <sup>94</sup> died on 6 Dec 1998 in Henderson, Clark County, Nevada <sup>95</sup> at age 81, and was buried on 11 Dec 1998 in Palm Memorial Park, Henderson, Clark County, Nevada. <sup>96</sup>

General Notes: There are two John E Coopers buried at Palm Memorial Park in Henderson, Nevada, in the same plot (Suncrest) as Margaret. John E Cooper, Sr, 23 Feb 1896 - Sep 1980 (Pvt US Army World War I) John E Cooper, 10 Sep 1917 - 6 Dec 1998 (US Navy World War II & Korea) [1]

Margaret's husband is most likely John E Cooper Jr, born 10 Sep 1917, as they are both listed at the same address in Henderson. [2]

In 1920 John Cooper is living in La Jara, Conejos County, Colorado. He is 2 yrs & 3 months old, born in Colorado. John is living with his parents John E Cooper (printer with a newspaper), mother Mary V, and younger brother Roy. Father John is white; Mary and the children are listed as mulatto. [4]

In 1930 John E Cooper is living in La Jara. He is 12, and living with his parents John E & Mary V Cooper, and siblings Roy, Baine, Mary & William. [5]

John E Cooper Jr enlisted in the US Navy on 9 April 1937 in Denver, Colorado. [7]

In 1940 John's mother Mary V Cooper is living in La Jara with her children Roy, Billie & Nancy, and Roy's wife Phyllis. Mary is divorced and a printer at the gazette office. [6]

In 1950 John E Cooper and wife Margaret are living at the US Naval Ordance Test Station, Kern County, California. John is 32, born in Colorado, and in

the US Navy. [8]

John E Cooper, died 6 December 1998 in Henderson, Nevada. He was born 10 September 1917 in La Jara, Colorado. John lived in Henderson for 37 years [since about 1961]. He was a retired WW II and Korean War Navy veteran. John was survived by sister Carol Lymo of Henderson and brother Roy Cooper of Fairfield, California. [3]

- [1] Findagrave.com, posted by ihavethegenealogybug
- [2] US Public Records Index Vol 1 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Las Vegas Sun (GenealogyBank.com), 9 Dec 1998, obit John E Cooper
- [4] 1920 US Census, La Jara, Conejos Co, CO, ED 34, sheet 5A
- [5] 1930 US Census, La Jara, Conejos Co, CO, ED 9, sheet 1B
- [6] 1940 US Census, La Jara, Conejos Co, CO, ED 11-9, sheet 5A
- [7] U.S. World War II Navy Muster Rolls, 1938-1949 (Ancestry.com)
- [8] 1950 US Census, US Naval Ordance Test Station, Kern co, CA, ED 15-208G, sheet 3
- 5-**Alma Katherine Gibbons**<sup>97</sup> was born on 14 Jun 1914 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania<sup>98</sup> and died on 28 May 1997<sup>99</sup> at age 82. Another name for Alma was Alma Katherine Thomas.

General Notes: According to a tree posted on Ancestry.com, Alma Catherine Gibbons-Thomas's mother Emily Reuther died in childbirth when she was born in 1914. Her father Charles Gibbons died in 1920, and her step-mother could not afford to raise her. She was placed in several foster homes, and was adopted in September 1920 by William & Josephine Thomas. [1] The foster home story is probably incorrect, as Wilma was with her grandparents in 1920, the year after her father died, and the same year she was reportedly adopted. [CAR]

Two confirmations identifying Alma Schug as Alma Gibbons: Alma K Gibbons was born 14 Jun 1914 in Phila. Her mother was M Ruther. No Alma Thomas was found. [4] Alma Shug of Philadelphia was listed as a survivor to her sister Margaret Cooper in 1993. [5]

In 1920 (the year after her father died), Wilma Gibbons and her sister Margarette are living in Philadelphia with their grandparents Herman and Margarete Reuther. [2]

In 1930 Alma C Thomas, age 16, is living in Philadelphia with her parents William & Josephine Thomas. William is 63 and a sawyer for a furniture manafacturer. Josephine is 56. William owns his own home worth \$9000 and has a radio. [3]

In 1940 Alma and William Schug are living in Philadelphia. Alma is 25 and not working. William is 31. [7]

In 1950, Alma Schug, age 35, and family are living in Philadelphia. Husband

William V, age 41, children William T, age 8, and Janice M, age 1. Also with them is Rose Faga, lodger, age 79, born in Tennessee, and a retired music teacher. [6]

Alma was born 14 Jun 1914 in Philadelphia, married William Vance Schug (1909-1997) in 1937 in Maryland, and died on 28 May 1997 in Philadelphia. [1]

- [1] Ancestry.com Tree: William Schug Family Tree by bschug13; Message sent about Jun or Jul 2011, no reply [CAR]
- [2] 1920 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 1593, sheet 20B
- [3] 1930 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 874, sheet 70B
- [4] Pennsylvania Birth & Death Indices (PA Historical & Museum Commission) (www.phmc.pa.gov), Alma K Gibbons, b. 14 Jun 1914, Phila, mother M Ruther
- [5] Las Vega Review-Journal (GenealogyBank.com), 31 Mar 1993, p. 1F, obit Margaret Cooper
- [6] 1950 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 51-2443, sheet 11
- [7] 1940 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 51-1838, sheet 11A

### Other Notes:

That William and Josephine Thomas adopted a child named Alma is supported by the 1920 Census. They do not have a child with them in 1920. Also, they may have known the Reuther family, as they are living in the same census enumeration district.

1920 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 1593, sheet 11A-11B William S Thomas, age 53, sawyer, furniture Josephene, wife, age 48 Grace W, mother, age 78

Alma married **William Vance Schug**, <sup>100</sup> son of **Adolph G Schug** and **Caroline** (**Carrie**) **Griffin**. William was born on 17 Feb 1909 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>101</sup> died on 7 Apr 1997 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania <sup>102</sup> at age 88, and was buried on 10 Apr 1997 in Magnolia Cemetery, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. <sup>103</sup> They had two children: **William Thomas** and **Janice Mae**.

General Notes: In 1939 William worked 52 weeks for \$2756. He is a linotype operator. [3]

In 1940 William Vance Schug registered for the WWII draft. He is 31, living in Philadelphia, born 17 Feb 1909 in Philadelphia, and working for Phila. Record. William's closest contact is his wife Mrs William Vance Schug. [2]

In 1950 William V Schug and family are living in Philadelphia. William is 41, born in Pennsylvania, and a printer for the daily newspaper. [1]

[1] 1950 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 51-2443, sheet 11 [2] World War II draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (images) (Ancestry.com)

[3] 1940 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 51-1838, sheet 11A

### 6-William Thomas Schug

William married **Patricia R Consejo**. They had two children: **Monique Lisa** and **William Vance**.

### 7-Monique Lisa Schug

Monique married **Michael James Ianni**, son of **Richard Ianni** and **Frances O'Connell**. They had one son: **Curtis James**.

### 8-Curtis James Ianni

### 7-William Vance Schug

William married Keri Jo Van Wormer.

William next married **Tracy Ann Perry**, daughter of **Larry Ivan Perry** and **JoAnn Brightenback**. They had no children.

William next married Gilbert Armand Cartier.

6-**Janice Mae Schug**<sup>104</sup> was born in Sep 1949 in Pennsylvania<sup>105</sup> and died before 2021.

General Notes: Janice and husband Louis Lepore as well as Janice's sons Sean and William Brookes are associated with several addresses in Philadelphia. [Helping to link the family members together and confirm their details.]

6228 Montague St -- Janice, Louis, William

9444 Kirkwood Rd -- Janice, Louis

4106 Passmore St -- Louis Lepore and Sean Brookes

4235 Hellerman St -- Sean, William [1]

Louis Lepore was the owner of 6228 Montague St up until his death in 2021. [2]

Louis Lepore and Sean Brookes were joint owners of 4106 Passmore St. [2] They had some disagreement regarding the property and the Court of Common Please ordered a Sheriff's sale in 2005. [3] The property was sold in 2007 when the Sheriff of Philadelphia County is shown as the owner/seller. [2]

My guess is that Janice likely died before 2005. [CAR Apr 2023]

- [1] U.S. Public Reords indexes (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Property IQ (www.propertyiq.com)
- [3] Philadelphia Daily News (Newspapers.com), 2 Jan 2007, page/image 56

Janice married **Unknown Brookes**. They had two children: **Sean William Vance**.

### 7-Sean William Brookes

Sean married Stacy A Segaline. They had one son: Sean Michael.

8-**Sean Michael Brookes**<sup>106</sup> was born on 21 Jul 1989 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania<sup>107</sup> and died on 11 Jan 2018 in Cape May Court House, Cape May County, New Jersey<sup>106</sup> at age 28.

General Notes: In addition to Sean W Brookes listed as Sean Michael's survivor in his obituary, comments posted on Legacy identified Sean Michael's father as Sean.

Sean Michael Brookes moved to Cape May County, New Jersey, in 2001.

He loved golf and the beach. Sean worked as a bartender at The Reeds and The Pizza Hub in Stone Harbor as well as the Stone Harbor Country Club. [1]

Sean died 11 January, 2018. He was survived by parents Fran [step-father] and Stacy Adelizzi, siblings Grace, Matty, Michael & Maximus Adelizzi, many aunts, uncles and cousins, and Sean W Brookes. [1]

[1] Radzieta Funeral Home (Cape May Court House, NJ) (www,radzieta.com), obit Sean Michael Brookes, d. 11 Jan 2018, Cape May Court House,b. 21 Jul 1989, Phila

7-William Vance Brookes<sup>108</sup> was born on 26 Jan 1969<sup>109</sup> and died on 23 Sep  $2011^{109}$  at age 42.

General Notes: Prior to 2006 William Vance Brookes owned the property at 4235 Hellerman St. [1] Brother Sean is also associated with this property.

William Vance Brookes sold this property in 2007. [2]

- [1] Property IQ (www.propertyiq.com)
- [2] Philadelphia Inquirer (Newspapers.com), 7 Oct 2007, p. J17

Janice next married **Louis Joseph Lepore**, <sup>110</sup> son of **Joseph Lepore** and **Isabella**, on 27 Oct 1973 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. <sup>111</sup> Louis was born on 22 Apr 1946, <sup>112</sup> died on 17 Sep 2021 <sup>113</sup> at age 75, and was buried in Washington Crossing National cemetery, Newtown, Bucks County, Pennsylvania. <sup>112</sup> They had one daughter: **Heather**.

General Notes: Louis was a PFC in the US Army, and served in Vietnam. [2]

Louis was predeceased by his parents Joseph and Isabella Lepore, and wife Janice Lepore. He survived by daughter Heather Peifer and grandson Michael Sean Peifer. [1]

[1] Echovita (www.echovita.com), obit Louis J Lepore, d. 17 Sep 2021

[2] Findagrave.com, Louis Joseph Lepore, #232814353, 22 Apr 1946-17 Sep 2021, Wash Crossing Natl Cem, added 8 Oct 2021 by Linda, retrieved 27 Apr 2023.

## 7-Heather Lepore

Heather married Unknown Peifer.

4-**Gertrude Margaretha Reuther**<sup>114</sup> was born on 2 Jul 1888 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, died on 8 Apr 1967 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania<sup>116</sup> at age 78, and was buried on 13 Apr 1967 in Hillside Cemetery, Roslyn, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. The cause of her death was suicide - sleeping pill overdose. Another name for Gertrude was Caroline Reuther.

General Notes: Caroline Reuther was born 2 July 1888 in Philadelphia to Herman & Margaret Reuther. [1]

In the 1910 Census, Getrude's age is 21, born about 1889, and in the 1930 Census she is 38, born about 1892, married at age 18.

1950 - Gertrude M Galt is living at 6258 N 3[rd] in Philadelphia. [3]

Gertrude Galt was born 02 Jul 1888 and died Apr 1967. Her last residence was Philadelphia, Philadelphia, PA. [2]

Gertrude M Galt died 8 April 1967 in Philadelphia. Her death was ruled a suicide. About 6 April she "took overdose of sleeping pills, while temporairily mentally deranged" and died 2 days later of Acute Barbiturate Poisoning.

Gertrude was born 2 July 1888 in Philadelphia to Herman Reuther and Margaret. She was married [should be widowed] to William J Galt. The informant on her death certificate was cousin "Ella,. MC Meekin". [4]

Ella is most likely Ella M Mellor, wife of John C McMeekin (married 1931 in Phila), and sister of Emma Mellor Galt, Gertrude's daughter-in-law.

- [1] IGI Individual record, Batch C011668, familysearch.org
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] Philadelphia City Directory, 1950 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1968 (images) (Ancestry.com), Gertrude M Galt, d. 8 Apr 1967, Phila

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1892, Pennsylvania.<sup>59</sup>

Gertrude married **William James Galt**, <sup>119</sup> son of **James Wilson Galt** and **Sarah Agnes Squire**, in 1910 in New Jersey. <sup>120</sup> William was born on 4 Jan 1881 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>119</sup> died on 8 Mar 1956 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania<sup>37</sup> at age 75, and was buried on 12 Mar 1956 in Hillside Cemetery, Roslyn, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. <sup>37</sup> Another name for William was William J Galt. <sup>59</sup> They had one son: **Charles Henry Fox**.

General Notes: In 1900 William Gault is living at 2540 N 4th St in Philadelphia with his parents James & Agnes Gault, and brother Everett. William is 19, born Jan 1881, and a designer. James is a machinist. James' parents were from Scotland, as was Agnes's father. [4] James died 16 November 1908. [5]

In 1910 William J Galt is living in Philadelphia at 3946 North Marshall St. He is 29, and a designer in a florist store. Living with William are his brother Edward R, 26, a printer, Edward's wife Mary V, 26 & from England, and mother Agnes S, 64. Agnes has had 7 children, only 2 are living. [6]

William opened his own florist shop between 1910 and 1918.

In September 1918, William James Galt is living at 1029 Girard Ave in Philadelphia where he also runs his florist shop. William was born 4 January 1881, and lists his wife Mrs Gertrude M Galt as his closest relative. [3]

In 1920, William J Galt is living at 1029 Girard Ave in Philadelphia. He is 39, born in Pennsylvania, and is a retail merchant with his own flower shop. Living with William are his wife Gertrude, 30, and son Charles H, 8. [2]

1930 Census, William J Galt is living at 6251 North Third Street in Philadelphia. He is 48, born in Pennsylvania, and a clerk for the steam railroad. Living with him is his wife Gertrude, 38, son Charles, 18, mother-in-law Margaret Reuther, 72, and niece Margaret Reuther, 17. Niece Margaret should probably be Margaret Gibbons, who was living with her grandparents Herman and Margaret Reuther in 1920.

In 1942 William James Galt is living at 6258 N 3rd St in Philadelphia with his wife Mrs Gertrude Galt. He is employed by the Reading Railroad Co in Philadelphia. William was born 4 Jan 1881 in Philadelphia. [1]

William entered the Hospital of Philadelphia College of Osteopathy on 22 February 1956. He was operated on on 4 March for a bleeding duodenal ulcer. William died four days later on 8 March of an acute circulatory collapse due to acute pulmonary edema and left ventrical failure. [7]

- [1] U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 447, sheet 2B
- [3] World War I draft registration (Ancestry.com)
- [4] 1900 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 401, sheet 14A
- [5] Philadelphia Inquirer, 17 Nov 1908, p. 7 (Genealogybank.com)
- [6] 1910 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 1093, sheet 9B
- [7] Pennsylvania Death Certificate (copy)

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1882, Pennsylvania.<sup>59</sup>

5-Charles Henry Fox Galt $^{121}$  was born on 15 Aug 1911 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania $^{122}$  and died on 11 Feb 1983 in Pennsylvania $^{123}$  at age 71.

Another name for Charles was Charles Galt. 59

General Notes: In the 1930 Census, Charles is 18 years old, living with his parents, and a clerk for the steam railroad.

In 1940 Charles H Galt is living in Philadelphia at 6225 Hasbrook ave. He was born 15 Aug 1911 in Philadelphia and is employed by Reading Co. His closest contact is wife Emma E Galt. [1]

In 1940 Charles Galt is living in Philadelphia at 6225 Hasbrook. He is 28, a clerk in the transportation industry. With Charles is wife Emma, age 26, and a sales girl in clothing. Both worked 52 weeks in 1939 for \$1600 & \$815, respectively. With them is boarder Mary Ische, 59, widowed, and not working. [3]

In 1950 Chas Galt is living in Philadelphia at 6225 Hasbrk av. [2]

GALT Charles H of Southampton, PA, formerly of Lawndale (Phila.) on 11 Feb 1983 age 71. Survived by wife Emma E (Mellor) and daughter Patricia A Croxson. [4]

- [1] WWII Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com)
- [2] City Directories (images) (Ancestry.com)
- [3] 1940 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 51-1278, sheet 64A
- [4] Ancestry Family Tree, Smiley Jr Family Tree, owner cliff5001, obit image posted for Charles H Galt, retrieved 31 Mar 2020

Charles married **Emma E Mellor**, <sup>124</sup> daughter of **Charles R Mellor** and **Ella Nora Rodeffer**, in 1939 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. <sup>125</sup> Emma was born on 5 Sep 1913 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania <sup>126</sup> and died on 30 Mar 2000 <sup>127</sup> at age 86. They had one daughter: **Patricia A**.

General Notes: In 1930 Emma Mellor is 16, born in Pennsylvania, and living in Philadelphia with her parents Charles and Ella Mellor, born in Pennsylvania and Virginia, respectively. Charles is a tool maker for a ball bearing co. Charles and Ella have 7 children, incl Ella, age 20. [1] [Emma's sister Ella's birth is important for their mother's maiden name.]

GALT, Emma E, age 86, of Richboro, on 30 Mar 2000. Wife of the late Charles H Galt. Survived by daughter Patricia (Robert) Leach. Internment Hillside Cemetery. [2]

- [1] 1930 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 1215, sheet 54A
- [2] Ancestry Family Tree, Smiley Jr Family Tree, owner cliff5001, obit image posted for Emma E Galt, retrieved 31 Mar 2020

### 6-Patricia A Galt

Patricia married Unknown Croxson.

Patricia next married **Robert Leach**.

4-**Esther Lillian Reuther**<sup>128</sup> was born on 24 Mar 1894 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>129</sup> died on 1 Mar 1896 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania<sup>130</sup> at age 1, and was buried in Mount Moriah Cemetery, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.<sup>80</sup>

General Notes: Esther L Reuther, daughter of Herman and Margaretta Reuther of 1232 Poplar Street, died at age 1 year, 1 months & 5 days on 1 March, 1896, of pneumonia. [1, 2]

- [1] Philadelphia Inquirer (Genealogybank.com), 4 Mar 1896, p. 10
- [2] Death Certificate Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org)

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: 15 Mar 1894.
  Alt. Birth: 25 Mar 1894. 131
- 3-**Ida Caroline Reuther**<sup>132</sup> was born on 5 Sep 1857 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>133</sup> was christened on 17 Apr 1865 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>134</sup> died on 3 Feb 1941 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania<sup>135</sup> at age 83, and was buried on 6 Feb 1941 in Northwood Cemetery, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. <sup>136</sup> Another name for Ida was Caroline Ida Reuther. <sup>134</sup> She had no known marriage and no known children.

General Notes: Per Lotta Reuther's "The Reuther Family", Ida never married.

In the 1900 Census, Ida is living with her parents on North Twelfth Street in Philadelphia. She is 42, and working doing something in shoes (the census was difficult to read).

In the 1910 Census, Ida Reuther appears to be living at 1240 N. Girard Avenue in Philadelphia, just down the street from her brother Herman and father Christian at 1234 N. Girard Avenue. She is a boarder in the house of Jacob and Elizabeth Scherer. She is 40, born about 1870 (should be 52, based on 1870 & 1880 Censuses), and was born in Pennsylvania. Her parents were born in Germany. She is an operator at a shoe factory.

In the 1920 Census, Ida Reuther is a roomer in the house of sisters Elizabeth and Margaret Bradley at 809 Barnby? Street in Philadelphia. She is 49 (should be 63) and a shoe fitter at a shoe factory. Ida was born in Pennsylvania and her parents were born in Germany. Also in the house are Elizabeth and Margaret's cousin Margaret (last name unclear), their aunt Sarah Alexander, and a boarder, Annie McNally.

In the 1930 Census, Ida may be the Ida Ruter lodging with the family of Austin C Carty. Ida is 69 years old (should be 73), born in Pennsylvania, and a housekeeper for a private family. Her parents' birthplaces (if this is our Ida) were erroneously reported as Pennsylvania.

In 1940 Ida Ruther is living in Philadelphia at Penn Widows Asylum. She is 82, single, born in Philadelphia. In 1935 she was living in Philadelphia, but not at Penn Widows Asylum. [2]

Ida Reuther died 3 February 1941 in Philadelphia at the Penn Widows Asylum [Penn Asylum for Indigent Widows and Single Women] where she was living. Ida died of

chronic myocardial degeneration and advanced age. [1]

- [1] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com)
- [2] 1940 US Census, Penn Widows Asylum, Phila, PA, ED 51-299, sheet 16A-B

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1858, Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 137
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1858, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.<sup>7</sup>
- Alt. Death: 1930.
- Occupation: Shoe Operator, 1880.<sup>33</sup>

3-**Henry Christian Reuther**<sup>5</sup> was born on 17 Mar 1859 in Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>138</sup> was christened on 17 Apr 1865 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>139</sup> died on 5 Jun 1932 in Fairfield, Fairfield County, Connecticut<sup>5</sup> at age 73, and was buried on 8 Jun 1932 in Westminster Cemetary, Bala Cynwyd, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. <sup>140</sup> Another name for Henry was Christian Heinrich Reuther. <sup>139</sup>

General Notes: Henry wrote the following in a notebook he kept as a young man: My dearest Sister Carrie, this present I give to thee, May our love exist for ever, between us you and me. For it is the heart felt wish of your brother that loves you well For the love I have for you dear Sister no words can ever tell.

Daughter Lotta "did not remember her father with much affection". [7] Perhaps Henry was a very stern man like his father has been described. [CAR]

In the 1890, Henry is living at 510 Franklin Street. He is a bookkeeper. [6] In 1895 & 1896, Henry C Reuther is still on Franklin street, but he is now a stationer ar 252 N 8th st. [5]

In 1896 Henry C Reuther is selling "fancy goods" at 252 N 8th. He is living at 510 Franklin. In 1898 he is selling toys at 252 E 8th, and is now living at 635 N 12th. [2]

In the 1900 Census, Henry Reuther (Ruther on the census) is living at 635 North Twelth Street in Philadelphia. He is 40 years old and a stationary dealer. Living with him is his wife Anna, 40. They have been married 12 years. Living with them are their children Edna, 11, Lotta, 8, Russell, 7, and Florence, 2, Anna's aunt Charlotte Barlow, 70, and Anna's nephew Frank Keely (Keighly on the census), 25. In addition, there are 4 boarders and 2 servants in the house.

On 26 October 1901, Henry C & Anna R Reuther sold their home at 635 N Twelth St to Wm J Ferguson for \$4000. But in 1902 a permit was issued to Ambrose Beck to add a 4.6 x 10 ft addition for \$600 to the home of H C Reuther at 635 N 12th st. [2, 3]

In the 1910 Census, Henry is renting a house at 749 Corinthian Avenue in Philadelphia. He is 51 years old, married for 23 years (his first marriage), and is a retail merchant in the stationary business. Living with him is his wife Anna R. She is also 51 years old, and this is her second marriage. She has born 5 children, only 4 are currently living. Her occupation is none. Living with them are their daughters, Edna

L, 21, Lotta, 18, and Florence, 13. Edna is a saleswoman at a stationers - her father's store?

In 1916 H C Reuther purchased 4743 N. 12th St from Hill B Bush Asso No 2 for \$1500. [4]

In 1917, Henry C Reuther, doing business at 259 [or 250?] N 8th st, advertised sharpening razor blades equal to new, both single and double edge. [1]

In the 1920 Census, Henry is living at 4743 12th Street in Philadelphia. He is 60 years old, and was born in Philadelphia, Pa. He is a merchant in the stationary business. Living with him are his wife Anna R, age 60, and daughters Lotta B, 28, and Florence A, 22. Florence is a clerk in the stationary business, and may be working with her father. Anna's occupation is none. She appears to have retired from her pleating business.

In the 1930 Census, Henry is living at 4743 12th Street in Philadelphia. He owns his home, and gave it a value of \$5000. He owns a radio. Henry is 71 years old, widowed, and living alone. He is retired.

After Anna died, Henry moved to Fairfield, Connecticut, to live with his son Russell and his wife Lydia Speiser Reuther, and their children Joyce and Calvin. He died at their home at 219 Toilsome Hill Road. [Calvin Reuther]

In a note by Florence Reuther Becker in a notebook kept by Henry, he was buried Wednesday, June 8, 1932, in Westminister Cemetery, Philadelphia, PA. Services were conducted by Rev. Calvin P. Swank, pastor of Muhlenberg Lutheran Church.

Henry's obituary in the paper reads "Mr. Henry C. Reuther, for many years a resident of Logan, at 4713 North Twelfth street, passed away at the home of his son in Bridgeport, Connecticut, and was buried from the undertaker parlors of Mr Keller, and old friend, on Wednesday afternoon. He was a member of Muhlenberg Lutheran Chruch, whose pastor conducted the funeral."

- [1] Philadelphia Inquirer, 25 Mar 1917, p. 2 (Genealogybank.com)
- [2] Philadelphia Inquirer, 30 Oct 1901, p. 7 (Genealogybank.com)
- [3] Philadelphia Inquirer, 5 Mar 1902, p. 7 (Genealogybank.com)
- [4] Philadelphia Inquirer, 8 June 1916, p. 17 (Genealogybank.com)
- [5] Philadelphia City Directories (Foothnote.com)
- [6] Philadelphia city directory, 1890 (oldcitydirectorysearch.com)
- [7] Myra Longstreet Sullivan, email 16 Sep 2011

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 17 Mar 1859, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.<sup>5</sup>
- Occupation: Clerk In Store, 1880.<sup>33</sup>
- Residence: 635 N. 12Th, 1898, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. 141
- Residence: 510 Franklin Street, Bef 1898, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. 141

Henry married **Anna Ruberta Barlow**, <sup>142</sup> daughter of **Mahlon Barlow** <sup>144</sup> and **Hannah Hallman**, <sup>144</sup> on 25 Jul 1888 in Phoenixville, Chester County,

Pennsylvania. Anna was born on 22 Nov 1858 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, died on 10 Mar 1930 in Daytona Beach, Volusia County, Florida at age 71, and was buried on 14 Mar 1930 in Westminster Cemetary, Bala Cynwyd, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. The cause of her death was pneumonia influenza. They had four children: **Edna Laura, Lotta Barlow, Russell Evans**, and **Florence Anna**.

Marriage Notes: The marriage took place at Anna's sister Lydia's home in Phoenixville, Pennsylvania [1].

Henry and Anna owned a store in Philadelphia. On the first floor Henry sold cutlery such as knives and scissors. He also sold other goods such as china and leather goods. The family still has knives, scissors, and tea cups that came from the store. On the second floor, Anna operated a pleating business.

Per a letter from Florence Reuther Becker to Lydia Speiser Reuther on June 18, 1968, the store was located on 8th Street. It must have been within a few blocks of 8th and Arch Streets, as this was the location of a store called George B. Evans that sold fancy candies, cakes, and fruits. The store also sold gifts and fine china. It covered the entire block on the 8th Street side. Anna passed this store on her way to Henry's store. It was at Evans that she saw a beautiful punch bowl in the window, that Henry subsequently surprised her with for Valentine's Day, reportedly in their first or second year of marriage, probably about 1889. The punch bowl set is currently owned by Catherine Reuther. The green bowl and top is in decorated with strawberries, with matching cups, and a platter with strawberry flowers and leaves to sit on. [2]

Henry and Anna's store was located at 250 - 252 8th Street in Philadelphia. [3]

- [1] Letter, Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Russell & Lydia Reuther, Sept 29, 1963
- [2] Catherine Reuther Sep 4 2000
- [3] photo of store; advertisement Philadelphia Inquirer, 25 Mar 1917, p. 2; advertisement Philadelphia Inquirer, 14 Mar 1915, "Parcel Post Business" page

Noted events in their marriage were:

Alt. Marriage: 25 Jul 1887, Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania. 148

General Notes: When her father died, "my mother was not quite 5 years old & remained at home with her mother & later attended the little country school. There was no compulsory education law in those years and after finishing the 4th grade she went to work.

"I am ashamed to confess that I do not know what she did or when she went to Phila. Nor do I know how or when she started in the pleating business. I do know that she owned the first knife pleating machine in Phila." [6]

Anna would have been about 9 years old when she left home and went to work.

In 1870 Anna and her brother Mahlon appear to be living in Upper Providence township, Montgomery Co, Pennsylvania, in the house of Charles Garber. Anna is 11, and Mahlon is 9. Mahlon has attended school during the year, but Anna has not. Both children are listed on the census as Barber instead of Barlow.

Charles Garber is likely a relative of Anna's aunt Mary (Barlow) Miller whose mother-in-law was a Garber.

Mahlon & Anna's brother Abraham Barlow was living with Charles & Harriet Garber's daughter Elizabeth Garber Fetterolf and her family. Charles Garber's daughter Anna married a man named Vanderslice. (Elaine Jeter's research on the Garbers.) Anna Barlow's first husband was John Vanderslice.

Annie Barlow (age 21, b. abt 1858) married Jno. Vanderslice (age 28, b. abt 1851) on 8 May 1879 in Burlington, New Jersey. [7]

Early in 1880 Annie Barlow is living in a rooming house in Philadelphia operated by her uncle Abe Hallman. Annie is a seamstress. Also in the house is her first husband John Vanderslice. Both John and Annie show as single.

Anna was married first to a promising young Philadelphia lawyer, John R. Vanderslice. Their first year of marriage was drawing to a close when their baby Charles Edgar was born 3/25/1881. While she was confined with the birth of their son, her husband was stricken with pneumonia & died. Soon after that the baby died. So she was a bride, a mother, a widow and childless within 12 months. [2]

They had actually been married almost 2 years when John died.

John Vanderslice appears to be the John P Vanderslice, lawyer, who died of Typhoid Fever on 22 April 1881.

In 1915 A R Reuther advertised her Knife & Accordion Pleating business. She pleated kilted, box and sun ray skirts. Mail orders received prompt attention. Her business was at 252 N. 8th street. [4]

Anna fell ill while visiting daughter Lotta in Daytona Beach, Florida. She and Henry had arrived about 17 February (21 days before her death). Anna died on 10 March 1930 of pneumonia and influenza. She had been attended by the doctor since 4 March. After she became so ill, her son Russell rushed from Connecticut to see her, but she died before he got there. [1, 3, 4]

- [1] Letter from Lydia S Reuther to son Calvin Reuther Mar 13 1971
- [2] Letter from Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Russell & Lydia Reuther, Sep 29 1963
- [3] Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] Philadelphia Inquirer, 14 Mar 1915, "Parcel Post Business" page (Genealogybank.com)
- [5] Florida Death Certificate
- [6] Letter from Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Russell & Lydia Reuther, Oct 7, 1963
- [7] New Jersey Marriages, 1678-1985 (FamilySearch.org), Jno Vanderslice to Annie Barlow, 8 May 1879, Burlington, Burlington Co

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: 22 Nov 1858.
- Alt. Death: 10 Mar 1930, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. 149
- Occupation: Seamstress, 1880.<sup>33</sup>

4-**Edna Laura Reuther** was born on 24 Jan 1889 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania,<sup>5</sup> died on 10 May 1949 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania<sup>150</sup> at age 60, and was buried on 13 May 1949 in Westminster Cemetary, Bala Cynwyd, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.<sup>147</sup>

General Notes: In the 1910 Census, Edna is 21 years old and living with her parents and younger sisters. She is a saleswoman at a stationers, probably her father Henry's store.

On 3 June 1916, just before she married Henry later that month, Edna purchased a home at 4522 N. Twelth st in Philadelphia from Jushua M Holmes for \$3800. [1] Edna and Henry lived in this home in the early years of their marriage.

Family stories passed down in the Zimmer family report that Edna may have been institutionalized at some point. Her husband Henry may even have had her institutionalized because he wanted a divorce. [2]

Regarding Edna's mental illness: Edna was treated professionally at home and by daughter Mildred. It was often said, Mildred raised her brothers Henry and Bob. [3]

From the little bit known, it appears Edna suffered from some type of mental illness. She was not ill enough to be hospitalized, but was ill enough that daughter Mildred may have performed many household duties, including the care of her younger brothers (only 2 and 4 years younger), as well as caring for Edna. It would not be unexpected for Mildred to have resented her mother and the position she was placed in. This would help explain the rift in the family that occured when (if?) Henry and Edna divorced, and after Edna's death in 1949. [CAR]

Edna L Zimmer died 10 May 1949 at Germantown Hospital in Philadelphia. Husband Henry F Zimmer was the informant on her death certificate. He reports them as married and Edna as living at their home on Fairhill St. An inquest was held on 19 May with the jury rendering a verdict that the cause of death was hypertensive cerebral hemorrhage. [4]

- [1] Philadelphia Inquirer, 7 June 1916, p. 12 (Genealogybank.com)
- [2] Mark Zimmer, phone 6 Jul 2010
- [3] John Root, email 14 Jul 2010
- [4] Pennsylvania Death Certificate (copy)

Edna married **Henry Frederick Zimmer Sr**,<sup>151</sup> son of **William Louis Zimmer** and **Anna K Hasselbach**, on 28 Jun 1916 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. <sup>152</sup> Henry was born on 21 Mar 1891 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>153</sup> was christened on 17 Apr 1891 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>154</sup> and died in Jul 1977 in Pennsylvania <sup>95</sup> at age 86. Another name for Henry was Friedrich Heinrich Zimmer. <sup>154</sup> They had three children: **Mildred Barlow, Henry Frederick**, and **Robert Evans**.

Marriage Notes: Although two sources report that Edna and Henry were divorced, it is unclear at this time (2012) if that is correct or if they may have been separated

or planning a divorce before her death in 1949. [CAR] When she died, Edna was listed on her death certificate as married and living at their home on Fairhill St in Philadelphia. Husband Henry was the informant. [4]

Edna and Henry had been divorced for many years when Edna passed away. They were still married in 1942, so may have divorced shortly after that as Edna died in 1949. [1]

Daughter Mildred and her husband John Root lived with Henry & Edna during World War II, so they most likely divorced between 1945 and 1949. John Root does not remember a divorce, but other sources (see notes below) do remember a divorce. [3]

When Henry divorced Edna, apparently for another woman, it caused a rift between their children. Mildred sided with her father, Robert with his mother, and Henry was caught in between. Eventually, Mildred and Robert quit talking to each other, and remained estranged until their deaths. [2]

Later, when Henry's 2nd wife Esther died [in 1982] grandson Mark Zimmer asked about the Zimmer family memorabilia that Esther inherited from Henry. Daughter Mildred wrote him that he was not in the will, everything was sold off; "tough stuff" - you don't get anything. [2] This contributed to the estrangement between the children of Henry and Edna and their grandchildren. Although, Mark reports that the cousins harbour no ill feelings.

- [1] CAR (Joyce Reuther?)
- [2] Mark Zimmer, phone 6 Jul 2010
- [3] John Root, email 14 Jul 2010
- [4] Pennsylvania Death Certificate (copy)

Notes on divorce: Edna's brother Russell Reuther's daughter Joyce remembers a divorce. Joyce might have been planning her wedding around that time, so the breakup of the family would have been something she would remember. Also, Edna's son Henry Zimmer, Jr's, son Mark knew growing up that they had divorced, and that it caused a rift between Edna and Henry's children.

Noted events in their marriage were:

- Divorce: Between 1942 and 1949. 155
- Divorce: Between 1945 and 1949.
- Alt. Marriage: 16 Jun 1916, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. 156

General Notes: In 1900 Henry F Zimmer is living in Philadelphia with his parents. William Zimmer was born in Germany and is a musician. Wife Anna K was also born in Germany. They have three sons - William L, 11, Henry F, 9, and Herbert P, 6 months. [2]

In the 1920 Census, Henry F Zimmer is living at 4522 12th Street in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. Henry's in-laws Henry and Anna Reuther live at 4743 12th Street. He is 31 years old and was born in Philadelphia. Living with him are his wife Edna, 31, daughter Mildred, 2 9/12, and son Henry, 11/12. Edna and the children

were also born in Philadelphia. Also living with them is Dorothy Stiffer?. She is identified as a helper. She is 13 years old and was born in Philadelphia.

In the 1930 Census, Henry Zimmer is living in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. He is 39 years old, and was born in Pennsylvania. His parents were born in Germany. Henry is a salesman. Living with him are his wife Edna, 41, and children, Mildred, 13, Henry, 11, and Robert, 8. All the children were born in Pennsylvania.

In 1942 Henry Frederick Zimmer, Sr, registered for the World War II draft. He was born 21 March 1891 in Philadelphia, and was living at 6206 N Fairhill St in Philadelphia with his wife Mrs Edna Zimmer. Henry was working for Columbia Mills Inc of Philadelphia as a traveling salesman. [1]

Sometime after 1942 or 1945 [CAR], Henry divorced Edna because he wanted to pursue another woman. Henry's second wife was a woman named Esther. He predeceased her and she did not re-marry. [4]

Note: Family sources disagree on whether Henry and Enda divorced. His 2nd marriage seven months after Edna's death may point toward no divorce.

On 19 December 1949 Henry F Zimmer married Esther Mae Zerby in Doylestown, Berks County, Pennsylvania. Their marriage license was issued in Montgomery County. [5]

Henry Zimmer was born 21 Mar 1891 and died Jul 1977. His last residence was Philadelphia, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. [3]

Esther may be the Esther Zimmer born 16 March 1894, died Jan 1982. Her last residence was Spring House, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. [3]

- [1] U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] 1900 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 236, sheet 2A
- [3] Social Security Death Index
- [4] Mark Zimmer, phone 6 Jul 2010
- [5] Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985 (images) (Ancestry.com), Salem United Church of Christ, Doylestown, Bucks Co, PA, Henry F Zimmer to Esther Mae Zerby, 19 Dec 1949

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1891, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. 157
- Alt. Death: Unknown.

5-**Mildred Barlow Zimmer**<sup>158</sup> was born on 4 Apr 1917 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania<sup>159</sup> and died on 20 Apr 2003 in Toledo, Lucas County, Ohio<sup>160</sup> at age 86. Another name for Mildred was Mildred Zimmer.<sup>161</sup>

General Notes: Mildred enrolled at Drexel Institute of Art, Science and Industry in Philadelphia in 1935. She graduated in 4 years in 1940 with a degree in Home Economics. When she graduated Drexel was Drexel Institute of Technology. Today it is Drexel University. [3, 4]

Lydia Speiser wrote that Mildred & John had a child named Dusky. [2] This appears to be in error (or unclear) and should probably have been Dick (or Dicky).

Mildred Z. Root was born 4 Apr 1917 and died 20 Apr 2003. Her last residence and benefit paid was in Sylvania, Lucas County, Ohio. Her SSN was issued in New Jersey before 1951. [1]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Lydia Speiser Reuther's notebook
- [3] John D Root, email 14 Jul 2010
- [4] History of Drexel University, www.drexel.edu

Noted events in her life were:

• Cremation: 158

Mildred married **John Derby Root**, <sup>162</sup> son of **Stanely Raymond Root** and **Mary Elizabeth Derby**, on 6 Sep 1941 in Ocean City, New Jersey. <sup>158</sup> John was born on 27 Mar 1917 in Lansdale, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania <sup>163</sup> and died on 26 Feb 2013 in Toledo, Lucas County, Ohio <sup>164</sup> at age 95. Another name for John was John Root. <sup>161</sup> They had two children: **Richard Evans** and **Craig Zimmer**.

Marriage Notes: John and Mildred met in their 3rd year of high school. "We made it through, me teaching her Physics and she teaching me English (Shakespeare)". [1]

[1] John D Root, email 14 Jul 2010

General Notes: John graduated from Olney Grammer School in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, in 1931. He graduated Olney High School in 1935. From 1935 to 1937 he attended Drexel Institute of Technology (today Drexel University) in Philadelphia. [1]

From 1937 to March 1945, John worked for Brown Instrument Company, when he joined the Navy. [1]

US Navy 03/22/1945 thru 02/04/1946 [1]

After the Navy, John returned to Drexel, and graduated in June 1947 with a degree in Electrical Engineering. [1]

After graduating from Drexel, went to work [again] for Brown Instrument Company, later absorbed by Honeywell. John retired from Honeywell after 45 years. He was an Area Sales Manager in the Industrial Controls Division. [2]

John was a resident of Sylvania [Lucas County], Ohio, for 48 years. [2]

John was a lifetime member of the Academy of Model Aeronautics and a member of the Toledo Weak Signals Flying Club where he served in many capacities including treasurer. [2]

- [1] John D Root, email 14 Jul 2010
- [2] Legacy.com, The Blade (Toledo OH), 19 Mar 2013, John Derby Root obituary

Noted events in his life were:

• Residence: 1974, Sylvania, Ohio.<sup>60</sup>

### **6-Richard Evans Root**

Richard married **Marion Lou Thomassy**, daughter of **Fernand A Thomassy**.

### 6-Craig Zimmer Root

Craig married **Kathleen H Kreusser**, daughter of **Robert Kreusser** and **Marie Louise Foster**.

5-**Henry Frederick Zimmer Jr** was born on 26 Feb 1919 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>165</sup> died on 1 Jun 1973 in Stroudsburg, Pennsylvania <sup>166</sup> at age 54, and was buried in Bryn Athyn Cemetery, Bryn Athyn, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. <sup>167</sup> The cause of his death was suicide. Another name for Henry was Henry Zimmer. <sup>161</sup>

General Notes: Henry Frederick Zimmer Jr married Mary Constance Herwick on 11 Mar 1939 at the City Hall in Richmond, Virginia. Henry's was 22 and his occupation was listed as School. Both were from Philadelphia. [5]

Henry F Zimmer Jr joined the US Army on 29 May 1942 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. Henry was born in 1919 in Pennsylvania. He has had 1 year of college, is working as a photographer, and is married. [3]

Henry was a prisoner of war in Germany during World War II. He kept a diary during his imprisonment. This diary's location is currently unknown and may have been destroyed. Henry had many physical and health problems due to his time in a POW camp. [4]

He was in in the insurance business, working near his summer home about an hour and a half from the family's main home in Philadelphia. [4]

In writing Cal Reuther about the death of his cousin Henry Zimmer's widow, Lydia wrote her son that Henry had a drinking problem and committed suicide. [1] His drinking was probably related to his WW II experiences.

Over the years, Henry threatened suicide, always calling his father, who would call Henry's wife Connie. Connie would hurry to him to prevent him from following through. On 1 June 1973, Henry again threatened suicide. He was at their summer home, and Connie and the children were in Philadelphia. Before Connie could get there, Henry shut himself in the garage with the car running, using the car exhaust to kill himself. [4]

Henry Zimmer was born 26 Feb 1919 and died Jun 1973. His Social Security

number was issued in New Jersey before 1951. [2]

- [1] Letter from Lydia S Reuther to son Calvin Reuther May 31 1981
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] Mark Zimmer, phone 6 Jul 2010
- [5] Virginia Marriage Records 1936-2014 (images) (Ancestry.com), Henry Frederick Zimmer Jr to Mary Constance Herwick, 11 Mar 1939, Richmond.

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt Feb 1919, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. 157
- Alt. Death: Bef 1981. 168
- Alt. Death: Jun 1973.<sup>95</sup>

Henry married **Mary Constance Herwick**, <sup>169</sup> daughter of **Robert Claude Herwick** and **Grace Prudence Porter**, on 11 Mar 1939 in Richmond, Virginia. <sup>170</sup> Mary was born on 26 Jun 1921 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>171</sup> died on 30 Apr 1981 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania <sup>166</sup> at age 59, and was buried in Bryn Athyn Cemetery, Bryn Athyn, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. <sup>167</sup> The cause of her death was cancer. Other names for Mary were Connie <sup>161</sup> and Constance. They had two children: **John Kurt** and **Mark Frederick**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

- Alt. Marriage: Abt 1939. 172
- Alt. Marriage: Between Jun 1938 and Feb 1939. 173

General Notes: Connie's sister-in-law wrote Lydia Speiser Reuther that Connie died in April 1981 of cancer. [1]

Constance Zimmer was born 26 Jun 1921 and died Apr 1981. Her last benefit was paid in Huntingdon Valley, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. Her Social Security number was issued in New Jersey before 1951. [2]

- [1] Letter from Lydia S Reuther to son Calvin Reuther May 31 1981
- [2] Social Security Death Index

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Death: Apr 1981. 168

### 6-John Kurt Zimmer

John married **Theresa Ann Dalecki**, <sup>174</sup> daughter of **Edwin Dalecki** and **Ann Singles**. Theresa was born on 19 Aug 1959 in Wilmington, Delaware <sup>175</sup> and died on 26 Nov 2019 in Lewes, Delaware <sup>175</sup> at age 60. They had three children: **Tamara Nicole, Lara Rachel**, and **Mollie Constance**.

General Notes: Theresa studied early childhod development at Delaware Technical & Comminity College. She worked as a dietary clerk at Wilmington General Hospital and as a research assistant at duPont. [1]

On 29 August 1981, Theresa A Dalecki of Newark and William A Osienski of Cedarcrest married in Woodcrest, Delaware. Theresa was a graduate of Henry C Conrad High School and employed by DuPont, and William a graduate of Thomas McKean High School and employed by Spatz Fiberglass Co. They are to live in Newark. [2] They had one son together. [1] They divorced in December 1986. [3]

Theresa Ann Dalecki-Zimmer of Milton, DE, died 26 November 2019 at Beebe Hospital in Lewes after a prolonged illness. Survivors included son William Osienski of Charlotte, NC, and daughters Tamara, Lara & Mollie Zimmer, all of Charlotte. [1]

[1] Nichols-Gilmore Funeral Home (Wilmington, DE) (www.nicholsgilmore.com), obit Theresa Ann Dalecki-Zimmer, b. 19 Aug 1959, Wilmington, d. 26 Nov 2019, Lewes [2] The Morning News (Wilmington, DE) (Newspapers.com), 6 Sep 1981, page G6, image 74 [3] The Morning News (Wilmington, DE) (Newspapers.com), 14 Dec 1986, page A8

### 7-Tamara Nicole Zimmer

#### 7-Lara Rachel Zimmer

#### 7-Mollie Constance Zimmer

John next married **Dorothee Dominique** "**Doro**" **Schadt**.

### 6-Mark Frederick Zimmer

Mark married **Lynn Ellen Wilhoyte**. They had three children: **Kaitlynd Bahama, Constance Margaux**, and **Marilyn Emily Grace**.

#### 7-Kaitlynd Bahama Zimmer

#### 7-Constance Margaux Zimmer

Constance married Unknown.

### 7-Marilyn Emily Grace Zimmer

Mark next married **Jennifer Ruth Brewer**. They had no children.

5-**Robert Evans Zimmer**<sup>176</sup> was born on 8 Jun 1921 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania<sup>177</sup> and died on 27 Jul 2009 in Vero Beach, Indian River County, Florida<sup>178</sup> at age 88. Another name for Robert was Robert E Zimmer.<sup>161</sup>

General Notes: Robert E. Zimmer was born 8 June 1921 and died 27 July 2009. His SSN was issued in New Jersey before 1951. Robert's last residence was Hanover, Plymouth County, Massachusetts. [1] Hanover is his son

Robert's home, and probably Robert, Sr's mailing address.

Robert E Zimmer died 27 July 2009 at Indian River Estates Medical Center, Vero Beach, Florida. He was born in Philadelphia, and had lived in Vero Beach for 25 years [since about 1984], coming from Stone Harbor, New Jersey. Robert flew torpedo bombers for the US Navy in World War II, and was president of the Schoenhut Toy company, makers of toy pianos and "Pick-Up Sitcks". [2]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Stuart News ("Treasure Coast" area of Florida) & Philadelphia Inquirer, 31 July 2009 [GenealogyBank.com]

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1922, Pennsylvania.<sup>59</sup>

Robert married **Ruth E Schoenhut**, <sup>179</sup> daughter of **Otto Schoenhut** and **Wilhelmina "Minnie" Kilgus**, on 8 Jul 1944 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. <sup>180</sup> Ruth was born on 20 Jul 1921 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania <sup>181</sup> and died on 27 Jan 2004 in Vero Beach, Indian River County, Florida <sup>181</sup> at age 82. Another name for Ruth was Ruth. <sup>161</sup> They had two children: **Susan Elaine** and **Robert Evans**.

General Notes: In 1930 Ruth is 8 years old and living in Philadelphia with her parents. Otto Schoenhutt owns his home valued at \$13,000, has a radio and is the proprietor of a toy manufacture. Along with wife Minnie, in the house are daughters Doris, 13, Ruth, 8, and mother-in-law Emma Kilgus. [2]

Ruth Schoenhut Zimmer of Vero Beach, Florida, died 27 January 2004 at Indian River Memorial Hospital. She was born 20 July 1921 in Philadelphia. She moved from Stone River, New Jersey, six years prior [about 1998], and was a former school teacher. Ruth was survived by her husband Robert E Zimmer, son Robert E Zimmer, Jr, or Hanover, Massachusetts, and daughter Susan Fullerton of Palm City, Florida. [1]

- [1] Philadelphia Inquirer, 1 Feb 2004 [GenealogyBank.com]
- [2] 1930 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 1076, sheet 17A

#### 6-Susan Elaine Zimmer

Susan married **Lawrence A Fullerton**. They had two children: **Jennifer Ruth** and **Christopher L**.

### 7-Jennifer Ruth Fullerton

Jennifer married **Joseph S Monestere Jr**. They had two children: **Caitlyn Reese** and **Noah Austin Robert**.

- 8-Caitlyn Reese Monestere
- 8-Noah Austin Robert Monestere

### 7-Christopher L Fullerton

Christopher married **Nancy P Doyle**. They had two children: **Brynn Patrice** and **Audrey Susan**.

### 8-Brynn Patrice Fullerton

8-Audrey Susan Fullerton

#### 6-Robert Evans Zimmer Jr

Robert married **Susan Hanlon**. They had two children: **Bradley** and **Matthew**.

### 7-Bradley Zimmer

#### 7-Matthew Zimmer

4-**Lotta Barlow Reuther** was born on 17 Jun 1891 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania,<sup>5</sup> died on 5 Apr 1983 in Olmsted County, Minnesota<sup>182</sup> at age 91, and was buried in Pine Forest Cemetery, Mount Dora, Lake County, Florida.<sup>11</sup>

General Notes: In 1912 Lotta B Reuther's appointment as a kindergarten teacher in Philadelphia was confirmed. [4]

In the 1920 Census, Lotta is living with her parents in Philadelphia. She is 28 years old and a school teacher.

Thanks to the efforts of Lotta Reuther, much is known about the Reuther's. She collected not only the facts (names, dates, & places), but also wrote about family members so we know more about their lives. [CAR]

After Rubert died in 1969 Lotta went to live with her daughter Myra in Minnesota. [1] Within a year, Lotta is again living in Florida. [2]

By 1983 Lotta is living with Myra in Minnesota. She has been in the hospital and now has a pacemaker. [3] She died two months later.

- [1] Letter from Lydia S Reuther to son Calvin Reuther 21 Dec 1969
- [2] Letter from Lydia S Reuther to son Calvin Reuther 25 Dec 1970
- [3] Letter from Lydia S Reuther to son Calvin Reuther 6 Feb 1983
- [4] Philadelphia Inquirer, 13 Nov 1912, p. 4 (Genealogybank.com)

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Death: 5 Apr 1983, Kenyon, Minnesota. 183
- Confirmation: 31 Mar 1907, St Matthew's Luthern Church, 628 North Broad Street, Philadelphia, PA.<sup>184</sup>
- Occupation: Elementary School Teacher. 183

Lotta married Rubert James "R.J." Longstreet, 185 son of Herbert Cornelius

Longstreet<sup>186</sup> and Etta Lola Gilbert,<sup>187</sup> on 27 Dec 1920 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.<sup>156</sup> Rubert was born on 28 Sep 1892 in Mount Dora, Lake County, Florida,<sup>188</sup> died on 9 Oct 1969 in Volusia County, Florida<sup>189</sup> at age 77, and was buried in Pine Forest Cemetery, Mount Dora, Lake County, Florida.<sup>11</sup> Another name for Rubert was Rubert J Longstreet. They had two children: Myra Lotta and James Rubert.

General Notes: On May 31 1917, Rubert J Longstreet registered for the World War I draft. He was born 28 Sept 1892 in Mount Dora, Florida. Rubert registered in Volusia County, Florida. He was living in the town of De Land. Rubert's occupation was difficult to read.

During World War I Rubert James Longstreet of Deland, Florida, served in the US Army with a rank of 1st Lieutenant. It is not known where he served. [1]

From 1919 to 1949, Rubert was a teacher and supervising principal in Daytona Beach, FL, area schools. In 1933 he was elected president of the Florida Education Association, and was a commissioner for the Southern Association of Colleges from 1946 to 1949. In 1949, Rubert began teaching law at Stetson University in DeLand, FL.

He was president of the Florida Audubon Society from 1930 to 1936, and edited the Florida Naturalist from 1927 to 1949. [2]

In the 1920 Census, Rubert is living in Seabreeze, Volusia County, Florida, with his parents Herbert and Harriett Longstreet. He is 27 years old and a high school teacher.

In the 1930 Census, Rupert J Longstreet is living in Daytona Beach, Volusia County, Florida. He is 37 years old, and was born in Florida. He is a superintendent of the public shcools. Rupert is also a veteran of the world war. His parents were born in New York. Living with him is his wife Lotta R, 38, and children Myra, 6, and James, 4. Myra and James were both born in Florida.

Rubert died at 5:04 am the morning of 9 October 1969. The day before he sayed to Lotta "I talked to your brother today. He is very happy." Lotta's brother Russell died in 1967. [4 - 9 Oct 1969]

Rubert Longstreet born September 28, 1892, and died October 1969 in Florida. His last residence was in New Smyrna Beach, Volusia County, Florida. [3]

- [1] World War I Service Cards, Florida State Archives on-line (www.floridamemory.com)
- [2] Obituary, Lotta Reuther Longstreet
- [3] Social Security Death Index
- [4] Lydia Speiser Reuther diary

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: 27 Sep 1892, Florida. 190

5-Myra Lotta Longstreet

Myra married **Charles Roger Sullivan**, <sup>191</sup> son of **Charles William Sullivan** and **Irene Compton**. Charles was born on 27 Apr 1921 in Hamilton County, Ohio, <sup>192</sup> died on 3 Jul 1966 in Augusta, Richmond County, Georgia <sup>193</sup> at age 45, and was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, De Graff, Logan County, Ohio. <sup>11</sup> Another name for Charles was Roger Sullivan. <sup>161</sup> They had six children: **Kip Roger, Jeffrey Warren, Christopher James, Daniel Martin, Luke Longstreet**, and **Collin Charles**.

General Notes: In 1945 Chas Roger Sullivan is listed as living in Pinellas County, Florida, with his mother Irene C Sullivan. Both have attended college. Roger is 24, born in Ohio, and in the Navy. [4]

Roger died in Augusta, Georgia, of pneumonia on 3 July 1966. He left wife Myra with six boys age 9 to 19. [1]

Charles R Sullivan died 3 July 1966 in Richmond County, Georgia, at age 45. He was living in Screven County at the time of his death. [2]

Dr Charles Roger Sullivan, born 27 April 1921 and died 3 July 1966, is buried at Greenwood Cemetery, De Graff, Logan County, Ohio. [3]

- [1] Lydia Speiser Reuther diary, 7 Jul 1966
- [2] Georgia Deaths, 1919-98 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] findagrave.com, posted by Robert Weller
- [4] Florida State Census, 1945, Pinellas Co, Pct 27

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1921. 194
  - 6-Kip Roger Sullivan
  - 6-Jeffrey Warren Sullivan

Jeffrey married **Kristine A Davis**.

### 6-Christopher James Sullivan

Christopher married **Paula Christine Phillips**, daughter of **Paul Chester Phillips** and **Vivian Mathilda Weiby**. They had one son: **Christopher Kai Phillips**.

### 7-Christopher Kai Phillips Sullivan

Christopher next married **Adele Louise Lennig**, daughter of **Unknown Lennig** and **Unknown Rampone**.

#### 6-Daniel Martin Sullivan

### 6-Luke Longstreet Sullivan

Luke married Linda K Mason. They had no children.

Luke next married **Phoebe Curlin Reed**, daughter of **William Preston Reed** and **Phoebe Ann Hunt**. They had two children: **Reed Longstreet** and **Preston Hunt**.

### 7-Reed Longstreet Sullivan

#### 7-Preston Hunt Sullivan

#### 6-Collin Charles Sullivan

Collin married **Nancy Adair Woolsey**. They had two children: **Tyler James** and **Sterling Royce**.

### 7-Tyler James Sullivan

### 7-Sterling Royce Sullivan

5-**Dr. James Rubert Longstreet**<sup>195</sup> was born on 25 Apr 1925 in Daytona Beach, Volusia County, Florida<sup>196</sup> and died on 12 Sep 1987 in Tampa, Hillsborough County, Florida<sup>197</sup> at age 62.

General Notes: On 26 April 1943, at age 18, James Rubert Longstreet registered for the World War II draft. He was living in Charleston, Kanawha County, West Virginia, and working for Westvaco in South Charleston, West Virginia. James' permanent residence was in Daytona Beach, Florida. He has a scar on his right knee and a scar on his right index finger. [3]

James joined the University of South Florida faculty in 1967 and was the first chairman of the department of finance. He was a nationally known financial expert and a professor of the USF College of Business Administration at the time of his death. [2]

James was the chairman of the finance department at the University of South Forida until his death. [1]

He helped establish the national Financial Management Association, said to be the world's largest academic finance association. He was executive vice president when he died. [2]

James was in demand as a consultant and expert witness, conducted seminars for major companies around the country, and also served as an investment advisor and portfolio manager. [2]

On the Social Security Death Index, James Longstreet was born 25 Apr 1925 and died Sep 1987. His last residence was Tampa, Hillsborough Co, Florida.

James died 12 September 1987 of heart failure at home [Tampa]. [2]

[1] Jennifer Leigh Longstreet, email to Longstreet Society, Jan 1998, posted on Rootsweb Longstreet-L archives, retrieved 30 Aug 2011

- [2] St Petersburg Times (FL) (GenealogyBank.com), 23 Sep 1987, obit James Longstreet
- [3] WWII Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com)

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1925, Florida. 190
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1926, Florida.<sup>59</sup>
- Residence: 1967-1987, Tampa, Hillsborough County, Florida. 198

James married **Wilda Bernice Graul**, <sup>199</sup> daughter of **Eugene Graul** and **Aleatha Mertz**, on 20 Jun 1948 in Greene County, Ohio. <sup>200</sup> Wilda was born on 16 Nov 1926 in Maquoketa, Jackson County, Iowa<sup>201</sup> and died on 12 Apr 2008<sup>202</sup> at age 81. Another name for Wilda was Wilda. <sup>161</sup> They had three children: **Tacy Jeanne, James Russell "Jim,"** and **Diane Alicia**.

Marriage Notes: James & Wilda met at Antioch College in Yellow Springs, Ohio. [1]

They were both students in Yellow Springs when they married there on 20 June 1948. [2]

- [1] Tributes (www.tributes.com), obit Wilda G Longstreet, retreived 30 Aug 2011
- [2] Ohio County Marriages 1789-2013 (images) (FamilySearch.org), James Rubert [sic] Longstreet to Wilda Bernice Graul, 20 Jun 1948, Greene Co

General Notes: Wilda attended Antioch College in Yellow Springs, Ohio. After moving to Tampa, she finished her Bachelors at USF [University of South Florida] in 1973. She was an accountant with HRS State of Florida for 17 years. [3]

Wilda G. Longstreet was born 16 Nov 1926 and died 12 Apr 2008. Her last residence was on Tampa, Hillsborough County, Florida. Her Social Security Number was issued in Iowa before 1951. [1]

When Wilda passed away she was survived by her daughter, Tracy of Clearwater Fla.; daughter, Diane of Townsville, Australia; son, Jim of Asheboro, N.C.; granddaughter, Jennifer of Nottingham, England; grandson, Robert of Athens Ga.; and brother, Dr. Paul Graul of Spokane, Wash. [2]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Tampa Tribune, 14 Apr 2008 (GenealogyBank.com)
- [3] Tributes (www.tributes.com), obit Wilda G Longstreet, retreived 30 Aug 2011

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1926.<sup>60</sup>

6-**Tacy Jeanne Longstreet**<sup>203</sup> was born on 4 Sep 1950 in Maquoketa, Iowa<sup>204</sup> and died on 11 Jan 2018 in Tampa, Hillsborough County, Florida<sup>205</sup> at age 67.

Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: 2008, Clearwater, Florida. 202

6-**James Russell "Jim" Longstreet**<sup>161</sup> was born on 1 Dec 1952 in Evanston, Illinois<sup>206</sup> and died on 17 Aug 2017 in Athens, Georgia<sup>207</sup> at age 64.

General Notes: Jim worked in the rubber industry for most of his professional life and spent several decades as the plant engineer at Oliver Rubber Company in Athens, Georgia, and Asheboro, North Carolina. Most recently he worked in project consultancy for the same company. [1]

Jim's wife was not listed in his obituary, so I presume they divorced. (CAR)

[1] Athens Banner-Herald (GA) (GenealogyBank.com), 20 Aug 2017, obit James Russell Longstreet, 1 Dec 1952-17 Aug 2017

Noted events in his life were:

- Residence: 1998, Athens, Georgia. 208
- Residence: 2008, Asheboro, North Carolina. 202

James married Mary Ann Steele. They had two children: Jennifer Leigh "Jen" and Robert James "Rob".

7-Jennifer Leigh "Jen" Longstreet

Jennifer married Nick Gant.

7-Robert James "Rob" Longstreet

### 6-Diane Alicia Longstreet

Diane married William Russell Chadwell.

Diane next married **Dennis Brian Slabaugh**.

Diane next married John Stewart Biedenharn.

Diane next had a relationship with **Charles R "Charlie" Holley Jr.** 

4-**Russell Evans Reuther** was born on 8 May 1893 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>5</sup> was christened on 23 Feb 1908 in Reading, Berks County, Pennsylvania, <sup>209</sup> died on 4 Dec 1967 in Bridgeport, Fairfield County, Connecticut<sup>210</sup> at age 74, and was buried on 7 Dec 1967 in Lawncroft Burial Park, Fairfield, Connecticut. <sup>211</sup> The cause of his death was Pulmonary Endema.

General Notes: Russell left school and Philadelphia at age 16 in 1909 to work for Mr. Phillips at the fabric company [in Bridgeport, Connecticut]. [Aunt Lotta]

In 1910, Russell Reuther is living in Bridgeport at the home of his boss H. Albert Philips. He was born about 1894 in Pennsylvania. [7]

Russ first lived with the Phillips, then took a room on Coleman Street near Park Avenue. [6]

On June 5 1917, Russell Evans Reuther registered for the World War I draft in Bridgeport, Connecticut. He was living at 346 Beechwood Ave in Bridgeport, and was an assistant manager for Alb. & E. Henkels Inc.

Russell E. Reuther was inducted in the United States Army May 23, 1918 at Bridgeport, Conneticut. He achieved the rank of corporal October 7, 1918. He served in the 15th Company, 152nd Depot Brigade. He was honorably discharged May 28, 1919 at Camp Upton, New York. The discharge papers list his height as 5 feet, 2 inches. [Russell E. Reuther honorable discharge & enlistment record, US Army, 1919] Russell served his enlistment in the United States & did not go to Europe during World War I.

In the 1920 Census, Russell is living in Bridgeport, Fairfield Co., Connecticut, on Beechwood Avenue in the house of Christopher and Ida Melick. Russell is 29 years old and an assistant manager at a lace factory. Christopher is 52 years old, and a telegraph operator for the railroad. Ida is 51. Both were born in New Jersey. Russell became very close to Christopher and Ida as he boarded with them when he first came to Bridgeport at age 16, and I recall a story that Russ loaned them money to start a business (CAR). After Christopher died, Russ helped Ida manage her affairs. When Ida Bigley Melick died in 1947 (or 1946), she left Russ her house at 346-8 Beechwood Avenue. The flintlock rifle owned by Calvin Reuther was given to Russ. It was in the Melick family and is believed to be from the Revolutionary War. (Calvin Reuther). Currently, the gun is owned by Russell's grandson Russell Reuther (CAR 2004).

In March 1930, Russell received word that his mother was very ill in Florida, probably visiting her daughter Lotta in Daytona Beach. Russ rushed to Florida to see his mother, but she passed away before he got there. She was buried in Philadelphia, and Russ returned to Fairfield the day before his son Calvin was born. [5]

In the 1930 Census, Russell is living in Fairfield, Fairfield Co., Connecticut, on Toilsome Hill Road. He is 36 years old and was born in Pennsylvania. He is an assistant manager at a fabric factory. Living with him are his wife Lydia, 32, and their children Joyce B, 3, and Calvin R, 1 month. Lydia was born in Connecticut, and lists her parents' birthplaces as Wurttemburg, Germany.

In 1944, Russell E Reuther and his wife Lydia R are living at 219 Toilsome Hill Road in Fairfield. Russell is assistant secretary for the American Fabrics Company at 1069 Connecticut Ave. [2]

On Monday, September 17, 1951, Russ was fired from his job as manager of American Fabrics by the new owners who had purchased the company in May 1948. In a meeting with the owners, they had already prepared a resignation letter for Russ to sign. He was immediately escorted out without even having the opportunity to say his good byes nor to clean out his office after 42 years with

the company. He was given 5 months pay in lieu of notice. Both Russ and Lydia talked about the gangster Jews that owned the company and fired him. [3, 4] Russ was 58 years old when he lost his job.

In 1955, Russ was elected to one of the seats in District Six for the Representative Town Meeting. [1]

Russ was deathly afraid of dogs. When walking in the neighborhood, if he saw a dog, he was so shaken, he would go back home. [Virginia Speiser Rutter]

Son Calvin remembers Russ talking about a Barlow cousin who was a Rockette at Radio City Music Hall in New York City. He met her on one of his trips to the city. Cal thought she may have still been there when he was little and the family went to Radio City.

June 20, 1961 - Stroke, left side affected

Oct 1, 1961 - Spasm, left side paralized 1 1/2 hours

Apr 24, 1963 - Went to the hospital to be operated on for tongue tumor, same day Herman Speiser died.

Apr 29, 1963 - Operated on for tongue tumor - malignant, but doctor sure he got it all.

Sep 30, 1963 - upstairs at the house per Dr. Gardner as he could no longer make the stairs

Apr 1, 1964 - began coming down the stairs daily. Dr said it was a miracle.

Oct 11, 1965 - Upstairs again, down for Christmas 1965, and Easter 1966, but no more after that.

Dec 4, 1967 - Passed away at Bridgeport Hospital 9:41 PM, after only 5 hours at the hospital.

[8]

After Russell's death on 4 December 1967, his body was prepared for burial and brought to his and Lydia's home on 6 December. Lydia wanted the burial to begin from the house. He was buried on 7 December. [9 - 6 Dec - 7 Dec 1969]

- [1] Bridgeport Post, November 9, 1955, page 30
- [2] Bridgeport City Directory 1944 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Letter from Russ Reuther to son Calvin Reuther Sept 18 1951
- [4] Letter from Lydia S Reuther to son Calvin Reuther Sept 24 1951
- [5] Letter from Lydia S Reuther to son Calvin Reuther Mar 13 1971
- [6] Letter from Lydia S Reuther to son Calvin Reuther Jan 28 1973
- [7] The image on Ancestry.com was not available. This information was from the index.
- [8] Lydia Speiser Reuther's notebook
- [9] Lydia Speiser Reuther diary

Noted events in his life were:

- Baptism: 23 Feb 1908, Hope Lutheran Church, Reading, PA, By Reverand H. W. Warmkessel, Cousin To Anna Barlow Reuther. 212
- Confirmation: 19 Apr 1908, St Matthew's Luthern Church, 628 North Broad

Street, Philadelphia, PA. 184

• Military: United States Army, Between 1918 and 1919.<sup>213</sup>

• Soc Sec Num: 041-10-4440.<sup>214</sup>

• Military: Corporal, Depot Brigade.

Military: #2885979.Height: 5 ft. 2 in.

Russell married **Nora Alice Monk**, daughter of **John Thomas Monk** and **Alice Kemp**, on 17 Oct 1921 in Bridgeport, Fairfield County, Connecticut.<sup>215</sup> The marriage ended in divorce. Nora was born on 8 Dec 1901 in Nottingham, Nottinhamshire, England<sup>216</sup> and died on 12 Aug 1968 in Fairfield County, Connecticut<sup>217</sup> at age 66. They had no children.

Marriage Notes: Nora Monk, daughter of Mr & Mrs Thomas Monk of 1010 Connecticut Ave, and Russell Reuther of 346 Beechwood Ave were married October 17 1921 at St John's Episcopal Church. After an extended honeymoon trip the couple will reside at 1550 North Ave. [1]

On September 12, 1923, summons were served on Nora Monk Reuther to appear before the Superior Court regarding the plaintiff's petition for divorce, charging Nora with adultery between the date of their marriage and September 11, 1923, in Atlantic City, New Jersey, with one Vessella. [Copy of Summons]

On Oct 20, 1923, The Bridgeport Telegram reported (on page 14) that counsel clashed in proceedings before the Judge about the divorce proceedings. Mrs. Reuther planned to contest the suit to the bitter end, and more time was needed to prepare her defense. No other information was included in the article beyond what the divorce papers contain.

According to the divorce decree, the plaintiff (Russell) was guilty of intolerable cruelty to the defendant (Nora) beginning about three months after their marriage, and ending on September 6, 1923, when Nora moved out of their shared residence. She was granted \$10,000 in alimony, and her name was changed back to Nora Alice Monk. [Judgement of Divorce, State of Connecticut, Fairfield County, Superior Court, December 21, 1923]

On Dec 22, 1923, the divorce was reported on the front page of The Bridgeport Telegram. Russell must have been very unhappy to see himself on the front page of the paper. The paper reported that Nora Alice Reuther was granted a divorce on the grounds of cruelty. A few days earlier, Mr. Reuther withdrew his original complaint. In her cross-complaint, Mrs. Reuther reported that her husband had an annual salary of \$8,400. An alimony of \$10,000 was agreed upon.

On December 23, 1923, Nora received \$10,000 from Russell, and signed a receipt to that affect.

[1] Bridgeport telegram, 19 Oct 1921 (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Divorce: 21 Dec 1923, Bridgeport, Fairfield County, Connecticut. 218

General Notes: Nora's parents married 7 Oct 1901 in Nottingham, Nottinghamshire, England. Her mother was Alice Kemp. Her father was John Thomas Monk and went by Thomas. [3, 5] Nora was born in December 1901, shortly after her parents married.

On 23 April 1913, Thomas Monk, his wife Alice and daughter Nora left Liverpool England on the ship SS Haverford for the United States. They arrived in Philadelphia on 6 May 1913. Thomas's occupation is lace designer. His home was listed as Nottingham, England, but was crossed out and changed to Philadelphia. [2]

In the 1920 Census, Nora Monk, 18, is living in Bridgeport, Connecticut, with her parents, at 1010 Connecticut Avenue. Nora's parents are Thomas, 42, & Alice Monk, 40. Nora and her parents were born in England, and are not citizens. Thomas is a designer for a lace company, very likely the same company as Russell Reuther. Nora is a saleslady for a store.

Nora married Russell Reuther in October 1921 when she was 19 years old. They divorced in December 1923 when she was 22. After their divorce, Nora took back her maiden name.

In 1924 & 1925 Nora A Monk is living in Bridgeport with her parents Thomas & Alice Monk. Thomas is a designer. [4]

Nora was still living in Bridgeport in 1925 when Miss Nora Monk participated in a pagent at St John's church. [1]

Nora Monk married Robert Worden on 18 January 1926 in Milford. [15]

Her father John Thomas Monk became a citizen on 4 May 1926 in Bridgeport.

In 1930 Nora C & Robert E Worden are living in Fairfield, Connecticut. Nora is 28, born in England, immigrated 1914 and is a naturalized citizen. Nora is a billing clerk for a wire factory. Robert is 39, born in Connecticut, and a purchasing agent for a telephone company. They married at age 35 & 24 [about 1925]. [7]

Nora's parents John Thomas Monk and wife Alice were in Los Angeles, California, in 1933. [5]

Robert Edward Worden was born 5 December 1890 in Bridgeport. In 1917 he was in Milford working for the American Graphophone company. He served in the World War [WWI]. American Graphophone's Bridgeport plant later became part of the Dictaphone Company. Robert was a purchasing agent for them. [7, 8, 9]

In 1940 Nora's parents John Thomas and Alice Monk are living in Los Angeles where they are actors working for a motion picture studio. Alice has been out of work for 6 weeks and is looking for work. She worked 4 weeks in 1939 for \$400. Thomas worked 6 weeks in 1939 for \$700. [12]

In 1940 Nora A and Robert E Worden are living in Fairfield. She is 39, has had 2 years of high school, and is not working. Robert is 50, completed 8th grade, is a purchasing agent for Dictophone manufacturing. He earned \$3000 in 1939. They own their own home worth \$10,500. [13]

Robert E Worden died 16 Feb 1953 in Fairfield. [10]

In 1952 Mrs Nora A Monk is in the city directory as "employed by" the Fairfield Travel Center. [11]

Alice (Kemp) Monk died in Los Angeles on 17 July 1954. John Thomas Monk died in Los Angeles on 28 October 1956. [6]

Nora Worden, widow of Robert E Worden, died in Fairfield on 12 August 1968. She was the proprietress of Fairfield Travel Center for 20 years. She was cremated. [14]

- [1] Bridgeport Telegram, 25 April 1925 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Philadelphia Passenger Lists 1800-1945 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Free BMD Marriage Index 1837-1983 (Ancestry.com), Alice Kemp and John Thomas Monk, same page
- [4] Bridgeport City Directory (Ancestry.com)
- [5] U.S Naturalization Records Original Documents 1795-1972 (images) (Ancestry.com), Alice Monk, 1935 Alice Monk, b. 22 Jul 1877 Nottinghamshire, John Thomas Monk, b. 2 Sep 1877 Nottinghamshire, naturalized 4 May 1926 Bridgeport, CT, m. 7 Oct 1901, Nottinghamshire, 1 child Nora, b. 8 Dec 1902 Nottinghamshire, res of Fairfield, CT
- [6] California Death Index, 1940-1997 (Ancestry.com), Alice Kemp Monk, father Kemp, mother Chadwick, 22 Jul 1877-17 Jul 1954, John Thomas Monk, mother Jones, 2 Sep 1877-28 Oct 1956
- [7] 1930 US Census, Fairfield, Fairfield Co, CT, ED 124, sheet 15A
- [8] World War II draft, 1942 (Ancestry.com)
- [9] World War I draft registration, Robert Edward Worden, 1917, resident of Milford, New Haven Co, CT, clerk for American Graphophone
- [10] Connecticut Death Index, 1949-2001 (Ancestry.com)
- [11] City Directories (Ancestry.com)
- [12] 1940 US Census, Los Angeles, Los Angeles Co, CA, ED 60-136, sheet 3A
- [13] 1940 US Census, Fairfield, Fairfield Co, CT, ED 1-40, sheet 63B-64A
- [14] Bridgeport Post, 13 Aug 1968, p. 30 (Ancestry.com)
- [15] Connecticut Marriage Records Index 1897-1966 (Conn. State Library, ctstatelibrary.org)

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Between Jan and Mar 1902, Nottingham, Nottinhamshire, England.<sup>219</sup>
- Cremation: Fairfield County, Connecticut.

Russell next married **Lydia Johanna Speiser**, daughter of **Heinrich David Speiser**<sup>221</sup> and **Catharina Barbara "Babette" Habann**,<sup>222</sup> on 19 Nov 1924 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.<sup>220</sup> Lydia was born on 29 Oct 1897 in

Bridgeport, Fairfield County, Connecticut, <sup>221</sup> was christened on 6 Nov 1897 in Bridgeport, Fairfield County, Connecticut, <sup>223</sup> died on 12 Sep 1996 in Huntsville, Madison Co, Alabama at age 98, and was buried in Lawncroft Burial Park, Fairfield, Connecticut. They had two children: **Joyce Babette** "**Connie**" and **Calvin Russell**.

Marriage Notes: Russell & Lydia were married at the home of Russell's parents in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, by Reverand Swank. The marriage license shows Lydia as "Lydia R. Speiser". Lydia did not care for her middle name Johanna at this time, and used Ruth as her middle name.

Guests were Babette Speiser (mother of the bride), Reverend Stengler, Lula R. Diller, Edna R. Zimmer (sister of the groom), Elsbeth Speiser (sister of the bride and maid of honor), Mr & Mrs Albert Phillips (Russell's boss at American Fabrics and best man), Helene Speiser (sister of the bride), Florence Reuther (sister of the groom), Mary Evans, Henry and Anna Barlow Reuther (parents of the groom). [As signed by the guests in the wedding book.]

Russell & Lydia honeymooned in Havana, Cuba, and Daytona Beach, Florida.

When first married Russell and Lydia had a room in Colonnese's (spelling?) house on North Avenue. Mr. C. had a meat and vegatable market where Lydia traded. He also delivered to their home on Toilsome Hill Road as there was no market there when they first built the house. [1]

Russell and Lydia always had the family (Speiser) parties at their house because they had the largest house. [Virginia Speiser Rutter]

[1] Letter from Lydia S Reuther to son Calvin Reuther Aug 14 1983

General Notes: Lydia was baptized November 6, 1897. Her godparents were Elizabeth Boerschel, Anna Becker, and Chris Becker.

In the 1920 Census, Lydia is living at 425 Jane Street in Bridgeport with her parents. She is 22 years old and a bookkeeper in a textile shop.

When her father died in 1921 Lydia had severe pains in her legs such that she could not stand and was in bed for three weeks. She suffered similar pains in her arm from the shoulder to her hand in 1983 when her nephew Henry Broch died. [1]

Lydia did not care for her middle name, and often used Ruth in place of Johanna. Her marriage license to Russell lists her name as Lydia Ruth Speiser.

Lydia had a third pregnancy that ended in miscarriage about 1940 when Joyce was a freshman in high school. [Joyce Reuther Holley]

Lydia continued the family cooking traditions she learned from her mother - potato salad, herring salad, and Christmas cookies. When Lydia stopped making Springerle, Brownie Lebkuchen & Schwaben Brodli, her son Cal took up making the cookies. He and Joyce had already been making potato and herring salad for many years.

In 1985, Lydia fell in the kitchen and broke her pelvis. She came South, first to daughter Connie's [Joyce] house in Decatur, GA, then to son Cal's in Huntsville, AL, to recover. By then Lydia was almost 90 years old. Connie and Cal decided she needed to be closer to them, so in the spring of 1986, they closed up and sold the house at 219 Toilsome Hill Road in Fairfield that Russ built for them after they married. Lydia moved into a retirement community in Huntsville, Alabama, near Cal.

In 1996, Lydia suffered a stroke, and died a few weeks later, just 6 weeks short of her 99th birthday.

[1] Letter from Lydia S Reuther to son Calvin Reuther Nov 6 1983

Noted events in her life were:

 Education: The Booth & Bayliss Commercial School, 1917, Bridgeport, Fairfield County, Connecticut.<sup>224</sup>

5-**Joyce Babette "Connie" Reuther** was born on 18 Dec 1926 in Bridgeport, Fairfield County, Connecticut, <sup>221</sup> died on 19 Sep 2021 in Decatur, DeKalb County, Georgia<sup>225</sup> at age 94, and was buried in Floral Hills Memory Gardens, Tucker, DeKalb County, Georgia. <sup>226</sup>

General Notes: Born one month premature at 11:21 AM, weighed 4 pounds, at home at 1650 North Ave, Bridgeport. [1]

Joyce was named "Joyce" because she was such a joy. [4]

How did Joyce end up at an all-girls Baptist college in Alabama? It started when she was in high school and met someone from the school while on a family trip to Yellowstone National Park. Then there was the favorable article in Life magazine. When Joyce was ready to go to college she had been seriously dating a local boy. She had been trying to breakup with him, and knew that after the breakup, if she went to college in the Northeast that he would follow her wherever she went. So she headed to Alabama and loved Judson College in Marion, Alabama. [4]

Unlike the more progressive views on dating in New England, Judson College had restrictive rules on relations between boys and girls. One of those rules was that the students could not ride in a car with a boy. Connie thought that was funny since she had already been doing that back home. She broke that rule. [4]

Joyce received her nickname Connie when she was in college at Judson. Connie is a nickname for being from Connecticut. [2]

In the spring of 2012, Connie sold her house in the Decatur (Georgia) area and moved into a retirement apartment. She still drives her car to the grocery store, hairdresser, church and to the hospital where she continues to volunteer one day a week. She thinks she may give up driving when she turn 90 in 2016. [3]

Connie gave up her car and volunteer job in 2013 to spend more time participating in the activities at her retirement home. [3]

- [1] Lydia Speiser Reuther's notebook
- [2] Joyce Reuther Holley (no date)
- [3] Catherine Reuther
- [4] Joyce Reuther Holley to Catherine Reuther, 26 Jun 2012

Noted events in her life were:

• Graduation: Judson College, 30 May 1949, Marion, Alabama. 227

Joyce married **Edward Madison Holley**, son of **Carlos Reese Holley** and **Trilla Ann Rutherford**, on 21 Aug 1948 in Bridgeport, Fairfield County, Connecticut. <sup>228</sup> Edward was born on 18 Nov 1925 in Marion, Perry County, Alabama, <sup>155</sup> died on 24 Oct 1991 in Decatur, DeKalb County, Georgia at age 65, and was buried in Floral Hills Memory Gardens, Tucker, DeKalb County, Georgia. <sup>229</sup> Another name for Edward was Ed. They had two children: **Babette Ann** and **Paul Edward**.

Noted events in his life were:

• Graduation: Alabama Polytechnic Institute (Now Auburn University), Aug 1950, Auburn, Alabama.<sup>227</sup>

### 6-Babette Ann Holley

Babette married **John Mccullough Dixon**, son of **Robert Chester Dixon** and **Jeanne Muriel Owen**. They had one daughter: **Michelle Diane**.

### 7-Michelle Diane Dixon

Michelle married **Jonathan Mark Kelt**, son of **Glyn Case**<sup>230</sup> and **Rosalie Grace Antoinette Mitchell**. They had three children: **Daniel Christopher, Hannah Grace**, and **Galen Edward**.

- 8-Daniel Christopher Kelt
- 8-Hannah Grace Kelt
- 8-Galen Edward Kelt

Babette next married Mel Kaufman.

Babette next married **David Lee Broussard**, son of **David Oralee Broussard**<sup>231</sup> and **Edna Marie Caillouet**, <sup>231</sup>

### 6-Paul Edward Holley

Paul married **Joan Adams Johnson**, daughter of **James Ansley Johnson**<sup>232</sup> and **Lucille Mary "Mimi" Schroeder**,.<sup>232</sup> They had two children: **Angela Joyce "Angie"** and **Nichole Jean "Nikki"**.

### 7-Angela Joyce "Angie" Holley

Angela married **Richard Seth Black**, son of **Donald Louis Stubblefield Sr** and **Thelma Nell Evans**. They had three children: **Davis Thompson, Reese Edward**, and **Bennett Evans**.

- 8-Davis Thompson Black
- 8-Reese Edward Black
- **8-Bennett Evans Black**

## 7-Nichole Jean "Nikki" Holley

Nichole married **James Ian Hess**, son of **Robert Diler Hess** and **Carol Bradley**. They had two children: **James Harbin** and **Mary Jane Holley**.

- 8-James Harbin Hess
- 8-Mary Jane Holley Hess

Paul next married **Diana Dogan Bitter**, daughter of **Karl Ffolliott Bitter** and **Mary Gladys Rogers**.

5-Calvin Russell Reuther was born on 16 Mar 1930 in Bridgeport, Fairfield County, Connecticut, <sup>221</sup> died on 14 Jan 2000 in Huntsville, Madison County, Alabama at age 69, and was buried on 18 Jan 2000 in Maple Hill Cemetary, Huntsville, Alabama. The cause of his death was Multiple organ failure following heart by-pass surgery several weeks prior to death. Another name for Calvin was Cal Reuther.

General Notes: Born one month premature at 7:05 PM, weighed 4 pounds, 13 3/4 ounces, at Bridgeport Hospital [5].

Calvin was a favorite name or a favorite cousin (?) of his grandmother Anna (Barlow) Reuther. [4]

In September 1951, Cal's father Russ wrote Cal to tell him that after 42 years with the company, he had been fired from his job by the new owners. Russ told Cal that that meant there was no income coming in. While Russ had planned ahead for Cal's education (Cal was in college at Alabama Polytechnic Institute), so money was set aside for him to complete his education, but he should still watch his pennies. [1]

During college (Auburn, AL), Cal owned and flew his own airplane, an Ercoupe.

In 1951 or 1952, Cal flew to Connecticut from Auburn through bad weather with no radio and was the only plane flying over NY. Coming back to to Auburn, he developed trouble in Maryland. He was able to land but could not afford to fix the plane, and left it at the airport. [6]

In June 1952, Cal had airplane trouble. As written by his father - "Imagine you in your little plane, 4000' high, sailing along, as you told me, perfectly - then all of a sudden the moto knocked, the plane quivered and vibrated - andthen no engine. You, with only a few hours experience in the air, had this happen. . . To glide that plane, 20 miles away from the airport, to a perfect landing at the field, is a feat you can forever be proud of." Cal landed the airplane in Easton, Maryland. He left it there with someone to look after and sell for him. [2]

During college at API Cal worked for Mr. Fortner at Jake's Joint and the Elk's Club. He met Jane at Jake's Joint. Mrs. Fortner gave Cal her recipe for Barbecue Sauce and Barbecue Basting Sauce that he used throughout his life to make fantastic barbecue chicken on the grill.

Cal graduated from Alabama Polytechnic Institute (API - later re-named Auburn University) in Auburn, Alabama, in 1953, with a Bachelors of Science degree in Electrical Engineering. His first job was across the country for Boeing in Seattle, Washington, working on the B-52 airplane. He left Boeing in 1956 for Westinghouse in Pittsburgh, PA, but was on his way back to Boeing and Seattle in 1958 when Jane was pregnant with Cathy. Just weeks after Cathy was born in September, they headed for a new assignment in Fort Walton Beach, FL, and the BOMARC missile program at Eglin AFB.

In 1963, Cal, Jane, Cathy and Russell moved to California where Cal worked on the Minuteman weapon system.

In 1964, Russell wote his son Cal that he had asked the Republican Town Committee to send him an application for an absentee ballot. [3] - Was Cal still registered to vote in Connecticut? [CAR]

In April 1965, Cal, Jane and the children moved to Huntsville, Alabama, where Cal continued his work for Boeing, this time on the space program. He was responsible for the Boeing Saturn V Logistics Support Staff, developing a Logistics Support Plan. He was also responsible for Saturn V Logistics activities and program schedule. In 1967 he assumed responsibility for directing the preparation of the Saturn V Flight Manual, a single source reference prepared specifically for the astronauts' use.

When Boeing reduced their operations in Huntsville in 1974 (the summer President Richard Nixon resigned and the fall Cathy got her driver's license), Cal and Jane decided to stay in Huntsville rather than be transferred to another city, and Cal went to work for Sperry Corporation on tactical missile systems at MICOM. In 1980 he began a brief stint at Guest Associates providing marketing and technical representation for technically oriented customers, as well as consultation to small business through the Small Business Administration.

In 1982, Cal went back to work for Boeing on marketing management assignments for the Air Force, MSFC, MICOM, and SSDC customers. He

took an early retirement in the fall of 1993 after Jane's brain aneurysms and surgery that year.

Early in their marriage, when they were young and poor, Cal decided to start making furniture instead of buying it. He bought the appropriate tools and set up shop in the spare bedroom in their apartment. The first thing he made was a long low bench in the Danish Modern style. He made their bedroom furniture and later on a hi-fi cabinet, kitchen table, and a new dresser for Jane in the 1970's.

In 1983, when his mother Lydia was no longer making the family Christmas cookies, Cal took up the task, often with daughter Cathy's help. He made their favorites Springerle, Brownie Lebkuchen & Schwaben Brodli, and new ones as well. Just as Lydia did, he kept track of what he made and how many. In 2002, Cathy took up the tradition on her own. Cal also had a vegetable garden for many years, and took up canning at that time. Not only did he can vegetables, but he also made jellies and pickles.

In 1988 & 1989, Cal and Jane built a new, larger house on Mountain Springs Circle in Huntsville and moved in in April 1989. The house included a 3-car garage with large shop attached, and Jane's large weaving room over the garage and shop. After Cal's death, the house was sold to Hank and Kathy Perkins, friends from church, and a school friend (Hank) of daughter Cathy.

Cal entered Huntsville Hospital November 25, 1999 (Thanksgiving Day) for heart bypass surgery on November 26. The surgery was successful, but numerous complications ensued due to Cal's emphysema and the steroids he had been taking for the emphysema that interfered with the healing process. After seven weeks in ICU, he passed away due to multiple organ system failure on January 14, 2000, at 5:05 PM. Daughter Cathy, son Russell, future son-in-law Bryan Kennedy, and Dr. T. Benton Washburn were present. He was buried January 18, 2000 at Maple Hill Cemetery in Huntsville.

Unknown to his family until after he entered the hospital, Cal had been having heart problems for some time. Nitroglycerin pills were found in his study for heart pain. Cal left a folder of instructions for his daughter Cathy just prior to entering the hospital in case he passed away. The information and instructions included the notice of his death to be published in the newspaper. Cathy used this almost as he had written it.

- [1] Letter from Russ Reuther to son Calvin Reuther Sept 18 1951
- [2] Letter from Russ Reuther to son Calvin Reuther June 12 1952
- [3] Letter from Russ Reuther to son Calvin Reuther June 17 1964
- [4] Joyce Reuther Holley to Catherine Reuther, 26 Jun 2012
- [5] Lydia Speiser Reuther's notebook
- [6] Jane (Hager) Reuther

Noted events in his life were:

• Education: University Of Bridgeport, Between 1948 and 1949, Bridgeport,

Fairfield County, Connecticut.<sup>233</sup>

- Graduation: Alabama Polytechnic Institute (Now Auburn University), B.S In Electrical Engineering, Aug 1953, Auburn, Alabama.<sup>233</sup>
- Graduation: Mount Hermon High School (Boarding), 1948, Northfield, Massachusetts.
- Occupation: Design Engineer For Westinghouse Electric Corp, Between Jan 1957 and Apr 1958.<sup>233</sup>
- Occupation: Associate Engineer On B-52 Airplane Program For Boeing Company, Between Sep 1953 and Dec 1956.<sup>233</sup>
- Occupation: Boeing Company Representative To The Air Force On The Bomarc Weapon System, Between Apr 1958 and Jul 1963. 233
- Occupation: Boeing Company Representative To The Air Force On The Minuteman Weapon System, Between Jul 1963 and Apr 1965.<sup>233</sup>
- Occupation: Saturn Program For The Boeing Company, Apr 1965. 233
- Occupation: Boeing Company Marketing Representative For Usamicom, Weapons Ranging From Portable Stinger Missles To Long-Range Tactical Missles, 1988.<sup>234</sup>
- Height: 5 ft. 9 in.

Calvin married **Jane Marie Hager**, daughter of **Henry Jordan Hager** and **Catharine Elizabeth Phillips**, on 7 Mar 1953 in Dawson Memorial Baptist Church, Homewood, Alabama.<sup>235</sup> Jane was born on 15 Jun 1933 in Birmingham, Jefferson County, Alabama, died on 29 Oct 2012 in Atlanta, Fulton County, Georgia<sup>236</sup> at age 79, and was buried on 2 Nov 2012 in Maple Hill Cemetary, Huntsville, Alabama.<sup>236</sup> They had two children: **Catherine Ann** and **Russell Evans**.

Noted events in her life were:

- Graduation: Shades Valley High School, 30 May 1951, Homewood, Jefferson County, Alabama.
- Height: 5 ft. 5 in.

#### **6-Catherine Ann Reuther**

Catherine married **Bryan Kent Kennedy**, son of **Bill Kent Kennedy** and **Barbara Sue Gwinn**.

#### 6-Russell Evans Reuther

Russell married **Jamie Lee McCutchen**. They had no children.

Russell next married **Teresa Faye Watson**, daughter of **William Lewis** "Bill" Watson and Rachel Bennett. They had one son: Russell Evans "Rusty".

## 7-Russell Evans "Rusty" Reuther Jr

Russell married Melanie Rene Graham.

Russell next married **Linda Marlene Schwarzmeier**, daughter of **Frank George Schwarzmeier**<sup>237</sup> and **Helen Wallace**. They had no children.

Russell next married Jamie Lee McCutchen.

4-**Florence Anna Reuther** was born on 7 Feb 1897 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>5</sup> was christened on 23 Feb 1908 in Reading, Berks County, Pennsylvania, <sup>209</sup> died on 17 Jun 1975 in Cedarbrook, Montgomery Co, Pennsylvania<sup>238</sup> at age 78, and was buried in Westminster Cemetary, Bala Cynwyd, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. <sup>147</sup> Another name for Florence was Floss.

General Notes: In the 1920 Census, Florence is living in Philadelphia with her parents. She is 22 years old and a clerk in the stationary business. She may be working at her father's store.

In 1968 Florence tells sister-in-law Lydia Speiser Reuther she never hears from her sister Edna's children who she was close to at one time. In 1969 Florence tells Lydia that she never hears from her sister Lotta Reuther Longstreet. Lydia's letters never disclose why Florence and Lotta appear to be estranged. [1]

In 1975, after Arthur's death, Florence no longer wanted to live and was ready to die. She was planning to leave everything to her church, but nephew Bob Zimmer talked to her and she agreed with him that it would be better to leave everything to family. Florence re-wrote her will and left everything to Bob. Bob's sister Mildred was pissed and this added further to the estrangement between the siblings. [3]

Florence Becker was born February 7, 1897, and died in June 1975 in Montgomery county Pennsylvania. [2]

- [1] Letter from Lydia S Reuther to son Calvin Reuther 17 Nov 1968 & 21 Dec 1969
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] Mark Zimmer to Catherine Reuther, phone call, 6 Jul 2010

Florence married **Arthur Emil Becker**,<sup>239</sup> son of **Ferdinand Becker** and **Louisa Seybold**, on 9 Sep 1927 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.<sup>179</sup> Arthur was born on 22 Apr 1891 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania,<sup>240</sup> died on 10 Apr 1975 in Cedarbrook, Montgomery Co, Pennsylvania<sup>241</sup> at age 83, and was buried in Westminster Cemetary, Bala Cynwyd, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.<sup>147</sup> Another name for Arthur was Arthur Becker. They had no children.

General Notes: In 1900, Arthur is living in Philadelphia with his parents and sister. Ferdinand Becker was born May 1854 in Germany, he immigrated in 1881 and is a bottler. Ferdinand's wife Louisa was born May 1861 in Germany. Her parents were born in Germany. They have been married 10 years. Their children Arthur and Matilda were born April 1891 and June 1893 respectively. [2]

Arthur's father died between 1900 and 1910.

In 1910, Arthur Becker is living in Philadelphia with his mother Louisa and sister Matilda. Arthur is 18, born in PA, and a clerk for the railroad. His father was born in Germany. Louisa is 48, widowed, born in NJ, her parents in Germany. She has

had two children, both are living. Matilda is 15. [1]

On June 5 1917, Arthur Emil Becker registered for the World War I draft. Arthur was born 22 April 1891 in Philadelphia. He is single, living at 6423 W Thirteenth Street in Philadelphia, and is working as a clerk for the Pennsylvania Railroad.

Arthur served in World War I. (1930 Census)

In the 1930 Census, Arthur & Florence are living in Philadelphia with Arthur's mother Louisa. Louisa is the head of the household. She is 68, born in New Jersey, and her parents were born in Germany and Prussia? Arthur E Becker is 39 years old (b. 1891) and born in Pennsylvania. His father was born in Germany. Arthur's occupation is unclear. He is a veteran of the World War (WWI). Arthur lists his age at marriage as 36 (abt 1927). Florence is 32 years old (b. 1898), and was born in Pennsylvania as were her parents.

In 1942 Arthur Emil Becker is living at 1439 Olney Ave in Philadelphia with his wife Mrs Florence Becker. Arthur was born 22 April 1891 in Philadelphia. He is working for Lanston Monotype Machine Co in Philadelphia. [3]

1950 - Arthur E Becker at 1439 Olney Av in Philadelphia. [5]

Arthur Becker was born April 22, 1891, and died April 1975 in Montgomery county, Pennsylvania. [4]

- [1] 1910 Census, Philadelphia, ED169, sheet 6A
- [2] 1900 Census, Philadelphia, ED208, sheet 5B
- [3] U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] Social Security Death Index
- [5] Philadelphia City Directory, 1950 (Ancestry.com)
- 3-Mary Reuther<sup>137</sup> was born in Apr 1860 in Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>137</sup> and died before 1870.
- 3-**Edward Reuther**<sup>242</sup> was born about Oct 1862 in Pennsylvania, <sup>242</sup> died on 13 Jul 1865 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania<sup>242</sup> about age 2, and was buried on 15 Jul 1865 in Glenwood Cemetery, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.<sup>242</sup>

General Notes: Edward Reuther, son of Christian and Emile Reuther, died on 13 July 1865 of dysentery at the age of 2 years and 9 months. He was buried on 15 July 1865 in Glenwood Cemetery. [1]

- [1] death certificate, FamilySearchLabs.org
- 3-**Emma L Reuther**<sup>243</sup> was born on 23 Oct 1864 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania<sup>244</sup> and died on 29 Jun 1930 in Winthrop, Suffolk County, Massachusetts<sup>245</sup> at age 65. Another name for Emma was Emma Reuther.<sup>5</sup>

General Notes: Emma and her brother Christian married brother and sister William and Anna Gindele.

From Willard Reuther - There always was a close tie with the Gindele and Reuther families. My grandfather Reuther [Christian Reuther] was a shoemaker. In that period of time shoes were made by hand. He made shoes for all the Gindele family. This resulted in the close relationship between the two families and the marriage of William Gindele to Emma Reuther and Christian Reuther to Anna Gindele. [1]

[1] Jim Ferrari, 2007 - letter from Willard Reuther to Jim Ferrari 11 Apr 1992 Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Death: 1930.<sup>5</sup>

Emma married **William Joseph Gindele**, <sup>246</sup> son of **Franz Xavier "George" Gindele** and **Henrietta Kahn**, on 4 Dec 1887 in Camden, Camden County, New Jersey. <sup>247</sup> William was born in Aug 1864 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania <sup>248</sup> and died on 19 Jan 1932 in Winthrop, Suffolk County, Massachusetts <sup>249</sup> at age 67. Other names for William were Gindele, William Gindele, <sup>59</sup> and William J Gindele. <sup>250</sup> They had two children: **Helen Emilie** and **Walter Charles**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: Abt 1887.<sup>59</sup>

General Notes: William is the son of Franz Xavier "George" Gindele and Henrietta Kahn. [6]

In 1870, William is living in Philadelphia with his parents George and Julia Gindele, and siblings. George was born in Wuerttemberg, and Julia in Bavaria. George is a brewer. The children are Sarah, 10, Louisa/Henrietta, 8, Jacob William, 6, Albert H, 4, Caroline M, 2, and Annie, 1. The children's names were taken from the 1st (June) and 2nd (November) census enumerations in Philadelphia. Annie was not listed in the first enumeration.

In 1890, William J Gindele is in the liquor business in Philadelphia at 1025 Girard Av. Also listed in the city directory is the estate of George Gindele, brewers, at 1024 Girard Av, and Joseph, brewer, living at 1209 N 8th Street. [2]

In 1892 William J Gindele is in Worcester, Massachusetts. He is a brewer working at Quinsigamond ave. He is living at 7 Tainter. [5]

In late 1895 and early 1896 William Gindele went into business with the Bowler Brothers manufacturing, bottling, and selling lager beer, ale and porter. [9]

In addition to being a brewer, William was also an inventor and bought the patents received by others. In 1899, William J Gindele of Worcester received a patent for a machine for preparing finings. In 1900 he purchased a patent from Frank B Garretson for a protector for electric lamps. [7]

In 1900, William Gindele is living in Worcester, Massachusetts. He is living at 12 Chrystal Street, and is a brewer of beer. Living with him are his wife Emma, 35, and children Helen E, 11, and Walter C, 6. Helen was born in Pennsylvania and Walter in Massachusetts. Living with them is Bridget Stilley, servant from Ireland. Emma's

brother Christian is boarding with another family at the same address.

In December 1901 William Gindele left the Bowler Brothers' Brewery to establish his own brewery. His brother-in-law Christian E Reuther succeeded him as superintendent at Bowler's. [9]

In 1903, William Gindele is living in Worcester, Massachusetts. He is in business with his brother-in-law Charles F Reuther, operating Gindele & Reuther at 2 Canterbury street. They are brewers. The Gindeles are living at 12 Crystal street and Charles Reuther is boarding there as well. [1]

On 1 May 1902 Charles and his brother-in-law William Gindele opened the Gindele & Reuther Brewing Company. They sold Canterbury Ale and London Porter. By January 1903 the brewery was in financial difficulty, and was in bankruptcy by the end of the month. The operation was sold at auction in May. [9]

In March 1903 William applied for a wholesale license with Earle T Roberts. The license was issed in April for William J Gindele & Co, operating at 124 \$ 126 Southbridge Street. [9]

In 1904 and 1905, William's occupation was listed as brewer. [1]

In 1906 William J Gindele moved to Pawtucket, Rhode Island. [1]

In the 1910 Census, William Gindele is living in Pawtucket, Providence County, Rhode Island. He is 45 years old and a brewer in a brewery. Living with him is his wife Emma L, also 45. Both William and Emma were born in Pennsylvania, and their parents in Germany. They have been married for 22 years. With them are their children Helen, 21, born in Pennsylvania, and Walter, 16, born in Massachusetts.

In 1911, William J Gindele is living at 30 Orchard St in Pawtucket. He is a brewmaster with Hand Brewing Co. William is also listed a city official in Pawtucket - one of the Weighers of Merchandise. [4]

In 1916, William Gindele is President of Copeland Mill Supply in Pawtucket. They sell mill supplies and hardware. Charles and Ethel Copeland are Treasurer and Secretary. He continues to be a Weigher of Merchandise for the city. The directory listing for William also lists him as a brewmaster with Hand Brewing. In 1917, William's daughter Helen is Treasurer and son Walter is Secretary of Copeland Mill Supply. William also continues to be listed in the city directory as a brewmaster. In 1919, William is listed in the city directory as a salesman. William continues to be a Weigher of Merchandise for the city at least through 1919. In 1920, William is listed at Congdon & Carpenter Co, sellers of machinist supplies. [4]

In 1917 William J Gindele of Pawtucket purchased a patent from Heinrich Begemann of Portland, Maine, for an apparatus for the manufactur of gas. [7]

In the 1920 Census, William Gindele is living in Pawtucket, Rhode Island. He is 55 years old, and a salesman of hardware. Living with him is his wife Emma L, also 55.

Both William and Emma were born in Pennsylvania, and their parents in Germany. Also in the house are daughter Helen, 31, born in Pennsylvania, and a high school teacher, and son Walter C, 26, born in Massachusetts, and an apprentice at a textile company.

In 1929, William J Gindele and his wife Emma L are living in Winthrop, Massachusetts, at 55 Cliff Avenue. William is in sales. Also living with them are daughter Helen, a teacher, and son Walter, also in sales. [3]

In the 1930 Census, William Gindele is living at 55 Cliff Ave in Winthrop, Suffolk Co., Massachusetts. He is 65 years old, and is a salesman of hardware. Living with him are his wife Emma, also 65, and daughter Helen, 42. William and Emma were both born in Pennsylvania, and their parents in Germany. They married at age 23. Helen was also born in Pennsylvania. Also living with them is Caroline Cann, age 67, widowed housekeeper born in Canada.

William died about 1931 in Winthrop, Massachusetts, when his granddaughter Patricia was about 2 years old and before grandson William was born in June 1932. [8]

- [1] Worcester, MA, City Directory 1903, 1904, 1905, 1906 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Philadelphia City Directory, 1890 (olddirectorysearch.com)
- [3] Winthrop City Directory, 1929-1930 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] Pawtucket & Central Falls, RI, City Directories 1911, 1913, 1916, 1917, 1919, 1920 (Ancestry.com)
- [5] Worcester, MA, City Directory 1892 (Ancestry.com)
- [6] Jim Ferrari, 2007
- [7] Annual Report of Patent Ofc, 1899, 1900, 1917. Patent #635,925, 31 Oct 1899, #656,840, 28 Aug 1900, #1,217,554, 27 Feb 1917 (Genealogybank.com)
- [8] Patricia Gindele Guild, 2008
- [9] Worcester Spy, various dates (Genealogybank.com), see news transcriptions CAR

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1865, Pennsylvania.<sup>59</sup>
  - 4-**Helen Emilie Gindele**<sup>251</sup> was born on 10 Sep 1888 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania<sup>252</sup> and died on 19 Nov 1978 in Winthrop, Suffolk County, Massachusetts<sup>253</sup> at age 90. She had no known marriage and no known children.

General Notes: In 1910 Helen Emilie Gindele was a senior at Brown University Womens College. [6]

In 1913, Helen E Gindele is an assistant at the Deborah Cook Salyles Public Library in Pawtucket, Rhode Island. [3]

In April 1914, Helen E Gindele, teacher living in Pawtucket, Rhode Island, applied for a passport. She was born 10 Sep 1888 in Philadelphia. Helen planned to be abroad for 2 years [to study]. [7]

World War I begins shortly after Helen arrives in Germany.

28 Jul 1914 - Austria-Hungary declares war on Serbia

- 1 Aug Germany declares war on Russia
- 2 Aug Germany attacks Luxembourg
- 3 Aug Germany declares war on France
- 4 Aug Germany delares war on Belgium
- 4 Aug Britain declares war on Germany

### 7 August 1914 - from the Pawtucket Times:

Congressman George F O'Shaunessy received a telegram from William J Bryan, secretary of state regarding Rhode Islanders in Europe and their return to the US. The telegram was in reply to a request from O'Shaunessy for assitance in the return of Rhode Islanders.

Miss Helen Gindele, daughter of William I Gindele of Pawtucket, was one of those in Europe. She was a student at the University of Marburg, Marburg, Hessen, N\_, Germany. [8]

On 29 Aug 1914, Helen Gindele, age 25, sailed from Rotterdam, Germany, on the ship Rotterdam. She arrived in New York on 7 September. Helen lives in Pawtucket, Rhode Island. [5]

In the 1920 Census, Helen is single, 31 years old, and a high school teacher. She is living with her parents and brother in Pawtucket, Providence County, Rhode Island.

In the 1930 Census, Helen is single, 42 years old, and a school teacher. She is living with her parents in Winthrop, Massachusetts.

On 1 Sept 1937, Helen E Gindele arrived in NY from Southhampton, England, on the ship St. Louis. The ship left Southhampton on 22 August, about a 10 day trip. [6] She was returning from a trip to Germany to research her family history.

On June 30 1938, Helen E Gindele arrived in Boston, MA, on the SS Evangeline from Yarmouth, Nova Scotia. [4]

In 1940, Helen Gindele is living in Winthrop, Massachusetts, at 55 Cliff Avenue. She is a librarian at the Senior High school. [2]

Cousin Helen was also interested in genealogy and family history. Much of the initial information we have on the Reuther's and Klobe's comes from her. She visited Germany about the time World War I started and again in 1937, probably researching the family on the trip in 1937. She even met some of the Klobe cousins.

Helen E Gindele was born Sept 10, 1888 in Pennsylvania and died on November 19, 1978, in Winthrop, Massachusetts. Her last residence was the Winthrop area of Suffolk Co., Massachusetts. [1, 5]

[1] Massachusetts Death Index, 1970 - 2001 (Ancestry.com)

- [2] Polk's Everett City Directory (Middlesex County, Mass), 1940 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Pawtucket & Central Falls, RI, Ciry Directories 1913, (Ancestry.com)
- [4] Boston Passenger Lists, 1820-1943 (Ancestry.com)
- [5] Social Security Death Index
- [5] New York passenger lists (Ancestry.com)
- [6] US School Yearbooks 1880-2012 (images) (Ancestry.com)
- [7] US Passport Applications 1795-1925 (images) (Ancestry.com)
- [8] Pawtucket Times (RI), 7 Aug 1914, p. 17 (GenealogyBank.com)

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1888, Pennsylvania.<sup>59</sup>
- Alt. Death: Nov 1978, Massachusetts. 95

4-Walter Charles Gindele<sup>254</sup> was born on 5 Feb 1894 in Worcester, Worcester County, Massachusetts<sup>243</sup> and died in Sep 1951 in Boston, Massachusetts<sup>255</sup> at age 57. Other names for Walter were Walter B Gindele<sup>243</sup> and Walter C Gindele.<sup>24</sup>

General Notes: In 1916, Walter is a salesman for Copeland Mill Supply in Pawtucket, Rhode Island, the same company where his father is Treasurer. [1]

Walter is not found in the WWI draft of 1917-18. He apparently joined before the draft as he is listed as a veteran in 1930.

In the 1920 Census, Walter is single, 26 years old, and an appretince at a textile company. He is living with his parents and sister in Pawtucket, Providence County, Rhode Island.

In the 1930 Census, Walter Gindele is living at 90 Quincey Ave in Winthrop, Suffolk Co., Massachusetts. He is 35 years old, and is a salesman of steel products. Walter was born in Massachusetts and is a veteran of the World War (WWI). Living with him are his wife Olive, 22, and daughter Patricia, 7/12. Walter and Olive were married when they were 34 and 21. Olive was born in Maine. Her father was also born there, and her mother in Canada-English. Patricia was born in Massachusetts.

In 1942 Walter Charles Gindele is living at 55 Clift Ave in Winthrop. He is self employed (listed as working for Walter C Gindele) on Purchase Street in Boston. Walter was born 5 Feb 1894 in Worcester, Massachusetts. His wife Mrs Olive B Gindele is listed as his contact. [2]

On the Social Security Death Index, W Gindele born in the unlikely year of 1780 and died in Sep 1951. His Social Security number was issued in Massachusetts. No last residence was given. [3]

The obituary for his wife Olive, listed Walter's death as 1950.

- [1] Pawtucket & Central Falls, RI, Ciry Directories 1916 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] World War II draft registration, 1942 (Ancestry.com)

[3] Social Security Death Index

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Feb 1894, Massachusetts.<sup>256</sup>
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1895, Massachusetts.<sup>59</sup>
- Alt. Death: 1950.<sup>257</sup>

Walter married **Olive Blanch Olsen**, <sup>258</sup> daughter of **Henry Olsen** and **Marie A Simmonds**, on 15 Dec 1928 in Maine. <sup>259</sup> Olive was born on 27 Apr 1907 in Falmouth, Cumberland County, Maine, <sup>260</sup> died on 12 Jul 1996 in Northampton, Massachusetts <sup>261</sup> at age 89, and was buried on 14 Jul 1996 in Brimfield Cemetery, Hampden County, Massachusetts. <sup>262</sup> They had two children: **Patricia Helen** and **William Olsen**.

General Notes: Olive's parents were born in Maine. Her father Henry's parents were born in Norway and Sweden, and her mother Mara (Marie on the 1910 Census) were born in Canada. [4]

Olive (Mrs Walter Charles Gindele) was living in Boston in 1953 when daughter Patricia married. [3]

Olive Olsen Gindele of 16 Brandon St. died at Cooley-Dickinson Hospital, Northampton, after an illness. She was born in Falmouth, Maine, to Henry and Mara (Simmons) Olsen, and later lived in Storrs, Connecticut. She graduated from Falmouth High School in Maine. Mrs. Gindele was a housemother at the University at Storrs before she retired. She was a member of the Second Church of Christ Scientist and the Order of the Eastern Star. [2]

The Social Security Death Index has Olive B Gindele, born Apr 27 1907, and died July 12 1996. Her last residence was the Worcester, Worcester Co., Massachusetts.

Olive O Gindele was born April 26, 1907, in Maine, and died July 12, 1996, in Northampton, Massachusetts. [1]

- [1] Massachusetts Death Index, 1970 2001 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Worcester Telegram & Gazette (ObitsArchive.com), July 13 1996.
- [3] Lowell Sun (Lowell, MA) 25 Jan 1953 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] US Census, Falmouth, Cumberland Co, Maine, ED50, sheet 11B

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: 26 Apr 1907, Maine. 253
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1908, Maine. 59

5-**Patricia Helen Gindele**<sup>263</sup> was born on 3 Sep 1929 in Boston, Massachusetts<sup>264</sup> and died on 19 Apr 2018 in Pittsfield, Massachusetts<sup>265</sup> at age 88.

General Notes: Patricia graduated from Wheelock College in 1951. She taught third grade at Bancroft Shcool in Worcester for many years. After retirement she continued to teach part-time in the Dalton schools. [1]

Patricia was survived by children Rebecca A Jenness and William C Guild, and 5 grandchildren. [1]

[1] Legacy.com, Worcester Telegram & Gazette, 20 Apr 2018, obit Patricia Guild, d. 19 Apr 2018

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt Sep 1929, Massachusetts.<sup>59</sup>
- Graduation: High School, Concord, Massachusetts.<sup>254</sup>
- Graduation: Wheelock College. 254
- Occupation: Teacher.<sup>246</sup>
- Residence: 1954, Meriden, New Haven County, Connecticut. 266
- Residence: 1955, New Britain, Hartford County, Connecticut. 266
- Residence: betw 1957 1959, Southington, Hartford County, Connecticut. 266
- Residence: 1996, Dalton, Massachusetts. 257
- Residence: 2018, Dalton, Berkshire County, Massachusetts. <sup>267</sup>

Patricia married **Gerald Allen Guild**, <sup>268</sup> son of **William Guild** and **Myrtle Macinnes**, on 10 Jan 1953 in Boston, Massachusetts. <sup>254</sup> Gerald was born on 30 Nov 1929 in Wrentham, Massachusetts, <sup>269</sup> died on 5 May 2007 in Boston, Massachusetts <sup>270</sup> at age 77, and was buried in Brimfield, Massachusetts. <sup>271</sup> Another name for Gerald was Gerry. They had three children: **Rebecca A "Becca', William C**, and **Stewart Gindele**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: 27 Dec 1952.<sup>271</sup>

General Notes: Gerald Allen Guild graduated from Oliver Ames High School in North Easton, Massachusetts, in 1947. He received his civil engineering degree from Tufts University in Boston in 1951, and his masters from American International College in 1964. [1]

Gerald served in the US Army in the Korean War from 1952 to 1954, and was a corporal when he was discharged. [1]

He worked for Beloit-Jones Corp as a design engineer from 1978 to 1994.

Gerald was a musician, playing the trumpet and tuba with The Eagles Band and the Otto Schultze Band. He played taps at many local military funerals. [1]

Gerald died 5 May 2007 at Beth Israel Hospital in Boston. In addition to his children and grandchildren, Gerald was also survived by four foster children. [1]

- [1] Berkshire Eagle, Pittsfield, MA (Genealogybank.com), 7 May 2007 Noted events in his life were:
- Graduation: Tufts College. 254

- Occupation: US Army Engineer, 1953.<sup>254</sup>
   Residence: 1953, Fort Belvoir, Virginia.<sup>254</sup>
- Residence: 163 Cleveland Rd, Dalton, Berkshire County, Massachusetts. 60

#### 6-Rebecca A "Becca' Guild

Rebecca married **Kevin McGough Jenness**, son of **Maurice Varney Jenness Jr** and **Mary Jane McGough**. They had four children: **Cameron, Charles, Louisa**, and **Nora**.

- 7-Cameron Jenness
- 7-Charles Jenness
- 7-Louisa Jenness
- 7-Nora Jenness

#### 6-William C Guild

William married someone. He had two children: **Andrew** and **Caroline**.

- 7-Andrew Guild
- 7-Caroline Guild

6-**Stewart Gindele Guild**<sup>272</sup> was born on 22 Jan 1959 in New Britain, Connecticut,<sup>273</sup> died on 24 Mar 1993 in San Francisco, California<sup>274</sup> at age 34, and was buried in Cremated.<sup>275</sup>

General Notes: Stewart was born in New Britian, Connecticut, and grew up in Worcester, Massachusetts. He graduated from the Bancroft School in 1976, attended Rensselaer Polytechnic Institute in Troy, New York, and graduated from Northeastern University in Boston in 1984. He was an institutional broker at Hambrecht & Quist, a brokerage in Boston and San Francisco. [1]

Stewart died 24 March 1993 at a hospital in San Francisco, California, where he was living at the time. The Stewart G Guild Scholarship Fund was created in his memory. [1]

[1] Worcester Telegram & Gazette (Genealogybank.com), 28 Mar 1993

### 5-William Olsen Gindele

3-Caroline May "Carrie" Reuther<sup>276</sup> was born on 22 Oct 1866 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, died on 9 Sep 1957 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania<sup>278</sup> at age 90, and was buried on 12 Sep 1957 in Westminster Cemetary, Bala Cynwyd, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.<sup>37</sup> Other names for Caroline were Carrie, Caroline Reuther, Caroline Reuther, and Carrie Reuther.<sup>5</sup>

General Notes: Per Lotta Reuther's "The Reuther Family", Carrie had no children.

In 1891 Caroline's brother Henry gave her a heart-shaped locket inscribed with her initials CHR. By 1932 the locket had been returned to Henry. In February 1932, a few months before he died, Henry gave the locket to his granddaughter Joyce Reuther. In 1965 Joyce gave the locket to Lydia Speiser Reuther to pass along to Henry's great-granddaughter Catherine Reuther as she and Caroline shared the same first and last initials. [1]

The H in Carrie's locket is actually a larger H between the smaller C and R, so her initials at the time would have been CRH for Carrie Reuther Harkness. It is likely that Henry gave his sister the locket in 1897 about the time of her marriage to Frank Harkness. [CAR]

In 1897 Carrie married Frank E Harkness at her parents' home.

In 1900 Caroline Harkness is living in Philadelphia with her husband and father-in-law at 628 Diamond st in Ward 20. Father-in-law Edwin is 60, born Jan 1840 in Rhode Island, and is a purchasing agent. Husband Frank E is 30, born May 1870 in Indiana, and an auditor. Caroline was born Oct 1868 in Pennsylvania. Her parents were born in Germany. Caroline & Frank have been married 3 years. Caroline has had no children. [2]

Carrie's husband Frank Harkness died on 10 August 1918.

In 1920 Carrie M Harkness is living in Philadelphia at 131 Manheim St. She is 45 [should be 51] and widowed. Carrie was born in Pennsylvania and her parents in Germany. She is working on her "own account" as a teacher in the stenographer business. [4]

In 1930 Carrie M Harkness is living in Philadelphia at 1738 West Church Lane. She is 46 [should be 61], widowed, born in Pennsylvania, and her parents born in Germany. She owns her own home valued at \$5600. Living with her is her niece Sarah E Miner. Sarah is 20 and a private secretary at a publishing company. Sarah was born in the District of Columbia [Washington DC], and her parents in Michigian & Indiana. She is probably the daughter of one of Frank Harkness's sisters. [3]

Carrie is not found in the city directory for 1950. [5]

Carrie M Harkness, born 22 October 1866 to Christian Reuther and Amelia Klobe in Philadelphia, died 9 September 1957 at her home on York Road in Philadelphia of carcinoma of the gall bladder. She was the widow of Frank Elmer Harkness. The informant on her death certificate was Ralph McKelvey. [6]

- [1] Letter from Lydia S Reuther to son Calvin Reuther Aug 15 1965
- [2] 1900 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 441, sheet 5A. Also listed in ED 440 on sheet 10A as Carrie M Harkness.
- [3] 1930 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 1044, sheet 38B
- [4] 1920 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 549, sheet 2A

- [5] 1950 Philadelphia City Directory (Ancestry.com)
- [6] Pennsylvania death certificate (copy)

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1867, Pennsylvania. 280
- Alt. Birth: Oct 1868, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. 281

Caroline married **Frank Elmer Harkness**, son of **Edwin Harkness** and **Sarah J Walker**, on 23 Jun 1897 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. <sup>80</sup> Frank was born in May 1870 in Vincennes, Knox County, Indiana, <sup>282</sup> died on 10 Aug 1918 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania <sup>80</sup> at age 48, and was buried on 14 Aug 1918 in Westminster Cemetary, Bala Cynwyd, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. <sup>283</sup> They had no children.

Marriage Notes: Frank E Harkness & Carrie M Renther were married on 23 June 1897 at the home of her parents in Philadelphia. [1]

[1] Philadelphia Inquirer, 27 Jun 1897, 2nd Section, p. 17 (Genealogybank.com)

General Notes: In 1870, Frank Harkness is one month old, born in May 1870. He is living in Vincennes, Knox County, Indiana, with his parents Edwin & Carrie, and a servant Lucy Strohman. Edwin is 29, born in Rhode Island, and a marble manufacturer. His real estate is worth \$1206 and his personal property \$4174. Carrie is 28 and was born in Indiana. [1]

According to several Harkness trees on Ancestry.com, Frank's mother was Sarah J Walker.

In 1880 Frank is 10 years old and living in Vincennes with his parents Edward & Sallie, and sisters Edith and Hattie. Edward is a marble cutter and dealer. [2]

The Harkness family moved to Philadelphia between 1880 & 1890. [4]

Frank's mother Sarah J, wife of Edwin Harkness of 628 Diamond st, died in Philadelphia on 24 February 1896. [3] She was married, age 54, born in New Albany, Indiana, and buried at Greenmount Cemetery. [6]

Frank's father Edwin probably died between 1910 and 1920. He is on the 1910 Census in Philadelphia.

Frank Elmer Harkness, husband of Carrie M, died on 10 August 1918. Services were held on Wednesday, 14 August, at the David H Schuyler Bld at Broad and Diamond. In addition to family and friends, Fidelity Assembly No 21, A.O.M.P., Veteran Corp N.G.P., & employees of Union Transfer Co. were also invited. [5]

- [1] 1870 US Census, Vincennes, Knox Co, IN, p. 56
- [2] 1880 US Census, Vincennes, Knox Co, IN, ED 131
- [3] Philadelphia Inquirer, 26 Feb 1896, p. 10 (Genealogybank.com)
- [4] 1890 Philadelphia City Directory Edwin Harkness, clerk, 628 Diamond st (olddirectorysearch.com)
- [5] Philadelphia Inquirer, 11 Aug 1918, 2nd Section, p. 10 & 14 Aug 1918, p. 7 (Genealogybank.com)

[6] Philadelphia City Death Certificates, Family Search Labs

3-Amelia Reuther<sup>284</sup> was born about 6 Jan 1869 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, died on 14 Jan 1873 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania<sup>242</sup> about age 4, and was buried on 16 Jan 1873 in Glenwood Cemetery, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.

General Notes: Amelia Reuther, daughter of Christian and Emiele Reuther, died on 14 January 1873 at the age of 4 years and 8 days of meningitis. She was buried 16 January 1873 in Glenwood Cemetery. [1]

[1] death certificate, FamilySearchLabs.org

3-**Charles Ferdinand Reuther**<sup>243</sup> was born on 3 Nov 1870 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>286</sup> died on 29 Dec 1914 in B&M Railroad Barbers Crossing, Worcester, Massachusetts<sup>242</sup> at age 44, and was buried in Worcester, Worcester County, Massachusetts. <sup>242</sup> Other names for Charles were Charles Reuther, <sup>5</sup> Charles F Reuther, <sup>287</sup> and Karl Ferdinand Reuther. <sup>288</sup>

General Notes: In 1892 Charles F Reuther is in Worcester, Massachusetts. He is a brewer working at Quinsigamond ave. He is living at 7 Tainter in the home of his brother-in-law William Gindele who is also a brewer. [5]

In 1903, Charles F Reuther is living in Worcester, Massachusetts. He is in business with his brother-in-law William Gindele, operating Gindele & Reuther at 2 Canterbury street. They are brewers. Charles is boarding with the Gindele's at 12 Crystal street. [1]

On 1 May 1902 Charles and his brother-in-law William Gindele opened the Gindele & Reuther Brewing Company. They sold Canterbury Ale and London Porter. By January 1903 the brewery was in financial difficulty, and was in bankruptcy by the end of the month. The operation was sold at auction in May. [7]

In 1903 Charles F Reuther was the brewmaster at Lion Brewery Corp in New Haven, Connecticut. The following year in 1904, Charles was the brewmaster at Weldman Brewing Co, also in New Haven. In 1905 he left New Haven for Philadelphia. [8]

When Charles married Amelia Deitmer in 1909, the marriage register listed Charles as a widow; his marriage to Amelia being his second marriage. Charles was a superintendent at a brewery.

Charles F Reuther is living in Worcester, Worcester Co, Massachusetts, on the 1910 Census. Brother Christian is also in Worcester Co, in the town of Holden. Charles is 39 (born abt 1871), born in Pennsylvania. His parents were born in Germany. He is a superintendent at a brewery. Living with him is his wife Amelia M, 37. She was born in Connecticut, and her parents in Germany. Charles and Amelia have been married one year and have no children.

In 1910, Charles F Reuther is living in Worcester at 2 View street. He is a superintendent on Quinsigamond avenue at the corner with Lafayette. [2] In 1912, Charles F Reuther is living at 4 Spurr street. He is a superintendent on

Quinsigamond avenue at the corner with Lafayette. [3]

In 1914, Charles F Reuther is living in West Boylston, Worcester County, Massachusetts, on North Main. He is a superintendent for Bowler Bros. [4]

Dateline WORCESTER, Dec. 29

Reported on the front page of the Boston Herald

Charles F Reuther, 51 [should be 44], of Oakdale was killed instantly this evening. His passenger James M Wilson, 65, also of Oakdale, was fatally injured, when Reuther's automobile was struck by a train.

The gates at the railroad crossing were disabled by sleet. The gate tender had placed red lanterns on both sides of the tracks, and several cars and a trolley were stopped.

About 300 feet from the crossing Reuther speeded up, apparently in an attempt to beat the train.

The gate tender and others waved and yelled at him to stop.

The car was hit by the on-coming train, thrown 100 feet, and the two men were catapulted from it. Reuther was found 200 feet from the tracks.

Reuther was superintendent of Bowler Bros Brewery of Worcester. [9]

Charles F Reuther died on 29 December 1914 of a "compound comminuted fracture of skull" when the automobile he was riding in was struck by the B & M Railroad train at Barbers Crossing in Worcester, Massachusetts. Charles was a superintendent at a brewery, and was living in Oakdale, West Boylston, Massachusetts. Charles was born in Philadelphia to Christian J Reuther and Amelia Klobe, both born in Germany. He was 44 years, 1 month, and 26 days old when he died [born on 3 November 1870]. [6]

Per Lotta Reuther's "The Reuther Family", Charles had no children.

- [1] Worcester, MA, City Directory 1903 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Worcester, MA, City Directory 1910 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Worcester, MA, City Directory 1912 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] West Boylston City Directory, 1914 (Ancestry.com)
- [5] Worcester, MA, City Directory 1892 (Ancestry.com)
- [6] Charles F Reuther death certificate, Commonwealth of Massachusetts Archives
- [7] Worcester Spy, various issues 1902-1903 (Genealogybank.com)
- [8] New Haven, CT, City directory, 1903, 1904, 1905 (Ancestry.com)
- [9] Boston Herald, 30 Dec 1914, p. 1 (Genealogybank.com)

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1871, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. 289
- Alt. Death: 1914, Worcester, Worcester County, Massachusetts. <sup>290</sup>
- Alt. Death: Between 1914 and 1917.

Charles married **Amelia Margaretha Deitmer**,<sup>243</sup> daughter of **Bernard Deitmer** and **Margaret Kester**, on 1 Jan 1909 in Worcester, Worcester County, Massachusetts.<sup>291</sup> Amelia was born on 18 Aug 1873 in Norwich, New London County, Connecticut,<sup>292</sup> died on 4 Nov 1947 in Worcester, Worcester County, Massachusetts<sup>293</sup> at age 74, and was buried in Hope Cemetery, Worcester,

Massachusetts.<sup>290</sup> Other names for Amelia were Emilie Margaretha Deitmar<sup>294</sup> and Amelia M Deitmer.<sup>295</sup> They had no children.

General Notes: Amelia was born to Bernard Deitmer and Margaret Kester. [4] Another source gives her parents as Bernard Henry Deitmer and Gretchen Margaretha Kaster. [5]

In 1880 Amelia Ditmer is 7, born in Connecticut, and living in Norwich, New London County, Connecticut, with her parents and siblings. Parents Bernard & Margaret Ditmer were born in Germany. Bernard works at a cotton mill. Their children are George, Frederick, Amelia, Lizzie & Evelyn, ages 10 to 6 months, all born in Connecticut. [6]

The family moved to Worcester, Massachusetts, about 1885. [8]

In 1900 the family is in Worcester, Massachusetts. Amelia M Dietmer is 26 and a clothing inspector. She is living with father Bernard (a meat salesman), mother Margaret, and siblings Frederick A, Elizabeth K, Evelin M, twins Carl C & Louis H. [7]

In 1917, Amelia Reuther, widow of Charles F, is living in West Boylston, Worcester County, Massachusetts, on North Main. [2]

In the 1920 Census, Amelia M Reuther is living in the Oakdale Village area of West Boylston, Worcester County, Massachusetts, on North Main Street. She is 45 years old, and widowed. Amelia was born in Connecticut and is not working. Living with her are her father Bernard Deitmer, 77, mother Margaret Deitmer, 80, and sister Elizabeth Deitmer, 40. Bernard and Margaret were born in Germany. He immigrated in 1865 and she in 1866. They became citizens in 1872. Elizabeth was born in Connecticut like her sister, and is an office clerk.

In the 1930 Census, Amelia M Reuther is living in West Boylston on North Main Street. She is 52 years old, born in Connecticut, and is widowed. She was 31 years old when she first married. Amelia is not working. Living with her are her sister and brother Elizabeth K Dittmar, 48, and Louis Dittmar, 54. Elizabeth and Louis were both born in Connecticut, and are single. Elizabeth is a sales clerk in a department store and Louis is a cigar maker in a cigar factory.

In 1938, Amelia M Reuther, widow of Charles, and her sister Eliz. Deitmar are living together on North Main in West Boylston. [1]

In 1940, Amelia M Reuther is living in Oakdale, West Boylston. She is 66, widowed, born in Connecticut, not working, and has her own income. She owns her home worth \$5000. Amelia is living with her sister Elizabeth K Deitmer, 64, single. Elizabeth is a sales lady at a department store. [9]

- [1] Polk's Worcester Suburban Directory, 1938-39 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] West Boylston City Directory, 1917 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] \*\*West Boylston City Directory, 1951 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] Massachusetts Vitals 1841-1910 (NEHGS), Amelia's marriage 1909
- [5] Ancestry.com tree unsourced

- [6] 1880 US Census, Norwich, New London Co, CT, ED 94, p. 9
- [7] 1900 US Census, Worcester, Worcester Co, MA, ED 1739, sheet 13A
- [8] City Directories (Ancestry.com) Bernard Dietmer in Norwich 1884, in Worcester 1886.
- [9] 1940 US Census, Oakdale, West Boylston, Worcester Co, MA, ED 14-314, sheet 11A

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1876, Norwich, Connecticut. 243
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1875, Connecticut. 296
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1878, Connecticut.<sup>59</sup>
- Alt. Death: Between 1939 and 1951.
- 3-**Christian Ernst Reuther**<sup>297</sup> was born on 14 Nov 1872 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>298</sup> died on 23 Mar 1946 in Worcester, Worcester County, Massachusetts<sup>299</sup> at age 73, and was buried in Mount Vernon Cemetery, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. <sup>300</sup> Another name for Christian was Christian E Reuther. <sup>301</sup>

General Notes: Christian may be the Christian Reuter living at 472 Conarro in Roxbury, Philadelphia, although this is only speculation. [6]

In 1900, Christian E Ruther is living in Worcester, Massachusetts, at 12 Crystal Street. He is a boarder with the Roberts family. Living at the same address is Christian's sister Emma Gindele and her family. Christian is 29, born Nov 1870, and a brewer of beer. He may be working with his brother-in-law William Gindele.

In 1901 when Christian and Anna married, Christian was living and working as an assistant superintendent in Worcester. [4]

In December 1901 Christian E Reuther took over as superintendent of Bowler Brothers? Brewery from his brother-in-law William J Gindele when he left to work on establishing his own brewery. [5] Bowler Brothers was at the corner of Quisigamond and Ellsworth.

In 1903 Christian E Reuther is living in Worcester, Massachusetts, at 8 Wyman street. From 1903 to at least 1906 he is a superintendent at Quinsigamond Ave corner of Lafyette. [2] His brother Charles was working for this same company in 1910-1912.

In 1906 Christian is living in Worcester at 11 Blaine av. [2]

In the 1910 Census, Christian E Reuther is living in Holden, Worcester Co., Massachusetts. He is 37 years old and a hotel proprietor; he lives on a farm. Living with him are his wife Anna, 38, and son Willard E, 7. Christian and Anna were born in Pennsylvania and their parents in Germany. They have been married 8 years. Willard was born in Massachusetts.

In 1918, Christian E Reuther is living in Holden on Princeton Road with his wife Anna G and son Willard E. Willard is in high school. Christian is in the poultry business. The value of his farm is \$3666. [3]

In the 1920 Census, Christian E Reuther is living on Princeton Street in Holden, Massachusetts. He is 47 years old and a farmer with a home farm. Living with him are his wife Anna J, 49, and son Willard E, 17. Willard was born in Massachusetts. Both Christian and Anna's parents were born in Germany. Interestingly, the census taker recorded their parents' native language as Dutch.

In the 1930 Census, Christian E Reuther is living on Princeton Street in the unincorporated town of Jefferson near Holden, Worcester Co., Massachusetts. He is 57 years old and owns a hen farm. Living with him are his wife Anna G, 59, and son Willard E, 27. Christian and Anna were married when they were 29 and 31. Anna was born in Pennsylvania and her parents were born in Germany, as were Christian's.

In 1938 Christian and his wife Anna G were living in Holden on Princeton Road. Christian is a fruit grower. [1]

- [1] Polk's Worcester Suburban Directory, 1938-39 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Worcester, MA, City Directory 1903, 1904, 1905, 1906 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Greater Worcester Directory 1918 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] Massachusetts Vitals 1841-1910 (New England Historic Geneological Society)
- [5] The Worcester Spy, 25 Dec 1901 (Genealogybank.com)
- [6] Philadelphia City Directory, 1895 (Footnote.com)

Christian married **Anna Marie Gindele**,<sup>243</sup> daughter of **Franz Xavier "George" Gindele** and **Henrietta Kahn**, on 16 Dec 1901 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.<sup>302</sup> Anna was born in Oct 1870 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania,<sup>303</sup> died on 10 Dec 1967 in Holden, Worcester County, Massachusetts<sup>304</sup> at age 97, and was buried in Mount Vernon Cemetery, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. Other names for Anna were Anna G<sup>59</sup> and Anna Gindele.<sup>257</sup> They had one son: **Willard Ernest**.

Marriage Notes: Christian and Anna were married in Philadelphia, but registered their marriage in Worcester, Massachusetts, where Christian was living at the time. Anna was still living in Philadelphia when they married. [1] Their marriage record listed their parents Christian J Reuther & Emilie Klobe, and George Gindele & Henrietta Kahn. [2]

- [1] Massachusetts Vitals 1841-1910 (New England Historic Geneological Society)
- [2] Familysearch.org, IGI, Batch M019749

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: 19 Dec 1901, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. 43

General Notes: Anna is the daughter of Franz Xavier "George" Gindele and Henrietta Kahn. Her brother William also married into the Reuther family, marrying Anna's sister-in-law Emma Reuther. [4]

When Anna and Christian married in 1901, Anna was living and working as an accountant in Philadelphia. [1]

Mrs. Anna M. (Gindele) Reuther, 97, of 6 Rowen [Rowena] St. died yesterday [10 Dec 1967] in Holden Nursing Home, Holden, where she had been a patient for 15 months. She was born in Philadelphia, daughter of George and Henrietta (Kahn) Gindele, and lived in Worceser [sic] and Holden for many years. Mrs. Reuther was an 1891

graduate of Temple University, Philadelphia. She was a bookkeeper and with her family operated the Fairfield Fruit Farm in Holden for 36 years until 1945. She was the widow of Christian E. Reuther, who died in 1946. Mrs. Reuther was a Charter member of the Holden Women's Club. She leaves a son, Willard E. Reuther of Worcester and several nieces and nephews. Private funeral services will be held today [11 Dec] at 4 p.m. in Miles Funeral Home, Holden. The Rev. George E. Seale. will officiate. Burial will be in Mount Vernon Cemetery, Philadelphia. [2]

Anna Reuther was born Oct 1870 and died Dec 1967. Her last residence was Worcester, Worcester Co, Massachusetts. [3]

- [1] Massachusetts Vitals 1841-1910 (New England Historic Geneological Society)
- [2] Jim Ferrari, 2007 Dec 11, 1967, Worcester Gazette (Massachusetts)
- [3] Social Security Death Index
- [4] Jim Ferrari, 2007

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1871, Pennsylvania.<sup>59</sup>
- Alt. Death: Dec 1967, Massachusetts. 95

4-**Willard Ernest Reuther**<sup>305</sup> was born on 3 Dec 1902 in Worcester, Worcester County, Massachusetts, <sup>306</sup> died on 20 Jan 1998 in Worcester, Worcester County, Massachusetts<sup>261</sup> at age 95, and was buried on 22 Jan 1998 in New Swedish Cemetery, Worcester, Massachusetts.<sup>257</sup>

General Notes: Willard graduated from Northeastern University in Boston in 1925. [6]

In 1929, Willard was living at 129 West in Worcester. He was working as a draftsman at 66 Faraday.

In the 1930 Census, Willard is living with his parents. He is 27 years old and was born in Massachusetts. He is an engineer in an electric shop.

In 1934, Wilard was living at 20 Gifford Drive in Worcester. He was working as a technical assistant at 37 Harvard. [4]

In 1942, Willard E Reuther and his wife Agnes T are living in Worcester at 6 Rowena. Willard is a maintence engineer for the Worcester County Electric Company. [2]

Willard E Reuther, 95, of 6 Rowena Street, died January 21 at the Odd Fellows Home. Willard was born in Worcester to Christian and Anna (Gindele) Reuther. He lived in Holden before moving to Worcester in 1925. Willard graduated from Holden High School, and then from Northeastern University in 1925. He was an electrical engineer for the Massachusetts Electric Co, for 42 years, retiring in 1967. Willard was a deacon at Adams Square Congregational Church, a Mason, a member of Isaiah Thomas Lodge, Scottish Rite Bodies of the Valley of Worcester, Boston Consistory and Aleppo Temple in Wilmington. He was also a member of the Greendale Men's Club and the Appalachian Mountain Club and an avid

golpher. [5]

Willard E Reuther was born December 3, 1902, and died January 20, 1998, in Worcester, Massachusetts. His last residence was the Worcester [1, 7]

Agnes T. and Willard E. Reuther were longtime supporters of Northeastern University in Boston. Their estate plans reflect pride in both their home town and his alma mater.

Through their estate gifts, the Reuthers established scholarship funds for Northeastern students: a Presidential Scholarship and the Willard E. and Agnes T. Reuther Scholarship for students from Worcester County. Their gifts, valued at \$1.1 million, were given to the University in 1998 after Willard Reuther passed away.

"My uncle took great pride in being a Northeastern graduate and went to many of the alumni reunions. He always maintained a close relationship with the University and wanted to help the students," says the Reuthers' niece, Carole Dobeck.

She recalls his telling the story of living in a boarding house near the campus and paying fifteen cents for a bowl of oatmeal in the kitchen.

"His accommodations were very plain, but they were fine with him. He had very fond memories of Boston and his classmates at Northeastern. He made good grades and went on to become an engineer with the Electric Light Company in Worcester, where he also met my aunt. He spent his whole career there until he retired in 1964."

Dobeck says that both her aunt and uncle held Northeastern in high esteem and that their legacy will live on through the students that receive the scholarships. [6]

- [1] Massachusetts Death Index, 1970 2001 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Worcester, MA, City Directory 1942 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Worcester, MA, City Directory 1929 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] Worcester, MA, City Directory 1934 (Ancestry.com)
- [5] Worcester Telegram & Gazette (ObitsArchive.com), Jan 22 1998
- [6] Originally published in the Summer 1999 issue of Forefront also published on Northeastern University's web site

http://www.northeastern.edu/leadershipcampaign/donors/reuther.html

[7] Social Security Death Index

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1903, Massachusetts.<sup>59</sup>

Willard married **Anges Theresa Swenson**, 307 daughter of **Frank O Swenson** and **Hilma Roos**, in 1934 in Worcester, Worcester County, Massachusetts. 308 Anges was born on 20 Jul 1899 in Worcester, Worcester County, Massachusetts, 309 died on 8 Mar 1994 in Worcester, Worcester County, Massachusetts 253 at age 94, and was buried on 11 Mar 1994 in New Swedish Cemetery, Worcester, Massachusetts. Another name for Anges was Agnes T. 310 They had no children.

Marriage Notes: Willard and Agnes did not have any children (at least none that

survived them).

General Notes: Agnes was the daughter of Frank O Swenson and Hilma Roos. [2]

Agnes T (Swenson) Reuther, 94, of 6 Rowena Street died Tuesday at the Medical Center of Central Massachusetts. She leaves behind her husband of 59 years, Willard E Reuther, a niece, a nephew, and grand nieces and nephews. She was born in Worcester and was a graduate of Girls' Trade High School. Mrs. Reuther worked in the credit department of Worcester Electric Light Co. She was a member of Adams Square Congregational Church. [2]

Agnes T Reuther was born July 20, 1899, in Massachusetts and died March 8, 1994, in Worcester. [1]

- [1] Massachusetts Death Index, 1970 2001 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Worcester Telegram & Gazette (ObitsArchive.com), Mar 10 1994

3-**Louisa Amelia Reuther**<sup>41</sup> was born about Jan 1875 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>41</sup> died on 2 Apr 1875 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>41</sup> and was buried on 4 Apr 1875 in Glenwood Cemetery. <sup>41</sup>

General Notes: Louisa Amelia Reuther, daughter of Christian and Emily Reutter, died on 2 April 1875 at 9 weeks of age. She was buried on 4 April at Glenwood Cemetery. [1]

- [1] Death Certificate Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org)
- 3-**Laura Henriette Reuther**<sup>311</sup> was born on 15 Feb 1878 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, died on 20 Jan 1944 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania<sup>313</sup> at age 65, and was buried on 24 Jan 1944 in Northwood Cemetery, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.<sup>314</sup>

General Notes: Per Lotta Reuther's "The Reuther Family", Laura had no children.

Laura H Keely died 20 January 1944 at Hahnemann Hospital, Philadelphia, of a cerebral hemorrhage due to recurrent duodenal ulcer. [1]

[1] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Laura H Keely (indexed as Kelly), d. 20 Jan 1944, Phila, b. 15 feb 1878, Phila.

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1878, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.
- Alt. Birth: Feb 1879, Philadelphia, Philadelphia Co, Pennsylvania. 256
- Alt. Birth: 1879, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. 315
- Alt. Birth: 15 Feb 1875.<sup>288</sup>

Laura married **Frank Ralgton Keely**, <sup>239</sup> son of **Harry W Keeley** <sup>316</sup> and **Lydia Ann Barlow**, <sup>317</sup> in Jun 1901 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. <sup>80</sup> Frank was born on 20 Nov 1874 in Pennsylvania, <sup>318</sup> died on 7 Dec 1948 in Phoenixville, Schuylkill township, Chester County, Pennsylvania <sup>319</sup> at age 74, and was buried on 10 Dec 1948 in Northwood Cemetery, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. <sup>314</sup> Other names for Frank were Frank Keeley <sup>33</sup> and Frank R Keely. <sup>315</sup> They had no children.

Marriage Notes: A marriage license was issued in June 1901 to Frank R Keely and Laura H Reuther. [1]

[1] Philadelphia Inquirer (Genealogybank.com), 14 June 1901, p. 14

Noted events in their marriage were:

Alt. Marriage: Abt 1902.<sup>48</sup>

General Notes: Frank's parents were Harry Keely and Lydia Ann Barlow.

In the 1900 Census, Frank Keely (Keighly on the census) is living in Philadelphia, PA, on North Twelth Street in the home of his aunt Anna Barlow Reuther (Ruther on the census) and her husband Henry. Frank is 25 years old and a bookkeeper.

On 12 Sep 1918, Frank Ralgton Keely registered for the WWI draft in Philadelphia. Frank is 43, born 20 Nov 1874. He is living at 5838 Sansom street. Frank occupation is in some type of credit, the writing was not clear. His closest relative is his wife Mrs Laura Keely.

In 1910 Frank R Kelly is living in Philadelphia at 5832 Sansom Street. He is 30 and a bookkeeper at a toy wholesaler. Living with Frank is his wife Laura, 27. Both Frank and Laura were born in Pennsylvania. Laura's parents were born in Germany. They have been married 8 years, and Laura has had no children.

In the 1920 Census, Frank R. Keely is living in Philadelphia in the 46th ward, at 5832 Sansom Street. Frank is 40 years old. His occupation is credit. The industry was unclear. Living with him is his wife Laura H, age 35. Laura was born in Pennsylvania, and her parents in Germany.

In the 1930 Census, Frank R Keely and his wife Laura H are living in Philadelphia, in the 42nd ward, at 5615 North 13th Street. Frank is 49, and a bookkeeper at a silk hosiery mill. Laura is 42. Both were born in Pennsylvania, and Laura's parents were born in Germany. They were married at age 27 & 20.

Frank R Keely died 7 December 1948 in Schyl T (probably Schuylkill township, Chester County, Pennsylvania). [1]

Frank R Keely died 7 Dec 1948 at RFD#2 Phoenixville. His residence is RD 2 Phoenixville. [2] Frank was most likely living with his brother-in-law Paul Y Martens. RFD 2 is the same address of Frank's sister Anna when she died, and Paul Martens was the informant on Frank's death certificate.

Frank died of acute coronary thrombosis, due to chronic coronary sclerisis & myocardial decompensation. He also had chronic bronchial asthma. [2]

Frank and Laura Keeley are buried in Northwood Cemetery in Philadelphia in the plot originally owned by Christian Reuther. Christian, his wife Emilie, and daughter Ida are also buried there. The Barlows/Keeleys and Reuthers are related twice by marriage. Christian's son Henry married Anna Barlow, and Frank, son of Anna's sister Lydia married Christian's youngest daughter Laura.

[1] PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Frank R Keely Schuyl T K 400 15 12-7-48 #105640

[2] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Frank R Keely, d. 7 Dec 1948, Phoenixville RFD #2, Chester Co, b. 20 Nov 1874, Phoenixville

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 1874, Pennsylvania. 320
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1875, Pennsylvania.<sup>33</sup>
- Alt. Birth: Feb 1875, Pennsylvania. 256

2-**Hannah Maria Reuther**<sup>321</sup> was born in 1832 in Heinersdorf (Now Wurzbach), Saale-Orla-Kreis, Thuringen, Germany, <sup>322</sup> died in 1895 in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>3</sup> at age 63, and was buried in Bixler Church/MT Union Cemetery, Carroll, Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>4</sup> Another name for Hannah was Hanna Reuther.<sup>6</sup>

General Notes: Hannah was born in Heinersdorf, Furstentum Reuss jungere Linie, or the village of Heinersdorf in the Principality of Ruess Younger Line, one of several small Thuringian states. Today, Heinersdorf is part of the city of Wurzbach, Saale-Orla-Kreis (Saale-Orla Administrative District), Thuringen (Thuringia).

According to Herman Klobe's death certificate, his mother was Hannah Reuther. Herman's son Charles provided the information.

Hannah had Herman Klobe out of wedlock with Carl/Charles Klobe. This was not uncommon with the German families in Sugar Valley at this time. There was generally a stigma attached to the woman. She, many times, could not keep her child, and her father married her off to someone pretty quickly so as not to draw attention. Usually the new husband did not accept nor allow the out of wedlock child in his home. Sometimes, even a widowed woman who remarried was not allowed to keep her children, they had to be "farmed" out. [1]

According to a letter from Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Russell & Lydia Reuther in 1963, Adam's daughter married a man named Martz.

Hannah probably married Henry Martz very shortly after giving birth to Herman Klobe in Philiadelphia in 1857. Her first child with Henry was born in 1859.

Hannah's husband Henry Martz was 20 years her senior. It is very likely that he was picked as a husband for her after the birth of Herman, rather than her choosing him.

[1] Information on unweb mothers in Clinton County from Mary Hoffer (2004) Noted events in her life were:

• Immigration: 21 Oct 1853, Arriving In Philadelphia From Bremen On The Ship Louise Marie.

Hannah had a relationship with **Charles Klobe**, <sup>284</sup> son of **Johann Christian Heinrich Klobe** and **Christiane Henriette Margarethe**. Marriage status: unmarried. Charles was born on 18 Aug 1824 in Grumbach (Now Wurzbach), Saale-Orla-Kreis, Thuringen, Germany, <sup>323</sup>

was christened on 23 Aug 1824 in Wurzbach, Saale-Orla-Kreis, Thuringen, Germany, <sup>324</sup> and died about 1878<sup>325</sup> about age 54. Other names for Charles were Christian Freidrich Karl Klobe<sup>324</sup> and Karl/Carl Klobe. <sup>326</sup> They had one son: **Herman Henry**.

General Notes: Lotta Reuther Longstreet identified Emilie Klobe Reuther's brother as Herman. It appears Emilie's brother was actually Charles Klobe. Charles was probably born Carl, and changed his name to Charles when he emigrated from Germany, a common name change for Germans.

Herman Klobe's (1857-1927) death certificate shows his father as Carl Klobe, born in Pennsylvania. Herman's son Charles, who reported the information on his father, did not have his grandfather's birthplace correct, as Herman always reported to the census taker that his parents were born in Germany.

On 20 May 1850, Charles Klobe, age 25 (born about 1824), declared his intention in Philadelphia to become a citizen of the United States. He owed his allegiance to the King of Saxony. On 24 September 1857, Charles became a citizen in Philadelphia. Vouching for him was Christian Reuther, husband of Charles' sister Emilie.

Charles Klobe and Hannah Reuther, sister-in-law of Charles's sister Emilie, had a son Herman, out of wedlock in 1857.

In 1858 & 1862, Charles Klobe is a swordmaker living at 920 Charlotte. [5]

In 1860 Charles Klobe is living in Philadelphia in the home of Herman Fuchs. He is 33, born in Saxony, and his occupation is military trappings. Also in the house is Ferdinand Ginder [Gunther], Charles' future brother-in-law.

In 1866 Karl Klobe is a sword maker in Philadelphia. [6]

1867 - Charles Klobe, jeweller, living at  $720\ Poplar\ [4]$ 

1868 - Charles Klobe, machinist, 720 Poplar [3]

In 1870, Charles Klobe is living in the 20th Ward, District 63. He is 46, born in Saxony, and a gilder. He owns real estate valued at \$2000 and personal property valued at \$100. With him are his wife Elizabeth, 40, born in Hesse Darmstadt, and Herman, 13, born in Pennsylvania. Charles is a citizen. [1] Charles Klobe, gilder, is also in the city directory at 1244 N 8th street. [3]

The circumstantial evidence - born in Saxony and a gilder (the Klobe siblings' father was a goldsmith) - point to Charles as the brother of Emilie.

1871 - Charles Klobe, gilder, living at 1244 N 8th [4]

1872 - Charles Klober, plater, 1244 N 8th street [2]

1874 - Charles Klobe, finisher, 1244 N 8th [4]

By 1875 Charles Klobe is listed in the city directory as a confectioner. Probably he has become disabled and his wife Elizabeth is the confectioner. They are living at 1242 N 8th. In 1877 Charles Klobe, confectioner, is living at 1244 N 8th. [2]

Charles died sometime between 1877 and 1880, when his widow Elizabeth Klobe is listed on the 1880 Census.

Charles most likely died in 1878.

From the Philadelphia Inquirer - Estates Audited

Estate of Charles Klobe, deceased. Account of Vincent Steimle et al, executors. [7]

- [1] The 1870 Census in Pennsylvania was performed twice. On the initial enumeration, Charles is listed as Charles Globe. On the second enumeration, he is Charles Klobe, but only his name and age were recorded.
- [2] Philadelphia city directory [copy sent by library? in Phila CAR]
- [3] Philadelphia City Directories (Footnote.com)
- [4] City Directories (Ancestry.com)
- [5] Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com) -

Philadelphia Savings Fund Society (15 Apr 1858 & 20 Jun 1862)

- [6] Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Karl Klobe, sword maker, to Elisa Rothermel, 3 Nov 1866, St Michael & Zion Church, Phila.
- [7] Philadelphia Inquirer (newspapers.com), 7 Nov 1878, p. 2, Estates Audited, Charles Klobe

Noted events in his life were:

• Immigration: Bef 1850.

3-**Herman Henry Klobe**<sup>327</sup> was born on 22 Feb 1857 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>328</sup> died on 22 Aug 1927 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>242</sup> at age 70, and was buried in Woodward Cemetery, Centre County, Pennsylvania. <sup>329</sup> Other names for Herman were Henry Herman Klobe<sup>12</sup> and Herman Klobe. <sup>137</sup>

General Notes: According to his daughter Bertha's marriage record in 1950, Herman was born in Philadelphia.

Herman was born out of wedlock to Carl/Charles Klobe and Hannah Reuther. He was probably raised by his grandparents Adam and Joanna Reuther until his father married Elizabeth. He probably lived with his father in Philadelphia from the mid to late 1860's until the late 1870's when Herman returned to Sugar Valley.

In the 1860 Census Herman (Harman Clobes on the census) is living in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, with [grandfather] Adam Reuther (Adam Rider on the census), his wife Hannah [Joanna], and their sons Henry and Herman. Herman Klobe is 3 years old and was born in Pennsylvania.

In 1870, Herman is living in Philadelphia with his father Charles, and his father's wife Elizabeth.

Herman was a graduate of Gerard [Girard] College, Philadelphia and had been well known as an artist in his younger days. It is said he had a fine literary training and a promising future before he lost his health. When that happened he left Phildelphia and followed the occupation of lumberman, working for J B Barner and H L Murray at

Pine Creek in Centre County and also in Sugar Valley. [1] It is said that Herman painted many posters for theaters in Philadelphia. [2]

Lumbering is hard, physical work, and it seems unlikely that Herman left Philadelphia where he had a promising future as an artist and writer due to his health. He probably had other reasons for leaving Philadelphia. Herman may have left Philadelphia following the death of his father who appears to have died between 1877 & 1880.

In the 1880 Census, Herman is living in Greene Township with Adam Reuther. He is 23 years old, a farm laborer, born in Pennsylvania, with his parents born in Bavaria.

When he returned to Sugar Valley from Philadelphia, Herman worked for a saw mill near Woodward in Centre County. It was there that he met future wife Margaret Louise Miller. [3] She was three months pregnant when they married.

In the 1900 Census, Herman is living in Greene Township. He is 43 years old, and a day laborer. He was born in Pennsylvania and his parents were born in Germany. Living with Herman are his wife Maggie M, 36, and their children Birtie F, 10, Charles H, 8, and Floyde C, 6. They have been married for 12 years. Maggie has had 3 children and all are living.

In 1910, Herman is living in Greene Township. He is 54 years old and a farmer. Living with Herman are his wife Margaret, 46, daughter Bertha F, 20, sons Charles L, 18, amd Floyd C, 16, and granddaughter Ida L [Ethelene] Buck, 3. Ida is daughter Bertha's child.

In the 1920 Census, Herman (Herman Globe on the census) is living in Greene Township. He is 63, and a farmer. Living with Herman are his wife Maggie L, 56, and son Charles L, 28, and his family.

According to his death certificate, Herman was a miller when he died.

On August 16, 1927, Herman sustained an axe wound four inches long to the back of his head that penetrated to his brain. He died several days later on August 22, 1927, without really regaining consciousness. Joseph Huntingdon, who had been hired by Herman's son Floyd to make moonshine, was tried for the murder, having been accused of attacking Herman after a day of drinking, arguing, and fighting with Floyd Klobe over money owed to Joseph. He was acquitted, and no one else was charged with the crime.

- [1] Lock Haven Express Aug 23, 1927 Herman Klobe obituary (Mary Hoffer)
- [2] Jack Harbach, 2008 -- told to Jack by one of Herman's grandsons
- [3] Prince and the Paupers, by Guy Graybill (2011), p. 57-59

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1857, Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 137

Herman married **Margaret Louise Miller**, <sup>330</sup> daughter of **Daniel Miller** and **Margaret Canderman**, on 21 Mar 1889. <sup>331</sup> Margaret was born on 17 Jul 1862 in Coburn, Centre County, Pennsylvania, <sup>332</sup> died on 12 Oct 1924 in Green Township,

Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>333</sup> at age 62, and was buried on 15 Oct 1924 in Woodward Cemetery, Centre County, Pennsylvania.<sup>334</sup> Other names for Margaret were Maggie and Maggie M.<sup>256</sup> They had three children: **Bertha Florence, Charles Lee,** and **Floyd Curtis**.

Marriage Notes: At the time of their marriage, Margaret was three months pregnant with daughter Bertha.

General Notes: Margaret was about three months pregnant with daughter Bertha when she and Herman married.

In the obituary for her son Charles in 1990 in the Lock Haven Express newspaper, Charles' mother was Margaret Louise Miller. Bertha Klobe also reported her mother's name as Margaret Miller when she married William Geyer in 1950 (Clinton Co records).

Margaret parents are most likely Daniel and Margaret Miller. In 1870, Daniel, age 46, & Margaret Miller, age 45, are living in Penn Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania, with their children Mary, 16, Winfield [Charles W?], 11, Robert, 9, Margaret, 8, Irvin, 5, Newton, 4, and Anna, 2. [2] Winfield, Margaret & Newton match Margaret, brother Newton, and Charles W buried together in Woodward Cemetery.

Margaret's mother Margaret appears to have died between 1870 and 1873.

In 1880, Daniel Miller, 52, is living in Harris Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania. With him are his [2nd wife?] Sarah, 37, children Winfield, 20, Robert, 18, Newton, 14, Anna, 12, Cody M, 7, Thomas C, 4, and George H, 2. [3]

In 1880, Margaret L Miller is living in Potter Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania, with the family of Nathaniel Boob. She is 17, and a servant. [4]

Buried next to Herman and Margaret Klobe in Woodward Cemetery are Brother Newton E Miller, 1865-1942, and Charles W Miller, 1 January 1859 - 11 March 1899. Also nearby is George Miller, 19 June 1827 - 19 December 1917. [1]

- [1] Catherine Reuther, cemetery visit, Oct 2009
- [2] 1870 US Census, Penn twp, Centre Co, PA, p. 10
- [3] 1880 US Census, Haines twp, Centre Co, PA, ED 232, p. 27
- [4] 1880 US Census, Potter twp, Centre Co, PA, ED 235, p. 23

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: 1862.335
  - 4-**Bertha Florence Klobe**<sup>336</sup> was born on 30 Sep 1889 in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania,<sup>337</sup> died on 2 Dec 1978 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>338</sup> at age 89, and was buried on 6 Dec 1978 in Jersey Shore Cemetery, Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>339</sup> Other names for Bertha were Bertha Klobe<sup>12</sup> and Birtie F Klobe.<sup>256</sup>

General Notes: In 1910, Bertha F Klobe is living in Greene Township, Clinton Co, Pennsylvania, with her parents and brothers. Bertha is a servant for a private

family. She is 20 years old, single, and has had one child, who is living. Ida L Buck, age 3, grandaughter to Bertha's father Herman on the census, is Bertha's child.

In December 1910 Bertha married William E Yarrison. They were divorced by 1918.

In 1920, Bertha Walsh is living in Williamsport, Lycoming Co, Pennsylvania. She is rooming in the house of Fred & Goldie Hayes. Bertha is married but her husband is not listed on the census with her. Bertha is 29 and a shoe maker for a ribbon company. [Note: It is not confirmed that this is Bertha Klobe.]

In 1927, Bertha was listed in her father's obituary as Mrs Bertha Walsh of Williamsport [Lycoming County, Pennsylvania]. [1]

In January 1940 Bertha is living in New York. [5]

Klobe family stories report that Mrs. Bertha Farmer lived in New York City, and was an artist. [6]

Bertha was divorced from her last husband, before William Geyer, in Broome Co, NY, on 8 Feb 1944. [2]

Bertha was living in New York when she applied for her Social Security number before 1951. [4]

In April 1950 Bertha Klobe is liiving in Sharpsburg, Allegheny County. She is 60, divorced, and a cleaner & duster at a department store. Bertha is living in an apartment next door to daughter Ethelene Rios and her husband Ramon. [7]

In 1950 when Bertha married William Geyer, she was 60 years old, a store designer, and living in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania.

Bertha died Saturday, Dec 2, 1978, at Leader Nursing Center in Jersey Shore. She had been a guest there for 5 1/2 years. Bertha was a member of St. Luke's Catholic Church in Jersey Shore. She was survived by her daughter Ethelene Rios of Avis, four step-children (the Geyers), brothers Charles & Floyd, and 3 grandchildren, 8 great-grandchildren and 6 great-great-grandchildren. [3]

- [1] Lock Haven Express Aug 23, 1927 Herman Klobe obituary (Mary Hoffer)
- [2] Clinton County marriage record for Bertha & William Geyer (Mary Hoffer)
- [3] Lock Haven Express, Bertha Geyer obit, Dec 4 1978, p. 3
- [4] Social Security Death Index
- [5] Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org) marr appl for daughter Edith Ida Klobe (should be Ethelene Ida Klobe)
- [6] Prince and the Paupers, by Guy Graybill (2011), p. 55, Mrs Bertha Farmer of NYC

[7] 1950 US Census, Sparpsburg, Allegheny Co, PA, ED 2-757, sheet 13

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Sep 1889, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 256
- Alt. Death: Dec 1978.<sup>327</sup>
- Alt. Burial: 5 Dec 1978, Jersey Shore Cemetery, Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>338</sup>

Bertha had a relationship with **John Henry Buck**, <sup>340</sup> son of **John D Buck** and **Margaret Wycoff**. Marriage status: unmarried. John was born on 1 Dec 1882 in Union County, Pennsylvania, <sup>151</sup> died on 26 Dec 1956 in Kelly Township, Union County, Pennsylvania<sup>341</sup> at age 74, and was buried in Highland Cemetery, New Columbia, Union County, Pennsylvania. <sup>342</sup> Another name for John was John Buck. They had one daughter: **Ethelene Ida**.

General Notes: Daughter Ethelene's father is identified in her obituary as John Buck. [1]

In 1900 John H Buck, 18, is living in White Deer, Union County, Pennsylvania, with his mother Margaret Buck, 38, widowed, and siblings William T, 21, Mzie[?] M, 14, Alfred L, 12, and Miriam A, 10. [5]

In 1918 John Henry Buck was living in White Deer township, Union County, Pennsylvania. He was born 1 December 1882. John was working for American Car & Foundry in Milton. His closest relative was his wife Sarah Rebecca Buck. [4]

In 1920 John H Buck is living in White Deer township. He is 37 and was born in Pennsylvania. Living with John are his wife Sarah R, 35, and children William M, 13, Donald R, 9, Miriam R, 7, (John?) David, 3, and Ethel M, 7 months. [2]

In 1942 John Henry Buck was living in White Deer township. He was born 1 December 1882 in Union County, was 59 and unemployed. [3]

- [1] obit extract, Lock Haven obit card file, research by Gloria Harbach, 2008
- [2] 1920 US Census, White Deer twp, Union Co, PA, ED 188, sheet 16B
- [3] World War II 1942 draft registration (Ancestry.com)
- [4] World War I draft registration (Ancestry.com)
- [5] 1900 US Census, Whte Deer, Union Co, PA, ED 200, sheet 5B

5-Ethelene Ida Buck was born on 10 Oct 1906 in Sugar Valley, Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, 343 died on 1 Apr 1987 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania at age 80, and was buried on 4 Apr 1987 in Jersey Shore Cemetery, Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. Other names for Ethelene were Ida L Buck and Ethelene. 338

General Notes: Daughter Marian's SSA application lists her father as Mickel Walsh. If correct, an indication of an earlier relationship for Ethelene. However, Ethelene's step-father at this time was also named \_\_ Walsh. It is possible Ethelene used the name Walsh, and Marian was born out-of-wedlock, father not named. [7]

In 1930 Ethelene I Wagner and husband Francis W Wagner are living in Hampton, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. Ethelene is 23. Francis is 28, and a plasterer of houses. They were married at age 16 (Ethelene) and 21 (Francis). With them are children Mary A, 7, August F, 5, and Bertha E, 4 years and 7 months. [5]

In January 1940 Edith Ida Klobe and Ramon Rios applied for a marriage license in Allegheny County. Ethelene incorrectly lists herself as never married, her first name as Edith and her father as Herman Klobe. Ethelene and Ramon are living in Sharpsburg at the same address. [6]

They applied again for a marriage license in September 1940, showing Ethelene's divorce in July 1940. [6]

In January 1950 Ethelene Rios is living in Sharpsburg. [8]

In April 1950 Ethelene and Ramon Rios are in Sharpsburg, Ethelene is 30 [should be 44] and Ramon is 32 [should be 49]. Living in the apartment next door is Ethelene's mother Bertha Klobe. [9]

Ethelene I Buck Rios, wife of Ramon, and daughter of Bertha [Klobe] Geyer and John Buck, was born 10 October 1906 in Sugar Valley, and died 1 April 1987. Her last residence was in Avis, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. [1, 2]

Ethelene I Rios of Avis [Clinton County, Pennsylvania] died on 1 April 1987 at Divine Providence Hospital in Williamsport after a lengthy illness. She was involved with in-home nursing for the elderly. Ethelene was survived by her daughters Marian L Sack of Avis and Bertha Harnard of San Antonio, Texas. Also her half-siblings William Buck of Canandauiga, NY; David and Jake Buck of White Deer; Ethel Barto of Milton, and Miriam Eddinger of Canandauiga, NY. [3]

Ethelene is buried at Jersey Shore with her husband Ramon Rios. Also buried in the same plot (Ethelene was the owner) is her mother Bertha Geyer and friend Walter Craczyk [or Graczyk; see below] (died May 1988 age 87). Walter's burial is not marked. He was probably a close friend or boyfriend of Ethelene's. [4]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] obit extract, Lock Haven obit card file, research by Gloria Harbach, 2008
- [3] Lock Haven Express, 2 Apr 1987, p. 3 (obit) (Ross Library)
- [4] Jersey Shore Cemetery Internment records
- [5] 1930 US Census, Hampton, Allegheny Co, PA, ED 616, sheet 11A
- [6] Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org) marriage application
- [7] Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Marian Louise Wagner, b. 4 Oct 1921 Wmsport, par Mickel Walsh & Ethelene Buck
- [8] Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-

1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), appl Jan 1950 for August Francis Wagner [9] 1950 US Census, Sparpsburg, Allegheny Co, PA, ED 2-757, sheet 13

Walter Craczyk/Graczyk:

Watter J. Graczyk, 8 Jan 1900 - June 1988. Last residence Jersey Shore, Lycoming, Pennsylvania. SSN issued: Pennsylvania (Before 1951). (Social Security Death Index)

Walter John Graczyk, b. 8 Jun 1900, Poland. Served US Army 7 Aug 1942 - 7 May 1943. Feb 1950 - residence Sharpsburg, Allegheny Co, PA. (Pennsylvania Verteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Ancestry.com))

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1907, Pennsylvania.<sup>39</sup>
- Alt. Birth: 10 Oct 1906, Carroll, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 344

Ethelene married Mickel Walsh. They had one daughter: Marian Louise.

6-**Marian Louise Wagner**<sup>345</sup> was born on 4 Oct 1921 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania,<sup>345</sup> died on 30 May 1998 in Sarasota County, Florida<sup>346</sup> at age 76, and was buried in Fort Myers Memorial Gardens, Fort Myers, Lee County, Florida.<sup>347</sup>

General Notes: Marian's SSA application lists her parents as Mickel Walsh and Ethelene Buck. And her birth year as 1921 (other records have her birth as 1922). [2]

Her marriage to Victor Sack lists her father as Francis Wagner. [1]

May 1938 - Marian Louise Wagner Nov 1966 - Marian Louise Sack [2]

When Marian married Victor Sack, their home addresses on their marriage license were the same. Marion's mother had to give permission for them to marry as Marian was 18. [1]

Last residence Wauchula, Hardee County, Florida. [Social Security Death Index]

[1] Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images)
(FamilySearch.org), Victor Sack to Marian Wagner, 1940
[2] Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007
(Ancestry.com), Marian Louise Wagner, b. 4 Oct 1921 Wmsport, par Mickel Walsh & Ethelene Buck

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: 4 Oct 1922, Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 348
- Residence: 1962, Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.
- Residence: 1987, Avis, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 349

Marian married Victor Anthony Sack, 350 son of Joseph Sack

and **Elvira Cieriano/Pugelise**, on 12 Oct 1940 in Sharpsburg, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>351</sup> Victor was born on 12 Oct 1919 in Vandergrift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania,<sup>352</sup> died on 11 Nov 1999<sup>353</sup> at age 80, and was buried in Fort Myers Memorial Gardens, Fort Myers, Lee County, Florida.<sup>347</sup> They had two children: **Carol Jean** and **David Anthony**.

General Notes: Victor's parents were both born in Italy. [2] See below for notes on Victor's mother.

Victor A Sack, born 1919 in Pennsylvania, enlisted in the US Army on 3 October 1944 in Pittsburgh. He was married, had 4 years of high school as was a "skilled mechanics and repairmen, motor vehicles". [1]

Victor A Sack, born 12 Oct 1919 in Vandergrift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

In 1950 Victor was living in Sharpsburg, Allegheny County, (with wife Marion and 2 children) when he applied for WWII veterans' compensation from the state of Pennsylvania. Victor served in the US Army (in the States) from 3 Oct 1944 to 12 Dec 1945. He left the service at Mitchel Field, New York. The State awarded him \$140 for his service. [3]

- [1] U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Victor Sack to Marian Wagner, 1940
- [3] Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation Applications (images) (Ancestry.com).

#### Notes:

Victor's mother was recorded as Elvira Pugeliese and Elvira Cieriano in various records.

Elvira Pugeliese (Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Victor Sack to Marian Wagner, 1940) Elvira Pugeliese (Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Genevieve (Sack) Weber to Louis Napoli, 1944) Elvira Cieriano (Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Victor Anthony Sack, b. 12 Oct 1919, Vandergrift, PA, par Joe Sack & Elvira Cieriano)

Elvira Chiriano (Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Anthony Sack, 20 Feb 1918 - 24 Jun 1918, par Joseph Sack & Elvira Chiriano)

Elvira Schiano (Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Mary Rosella, 1913 - 31 Mar 1944, par Joseph Sack & Elvira Schiano, informant mother Elvira Sack)

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: 12 Oct 1918, Vandergrift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. 354

#### 7-Carol Jean Sack

#### 7-David Anthony Sack

Ethelene next married **Francis Walter "Frank" Wagner**, <sup>355</sup> son of **Andrew Wagner** and **Elizabeth Rihn**, about 1923. <sup>59</sup> Francis was born on 6 Jan 1902 in Allison Park, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania, <sup>356</sup> died on 14 Dec 1967 in Seguin, Guadalupe County, Texas <sup>357</sup> at age 65, and was buried on 16 Dec 1967 in San Geronimo Cemetery, Seguin, Guadalupe, Texas. <sup>357</sup> They had two children: **August Francis** and **Bertha Elizabeth**.

General Notes: In February 1942 Francis Walter Wagner registered for the WWII draft. He was living in Allison Park, Pennsylvania. Francis was born 6 January 1902 in Allison Park. He is not working. He lists his contact as [daughter] Miss Bertha Wagner of Allison Park. [2]

In January 1950, Francis W Wagner is living in Allison Park. [3]

Francis was living on a farm in Marion, Texas, when he died in 1967, probably at the home of his daughter Bertha Harned. She (Mrs. William Harned) was the informant on his death certificate. He was a retired construction worker, divorced, and died at Guadalupe Valley Hospital of abcess of the lung. [1]

- [1] Texas Deaths (images) 1890-1976 (FamilySearch.org)
- [2] World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com)
- [3] Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), appl Jan 1950 for August Francis Wagner

Noted events in his life were:

• Residence: 1940, Allison Park, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. 351

6-**August Francis Wagner**<sup>358</sup> was born on 7 Jun 1924 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, died on 15 May 1984 in Aspinwall, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania<sup>360</sup> at age 59, and was buried in St Mary Cemetery, O'Hara Township, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>360</sup>

General Notes: In June 1942 August Francis Wagner registered for the WWII draft. He was born 7 Jun 1924 in Williamsport. August is living in Sharpsburg and working for Heinz Glass House. August's closest contact is [mother] Ethel Wagner, same address as his. [5]

August Francis Wagner enlisted in the US Army on 16 June 1943 at Ft. Meade, Maryland. He was in the US until 11 December. He served

overseas from 12 Dec 1943 to 27 Dec 1945. August left the service on 2 December 1945. [6]

August Wagner, 7 June 1924 - 15 May 1984, enlisted in the US Army on 16 Jun 1943, and was released from service on 2 December 1945. [1]

In February 1946 August F Wagner was living in Sharpsburg and working at a steel mill. He was born 7 June 1924 in Williamsport. [4]

In January 1950, August is living in Etna, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania, with his wife Rose Marie Wagner and son August Francis Wagner Jr, age 1. [6]

In April 1980, August F Wagner, Sr, and son August F Wagner, Jr, of 206 Seavey Rd in Shaler, were arrested for burglary for a break-in at a residence on 19 March. They stole a microwave, Panasonic portable color TV and a banjo-shaped clock. [3]

August F Wagner died 15 May 1984 at the Veterans' Administration Hospital in Aspinwall [Allegheny County, Pennsylvania]. He was a retired plasterer and an Army veteran from World War II. [3]

August was survived by his wife Rose Marie Lang Wagner, son August F Wagner, Jr, mother Ethelene Rios, sisters Marian Sack & Bertha Harned, grandsons David "Augie" Imhof & August F Wagner III. He was preceded in death by his father Frank Wagner and daughter Catherine Imhof. [3]

- [1] U.S., Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] New Record (North Hills, PA), 22 May 1984, p. 5 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] New Record (North Hills, PA), 4 Apr 1980, p. B-4 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), August F Wagner to Rose Marie Lang, m. 20 Feb 1946, Sharpsburg
- [5] World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com)
- [6] Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com)

August married **Rose Marie Lang**, <sup>361</sup> daughter of **William Lang** and **Rose Probst**, on 20 Feb 1946 in Sharpsburg, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. <sup>362</sup> Rose was born on 26 Apr 1925 in Sharpsburg, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania, <sup>363</sup> died on 29 Apr 2011 in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania, <sup>364</sup> at age 86, and was buried in St Mary Cemetery, O'Hara Township, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. <sup>364</sup> They had two children: **August Francis** and **Catherine Rose**.

General Notes: There is a marker for Rose Marie Wagner at St Mary Cemetery, where husband August is buried. No dates on the marker. [1]

Son August's obituary in 2007 lists his parents as Rose Lang Wagner and the late August F. Wagner, implying that Rose was still living. Rose is listed in her sister Barbara Orr's and brother William Lang's obituaries in 2010 as having pre-deceased them. This would have Rose dying between 2007 and 2010. [2, 3, 4]

An obituary for Rose Marie Wagner, daughter of William Lang and Rose (Probrt) Lang, was eventually found with a date of death in 2011. No survivors were listed. [5]

- [1] RootsWeb free pages, burials in St Mary's Cemetery, Sharpshill, O'Hara twp, Allegheny Co, retrieved 27 Aug 2012
- [2] Pittsburgh Tribune-Review (PA), 8 July 2007, obit August F Wagner Jr (GenealogyBank.com)
- [3] Pittsburg Post-Gazette (GenealogyBank.com), 12 May 2010, obit Barbara Lang Orr, dau of William A & Rose B Lang
- [4] Pittsburgh Tribune Review (Legacy,com), 10 Aug 2010, obit William S Lang, son of William A Lang & Rose Probst Lang
- [5] Young Funeral Home (Butler, PA) (www.youngfuneralhomes.com), obituary for Rose Marie Wagner 1925-2011, retrieved 26 Sep 2017

7-**August Francis Wagner Jr**<sup>365</sup> was born on 5 Jan 1949 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania<sup>366</sup> and died on 5 Jul 2007 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania<sup>367</sup> at age 58.

General Notes: On 25 June 1971, the night before his sister Catherine married Ronald Nitsche, August, Ronald and two other young men, tried to set fire to a Shaler policeman's home. Their arrest was reported in the newspaper on 3-4 July 1971. [4]

In April 1980, August F Wagner, Jr, and his father August F Wagner, Sr, of 206 Seavey Rd in Shaler, were arrested for burglary for a break-in at a residence on 19 March. They stole a microwave, Panasonic portable color TV and a banjo-shaped clock. [3]

On 2 October 1984, August F Wagner Jr, age 37 [born about 1947], of 206 Seavey Rd in Shaler, was arrested for disorderly conduct after he allegedly threatened his mother with a knife. [1]

August F Wagner, born 5 January 1949, died 5 July 2007. [2]

August F Wagner, 58, of Etna, died Thursday, July 5, 2007, in the Aspinwall Veterans Administration Hospital [Pittsburgh]. He was born Jan. 5, 1949, in Pittsburgh to Rose Lang Wagner and the late August F. Wagner and was a plasterer in the construction industry and a Vietnam War Army veteran. Mr. Wagner graduated from Shaler High School and received a bachelor of science degree in computers from Robert Morris College. [6]

August is probably buried at St Mary Cemetery where his father

and sister are buried. There is a marker for for him with no dates recorded at the time of the survey. [5]

- [1] News Record (North Hills, PA), 9 Oct 1984, p. 5 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] New Record (North Hills, PA), 4 Apr 1980, p. B-4 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] North Hills News Record, 3-4 Jul 1971, p. 1 (Ancestry.com)
- [5] RootsWeb free pages, burials in St Mary's Cemetery, Sharpshill, O'Hara twp, Allegheny Co, retrieved 27 Aug 2012
- [6] Pittsburgh Tribune-Review (PA), 8 July 2007 (GenealogyBank.com)

August married **Cheryle Lee DeLuca**, <sup>368</sup> daughter of **George DeLuca** and **Betty Slagel**, in 1971-1972. <sup>369</sup> The marriage ended in divorce. Cheryle was born on 1 Dec 1949 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania <sup>368</sup> and died on 13 Jun 2000 in Pennsylvania <sup>370</sup> at age 50. They had one son: **August F**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Divorce: Abt Jul 1978, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. 371

General Notes: Cheryle and August probably married about 1971-1972 when she changed ber name in January 1972 to Cheryle F Wagner Jr [sic]. [2]

Cheryle L (DeLuca) Wagner died 13 June 2000. She was survived by son August F Wagner III, companion Jose Rey, mother Betty (Slagel) DeLuca, siblings Denise DeLuca, Cindy Fruth & George DeLuca. [1]

[1] Pittsburgh Post-Gazette (newspapers.com), 15 Jun 2000, p./image 33, obit Cheryle L (DeLuca) Wagner, age 50 (b. abt 1950), d. 13 Jun 2000, son August F Wagner III [2] Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Cheryle Lee DeLuca Wagner, b. 1 Dec 1949, Pittsburgh, d. 13 Jun 2000

Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: 2000, Sharpsburg, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. 372

#### 8-August F Wagner III

7-Catherine Rose Wagner<sup>373</sup> was born on 23 Sep 1950 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania,<sup>374</sup> died on 17 Aug 1983 in Allegheny County, Pennsylvania<sup>375</sup> at age 32, and was buried on 20 Aug 1983 in St Mary Cemetery, O'Hara Township, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>376</sup>

General Notes: In 1970 Catherine was a secretary at the Papercraft

Corporation. [1]

Jun 1966 - Catherine Rose Wagner Jan 1972 - Catherine Rose Nitsche 30 Dec 1974 - Catherine Rose Imhof [3]

Catherine probably married \_\_\_\_ Imhof in 1974.

Catherine's husband \_\_ Imhoff is not listed in her obituary. It is assumed they divorced.

Catherine R Wagner Imhoff died 17 August 1983 at North Hills Passavant Hospital [Pittsburgh area]. She was a secretary for Contraves Inc.

Catherine was survived by her son David "Augie" Imhoff, parents August F Sr & Rose Marie Lang Wagner, brother August F Jr, and grandmother Ethelene Rios. [2]

- [1] North Hills News Record (Ancestry.com), 9 Dec 1970, p. 17, engagement Ronald Nitsche to Catherine Wagner
- [2] News Record (North Hills, PA) (Ancestry.com), 19 Aug 1983, p. 5, obit Catherine R Wagner Imhoff
- [3] Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Catherine Rose Wagner, b. 23 Sep 1950 Pittsburgh

Noted events in her life were:

• Graduation: Shaler HIgh School.<sup>377</sup>

Catherine married **Ronald Henry Nitsche**, <sup>378</sup> son of **Henry** "**Hank**" **Nitsche** and **Anna Mae Jazbinsek**, on 26 Jun 1971 in Sharpsburg, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. <sup>379</sup> The marriage ended in divorce. Ronald was born on 15 Oct 1948 in Glenshaw, Pennsylvania <sup>380</sup> and died on 18 Dec 2006 in Indiana Township, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania <sup>381</sup> at age 58.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Divorce: by 1973.

General Notes: Before serving in the Army in Vietnam, Ronald was a draftsman for Blaw-Knox. [4]

Ronald served in the US Army for two years & was in Vietnam with the 101st Airborne Division. He was a wireman and radioman. [1, 4]

In 1970 Ronald was a draftsman for the Ohio Independent Sprinkler Co. [2]

The night before Ronald and Catherine married, on 25 June 1971, Ronald, Catherine's brother August Wagner Jr, and two other

young men, tried to set fire to a Shaler policeman's home. Their arrest was reported in the newspaper on 3-4 July 1971. [5]

When Ronald and Catherine married, her brother August Wagner Jr was his best man. [1]

Ronald H Nitsche died on 18 December 2006 at his home in Indiana Township surrounded by family. He was survived by his significant other Vivian J Gould and daughters Sandra N Regan (Gary) and Amber N Nitsche. [3]

- [1] North Hills News Record, 17 Jul 1971, p. 15, m. Ronald H Nitsche to Catherine Rose Wagner (Ancestry.com)
- [2] North Hills News Record, 9 Dec 1970, p. 17, engagement Ronald Nitsche to Catherine Wagner (Ancestry.com)
- [3] The Herald (Ancestry.com), week of 21 Dec 2006, obit Ronald H Nitsche
- [4] North Hills News Record, 19 feb 1969, p. 13 (Ancestry.com)
- [5] North Hills News Record, 3-4 Jul 1971, p. 1 (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

• Graduation: Shaler High School.<sup>377</sup>

Catherine next married **David Bruce Imhof**, <sup>382</sup> son of **John Imhof** and **Agnes Profozich**, in 1973 in Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. <sup>383</sup> The marriage ended in divorce. David was born on 7 May 1949 in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania, died on 24 Aug 2019 in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania <sup>384</sup> at age 70, and was buried in National Cemetery of the Alleghenies, Cecil, Washington County, Pennsylvania. <sup>384</sup> They had one son: **David A "Augie"**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Divorce: Abt Jun 1978, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. 385

General Notes: David B "Dave" Imhof, b. 7 May 1949, Butler, PA, to John Imhof and Agnes Profozich. He died 24 August 2019, Butler. [1, 2]

David graduated from Butler High School and Gateway Tech. He was president of Imhof Supply Heating and Air Conditioning. David was a sergeant in the US Army during the Vietnam War. [1]

Survivors included son David A Imhof of Butler. [1]

[1] Legacy.com, Geibel Funeral Home (Butler ,PA), obit David B "Dave" Imhof, d. Saturday [24 Aug 2019 on FAG] [2] Findagrave, David Bruce Imhof, 7 May 1949 - 24 Aug 2019, # 204467445, added 5 Nov 2019 by 13th Generation Fairbanks in

America, retrieved 21 Mar 2020

8-David A "Augie" Imhof

David married **LuAnn**. They had three children: **Cassie**, **Marty**, and **Chloe**.

6-**Bertha Elizabeth Wagner** was born on 11 Oct 1925 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>386</sup> and died on 4 Dec 2018 in Texas<sup>387</sup> at age 93.

General Notes: Bertha had the briefest of obituaries - she was preceded in death by her parents Frances Wagner and Ethel Wagner. Survived by daughter Peggy Dempsey (Patrick) of Aransas Pass. [1] No mention of her late son Donald or son John, nor husband William.

[1] Charlie Marshall Funeral Homes (Aransas Pass, TX) (everhere.com), obit Bertha Wagner Harned, 11 Oct 1925-4 Dec 2018, or Aransas Pass

Noted events in her life were:

- Residence: 1962, Tiajuana, Mexico.
- Residence: 1987, San Antonio, Bexar County, Texas. 349
- Residence: 2010, Zuehl, Guadalupe County, Texas. 388
- Residence: 2018, Aransas Pass, Texas. 387

Bertha married **William Pearl Harned**, son of **Pearl Harned** and **Birdie Bessie Borders**. William was born on 22 Oct 1921 in Burkburnett, Wichita County, Texas, <sup>389</sup> died on 17 May 1988 in Zuehl, Guadalupe County, Texas<sup>389</sup> at age 66, and was buried in San Geronimo Cemetery, Seguin, Guadalupe, Texas. <sup>390</sup> They had three children: **Peggy Marie, John Carson**, and **Donald Alan "Donnie"**.

General Notes: In 1930 William P Harned is 8 years old and living in Young County, Texas. Parents Pearl and Birdie Harned. Pearl works on an oil well. Brother John C, 8. Grandfather William Borders, uncle Charlie Borders. [6]

William's mother Birdie Bessie (Borders) Harned died in 1937 at age 36 of multiple sclerosis. He was 16 years old. [5]

In 1935 the Harneds were living in Austin, Travis County, Texas. [7]

In 1940 William Harned is living in Hamilton County, Texas. His age and occupation are switched with brother John. William should be 18 (not the 15 listed) and a laborer on road construction. Brother John is 15. They are living with father Pearl Harned (a water contractor in road construction) and [step-mother] Betty Harned. [7]

On 27 August 1940 William's brother John Carson Harned died in Temple, Bell County, Texas, of a fractured right femur and cerebral embolus. He was 16 years old. [8]

William Harned first enlisted in the military (Branch A) on 15 June 15 Jun 1945 and was released 16 June 1946. He re-enlisted in the US Army on 17 June 1946 and was released 20 July 1947. [4]

William Pearl Harned - T SGT US Army World War II [2]

On 17 June 1946 William P Harned enlisted in the US Army at Fort Belvoir in Virginia. William was born in 1921 and is a resident of Sutton, Texas. He has 4 years of high school, his occupation is listed as doorman [should be soldier]. William is divorced and has dependents. [3]

Carol Knighton of Austin is probably William's daughter from his first marriage. She was listed in her half-brother Donald's obituary in 2010. [9]

In 1949 Wm & Bertha Harned are living in Austin, Texas. He is a mechanic.

In 1952 Wm P & Bertha Harned are living in Austin. William is an engineer with Austin Laundry & Dry Cleaning. [10]

William P Harned, 22 October 1921 - 17 May 1988. Last residence Marion, Guadalupe County, Texas. [1]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] findagrave.com, Thomas Harned, grave marker
- [3] U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] U.S., Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Ancestry.com)
- [5] Texas Deaths (images) 1890-1976 (FamilySearch.org), Birdie Bessie (Borders) Harned, d. 1937
- [6] 1930 US Census, Young Co, TX, ED 7, sheet 8B
- [7] 1940 US Census, Hamilton Co, TX, ED 97-2, sheet 8A
- [8] Texas Deaths (images) 1890-1976 (FamilySearch.org), John Carson Harned, d. 1940
- [9] Seguin Gazette-Enterprise (TX) (GenealogyBank.com), 7 Dec 2010, obit Donald Allen Harned
- [10] City Directories (Ancestry.com)
  - 7-**Peggy Marie Harned**<sup>391</sup> was born on 12 Apr 1948 in Sutton County, Texas<sup>391</sup> and died on 2 Feb 2019 in Texas<sup>392</sup> at age 70.

General Notes: Peggy had the briefest of obitaries - She was predeceased by her parents William Harned and Bertha Harned and brother Donald (Donnie) Harned. [1] No mention of her husband or son

[1] Charlie Marshall Funeral Homes (Aransas Pass, TX) (everhere.com), obit Peggy Dempsey, 12 Apr 1948-2 Feb 2019, of

**Aransas Pass** 

Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: 2010, Barnhart, Missouri. 388

• Residence: 2018, Aransas Pass, Texas. 393

Peggy married **Reno Marvin Bielke Jr**, son of **Reno Bielke Sr** and **Ora Lee Penshorn**. They had one son: **William Richard** "**Biggin**".

8-**William Richard "Biggin" Bielke**<sup>394</sup> was born on 1 Apr 1968 in Seguin, Guadalupe County, Texas<sup>395</sup> and died on 23 Oct 2019 in Festus, Jefferson County, Missouri<sup>396</sup> at age 51.

General Notes: William enjoyed working on cars and was an auto mechanic. He enjoyed music and concerts. He was a sweet kindhearted man. [1]

Survivors:

Children:

[step] Natasha [Ahlemann] Brading (Doe Run)

[step] Logan Ahelmann (San Antonio, TX)

Kaitlyn Bielke (San Antonio, TX) [no confirmation found for their relationship]

Elizabeth Goeckeritz (Knob Lick)

Ian (Courtney Stoughton) Bielke (Doe Run)

Alec (Stacia) Hodge (Desloge) [exact relationship unknown] Michael "Poptart" Cooperwood (Doe Run) [exact relationship unknown]

William Nicholas "Nick" (Paula) Bielke (Desloge)

Grandchildren: Scott Michael, Brandon, Lazarus, Annabel, Aailyia, & Anastacia

Best friend Lisa Imergoot (Park Hills)

Stepfather Patrick Dempsey (Aransas Pass, TX), siblings [probably step] Christine (Bobby) Menefee (Farmington), [step] John Dempsey (Farmington), & [step] Shannon Dempsey (Imperial). [1]

[1] Daily Journal Online (Park Hills, MO) (dailyjournalonline.com), pub 24 Oct 2019, obit William "Biggin" R Bielke, d. 23 Oct 2019, Festus MO

Noted events in his life were:

 Residence: 2019, Doe Run, St. Francois County, Missouri.<sup>397</sup>

William married Unknown. They had one daughter: Kaitlyn.

William next married **Lisa Christyn Overshiner**. They had three children: **Elizabeth Marie, Ian Edward**, and **William Nicholas "Nick"**.

Peggy next married **Patrick Thomas Dempsey**, son of **John English Dempsey** and **Hazel Irene Dubose**.

#### 7-John Carson Harned

7-**Donald Alan "Donnie" Harned**<sup>398</sup> was born on 26 Dec 1951 in Travis County, Texas,<sup>391</sup> died on 7 Dec 2010<sup>388</sup> at age 58, and was buried in Fort Sam Houston National Cemetery, San Antonio, Bexar County, Texas.<sup>388</sup>

Noted events in his life were:

• Residence: 2010, Marion, Texas. 388

Donald had a relationship with **Bridget McCain**.

Ethelene next married **Ramon Rios**, <sup>338</sup> son of **Tim/Timio Rios** and **Florencia Arebalo/Arevalos**, on 2 Oct 1940 in Sharpsburg Branch, Pittsburg, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. <sup>399</sup> Ramon was born on 8 May 1901 in Santa Rita, Jalisco, Mexico, <sup>400</sup> died on 5 Jan 1962 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania <sup>401</sup> at age 60, and was buried on 8 Jan 1962 in Jersey Shore Cemetery, Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>339</sup>

General Notes: In February 1942 Ramon Rios registered for the WWII draft. He is living in Sharpsburg, Pennsylvania, and working for Spang Chalfant Co of Etna, PA. His closest contact is [wife] Ethelene Rios. Ramon was born 8 May 1901 in Santa Ryita (or Rvita, or Rita), Jalisco, Mexico. [2]

In 1950 Ramon and Ethelene Rios are in Sharpsburg. Ramon is 32 [should be 49] and a labor at a pipe manufacturer. [3]

Ramon Rios of Avis [Clinton County, Pennsylvania] was born 8 May 1901 in Mexico to Tim and Florencia Arebalo Rios. He was a member of St Luke's Catholic Church, Local 1244 of the United Steel Workers Union, and was employed at Amco Division of National Supply Co, Etna. He was survived by his wife Ethelene Ida Buck, stepson August Wagner of Pittsburgh; stepdaughters Mrs Victor Sack of Jersey Shore and Mrs William Harned of Tiajuana, Mexico; two brothers and three sisters. [1]

- [1] Lock Haven Express, 5 Jan 1962, p. 6 (Ross Library, Lock Haven)
- [2] World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com)
- [3] 1950 US Census, Sparpsburg, Allegheny Co, PA, ED 2-757, sheet 13

Bertha next married **William Edward Yarrison**, <sup>402</sup> son of **Lewis Yarrison**<sup>336</sup> and **Annie Schreckengast**, on 26 Dec 1910 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>336</sup> The marriage ended in divorce. William was born about 1885 in Carroll, Greene Twp, Clinton Co, Pennsylvannia <sup>336</sup> and died on 21 Oct 1956 in Buffalo, New York <sup>403</sup> about age 71. They had no children.

Marriage Notes: Bertha and William Yarrison were divorced by 1918.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Divorce: Divorce.

General Notes: In 1910 William A Yarrison is living in Crawford township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, with his parents Lewis F Yarrison and Annie M Yarrison, and his younger siblings. William is 25 and a farmer. [4]

William married Bertha Klobe in 1910. They were divorced by 1918.

In 1918 William Edward Yarrison is living in Buffalo, Erie County, New York. He was born 11 January 1880 [should be 1885]. William is working as a Barn Boss for B\_\_\_\_ Bros in Buffalo. His closest relative is wife Carrie Yarrison. [3]

When William's sister Mrs Mabel Tarman died at age 24 in 1922, William was living in Buffalo, New York. [1, 2]

In 1930 William E Yarrison is living in Amherst, Erie County, New York. He is 45, born in Pennsylvania, and working at a gypsum works. With William is his wife Clarie, age 34. They were first married at age 30 and 26. [5]

On 17 November 1943 William was divorced from his current wife (unknown). [6]

On 9 April 1944, William E Yarrison married Shirley Cross in North East, Pennsylvania. He was 61 and she was 26. William was the son of Louis Yarrison and Anna Schrenkengast. He is living in Clarence Center, New York, and is an El. Hoist Op. (elevator hoist operator). Shirley was born in Buffalo, New York, to Harry Cross and Bertha Sweet. [6]

In January 1949, William Yarrison was living in Buffalo, New York, when his father Lewis died in Booneville. [1]

- [1] Gloria Harbach obituary collection; Lewis 29 Jan 1949; Mabel date unknown
- [2] Findagrave.com, Golden Mabel Yarrison Tarman 1898-1922, posted by Kathryn McFate
- [3] World War I draft registration
- [4] 1910 US Census, Crawford twp, Clinton Co, PA, ED 7, sheet 2B
- [5] 1930 US Census, Amherst, Erie Co, NY, ED 361, sheet 6A
- [6] Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), William E Yarrison to Shirley Cross, 1944

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: 11 Jan 1880.<sup>239</sup>

Bertha next married Unknown Walsh.

Bertha next married Unknown Farmer.

Bertha next married **William David Geyer**, 404 son of **Lewis Geyer** and **Anna Cashner**, on 28 Jun 1950 in Aaronsburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania. 336 William was born on 22 Oct 1887 in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, died on 30 Oct 1962 in Avis, Clinton County, Pennsylvania age 75, and was buried on 1 Nov 1962 in Rest Haven Memorial Park, Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. The cause of his death was carcinoma of pancreas. They had no children.

General Notes: In 1942 William David Geyer was living in Avis, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. He is working for Nye Railroad Co of Jersey Shore in Lycoming County. Living with William is Mrs Margaret Geyer (his wife?). William was born 22 Oct 1887 in Loganton. [1]

In 1950, when William and Bertha married, William was a locomotive engineer living in Avis, Pennsylvania. His previous wife had died 10 Feb 1950.

[1] U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com) Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1888, Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 336
- 4-**Charles Lee Klobe**<sup>407</sup> was born on 10 Aug 1891 in Carroll, Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania,<sup>408</sup> died on 3 Oct 1990 in Pennsylvania<sup>409</sup> at age 99, and was buried in Church Of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>327</sup> Other names for Charles were Charles H Klobe<sup>256</sup> and Charles L Klobe.<sup>409</sup>

General Notes: In 1910, Charles L Klobe is living in Greene Township, Clinton Co, Pennsylvania, with his parents and siblings. Charles is 18 years old and a laborer working in railroad repair.

In 1912 Charles married Margaret Yarrison, the sister of his brother-in-law William Yarrison.

In 1917, Charles Lee Klobe is living in Loganton. He is a lineman for the Western Union Telegraph Co, Penn. division. Charles is married with three children. He was born 10 August 1892 in Carroll, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. [3]

In the 1920 Census, Charles is living in Greene Township, Clinton Co, PA, with his parents (Herman Globe on the census). He is 28 years old and a telephone lineman. With him are his wife Marguarite T, and children Glover [Glenn] L, 7, Kenneth, 6, Williard, 4, and Freddie L, 2. Interestingly, the census taker identified the boys as sons-in-law of their grandfather instead of grandsons.

In the 1930 Census, Charles L Klobe is living in Greene Township. He is 38 years old and a farmer. Living with him are his wife Margaret T, 38, and their children Glenn L, 18, Kenneth L, 16, Willard L, 14, Fred L, 12, Dorothy M, 10, Hazel F, 8 & 3 months, Mildred, 5 & 4 months, Lindy H, 3 & 1 month, and Thelma M, 1. Charles and Margaret married when they were both 20 years old.

Glenn is working as a laborer in the PA forrestry, and Kenneth is a farm laborer. Also living with them is a boarder, William M Buck.

At one time Charles, wife Margaret, and son Willard were arrested for moonshining at the site of their still at Tea Springs. The still was 750 gallons, and 37 gallons of moonshine was confiscated. [4]

In January 1937, Charles Klobe, of Carroll, Sugar Valley, was arrested on a charge of non-payment of tax on liquor. The charge was from an arrest in August 1935 for posession of liquor. In October 1937, Charles' trial was scheduled for the October session of the Clinton County Criminal Court. [1]

In 1942 Charles Lee Klobe is living in Greene township in Clinton County. Charles is employed by Waltman & Store (?) of Williamsport and is doing defense work in White Deer Valley. Charles' closest contact is his son Glenn Klobe of Loganton. [2]

The Social Security Death Index had Charles L Klobe born 10 Aug 1891 died 3 Oct 1990. Last residence Jersey Shore, Lycoming Co., PA.

In 1990, at his 100th birthday celebration [he was really only 99], nine of his 11 children were living - Glenn L, Willard L, Fred L, Dorothy M who married a Meixsel, Mildred C, Lindy H, Thelma M married to Ray Bierly, Charles J, and Harold. Eight of them attended.

Although Charles was reported to have lived to be 100, his date of birth from Social Security and his ages on various censuses & the WWII draft, support an age of 99 at his death, and I have left 1891 as his more accurate birth. [CAR]

- [1] Gazette Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 8 Jan 1937 & 8 Oct 1937 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] World War I draft registration
- [4] Prince and the Paupers, by Guy Graybill (2011), p. 57-59

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 10 Aug 1890, Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 327
- Alt. Birth: Aug 1891, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 256
- Alt. Birth: 10 Aug 1892, Carroll, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 239

Charles married **Margaret Teresa Yarrison**,<sup>327</sup> daughter of **Lewis Yarrison**<sup>336</sup> and **Annie Schreckengast**, on 6 Jan 1912 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>330</sup> Margaret was born on 15 Jan 1892 in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania,<sup>409</sup> died on 17 May 1985 in Pennsylvania<sup>327</sup> at age 93, and was buried in Church Of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>410</sup> Other names for Margaret were Maggie and Margaret T.<sup>59</sup> They had 11 children: **Glenn Lewis, Kenneth Landis, Willard Lee, Fred Lawrence, Dorothy Margaret, Hazel Florence, Mildred Cora "Middy" "Millie," Lindy Herman, Thelma Margueritte, Charles Lee, and Harold.** 

Noted events in their marriage were:

- Alt. Marriage: Abt 1911.<sup>59</sup>
- Alt. Marriage: 6 Jan 1912, Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 411

General Notes: In her obituary Margaret's mother was listed as Annie Schreckengast, however the obituary for Jennie Schrock Yarrison, widow of Lewis, included Mrs Charles Klobe of Loganton as her surviving daughter. [3] Reviewing the 1910 and 1920 Censuses, Jennie was Margaret's setp-mother, her father Lewis's second wife that he married between 1910 and 1920.

According to her marriage record, Maggie was from Crawford township in Clinton County.

In April 1937, Mrs Charles Klobe and her children Dorothy, Mildred, Lindy, Thelma, Charles, JR, and Harold attended a party in Loganton honoring teacher Harold Douty. [1]

In November 1956, Margaret Klobe of Loganton was selling Winesap apples. [2]

Margaret Klobe was born 15 Jan 1892 and died May 1985. Her last residence was Loganton, Clinton Co, PA.

- [1] Gazette Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 30 Apr 1937 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA, 9 Nov & 12 Nov 1956 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Lock Haven Express newspaper, Lock Haven PA (provided by Mary L Hoffer), Margaret T Klobe obit; Gazette and Bulletin, Williamsport PA, 8 Dec 1952 obit for Jennie Schrack Yarrison (Ancestry.com)
- [4] Social Security Death Index

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1890, Pennsylvania.<sup>59</sup>
- Alt. Death: May 1985, Pennsylvania. 95

5-**Glenn Lewis Klobe**<sup>412</sup> was born on 7 Jun 1912 in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, 413 died on 9 Apr 1996<sup>95</sup> at age 83, and was buried in Church Of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. Another name for Glenn was Glenn L Klobe. 59

General Notes: In April 1937, Mr & Mrs Glen Klobe and their children Beatrice, Phyllis, and Richard attended a party in Loganton honoring teacher Harold Douty. [1]

Beatrice is actually Beulah's daughter from an earlier relationship.

On the Social Security Death Index, Glenn L Klobe was born 07 Jun 1912 and died 09 Apr 1996.

[1] Gazette Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 30 Apr 1937 (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1912, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>59</sup>
- Occupation: Farmer, 1930.
- Residence: 1990, Montgomery, Pennsylvania. 414
- Residence: 1972, Montgomery, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 411

Glenn married **Beulah Mae Snook**,<sup>412</sup> daughter of **Howard G Snook** and **Nora Miller**, on 24 Dec 1930 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>412</sup> Beulah was born on 28 May 1909 in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania,<sup>415</sup> died on 24 Jan 1980 in Muncy Valley, Pennsylvania<sup>415</sup> at age 70, and was buried on 26 Jan 1980 in Church Of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>415</sup> They had three children: **Beatrice C "Bea," Phyllis June**, and **Richard L "Dick"**.

General Notes: In 1930 Beulah M Snook is living in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, in the home of Robert & Agnes Gourley where she is a servant. Beulah is 20 years old and single. With her is daugther Beatrice C Fuller, 2 years and 2 months old. Beatrice was born in Pennsylvania and her father in New Hampshire. [1]

[1] 1930 US Census, Jersey Shore, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 19, sheet 18A Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: 1909, Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 416
- Alt. Death: Muncy Valley Hospital, Muncy Valley, Pennsylvania. 415
- Alt. Death: 1980.417

6-Beatrice C "Bea" Klobe<sup>418</sup> was born on 23 Jan 1928 in Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania,<sup>419</sup> died on 21 Nov 2018 in Danville, Mahoning Township, Montour County, Pennsylvania<sup>420</sup> at age 90, and was buried in Fairview Cemetery, Montgomery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>421</sup> Another name for Beatrice was Beatrice C Fuller.<sup>59</sup> (Relationship to Glenn: Adopted)

General Notes: In 1930 Beatrice C Fuller is 2 years and 2 months old, and living in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, with her mother Beulah M Snook in the home of Robert & Agnes Gourley. Beatrice was born in Pennsylvania and her father in New Hampshire. [1] Beatrice appears to be the child of Beulah Snook and \_\_\_ Fuller. She was probably then adopted by Glenn Klobe after Glenn and Beulah married.

Beatrice was employed by the former J. C. Decker Co. in Montgomery [PA]. [2]

[1] 1930 US Census, Jersey Shore, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 19, sheet 18A [2] Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 24 Nov 2018, obit Beatrice C "Bea" Adams, d. 21 Nov 2018, Danville

Noted events in her life were:

- Graduation: Montgomery-Clinton High School, Clinton Co, PA. 422
- Occupation: Sylvania Electric Products Co, 1947. 422
- Residence: 2007, Montgomery, Pennsylvania.
- Residence: 1980, Montgomery, Pennsylvania.
- Residence: 2018, Hughesville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 423

Beatrice married **James Richard Kemery**, <sup>424</sup> son of **James A Kemery** and **Margaret Childs**, on 27 Sep 1947 in Montgomery, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>425</sup> James was born on 1 Apr 1928 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>426</sup> died on 20 Jan 1964 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania <sup>427</sup> at age 35, and was buried on 22 Jan 1964 in Fairview Cemetery, Montgomery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>427</sup> Another name for James was Richard Kemery. <sup>422</sup> They had one son: **Richard L "Rick"**.

Marriage Notes: Beatrice Klobe and Richard Kemery were married at St John's Lutheran parsonage. [1]

[1] Gazette and Bulletin, Williamsport, Pennsylvania, 30 sept 1947 (Ancestry.com)

General Notes: Richard J Kemery, born 1928, son of James A Kemery and Margaret C (probably Margaret Childs).

James A Kemery, 30, radio salesman Margaret C Kemery, 29 Richard J Kemery, 2 Abram H Childs, brother in law, 25 [1]

husband of Beatrice C. [2]

When James died in 1964, he was living in Montgomery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. He was a bookkeeper. [3]

James died of progressive spinal degeneration. [3]

- [1] 1930 US Census, Montgomery, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 33, sheet 19B
- [2] Findagrave.com, posted by Miranda
- [3] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1964 (images) (Ancestry.com), James Richard Kemery, b. 1 Apr 1928, Muncy, d. 20 Jan 1964, Muncy

Noted events in his life were:

- Graduation: Montgomery-Clinton High School, Clinton Co, PA. 422
- Occupation: Leonard Furniture Co, Montgomery, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 422

#### 7-Richard L "Rick" Kemery

Richard married **Regina**. They had one son: **James Richard**.

## 8-James Richard Kemery II

Beatrice next married **George W Adams**<sup>428</sup> before 1980. George was born in 1920,<sup>429</sup> died on 24 Oct 1997<sup>430</sup> at age 77, and was buried in Fairview Cemetery, Montgomery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>431</sup>

6-**Phyllis June Klobe**<sup>432</sup> was born on 3 Jun 1931 in Pennsylvania<sup>433</sup> and died on 3 Aug 2017<sup>434</sup> at age 86.

Noted events in her life were:

- Residence: 1980, Montgomery, Pennsylvania.
- Residence: 2007, Palm Bay, Florida.

Phyllis married **Albert E Burrows**, son of **Harry W Burrows** and **Winnie Viola Bobb**. They had two children: **David Marshall "Dave"** and **Luanne**.

### 7-David Marshall "Dave" Burrows

David married **Heike Lies**, daughter of **Horst Karl Wilhelm Lies** and **Marianne Liss**.

David next married **Margaret Elizabeth French**, daughter of **John James French** and **Margaret Spalding**.

#### 7-Luanne Burrows

6-**Richard L "Dick" Klobe**<sup>435</sup> was born on 19 Dec 1932 in Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, died on 19 May 2007 in Geisinger Medical Center, Danville, Montour County, Pennsylvania age 74, and was buried on 24 May 2007 in Church Of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. Another name for Richard was Dick.

General Notes: Richard L. (Dick) Klobe graduated from Montgomery High School in 1950. He served during the Korean Conflict with the U.S. Air Force. He was the proprietor of the former Dick's News Stand at Montgomery, PA, retiring in 1997. Dick had previously been employed by the former Chamberlains Dairy and the borough of Montgomery. [2]

Dick was a former member of the Montgomery Lions. He enjoyed camping, fishing and hunting, especially deer and turkey. Dick had a quick wit and keen sense of humor. He was a devoted familyman who enjoyed spending time with his family. [2]

Richard L. Klobe was born on 19 Dec 1932 and died 19 May 2007. His last residence was in Montgomery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. [1]

In addition to his daughters and sisters, Dick was also survived by his six grandchildren Elizabeth Beatty; Katherine Beatty; Kyle Deisher; Kelly Boop; Rachel Boop; and Jennifer Klobe. [2]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Galen R. Betzer Funeral Service, www.webfh.com

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Between 1931 and 1937.
- Residence: Montgomery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 60
- Residence: 1980, Montgomery, Pennsylvania.

Richard married **Barbara Ann "Barb" Crossley**,<sup>439</sup> daughter of **Clyde C Crossley** and **Ruth Chilson**, on 7 Sep 1956 in South Williamsport, Lycoming, Pennsylvania.<sup>440</sup> Barbara was born on 11 Aug 1936 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania,<sup>441</sup> died on 20 Mar 2017 in Montgomery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>442</sup> at age 80, and was buried on 24 Mar 2017 in Church Of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>443</sup> They had four children: **Susan M, Lori A, Michele G**, and **Julie A**.

Marriage Notes: Miss Barbara Ann Crossley, daughter of Mr & Mrs Clyde C Crossley, married Richard L Klobe, son of Mr & Mrs Glenn Klobe, on 7 Sept 1956 at the Little Chapel of the Good Shepard of Messiah's Lutheran Church. They will reside in Williamsport. [1]

[1] Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA, 12 Sept 1956 (Ancestry.com)

General Notes: Barb graduated from South Williamsport High School in 1954. She was employed as the secretary to the superintendent of the Montgomery School District. [1]

She enjoyed camping, reading, playing the piano, jigsaw puzzles, and her cats and dogs. [1]

[1] Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 22 Mar 2017, obit Barbara S Klobe, d. 20 Mar 2017

#### 7-Susan M Klobe

Susan married **Chip Beatty**. They had two children: **Katherine** and **Elizabeth A**.

8-Katherine Beatty

8-Elizabeth A Beatty

Elizabeth married Unknown Williamson.

### 7-Lori A Klobe

Lori married **Jeffrey W Deisher**. They had one son: **Kyle**.

8-Kyle Deisher

7-**Michele G Klobe**<sup>438</sup> was born on 7 Apr 1962 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>444</sup> and died on 18 Sep 2018 in New Columbia, Union County, Pennsylvania<sup>445</sup> at age 56.

General Notes: Michele graduated from Montgomery High School in 1980. She was valedictorian. In 1984 she graduated from Penn State University with a degree in accounting. [1]

Michele was a budget analyst for the Federal Bureau of Prisons. [1]

She loved playing tennis, camping, riding bicycles, and kayaking. She was an avid reader, especially the classics. [1]

[1] Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (www.dailyitem.com), 19 Sep 2018, obit Michele G Boop, d. 18 Sep 2018, New Columbia

Noted events in her life were:

- Residence: 2007, West Milton, Pennsylvania.
- Residence: 2017, West Milton, Pennsylvania. 446

Michele married **Dale Boop**. They had two children: **Kelly** and **Rachel**.

- 8-Kelly Boop
- 8-Rachel Boop

#### 7-Julie A Klobe

Julie had a relationship with **Unknown**. They had one daughter: **Jennifer**.

#### 8-Jennifer Klobe

Jennifer had a relationship with **Matt Reinhart**.

Julie next married **Charles Francis "Norton" Divel Jr**, <sup>447</sup> son of **Charles F Divel Sr** and **Marian A Elwell**, on 20 Jul 2001. <sup>448</sup> Charles was born on 6 Feb 1940 in Mahoning township, Montour County, Pennsylvania <sup>449</sup> and died on 27 Oct 2020 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania <sup>450</sup> at age 80.

General Notes: Norton was retired from the Montgomery Area School District where he was employed as a custodian. He was a social member of Watsontown VFW. He enjoyed hunting, camping, and all animals. [1]

Norton was survived by seven children [6 natural and one step], including [step] daughter Jennifer Klobe. [1]

[1] Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 30 Oct 2020, obit

Charles Francis "Norton" Divel, d. 27 Oct, Wmsport.

5-**Kenneth Landis Klobe**<sup>410</sup> was born on 16 Nov 1913 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania, 95 died on 28 Jun 1960 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>451</sup> at age 46, and was buried in Church Of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>4</sup> Another name for Kenneth was Kenneth L Klobe.<sup>59</sup>

General Notes: In July 1945 Kenneth Klobe, of Monument, was one of three men fined \$100 for spotlighting deer. [1]

In December 1952, Kenneth L Klobe and John N Leone, of Avis, collided at an intersection in Avis. Damage was \$120. [2]

On the Social Security Death Index, Kenneth Klobe was born 16 Nov 1913 and died Jun 1960.

[1] Gazette and Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 25 July 1945 (Ancestry.com) [2] Gazette and Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 30 Dec 1952, "Crashes Around Lock Haven" (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1914, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>59</sup>
- Alt. Death: Jun 1960.95
- Alt. Death: 27 Jun 1960.327

Kenneth married **Mary Elizabeth Barner**, 410 daughter of **Guy Cornelius Barner** and **Miriam Yohe**, on 23 Jan 1935 in Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 452 Mary was born on 28 Sep 1916 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, 453 died on 18 Mar 1991 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania 454 at age 74, and was buried in Oval Cemetery, Oval, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 455 They had seven children: **Kenneth Guy, Paul William, Gaylon Lee, Dorothy Leah, Mary Luella "Mary Lou," Shirley Ann**, and **John Landis**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

 Alt. Marriage: 23 Jun 1935, Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>415</sup>

General Notes: Mary, of Castanea, died 18 March 1991 at Williamsport Hospital in Williamsport, Pennsylvania. She had been in the pressing and sewing department of the former Kelco Corporation of Williamsport for ten years until she retired in 1973. [1]

[1] Gloria Harbach obituary collection

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: 29 Sep 1916.456
- Alt. Burial: 22 Mar 1991, Brethern/Eastville Cemetery, Eastville, Greene Twp, Clinton Co, Pennsylvania.<sup>457</sup>

6-**Kenneth Guy Klobe**<sup>458</sup> was born on 28 Sep 1935 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>439</sup> and died on 7 Nov 2007 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>439</sup> at age 72. Another name for Kenneth was Kenneth Landis Klobe II.<sup>459</sup>

General Notes: Kenneth was a manager with Weis Markets for 35 years and a self-employed building contractor. He loved the outdoors and hunting and fishing. Kenneth died at his home in Williamsport on 7 November 2007. [1]

[1] Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA, 8 Nov 2007 (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

- Residence: 2007, Williamsport Area, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 459
- Residence: 1991, Cogan Station, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.

Kenneth married **Lois Marie Burkett**, <sup>460</sup> daughter of **Roy M Burkett** and **Pearl E Martz**, about 1969 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>460</sup> The marriage ended in divorce. Lois was born on 31 Aug 1924 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>461</sup> died on 11 Apr 2005 at age 80, and was buried in Rest Haven Memorial Park, Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>463</sup>

General Notes: Lois was first married to \_\_\_\_ Bowes. [1]

Jun 1941 - name Lois Marie Burkett Feb 1952 - Lois Marie Burkett Bowes Jun 1969 - Lois Mar Klobe 21 Apr 2005 - Lois M Klobe [1]

[1] Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Lois Marie Burkett, b. 31 Aug 1924, Lock Haven to Roy M Burkett & Pearl E Martz

Kenneth next married **Doris Charlotte Funck**, 464 daughter of **Edwin Long Funck** and **Jennie Amanda (Jeanie) Reist**, about 1977. 439 Doris was born on 29 Mar 1937 in Annville, Lebanon County, Pennsylvania 465 and died on 3 Mar 2020 in Pennsylvania 466 at age 82. They had no children.

General Notes: In 1940 Doris C Funck is 3 years old and living in North Annville, Lebanon County, Pennsylvania, with her family - grandparents Henry S & Eva E Funck, parents Edwin L & Jennie A Funck, and 6 siblings ages 10 to 8 months. Doris appears to be a twin with sister Arlene G Funck. [2]

In August 1954, Doris Charlotte and Arlene Grace Funck of Annville represented Lebanon County competing to be Poultry Queen at the Pennsylvania Dutch Days festival in Hershey. [3]

Doris was first married to Irvin B Zimmerman. They had four children together - Thomas Zimmerman, Barb (Zimmerman) Egan, Sandy (Zimmerman) Smith, and Sue (Zimmerman) Morris. [1]

Irvin B Zimmerman later married Thelma J (Spies) Moll. Irvin was born 1 July 1934 in Annville, Lebanon County, Pennsylvania, to William D Zimmerman & Margaret A Kreiser. He died 3 January 2015 in Vista, California. [1]

Doris was a graduate of Annville High School. She worked as a real estate agent in Williamsport for 38 years. For the past 15 years [since about 2005] she enjoyed traveling the world. [4]

She was survived by her children Thomas (Patricia) Zimmerman (Montoursville), Barb (Jim) Eagan (Las Vegas, NV), Sandra (Murray) Smith (San Diego, CA), & Susan (Derek) Morris (Vista, CA). And 4 grandchildren, 2 great-grandchildren, and 5 siblings. [4]

- [1] Daily News (Lebanon, PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 10 Jan 2015, obit Irvin B Zimmerman
- [2] 1940 US Census, North Annville, Lebanon Co, PA, ED 38-40, sheet 10B
- [3] Gazette Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania), Ancestry.com, 27 Aug 1954, p. 20
- [4] Sanders Mortuary (Williamsport, PA) (www.sandersmortuary.com), obit Doris Klobe, of Wimsport, d. 3 Mar 2020

Noted events in her life were:

- Residence: 2015, Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 467
- Residence: 2020, Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 466

6-**Paul William Klobe**<sup>458</sup> was born on 25 May 1937 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania,<sup>458</sup> died on 15 Jan 2005 in Woolrich, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>458</sup> at age 67, and was buried in Oval Cemetery, Oval, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>11</sup> Another name for Paul was Billy.

General Notes: In August 1967, Paul W Klobe of Montoursville RD was serving time in Lycoming County Prison after confessing to two burglaries in Clinton County. [2]

Paul W Klobe, 67, of 1403 Park Ave, Woolrich PA, died 15 Jan 2005 at his home. [1]

- [1] Williamsport Sun Gazette, 17 Jan 2005 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Centre Daily Times (State College, PA), 25 Aug 1967, p, 23 (Genealogybank.com)

Noted events in his life were:

• Residence: 1991, Rauchtown, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.

Paul married **Judith Lynn Beach**, daughter of **Harold Beach** and **Kenetcha Winifred Schied**. They had one daughter: **Tammy Lynne**.

7-**Tammy Lynne Klobe**<sup>468</sup> was born on 1 Aug 1963 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, died on 6 Sep 2010 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania at age 47, and was buried in Highland Cemetery, Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. The cause of her death was liver disease. Another name for Tammy was Tammy L Klobe-Long-Tolbert.

General Notes: Possibly, Tammy was adopted by her mother's 2nd husband Lawrence Lee "Larry" Long, and thus her sons Jason and Steven Long had their mother's name; and thus Tammy was not married at the time.

Tammy L Klobe-Long-Tolbert died 6 September 2010 at the Gatehouse in Williamsport, Pennsylvania, of end-stage-liver disease while waiting for a liver transplant.

She was a CNA for over 20 years, receiving her license from ManorCare in Jersey Shore in 1990.

In addition to her mother, husband, and three sons, Tammy was also survived by her grandchildren triplets Hayden, Kenetcha & Brody Long, and Arianna Mann; sister Linda (George) Whaley of Williamsport, and brother Harold Long of Mill Hall. She was preceded in death by father Paul W Klobe, grandparents Harold & Kenetcha Beach, and [step] John & Irene Long, and grandson Dominic Steven Long. [1]

[1] Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 10 Sep 2010

Tammy married **Unknown**. They had two children: **Jason** and **Steven**.

### 8-Jason Long

Jason married **April**. They had three children: **Hayden**, **Kenetcha**, and **Brody**.

#### 8-Steven Long

Steven married **Vanessa**. They had two children: **Dominic Steven** and **Isabella**.

Tammy next married **Michael Charles Tolbert**, <sup>470</sup> son of **Shirley Irene Tolbert**, on 31 Dec 1986 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>470</sup> Michael was born on 15 Jan 1949 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>471</sup> died on 23 Jul 2015 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania <sup>471</sup> at age 66, and was buried on 5 Aug 2015 in Highland Cemetery, Lock Haven, Clinton County,

Pennsylvania.<sup>471</sup> They had one son: **Shon Michael**.

General Notes: Michael was born 15 January 1949 in Lock Haven. [1]

His obituary identified his parents as Shirley Tolbert Summerson and George Summerson. [1] He may have been born out-of-wedlock and George Summerson was perhaps his step-father.

Michael's mother Shirley Irene Tolbert married George Ellsworth Summerson in 1954-1955, Clinton County, when Michael was about 5 or 6 years old. [2]

Michael attended Lock Haven High School. He enlisted in the US Marine Corp, served in Vietnam, and was awarded several medals including the Purple Heart. [1]

He worked for Hammermill, Champion, Drive Plus, Auto Line and Shop Vac. Michael retired in November 2013. [1]

Michael died on 23 July 2015 at home [in Lock Haven]. [1]

[1] Donald G Walker Funeral Home (www.donaldwalkerfuneralhome.com), obit Michael C Tolbert, d. 23 Jul 2015 Lock Haven

[2] Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), George Ellsworth Summerson to Shirley Irene Tolbert, 1 Jan 1954 - 31 Dec 1955

### 8-Shon Michael Tolbert

Paul next married **Shirley A Kunes**, daughter of **Harry W Kunes** and **Betty Krape**.

### 6-Gaylon Lee Klobe

Gaylon married Betty L Yost.

Gaylon next married Unknown Randal.

Gaylon next married **Debra L Fitch**, daughter of **Marshall Lindsey Fitch** and **Maxine Joan Groover**.

6-**Dorothy Leah Klobe**<sup>458</sup> was born on 11 Jan 1942 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania,<sup>472</sup> died on 5 Nov 2009 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>473</sup> at age 67, and was buried in Oval Cemetery, Oval, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>473</sup>

General Notes: Dorothy Leah Cooper of Lock Haven, died 5 November 2009 at the Manor Care Nursing Home, Jersey Shore. She was born Jan. 11, 1942 in Lock Haven, the daughter of the Kenneth L. and Mary Elizabeth Barner Klobe. She had been married to John W.

Cooper, who died 14 December 2005. She graduated from the former Lock Haven High School.

She attended the Woolrich United Methodist Church. She loved spending times in the outdoors and doing various crafts, including wood-burning, drawings and paintings.

She is survived by two daughters, Georgia L. Eckley, and Dawn Marie Askins, both of Williamsport, two sons Eugene L. Eckley, of Lock Haven, and Glenn P. Eckley (Peggy Sue), of McElhattan, two brothers, Gaylon Klobe, of Rauchtown, and John Klobe, of York, two sisters, Mary Lou Reeder, of Woolrich, and Shirley Marquette, of York, seven grandchildren and four great- grandchildren.

In addition to her parents and husband, she was preceded in death by two brothers, Kenneth and Bill Klobe. [1]

Daughter Dawn Marie Askins is not included in Nathan Eckley's obituary. She is not included in John Cooper's obituary and appears to be from an unknown relationship. [CAR Aug 2012] Update: Kelly (Klobe) Mader identified Dawn Marie Askins as her niece in 2007, so I believe she is Dorothy's her great-niece and her "daughter by choice". [CAR Dec 2012]

[1] Williamsport Sun Gazette, 7 Nov 2009

Noted events in her life were:

- Residence: 2007, Near Lock Haven, Clinton County, PA. 459
- Residence: 1991, Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.

Dorothy married **Nathan E "Nate" Eckley**, 474 son of **Eugene L Eckley** and **Betty J Garis**, on 21 Jun 1961 in Mill Hall, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 475 The marriage ended in divorce. Nathan was born on 26 Aug 1938 in Huntingdon, Huntingdon County, Pennsylvania 475 and died on 10 Aug 2012 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania 475 at age 73. They had three children: **Eugene L, Glenn P**, and **Georgia L**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Divorce: Unknown. 459

General Notes: In 1957 Nate graduated from Bald Eagle Nittany High School. [1]

He served in the US Army. [1]

In 1985 Nate retired from the former Hammermill Paper Co. He also worked for Clasters and was a manager at the Uni-Mart in Blanchard. [1]

Nate died on 10 August 2012 at the Jersey Shore Hospital emergency room. [1]

[1] Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 13 Aug 2012, obit

Nathan E Eckley

7-Eugene L Eckley

7-Glenn P Eckley

Glenn married Peggy Sue.

7-Georgia L Eckley

Georgia married Tom McNutt Jr.

Dorothy next married **John W Cooper**, 476 son of **Jospeh Cooper** and **Anna Helsey**. John was born on 25 Jul 1913 in East Hempfield Township, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania, 477 died on 14 Dec 2005 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania at age 92, and was buried in Oval Cemetery, Oval, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 479 They had no children.

General Notes: John appears to have had an earlier marrige before marrying Dorothy as his surviving children are not included in Dorothy's obituary. [CAR]

Name: John Cooper was born 25 July 1913 and died 14 December 2005. His last residence was in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. John's SS # was issued in Pennsylvania between 1951 & 1953. [1]

John Cooper, of Lock Haven, died 14 December 2005 at Manor Care Jersey Shore.

He was married to Dorothy L. Klobe Cooper.

John was survived by sister Ann Wolf of Columbia and brother Chester H. Cooper of Birmingham, AL; son, John W. Cooper of Landisville and daughter, Janet Cooper Rose of Elkton, Maryland.

He was also survived by six grandchildren, John W.

Cooper, Jr., Stephen Cooper, Stacie Cooper, Jonna Rose Yetter, Janet Rose Reeder and Pete Rose, plus numerous great-grandchildren. [2]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Intelligencer Journal (Lancaster, PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 17 Dec 2005, obit John Cooper

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 27 Jul 1913.480
- 6-**Mary Luella "Mary Lou" Klobe**<sup>481</sup> was born on 20 Mar 1943<sup>60</sup> and died on 2 Oct 2016 in Pennsylvania<sup>482</sup> at age 73. Another name for Mary was Mary Lou Klobe.<sup>483</sup>

General Notes: In her later years, Mary Luella worked with Caregivers of America. [1]

[1] Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 4 Oct 2016, obit Mary

Luella Reeder, of Woolrich, d. 2 Oct 2016

Noted events in her life were:

- Residence: 1991, Woolrich, Pennsylvania.
- Residence: 2007, Woolrich, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 459
- Residence: 2016, Woolrich, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 482

Mary married **Dennis Keith Barner**, <sup>484</sup> son of **Floyd Inman Barner** and **Genevieve Jauquette Miller**, between Jan 1960 and Dec 1961 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>483</sup> The marriage ended in divorce. Dennis was born on 23 Jun 1938 in Mill Hall, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>458</sup> died on 1 Mar 1986 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania at age 47, and was buried in Tylersville Reformed (Union) Cemetery, Tylersville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>458</sup> They had two children: **Brian Keith** and **Joel Gregory**.

General Notes: After divorcing from Mary Luella Klobe, Dennis married in 1972 Verna Mae Meyer Rishel. He died of a heart attack in 1986 at Jersey Shore Hospital. [1]

[1] Adam Barner family (adambarner.org)

#### 7-Brian Keith Barner

### 7-Joel Gregory Barner

Mary next married **Thomas Albert Reeder**, <sup>484</sup> son of **Samuel W Reeder** and **Mary E Bower**, on 19 Apr 1973 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>485</sup> Thomas was born on 21 Mar 1927 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania <sup>486</sup> and died on 28 Jan 1994 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania <sup>487</sup> at age 66. They had four children: **Thomas Albert "Bucky," Mary Ellen Luella, Miriam Louise**, and **Margaret Lee**.

General Notes: Thomas A Reeder Jr was a Seaman in the US Navy. He enlisted on 21 April 1944 at Williamsport, and ended his service 11 July 1946 at Bainbridge, Maryland. He served at SM Base in New London, Connecticut, and on the USS Natoma Bay. No foreign service was shown. [2, 3]

Thomas Albert Reeder married Helena Jean Swarm in Clinton County between 1 Aug 1946 and 23 Jun 1947. [4]

In 1950, Thomas was living in Lock Haven when he applied with the State of Pennsylvania for veteran's compensation. He received \$220. Thomas was married to Helena J Reeder, his mother was deceased, and his father was Samuel Reeder. [3]

Thomas A. Reeder Sr., 21 March 1927 - 28 January 1994. His last residence was in Woolrich, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. [1]

After his death Thomas's remains were cremated at Wildwood Crematory in Williamsport. His wife Mary was keeping his ashes at home. [2]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards 1777-1999 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation Applications 1950-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com)
- [4] Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc)

### 7-Thomas Albert "Bucky" Reeder Jr

Thomas married **Heather Ann**. They had five children: **Meghann Laural, Molly Ruth, Maycee Elizabeth, Brucke Luella**, and **Brantley Thomas**.

- 8-Meghann Laural Reeder
- 8-Molly Ruth Reeder
- 8-Maycee Elizabeth Reeder
- 8-Brucke Luella Reeder
- 8-Brantley Thomas Reeder

#### 7-Mary Ellen Luella Reeder

Mary married **Mark Irvin Stern**. They had one daughter: **Cleia Mary**.

8-Cleia Mary Stern

#### 7-Miriam Louise Reeder

Miriam married **Unknown Embick**. They had three children: **Malea Lynae, Madelynne Josephine**, and **Milliana Theresa**.

- 8-Malea Lynae Embick
- 8-Madelynne Josephine Embick
- 8-Milliana Theresa Embick

### 7-Margaret Lee Reeder

Margaret married **Scott Dale Berdine**. They had two children: **Makayla Michelle** and **Thomas Godrick**.

8-Makayla Michelle Berdine

#### 8-Thomas Godrick Berdine

### 6-Shirley Ann Klobe

Shirley married Richard Allen Newman.

Shirley next married William W Marquette.

### 6-John Landis Klobe

John married **Nancy Pat Weaver**, <sup>488</sup> daughter of **Wylie Weaver** and **Pearl J Farley**, between Jan 1966 and Sep 1967 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>489</sup> Nancy was born on 20 Nov 1944 in Glen Daniel, Raleigh County, West Virginia, <sup>490</sup> died on 29 Jan 2017 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania <sup>491</sup> at age 72, and was buried in Hays Fearon Cemetery, Beech Creek, Clinton County, Pennsylvanis. <sup>492</sup> They had four children: **Teresa Marie**, **Bobbi Jo, Kelly Ann**, and **Kenneth Landis**.

General Notes: Before she married John Landis Klobe, Nancy Pat Weaver married Clair Franklin Shaffer, Jr, in 1960-1961. [1]

Nancy later married Robert A Young, who died 11 February 2000. [2]

Nancy retired in 2005 after ten years at First Quality. She was a member of the Salvation Army, and enjoyed yard sales, reading and traveling. [2]

Nancy's grandson Michael preceded her in death. [2] It is not yet known who his parents were.

[1] Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), Clair Franklin Shaffer, Jr to Nancy Pat Weaver Shaffer, 16 Jan 1960 - 16 Dec 1961

[2] Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 1 Feb 2017, obit Nancy P (Weaver) Long, d. 29 Jan 2017

#### 7-Teresa Marie Klobe

Teresa had a child. Teresa had one daughter: Dawn Marie

#### 8-Dawn Marie Askins

### 7-Bobbi Jo Klobe

Bobbi married **Unknown Mancini**. They had one son: **Gregory Richard Alan**.

### 8-Gregory Richard Alan Mancini

Bobbi next married Alfred W Owczarek.

#### 7-Kelly Ann Klobe

Kelly married **David W Mader**. They had one son: **William David**.

#### 8-William David Mader

### 7-Kenneth Landis Klobe III

Kenneth married Dawson.

5-**Willard Lee Klobe**<sup>493</sup> was born on 11 Jan 1916 in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, 494 died on 5 Jun 2015 in Lewisburg, Union County, Pennsylvania, 495 at age 99, and was buried in Milton Cemetery, Milton, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania. 495

General Notes: Willard was a graduate of Loganton High School. [3]

Willard L Klobe was born in 1916 in Pennsylvania. He enlisted in the military on 21 Sep 1943 at Harrisburg, PA. Willard had 4 years of high school and was working as a cook. Willard is married. [1]

He served in the US Army in World War II in the Pacific Theater with the 757th Field Artillery Battalion. He was a Technical Corporal. He survived 172 straight days of combat and was in the Battle of Manila. [3]

Willard Lee Klobe served in the US Army from 12 Oct 1943. He served overseas from 22 Aug 1944 to 20 Jan 1946. He left active service on 29 Jan 1946 at Indian Gap. [4]

In January 1950 Willard applied for veteran's compensatio from the state of Pennsylvania. He was married to Doris S Klobe; their son was Charles Edward. They were living in Milton. Willard received \$365. [4]

Willard was a master machinist and retired from AC&F in Milton. [3]

He liked hunting, fishing, and bird and squirrel watching. He loved his fishing camp, the Broken Oar in Ulster. Willard built his home and his son's home. [3]

In 2011, at the age of 95, Willard lost a leg to diabetes. [2]

- [1] U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946 Record (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Steven E Klobe, email, 19 Feb 2011
- [3] Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 6 Jun 2015, obit Willard L Klobe, 11 Jan 1916 in Loganton, d. 5 Jun 2015 Lewisburg
- [4] Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation Applications (images) (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

• Residence: 1972, Milton, Pennsylvania. 411

Residence: 1990, Milton, Pennsylvania. 414
Residence: 2013, Milton, Pennsylvania. 496

Willard married **Doris Scheesley**, daughter of **Charles W Scheesley** and **Minnie M Ergott**, on 3 Jul 1939 in Sunbury, Pennsylvania. <sup>497</sup> Doris was born on 1 Feb 1918 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>498</sup> died on 8 Mar 1994 at age 76, and was buried in Milton Cemetery, Milton, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>499</sup> They had one son: **Charles Edward "Buck" "Bucky"**.

Marriage Notes: Willard L Klobe and Doris L Scheesley were married 3 July 1939 (or 1937) at Sunbury. [1]

[1] Clinton County Times, 20 Jul 1937 (or 1939), Lock Haven library card file (Gloria Harbach)

General Notes: Doris Scheesley Klobe, wife of Willard Klobe of Milton, predeceased her brother Ray Scheesley, who passed away in 2006. Doris was probably born in Jersey Shore, as her brother was, to Minnie Ergott and Charles Scheesley. [2]

Doris S. Klobe was born 1 Feb 1918 and died 8 Mar 1994. Her last residence was in Milton, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania. [1]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] www.cqservices.com, obit for Ray L Scheesley, 16 Oct 2006

6-**Charles Edward "Buck" "Bucky" Klobe**<sup>500</sup> was born on 31 Dec 1942 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>501</sup> and died on 9 Jul 2019 in Safety Harbor, Pinellas County, Florida<sup>502</sup> at age 76.

General Notes: In 1960 Bucky graduated from Milton High School, and in 1964 from Bloomsburg State College. He was a teacher in the Milton Area School District for 35 years. [1]

He enjoyed hunting, fishing, tennis and reading. He especially enjoyed shooting trap and won several awards over the years. Bucky was an avid Penn State and Atlanta Braves fan, and enjoyed flower gardening. [1]

At the time of his death, Bucky was a resident of Milton and a sunbird in Dunedin, Florida. [1]

[1] Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (www.dailyitem.com), obit Charles "Bucky" Klobe, d. 9 Jul 2019, Safety Harbor, FL

Noted events in his life were:

- Residence: 2011, Milton, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania, 503
- Residence: 2015, Milton, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania. 504

Charles married **Patricia Ann Kurtz**, daughter of **James M Kurtz Jr** and **Marion Batdorf**. They had two children: **Stephanie S** and

#### Steven E.

### 7-Stephanie S Klobe

Stephanie married Frank Tobin. They had one daughter: Emily.

8-Emily Tobin

#### 7-Steven E Klobe

Steven married **Jill Saylor**, daughter of **Richard J Saylor** and **Ruth E Lobert**. They had two children: **Annalise** and **Lorelei**.

8-Annalise Klobe

### 8-Lorelei Klobe

5-**Fred Lawrence Klobe**<sup>505</sup> was born on 28 Feb 1918 in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>506</sup> died on 25 Mar 2006 in Lewisburg, Union County, Pennsylvania<sup>507</sup> at age 88, and was buried in Harmony Cemetery, Milton, Pennsylvania.

General Notes: Fred L. Klobe, 88, of 143 Walnut Road, died Saturday, March 25, 2006, at Evangelical Community Hospital in Lewisburg, PA. He was born Feb. 28, 1918, in Loganton, a son of the late Charles L. and Margaret (Yarrison) Klobe. His wife, the former Vera Kerstetter, survives. Fred graduated from Sugar Valley Vocational School and attended Williamsport Technical Institute. He was employed by Milton Machine, which later became Sonoco Products Co. He worked as a plant supervisor and a master machinist for 38 years.

Mr. Klobe was a member of St. Andrew's United Methodist Church, Milton. He was also a member of the Milton Lions Club, where he held offices as past president and district governor; Loyal Order of Moose, Milton; Union County Sportsmen's Club; Speigalmyer Rod and Gun Club; AARP; the Arthritis Foundation; the Turbot Hills Golf Club; and was a social member of Kratzer-Dull American Legion Post 182, Lewisburg.

Fred was an avid golfer and enjoyed hunting and fishing.

Surviving, in addition to his wife of 62 years, are one son, Jeffrey Klobe of Lewisburg; three daughters and one son-in-law, Sandra Klobe of Rawlins, Wyo., Delores Klobe of Sunbury and Linda and Sanders Deen of Atlanta, Ga.; seven grandsons; three brothers, Willard Klobe of Milton, Charles Klobe Jr. of Mill Hall and Harold Klobe of Los Angeles, Calif.; and three sisters, Mildred Klobe and Dorothy Meixel, both of Milton, and Thelma Bierly of Loganton.

He was preceded in death by one son, Fred L. Jr., in infancy; three brothers, Glen, Lindy and Kenneth Klobe; and one sister, Bertha Klobe. The funeral will be held at at the Gary H. Cronrath Funeral Home Wednesday with the Rev. Michael Druck officiating. Burial will follow in Harmony Cemetery, Milton. [2]

Fred L. Klobe was born 28 Feb 1918 and died 25 Mar 2006. His last residence

was in Lewisburg, Union County, Pennsylvania. [1]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] The Daily Item from 3/26/2006 3/28/2006. www.legacy.com

Noted events in his life were:

- Residence: 1943, Milton, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania. 508
- Residence: 1972, Milton, Pennsylvania. 411
- Residence: 1990, Lewisburg, Union County, Pennsylvania. 414

Fred married **Vera Ann Kerstetter**, <sup>509</sup> daughter of **John Kerstetter** and **Gertrude Hillegas**, about 1940. <sup>510</sup> Vera was born on 15 Sep 1919 in West Perry Township, Snyder County, Pennsylvania, <sup>511</sup> died on 19 Mar 2008 in Lewisburg, Union County, Pennsylvania, <sup>511</sup> at age 88, and was buried in Harmony Cemetery, Milton, Pennsylvania. <sup>511</sup> They had five children: **Fred Lawrence, Sandra "Sandi," Delores Mae, Jeffrey Charles**, and **Linda Kay**.

General Notes: Vera Kerstetter, born about 1920, daughter of John W & Gertrude Kerstetter. In 1930 they were living in Milton, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania. John was a blacksmith at a car shop, and two of Vera's siblings were weavers at the silk mill. [1]

Vera N. Klobe, 19 March 2008, in the Evangelical Community Hospital emergency room, Lewisburg, Pennsulvania. She was born 15 September 1919, in West Perry Township, Snyder County to John and Gertrude (Hillegas) Kerstetter. Her husband of 66 years, Fred L. Klobe, died March 25, 2006. Mrs. Klobe attended Milton area schools and was employed at the former Montgomery Mills prior to raising her family.

She was a member of St. Andrew's United Methodist Church, Milton. She also participated in a bowling league and enjoyed reading, game shows and visiting with her extended family.

She is survived by a son, Jeffrey Klobe of Danville; three daughters and one son-in-law, Sandra Klobe of Rawling, Wyo., Delores Klobe of Sunbury and Linda and Sanders Deen of Atlanta, Ga.; seven grandsons; and three great-grandchildren. [2]

On son Fred's death certificate in 1943, Vera's birthplace was listed as Richfield, which is actually in Monroe Township, Juniata County. Wikipedia says that part of Richfield is in West Perry Township, Snyder County. [3]

- [1] 1930 US Census, Milton, Northumberland Co, PA, ED 31, sheet 11A
- [2] Standard Journal, Milton, PA, 21 Mar 2008 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1944 (images) (Ancestry.com), Fred Lawrence Klobe Jr, d. 8 Mar 1943

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: Richfield, Pennsylvania. 512

6-**Fred Lawrence Klobe Jr**<sup>513</sup> was born on 26 Aug 1940 in Lewisburg, Union County, Pennsylvania, <sup>508</sup> died on 8 Mar 1943 in

Danville, Mahoning Township, Montour County, Pennsylvania<sup>514</sup> at age 2, and was buried on 11 Mar 1943 in Harmony Cemetery, Milton, Pennsylvania.<sup>406</sup> The cause of his death was bilateral bronchopneumonia.

General Notes: On his death certificate, Fred's death was attributed to bilateral broncho-pneumonia and to "status thymo-lymphaticus". [1]

The diagnosis of both broncho-pneumonia and status thymo-lymphaticus makes no sense as in the first half of the 20th century status thymo-lymphaticus was unexplained crib death that the doctors of the time attributed to an enlarged thymus gland.

[1] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-... (images) (Ancestry.com), Fred Lawrence Klobe Jr, 26 Aug 1940 Lewisburg - 8 Mar 1943, Danville

6-**Sandra "Sandi" Klobe**<sup>507</sup> was born on 24 Jan 1944 in Lewisburg, Union County, Pennsylvania<sup>515</sup> and died on 23 Feb 2016 in Rawlins, Carbon County, Wyoming<sup>516</sup> at age 72.

General Notes: Sandra moved to Jackson [Wyoming] to raise her family and later moved to Rawlins where she married Ron Lundgren. [1]

Her survivors included grandchildren Corwin, Aletta and Cordelia Hill. [1]

[1] Rawlins Daily Times (WY) (GenealogyBank.com), 29 Feb 2016, obit Sandra J Lundgren, d. 23 Feb 2016 Memorial Hosp of Carbon Co.

Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: 2006, Rawlins, Wyoming. 507

Sandra married **Unknown Hill**. They had two children: **Cory J** and **James H**.

### 7-Cory J Hill

#### 7-James H Hill

Sandra next married **Ronald Gilbert Lundgren**, <sup>517</sup> son of **Nathan Carl Lundgren** and **Eugenia**, about 2000 in Rawlins, Carbon County, Wyoming. <sup>518</sup> Ronald was born on 21 Dec 1934 in Tulsa, Oklahoma, <sup>519</sup> died on 31 Mar 2012 in Rawlins, Carbon County, Wyoming <sup>519</sup> at age 77, and was buried in Rawlins Cemetery, Rawlins, Carbon County, Wyoming.

General Notes: In 1940 Ronald G Lungreen is 5 years old, born in Oklahoma, and living with his parents in Tulsa, Oklahoma. His parents are Nathan Lungreen, age 53, born in Kansas, and a switchman for the Frisco Railroad; and Eugneia, age 46, born in Kansas. [3]

Ronald's father Nathan Carl Lundgreen died in 1942 and is buried in

Tulsa. [4]

In 1953 Ron Lundgren is 18 and living in Salina, Saline County, Kansas, with his mother Eugenia Lundgren, age 59. [2] See notes for more on Eugenia.

Ron spent his childhood in Salina, Kansas. During high school he took navy reserve classes and joined the US Navy after graduation. He served from 1957 to 1967 on submarines. He left the Navy as a chief radioman. [1]

Ron returned to Salina and was a police officer there for three and a half years. He earned his associate's degree in electrical engineering and worked for two years in two-way radio maintenance. [1]

He subsequently earned degrees in business administration and psychology. In 1981 he was ordaned a deacon in the American Orthodox Church and a year later was ordained a priest. [1]

In 1997 he retired from the Wyoming State Penitentiary as a psychotherapist. [1]

Ron had five children. [1]

- [1] Findagrave.com, Ronald Gilbert Lundgren, 21 Dec 1934, Tulsa OK 31 Mar 2012 Rawlins, #95102176, obit posted, added 10 Aug 2012 by BrixtonWy, retrieved 16 Aug 2017
- [2] Kansas City and County Census Records 1919-1961 (images) (Ancestry.com), 1953
- [3] 1940 US Census, Tulsa, Tulsa Co, OK, ED 79-65, sheet 16A
- [4] FindaGrave.com, Nathan Carl Lundgreen, d. 1942, #77169017, added 26 Sep 2011 by David Woody, retrieved 10 Aug 2018

Eugenia M Lundgren, 6 Nov 1893 - 19 Jan 1962, bur. Mount Calvary Cemetery, Salina, Saline Co, KS (FindaGrave.com, #7450459, added 6 Aug 2011 by Peace, retrieved 16 Aug 2017)

6-**Delores Mae Klobe**<sup>520</sup> was born on 9 May 1946 in Pennsylvania, <sup>511</sup> died on 28 Jul 2008 in Sunbury, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania, <sup>511</sup> at age 62, and was buried in Harmony Cemetery, Milton, Pennsylvania. <sup>511</sup>

General Notes: Delores "Dee" Mae Klobe, 62, a resident of Manor Care Health Center, Sunbury, Pennsyvania, Monday, 28 July 2008 in the nursing home. Delores was born 9 May 1946, grew up in Milton and was the daughter of the late Fred L. and Vera (Kerstetter) Klobe. She graduated from the Milton Area High School with the Class of 1965. Delores worked at Hanover Cannery and later retired from the Furman Canning Company, where she worked for many years. She enjoyed spending time at Pop Snyders Lunch Cafe, reading, shopping, classic

movies and crime dramas and spending time with James S. Wolfkill and her many friends and neighbors in Sunbury. [1]

She is survived by a son, Michael Endy of Cartersville, Ga.; two grandchildren, Shanna and James Endy of Coal Township; two sisters, Sandra Lundgren of Rawlins, Wyo., and Linda Deen of Atlanta, Ga.; and a brother, Jeff Klobe of Danville. [1]

[1] Standard Journal, Milton, PA, 30 Jul 2008 (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: 2006, Sunbury, Pennsylvania. 507

Delores had a child. Delores had one son: Michael

#### 7-Michael Endy

Michael married someone. He had two children: **James** and **Shanna**.

8-James Endy

8-Shanna Endy

### **6-Jeffrey Charles Klobe**

Jeffrey married **Liane Kay Clewell**, daughter of **Joseph D Clewell** and **Doris N Oberdorf**.

#### 6-Linda Kay Klobe

Linda married Sanders Buie Deen, son of Braswell Drue Deen Jr and Jean Strickland Buie.

5-**Dorothy Margaret Klobe**<sup>521</sup> was born on 20 Jun 1920 in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania,<sup>522</sup> died on 12 Oct 2015 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>523</sup> at age 95, and was buried on 16 Oct 2015 in Green Lawn Memorial Park, Montgomery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>523</sup>

General Notes: Dorothy had a cake business out of her home making birthday and wedding cakes. She was known as the cake lad on Rose Street. [1]

Dorothy lived in Milton at 32 Rose Street for 71 years. [1]

She had over 200 hats stacked on a love sofa when Mary King with Meals on Wheels came to her home. Mary asked what she was going to do with all those hats. When Dorothy said she didn't know, Mary asked if she could send them overseas to need kids. That started along friendship, and Dorothy donated over 2000 hats to the need overseas. [1]

In addition to her children and brothers and sister, she was also survived by

neighbor, good friend, like a son, John Herman. [1]

[1] Standard-Journal (Milton PA) (www.standard-journal.com), 14 Oct 2015, obit Dorothy Margaret Meixel, d. 12 Oct 2015 Lock Haven

Noted events in her life were:

- Residence: 1972, Milton, Pennsylvania. 411
- Residence: 2006, Milton, Pennsylvania. 507
- Residence: 2013, Milton, Pennsylvania. 496
- Residence: 2015, Milton, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania. 524

Dorothy married **Stuart Forest Meixel**, <sup>525</sup> son of **Floyd Ellis Meixel** and **Anna Mary Bower**, in 1941. <sup>458</sup> Stuart was born on 6
Aug 1918 in Rauchtown, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>458</sup> died on 16
Jan 1994 in Milton, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania at age 75, and was buried on 19 Jan 1994 in Green Lawn Memorial Park, Montgomery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>526</sup> Another name for Stuart was Meixsel. <sup>414</sup> They had three children: **Constance S "Connie," Danny Stuart**, and **Donna R**.

General Notes: Stuart Forest Meixel, of 32 Rose St. in Milton, died 16 January 1994 at home. [1]

He was retired from Sonoco Industries and the former Milton Machine Co. and was a member of the United Church of Christ, Shimer Hose Company, Rauchtown Fire Company and New Cumberland VFW. [1]

Surviving are his wife, Dorothy M. Kloee [Klobe] Meixel; two daughters, Constance S. Rettinger of New Cumberland and Donna R. Fenstamaker of Jersey Shore RD 2; a son, Danny S. of Rauchtown; three brothers, Frank of Rauchtown, Verus of DuBois and Arthur of Loganton; five grandchildren; and five great-grandchildren. [1]

[1] Patriot-News, Harrisburg, PA, 18 Jan 1994 (Genealogybank.com)

6-**Constance S "Connie" Meixel**<sup>527</sup> was born on 21 Mar 1943 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>528</sup> died on 9 May 1998 in Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania<sup>528</sup> at age 55, and was buried in Indiantown Gap National Cemetery, Union twp, Lebanon County, Pennsylvania. <sup>528</sup>

General Notes: Connie was born 21 March 1943 in Jersey Shore to Stuart Forrest & Dorothy M Meixel. She married Ronald N Rettinger. [1]

She was a b.s. filing clerk for Delta Dental, and a longtime baker and designer of speciality cakes. [1]

Connie died 9 May 1998 in Harrisburg Hospital. [1]

[1] The Sentinel (Carlisle, PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 10 May 1998, obit Constance S "Connie" Rettinger, 21 Mar 1943 Jersey Shore - 10 May

1998, Harrisburg

Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: 1994, New Cumberland, Pennsylvania.

Constance married **Ronald Neal Rettinger**, <sup>529</sup> son of **Leon Neal Rettinger** and **Jean Bittner**. Ronald was born on 7 Jan 1940 in Hummels Warf, Snyder County, Pennsylvania, <sup>530</sup> died on 26 Oct 1992 in Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania, <sup>531</sup> at age 52, and was buried in Indiantown Gap National Cemetery, Union twp, Lebanon County, Pennsylvania. <sup>532</sup> They had two children: **Dawn A** and **Rick A**.

General Notes: In 1940 Ronald N Rettinger is age 0, and living in Hummels Warf, Monroe township, Snyder County, Pennsylvania. He is living with his parents Neil & Jean Rettinger, grand-parents Allen S & Eleanor Bittner, and Allen's mother-in-law AnnieWert. Father Neil is a cutter in a dress factory. [3]

Ronald Rettinger (7 Jan 1940 - 26 Oct 1992) enlisted in the US Navy on 17 December 1957. He was released from service 20 December 1960. [2]

Ronald Neal Rettinger, of New Cumberland, died 26 October 1992 at Polyclinic Medical Center [Harrisburg] at age 52. He was a Conrail brakeman. [1]

- [1] Patriot-News, Harrisburg, PA (Genealogybank.com), 28 Oct 1992, obit Ronald Neal Rettinger, d. 26 Oct 1992 Harrisburg, age 52 (b. 1940) [2] U.S., Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] 1940 US Census, Hummels Warf, Monroe twp, Snyder Co, PA, ED 55-11, sheet 5B-6A

### Notes:

Ronald's obit included survivors step-mother Virginia Rettinger of Camp Hill and step-father Frank Bolig of Pompano Beach, FL. Virginia Rettinger died 14 Apr 2009; her obit incl husband L Neal Rettinger, died 1975. (Patriot-News, Harrisburg, PA (Genealogybank.com), 16 Apr 2009, obit Virginia E Rettinger) Ronald's father is probably Leon N Rettinger, 16 Oct 1919 - 31 Oct 1972 (SSDI)

#### 7-Dawn A Rettinger

Dawn married **Unknown Hefflefinger**.

### 7-Rick A Rettinger

### **6-Danny Stuart Meixel**

Danny married **Deborah Lee Rauch**, daughter of **Unknown Rauch** and **Ruth Adele Stewart**. They had two children: **Danny Lee** and

Jennifer.

7-Danny Lee Meixel

7-Jennifer Meixel

#### 6-Donna R Meixel

Donna married **George Fenstamaker**, son of **George M Fenstamaker** and **Helen G. Laubach**.

5-**Hazel Florence Klobe**<sup>327</sup> was born on 22 Dec 1922 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>533</sup> died on 17 May 1932 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, at age 9, and was buried on 22 May 1932 in Church Of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>535</sup> The cause of her death was septicemia. Another name for Hazel was Hazel F Klobe. <sup>59</sup>

General Notes: Some records indicate that Hazel died on 19 May 1932, and that is what the date on her death certificate looks like. Other dates on the death certificate (date the attending doctor last saw her and the date the doctor signed the death certificate) all show clearly 17 May. [1]

Hazel died of septicemia from a scratch on her finger. [1]

[1] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-... (images) (Ancestry.com), Hazel Florence Klobe, 22 Dec 1922, PA - 17 May 1932, Jersey Shore

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Death: 19 May 1932, Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 536

5-**Mildred Cora "Middy" "Millie" Klobe**<sup>537</sup> was born on 20 Nov 1924 in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>538</sup> and died on 9 Jun 2017 in Pennsylvania<sup>539</sup> at age 92.

General Notes: Mildred was born on a farm in Loganton. [1]

She attended Rock Grove School in Loganton through the 8th grade. She then stayed home to help her mother cook and keep house. She was a tomboy and worked a mule team to plant corn, oats, and potatoes with her younger brother and best friend Charles. [1]

After the death of her parents [1985 & 1990], Middy moved to Milton Towers in Milton. She loved flying to Los Angeles with sister Dorothy and Dorothy's daughters to visit their brother Harold. [1]

In her mid-seventies, Middy started a new chapter in her life with her friend George McCallum. They took trips (like to Washington, DC) and outings to fairs, sports games and bingo. She called George her boyfriend. [1]

[1] Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 12 Jun 2017, obit

Mildred Cora Klobe, d. 9 Jun 2017

Noted events in her life were:

- Residence: 1972, Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 411
- Residence: 2006, Milton, Pennsylvania. 507
- Residence: 2013, Milton, Pennsylvania. 496
- Residence: 2015, Milton, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania. 540

5-**Lindy Herman Klobe**<sup>327</sup> was born on 14 Feb 1927 in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania,<sup>541</sup> died on 4 Jan 1999<sup>327</sup> at age 71, and was buried on 7 Jan 1999 in Church Of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>542</sup> Another name for Lindy was Lindy H Klobe.<sup>59</sup>

General Notes: In 1946, when Lindy and Dorothy married, Lindy was a captender.

Lindy H Klobe and Norman E Matter were arrested for larceny for taking fittings from saw mill machinery belonging to Charles Fry. They were scheduled to go to trial at Clinton County Court January 26 1948. Norman was sentenanced to 3 years probation and fined \$300. The outcome for Lindy is not known. [1]

On the Social Security Death Index, Lindy H Klobe was born 14 Feb 1927 and died 01 Jan 1999. His last residence was Loganton, Clinton Co, PA.

[1] Gazette and Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 14 Jan and 28 Jan 1948 (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1927, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>59</sup>
- Residence: 1972, Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 411
- Residence: 1990, Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 414
- Alt. Death: 1 Jan 1999.95

Lindy married **Dorothy Ellen Toner**, <sup>412</sup> daughter of **Harry E Toner** and **Mary Girton**, on 3 Jul 1947. <sup>327</sup> Dorothy was born in 1927 in Mill Hall, Clinton County, Pennsylvania and died on 14 Oct 2015 <sup>544</sup> at age 88. Another name for Dorothy was Dorothy E Toner. <sup>327</sup> They had four children: **Pamela Ann, Mona Lin, Lindy Charles**, and **Scott Landis**.

General Notes: Estate of Dorothy E Klobe (died: October 14, 2015) late of Township of Washington, County of Dauphin, Pennsylvania. Her coexecutors were daughters Pamela A Hubbert & Mona Lin Kubecki (Klobe). [1]

No other information (obituary, etc) on her death has been found. [CAR, 2018]

[1] Dauphin County (PA) Reporter Advance Sheet (www.dcba-pa.org), 20

Nov 2015, Estate of Dorothy E Klobe, died October 14, 2015

Noted events in her life were:

 Residence: 2015, Washington Township, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania.<sup>545</sup>

#### 6-Pamela Ann Klobe

Pamela married **Glenn Earl Hubbert**. They had two children: **Hallie Marie** and **Lance Earl**.

#### 7-Hallie Marie Hubbert

Hallie married Unknown Kraska.

7-**Lance Earl Hubbert**<sup>546</sup> was born on 18 Apr 1972,<sup>546</sup> died on 19 Feb 1996 in Mifflin Township, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania<sup>547</sup> at age 23, and was buried in Saint Davids Reformed Church Cemetery, Killinger, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania.<sup>548</sup> The cause of his death was car accident.

General Notes: At the time of his death, Lance was an auto mechanic for Shore Performance in Millersburg, Pennsylvania. He was a graduate of Dauphin County Technical School. [1]

Lance was killed in an auto accident near Pillow in Mifflin Township, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania. He was a passenger in a car that collided head-on with a mail delivery truck. He died at the scene. [2]

[1] Patriot-News (Harrisburg, PA), 21 Feb 1996, p. B2, GenealogyBank.com
[2] Patriot-News (Harrisburg, PA), 20 Feb 1996, p. B2, GenealogyBank.com

Noted events in his life were:

• Residence: 1996, Millersburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania. 549

#### 6-Mona Lin Klobe

Mona married Edwin Lee Klinefelter, son of George D Klinefelter and Dorothy Wert. They had one son: Lyle Aaron.

### 7-Lyle Aaron Klinefelter

Mona next married someone.

### **6-Lindy Charles Klobe**

Lindy married Lynn M Spizzirri, daughter of Augustine "Gus" Spizzirri and Jean Louise Kreisher. They had two children: Kendall Scott and Canaan Charles.

#### 7-Kendall Scott Klobe

Kendall married **Erica S Bowes**. They had two children: **Tristan Charles** and **Kendra Jean**.

- 8-Tristan Charles Klobe
- 8-Kendra Jean Klobe

#### 7-Canaan Charles Klobe

Lindy next married Renee.

6-**Scott Landis Klobe**<sup>550</sup> was born on 13 Nov 1964 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, died on 11 Jul 1980 in Union County, Pennsylvania, at age 15, and was buried in Church Of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.

General Notes: Scott Klobe was born 13 Nov 1964 and died Jul 1980. His last residence was in Loganton, Clinton Co, Pennsylvania. [1]

Scott L Klobe, born 13 November 1964 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania; died 11 July 1980 in Union County, Pennsylvania. Burial at Church of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. [2]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] findagrave.com, reecord added by J Bowers

5-**Thelma Margueritte Klobe**<sup>552</sup> was born on 26 Mar 1929 in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>553</sup> died on 22 Mar 2013 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>496</sup> at age 83, and was buried on 28 Mar 2013 in Tylersville Reformed (Union) Cemetery, Tylersville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>496</sup>

General Notes: Thelma was a cafeteria worker at the Sugar Valley School, volunteer at Lock Haven Hospital, and a volunteer for STEP delivering Meals on Wheels. She was also an aid to many families in Sugar Valley assisting with home health care. [1]

[1] Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 26 Mar 2013, obit Thelma Klobe Bierly, retrieved 26 Apr 2013

Noted events in her life were:

- Residence: 1972, Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 411
- Residence: 1999, Tylersville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.
- Residence: 2006, Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 507
- Residence: 2013, Tylersville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 496

Thelma married **Raymond Elwood "Ray" Bierly**, <sup>554</sup> son of **Raymond A Bierly** and **Sara Hechert**, between Jul 1948 and Sep 1949 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>555</sup> Raymond was born on 23 Mar 1922 in Tylersville, Clinton

County, Pennsylvania,<sup>556</sup> died on 17 May 2004 in Danville, Mahoning Township, Montour County, Pennsylvania<sup>557</sup> at age 82, and was buried on 22 May 2004 in Tylersville Reformed (Union) Cemetery, Tylersville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>557</sup> They had four children: **Harold Raymond, Carolyn M, Corrine**, and **Michael**.

General Notes: Raymond E Bierly enlisted in the US Army on 13 January 1943 at Altoona, Pennsylvania. His service included time in the US until 23 July 1944. From 24 July 1944 to 2 March 1946 he served overseas. [2]

Ray was a veteran of World War II, having served for three years in Europe with the United States Army Company C 817th Tank Destroyer Battalion. He drove a tank and received an award for saving men under fire. [1]

Raymond was discharged on 10 March 1946 at Fort Dix, New Jersey. [2]

In 1950 Raymond E Bierly was living in Loganton along with his wife Thelma and son Harold Raymond. Raymond applied to Pennsylvania for compensaton for his World War II service. He received \$190 for his domestic service and \$285 for his foreign service, for a total of \$475. [2]

Ray retired after 25 years as a metal lather and also received a 50 year pin from the carpenter's union. He was a member of the American Legion of Pleasant Gap and Milesburg and of the Sugar Valley fire companies. [1]

[1] Centre Daily Times (Genealogybank.com), 20 May 2004, p. 4A, obit Raymond Elwood Bierly

[2] Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation Applications (images) (Ancestry.com), Raymond E Bierly appl in 1950

Noted events in his life were:

- Residence: 2004, Tylersville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 557
  - 6-Harold Raymond Bierly

6-Carolyn M Bierly

Carolyn married Unknown Heltman.

- 6-Corrine Bierly
- 6-Michael Bierly
- 5-Charles Lee Klobe Jr

Charles married **Ethel Mae Karchner**, daughter of **Lee Rishel Karchner** and **Charlotte Marie Considine**. They had three children: **Robert Lee**, **Carol Marie**, and **Charles Rishel**.

6-Robert Lee Klobe

Robert married Katherine Louise Yandell.

Robert next married Sherry Ann Wagner.

#### 6-Carol Marie Klobe

Carol married **Kenneth Albert Nihart**, son of **Kenneth Ardell Nihart** and **Laura** (**Laurice**) **Denise Thorson**.

#### 6-Charles Rishel Klobe

Charles married Rose Marie Selfe.

#### 5-Harold Klobe

Harold married **Eldonna Louise Biggs**, daughter of **Joseph E Biggs** and **Mildred L Truitt**.

4-**Floyd Curtis Klobe**<sup>239</sup> was born on 3 Oct 1893 in Carroll, Greene Twp, Clinton Co, Pennsylvannia,<sup>558</sup> died on 12 Jan 1979 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>327</sup> at age 85, and was buried on 15 Jan 1979 in Fairview Cemetery, Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>559</sup> Other names for Floyd were Floyd Klobe,<sup>12</sup> Floyd C Klobe,<sup>327</sup> and Floyde C Klobe.<sup>256</sup>

General Notes: In 1910, Floyd C Klobe is living in Greene Township, Clinton Co, Pennsylvania, with his parents and siblings. Floyd is 16 years old and a farm laborer.

In 1918, Floyd Curtis Klobe registered for the draft in Lycoming County. He was living at 207 Locust in Jersey Shore, and working as a lineman for Western Union Telegraph. Floyd was married, and appears to be working to support his wife, father & mother. Floyd was born Oct 3, 1893 in Carrol, PA.

In 1920 Curtis F Kobbe [sic] is living in Mill Hall, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. He is 27, born in Pennsylvania, his father in Germany [should be Pennsylvania]. Curtis is a laborer at a brickyard. With him is his wife Thressa M, 20 [should be 17], and daughter Ethel M, age 1. [6]

When daughter Ethel was just a baby, Floyd came home to find that Thressa had left, leaving baby Ethel in a dresser drawer. [5] Thressa left about 1920 or 1921.

Floyd quit his job to care for daughter Ethel, returning to Sugar Valley. His brother Charles and his wife Margaret helped to raise Ethel. [5]

When Ethel was young, Floyd earned money by moonshining. His significant other Etta (Long) Raudabaugh helped them survive with her pension from her first husband's World War I service. [5]

In the 1930 Census, Floyd C Klobe is living in Greene Township, Clinton Co, Pennsylvania, not far from his brother Charles. He is 35 years old and divorced. Floyd is a lumberman. Living with him are his daughter Ethel M, 12, and Etta M Raudabaugh, servant, 28 & widowed.

Etta Raudabaugh was a lady who lived with him for a long time. She was the widow of a WWII vet [should be WWI vet] and had a good pension from that, so they never married because she would have lost the pension if she did. [Mary Hoffer]

In 1942 Floyd Curtis Klobe is living in Greene township in Clinton County. He is farming. Floyd's closest contact is his daughter Mrs Ethel Quiggle of Loganton. Floyd was born 3 Oct 1894 in Clinton County. [3]

On 23 April 1943, Floyd Klobe was involved in a fight at the Broadway Hotel in Jersey Shore. He was knifed in the back by Hugh J Knight. Hugh was charged with arson, felony and aggravated assault and battery. Floyd was taken to the hospital and discharged the next day. [2]

Floyd died January 12 1979 at Lock Haven Hospital where he had been seriously ill for two weeks. Floyd lived in Sugar Valley all his life where he farmed. He retired in 1966. Floyd was survived by Etta [Raudabaugh] of Loganton, daughter Mrs Earl (Ethel) Quiggle, two granddaughters, eight great-grandchildren, one great-granddaughter and his brother Charles. [1]

In his will, Floyd left his farm to his friend Etta M. Raudabaugh and to his daughter Ethel K. Quiggle, for their use during their life times, and there after to his grandson David Quiggle. David was directed to pay to his sisters their 2/3 share of the farm.

After Floyd's death the family removed his moonshine still from its last hiding place beneath the floor of a shed. In December 2014 the family of his granddaughter Beulah Neff donated the still to the Sugar Valley Historical Society. [7]

Etta M. Raudabaugh was born 24 January 1902 and died in November 1991. [4]

- [1] Lock Haven Express, Floyd Klobe obit, Jan 13 1979
- [2] Gazette and Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 23 April 1945 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] Social Security Death Index
- [5] Prince and the Paupers, by Guy Graybill (2011), p. 57-59
- [6] 1920 US Census, Mill Hall, Clinton Co, PA, ED 2, sheet 4B
- [7] Sugar Valley Historical Society newsletter, Spring 2015, p. 4

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Nov 1892, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 256
- Alt. Birth: 3 Oct 1894, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 151
- Alt. Death: Jan 1979.<sup>95</sup>

Floyd married **Thressa S Rush**, 415 daughter of **Arthur David Rush** and **Ida Mae Confer**. The marriage ended in divorce. Thressa was born on 3 Sep 1903 in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, 560 died on 15 Dec 1929 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, at age 26, and was buried in Mount Pleasant Cemetery, Rosecrans, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. Another name

for Thressa was Theresa Rush. 412 They had one daughter: Ethel Mae.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Divorce: 26 May 1924, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 562

General Notes: Thressa S Rush was the daughter of Ida Mae Confer and David Rush. They never married. Ida later married Adam Stabley. Adam ran the 101 Ranch on Rockey Road in Sugar Valley. The 101 Ranch reportedly offered alcohol and women to its patrons. [1]

As a young woman, Thressa left Sugar Valley for New York City to become a chorus girl. [1]

She married Floyd Klobe, had daughter Ethel in 1918, and left when she was a baby. They eventually divorced in 1924. [1]

At the time of her death in 1929, Thressa was divorced and working as a maid. [2]

The name on her death certificate was written as (Helms) Rush - Sarah Thressa, with an arrow and note indicating her correct last name was Rush. [2] It is not clear, but she may have remarried and divorced after divorcing from Floyd Klobe.

In 1929, Thressa was killed [as the result of] a car wreck on Pine Mountain in Clinton County on the winding road between Pine Station and Rauchtown. J L (Joe) Hart was driving. He survived. [1]

Sarah Thressa Rush died 15 December 1929 of a fractured skull at the Jersey Shore Hospital in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. Her death is recorded as occuring in Jersey Shore [Lycoming County]. [2]

- [1] Prince and the Paupers, by Guy Graybill (2011), p. 57-59
- [2] Pennsylvania Death certificate, Sarah T Rush, #123138 (copy)

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Death: 1929, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 563

5-**Ethel Mae Klobe**<sup>412</sup> was born on 14 Apr 1918 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>564</sup> died on 24 Mar 1991 in State College, Centre County, Pennsylvania<sup>415</sup> at age 72, and was buried on 28 Mar 1991 in Fairview Cemetery, Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>415</sup> Another name for Ethel was Ethel M Klobe. <sup>59</sup>

General Notes: Ethel worked for many years at the Sylvania Electric Company in Muncy. She retired in 1986 from the Gettig Engineering Company in Spring Mills. [1]

Ethel was probably an avid hunter as her gravemarker has an engraving of a woman hunting. [2]

Ethel M. Quiggle was born 14 April 1918 in Jersey Shore and died 24 March

1991 at Centre Community Hospital in State College, Pennsylvania. [1]

Ethel was preceded in death by her husband Earl D Quiggle, and a daughter and son. She was survived by her step-mother Etta Raudabaugh and daughter Beulah M Neff, eight grandchildren and 15 great-grandchildren. [1]

- [1] Gloria Harbach obituary collection
- [2] Cemeteries of Crawford, Greene & Logan Twps, etc, Clinton CountyGenealogical Society

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Death: Mar 1991.95

Ethel married **Earl David Quiggle**, 412 son of **John Quiggle** and **Mary Renninger**, on 16 Sep 1936 in Avis, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 412 Earl was born on 14 Jul 1917 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, 565 died on 4 Feb 1981 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania at age 63, and was buried in Fairview Cemetery, Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. They had three children: **Beulah Mae, Mary Louise**, and **Floyd David**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: 24 Sep 1936.415

General Notes: David was a fireman in 1936 when he and Ethel married.

Earl was probably a truck driver, as there is a Mack truck engraving on his gravemarker. [3]

Earl Quiggle was born 14 Jul 1917 and died Feb 1981. His last residence was Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. [1]

Earl D Quiggle, born 14 July 1917 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania; died 4 February 1981 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania. Burial Fairview Cemetery, Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. [2]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] findagrave.com, record added by J Bowers
- [3] Cemeteries of Crawford, Greene & Logan Twps, etc, Clinton CountyGenealogical Society

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1917, Pennsylvania. 412

### 6-Beulah Mae Quiggle

Beulah married **Willard Robert "Bob" Neff**, <sup>567</sup> son of **Willard Mitchell Neff** and **Helen Wolfe**, on 30 Jun 1955 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>568</sup> Willard was born on 17 Jul 1933 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>569</sup> died on 19 Jun 2010 in State College, Centre County, Pennsylvania <sup>570</sup> at age 76, and was buried on 23 Jun 2010 in Schencks Cemetery, Howard, Centre County, Pennsylvania. <sup>570</sup>

They had four children: **Kimberly Ann, Steven Robert, Toni**, and **Marla Sue**.

General Notes: Bob was the 4th generation in his family in the funeral business. [1]

W. Robert Neff was the 4th generation in the funeral business, following his father Willard M Neff. He joined his father in the business in 1952. When Willard M Neff passed away in 1965, Robert became the owner of Neff Funeral Home in Howard until he retired in 1996. [2]

In 1996, when Bob retired the Neff Funeral Home was sold to Curtis Kader. [2]

Bob served as Centre County Coroner for 32 years. [2]

[1] Centre Daily Times (State College, PA), 21 June 2010 (GenealogyBank.com)

[2] Steven R Neff Funeral Home (Millheim, PA) (www.stevenrnefffuneralhome.com), Our Heritage - history of the Neff family, Willard M Neff, father of w. Robert Neff, retrieved 24 Jan 2019

Noted events in his life were:

- Graduation: Howard High School, 1951, Howard, Centre County, Pennsylvania.<sup>570</sup>
- Graduation: Pittsburgh Institute of Mortuary Science. 570
- Occupation: owner/operator of W. Robert Neff Funeral Home, 1955-1996, Howard, Centre County, Pennsylvania. 570
- Occupation: Centre County Coroner, 1959-1991. 570

### 7-Kimberly Ann Neff

Kimberly married **John Michael Ortenzio**, son of **R A Ortenzio**. They had three children: **Lauren Elizabeth, Michael**, and **Andrew**.

- 8-Lauren Elizabeth Ortenzio
- 8-Michael Ortenzio
- 8-Andrew Ortenzio

Kimberly next married Robert Nielson.

### 7-Steven Robert Neff

Steven married **Brenda Concetta Girardi**, daughter of **John E Girardi** and **Betty M Cook**. They had three children: **Jonathan Robert, Lyndsey Marie**, and **Chelsey**.

#### 8-Jonathan Robert Neff

8-Lyndsey Marie Neff

8-Chelsey Neff

#### 7-Toni Neff

Toni married **Roger Dagen**. They had one daughter: **Madison**.

8-Madison Dagen

#### 7-Marla Sue Neff

Marla married **Gregory L Dyke**. They had two children: **Kaiden** and **Makennah**.

8-Kaiden Dyke

### 8-Makennah Dyke

6-**Mary Louise Quiggle**<sup>571</sup> was born on 13 May 1938 in Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania,<sup>572</sup> died on 16 Sep 1985 in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>573</sup> at age 47, and was buried on 18 Sep 1985 in Fairview Evangelical Cemetery, Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>574</sup>

General Notes: Mary was born 13 May 1938 in Green Township, Clinton County, to Earl Quiggle and Ethel Klobe. [2]

She worked at Sylvania in Montoursville, and then at Gettig's Mill in Millheim. [2]

Mary L Grieb of Loganton died 16 September 1985 at home. She had been in failing health for the past year. [2]

Mary Grieb, 13 May 1938 - Jan 1985 [should be Sept] last residence Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. [1]

[1] Social Security Death Index

[2] Centre Daily Times obituaries (index & images), Penn State (www.libraries.psu.edu), 17 Sep 1985, p. B-10, obit Mary L Grieb, of Loganton, d. 16 Sep 1985 at home

Mary married **Elmer G "Fudd" Grieb**, <sup>575</sup> son of **Richard Elmer Grieb** and **Myra Glover**, between 1956 and 1957 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>576</sup> Elmer was born on 24 Aug 1936 in Tylersville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>577</sup> died on 24 Feb 2018 in Bellefonte, Centre County, Pennsylvania, at age 81, and was buried in Fairview Cemetery, Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>579</sup> They had two children: **Tamie Jo** and **Kent Eugene**.

General Notes: In 1940 Elmer G Grieb is living in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, with his parents and grandparents. Elmer is 3

years old. Parents Richard E & Myria E Grieb. Richard is a laborer at a paper mill. Grandparents George G & Mary K Grieb. Brother George A Grieb, age 4. Also in the house the elder George Grieb's aunt Annie E Grieb. [1]

In 1955 Elmer graduated from Sugar Valley High School. He played baseball for Sugar Valley and Loganton, and tried out for the Baltimore Orioles. [3]

He was in the US Army Reserves. [3]

In 1988 Elmer married Nancy (Boob) Carper. [2, 3]

Elmer was part owner of the former Country Kitchen and Elmer's Arco in Loganton. He then worked as a heavy equipment operator for Glenn O. Hawbaker, retiring in 1998.

He was a member of Tylersville Lutheran Church, the Jersey Shore Elks, and Gray Squirrel Campground where he took care of maintenance. [3]

Surviving great-grandchildren: Dakota [Jodun], Mason [Jodun], Brynn [Swanger], Camdyn [unknown - prob Weaver], Brody [Swanger], Reagan [unknown - prob Weaver], Teagyn [Swanger], and Aspyn [unknown]. [3]

- [1] 1940 US Census, Loganton, Clinton Co, PA, ED 18-28, sheet 5B [2] Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 2 Feb 2012, birth of Teagyn Kendahl Swanger, g-grand par Elmer & Nancy Grieb of Bellefonte
- [3] StateCollege.com, 26 Feb 2018, obit Elmer G "Fudd" Grieb, d. 24 Feb 2018, Centre Crest in Bellefonte

Noted events in his life were:

• Residence: 2012, Bellefonte, Centre County, Pennsylvania. 580

#### 7-Tamie Jo Grieb

Tamie married Rodney Franklin Weaver, son of Marvin Eugene Weaver and Vivian Jean Lamey. They had two children: Shawn and Alicia Marv.

### 8-Shawn Weaver

Shawn married **Tonya**. They had two children: **Camdyn** and **Reagan**.

### 8-Alicia Mary Weaver

Alicia married Marc Edward Swanger, son of Mark Todd Swanger and Wendy Sue Neese. They had three children: Brody, Brynn, and Teagyn Kendahl.

7-**Kent Eugene Grieb**<sup>581</sup> was born on 5 Jun 1961 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>582</sup> died on 20 Jan 2017<sup>583</sup> at age 55, and was buried in Fairview Cemetery, Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>583</sup>

General Notes: Kent Grieb was a graduate of Sugar Valley High School where he was on the baseball & wrestling teams. [1]

He was a mechanic ar R.S. Miller Trucking in Loganton, and assisted his friends with drag car racing at Beaver Springs Dragway. [1]

[1] Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 23 Jan 2017, obit Kent E Grieb, d. 20 Jan 2017

Noted events in his life were:

- Residence: 1985, Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 584
- Residence: 2017, Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 585

Kent married **Susan Darlene Houtz**, daughter of **Melvin William Houtz** and **Helen Marie Dugan**. They had two children: **Mary M** and **Steven K**.

### 8-Mary M Grieb

Mary married **Toby Jodun**, son of **Earl F Jodun** and **Debra K Elliott**. They had two children: **Dakota** and **Mason**.

Mary next married Rusty Miller Jr.

### 8-Steven K Grieb

6-**Floyd David Quiggle**<sup>586</sup> was born on 7 May 1940 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania,<sup>587</sup> died on 23 Oct 1967 in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>588</sup> at age 27, and was buried on 26 Oct 1967 in Fairview Cemetery, Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>589</sup> Another name for Floyd was David Quiggle.<sup>590</sup>

General Notes: Floyd Quiggle was a self-employed truck driver, and an avid hunter. [1]

On 23 October 1967, Floyd was shot and killed while lying in bed at his home in Loganton by neighbor Leo Held. Held also shot and wounded Floyd's wife Donna. When Held walked into their home he had just shot and killed five people at the Hammermill Paper Company plant in Lock Haven where he worked. He wounded four others at the plant, then went to the Piper Aircraft Corporation at the Lock Haven Airport, where he wounded Mrs. Geraldine Ramm, before driving to Loganton. [2]

Floyd's daughter Joan (or Jody Lynn) was in the house when Held shot her parents. [2]

Leo Held was shot and wounded in a gun battle with police shortly after leaving the Quiggles' home. He died two days later at the Lock Haven Hospital. [2] Leo is buried in the same cemetery in Lock Haven as Floyd and Donna. [3]

The mass shooting was reported in newspapers across the country. [2]

Leo Held was initially reported as never having been in trouble, and as a quiet & peaceful family man. Later reports described him as suffering from a persecution complex - suspicious that someone was out to get his job, that his telephone was tapped, that neighbors (including the Quiggles) burned leaves to spite him, knowing he hated the smoke, and that he had been unfairly criticized for his driving and kicked out of the car pool. [2]

[1] New York Times, 25 Oct 1967 (NY Times on-line archive)
[2] From notes made from several newpaper articles including New York Times (24 & 25 Oct 1967, NY Times on-line archive); Springfield Union (Springfield, MA, 28 Oct 1967); Aberdeen Daily News (Aberdeen, ND, 24 Oct 1967); Trenton Evening News (Trenton, NJ, 24 Oct 1967); Omaha World Herald (Omaha, Neb., 26 Oct 1967) - GenealogyBank.com

[3] Cemeteries of Crawford, Greene & Logan Twps, etc, Clinton CountyGenealogical Society

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: 7 May 1940, Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 591

Floyd married **Donna Grace Ripka**,<sup>592</sup> daughter of **Randall Homer Ripka** and **Mary Smith Gibboney**, on 28 Feb 1959 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>593</sup> Donna was born on 19 Sep 1941 in Bellefonte, Centre County, Pennsylvania,<sup>594</sup> died on 13 Oct 1972 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania,<sup>594</sup> at age 31, and was buried in Fairview Cemetery, Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>595</sup> They had two children: **Floyd David** and **Jody Lynn**.

General Notes: In the shooting by Leo Held on 23 October 1967 that killed her husband Floyd Quiggle, Donna was paralyzed from the waist down. [1]

In December 1967 she was at St. Francis Hospital in Pittsburgh undergoing rehabilitation. Friends and neighbors back home collected \$3750 to defray her medical costs. [1]

In December 1967 she was able to go home over the Christmas holiday to spend it with her children, before returning to St. Francis. [2]

Children David, 8, and Jody, 5, were staying with her mother [should be sister in law] Mrs. Mary Grieb. [1]

Donna Quiggle lived as a quadriplegic and needed constant care by a companion. She died five years after the shooting of a lung complication from her quadriplegia. [3]

- [1] Huntingdon Daily News (Huntingdon, PA), 21 Dec 1967, p. 13 (www.newspaperarchive.com)
- [2] Pittsburgh Post-Gazette, 22 Dec 1967, p. 1 (news.google.com)
- [3] Day of Rage: Model Citizen Turns Cold-Blooded Killer in a Pennsylvania Small Town, by Don Sarvey, pub August 19, 2011 (retrieved 5 Jan 2012 from GoogleBooks)

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Death: 13 Oct 1979.<sup>596</sup>

7-Floyd David Quiggle Jr

7-Jody Lynn Quiggle

Jody married Mark Allen Weaver.

Floyd next had a relationship with **Etta May Long**, <sup>597</sup> daughter of **Thomas Clayton Long** and **Myrtle Myra Bower**. Etta was born on 24 Jan 1902 in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>598</sup> died on 30 Nov 1991 in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, at age 89, and was buried in Fairview Cemetery, Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. Another name for Etta was Etta Raudabaugh. They had no children.

General Notes: Etta Raudabaugh was a lady who lived with Floyd Klobe for a long time. She was the widow of a WWII vet [should be WWI vet] and had a good pension from that, so they never married because she would have lost the pension if she did. [Mary Hoffer]

Etta was married to Earl Elmer Raudabaugh between 1918 & 1920 [1, 6]. They may have separated by 1920, when Earl is on the census as married, but Etta is listed as single. [4]

In June 1917 Earl Elmer Raudabaugh is a laborer for H\_\_\_ Walker Brick Works in Mill Hall. He is living in Loganton. Earl was born 26 Jul 1893 in Green Township, Clinton County, PA. He is single. [2]

Earl E Raudabaugh died 12 August 1920 of pulmonary tuberculosis, and is buried at the Church of the Brethren Cemetery in Eastville, Clinton County. He was married at the time of his death. [3, 7]

By 1930 Etta Raudabaugh is living with Floyd Klobe. She is a beneficiary of his will and is listed as the step-mother of Floyd's daughter Ethel Quiggle when she died.

Etta M Raudabaugh is buried at Fairview Cemetery next to Floyd Klobe. [5]

[1] Kay McFate, McFate Family tree, Ancestry.com, retrieved 26 Dec 2011 - m.

abt 1918

[2] World War I Draft registration

[3] Findagrave.com, posted by jbowers

[4] 1920 US Census, Greene twp, Clinton Co, PA, E.D. 11

Earl E Radabaugh, sheet 7A

Etta M Long, sheet 8B

[5] Cemeteries of Crawford, Greene & Logan Twps, etc, Clinton County Genealogical Society

[6] Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc) - Earl E Raudabaugh to Etta May Long, betw 7 May 1918 & 13 Jan 1920

[7] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1944 (images) (Ancestry.com), Earl E Raudabaugh, 1893-1920

Hannah next married **Henry Julias Martz**<sup>601</sup> before 1859 in Probably Greene Township, Clinton Co, PA. Henry was born in 1812 in Saxony, Germany,<sup>3</sup> died on 24 Jan 1899 in Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>4</sup> at age 87, and was buried in Bixler Church/MT Union Cemetery, Carroll, Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>4</sup> They had seven children: **Louisa Aurelia, Henry C, Theodore Augusta, Francis Edward, Pauline O, Emma Catherine**, and **Floretta**.

General Notes: On 24 April 1845, Andrew Heltman, John Bechtol, and Henry March of Lamar Township purchased a building in Lamar Township from John Reisman for the use of the Evangelical Association. Henry may, or may not, be our Henry Martz. [2]

On 10 March 1858, Henry Martz of Milheim, Centre Co, PA, purchased 1 3/4 acres in Greene Township, Clinton Co, from William Ulrich and his wife Eve. [1]

In the 1860 Census, Henry and Hannah appear to be living in Walker Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania. Centre County is just south of Clinton County, and Walker Township is on the Clinton County line. Henry Marts is 35 years old, and a laborer. Hannah is 30, and their daughter Louisa is 1. The census taker recorded their birthplaces as Penn.

The 1862 map shows Henry Martz (tannery) living next to Adam Reuther (Rider) and this house no longer exists. [Mary Hoffer - 2004]

On 12 June 1865, Henry purchased 67 acres in Greene Township. [1]

In the 1870 Census, Henry (Henry March on the census) is living in Greene Township, Clinton County, in the Sugar Valley area. He is 50 years old, a day laborer, and was born in Saxony, Germany. The value of his real estate is \$300 and his personal estate \$150. He is a citizen. Living with him are his wife Henrietta, 38, born in Saxony, Ger., and their children Louisa, 11, Henry 9, Theodore, 6, Frank, 4, and Paulina, 1. Henry is living next door to his brother-in-law Frederick Amm and near his father-in-law Adam Reuther (Albert Reale on the census)

In the 1880 Census, Henry Martz is living in Greene Township. He is 67 years old, born in Germany, and a farmer. Living with him are his wife Hannah, 48, and their children Louisa, 22, Henry Jr, 19, Theodore, 17, Francis, 13, Pauline, 11, Emma, 9, and Floretta, 5. Henry

and Caroline are living close to her father Adam Reuther, brother Herman, and sister Caroline Amm.

In 1894, Henry sold 1 acre to his son Francis, part of the 67 acres he bought in 1865. He must have purchased it back, as he then sold the 67 acres in 1897. In 1898, he sold the 1 3/4 acres. [1]

- [1] Clinton County, PA, Deeds researched by Mary Hoffer
- [2] Clinton Co Deed Book C, p. 188 from Mary Hoffer

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Between 1813 and 1825, Saxony, Germany.
- Alt. Death: 1899. 12

3-**Louisa Aurelia Martz**<sup>602</sup> was born on 22 Feb 1859 in Millheim, Centre County, Pennsylvania, 603 died on 27 Jan 1937 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>604</sup> at age 77, and was buried on 30 Jan 1937 in Montoursville Cemetery, Montoursville, Fairfield Township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 603 Another name for Louisa was Louisa Martz. 137

General Notes: Based on the information reviewed below, Louisa and Grant Meixell had a child Lenora in 1886 while Grant was married to his first wife.

On the 1900 Census, Louisa has had two children (Curtis and another child). Both are living. On the 1910 Census, Louisa has had three children (Curtis, Mary, and another child). All are living.

In 1922 Mrs Louisa Meixell was the informant on Lenora Bertha (Meixell) Smith's death certificate. Louisa reported Lenora's parents as Grant Meixel and Louisa Martz. [3]

Louisa and Grant appear to have separated or divorced between 1910 and 1920.

In 1920 Louise R Meixel is living in Brady township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. She is 60, born about 1860 in Pennsylvania, and widowed. She is not working. Living with her is her daughter Mary B, 15. Mary is working as a laborer in a woolen mill. [2]

Louisa Aurelia Meixell died on January 27 1937 at the home of her grandaughter Mrs Carl King in Williamsport, Pennsylvania, after a long illness. She was survived by her daughter Mrs Paul Nicholas of South Williamsport, son Curtis Meixell of Montgomery R. D., three sisters Miss Pauline Martz of South Williamsport, Mrs Emma Clark of Jersey Shore, & Mrs Henry Wenzel of Williamsport, and brother F E Martz of Loganton. [1]

Louise Aurelia Martz died 27 January 1937 in Williamsport of senility, arteriosclerosis, cardiac failure and cirrhosis [of the] liver. She was 77. [Granddaughter] Mrs Carl King was the informant on her death certificate. She reported Louisa was widowed [should be divorced]. Her parents were Henry Julias Martz & Hannah Maria Ruther. [3]

[1] Gazette Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, Jan 28 1937 (Ancestry.com)

- [2] 1920 US Census, Brady, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 30, sheet 3A
- [3] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1944 (images) (Ancestry.com), Louise Aurelia Meixel 1859-1937

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1859, Walker Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania. 137
- Alt. Birth: Feb 1859, Sugar Valley, Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 605

Louisa married **Ulysses Grant Meixell**,<sup>602</sup> son of **Martin Meixell** and **Mary Ann Barner**, on 25 Dec 1893 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>606</sup> Ulysses was born on 21 Dec 1864 in Kelly Township, Union County, Pennsylvania,<sup>602</sup> died on 13 Apr 1944 in Crawford Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>406</sup> at age 79, and was buried on 16 Apr 1944 in Montoursville Cemetery, Montoursville, Fairfield Township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>607</sup> They had three children: **Lenora Bertha, Curtis George M**, and **Mary Beulah**.

General Notes: Ulysses first married Catherine S Rinehart on 27 January 1885. She was born about 1867 and died May 1890. They had two children - Floyd Ellis, Lenora B & Clarence M. [2, 3]

Lenora B Meixell was actually born out of wedlock to Grant Meixell and Louisa Martz in 1886 while Grant was newly married to Catherine Rinehart. [7]

In 1893 Ulysses married Louisia Aurelia Martz.

In 1900, Grant U Meixell is living in Crawford township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. He is 36 years old and a farmer. Living with him is his wife Louisa, 41. They have been married 5 years and it looks like Louisa has had two children. Living with them are Grant's children Floyd E, 14, Clarence, 12, and Grant and Louisa's children Lenora B, 14, & Curtis F, 4.

In 1910, Grant U Meixell is living in Delaware township, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania. He is 46 and a farmer. Living with him are his wife Louisa, 51, son Curtis G M, 15, and daughter Mary B, 6. Grant and Louisa have been married 17 years, and Louisa has had three children, all are living. This is Grant's second marriage and Louisa's first.

In 1930 Grant appears to be living in the Flemington borough, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. He is listed on the census as U Grant Leitzell. Grant is 64, born about 1866 in Pennsylvania, and is a house carpenter. He owns his own home worth \$3000. Living with is his wife Minnie B, 61. Grant and Minnie's ages at their first marriage were 23 & 20. Boarding with them are Salvadore Morasco, his wife Charlotte, and their infant son Robert. [4]

In 1935 Grant Meixel was living in South Williamsport, Lycoming County. [5]

In 1940 Grant Meixel is living in Montoursville, Lycoming County, in the home of his sister-in-law Pauline B Martz. Grant is 75, widowed, unable to work, and has no income from wages and no other income. [5] Grant probably lived in Montoursville

with Pauline until she died in 1944.

Ulyssus Grant Meixell died 13 April 1944 in Crawford township, Clinton County, of chronic myocarditis. He was widowed from Mary. [6]

Ulysses Grant Meixel died 13 April 1944 at the home of his son Floyd in Rauchtown where he had lived for a year and a half. He was a former resident of Montoursville. Ulysses was survived by his sons Floyd, Clarence & Curtis, and daughter Mrs Mary Nicholas of Williamsport. [1]

- [1] Gazette and Bulletin, Williamsport PA, 14 April 1944 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Clifford Meixell from Mary Hoffer
- [3] Adam Barner Family, adambarner.org
- [4] 1930 US Census, Flemington, Clinton Co, PA, ED 12, sheet 9B
- [5] 1940 US Census, Montoursville, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-40, sheet 12A
- [6] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1944 (images) (Ancestry.com), Ulyssus Grant Meixell, 21 Dec 1864 PA 13 Apr 1944 Crawford twp, Clinton Co
- [7] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1944 (images) (Ancestry.com), Lenora Bertha Smith 1886-1922

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Jan 1864, Pennsylvania. 256
- Alt. Death: 13 Apr 1944, Rauchtown, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 602
- Alt. Burial: Edgewood Cemetery, Loyalsock Township, Lycoming Co, PA. 602

4-**Lenora Bertha Meixell**<sup>608</sup> was born on 12 May 1886 in Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>608</sup> and died on 8 Oct 1922 in Clinton Township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>608</sup> at age 36.

General Notes: Lenora Bertha (Meixel) Smith was identified as the daughter of Grant Meixel and Louisa Martz on her death certificate. [Her mother] Mrs Louisa Meixel was the informant. [1]

Lenora and Jacob Henry Smith had three children - Margaret (1907), William, and Nathan (1910). [2]

In 1918 Lenora Smith is living in Williamsport at a separate address from husband Jacob Henry Smith. [3]

In 1920 Lenora's children Margaret and Nathan are living in Clinton, Lycoming County, with her brother Curtis Mixell [sic]. [4] Husband Jacob H Smith (and possible son Franklin L) are living in Williamsport. [5] Lenora has not (yet) been found in 1920.

Lenora died on 8 October 1922 of acute cardiac dilatation. She died before the physician arrived. [1]

Her death certificate shows her burial as 11 October 1922 in the Lutheran Cemetery in Nippenose Valley. [1] This cemetery has not been identified. The Adam Barner Family Reunion lists her burial as Limestone Cemetery, Limestone

Twp, Lycoming County. [2]

- [1] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1944 (images) (Ancestry.com), Lenora Bertha Smith, 12 May 1886 Lycoming Co 8 Oct 1922 Clinton twp, Lycoming
- [2] Adam Barner Family Reunion, adambarner.org, retrieved 27 Aug 2014
- [3] World War I draft registration
- [4] 1920 US Census, Clinton, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 33, sheet 5A
- [5] 1920 US Census, Williamsport, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 105, sheet 10A

Lenora married **Jacob Henry Smith**, <sup>609</sup> son of **J Nathan Smith** and **Hannah Wentzel**. Jacob was born on 24 Jul 1883 in Pennsylvania, <sup>610</sup> died on 25 Feb 1929 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>611</sup> at age 45, and was buried on 27 Feb 1929 in Rauchtown, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>406</sup> They had three children: **William M, Margaret A**, and **Nathan Charles**.

General Notes: In 1900 Jacob H Smith is living in Crawford Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. He is 16, born July 1883. Jacob is living with his parents Nathan and Hannah Smith, and his siblings. Nathan is a farmer. [4]

In 1914 when son William died, Jacob H Smith was living in Williamsport at 530 Wolfe Place. Jacob was a driver. [2]

In 1918, Jacob Henry Smith is living in Williamsport (at 858 First St). He was born 24 July 1883, and is working as a moulder at the Lycoming Foundry. Jacob lists his wife Lenora B Smith as his closest relative. Lenora is living at 435 State St, Williamsport. [1]

In 1920 Jacob H Smith is living in Williamsport, boarding at the home of Harry E & Ruth Smith on Spruce St. Jacob is 36, married [his wife is not with him], and a moulder at a foundry. Also in the house is another boarder [possibly son of Jacob] Franklin L Smith, age 8. [3]

Jacob Smith, born 24 July 1883 to Nathan Smith & Hannah Wentzel, died 25 February 1929 in Lockhaven of an aneurysm of \_\_ & \_\_ aorta. He also had syphilis. Jacob was a farmer. [5]

- [1] World War I draft registration
- [2] City Directories (Ancestry.com)
- [3] 1920 US Census, Williamsport, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 105, sheet 10A
- [4] 1900 US Census, Crawford twp, Clinton Co, PA, ED 11, sheet 2A
- [5] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com)
  - 5-**William M Smith**<sup>612</sup> was born on 5 Jan 1906 in Pennsylvania<sup>406</sup> and died on 20 Nov 1914 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>613</sup> at age 8.

General Notes: William is probably the William M Smith, son of J H and L B Smith, 1908-1914, buried in Limestone Cemetery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. [1] His Smith grandparents are buried at the same cemetery.

William Smith, son of Jacob Smith and Nora Meixel, died 20 November 1914

at 530 Wolf Place in Williamsport of broncho pneumonia. William was 8 years old, 10 months & 15 days, born 5 January 1906. Burial was 22 November in Union Cemetery. [2]

- [1] Findagrave.com, #97032397, added 13 Sep 2012 by Helen Kiessling, retrieved 27 Aug 2014
- [2] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1944 (images) (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: 1908.614

5-**Margaret A Smith**<sup>615</sup> was born on 27 Nov 1907 in Rauchtown, Clinton County, Pennsylvania,<sup>616</sup> died on 1 Feb 1994 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>617</sup> at age 86, and was buried in Wildwood Cemetery, Williamsport, Lycoming Co, Pennsylvania.<sup>618</sup>

General Notes: In 1920 Margaret Smith and her brother Nathan are living in Clinton, Lycoming County, in the home of their uncle Curtis Mixell [sic]. Margaret is 12. [3]

In 1930 Margaret and Charles King are living in Williamsport, Lycoming County, with their daughter Leona. Also in the house are Margaret's uncle Harry Smith & his wife Ruth, and her brother Nathan Smith. Charles and Margaret are 31 & 22, and were married at ages 27 and 18. Leona is 3 years, 2 months. [4]

In 1937 Mrs Carl [Margaret] King was the informant on her grandmother Louise Meixel's death certificate. Louisa died at her home. [1, 2]

In 1940 Margaret and Carl E King are living in Williamsport at 211 Maynard St [the same address as her grandmother Louisa when she died in 1937]. Margaret has completed the 9th grade and is a saleslady at a shoe store. She worked 52 weeks in 1939 for \$400. With them is daughter Leona, 13. [5]

- [1] Gazette Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, Jan 28 1937 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1944 (images) (Ancestry.com), Louise Aurelia Meixel 1859-1937
- [3] 1920 US Census, Clinton, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 33, sheet 5A
- [4] 1930 US Census, Williamsport, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-65, sheet 10A
- [5] 1940 US Census, Williamsport, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-74, sheet 15B & 61B (Leona is listed separately on sheet 61B, same address)

Margaret married **Charles (Carl) Elmer King**, <sup>619</sup> son of **Marshall King** and **Anna McKinney**. The marriage ended in divorce. Charles was born on 6 Oct 1898 in Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>620</sup> died on 19 May 1965 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania at age 66, and was buried on 22 May 1965 in East Wildwood Cemetery, Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>622</sup> They had one daughter: **Leona Pearl**.

General Notes: Carl (Charles E) King was a Seaman in the US Navy during

World War I, from 27 March 1917 to 19 September 1919. [3]

In 1930 Charles King is in Williamsport with his wife Margaret and daughter Lenora. Charles "draws wire" [?] for the Williamsport Wire R\_\_\_ [?]. [1]

In 1940 Carl E King is 41, completed school through the 4th grade, is a laborer at a steel mill. In 1939 he worked 52 weeks for \$1500. [2]

Charles Elmer King, aka Carl E King, died 19 May 1965 at Williamsport Hospital of advanced lung cancer. He was a retired wire drawer. Charles' wife Marie English King was the informant on his death certificate. [4]

- [1] 1930 US Census, Williamsport, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-65, sheet 10A
- [2] 1940 US Census, Williamsport, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-74, sheet 15B
- [3] Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards 1777-1999 (Ancestry.com), Carl (Charles E) King, 6 Oct 1898-19 May 1965
- [4] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), Charles Elmer King (aka Carl E King), d. 19 May 1965, Wmsport

6-**Leona Pearl King**<sup>623</sup> was born on 13 Jan 1927 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania,<sup>624</sup> was christened on 24 Feb 1927 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania,<sup>623</sup> and died on 7 Nov 2008 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania,<sup>625</sup> at age 81.

General Notes: In 1992 Leona K Ruffing retired as Deputy Chief Clerk for Lycoming County. [1]

Note: Some on-line trees indicate daughters Barbara & Diane may not be the children of Richard J Ruffing.

[1] Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 9 Nov 2008, obit Leona K Ruffing

Leona married **Richard John Ruffing**, <sup>626</sup> son of **John N Ruffing** and **Lillian M Klein**. Richard was born on 8 Jul 1925 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania <sup>627</sup> and died on 17 Nov 1995 <sup>628</sup> at age 70. They had four children: **Barbara A, Diane E, Rick**, and **Bill**.

General Notes: Richard J. Ruffing, 8 July 1925 - 17 Nov 1995, last residence Cogan Station, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. [1]

[1] Social Security Death Index

#### 7-Barbara A Ruffing

Barbara married Richard Hunt.

### 7-Diane E Ruffing

Diane married Unknown Strauser.

#### 7-Rick Ruffing

Rick married Lori.

### 7-Bill Ruffing

Bill married Sheri.

Margaret next married **Lewis Edward Metzler**,<sup>629</sup> son of **William Albert Metzler** and **Minnie Alice Jenks**, on 1 Jul 1955 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>630</sup> Lewis was born on 2 Jun 1908 in Newberry, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania,<sup>629</sup> died on 26 Jul 1995<sup>631</sup> at age 87, and was buried in Wildwood Cemetery, Williamsport, Lycoming Co, Pennsylvania.<sup>631</sup>

5-**Nathan Charles Smith**<sup>632</sup> was born on 12 May 1910 in Rauchtown, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, 633 died in Dec 1983<sup>634</sup> at age 73, and was buried in Limestone Cemetery, Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 635

General Notes: In 1920 Nathan Smith and his sister Margaret are living in Clinton, Lycoming County, in the home of their uncle Curtis Mixell [sic]. Nathan is 9. [1]

In 1930 Nathan Smith is living in Williamsport in the home of his sister Margaret King and her husband Charles King. Nathan is 19 and a laborer at the Lycoming Foundry. [2]

Nathan Smith, 12 May 1910 - Dec 1983, last residence Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. [3]

Nathan C Smith, 1910 - 1983, burial Limestone Cemetery, Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. [4]

- [1] 1920 US Census, Clinton, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 33, sheet 5A
- [2] 1930 US Census, Williamsport, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-65, sheet 10A
- [3] Social Security Death Index
- [4] Findagrave.com, #97032328, added 13 Sep 2012 by Helen Kiessling, retrieved 24 Dec 2014

4-**Curtis George M Meixell**<sup>602</sup> was born on 23 Sep 1895 in Nippenose Township, Lycoming Co, Pennsylvania,<sup>636</sup> died on 22 Jul 1977<sup>637</sup> at age 81, and was buried in Green Lawn Memorial Park, Montgomery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>638</sup>

General Notes: On June 5 1917 Curtis M Meixell registered for the World War I draft. He was living at 517 Lycoming St in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. He is a teamster. Curtis was born September 23 1895 in Raystown (sp?), Lycoming County, PA. Curtis is married [to his first wife].

Curtis is a veteran of the World War. [4]

Curtis M G Meixell enlisted in the US Army 28 September 1918, and was

released on 15 Dec 1918. [He probably never served overseas.] He was a private, and part of Co. H 11th BN[Battalion] Repl Trn Ct. [7]

In 1920 Curtius Mixell [sic] is living in Clinton, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. He is 24 and a laborer in a machine shop. With him is his wife Clare [sic], 30, and their niece & nephew Margaret (age 12) and Nathan (9) Smith. [6] The Smiths are the children of Curtis's sister Lenora.

The children of Curtis and Clara are reportedly Robert, George, Lewis and William Curtis. I believe all the identified children of Curtis were with his second wife Madeline.

In 1930, Curtis G Meixell is living at 225 Church Street in Williamsport, Lycoming Co, Pennsylvania. He is 34 and a laborer for the Wire Rope Company. Living with him are his wife Madaline D, 24, and their children Ruth I, 3 yr & 1 mo, Edna L, 2 & 8 mo, and George E, 1 and 4 mo. Curtis was first married when he was 23, and Madaline was first married at age 20.

In 1935 Curtis and family were living in Montgomery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. [5]

In 1940 Curtis and Madeline are living in Crawford township (near Rauchtown), Clinton County, Pennsylvania. Curtis is renting a farm for 1/2 share of the crops he grows. He worked 52 weeks in 1939, for no pay and had no other income [apparently only the crops he grew]. [Sounds like hard times during the Depression.] Curtis is 44 and Madeline is 34. Both competed the 8th grade. With them are their 8 children, Ruth, age 17, to Lewis, age 1. [5]

In 1942 Curtis George Meixell is living at Loganton RDI, Greene township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. He is self employed. Curtis was born 23 Sept 1895 in Lycoming County. His nearest relative/contact is his wife Mrs Madeline Meixell. [3]

Curtis Meixell was born 23 Sep 1895 and died Jul 1977. His last residence was in Williamsport, Lycoming Co, Pennsylvania. His last benefit was paid in Montoursville, Lycoming Co, Pennsylvania. [2]

- [1] Adam Barner family (adambarner.org)
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] World War II draft registration, 1942 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] 1930 census
- [5] 1940 US Census, Crawford twp (border with Rauchtown), Clinton Co, PA, ED 18-11, sheet 2A
- [6] 1920 US Census, Clinton, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 33, sheet 5A
- [7] Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards 1777-1999 (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Death: 22 Jul 1975, Lewisburg, Union County, Pennsylvania. 602

Curtis married Clara Maria Schleibner, 639 daughter of Otto Schleibner and

**Elizabeth Lambert,** about 1917.<sup>640</sup> The marriage ended in divorce. Clara was born on 18 Oct 1887 in South Williamsport, Lycoming, Pennsylvania<sup>641</sup> and died in Jun 1972<sup>642</sup> at age 84.

General Notes: Clara Maria Schlipner [or Schlibner] was born 18 October 1887 to Otto Schlipner and Elizabeth Lambert. She was baptised on 12 November. [1]

Clara M Schliebner, age 20, married Ira E Snyder, age 22, on 2 April 1907 in Williamsport. [1]

In 1910 Clara and Ira Snyder are living in South Williamsport, Lycoming County. Clara is 22, they have been married 3 years and have no children. Ira is 25 and a laborer at a saw mill. Boarding with them is Sarah Conrad, and Ira's brother Chas Snyder, 18, is also living with them. [5]

Clara and Ira apparently divorced. In 1918 Ira Elmer Snyder, of South Williamsport, registered for the WWI draft. He was born 8 May 1883. Ira E Snyder, born 8 May 1883, died 3 May 1938 in Allenwood, Washington twp, Lycoming County. He was married to Mabel. [3, 4]

Clara married Curtis George Meixell about 1917. They divorced.

In 1930 Clara M Farley is living in Williamsport with husband Walter P Farley. Clara is 43; Walter is 38. He is a laborer at a shop. [6]

When 3rd husband Walter Page Farley (address 2092 Riverside in South Williamsport) died in Williamsport on 12 February 1940, Clara M Farley was the informant and she listed herself as Walter's wife Clara Schleibner. Walter was 48, born 24 January 1892 in Brady township, Lycoming County, to Henry Farley and Alfretta Morehart. He was a boilermaker and died from injuries suffered on 5 February when he was crushed by a truck. He was buried at St. Boniface Cemetery. [4]

In April 1940 Clara Farley is living in South Williamsport at 2092 Junction St [or Riverside]. She is 52, and the census records her birthplace as South Williamsport. With her are her mother Lizzie Schliebner and mother-in-law Alfretta Farley. [7]

Clara married Jos J Rohrer on 20 February 1943 in Williamsport. [1]

Clara Rohrer, of 2092 Riverside in South Williamsport, was the informant on her mother Mrs. Lizzie Schliebner's death certificate when she died 5 November 1943 at home. She was born 20 November 1862 in Collomsville, Lycoming County, to Jacob Lambert and Margaret Lorson. She was the widow of Otto J Schlieber. Burial was in St. Boniface Cemetery. [4]

Clara Rohrer, b. 18 October 1887, died June 1972. Her last residence was in Williamsport. [2]

[1] Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records, Williamsport PA, St

Boniface Catholic Church (Ancestry.com) (images); note - Clara's marriage to Jos J Rohrer was listed in the church records below the entry for her baptism.

- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] World War I draft registration
- [4] Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1944, images (Ancestry.com)
- [5] 1910 US Census, South Williamsport, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 72, sheet 4A
- [6] 1930 US Census, Williamsport, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-60, sheet 2B
- [7] 1940 US Census, South Williamsport, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-59, sheet 3A-3B

Curtis next married **Madalene Daisy Wentzel**, <sup>643</sup> daughter of **George S Wentzel** and **Rosella Hall**, about 1926.<sup>59</sup> Madalene was born on 21 Feb 1906 in Montgomery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>644</sup> was christened on 27 Jun 1911 in Gettysburg, Adams County, Pennsylvania, <sup>645</sup> and died on 10 Jan 1999<sup>95</sup> at age 92. Another name for Madalene was Madeline Daisy Wensel. <sup>602</sup> They had 12 children: **Ruth I, Edna L, George E, Marion Rosella**, **William Curtis, Robert F, Helen M, Lewis M, Paul E, Mary Eleanor, Merrill David**, and **Arthur Vernon**.

General Notes: Madalene D Wentzel, daughter of George S & Rosella Wentzel, was baptised at Gettysburg Theological Seminary on 27 June 1911 along with siblings Oliver, Robert, Margaret, Paul Srther, and William. [2]

Madalene D. Meixell was born 21 Feb 1906 and died 10 Jan 1999. Her last residence was in Montoursville, Lycoming Co, Pennsylvania. [1]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Gettysburg Theological Seminary, Gettysburg, Adams Co

5-**Ruth I Meixell**<sup>59</sup> was born on 15 Mar 1924 in Pennsylvania, <sup>646</sup> died in Mar 1975<sup>646</sup> at age 51, and was buried in Limestone Cemetery, Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>647</sup>

General Notes: In 1940 Ruth Meixell is living in Crawford township (near Rauchtown), Clinton County, Pennsylvania, on a farm with her parents and younger siblings. Ruth is 17 [born about 1923], not in school, completed the 8th grade, and is looking for work. She did not work in 1939. [2]

Ruth Rauch, 15 March 1924 - March 1975. Her SSN was issued in New York before 1951. [1]

Note: This from a tree posted on Ancestry.com - Ruth married Guy Newton Rauch (born 15 Jun 1918). The poster of the tree also reported that Ruth Isabelle Meixel was born 5 Mar 1924 in Rauchtown and died there on 5 Mar 1975.

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] 1940 US Census, Crawford twp (border with Rauchtown), Clinton Co, PA,

ED 18-11, sheet 2A

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1926, Pennsylvania.<sup>59</sup>

Ruth married **Guy V Rauch**,<sup>648</sup> son of **Newton James Rauch** and **Minnie Krape**. Guy was born on 15 Jun 1918 in Rauchtown, Clinton County, Pennsylvania,<sup>649</sup> died on 26 Apr 2011 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>648</sup> at age 92, and was buried on 30 Apr 2011 in Limestone Cemetery, Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>648</sup> They had three children: **Mary Kathryn, Guy Newton**, and **Rose Marie**.

General Notes: In 1944 Guy was living in Corning, New York. He enlisted in the US Army on 24 July 1944 at Fort Dix, New Jersey. [3]

During World War II, Guy served in the US Army from 24 July 1944 to 31 October 1945. Guy did not serve overseas. He left active service on 31 Oct 1945 at Camp Claiborne, Louisiana. [1, 3]

In January 1950 Guy was living in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, when he applied for veterans compensation from the state of Pennsylvania. (Denied because he was not a resident when he enlisted.) Guy was married to Ruth I. They had two children: Mary Kathryn and Guy Newton. [3]

He retired from Avco after many years. [1]

Guy was preceded in death by his first wife Ruth I Meixel, who died in 1976, and second wife Nellie J Frazier (21 Sep 1919-10 Dec 2010). [1, 2]

- [1] Willliamsport Sun-Gazette (www.sungazette.com), 29 Apr 2011, obit for Guy V Rauch
- [2] Social Security Death Index (for Nellie J Rauch)
- [3] Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation Applications (images) (Ancestry.com)

### 6-Mary Kathryn Rauch

Mary married **Dave Crist**.

### 6-Guy Newton Rauch

Guy married Melanie.

#### 6-Rose Marie Rauch

Rose married **David Elwood Ciccocioppo**.

#### 5-Edna L Meixell

Edna married **William E Burkhart**, <sup>602</sup> son of **Joseph Burkhart** and **Louise Chulak**, on 29 Jul 1954 in Williamsport, Lycoming County,

Pennsylvania.<sup>458</sup> William was born on 20 Dec 1920 in Renovo, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>410</sup> and died on 29 Dec 2001<sup>95</sup> at age 81.

General Notes: William E. Burkhart was born 20 Dec 1920 and died 29 Dec 2001. His last residence was in Ontario, Wayne County, New York. His Social Security number was issued in Pennsylvania before 1951. [1]

[1] Social Security Death Index

5-**George E Meixell**<sup>650</sup> was born on 12 Dec 1928 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, died on 6 Aug 2018 in Danville, Mahoning Township, Montour County, Pennsylvania at age 89, and was buried on 9 Aug 2018 in Montoursville Cemetery, Montoursville, Fairfield Township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. Another name for George was George Meixell.

Noted events in his life were:

- Residence: 2007, Danville, Pennsylvania. 439
  Residence: 2011, Danville, Pennsylvania. 650
- 5-**Marion Rosella Meixell**<sup>654</sup> was born on 18 May 1930 in South Williamsport, Lycoming, Pennsylvania, <sup>95</sup> died on 30 Apr 2001 in Milton, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania<sup>655</sup> at age 70, and was buried in Green Lawn Memorial Park, Montgomery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>656</sup>

General Notes: Marion R. Rockey was born 18 May 1930 and died 30 April 2001. Her last residence was in Milton, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania. [1]

[1] Social Security Death Index

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: 1929, Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 602

Marion married **Orvis Robert Rockey Jr**, <sup>606</sup> son of **Orvis Robert Rockey** and **Edna May Lockhart**, on 2 Oct 1947. <sup>458</sup> Orvis was born on 22 May 1926 in Pleasant Gap, Centre County, Pennsylvania, <sup>657</sup> died on 21 Feb 2014 in Lewisburg, Union County, Pennsylvania at age 87, and was buried in Green Lawn Memorial Park, Montgomery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>659</sup> They had seven children: **Orvis R "Skip," Steve L, Ronald C, Herman L "Dutch," Irene K "Reanie," Darlene E "Dee,"** and **Virginia L**.

General Notes: Orvis R Rockey Jr enlisted in the US Army on 2 May 1945 at Harrisburg, Pennsylvania. He was living in Centre County, Pennsylvania, at the time. Orvis is single, has had 1 year of high school, and is a "Geographer". He was born in Pennsylvania in 1926. [1]

Orvis was a decorated World War II Army veteran, and was retired from American Home Food when he died in 2014. [2]

[1] U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946 (Ancestry.com) [2] Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 22 Feb 2014, obit Orvis R Rockey Jr

Noted events in his life were:

• Residence: 2014, New Columbia, Union County, Pennsylvania. 660

6-Orvis R "Skip" Rockey III

Orvis married Maureen.

6-Steve L Rockey

Steve married Judy.

6-Ronald C Rockey

6-Herman L "Dutch" Rockey

Herman married **Joan**.

6-Irene K "Reanie" Rockey

Irene married **Stephen Byers**.

6-Darlene E "Dee" Rockey

Darlene married **Terry Hess**.

6-Virginia L Rockey

Virginia married Michael VonNeida.

5-William Curtis Meixell<sup>602</sup> was born on 10 Jul 1932 in Cogan House, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania,<sup>661</sup> died on 5 Mar 1966 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>662</sup> at age 33, and was buried on 8 Jun 1966 in Wildwood Cemetery, Williamsport, Lycoming Co, Pennsylvania.<sup>663</sup>

General Notes: In 1966, William was a laborer living in Williamsport, Pennsylvania. [1]

He died of bronchial asthma and pulmonary edema. [1]

Burial was in Mount Carmel cemetery, Williamsport [1], but FAG records his burial in Wildwood Cemetery. [2]

Assuming the children in wife Bernadette's obituary are listed in chronological order, then all three are likely the children of William and Bernadette. [CAR, 2020]

[1] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), William C Meixell, b 10 Jun 1932, Cogan House, d. 5 Mar 1966, Wmsport [2] Findagrave.com, William C Meixell, 1932 - 1966, #169429860, Wildwood

Cemetery, Williamsport, added 5 Sep 2016 by cov78, retrieved 2 Jan 2020 Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: 10 Jun 1932, Cogan House, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 664

William married **Ann Bernadette Enigk**, <sup>665</sup> daughter of **Herbert James Enigk** and **Catherine Luella Aldenderfer**. Ann was born on 29 Oct 1939, <sup>666</sup> died on 1 Sep 2015 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania <sup>666</sup> at age 75, and was buried in Twin Hills Memorial Park, Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>666</sup> They had three children: **Julia, Lenora "Lonnie,"** and **Glora Jean**.

General Notes: Ann Bernadette "Bernie" (Enigk) Packer, oldest child of Herbert J Enigk & Catherine L Aldenderfer. [1]

Bernadette married James F Packer about 1971 [James' wife of 44 years]. [2]

Bernadette worked as a nurses aid at Divine Providence Hospital and for over 30 years as a nurses assistant at the Park Home. [1]

She was survived by husband James F Packer, children Julia of Williamsport, Lonnie and Gloria of Florida, 8 grandchildren and 2 great grandsons. She was preceded in death by her parents, 1st husband William Meixell and son-in-law William Harvey. [1]

James F "Pap" Packer was born 20 July 1944 in Williamsport, and died 7 February 2019. Julie A Harvey of Williamsport and Lonnie M (Scott) Smith of Jupiter, FL, survived. [2]

- [1] Findagrave.com, Ann Bernadette Enigk Packer, 29 Oct 1939-1 Sep 2015, #151674671, obit posted, added 3 Sep 2015 by Peggy English, retrieved 2 Jan 2020
- [2] Crouse Funeral Home & Cremation Services (Williamsport, PA) (crousefuneralhome.com), obit James "Pap" F Packer, d. 7 Feb 2019

#### 6-Julia Meixell

Julia married William Harvey. 667 William died before 2015. 668

#### 6-Lenora "Lonnie" Meixell

Lenora married Scott Smith.

6-**Glora Jean Meixell**<sup>669</sup> was born on 30 May 1962 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>670</sup> and died on 25 Feb 2016 in Palm Beach Gardens, Palm Beach County, Florida<sup>671</sup> at age 53.

General Notes: At the time of her death in 2016, Gloria was living in Port St. Lucie, Florida. [1]

She died after a long battle with cancer. [1]

[1] Taylor & Modeen Funeral Home (Jupiter, FL) (hosting-1972.tributes.com), obit Gloria Fry, d. 25 Feb 2016, Palm Beach Gardens Med. Cntr. Hospice

Glora married **Russell Fry**. They had no children.

5-**Robert F Meixell**<sup>606</sup> was born on 24 Jul 1934 in Cogan House, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, 458 died on 13 Feb 2007 in Danville, Mahoning Township, Montour County, Pennsylvania<sup>458</sup> at age 72, and was buried on 17 Feb 2007 in Montoursville Cemetery, Montoursville, Fairfield Township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>672</sup>

General Notes: Robert F. Meixell was born 24 July 24 1934 in Cogan House, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, to Curtis G. and Madeline D. Wentzel Meixell. [1]

Robert died 13 February 2007 at Geisinger Medical Center. He was living at Grandview Health Homes, 49 Woodbine Lane, in Danville and was formerly of Trout Run. [1]

Robert was survived by three brothers, George E. of Danville, Lewis M. of Montgomery, and Arthur V. of Williamsport; three sisters, Edna L. Burkhart of Ontario, N.Y., Helen M. Benson of Montoursville, and Mary E. Ruch of Williamsport. Predeceasing him were his parents and seven brothers and sisters. [1]

[1] Williamsport Sun-Gazette, 15 Feb 2007 (Ancestry.com)

#### 5-Helen M Meixell

Helen married **Mearl Simon Smith**, <sup>673</sup> son of **William H Smith** and **Clara M Crain**, on 2 Aug 1953 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>458</sup> Mearl was born on 3 Aug 1937 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania <sup>674</sup> and died on 15 Aug 1998 <sup>675</sup> at age 61.

Helen next married **Leland W "Lee" Benson**, <sup>676</sup> son of **Ashford Benson** and **Lucy McConnell**, on 25 May 1963. <sup>677</sup> Leland was born on 23 Mar 1927 in Mansfield, Pennsylvania, <sup>676</sup> died on 26 Jul 2008 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>678</sup> at age 81, and was buried on 31 Jul 2008 in Montoursville Cemetery, Montoursville, Fairfield Township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>678</sup> They had two children: **Sharon Y** and **Christopher L**.

General Notes: Lee was a veteran of World War II, serving in the US Army. [1]

Lee was the owner of Benson Construction. [1]

At the time of his death, Lee was a resident of Montoursville, and was formerly of Loyalsock Township. In addition to his children [calculated based on their births] with Helen, Lee was survived by three children from an earlier marriage - Leland, Jr, Wayne and James. [1]

[1] Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 27 Jul 2008

#### 6-Sharon Y Benson

Sharon married William J Cohick.

### 6-Christopher L Benson

Christopher married Amy.

#### 5-Lewis M Meixell

Lewis married Charlotte.

5-**Paul E Meixell**<sup>602</sup> was born on 7 Feb 1941 in Rauchtown, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>602</sup> and died on 26 Mar 1997 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>602</sup> at age 56.

General Notes: P. E. Meixell was born 7 Feb 1941 and died 15 Mar 1997. His last residence was Williamsport, Lycoming Co, Pennsylvania. (Soc Sec Death Index)

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Death: 15 Mar 1997. 458

Paul married Carol A Grimes.

5-**Mary Eleanor Meixell**<sup>602</sup> was born on 4 Jun 1944 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>679</sup> died on 2 May 2011 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>680</sup> at age 66, and was buried on 9 May 2011 in Wildwood Cemetery, Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>680</sup>

General Notes: Mary worked throughout her career as a nurse's aid and caregiver. [1]

In addition to her children, three brothers and two sisters, Mary was survived by her significant other Raymond Keller. [1]

[1] Williampsort Sun-Gazette, 4 May 2011 (www.sungazette.com)

Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: 2007, Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 439

Mary married **Unknown Briel**. They had one son: **James S**.

### 6-James S Briel

James married Nanette.

Mary next married Richard Leon Ruch, son of Kramer Leon Ruch and Helen Mae Mulliner. They had three children: Helen M, Richard Leon, and Jennifer L.

#### 6-Helen M Ruch

#### 6-Richard Leon Ruch Jr

#### 6-Jennifer L Ruch

Jennifer married Brian Biddinger.

Mary next had a relationship with **Raymond Keller**.

5-**Merrill David Meixell**<sup>681</sup> was born on 8 Feb 1946 in Lamar Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania,<sup>681</sup> died on 15 Feb 1946 in Lamar Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania,<sup>681</sup> and was buried in Fairview Cemetery, Montgomery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>681</sup>

General Notes: Merrill David Meixell, was born 8 February 1946 to Curtis G Meixell (born Clinton Co) and Madelene D Wentzel (born Montgomery PA). He died of acute dialation of the heart and an enlarged thymus gland. [1]

[1] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Merrill David Meixell, 8 Feb 1946 - 15 Feb 1946

#### 5-Arthur Vernon Meixell

Arthur married Rose Mary Gordon.

Arthur next married Juanita.

4-**Mary Beulah Meixell**<sup>602</sup> was born on 9 Apr 1904 in Rauchtown, Clinton County, Pennsylvania,<sup>682</sup> died on 28 Jan 1991<sup>683</sup> at age 86, and was buried in Vestal Hills Memorial Park, Vestal, Broome County, New York.<sup>684</sup>

General Notes: In 1935 Mary and husband Paul Nicholas are living in Williamsport. [1]

In 1940 Mary and Paul Nicholas are living in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. Mary is 35 and has completed 5th grade. With them are their children Evelyn, 11, Almeda, 5 and Carolyn, 1. [1]

Mary B & Paul W Nicholas are in Binghamton, Broome County, New York, by 1944.

This family are confirmed as Mary (Meixell) Nicholas with daughter Almeda Mary Moon's death in California - father Nicholas, mother Meixell. [2]

- [1] 1940 US Census, Williamsport, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-89, sheet 4A-B
- [2] California Death Index 1940-1997 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] City Directories (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: Nipponise Valley (Nipponose twp, Lycoming Co), Pennsylvania.<sup>685</sup>

Mary married **Paul Wilson Nicholas**, <sup>686</sup> son of **Edward C Nichols** and **Sally Raup**, on 11 Mar 1928 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>602</sup> Paul was born on 13 Jun 1901 in Watsontown, Northumberland

County, Pennsylvania,<sup>687</sup> died on 29 Dec 1997<sup>688</sup> at age 96, and was buried in Vestal Hills Memorial Park, Vestal, Broome County, New York.<sup>688</sup> Another name for Paul was Paul Nichols.<sup>606</sup> They had five children: **Evelyn M, Francis, Almeda Mary, Carolyn R**, and **Elaine E**.

General Notes: Paul and Mary have not been found together on the 1930 Census, two years after their marriage.

In 1940 Paul Nicholas is 38, born in Pennsylvania, and living in Williamsport with his wife and daughters. As of March 1940, Paul was out of work for 74 weeks. He had no income from wages in 1939, although he did have another source of income. He is currently working as a carpenter. [1]

In February 1942 Paul Wilson Nicholas registered for the WWII draft. He is living in Williamsport and working for Mostellers Dairy. Paul was born 13 June 1901 in Watsontown. His closest contact is [father] Edward C Nicholas of Watsontown. [3]

By 1944 Paul W Nicholas is in Binghamton, Broome County, New York, working for IBM. [2]

- [1] 1940 US Census, Williamsport, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-89, sheet 4A-B
- [2] City Directories (Ancestry.com)
- [3] World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com)

5-**Evelyn M Nicholas**<sup>689</sup> was born on 22 Feb 1929 in Pennsylvania,<sup>690</sup> died on 27 Sep 2009 in Wilmore, Kentucky<sup>691</sup> at age 80, and was buried in Vestal Hills Memorial Park, Vestal, Broome County, New York.<sup>691</sup>

General Notes: Evelyn M Donovan passed away at the home of her daughter and son-in-law in Wilmore, Kentucky. [1]

In addition to her husband and three children, Evelyn was survived by grandchildren:

Andrew Donovan, Amanda & Daniel Landis, Benjamin, Daniel, Hannah, Charity, and Sarah Donovan. [1]

[1] FindaGrave.com, Evelyn M Nicholas Donovan, obit transcription, # 109716269, added 29 Apr 2013 by Mark Kunzman, retrieved 6 Mar 2014

Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: 2001, Endwell, New York. 692

Evelyn married **Paul Amos Donovan**,<sup>693</sup> son of **Arthur B Donovan** and **Amy P**, about 1950.<sup>693</sup> Paul was born on 7 Dec 1927 in Milton, Delaware,<sup>694</sup> died on 10 Apr 2011 in Wilmore, Kentucky<sup>694</sup> at age 83, and was buried in Vestal Hills Memorial Park, Vestal, Broome County, New York.<sup>694</sup> They had three children: **Myrna, Francis**, and **Kevin**.

General Notes: Paul was a graduate of Milton High School in Milton, Delaware, and of Allentown Bible College in Allentown, Pennsylvania. [1]

He served in the US Army during World War II as a Staff Sergeant. [1]

After graduating from college, Paul and Evelyn moved to Endicott, New York. Paul worked for Loblaws Grocery Store, General Electric, and IBM. He retired from IBM in 1990 after 21 years of service. [1]

Paul died 10 April 2011 at the Thomson Hood Veterans Home in Wilmore, Kentucky. [1]

[1] FindaGrave.com, Paul Amos Donovan, obit transcription, #68356155, added 14 Apr 2011 by FDP, retrieved 6 Mar 2014

### 6-Myrna Donovan

Myrna married R Dale Hale.

#### 6-Francis Donovan

Francis married Phyllis.

#### 6-Kevin Donovan

Kevin married Lou Ann.

5-**Francis Nicholas**<sup>695</sup> was born on 8 Aug 1932 in South Williamsport, Lycoming, Pennsylvania, 696 died on 26 Mar 1934 in South Williamsport, Lycoming, Pennsylvania<sup>695</sup> at age 1, and was buried on 29 Mar 1934 in Montoursville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 406

General Notes: Master Francis Nicholas died of acute emphyema with toxemia. [1]

- [1] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1944 (images) (Ancestry.com), Master Francis Nicholas, 8 Aug 1932 - 26 Mar 1934
- 5-**Almeda Mary Nicholas**<sup>697</sup> was born on 17 Mar 1934 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania,<sup>698</sup> died on 17 Oct 1997 in Los Angeles County, California<sup>699</sup> at age 63, and was buried in Oakwood Memorial Park, Chatsworth, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>700</sup>

General Notes: Almeda Mary Moon, daughter of father \_\_\_\_ Nicholas & mother \_\_\_\_ Meixell, was born 17 March 1935 in Pennsylvania, and died 17 October 1997 in Los Angeles County, California. Her SSN was issued in Pennsylvania in 1951. [1, 2]

- [1] California Death Index, 1940-1997 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Social Security Death Index

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: 17 Mar 1935, Pennsylvania. 701

Almeda married Marvin Dean Moon, 702 son of Fred A Moon and

**Beatrice A Reckart**. Marvin was born on 27 Jun 1934 in Cuzzart, Preston County, West Virginia, 703 died on 9 Jul 2004<sup>704</sup> at age 70, and was buried in Oakwood Memorial Park, Chatsworth, Los Angeles County, California. 704

5-Carolyn R Nicholas<sup>705</sup> was born on 14 Mar 1939 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania,<sup>706</sup> died on 19 Jun 2001 in Montrose, Susquehanna County, Pennsylvania<sup>692</sup> at age 62, and was buried in McKeeby Cemetery, South Montrose, Susquehanna County, Pennsylvania.<sup>692</sup>

General Notes: Carolyn was the daughter of Paul and Mary (Meixe) Nicholas. [1] [Should be Mary Meixell.]

She graduated from Vestal High School in Vestal, New York, in 1958. [1]

[1] Times Leader (Wilkes Barre, PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 19 Jun 2001, obit Carolyn R Dendler

Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: 2001, Montrose, Susquehanna County, Pennsylvania. 692

Carolyn married **Clyde E Dendler**. They had four children: **Wesley**, **Bradley**, **Timothy**, and **Becky**.

- 6-Wesley Dendler
- 6-Bradley Dendler
- 6-Timothy Dendler
- 6-Becky Dendler
- 5-Elaine E Nicholas

3-**Henry** C **Martz**<sup>707</sup> was born in Apr 1860 in Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>708</sup> died on 13 Jan 1934 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, at age 73, and was buried in Church Of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>410</sup>

General Notes: In the 1880 Census, Henry is living in Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, with his parents. He is 19 years old and working in a sawmill.

In the 1900 Census, Henry is living in Green Township. He is 39 years old, and a farmer. Living with him are his wife Amanda E, 38, and children Stella M, 17, Laura E, 15, Bessie M, 12, Edward W, 10, Lula E, 8, David R, 5, Martha G, 2, and a four month baby boy, not yet named. Henry and Amanda have been married 18 years. Amanda has had 8 children and all are living.

In the 1910 Census, Henry C Martz living in Green Township. He is 44 or 49 years old, born in Pennsylvania, his parents were born in Germany, and he is a farmer. Living with him are his wife Amanda E, 48 or 44, and children Edward W, 20, Lula E, 17,

David R, 15, Gladys, 12, Lee L, 9, and Grace E, 6. Henry and Amanda have been married for 27 years. Amanda has given birth to 9 children and all are living.

In 1920, Henry C Martz is living in Greene township. He is 59, widowed, and a farmer. Living with him are his son Lee F, 19, and daughter Grace E, 15. Also in the house is his 9 year old granddaughter, name unclear. Also in the house are his daughter Bessie and her husband and 12 year old son. Their names were also unclear.

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1861, Pennsylvania. 284
- Alt. Death: Between 1920 and 1930.

Henry married **Amanda E Zimmerman**, 410 daughter of **David Zimmerman** and **Mary Ann Wren**, about 1882. 256 Amanda was born on 17 Mar 1862 in Lewis Township, Union County, Pennsylvania, 410 died on 29 Oct 1918 in Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>710</sup> at age 56, and was buried on 30 Oct 1918 in Church Of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. Another name for Amanda was Amanda E. 39 They had nine children: **Estella Mary, Theresa Elma, Bessie M, Edward Warren, Lula Edith, David Russell, Martha Gladys, Lee Franklin**, and **Grace Evelyn**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: Abt 1883.<sup>39</sup>

General Notes: Amanda Zimmerman's parents were identified from her death certifiate (informant was her husband Henry Martz) as David Zimmerman and Mary Ann Wren. Amanda's brother Jacob and sister Sophia also married into the extended Reuther family.

Amanda died on 29 October 1918 of chronic endocarditis (with other complications that were not readable on her death certificate). She was 55 years old and left children ranging in age from 33 to 14.

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Mar 1862, Pennsylvania. 256
- Alt. Birth: Between 1862 and 1866, Pennsylvania.

4-**Estella Mary Martz**<sup>410</sup> was born on 1 Mar 1883 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>712</sup> died on 8 Aug 1910 in Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania<sup>713</sup> at age 27, and was buried in Church Of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>410</sup> The cause of her death was eclampsia. Another name for Estella was Stella M Martz. <sup>256</sup>

General Notes: Stella's daughter Hazel reported Stella's birth place as Jersey Shore (Lycoming County), Pennsylvania. [2]

Estella Mary Heisley died 8 August 1910 at the age of 27 years, 5 months and 7 days. Calculated birthdate - 01 Mar 1883. [1]

Estella died the day after daughter Hazel was born.

- [1] Cemeteries of Crawford, Greene & Logan Twps, etc, Clinton County Genealogical Society
- [2] Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Oscar Cahn to Hazel Heisley

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: 1 Mar 1884, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 406

Estella married **Harry Corner Heisley**,<sup>714</sup> son of **John S Heisley** and **Mary J Hoover**, about 1906.<sup>39</sup> Harry was born in Sep 1872 in Pennsylvania,<sup>715</sup> died on 7 Nov 1914 in Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania<sup>716</sup> at age 42, and was buried on 10 Nov 1914 in East Harrisburg Cemerery, Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania.<sup>717</sup> They had one daughter: **Hazel Frieda**.

General Notes: In 1880, Harry is living in Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania, with his parents and siblings. Parents - Jno S & Mary J Heisley, Wm B, age 9, Harry P, 7, and Mirtie M [Myrtle], 1. [4] In 1870, JS & Mary J Heisley were just married in December 1869, and are living in East Pennsboro, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania. [5]

In 1892 Harry Corner Heisley is living at 103 Washington in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. He is a candymaker. [2]

In 1900 Harry C Heisley is living in Williamsport at 103 Washington. He is 27 and a candymaker. With him are his sister Myrtle M Heisley, 21, and working at a machine shoe factory, and mother Mary J, 58. Mary has had 5 children, only 2 are living. [3]

In 1910 Harry C Heisley is living in Susquehanna, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania. He is 36 and an inspector at a Round House [for the railroad]. With him is his wife Estella M, 27, and mother Mary J, 72. Harry and Estella have been married 4 years and have no children. [1]

In 1914 a foreman in the P.R.R. [Pennsylvania RR] roundhouse. [7]

Harry died on 7 November 1914 of myocarditis. He was 43 & married. His parents were John Heisley and Mary Hoover. The informant was Bertha Heisley [2nd wife?] of the same address. [7]

Harry's mother Mary J Heisley died in 1917 and is buried at Harrisburg Cemetery in Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania. She is the only Heisley listed in the cemetery (as of June 2010). [6]

- [1] 1910 US Census, Susquehanna, Dauphin Co, PA, ED 113, sheet 1B
- [2] Williamsport City Directory 1889-1892 (transcription) (Ancestry.com)
- [3] 1900 US Census, Williamsport, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 91, sheet 10A
- [4] 1880 US Census, Harrisburg, Dauphin Co, PA, ED 81
- [5] 1870 US Census, East Pennsboro, Cumberland Co, PA, p. 14
- [6] findagrave.com

[7] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1924 (images) (Ancestry.com) Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: 15 Sep 1871, Pennsylvania. 406

5-**Hazel Frieda Heisley**<sup>718</sup> was born on 7 Aug 1910 in Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania, <sup>719</sup> died on 19 Feb 2003<sup>95</sup> at age 92, and was buried in Pleasant Hill Cemetery, Hughesville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>720</sup>

General Notes: Hazel had a 7th grade education. [2]

Hazel may be the Hasel Heverly, age 19, who is a maid in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, for the Austin Candor family in 1930. [3]

Hazel reported both her parents as deceased when she married in 1934. [1]

In 1940 Hazel Cahn and husband Oscar are living in Hughesville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. They are renting their home for \$15 a month. With them is daughter Lois, 3. [2]

In 1950 Hazel F Cahn and husband Oscar are living in Hughesville. With them is daughter Lois M, 13, and son Dale E, 4. [4]

- [1] Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Oscar Cahn to Hazel Heisley
- [2] 1940 US Census, Huglesville Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-18, sheet 5B
- [3] 1930 US Census, Lock Haven, Clinton Co, PA, ED 18-20, sheet 10A
- [4] 1950 US Census, Hughesville, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-21, sheet 4

Noted events in her life were:

- Residence: 2003, Hughesville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 95
- Residence: 1934, Hughesville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>721</sup>

Hazel married **Oscar Cahn**,<sup>721</sup> son of **Martin Cahn** and **Ida Mae Elliott**, on 23 Mar 1934 in Lemoyne, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>722</sup> Oscar was born on 23 Jan 1908 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania,<sup>723</sup> died on 10 May 1968 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>724</sup> at age 60, and was buried on 13 May 1968 in Pleasant Hill Cemetery, Hughesville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>725</sup> They had two children: **Lois M** and **Dale E**.

General Notes: Oscar had a 7th grade education. [1]

In 1939 Oscar worked 10 weeks for \$200. [1]

Oscar Cahn registered for the WWII draft in 1940. He was living in Hughesville and working for Line Bluff Co in Muncy. Oscar was born 23 Jan 1908 in Muncy. His closest relative was wife Hazel Freda Cahn. [4]

In 1940 Oscar Cahn is a laborer at a saw mill. [1] In 1950 he is a strander at a wire rope mill. [2]

Oscar died 23 January 1968 at Muncy Hospital of CTA E left hemiplegia [paralysis of the left side of the body] and coronary arterial disease. He was living in Hughesville and was a wire rope strander. [3]

- [1] 1940 US Census, Huglesville Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-18, sheet 5B
- [2] 1950 US Census, Hughesville, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-21, sheet 4
- [3] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1969 (images) (Ancestry.com)
- [4] U.S. World War II Draft Cards Young Men 1940-1947 (images) (Ancestry.com), Oscar Cahn, b. 23 Jan 1908, Muncy

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 23 Jan 1908, Pennsdale, Pennsylvania. 726
- Occupation: car dealter, 1934.<sup>721</sup>
- Residence: 1934, Hughesville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>721</sup>

#### 6-Lois M Cahn

#### 6-Dale E Cahn

4-**Theresa Elma Martz**<sup>410</sup> was born on 17 Apr 1885 in Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, died on 12 Jul 1957 in Franklin Township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>727</sup> at age 72, and was buried in Muncy Cemetery, Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. Another name for Theresa was Laura E Martz. Hartz.

General Notes: In 1940 Teresa Elma Derr and husband Jasper N Derr are living in Lairdsville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. They were living in the same house in 1935. Teresa is 54 and completed the 8th grade. [2]

Mrs Jasper Derr, born 17 Apr 1885 in Carroll and died 12 Jul 1957. A daughter of Henry and Amanda Zimmerman Martz. A member of the Eastville Brethren Church. Survivied by: 1 sister, Mrs Thomas Witmeyer (Bessie). Sons: Maurice Yeagle, and Lewis M Yeagle of this city; William W Yeagle, Muncy RD, Major Laurence C Yeagle, stationed in Germany. 2 brothers: Lee and David Martz of Albany and 1 sister, Mrs Grace Aungust, Buffalo, NY. Burial in Muncy Cemetery. [1]

- [1] From the Williamsport Sun Gazette 13 Jul 1957 courtesy of Mary Hoffer
- [2] 1940 US Census, Lairdsville, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-14, sheet 9B

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Apr 1885, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 256
- Residence: 1930, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 410

Theresa married **William Henry Yeagle**, 410 son of **Ambrose Yeagle** and **Alice Wheeland**, on 25 Dec 1901 in Elmira, New York. William was born on 3 Oct 1880 in Pennsylvania, 729 died on 25 Nov 1921 in Clinton Township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>730</sup> at age 41, and was buried on 27 Nov 1921 in Pleasant Hill Cemetery, Hughesville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. They had four children: **William W, Maurice, Lewis McClellan**, and **Lawrence** 

C.

Marriage Notes: Miss Theresa E Martz, Carroll, PA, and William Henry Yeagle, Williamsport, PA, were married at Lake St Presbyterian Parsonage, Elmira, NY, 25 Dec 1901, by Rev. Lew Williams. [1]

[1] Williamsport Gazette and Bulletin 8 Jan 1902 - from Mary Hoffer

General Notes: In 1910 Henry W Yeagle is living in White Deer township, Union County, Pennsylvania. He is 29 and a mill man at a saw mill. Living with Henry are his wife Teresa E, 24, and their sons William W, 6, Morris A, 5, and Lewis McC, 3. Henry and Teresa have been married 8 years. Teresa has had 3 children, all are living.

In 1920 William H Yeagle is living in Muncy township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. He is 39 and a farm laborer. Living with him are his wife Teresa E, 34, and their sons William W, 16, Morris A, 15, Lewis M, 13, and Laurence, 2 years and 11 months.

Wm Henry Yeagle died 25 November 1921 in Clinton township, Lycoming County, of endo-carditis. He was born 3 October 1880 to Ambrose Yeagle and Alice Wheeland. [1]

- [1] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com) Noted events in his life were:
- Alt. Birth: 5 Oct 1880, Muncy Township, Lycoming Co, Pennsylvania. 410

5-**William W Yeagle**<sup>410</sup> was born on 28 May 1903 in Pennsylvania, Probably Union County, <sup>95</sup> died in May 1973<sup>95</sup> at age 70, and was buried in Gordners Grove Cemetery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>11</sup>

General Notes: In 1930 William W Yeagle was living in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. He was 27, a boiler maker for a boiler company, and renting his home for \$18 a month. Living with William are his wife Minnie E, 26, children Donald A, 7, Robert W, 5, Arlene E, 4 & 4 months, Ruth E, 3 & 10 months, and Elma A, 1 & 5 months. William and Minnie were married at the age of 20 and 19. [2]

William Yeagle was born 28 May 1903 and died May 1973. His last residence was in Williamsport, Lycoming Co, Pennsylvania. [1]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] 1930 US Census, Williamsport, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 62, sheet 7A

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1903, Pennsylvania, Probably Union Co.<sup>296</sup>
- Residence: 1957, Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.

William married **Minnie E Bartlow**, 732 daughter of **John D Bartlow** and **Blanche Anna Huntington**, about 1923. 59 Minnie was born in

1904 in Pennsylvania,<sup>733</sup> died in 1966<sup>734</sup> at age 62, and was buried in Gordners Grove Cemetery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>11</sup> Another name for Minnie was Mimmie E.<sup>11</sup> They had eight children: **Donald A, Robert William, Arlene E, Ruth Evelyn, Elma A, Alfred W, Lois**, and **James Linwood "Jim"**.

General Notes: About 1898 Minnie's mother Blanche Anna Huntington married her first husband Daniel Isaac Knorr. Blanche was 16.

In 1900 Annie B Knorr is living in Cooper, Montour County, Pennsylvania, in the home of her father-in-law Daniel Knorr. She is 19, widowed [should be divorced]. With her is son George D Knorr. [4] George was raised by his grandfather Daniel Knorr. [5]

In 1910 Minnie Bartlow is living in Greenwood, Columbia County, Pennsylvania, with her parents John D & Anna Bartlow. Also in the house are siblings Odessa, 7, Alexander [should probably be Amos], 4, and Beatrice, 1 & 10 months. Mother Anna is on her second marriage; she has had 5 children, all are living. [2]

Sometime after 1910 the family split apart, with John and Blanche living separately, the children living with other families, and Blanche appears to have had additional children with other men.

In 1920 Minnie Bartlow is living in Greenwood, Columbia County, in the home of Clarence M Taylor. She is 16 and a laborer in a woolen mill. [1] Sister Beatrice Bartlow is 11, living in Pine, Columbia County, with the Orlando Lawton family. [3]

1920 - Blanche Bartlow is in Jordan Township, Lycoming County. She is 37 & married. With her are son Kennth Bartlow, 5 months [later known as Kenneth Fritz], and daughter Anna Boone, 4. [7] John D Bartlow, 50, is living in Pine township, Columbia County, in the home of Clyde Shoemaker. [8]

1930 - Blanche A Bartlow, Jordan Township, 48, divorced, with son Kenneth Bartlow, 11, servant in home of Brady Wilson. [9] John D Bartlow is in Muncy, 60, married, farm laborer for Daniel B Webster. [10]

In December 1947 Minnie's mother Mrs Blanche A Bartlow died in Williamsport. Burial was in Gordner Church Cemetery. She was survived by children George Knorr, Mrs LaRue Houck [prob. Odessa], Mrs Wm Yeagle [Minnie], Amos Bartlow, Mrs Graydon Swisher [Beatrice] & Kenneth Bartlow [known as Kenneth Fritz]. And also her siblings Alfred Huntington, Clarence Huntington, Wellington Huntington, Mrs William Miller, and Mrs Luther [Irene] Nicewinter. [6]

- [1] 1920 US Census, Greenwood, Columbia Co, PA, ED 31, sheet 1B
- [2] 1910 US Census, Greenwood, Columbia Co, PA, ED 22, sheet 14B
- [3] 1920 US Census, Pine, Columbia Co, PA, ED 42, sheet 4B

- [4] 1900 US Census, Cooper, Montour Co, PA, ED 103, sheet 3B
- [5] 1910 US Census, Cooper, Montour Co, PA, ED 40, sheet 3B
- [6] Gazette & Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, (Ancestry.com), 22 Dec 1947, p. 11, obit Mrs Blanche A Bartlow
- [7] 1920 US Census, Jordan twp, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 48, sheet 2B
- [8] 1920 US Census, Pine twp, Columbia Co, PA, ED 42, sheet 5A
- [9] 1930 US Census, Jordan twp, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 22, sheet 1A
- [10] 1930 US Census, Muncy, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 39, sheet 7B

Gordners Grove Cemetery (Findagrave.com) includes many of Minnie's family members:

father John D Bartlow, 1870-1934

mother Blanche Bartlow, 1872-1948 [should be 1882-1947] sister Beatrice Swisher, wife of Graydon Swisher, 1908-1989 [dates from SS Death index]

Social Security Death Index: brother Amos Bartlow, 1906-1975 WWI draft registration: brother George Dewey Knorr, 11 Nov 1898; PA Church & Town Rec'd (Ancestry.com), First United Method. Church, Catawiss, Columbia Co, George Dewey Knorr born to Dan'l & Annie B Ancestry.com tree, RLF April 07, owner Leslie\_Hall58: Daniel Isaac Knorr 1880-1950

1900 US Census, Bloomsburg, Columbia Co, PA, ED 3, sheet 20A: Daniel I Knorr, age 19

Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 19 Jun 2012, obit Kenneth H Fritz, b. 28 Aug 1919, Iola, d. 17 Jun 2012, Cogan Station. Son of Blanche Bartlow.

6-**Donald A Bartlow**<sup>735</sup> was born on 19 Sep 1922 in Franklin Township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, died on 22 Sep 2011 in Hughesville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>737</sup> at age 89, and was buried in Gordners Grove Cemetery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. Another name for Donald was Donald A Yeagle. (Relationship to William: Step.)

General Notes: Although Donald's last name is Yeagle on the 1930 Census, he is listed as Donald Bartlow in sister Arlene's obituary. He was probably born out-of-wedlock to his mother Minnie.

Included as a survivor was uncle Kenneth Fritz. [1] Probably Kenneth H Fritz, born 28 Aug 1919 in Iola, died 17 Jun 2012 in Cogan Station. He was the son of Blanche Bartlow. [2]

Donald enlisted in the US Army in 1942. He served with the Mechanized Calvary Unit 113 during World War II in Normandy, Northern France, and Central Europe. He was awarded the Purple Heart on 4 April 1945 in Germany. [1]

Donald appears to have not married or had children. [1]

[1] Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 24 Sep 2011, obit

Donald A Bartlow

[2] Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 19 Jun 2012, obit Kenneth H Fritz

6-**Robert William Yeagle**<sup>738</sup> was born on 3 Nov 1924 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania,<sup>739</sup> died on 18 May 1989<sup>95</sup> at age 64, and was buried in Charles Evans Cemetery, Reading, Berks County, Pennsylvania.<sup>740</sup>

General Notes: Robert W Yeagle enlisted in the US Army on 16 March 1943 in Harrisburg, Pennsylvania. Robert was born in 1924 in Pennsylvania, and was living in Lycoming County. He had 2 years of high school, was single, and was working as a "Laundry Machine Operator or Receiving Or Shipping Checker (Receiving and shipping clerk)". [1]

Robert W. Yeagle was born 3 November 1924 and died 18 May 1989. [2]

[1] U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946 (Ancestry.com)

[2] Social Security Death Index

6-**Arlene E Yeagle**<sup>59</sup> was born on 28 Feb 1926 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, died on 3 Dec 2011 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, at age 85, and was buried in Twin Hills Memorial Park, Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. Pennsylvania.

General Notes: According to her obituary, Arlene was preceded in death by son Delancy Roupp, and survived by: Daryl R Roupp, of Muncy

Edward A McCoy (wife Joy), of Cogan Station Donna A O'Connor (husband Robert), of Muncy Virginia A Mahaffey, of South Williamsport Jacqueline L Kinney, of Williamsport Susan L Southard (husband Rick), of New York [1]

It is not clear if all of these children are hers or second husband Edward McCoy's children from an earlier marriage.

[1] Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 4 Dec 2011, obit Arlene E McCoy

Arlene married **Delancey E Roupp**<sup>744</sup> about 1945. Delancey was born on 7 Jun 1913 in Pennsylvania<sup>95</sup> and died on 11 Sep 1974<sup>745</sup> at age 61. They had two children: **Delancey Eugene** and **Daryl R**.

General Notes: Delancey E Roupp, born 1913 in Pennsylvania, enlisted in the US Army on 24 March 1942 at New Cumberland, Pennsylvania. He was a resident of Tioga, Pennsylvania. He was single and working as a "chauffeurs and drivers, bus, taxi, truck, and tractor". [1]

Delancey Roupp, 7 June 1913 - 11 September 1974, enlisted in the US Army on 24 March 1942. He was released from service on 19 November 1945. [2]

[1] U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946 (Ancestry.com)

[2] U.S., Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Ancestry.com)

7-**Delancey Eugene Roupp**<sup>746</sup> was born on 6 Dec 1947 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, died on 12 Dec 2006 in Sunbury, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania at age 59, and was buried in Roupp Family Plot, White Deer Township, Union County, Pennsylvania. Hold to the county of the cou

General Notes: Delancey was buried with military honors. [1]

[1] Williamsport Sun-Gazette (Ancestry.com), 15 Dec 2006, obit Delancey E Roupp

Delancey married **Grace A Machamer**. They had two children: **Delaney J** and **Tamara Beth**.

### 8-Delaney J Roupp

Delaney married **David Hames**.

#### 8-Tamara Beth Roupp

Tamara married **Robert Richart**. They had one son: **Landon C**.

Tamara next married Unknown Silvagni.

### 7-Daryl R Roupp

Arlene next married **Edward Lewis McCoy**, <sup>747</sup> son of **John McCoy** and **Frances Womelsdorf**, about 1972. <sup>742</sup> Edward was born on 8 May 1921 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania <sup>748</sup> and died on 1 Apr 1994 at age 72.

6-**Ruth Evelyn Yeagle**<sup>750</sup> was born on 23 Jun 1927 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>751</sup> and died on 15 Jan 1989<sup>95</sup> at age 61.

General Notes: Jun 1943 - name Ruth Evelyn Yeagle Sep 1968 - Ruth Eve Dealin Nov 1969 - Ruth Evelyn Paris unkn - Ruth Eve Devlin 19 Jun 1998 - Ruth E Paris [2]

Ruth E. Paris, 23 Jun 1927 - 15 Jan 1989. Last residence Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. [1]

[1] Social Security Death Index

[2] Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Ruth Evelyn Yeagle, b. 23 Jun 1927 Wmspt

Ruth married Unknown Paris.

### 6-Elma A Yeagle

Elma married **Anthony J Mines Sr**,<sup>752</sup> son of **John B Mines** and **Elizabeth Guiliani**. Anthony was born on 5 Dec 1929 in Pennsylvania,<sup>95</sup> died on 8 Apr 2011 in Palmyra, Lebanon County, Pennsylvania<sup>753</sup> at age 81, and was buried in Wildwood Cemetery, Williamsport, Lycoming Co, Pennsylvania.<sup>753</sup> They had five children: **Maria G, Gina Maria, Anthony J, Rita A**, and **Angela D**.

#### 7-Maria G Mines

7-**Gina Maria Mines**<sup>754</sup> was born on 18 Jan 1957 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>754</sup> and died on 8 Feb 2004 in Old Lyme, Connecticut<sup>755</sup> at age 47. The cause of her death was car crash.

General Notes: Jun 1968 - name Gina Maria Mines 21 Oct 1983 - Gina Maria Smith 25 Feb 2004 - Gina M Smith [4]

Gina was a graduate of the University of Pittsburgh. She held management positions with CBS, NBC, and Telemundo, and at the time of her death was senior vice president of sales with National Cable Communications in New York City. [2]

Gina was interested in reading, cooking, art, music, gardening, traveling, and sailing with her companion John Irwin. Gina was described as loved and respected in her career, and warm and vivacious. [2]

Although Gina and John were described in the initial report of their deaths as living in Rhode Island and New York, respectively, they have also been described as sharing an apartment in Queens, New York City. [3]

Gina Smith and John Irwin were involved in a three-vehicle crash on I-95 in Old Lyme, Connecticut, on 8 February 2004. Their Chevy Blazer rolled over and they were pronounced dead at the scene. [1]

The first vehicle in the crash was driven by Elizabeth Gessinger, who apparently fell asleep at the wheel. Her vehicle came to rest in the left and part of the right lanes. To avoid her vehicle, a car driven by Joshua Zuckerman (passenger Matthew Rice) stopped on the right shoulder. John Irwin tried to navigate the space between the two vehicles, struck the parked Zuckerman vehicle and

rolled over. Both Gessinger and Irwin were faulted for excessive speed. [3]

Irwin's estate sued Gessinger and Zuckerman. Smith's estate sued Irwin, Gessinger & Zuckerman. Zuckerman and Rice sued Gessinger and the Irwin estate. All parties came together in mediation in Middlebury, Connecticut. In the settlement, Gina's estate received \$2.1 million, John Irwin's estate \$1.6 million, Matthew Rice \$400,000, and Joshua Zuckerman \$17,500. [3]

A private service was held for Gina on 14 February 2004 in Cranston, Rhode Island, and a Celebration of Life Memorial Service on 27 February 2004 at St. Paul the Apostle Church in New York City. [2]

- [1] Hartford Courant (courant.com), pub 10 Feb 2004, retrieved 27 Jan 2013
- [2] Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA (Ancestry.com), 22 Feb 2004, obit Gina M (Mines) Smith
- [3] Connecticut Law Tribune, 23 Oct 2006
- [4] Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Gina Maria Mines, b. 18 Jan 1957 Wmspt

Noted events in her life were:

- Residence: 2004, Warwick, Rhode Island. 755
- Cremation:<sup>756</sup>

Gina married Unknown Smith. They had no children.

Gina next had a relationship with **John Irwin**, son of **Joseph B Irwin** and **Marie Tracy**. John was born about 1964, 757 died on 8 Feb 2004 in Old Lyme, Connecticut 355 about age 40, and was buried in Holy Rood Cemetery, Westbury, New York. The cause of his death was car crash. They had no children.

General Notes: John was formerly of Garden City, New York. His funeral mass was held at St. Anne's RC Church in Garden City. [1]

John was a senior vice president of sales, eastern region, for Viacom, Inc. [2]

- [1] Newsday (Melville, NY) (Genealogybank.com), 11 Feb 2004, obit John Irwin
- [2] Connecticut Law Tribune, 23 Oct 2006

Noted events in his life were:

• Residence: 2004, Astoria, New York. 755

### 7-Anthony J Mines Jr

#### 7-Rita A Mines

### 7-Angela D Mines

Angela married Unknown Kerr. They had one daughter: Kayce J.

### 8-Kayce J Kerr

Angela next married **Cory Eaves**. They had two children: **Bowton A** and **Wesley**.

8-Bowton A Eaves

**8-Wesley Eaves** 

### 6-Alfred W Yeagle

Alfred married **Evelyn L** "**Evie**" **Sherwood**, 759 daughter of **John C Sherwood** and **Mary E Cox**, on 2 Mar 1957. 759 Evelyn was born on 14 Mar 1936 in Nordmont, Sullivan County, Pennsylvania, 759 died on 7 Jul 2007 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania at age 71, and was buried in Gordners Grove Cemetery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. They had two children: **Debra** and **Michele**.

General Notes: In 1954, Evelyn graduated from Hughesville High School. [1]

She worked for 25 years as a secretary and materials manager, and retired in 2002 from Laurel Health System in Blossburg, Pennsylvania. [1]

[1] Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA (Ancestry.com), 9 Jul 2007, obit Evelyn L Yeagle

### 7-Debra Yeagle

Debra married **Jeffrey Richter**. They had one son: **Jared**.

8-Jared Richter

#### 7-Michele Yeagle

Michele married Angelo A Litzelman.

Michele next married Lance Bombaski.

#### 6-Lois Yeagle

Lois married Unknown Rider.

6-James Linwood "Jim" Yeagle<sup>760</sup> was born on 7 Sep 1938 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>761</sup> and died on 14 Jan 2013 in Danville, Montour County, Pennsylvania<sup>762</sup> at age 74.

General Notes: Jim was a welder for ACF Industries in Milton. He was also an Army veteran. [1]

Based on his obituary and former wife Gertrude D Yeagle's obituary, James was married at least twice, probably after his marriage to Gertrude. Three of his daughters are listed as step-daughters in Gertrude's obituary. [1, 2]

Only former wife Gertrude (deceased) was listed in Jame's obituary. He was probably divorced from his subsequent wife (or wives). [1]

[1] Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 16 Jan 2013, obit James Linwood Yeagle

[2] The Daily Item (Sunbury, PA) (Ancestry.com), 25 Feb 2010, obit Gertrude Darlene Yeagle

Noted events in his life were:

- Residence: 2011, Watsontown, Pennsylvania. 737
- Residence: 2013, Watsontown, Pennsylvania. 762

James married **Gertrude Darlene Wertman**,<sup>763</sup> daughter of **Earl Wertman Sr** and **Ruthanna Derr**. The marriage ended in divorce. Gertrude was born on 21 Aug 1942 in Montgomery, Clinton County, Pennsylvania,<sup>763</sup> died on 23 Feb 2010 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>763</sup> at age 67, and was buried in Twin Hills Memorial Park, Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>763</sup> They had four children: **William W, Yvonne, Jayme**, and **Donald R W**.

General Notes: In 1960 Darlene graduated from Warrior Run High School. [Turbotville, Northumberland County]. [1]

Darlene was employed by Montgomery Mills, Turbotville Dress Factory and Grumman Allied Industries. [1]

In addition to her two daughters and two sons, she was also survived by former husband James Yeagle, and step-daughters [daughters of exhusband James] Terri & Dan Eck, Anna Snyder, and Cathy & Ray Votaw. [1]

She was predeceased by step-granddaughter Tiffany Ann Young, and survived by grandchildren:

Ashley & Whitney Riddell, Tyler W & Taylor C Yeagle, D J & Mason Yeagle, and Jayce Protuck;

and by step-grandchildren Ryan Eck, and Shawn, Derek & Melissa Votaw. [1]

[1] The Daily Item (Sunbury, PA) (Ancestry.com), 25 Feb 2010, obit Gertrude Darlene Yeagle

7-William W Yeagle II

7-Yvonne Yeagle

Yvonne married John Wuerdeman.

#### 7-Jayme Yeagle

Jayme married Unknown Vincent.

Jayme next married **Troy Foresman**.

### 7-Donald R W Yeagle Sr

Donald married Angela.

James next married **Unknown**. They had four children: **Terri, Anna, Cathy**, and **LeAnn**.

### 7-Terri Yeagle

Terri married Dan Eck. They had one son: Ryan.

8-Ryan Eck

### 7-Anna Yeagle

Anna married Unknown Snyder.

### 7-Cathy Yeagle

Cathy married **Ray Votaw**. They had three children: **Shawn**, **Derek**, and **Melissa**.

- 8-Shawn Votaw
- 8-Derek Votaw
- 8-Melissa Votaw

### 7-LeAnn Yeagle

LeAnn married Donnie Roeder.

5-Maurice Yeagle<sup>410</sup> was born on 6 Nov 1904 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania,<sup>764</sup> died on 26 Oct 1982 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>765</sup> at age 77, and was buried on 29 Oct 1982 in Muncy Cemetery, Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>764</sup> Another name for Maurice was Morris A Yeagle.<sup>766</sup>

General Notes: In 1930 Maurice Yeagle is living in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. He is 25 and a laborer at the boiler works. He is renting his home for \$25 a month. With Maurice is his wife Mary, 23. They are recently married, at the age of 25 & 23. [2]

Maurice Yeagle was born 6 Nov 1904 and died Oct 1982. His last residence was Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. [1]

[1] Social Security Death Index

[2] 1930 US Census, Williamsport, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 63, sheet 7A Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 6 Nov 1904, Pennsylvania, Probably Union Co. 767
- Residence: 1957, Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.

Maurice married **Mary Buchman**,<sup>728</sup> daughter of **Charles Buchman** and **Sidney Ellis**, between Dec 1929 and Mar 1930. Mary was born on 25 Dec 1906 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania,<sup>768</sup> died on 18 May 1996 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>769</sup> at age 89, and was buried on 22 May 1996 in Muncy Cemetery, Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>764</sup>

General Notes: Mary B Yeagle was born 25 December 1906 and died 18 May 1996 at Williamsport Hospital. Her last residence was in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. [1, 2]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Muncy Cemetery Internment Records

5-**Lewis McClellan Yeagle**<sup>410</sup> was born on 19 Sep 1906 in White Deer, Union County, Pennsylvania,<sup>770</sup> died on 23 Dec 1991<sup>410</sup> at age 85, and was buried in Green Lawn Memorial Park, Montgomery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>410</sup>

General Notes: In 1930 Lewis Yeagle is living in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. He is 23 and a general laborer. Lewis's wife Martha is 21 and a stitcher at the Brade Factory. With them is their son Henry L, 5 months. [1]

Lewis M. Yeagle was born 19 September 1906 and died 23 December 1991. [2]

[1] 1930 US Census, Williamsport, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 62, sheet 8B [2] Social Security Death Index

Noted events in his life were:

• Residence: 1957, Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.

Lewis married **Martha Helen Enterline**,<sup>771</sup> daughter of **Wellington W Enterline** and **Charlotte Bastian**. Martha was born on 17 Nov 1908 in Watsontown, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania,<sup>772</sup> died on 28 Feb 1989<sup>410</sup> at age 80, and was buried in Green Lawn Memorial Park, Montgomery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>410</sup> They had seven children: **Henry Lewis, Barbara E, Phyllis M, John Wayne, Sharon K, Thomas Lee**, and **Boy**.

General Notes: Martha H. Yeagle was born 17 November 1908 and died 27 February 1989. [1]

[1] Social Security Death Index

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: 17 Nov 1908, Milton, Pennsylvania. 773

6-**Henry Lewis Yeagle**<sup>410</sup> was born on 22 Oct 1929 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania,<sup>410</sup> died on 15 Jun 1985<sup>410</sup> at age 55, and was buried in Clinton Baptist Church Cemetery, Montgomery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>774</sup>

General Notes: Henry Yeagle was born 22 October 1929 and died July 1985. His last residence was in Montgomery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. [1]

[1] Social Security Death Index

Henry married **Lois Althea Livermore**. They had three children: **Steven, David E**, and **Michael**.

7-Steven Yeagle

7-David E Yeagle

7-Michael Yeagle

### 6-Barbara E Yeagle

Barbara married Unknown Boyd.

6-**Phyllis M Yeagle**<sup>410</sup> was born on 30 Dec 1935 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, died on 25 Jun 2012 in Montoursville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, at age 76, and was buried on 29 Jun 2012 in Montoursville Cemetery, Montoursville, Fairfield Township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. The support of the s

General Notes: Phyllis M Rauch, widow of Richard H Rauch, died 25 June 2012 at Sycamore Manor Health Center in Montoursville. She was the daughter of Lewis M and Martha H (Enterline) Yeagle. [1]

[1] Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 27 Jun 2012, obit Phyllis M Rauch

Phyllis married **Richard H Rauch**. They had three children: **Richard, Mark**, and **Debra**.

7-Richard Rauch

7-Mark Rauch

7-Debra Rauch

6-John Wavne Yeagle

John married Kim.

### 6-Sharon K Yeagle

Sharon married **Barry Barto**.

### **6-Thomas Lee Yeagle**

6-**Boy Yeagle**<sup>776</sup> was born on 15 Feb 1947 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, died on 16 Feb 1947 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, and was buried on 17 Feb 1947 in Montoursville Cemetery, Montoursville, Fairfield Township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. The cause of his death was born premature at 6 1/2 months.

General Notes: The infant son of Mr & Mrs Lewis M Yeagle died 16 February 1947 at Williamsport Hospital. [1]

Boy Yeagle died 16 February 1947 in Williamsport. [2]

- [1] Gazette & Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 17 Feb 1947 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us)

5-**Lawrence C Yeagle**<sup>779</sup> was born on 19 Jan 1917 in Pennsylvania, <sup>165</sup> died on 22 Feb 1974 in Albuquerque, New Mexico<sup>779</sup> at age 57, and was buried on 27 Feb 1974 in Santa Fe National Cemetery, Santa Fe, New Mexico. <sup>780</sup> Another name for Lawrence was Laurence Yeagle. <sup>410</sup>

General Notes: Lawrence was a Major in the US Army and served in World War II and Korea. [3]

Lawrence Yeagle was in the US Army with inconsistent service dates reported - 1st: 30 Jul 1937 - 31 Oct 1958, and 2nd: 1 Oct 1941 - 31 Aug 1957. [5]

Lawrence was apparently in California in 1956-1957 when his Social Security number was issued. [1]

When his mother died in 1957, Major Laurence C Yeagle was stationed in Germany.

In 1958 Lawrence C Yeagle and wife Barbara are living in Monterey, California. [6]

Lawrence C Yeagle and wife Barbara L were granted a divorce in Albuquerque in March 1971. [4] However, they appear to have re-married the following year. [7]

When Lawrence C Yeagle, Major Retired, died, he was reported to have been a residence of Albuquerque for 45 years, since 1929. [2] Lawrence was only

12 in 1929, so this is unlikely. Former wife Barbara's obituary said she lived there from 1958.

Even though Lawrence and Barbara divorced in 1971, she was listed in the newspaper as his survivor. He was also survived by son David L Yeagle of Kansas City, KS, daughter Janet E Cottrell of Widefield, CO, brothers Lewis and Maurice of Williamsport, PA, and grandchildren Terrie and Traci Cottrell. [2]

Lawrence Yeagle was born 19 January 1917 and died 22 February 1974 in Albuquerque, New Mexico. [1, 2, 3]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Albuquerque Journal, 24 Feb 1974 (Ancestry.com) died "yesterday" 23 Feb 1974
- [3] Nationwide Gravesite Locator (gravelocator.cem.va.gov)
- [4] Albuquerque Journal, 31 Mar 1971 (Ancestry.com)
- [5] U.S., Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Ancestry.com)
- [6] City Directories (Ancestry.com)
- [7] Bernalillo County, New Mexico, Marriage Index, 1888-2011 (Ancestry.com), Lawrence Yeagle to Barbara L Yeagle, abt 1972

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Death: 23 Feb 1974, Albuquerque, New Mexico. 781

Lawrence married **Barbara Lorainne Tolbert**,<sup>782</sup> daughter of **George M Tolbert** and **Mildred L Farmer**, about 1940. Barbara was born on 28 Jun 1920 in Watertown, New York<sup>783</sup> and died on 30 Sep 1999<sup>95</sup> at age 79. They had two children: **Janet Ellen** and **David L**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

- Divorce: Mar 1971, Albuquerque, New Mexico. 781
- marr date: 1972, Bernalillo County, New Mexico. 784

General Notes: Barbara L Yeagle was born 28 June 1920 and died 30 September 1999. Her last residence was in Albuquerque, Bernalillo County, New Mexico. Her Social Security number was issued in New York before 1951. [1]

Barbara L Yeagle died September 30, 1999. She was survived by daughter Janet E. Cottrell of San Diego, CA, son David L. Yeagle of Richmond, KS, brothers, George W. Tolbert, Cibola, TX, Richard Tolbert, Pasadena, CA and Kenenth Tolbert, Gig Harbor, WA; four grandchildren; and nine great-grandchildren. She was preceded by her parents, George and Mildred Tolbert; and loving companion, John W. Rogers. Barbara retired from the American Red Cross in 1983. She resided in Albuquerque from 1958 until recently when she went to San Diego, CA due to illness. [2]

[1] Social Security Death Index

[2] Albuquerque Journal (NM) - 5 Oct 1999 (Genealogybank.com)

### 6-Janet Ellen Yeagle

Janet married **Paul A Cottrell**. They had two children: **Terrie** and **Traci**.

7-Terrie Cottrell

7-Traci Cottrell

### 6-David L Yeagle

David married **Delmarie Doerschlag**.

Theresa next married **Jasper N Derr**, <sup>410</sup> son of **Charles N Derr** and **Margaret Bartlow**, between 1921 and 1935. Jasper was born on 22 Jul 1881 in Moreland Township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>785</sup> died on 25 Nov 1959 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>764</sup> at age 78, and was buried on 27 Nov 1959 in Muncy Cemetery, Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>764</sup>

General Notes: Parents: Charles N Derr & Margaret Bartlow. [4]

In 1910 Jasper N Derr is living with his parents Charles S Derr and Maggie in Franklin, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. He is 28, single, and a teacher in the public school. [1]

In 1918 Jasper N Derr is living in Lindeville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. He is a teacher in Franklin township. Jasper was born 22 July 1881. His mother Mrs Margaret Derr is his nearest relative. [2]

In 1920 Jasper N Derr is living in Franklin. He is 38, single, and a teacher in the public school. His mother Margaret E Derr is living with him as is his niece Ethel Derr. [1]

In 1940 Jasper and Teresa are in Lairdsville, Lycoming County. Jasper is 58, completed 2 years of college, and is a "project" for the WPA. He worked 52 weeks in 1939 for \$600, and has other income. [5]

In 1942 Jasper N Derr is living in Muncy, Franklin township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. He is a timekeeper for the WPA. He was born 22 July 1881 in Moreland township in Lycoming County. Jasper's nearest relative is his wife Mrs Elma Derr. [3]

Jasper died at Muncy Valley Hospital of a massive hemmorage on 25 November 1959. [4]

- [1] 1910 & 1920 US Census
- [2] World War I draft registration
- [3] U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] Muncy Cemetery Internment records

[5] 1940 US Census, Lairdsville, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-14, sheet 9B

4-**Bessie M Martz**<sup>256</sup> was born on 13 Aug 1887 in Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>786</sup> and died in Jul 1975<sup>95</sup> at age 87.

General Notes: In 1910 Bessie is 22, married for 2 years. Her marriage to Thomas is her first marriage (his second). Bessie has had two children, only one (son Brader) is living. It is not clear if the other child was also a child of Thomas Witmyer. [3]

In 1920, Bessie, age 32, her husband and twelve year old son Brader M are living in Greene township, Clinton Co, Pennsylvania, with her father. Their last name was not clear on the census, nor was her husband's first name. The index did list Bessie's husband as Thomas B Witmyer. Thomas is a laborer with the railroad.

Bessie appears to be the Bessie W Wittmeyer living in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, in 1930. She is 42, married (although her husband is not living with her), first married at age 20, and born in Pennsylvania. Living with her is her son B Monroe, 22, and a lodger J Eagle Lonis? Monroe is 22 and a laborer in a restaurant. [1]

Bessie Witmyer was born 13 Aug 1887 and died Jul 1975. Her last residence was in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. Her Social Security Number was issued in Pennsylvania in 1973. [2]

- [1] 1930 Census, Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, ED 60, sheet 2A
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] 1910 US Census, White Deer, Union Co, PA, ED 174, sheet 6B

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Aug 1887, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 256
- Alt. Birth: 1888, Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 410

Bessie married **Thomas Benjamin Witmyer**, <sup>239</sup> son of **Jacob Witmyer** and **Elizabeth Kerstetter**, on 27 Aug 1907 in Aaronsburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania. <sup>439</sup> Thomas was born on 6 Jan 1873 in Coburn, Centre County, Pennsylvania, <sup>787</sup> died on 15 Feb 1962 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania at age 89, and was buried on 19 Feb 1962 in Montoursville Cemetery, Montoursville, Fairfield Township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>789</sup> Another name for Thomas was Thomas B Witmyer. <sup>410</sup> They had one son: **Brader M**.

Marriage Notes: Thomas B Witmyer and Bessie Martz were married August 27 1907 at the Lutheran Parsonage in Aaronsburg, Pennsylvania. They celebrated their 50th wedding anniversary in 1957 in Williamsport. [1]

- [1] Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA, 21 Aug 1957 (Ancestry.com) Noted events in their marriage were:
- Alt. Marriage: Abt 1907.<sup>296</sup>

General Notes: In 1880 Thomas B Witmyer is 7 years old and living in Penn, Centre County, Pennsylvania, with his parents and siblings. Father Jacob Witmyer is a carpenter. Thomas's mother is Elizabeth. [4]

In 1910 Thomas B Witmyer is living in White Deer, Union County, Pennsylvania. He is 35 and a log loader for a lumber railroad. With Thomas are wife Bessie M, 22, and son Brader M, 2. Thomas and Bessie have been married 2 years. This is Thomas's second marriage and Bessie's first. [3]

On Sept 13 1918 Thomas Benjamin Witmyer registered for the World War I draft in Union County, Pennsylvania. He was living in White Deer Township, Union County. Thomas was working as a laborer; his employer's name was unclear. Thomas was born Jan 6 1873. He listed his wife Mrs Bessie Mabel? Witmyer as his closest relative.

Thomas may be the Thomas B Witmyer living in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, in 1930. He is 56, married, first married at age 25, born in Pennsylvania, as were his parents, and a laborer in a machine shop. No family members were living with him. [1]

On August 27 1957, Mr & Mrs Thomas B Witmyer of 21 DuBois Street, Williamsport, celebrated their 50th wedding anniversary. Mrs Witmyer is the former Bessie Martz of Loganton. They have resided in Williamsport for 36 years [since about 1921]. [2]

Thomas B Witmyer died 15 February 1962 at home in Williamsport of carditis (senility), nephritis, & cancer of bowels. He was a retired laborer, born 6 January 1873 in Coburn, Pennsylvania, to Jacob Witmyer & Elizabeth Kerstetter. [5]

- [1] 1930 Census, Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, ED 60, sheet 2B
- [2] Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA, 21 Aug 1957 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] 1910 US Census, White Deer, Union Co, PA, ED 174, sheet 6B
- [4] 1880 US Census, Penn, Centre Co, PA, ED 233, p. 8
- [5] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1872, Pennsylvania. 296
- Alt. Birth: 1895.410
- Residence: 1910, White Deer Township, Union County, Pennsylvania. 410

5-**Brader M Witmyer**<sup>410</sup> was born on 2 Feb 1908 in Pennsylvania, <sup>790</sup> died on 11 Feb 1953 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>791</sup> at age 45, and was buried on 14 Feb 1953 in Montoursville Cemetery, Montoursville, Fairfield Township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>792</sup> He had no known marriage and no known children.

General Notes: In September 1937, Brader Witmyer was charged with hitand-run driving. [1] The charges were later dismissed.

In January 1951 Brader was admitted to the Williamsport hospital. [2]

Brader M Witmyer died 11 February 1953 in Williamsport Hospital. He was a member of Loyal Order of Moose, No. 145, in Williamsport. [3]

Brader died of congenital heart disease, interanvicular septal defect & cong. failure. Brader was born 2 February 1908 in Pennsylvania, he never married and had no occupation. [4]

- [1] Gazette Bulletin, Williamsport PA, 11 Sep 1937 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Gazette & Bulletin, Williamsport PA, 3 Jan 1951 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Gazette & Bulletin, Williamsport PA, 12 Feb 1953 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com)

4-**Edward Warren Martz**<sup>793</sup> was born on 3 Oct 1889 in Rauchtown, Clinton County, Pennsylvania,<sup>239</sup> died on 9 Mar 1949 in Brewster, Putnam County, New York<sup>793</sup> at age 59, and was buried on 12 Mar 1949 in Albany Rural Cemetery, Memands, Albany County, New York.<sup>793</sup> Another name for Edward was Edward W Martz.<sup>39</sup>

General Notes: Edward began working for the New York Central Lines [railroad] about 1909. He worked for New York Central for 40 years until his death in 1949. [7]

In 1915 Edward W Martz is living in Troy, Rensselaer County, New York. He is 28 and a laborer. With Edward are his wife Lillian, 33, and step-daughter Lillian Baldwin, 14. [5]

In June 1917, E W Martz is living in Troy, Rensselaer County, New York. Edward was born 3 October 1889 in Rauchtown, [Clinton County], Pennsylvania. He is an electrician for the Western Union Tel. Co. in Syracuse and Schnectady. Edward is married. [3]

In 1925 Edward W Martz is living in Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York. He is 35 and an inspector for the railroad. Wife Lillian is 38, and mother-in-law Rosa Gress is 66, born in Germany, and retired. [6]

In 1930 Edward W Martz is living in Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York. He is 40, born in Pennsylvania, and an inspector for the railroad. Edward rents his home for \$45 a month and has a radio. With him are his wife Lillian, 38 [should be 49], and mother-in-law Rosa Gress, 71. Rosa is widowed and was born in Germany, immigrating in 1872. Edward and Lillian were first married at age 22 and 20. [1]

In 1936 Edward was transferred from Albany to Detroit [Michigan] to supervise communications work. [7]

About 1947 he was assigned to the Syracuse office. He maintained his home in Albany. [7]

In 1946-1947 Edw W Martz and wife Lillian are living in Albany, New York. Edward is a general forman. [8]

Edward W Martz died suddenly at Brewster, Putnam County, New York, where he was supervising construction on the Harlem division. Edward was the general foreman of communications for the eastern division, New York Central Lines. [7]

Edward Warren Martz, age 59 years, 5 months, and 6 days, died on 9 March 1949 in Brewster, New York, of a coronary thrombosis. He was a resident of Albany. Edward's birthplace is [incorrectly] reported as Williamsport, Pennsylvania. [4]

Edward was the husband of Lillian Gress Martz, [step] father of Mrs Walker Usher, and brother of David R & Lee F Martz, Grace Martz, Mrs Joseph Derr, and Mrs Thomas Witmyer. [4]

- [1] 1930 US Census, Syracuse, Onondaga Co, NY, ED 55, sheet 7B
- [2] removed
- [3] World War I draft registration
- [4] Menands, New York, Albany Rural Cemetery Burial Cards, 1791-2011 (images) (Ancestry.com)
- [5] 1915 New York State Census, Troy, Rensselaer Co, AD 1, ED 3, p. 20
- [6] 1925 New York State Census, Syracuse, Onondaga Co, NY, AD 2, ED 2, p. 26
- [7] Knickerbocker News, Albany, NY, 10 Mar 1949, p. 2-B, obit for Edward W Martz (www.fultonhistory.com)
- [8] US City Directories (Ancestry.com)

#### Other Notes:

In 1952 Mr & Mrs Edward W Martz attended a meeting of the Home Garden Club in Syracuse. [Post Standard, Syracuse, NY, 7 Mar 1952 (Ancestry.com)] - not clear if this is in error (should only be Mrs. Martz) or refers to another person.

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Oct 1889, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 256
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1890, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 794

Edward married **Lillian E Gress**,<sup>795</sup> daughter of **Sebastian Gress** and **Rosalie (Rose) Reinhardt/Reinhart**, about 1912.<sup>59</sup> Lillian was born on 23 Mar 1881 in Green Island, New York,<sup>796</sup> died on 13 Nov 1955 in Albany, Albany County, New York,<sup>793</sup> at age 74, and was buried on 15 Nov 1955 in Albany Rural Cemetery, Memands, Albany County, New York,<sup>793</sup> They had no children.

General Notes: Lillian was first married to \_\_\_\_\_ Baldwin by 1900. Although her child Lillian Baldwin's birth date is later reported as 1905, it appears she was more likely born about 1901/1902.

In 1900 Lillian Baldwin is living in Troy, Rensselaer County, New York. She is 19, married, with one child (living). Neither her husband nor child are with her. Lillian is living with her parents Sebastian & Rose Gress, and siblings Henry, Mary, Joseph & Frederick. Sebastian is a tailor. [2]

In 1915 Lillian's daughter Lillian Baldwin is living with her and husband Edward Martz in Troy. Lillian Baldwin is 14 [born about 1901]. [3] In 1920, Lillian's daughter Lillian Baldwin is living in Albany, New York, with her aunt May [Gress] Martz, May's husband Harry Martz, and her uncles Wm & Henry Gress. Lillian is 18 [born about 1902].

----

Lillian Baldwin married Walter Usher. Both are buried at Chestnut Lawn Cemetery, New Baltimore, Greene Co, NY.

Walter F Usher, 1900-1965

Lilllian E Baldwin Usher, 1905-1952 [4]

Lillian E Baldwin Usher died on 20 May 1952 in Baltimore, Maryland. A service for her was held in Albany, New York. [5]

Lillian's sister Mary Mae Gress married husband Edward's first cousin Harry E Martz.

Mrs. Lillian E Gress Martz, widow of Edward Warren Martz, born 23 March 1881 (1882 on monument) in Green Island, New York, died of arteriosclerotic cardio renal disease in Albany, New York, on 13 November 1955. She was the daughter of Sebastian Gress and Rose Reinhardt Gress. [1]

Listed as one of her survivors was "dear friend Fred W. Fahrner". [6] Fred was also listed as part owner of the cemetery plot where Edward Martz, Lillian and Fred are buried. Fred may have been Lillian's "significant other". They may not have married as she would have lost the pension she probably received from the railroad after Edward's death in 1949.

Lillian was the mother of the late Mrs Walter Usher, and sister of Mrs. Harry E Martz, Henry J Gress, Joseph Gress, Frederick Gress and William Gress. [1]

- [1] Menands, New York, Albany Rural Cemetery Burial Cards, 1791-2011 (images) (Ancestry.com)
- [2] 1900 US Census, Troy, Rensselaer Co, NY, ED 91, sheet 2A
- [3] 1915 New York State Census, Troy, Rensselaer Co, AD 1, ED 3, p. 20
- [4] Findagrave.com, posted by Betty Fink, incl grave photo
- [5] Knickerbocker News, Albany, NY, 22 May 1952, p. 16-B, obit for Lillian Usher (www.fultonhistory.com)
- [6] Knickerbocker News, Albany, NY, 14 Nov 1955, p. unknown, obit for Lillian Gress Martz (www.fultonhistory.com)

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1892, New York.<sup>59</sup>
- Alt. Death: 15 Nov 1955, Albany, Albany County, New York. 797

4-**Lula Edith Martz**<sup>798</sup> was born on 9 May 1893 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania, died on 14 Feb 1916 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania at age 22, and was buried on 17 Feb 1916 in Church Of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. Roll

General Notes: Lula died of tubercular peritonitis found during exploratory surgery. [1]

[1] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1944 (images) (Ancestry.com), Lula Edith Seely, 9 May 1893 PA - 14 Feb 1916, Jersey Shore

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1893, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>39</sup>

Lula married **Clarence Edward Seely**, <sup>239</sup> son of **Harry D Seely** and **Flora Amelia Blackwell**, about 1912. <sup>802</sup> Clarence was born on 22 Apr 1887 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>803</sup> died on 21 Jul 1945 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>804</sup> at age 58, and was buried on 24 Jul 1945 in Church Of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>805</sup> Another name for Clarence was Clarence Seely. <sup>410</sup>

General Notes: In 1910 Clarence E Seely is 21, a machinist for the railroad, and living in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. He is living with his parents Harry D & Florence A Seely, and siblings Harry H, Harriet K, and Ruth E. [5]

On June 5 1917, Clarence Edward Seely registered for the World War I draft in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. Clarence was born April 22 1887 in Jersey Shore. He is working as a wheel fitter for the NYC RR in Jersey Shore. He is single and is supporting his mother.

Between 5 June 1917 and 6 May 1918, Clarence E Seely married Tessie M Wolfe. [1]

Clarence served in World War I. [3]

In 1930 Clarence E Seely is living in Jersey Shore. He is 40, first married at age 25 [abt 1912], and is an assistant foreman at a car shop for the railroad. With Clarence are his wife Tessie, and adopted daughter Betty J Seely, 8. [4]

In 1942 Clarence Edward Seely is living in Jersey Shore and working for the New York Central Railroad. [2]

Clarence Edward Seely, died 21 July 1945 at home in Jersey Shore of a coronary occlusion and arteriosclerosis. He was a retired foreman for NYC RR Co. Clarence was born 22 April 1887 in Jersey Shore to Harry Seely and Floretta Blackwell. [6]

Clarence, first wife Lula, and second wife Tessie are buried together with a shared marker at the Church of the Brethern Cemetery in Eastville. Tessie died in 1953. [3]

[1] Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), Clarence E Seely to Tessie M Wolfe, #7788, betw 7 Oct 1916 & 6 May 1918

[2] U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com)

[3] Cemeteries of Crawford, Greene & Logan Twps, etc, Clinton CountyGenealogical Society

[4] 1930 US Census, Jersey Shore, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-19, sheet 9B

[5] 1910 US Census, Jersey Shore, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 45, sheet 20A

[6] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1944 (images) (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: 1887.410

4-**David Russell Martz**<sup>806</sup> was born on 5 Mar 1895 in Carroll, Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>807</sup> died on 1 Jan 1974 in Albany, New York <sup>808</sup> at age 78, and was buried in Memory Gardens Cemetery, Albany, Albany County, New York. <sup>809</sup> Another name for David was David R Martz. <sup>39</sup>

General Notes: On June 5 1917, David Russell Martz registered for the World War I draft. He was living in Loganton, Clinton Co, Pennsylvania. David was a farmer working for his father H C Martz. David was born March 5 1895 in Greene Township, Clinton County, PA.

In 1920, David Martz is living in Jersey Shore, Lycoming Co, Pennsylvania, at 304 Railroad Street. Also at this address are Charles & Mary Marshall and their children, and David's sister & brother-in-law Lee and Gladys Heggenstaller. All the men are working at a Rail Road shop doing car repair. David is 24. With him are his wife Stella, 24, and daughter Anna, 1 and 7 mos.

In 1930, David R Martz is living in Jersey Shore. He is 35, and working in a rail road shop as a boiler maker's helper. David is renting his home for \$25 a month. Living with him are his wife Stella G, 34, and their children Anna M, 11, Catherine M, 9, Edith M, 7, Evelyn L, 4 & 8 mos, and Jessie H, 10 months. David and Stella were married at age 22.

In 1946-1947 David R Martz and wife Estella G are living in Albany, New York. David is a boiler maker helper. [4]

In 1949, David R Martz is living in Albany. [3]

David Martz was born 5 Mar 1895 and died Feb 1974 [incorrect DOD]. His last residence was in Albany, Albany Co, New York. His Social Security number was issued through the Railroad Board before 1951. [1]

David R Martz, native of Loganton, and resident of Albany, New York, died 1 January 1974 at Albany Medical Center in Albany. He was a retired New York Central Railroad employee, and had lived in Jersey Shore prior to 1936. David was survived by his wife Stella Stark, daughters Mrs Harry Gillespie of Guilderland, NY; Mrs Anna M Strauser, Williamsport, PA, Mrs Donald Wark, Waterford, NY; and Mrs Lucille Zeyak and Anita Martz of Albany; and Mrs Donald Karl of Middletown, NY. He was also survived by brother Lee L Martz and sisters Mrs Bessie Witmeyer and Mrs Grace Aungst. [2]

[1] Social Security Death Index

- [2] Lock Haven Express, 7 Jan 1974, p. 8 (obituary) (Ross Library microfilm)
- [3] Knickerbocker News, Albany, NY, 10 Mar 1949, p. 2-B, obit for Edward W Martz (www.fultonhistory.com)
- [4] US City Directories (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1895, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>39</sup>
- Alt. Birth: Mar 1895, Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 708
- Alt. Death: Feb 1974.95
- Residence: 1930, 218 Seminary St, Jersey Shore, PA.<sup>410</sup>
- Alt. Burial: Memory's Garden Cemetery, Albany (Colonie), Albany County, New York.<sup>808</sup>

David married **Stella Gertrude Stark**, <sup>810</sup> daughter of **Charles Stark** and **Lillian Lupold**, on 7 Feb 1918 in Elmira, Chemung County, New York. <sup>811</sup> Stella was born on 28 Jun 1895 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>812</sup> died in Nov 1984<sup>95</sup> at age 89, and was buried in Memory Gardens Cemetery, Albany, Albany County, New York. <sup>809</sup> They had seven children: **Anna M, Catherine Mae, Edith L, Lucille, Still Born Girl, Jessie Anita**, and **Hazel M**.

General Notes: Stella Martz was born 28 Jun 1895 and died Nov 1984. Her last residence was in Albany, Albany Co, New York. [Social Security Death Index]

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: 1896, Pennsylvania. 813

5-**Anna M Martz**<sup>410</sup> was born on 7 Jun 1918 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>814</sup> died on 19 Oct 2003 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>815</sup> at age 85, and was buried in Twin Hills Memorial Park, Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>815</sup>

General Notes: Anna Martz Herritt was born 7 June 1918 in Lock Haven to David R Martz and Stella G Stark. [2]

In 1935 Anna was living in Jersery Shore. [3]

July 1937: name Anna Martz Herritt Nov 1946: Anna Herritt Strauser [2]

In 1940 Anne Herritt is living in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County. She is 20, married to James Herritt, living with her in-laws. Anne has completed 4 years of high school and is a laundress at a pajama factory. She worked 40 hours in 1939 for \$440. [3]

Anna and Leonard James Herritt probably divorced about 1946 - when he returned from the US Army and when Anna changed her name to Anna Herritt Strauser (with Social Security).

Anna M Strauser, daughter of David Martz & Stella Stark, died at her home in Williamsport on 19 October 2003.

Anna was employed as a pajama presser for 47 years by the former Weldons

Inc. She retired in 1981. Anna was also a Judge of Elections for the 11th Ward of Williamsport.

She was survived by her son & daughter, and sisters Edith Wark, Kathryn Gillespie and Hazel Karl, all of Albany, New York. [1]

- [1] Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA (Ancestry.com), 21 Oct 2003
- [2] Social Security Applications and Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] 1940 US Census, Jersey Shore, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-24, sheet 2A

Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: 1974, Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 816

Anna married **Leonard James "Jim" Herritt,**<sup>817</sup> son of **Leonard Jackson Herritt** and **Ida Bell,** between 1935 and 1940. The marriage ended in divorce. Leonard was born on 6 Nov 1917 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania,<sup>818</sup> died on 1 Oct 2012 in Jamestown, Chautauqua County, New York<sup>819</sup> at age 94, and was buried on 3 Oct 2012 in Sunset HIII Cemetery, Lakewood, Chautauqua County, New York.<sup>820</sup> They had one daughter: **Anna Marie**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Divorce: Abt 1946.

General Notes: In 1940 James Herritt and wife Anne are listed in Jersey Shore with his parents. James is probably living elsewhere as "ab", or absent, is shown by his name. James is 21, has 4 years of high school, and is a gas attendant at a gas station working on his "own account". In 1939 he worked 52 weeks for \$500. In the house are his parents Leonard & Ida Herrit (Leonard is an air brake repairman for the railroad), and sister Betty, 17. [1]

In October 1940 Leonard James Herritt is living at 321 Pine Street, Jersey Shore, when he registered for the WWII draft. Leonard's address was later crossed out and replaced with 627 Cemetery in Williamsport. Leonard was born 6 Nov 1917 in Jersey Shore. His mother Mrs Leonard J Herritt is his contact. Leonard is employed in aviation manufacturing and also self-employed with a service station in Williamsport. [2]

Leonard enlisted in the US Army on 22 February 1945 at Harrisburg. He was living at 627 Cemetery, Williamsport, married [to wife Anne]. He has had 4 years of high school and is a foreman, manufacturing. Leonard served in the US from 22 Feb 1945 to 22 Oct 1946, and then overseas from 23 Oct '46 to 9 Sep 1946. He left the service 22 Oct 1946 at Ft George G Meade, Maryland. [3, 4]

He served with the 142nd Ordance Base Automotive Maintenance Battalion. [5]

Jim married LaVerne Elston on 30 March 1947. [5]

In May 1950 Leonard James Herritt applied for veterans' compensation from

the state of Pennsylvania. Leonard is living in Jersey Shore at 321 Pine Street with his second wife LaVerne E Herritt and his parents Leonard Jackson & Ida Bell Herritt. Daughter Anna Marie Herritt is 7 years old and living in Williamsport at 627 Cemetery. He received \$150 for his service. [3] [Jim's obituary seems to say he worked for Electrolux in Jamestown, New York, from 1947 until 1979. If so, then he used his parents' address in Jersey Shore when he applied for veterans' comensation.]

Jim worked for the Electrolux Corporation from 1947 until his retirement in 1979 as the manager of the Jamestown [NY] branch. [5]

When Jim passed away he was described as a resident of Jamestown, NY, and Cape Coral, Florida. He was survived by wife LaVerne, daughters Anna Marie Bower, Williamsport, PA [daughter with Anne Martz], Ida Swift & Cathy Bernard, both of Jamestown, and eight grandchildren. [5]

- [1] 1940 US Census, Jersey Shore, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-24, sheet 2A (3 Apr 1940, 321 Pine St)
- [2] World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com)
- [3] Pennsylvania Veterans Compensation Application Files WWII 1950-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com)
- [4] US World War II Army Enlistment Records 1938-1946 (Ancestry.com)
- [5] Lind Funeral Home (Jamestown, NY), lindfuneralhome.com, obit L. James "Jim" Herritt, 6 Nov 1917 1 Oct 2012

#### 6-Anna Marie Herritt

Anna married **John I Bower**, 821 son of **Russell L Bower** and **Margaret E Bonnell**. John was born on 15 Feb 1941 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, 822 died on 6 May 2011 in Youngstown, Mahoning County, Ohio 822 at age 70, and was buried on 14 May 2011 in Montoursville Cemetery, Montoursville, Fairfield Township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 822 The cause of his death was auto accident. They had five children: **John, Matthew, Jacqueline, Penny**, and **Carolyn**.

General Notes: John I Bower was a Williamsport-area businessman, who owned several trucking companies including Bower Trucking, Bower Transfer and North Branch Transfer, Inc. [1]

In addition to his wife and children, John was also survived by the following grandchildren, 10 great-grandchildren, and an 11th great-grandchild on the way.

Jonathon and Tyler Bower Megan and Taylor Bower Melissa Badger Brittnee Hooker Michael and Amber Creasey Samantha Stubler [1]

[1] Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 11 May 2011, obit John I Bower, b. 15 Feb 1941, Williamsport, d. 6 May 2011, Youngstown, OH

#### 7-John Bower Jr

John married **Brenda**.

#### 7-Matthew Bower

Matthew married Amy.

#### 7-Jacqueline Bower

Jacqueline married Unknown Wright.

## 7-Penny Bower

### 7-Carolyn Bower

Carolyn married Unknown Stubler.

Anna next married **Robert Kuhn Strauser**, <sup>823</sup> son of **John Alvin Strauser** and **Anna Creveling**, about 1946. <sup>824</sup> Robert was born on 19 Nov 1924 in Bloomsburg, Columbia County, Pennsylvania, <sup>825</sup> died on 5 Jul 2011 in Clarksville, Robertson County, Tennessee <sup>826</sup> at age 86, and was buried on 8 Jul 2011 in Fairview Cemetery, Stewart County, Tennessee. <sup>827</sup> They had one son: **Robert K**.

General Notes: Robert K Strauser was born 19 Nov 1924 in Bloomsburg, Columbia County, Pennsylvania, to John A Strauser. [1]

Robert enlisted in the US Army on 20 January 1944 in Wilkes-Barre. He served in the US from 20 Jan 1944 to 15 Aug 1944, overseas from 16 Aug 1944 to 19 Aug 1945. Then in the US until his release from the Army on 9 Nov 1945 at Indiantown Gap, Pennsylvania. [1]

Robert fought in Normandy, Rhineland and central Europe. He was a Purple Heart recipient, along with other medals. [3]

In February 1950, Robert applied for WWII Veterans Compensation with the state of Pennsylvania. He was living in Williamsport at 627 Cemetery with wife Mrs Anna M Strauser, [step] daughter Anna Marie Herritt, age 7, and son Robert K Strauser, Jr, age 2. Robert's father John A Strauser & [step] mother Helen M Strauser were living in Bloomsburg. Robert received \$180 in compensation. [1]

By 1959 Robert Kuhn Strauser was a resident of Clarksville, Robertson County, Tennessee, when he married Nora Lee Killebrew. [2]

Robert was in the home construction business. [3]

Robert Kuhn Strauser died 5 Jul 2011 in Clarksville, Tennessee. He was born

in Bloomsburg, Columbia Co, PA, to John Alvin & Anna (Creveling) Strauser. He was first married to Anna (Martz) and then to Nora Lee Killebrew. He was survived by wife Nora, son Robert Jr of PA (with wife Anna Martz), and step-daughter Carol (Killebrew) Williams-Hach. [3]

- [1] Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation Applications 1950-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Tennessee State Marriages 1780-2002 (images) (Ancestry.com) [3] Legacy.com, The Leaf Chronicle (Clarksville, TN), obit Robert K Strauser, d. 5 Jul 2011

#### 6-Robert K Strauser Jr

5-Catherine Mae Martz<sup>828</sup> was born on 19 Sep 1920 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>829</sup> and died on 13 Mar 2011 in Albany, Albany County, New York<sup>828</sup> at age 90. Other names for Catherine were Catharine Martz<sup>410</sup> and Katherine Martz.<sup>830</sup>

Noted events in her life were:

- Residence: 2004, Albany, New York. 830
- Residence: 1974, Guilderland, New York. 816
- Residence: 1997, Guilderland, New York. 831

Catherine married **Harry G Gillespie**<sup>832</sup> on 6 Sep 1940 in Albany, Albany County, New York. Rarry was born on 2 Dec 1917 in Albany, Albany County, New York and died in Sep 1979<sup>95</sup> at age 61. They had four children: **Arlene, Kathleen, Harriett**, and **Debra**.

General Notes: Harry Gillespie, 2 December 1917 - September 1979. Last residence Albany, Albany County, New York. [1]

[1] Social Security Death Index

### 6-Arlene Gillespie

Arlene married Unknown Corrado.

#### 6-Kathleen Gillespie

Kathleen married Unknown Kirkland.

#### 6-Harriett Gillespie

Harriett married Unknown Smith.

### 6-Debra Gillespie

Debra married Unknown Urschel.

5-**Edith L Martz**<sup>410</sup> was born on 4 Dec 1922 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania,<sup>835</sup> died on 9 Oct 2010 in Ballston Spa, New York<sup>836</sup> at age 87, and was buried on 13 Oct 2010 in St. John's Lutheran

Cemetery, Colonie, New York.836

Noted events in her life were:

- Residence: 1974, Waterford, New York. 837
- Residence: 2003, Albany, New York. 838
- Residence: 1997, Waterford, New York. 831

Edith married **Donald W Wark**, <sup>839</sup> son of **Alexander Wark** and **Susanna Jess**, on 10 Feb 1940 in Albany, Albany County, New York. <sup>840</sup> Donald was born on 1 Jul 1917 in Albany, Albany County, New York, <sup>841</sup> died on 4 Sep 2001 in Saratoga Springs, New York. <sup>842</sup> at age 84, and was buried on 7 Sep 2001 in St. John's Lutheran Cemetery, Colonie, New York. <sup>842</sup> They had one daughter: **Donna A**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Residence: 2001, Waterford, New York. 842

General Notes: Donald was a graduate of the Colonie School System. [2]

He worked at Winthrop Laboratories in Rensselaer as a stock clerk. he retired in 1974 after 30 years. [2]

Donald W Wark, 1 July 1917 - 4 Sep 2001. His last residence was Waterford, Saratoga County, New York. Donald's SSN was issued by the Railroad Board between 1951 & 1963. [1]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Times Union (Albany, NY) (GenealogyBank.com), 5 Sep 2001

#### 6-Donna A Wark

Donna married **Alfred E Witter**. They had three children: **Sharyl Denise, Dale Manning**, and **Brian Donald**.

#### 7-Sharyl Denise Witter

Sharyl married **James Seeber**. 843 James died before Sep 2001. 843 Sharyl next married **Donald R Cox**.

#### 7-Dale Manning Witter

#### 7-Brian Donald Witter

Brian married Suzanne.

5-**Lucille Martz** was born on 18 Jun 1925 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>844</sup> and died on 2 Sep 2002 in Orange, California<sup>845</sup> at age 77. The cause of her death was cancer. Another name for Lucille was Evalyn Martz.<sup>410</sup>

General Notes: Although the 1930 Census idendified her as Evelyn, the obituaries for her father and sisters identify her as Lucille. [CAR]

Husband Joseph Zeyak died in 1969. By 1997 Lucille is married to \_\_\_\_\_ Surdam. [2]

Shortly before her death, Lucille moved from Pennsylvania to California to be closer to her sons in her final illness. [1]

In addition to her three sons, Lucille was survived by her sisters Catherine, Anna, Edith, and Hazel; grandchildren Joseph III, Kenneth, Norman, Jenna & Joshua Zeyak; and great-granddaughter Emily. [1]

[1] Albany Times Union, Albany, NY (GenealogyBank.com), 5 Sep 2002 [2] Albany Times Union, Albany, NY (GenealogyBank.com), 7 Dec 1997, obit for J. Anita Martz

Noted events in her life were:

- Residence: 1974, Albany, Albany County, New York. 837
- Residence: 1986, Tucson, Pima County, Arizona. 60
- Residence: 1997, Austin, Mower County, Minnesota. 846
- Residence: Abt 2002, Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 845
- Cremation: ashes to be scattered over Pacific Ocean. 845

Lucille married **Joseph D Zeyak**, <sup>847</sup> son of **John Zeyak**, on 11 Oct 1942 in Wilmington, Vermont. <sup>847</sup> Joseph was born on 28 Aug 1924 in Albany, Albany County, New York, <sup>848</sup> died in Jul 1969<sup>95</sup> at age 44, and was buried in Memory's Garden Cemetery, Albany (Colonie), Albany County, New York. <sup>849</sup> They had three children: **Joseph, William**, and **Steven M**.

Marriage Notes: Joseph D Zeyak and Lucille Martz, both residents of Albany, New York, married in October 1942 in Wilmington, Vermont. [1]

[1] Vermont Marriage Records, 1909-2008 (Ancestry.com)

General Notes: On 9 March 1943, Joseph D Zeyak (born in New York in 1924) enlisted in the US Army at Albany, New York. He was married, had 3 years of high school and was working as a sales clerk. [2]

Joseph Zevak, 28 August 1924 - July 1969. [1]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946 (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

• Occupation: butcher, 1942.847

6-Joseph Zeyak Jr

6-William Zeyak

William married someone. He had one son: William D.

7-William D Zeyak Jr<sup>850</sup> was born in 1974, 850 died in

2001<sup>850</sup> at age 27, and was buried in Memory's Garden Cemetery, Albany (Colonie), Albany County, New York.<sup>850</sup>

### 6-Steven M Zeyak

Steven married **Kathleen A Dolan**. They had two children: **Jenna Leigh** and **Joshua Steven**.

### 7-Jenna Leigh Zeyak

### 7-Joshua Steven Zeyak

Lucille next married **Donald Vincent Surdam**, <sup>851</sup> son of **Harold E Surdam** and **Elizabeth McNearney**. Donald was born on 20 Oct 1917 in Schenectady, New York <sup>852</sup> and died on 5 Jun 1994 <sup>95</sup> at age 76.

General Notes: In 1920 Donald Surdam is 2 years and 2 months old, living in Schenectady, New York, with his parents Harold and Elizabeth Surdam, sister Thelma, age 9, and Kenneth, age 7. [3]

In 1930 Donald V Surdam is 12 years old and living in Colonie, Albany County, New York, with his parents Harold and Elizabeth Surdam, sister Thelma, 18, and brother Kenneth, 16. [4]

Donald V Surdam, born in 1917 in New York, enlisted in the National Guard on 15 October 1940 in Albany, New York. He was a resident of Schenectady, New York. Donald had four years of high school, was working as an architect, and was single. [2]

Donald V. Surdam, 22 October 1917 - 5 June 1994. Last residence Tucson, Pima County, Arizona. SSN issued in New York before 1951. [1]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] 1920 US Census, Schenectady, Schenectady Co, NY, ED 167, sheet 7A
- [4] 1930 US Census, Colonie, Albany Co, NY, ED 124, sheet 17A

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 22 Oct 1917, New York. 853
- 5-**Still Born Girl Martz**<sup>854</sup> was born on 26 Jan 1928 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, died on 26 Jan 1928 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, and was buried on 27 Jan 1928 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. The cause of her death was born 5 months premature.
- 5-Jessie Anita Martz was born on 4 May 1929 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, 855 died on 6 Dec 1997 in Albany, Albany County, New York 856 at age 68, and was buried in Memory Gardens Cemetery, Albany, Albany County, New York. 809 Other names for Jessie were J Anita Martz 856 and Jessie A Martz. 410 He had no known marriage and no

known children.

General Notes: Anita came to Albany, New York, in 1936 with her parents. She remained in Albany throughout her life.

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Burial: Memory's Garden Cemetery, Albany (Colonie), Albany County, New York.

5-**Hazel M Martz**<sup>857</sup> was born on 10 Jan 1932 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>858</sup> died on 31 Mar 2004 in Gloversville, Fulton County, New York<sup>858</sup> at age 72, and was buried in Broadalbin-Mayfield Rural Cemetery, Broadalbin, Fulton County, New York. <sup>858</sup>

General Notes: Hazel M Karl, daughter of David & Stella Stark Martz, died at Nathan Littauer Hospital in Gloversville, New York, on 31 Mar 2004 after a long illness.

Hazel lived in Middletown for 35 years before moving to Broadalbin in 1997. She had worked as a telephone operator at Tel-Rad Message Center, and later as a receptionist at St. Theresa's Nursing Home in Middletown. [1]

[1] Albany Times Union, Albany, NY (Ancestry.com), 2 Apr 2004

Noted events in her life were:

- Residence: 2003, Albany, New York. 838
- Residence: 1974, Middletown, New York. 837
- Residence: 1997, Amsterdam, New York. 831

Hazel married **Donald W Karl**, 830 son of **F Earl Karl** and **Anna M DeGroat**, on 26 Aug 1953 in Coeymans, Albany County, New York. 859 Donald was born on 13 Jul 1933 in Bethlehem, New York, 860 died on 4 Dec 2010 in Amsterdam, New York on 8 Dec 2010 in Broadalbin-Mayfield Rural Cemetery, Broadalbin, Fulton County, New York. 860 They had one son: **Donald W**.

General Notes: In 1951 Donald graduated from Christian Brothers Academy in Albany, New York. [1]

Donald served in the US Army during the Korean war with the military police. [1]

He worked as an electrician aprentice with D&H Railroad, Northern Electric and Burroughs Corporation. [1]

He moved to Middletown, New York, in 1959, where he worked for Crawford's Furniture Company, then as a manager for Kanan's Furniture. He retired in 1993. [1]

[1] Times Herald Record (Middletown, NY) (www.recordonline.com),

Donald W Karl obituary, retreived 4 Jan 2012

Noted events in his life were:

Residence: 1959-1997, Middletown, New York. 860
Residence: 1997-2010, Amsterdam, New York. 860

#### 6-Donald W Karl Jr

Donald married Erica. They had one daughter: Lindsay Anne.

### 7-Lindsay Anne Karl

4-**Martha Gladys Martz**<sup>861</sup> was born on 8 Mar 1898 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>862</sup> died on 11 Feb 1926 in Hughesville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>863</sup> at age 27, and was buried on 16 Feb 1926 in Church Of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>864</sup> Another name for Martha was Gladys Martz. <sup>39</sup>

General Notes: Gladys died of broncho pneumonia and cardiac delatration? with phlebitis contributing. [1]

[1] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Mrs Gladys Heggenstaller, 8 Mar 1898 Clinton Co - 11 Feb 1926, Hughesville

Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: Sugar Valley, Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 410

Martha married **Lee Henry Heggenstaller**, 410 son of **Anthony Heggenstaller** and **Anna Mary Miller**, 7 May 1918-12 Sep 1918 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 865 Lee was born on 26 Jun 1898 in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, 866 died on 2 Nov 1962 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania 867 at age 64, and was buried on 5 Nov 1962 in Church Of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. They had four children: **Lee Martz, Still Born Boy, Dale Hayes**, and **Still Born Girl**.

General Notes: In 1910 Lee Heggenstaller is living in Greene, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, with his parents Anthony and Mary A Heggenstaller.

On Sept 12 1918, Lee Henry Heggenstaller registered for the World War I draft in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. Lee was born June 26 1898. He was living in Loganton and working in farming for Anthony Heggenstaller. He listed his wife Gladys Heggenstaller as his closest relative.

In 1920, Lee Heggenstaller is living in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, at 304 Railroad Street. Also at this address are Charles & Mary Marshall and their children, and Lee's wife's brother David Martz and his wife and child. All the men are working at a Rail Road shop doing car repair. Lee and his wife Gladys are both 21.

In 1930 Lee H Hagenstaller is living in Armstrong, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. Lee is 31, and a machinist of motors. Living with him is his second

wife Erma M, 26. Lee was first married about 1919 at age 20; Erma was first married about 1923 at age 19. Erma may have had an earlier marriage, or the census was incorrect. Lee's first wife Gladys died in 1926. Living with them are their children Lee H, Jr, 10, Dale H, 7, daughter Glendayle, 6 [from Lee's first marriage], and John A, 1 year and 11 months. [1]

In 1935, Lee and family are living in Greene township, Clinton County. [6]

In 1940 Lee Heggenstaller, age 41, is in Greene township, Clinton County. He rents his home and is farming. Lee works on his own account. With Lee are wife Earma, 36, children Lee Jr, 20, Dale, 17, Arlene, 17, Glendayle, 15, John, 11, Paul, 9, Lester, 6, June May, 4, Shirly, 2, and Brenda, 6 mos. [6] While the 1940 Census suggests daughters Arlene and Glendayle are Lee's daughters with Gladys, they are actually Erma's daughters from her first marriage with Milton Johnson. [7, 8] Together Lee and Erma have 6 children in 1940.

Lee Heggenstalle[r] was born 26 June 1898 and died November 1962. [2]

Lee Henry Heggenstaller, farmer of Loganton, died 2 November 1962 at Jersey Shore Hospital of cerebral embolism, and generalized lympho-sarcoma. [4]

Lee Henry Heggenstaller, born 26 May 1898 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania, and died in 1962. He was the husband of Erma Lehman, son of Anthony and Anna Mary Miller Heggenstaller. Lee was buried at Church of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. [3]

Erma M Heggenstaller, b. 25 May 1903, died 20 Aug 1980 in Jersey Shore, and is buried at Church of the Brethen Cemetery. [5]

- [1] 1930 US Census, Armstrong, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 2, sheet 2A
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] findagrave.com, recorded added Apr 12 2007, by J Bowers
- [4] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Lee Henry Heggenstaller, 26 Jun 1898 Greene twp 2 Nov 1962, Jersey Shore Hosp [5] Findagrave.com, #18899773, added 12 Apr 2007 by jbowers, retrieved 31 May 2016
- [6] 100 US Census, Greene twp, Clinton Co, PA, ED 18-16, sheet 3B
- [7] US Social Secutiry Applications and Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Arlene Ellen (Johnson) (Morlock) Stabley, b. 4 Mar 1923, Loganton, par Milton L Johnson & Erma M Lehman, d. 15 Nov 1999
- [8] The Express (Lockhaven, PA) (www.lockhaven.com), pub 21 Jul 2020, obit Glendayle S Mark, d. 18 Jul 2020, Wmsport; dau of Milton Johnson & Erma Lehman; raised bu mother Erma and stepfather Lee Heggenstaller.

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: 1898, Pennsylvania. 813

5-Lee Martz Heggenstaller<sup>869</sup> was born on 2 Jan 1920 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania,<sup>870</sup> died on 15 Jun 2010 in Jersey Shore,

Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>871</sup> at age 90, and was buried in Jersey Shore Cemetery, Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>871</sup> Another name for Lee was Lee Henry Heggenstaller Jr.<sup>59</sup>

General Notes: Lee was a graduate of Sugar Valley High School. [2]

In July 1941 Lee Martz Heggenstaller registered for the WWII draft. He was born 2 Jan 1920 in Jersey Shore. Lee was a resident of Loganton, and employed as an aircraft laborer at Piper Aircraft Corp in Lock Haven. He listed Charles C Brungard, Loganton, as the person who would always know his address. Lee had a scar on his right hand and was blind in the left eye. [3]

Lee M Heggenstaller enlisted in the US Army on 19 Nov 1942 in Altoona, Pennsylvania. He was born in 1920 in Pennsylvania, and was living in Clinton County, PA, at the time. Lee had 4 years of high school and was working at "Semiskilled occupations in building of aircraft". He was single. [1]

During World War II Lee was an MP [military police] in the US Army, and also a guard at the German POW camp in Lake Charles, Louisiana. [2]

Lee was known at the "Milk Man" of Jersey Shore, delivering for Herr's Dairy and Valley Farms Dairy. Later he was a custodian at Jersey Shore Steel and delivered for Russell's Flower Shop and Fred Johnson. [2]

Lee passed away 15 June 2010 at the Jersey Shore Hospital. [2]

- [1] U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Williamsport Sun-Gazette, 17 Jun 2010, obit (www.sungazette.com)
- [3] World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), Lee Martz Heggenstaller, b. 2 Jan 1920, Jersey Shore

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1920, Pennsylvania.
- Alt. Birth: 2 Jan 1920, Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 871

Lee married **Edna M Henry**, <sup>871</sup> daughter of **Raymond Henry** and **Florence Eck**, on 15 Jan 1944. <sup>872</sup> Edna was born on 29 Jul 1921 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>873</sup> died on 17 Jan 2007 in Montoursville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania at age 85, and was buried in Jersey Shore Cemetery, Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>873</sup> They had three children: **William A, Robert L**, and **Cheryl**.

General Notes: In her early career, Edna was a beautician. She later worked for the A&P store. [1]

Edna Heggenstaller died 17 January 2007 at Sycamore Manor in Montoursville. She had been a resident there for three years [probably with Alzheimer's]. [1]

[1] Williamsport Sun-Gazette, 18 Jan 2007 (Ancestry.com)

6-William A Heggenstaller

William married Cindy Fuller.

6-Robert L Heggenstaller

Robert married Myrna.

6-Cheryl Heggenstaller

Cheryl married Scott Lose.

5-**Still Born Boy Heggenstaller**<sup>875</sup> was born on 23 Apr 1921 in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, died on 23 Apr 1921 in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, and was buried on 24 Apr 1921 in Church Of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.

5-**Dale Hayes Heggenstaller**<sup>876</sup> was born on 31 Dec 1922 in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, Reference on 15 Aug 1995 at age 72, and was buried in Oval Cemetery, Oval, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.

General Notes: In June 1942 Dale Hayes Heggenstaller registered for the WWII draft. Dale was living in Loganton and working for Spencer Heater Corp of Williamsport. Dale was born 31 Dec 1922 in Clinton County. He listed [father] Lee H Heggenstaller as the person who would always know his address. [2]

Dale H. Heggenstalle[r] was born 31 December 1922 and died 15 August 1995. His last residence was in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. [1]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com)

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1923, Pennsylvania.

Dale married **Jeanette A Reading**, <sup>880</sup> daughter of **Orie H Reading** and **Edith Fenstamaker**, on 25 Mar 1943. <sup>881</sup> Jeanette was born on 4 Apr 1919 in Rauchtown, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>880</sup> died on 4 Jun 2008 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania at age 89, and was buried in Oval Cemetery, Oval, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>882</sup> They had one son: **Dale R**.

General Notes: Jeanette worked at Piper Aircraft, the former Thomas & Herrrit farm on Nippenose Valley, and drove a school bus for her father Orie H Reading. [1]

[1] Williamsport Sun-Gazette, 6 Jun 2008 (www.sungazette.com)

### 6-Dale R Heggenstaller

Dale married Peggy. They had two children: Wade C and Lacy E.

7-Wade C Heggenstaller

Wade married Kim.

7-Lacy E Heggenstaller

Lacy married Bill Nearhoof.

5-**Still Born Girl Heggenstaller**<sup>883</sup> was born on 29 Nov 1925 in Hughesville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, died on 29 Nov 1925 in Hughesville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, and was buried on 1 Dec 1925 in Church Of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. The cause of her death was still born death "caused by instrumental delivery."

4-**Lee Franklin Martz**<sup>884</sup> was born on 23 May 1900 in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, died on 4 Aug 1981 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania at age 81, and was buried in Church Of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. Another name for Lee was Lee L Martz. 39

General Notes: In 1918 Lee Franklin Martz was living in Northumberland County, Pennsylvania. He is 18, born 23 May 1900 and rail roading for P.R.R [Pennsylvania Rail Road]. Lee's closest contact is [father] Henry Martz of Loganton, Clinton County. [5]

In 1920, Lee F Martz is living with his father in Greene township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. He is 19 and working as a lineman, the specific industry was not clear.

In 1925, Lee F Martz is living in Albany, New York, with cousin Harry and his wife May. Lee is 25 and possibly a salesman. [4] In 1926, Lee Martz is living in Albany at the same address as cousin Harry E Martz. He is working for a taxi service. [7]

In 1930, Lee Martz is living in Albany, New York, with his cousin Harry Martz and his wife Mae. Lee is 29, and a chauffer in the taxi business.

Lee appears to have married Marvil (Kearns) Brew about 1936. In the initial listings in the city directory she is shown as Marjorie I Martz.

Albany, New York

1936, Lee F (Marjorie I) Martz, radio repair, home 398 2nd

1937, Lee F (Marjorie I) Martz, laborer NYP&L [railroad], home 398 2nd

1938, Lee F (Marjorie I) Martz, radio repair, home 398 2nd

1940, Lee (Marvel) Martz, home 398 2nd [7]

In 1942 Lee Franklin Martz registered for the WWII draft. He was born 23 May 1900 in Loganton, Pennsylvania. Lee is living in Albany, New York, employed by Generalline Works in Rensselaer. Lee's closest contact is his wife Mrs Marvil Martz. [5]

In 1949, Lee F Martz is living in Albany. [3]

Lee was still in Albany in 1949, but he was not found in the city directory after 1940.

Lee Martz was born 23 May 1900 and died Aug 1981. His last residence was in Montgomery, Lycoming Co, Pennsylvania. His Social Security number was issued in New York before 1951. [1]

Lee F Martz, of Montgomery [Lycoming County, Pennsylvania] died at Muncy Valley Hospital on 4 August 1981. He was 81 and a retired machinst for the former New York Central Railroad, working from Albany, New York. He had been living in Montgomery for the last three years [since abt 1978]. Lee was survived by his sister Grace Aungst of Williamsport and many nieces and nephews. [2]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Lock Haven Express, 4 Aug 1981, p. 3 (Ross Library)
- [3] Knickerbocker News, Albany, NY, 10 Mar 1949, p. 2-B, obit for Edward W Martz (www.fultonhistory.com)
- [4] 1925 New York State Census, Albany Ward 15, Albany Co, NY, page 11 their birthplaces are listed as USA, so the census taker did not talk to the family [5] U.S. World War II Draft Cards Young Men 1940-1947 (images) (Ancestry.com), Lee Franklin Martz, b. 23 May 1900, Loganton
- [6] World War I draft registration
- [7] City Directories

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Apr 1900, Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 887
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1901, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>39</sup>
- Residence: 1930, Dayton, Cattaraugus, NY. 410

Lee married **Marvil I Kearns**, <sup>888</sup> daughter of **James Kearns** and **Rachel Irene Legg**, about 1936. Marvil was born on 26 Feb 1895 in New York, <sup>889</sup> died on 1 Aug 1963 in Albany, Albany County, New York <sup>890</sup> at age 68, and was buried on 3 Aug 1963 in St. John's Lutheran Cemetery, Colonie, New York. <sup>891</sup> Another name for Marvil was Margaret/Marjorie Kerns.

General Notes: In 1900 Margaret Kerns, age 5, born Feb 1895, is living in Albany, NY, with her parents and brother: James Kerns, age 30 (b. Jun 1869), Irene Kerns, age 30 (b. May 1870), and Harold, age 2 (b. Jul 1897). James is an iron molder. [6]

Marvil's mother Rachel I Kearns died on 20 March 1904 in Albany of pulmonary tuberculosis. She is buried in Albany Rural Cemetery in the Oscar Legg plot. [7] Rachel's father appears to be Oscar Legg.

In 1910 Marvel Kearns is living in Albany, NY. Marvel is 16, born in NY. She is living in the home of Elizabeth Legy and listed as Elizabeth's stepchild. Also in the house is [Marvel's brother] Harold Kearns, 13, also stepchild of Elizabeth. [2]

Marvil I Kearns married James H Brew on 28 November 1917 in Albany. [4]

In 1918, Marvil's brother Harold Kearns registered for the WWI draft. He is living in Albany, born 19 Jul 1897 in Albany, and lists his closest relative as [sister Marvil] Mrs James Brew of Albany. [3]

Albany City Directory 1932 - James H Brew (Marvil I), chauf, h 267 1st 1933 - Jas H Brew, (Marvil I), charf, h 228 2d [5]

Even though Marvil and Lee Martz appear to have married (or were living together) about 1936, she appears in the city directory after that with her previous married name Brew.

Marvil and James appear to have separated or divorced by 1939 -

1939 - Marvil I Brew, clnr Dept Public Welfare r 215 2d [James is not found]

1940 - same

1941 - same

[5]

Albany City Directory

1950, Mrs Marvil I Martz, elevator operator, Waldorf bldg, residence 39 Wash av Colonie

1951, same

1955, Mrs Marvil Marz, ruling mach feeder, Paul E Killion Inc, residence 39 Wash av Colonie [5]

Marvil's obituary lists Mrs. John (Dolores) Fox as her daughter. Dolores Kearns was born about 1926 and appears on the Censuses as the daughter of Marvil's brother Harold. Dolores (Kearns) Fox's death information shows her mother as Mrs Harold (Elizabeth) Kearns.

Dolores was born when Marvil was still married to James Brew. The available information make it more likely that the two had a very close relationship but were not mother and daughter. [See Notes below]

Martz - At St. Peter's Hospital [Albany], August 1, 1963, Marvil Kearns of 39 Washington Ave., Colonie, wife of Lee F Martz, mother of Mrs. John (Dolores) Fox, sister of the late Harold Kearns, several nieces and nephews also survive. Funeral Services Saturday morning . . . Internment St. John's Lutheran Cemetery. [1]

- [1] Times Union (Albany, NY) (FultonHistory.com), 3 Aug 1963, p. 15, obit Marvil Kearns, wife of Lee Martz, d. 1 Aug, St Peter's Hosp, Albany
- [2] 1910 US Census, Albany, Albany Co, NY, ED 0010, sheet 5A
- [3] World War I draft registration
- [4] New York State Marriage Index 1881-1967 (images) (Ancestry)
- [5] City Directories (Ancestry)
- [6] 1900 US Census, Albany, Albany Co, NY, ED 15, sheet 10A
- [7] Menands, NY, Albany Rural cemetery Burial Cards 1791-2011 (images) (Ancestry)

#### Notes:

Harold Kearns, d. 1947, burial Albany Rural Cem, *Oscar Legg lot, mother Rachel I Kearns*, wife Elizabeth Davis Kearns, children Harold Jr, Ronald, *Dolores*, Eleanor, Karen, & Sheila, brother of *Mrs Lee Martz* (Menands, NY, Albany Rural cemetery Burial Cards 1791-2011 (images) (Ancestry)) 1940 US Census, Albany - Harold Kearns, wife Beatty, *dau Dolores, age 14*, Sons Harold and Ronal, ages 12 & 6 Dolores I Kearns to John J Fox, 10 Sep 1947, Albany (New York State Marriage Index 1881-1967 (Ancestry))

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Death: 1 Aug 1963, Boght Corners, Colonie, Albany County, New York. 892

4-**Grace Evelyn Martz**<sup>893</sup> was born on 16 Apr 1904 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>894</sup> died on 11 Jan 1997<sup>95</sup> at age 92, and was buried in Green Lawn Memorial Park, Montgomery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>895</sup>

General Notes: Grace completed 1 year of high school. [4]

In November 1921, when she was 17 years old, Grace had daughter Gladys Herman with Harry Herman. They married about 1922 and then divorced, probably shortly after that.

In 1925 an unidentified female murder victim was found in Clinton County, Pennsylvania. It was feared that the victim might be Grace Martz. Her father Henry Martz reportedly learned that Grace was in jail in Newark, New Jersey. He went to see her and when he returned said that Grace was now in New York City. In August 1925 Grace was reported to be with her brother in Albany, New York. [3]

Between 1930 and 1934 Grace married for a second time to Edwin E Williamson.

In 1940 Grace Williamson is living in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. She is living with her husband Edwin E Williamson and children Evelyn, 6, and Edwin, 1. [4]

Grace and Leonard Aungst most likely married between 1945 (when Leonard returned from WWII) and 1949. In January 1950 Leonard lists his wife as Grace E Aungst when he completed his PA WWII Veterans Compensation Application.

In April 1950 Grace E, age 41, and Leonard E, age 34, Aungst are living in Williamsport. [5]

Grace's children Evelyn Williamson, age 16, and Edwin Williamson, age 12, are living elsewhere in Lycoming County with other, apparently unrelated, families.

In 1957, Mrs Grace Aungust was living in Buffalo, New York. [1]

Grace E Aungst - born 16 April 1904 and died 11 January 1997. Her last residence was in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. Her SS number was issued in Pennsylvania before 1951. [2]

- [1] From the Williamsport Sun Gazette 13 Jul 1957, obituary for sister Mrs Jasper Derr courtesy of Mary Hoffer
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] Prohibition's Prince, by Guy Graybill, pub 2010, p. 93 (Lock Haven Express, 3 Aug 1925 Grace w/ brother in Albany, NY)
- [4] 1940 US Census, Williamsport, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-70, sheet 13B
- [5] 1950 US Census, Williamsport, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-133, sheet 74

Noted events in her life were:

- Residence: 1957, Buffalo, New York. 896
- Residence: 1981, Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.

Grace married **Harry Albert Herman**, <sup>897</sup> son of **William M Herman** and **Ida Bell Micheltree**, 10 Oct 1922-3 Feb 1923 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>897</sup> The marriage ended in divorce. Harry was born on 1 Dec 1900 in Pennsylvania, <sup>95</sup> died in Aug 1974<sup>95</sup> at age 73, and was buried in Mount Pleasant Cemetery, Rosecrans, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>595</sup> They had one daughter: **Gladys Mae**.

General Notes: In 1920 Harry A Herman is living in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, with is parents William & Ida B Herman, and brother Lewis M Herman. William is a farmer & Lewis is a laborer on the farm. Harry is 19 and a laborer - he is "working out". [2]

In 1930 Harry A Herman is living in Greene Township with his mother Ida B Herman, brother Lewis, and [daughter] Gladys M Herman, 8. Harry is a laborer for the telephone company. Harry is listed as single [should be divorced]. [3]

About 1932 Harry married Lillian \_\_\_\_.

In 1940 Harry A Herman is living in Greene Township. He is 39 and a lineman for the telephone company. Harry worked 50 weeks in 1939 for \$1500. With Harry is wife Lillian, 32, daughter Gladys, 18, and son Harry E, 6. [4]

Harry Herman, born 1 December 1900, died August 1974. His last residence was in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. [1]

Harry's wife Lillian died in 1981 and is buried with him in Mount Pleasant Cemetery. [5]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] 1920 US Census, Greene Twp, Clinton Co, PA, ED 11, sheet 3A
- [3] 1930 US Census, Greene Twp, Clinton Co, PA, ED 18-14, sheet 7B
- [4] 1940 US Census, Greene Twp, Clinton Co, PA, ED 18-16, sheet 9A
- [5] Cemeteries of Crawford, Greene & Logan Twps, etc, Clinton CountyGenealogical Society

5-**Gladys Mae Herman**<sup>898</sup> was born on 28 Nov 1921 in Carroll, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>899</sup> died on 4 Oct 1999 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, at age 77, and was buried in Mount Pleasant Cemetery, Rosecrans, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>901</sup>

General Notes: Gladys Kramer died before her [half] brother Edwin E Williamson Jr (d. 2011). [1]

In 1930 Gladys M Herman is 8 years & 5 months old [born abt November 1921] and living with her father Harry, grandmother Ida and uncle Lewis in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. [2]

In 1940 Gladys Herman, 18, is living in Greene Township with her father Harry, [step-mother] Lillian, and [half] brother Harry. Gladys has completed the 8th grade. [3]

During World War II Gladys worked at Piper Aircraft [Lock Haven]. She had been a waitress at the former Davis Restaurant in Lock Haven, and had worked at Morrison Slaughter House in Salona. [7]

Gladys applied to Social Security for disability benefits. Her application was denied. Date unknown. [5]

Gladys M Kramer, born 28 November 1921, died 4 October 1999. Her last residence was in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. Her last benefit was paid in Mill Hall, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. [4]

WILLIAMSPORT Gladys M. KRAMER, 77, formerly of 901 N. Market St., Williamsport, who died Monday, Oct. 4, 1999 in ManorCare, Williamsport, was once a waitress at Henry Restaurant, Lock Haven, not the former Davis Restaurant.

She is survived by a half-brother, Harry HERMAN of R.R. Howard, not Lamar.

Other survivors include two daughters, Barbara WEAVER of Lock Haven and Mrs. Donald (Joanne) REEDER of R.R. 2 Lock Haven; a son, Harry J. KRAMER of R.R. 1 Mill Hall; a half-sister, Mrs. Fred L. (Evelyn) PEET of Williamsport; another half-brother, Edwin WILLIAMSON of Muncy; six grandchildren and two great-grandchildren.

This information was incorrectly provided to The Express at the time of original publication. [6]

- [1] Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 16 Aug 2011
- [2] 1930 US Census, Greene Twp, Clinton Co, PA, ED 18-14, sheet 7B

- [3] 1940 US Census, Greene Twp, Clinton Co, PA, ED 18-16, sheet 9A
- [4] Social Security Death Index
- [5] Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com)
- [6] Ancestry message boards, Clinton Family History & Genealogy Message Board, posted 7 Apr 2000, obit posted by Fred Snyder with corrections noted, Lock Haven Express (Lock Haven, Pa), 6 Oct 1999, p3, retrieved 7 Jun 2016
- [7] FindaGrave, Gladys Mae Herman Kramer, #191420786, obit posted, added 16 Jul 2018 by Storres Myers, retrieved 8 Aug 2018

Gladys married **William John Kramer**, <sup>902</sup> son of **John Herbert Kramer** and **Mary Elizabeth Mayes**, between 13 Jul 1948 and 26 Sep 1949 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>903</sup> William was born on 5 Jun 1918 in Salona, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>904</sup> died on 28 Apr 1981 <sup>905</sup> at age 62, and was buried in Mount Pleasant Cemetery, Rosecrans, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>905</sup> They had three children: **Harry J, JoAnn Louise**, and **Barbara Mae**.

General Notes: On 16 October 1940, William John Kramer registered for the World War II draft. He is living in Salona, age 22, born 5 Jun 1918 in Salona. His father John Herbert Kramer is his closest contact. William is working for Percy McCloskey in Mill Hall. [1]

[1] World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), William John Kramer, b. 5 Jun 1918, Salona, father John Herbert Kramer

#### 6-Harry J Kramer

#### 6-JoAnn Louise Kramer

JoAnn married **Don Eugene Reeder**.

6-**Barbara Mae Kramer**<sup>906</sup> was born on 26 Dec 1958 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>907</sup> and died on 13 Jan 2013 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>908</sup> at age 54.

General Notes: Barbara graduated from Lock Haven High School in 1976. [1]

Barb was a bartender at Beech Creek American Legion [when she died in 2013] and previously at Lock Haven VFW. [1]

Barbara M Weaver died 13 January 2013 in the Emergency Room at Lock Haven Hospital. She was survived by her companion Charles L Tressler, son Charles F Weaver, Jr (Lock Haven), daughter Cheryl (Ed) Knecht, Jr (Lock Haven), brother Harry J Kramer (Mill Hall) and sister JoAnn (Donald) Reeder (Lock Haven) and three grandchildren. [1]

[1] Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 15 Jan 2013, obit

Barbara M Weaver, dau William & Gladys Herman Kramer Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: 2013, Mill Hall, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 909

Barbara married **Charles Frederick "Chick" Weaver**, <sup>910</sup> son of **Walter B "Buck" Weaver** and **Rose M Neff**, between 2 Jun 1976 and 2 Aug 1977 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>911</sup> The marriage ended in divorce. Charles was born on 10 Aug 1955 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania <sup>912</sup> and died on 4 Jun 2010 in Mill Hall, Clinton County, Pennsylvania <sup>913</sup> at age 54. They had two children: **Charles F** and **Cheryl**.

General Notes: Charles was a graduate of Bald Eagle-Nittany High School. He was a truck driver for Weaver Trucking and Powers Trucking. [1]

Charles is probably the Charles Frederick Weaver who married Mary Ann Wetzel in Clinton County in 1984-1985.[2]

In 1999 Charles married Florence Marie "Flo" Shadel Hoffman. [1, 3]

Charles died 4 June 2010 at home in Mill Hall. He was survived by his wife, son Charles F Weaver Jr (Mill Hall) and daughter Cheryl (Ed) Knecht Jr (Lock Haven), father Walter (Rote) and others. [1]

- [1] Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 7 Jun 2010, obit Charles F Weaver, d. 4 Jun 2010 Mill Hall, surv incl son Charles F Weaver Jr (Mill Hall) & dau Cheryl (Ed) Knecht Jr (Lock Haven)
- [2] Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), Charles Frederick Weaver to Mary Ann Wetzel, # 30778, 25 Apr 1984 25 Sep 1985
- [3] Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), Charles Frederick Weaver to Florence Marie Shadle Hoffman, #228, 4 Jan 1999 30 Dec 1999

#### 7-Charles F Weaver Jr

#### 7-Cheryl Weaver

Cheryl married Edwin Clair "Ed" Knecht Jr.

Barbara next had a relationship with **Charles L Tressler**.

Grace next married **Edwin Ervin Williamson Sr**, <sup>914</sup> son of **Millard Fillmore Williamson** and **Pearl R Greenlow**, between 1930 and 1934. Edwin was born on 9 Dec 1909 in Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>915</sup> died on 22 Jul 1955 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania at age 45, and was buried on 25 Jul 1955 in Mount Cemetery, Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>917</sup> They had two children: **Evelyn M** and **Edwin E**.

General Notes: In 1910 Irvin E Williamson is 4 months old [born abt Nov 1909],

and living in Wayne Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, with his parents Millard F & Pearl R Williamson, older brothers Earl M & Colline M, and grandmother Elizabeth A Greenlaw. Millard is a car [?] inspector for the railroad. [4]

In 1920 I Edwin Williamson is 10 years old and living in Anthony Township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, with his parents Millard F & Pearl R Williamson, and older brothers Earl C & M Collins. Millard is a painter (general painting). [3]

In 1930 Edwin E Williamson is living in Sheffield, Warren County, Pennsylvania, with his father Millard F Williamson and [step-mother] Carmelia. Edwin is 20, and a laborer at a tannery. Millard is a laborer at a wood mill. Millard & Carmelia are newly married - she is 35 and her 1st marriage was at age 35. [2]

In 1940 Edwin E Williamson is living in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, with his wife Grace, and children Evelyn and Edwin. Edwin [Sr] is 30, born in Pennsylvania. He completed 1 year of high school. They are renting their home for \$10 a month. Edwin is seeking work, his occupation is listed as "new worker". In 1939 Edwin worked for 26 weeks for \$364. [1]

In October 1940 Edwin Ervin Williamson registered for the WWII draft. Edwin was born 9 Dec 1909 in Lycoming County. He is unemployed. Edwin's closest contact is his wife Mrs Grace Evelyn Williamson. [5]

Edwin Williamson died 22 July 1955 of a cerebro vascular accident and malignent hypertension. He was divorced and worked in factory and construction. [6]

- [1] 1940 US Census, Williamsport, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-70, sheet 13B
- [2] 1930 US Census, Sheffield, Warren Co, PA, ED 62-23, sheet 5A
- [3] 1920 US Census, Anthony Twp, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 28, sheet 8B
- [4] 1910 US Census, Wayne Twp, Clinton Co, PA, ED 26, sheet 3B
- [5] World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com)
- [6] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), Edwin Williamson, d. 22 July 1955, Williamsport

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt Nov 1909, Pennsylvania. 918

5-**Evelyn M Williamson**<sup>919</sup> was born on 28 Apr 1933 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>920</sup> died on 5 May 2018 in Proctor, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>921</sup> at age 85, and was buried on 10 May 2018 in Barbours Cemetery, Barbours, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>922</sup>

General Notes: Evelyn M Williamson, daughter of Grace E Martz Aungst, was a native of Williamsport, Pennsylvania. She graduated from Montoursville Area High School in 1952. Evelyn was employed by S.S. Kresge and Trimtex. [1]

In 1950 Evelyn M Williamson is living in Plunketts Creek Township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, in the home of Walter J Rung, his wife,

three children and niece. Evelyn is 16 and listed as a lodger in the home. Walter is a Forester with the state forestry dept. [3]

Evelyn graduated from Montoursville Area High School in 1952. She worked for Heal's Variety Store in Montoursville and SS Kresge. She retired from Trimtex in Williamsport. [2]

In 1957 Evelyn worked for Assembled Products in Williamsport. [4]

She loved walking, gospel music, old time country music, and round and square dancing. She had an eye for style and a passion for shopping. She loved all the cats and dogs she owned. [2]

- [1] Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 31 Oct 2010, Mr & Mrs Frederick L Peete 50th anniversary
- [2] Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 8 May 2018, obit Evelyn M Peet, d. 5 May 2018 at home (Proctor)
- [3] 1950 US Census, Plunketts Creek twp, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-66, sheet 14
- [4] Williamsport Sun-Gazette (PA) (newspapers.com), 11 Nov 1957, p. 8, Evelyn L Williamson engaged to Frederick L Peet

Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: 2010, Proctor, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.

Evelyn married **Frederick L "Fred" Peet**, <sup>919</sup> son of **Rodney Allen Peet** and **Almeda "Meda" Haight,** on 29 Oct 1960 in Proctor, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>923</sup> Frederick was born on 3 Jul 1931 in Proctor, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>924</sup> died on 27 Oct 2022 in Proctor, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania <sup>925</sup> at age 91, and was buried on 31 Oct 2022 in Barbours Cemetery, Barbours, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>926</sup> They had one daughter: **Valerie L "Val"**.

General Notes: In 1940, Frederick Peet is living in Plunketts Creek, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, with is family. Frederick is 8 years old. Father Rodney is a farmer. Mother Meda, and siblings Allen, James, and Marie, ages 22 to 13. [2]

In 1950, Frederick L Peet is 18 and living in Plunketts Creek with father Rodney A, mother Meda C, and sister Marie R. Rodney is a flash bulb machine operator at a flash bulb manufacturer. [3]

Fred graduated from Montoursville High School in 1950. He then served in the US Army. [5]

In 1957 Fred was working for Wood Parts Inc. [6]

In April 1966, fire swept through the home of Frederick's parents Rodney and Almeda. Killed were Rodney, Almeda, and son James, who was visiting for Easter. James rescued his son James, Jr, and died when he returned to the house for his parents.

Son Frederick lived in a trailer across the creek from his parents. He was also injured. [4]

Frederick L Peete was a native of Proctor, Pennsylvania. He graduated from Montoursville Area High School in 1950. He served with the US Army in the Korean War in 1952. Frederick is employed by OHD Thermacore. [1]

Fred was a quality control leader at Wood Parts. In 2015, Fred retired from Thermacore overhead door company. [5]

- [1] Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 31 Oct 2010, Mr & Mrs Frederick L Peete 50th anniversary
- [2] 1940 US Census, Plunketts Creek, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-52, sheet 1B-2A
- [3] 1950 US Census, Plunketts Creek, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-66, sheet 10
- [4] Simpson's Leader Times (Kittanning, PA) (Newspapers.com), 8 Apr 1966, p. 2, report from Williamsport
- [5] Sanders Mortuary (Williamsport, PA) (www.sandersmortuary.com), Frederick L Peet obit, b. 3 Jul 1931, Williamsport, d. 27 Oct 2022, Proctor [6] Williamsport Sun-Gazette (PA) (newspapers.com), 11 Nov 1957, p. 8, Evelyn L Williamson engaged to Frederick L Peet

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 3 Jul 1931, Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 925
- Residence: 2022, Proctor, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 925

### 6-Valerie L "Val" Peet

Valerie married **Timothy "Tim" Snyder**, son of **W Lawrence Snyder** and **Constance Jean Fenstermacher**. They had two children: **Avery Frederick** and **Skylar Levi**.

### 7-Avery Frederick Snyder

### 7-Skylar Levi Snyder

Valerie next married Edward Brown. They had one son: Edward E.

#### 7-Edward E Brown III

5-**Edwin E Williamson Jr**<sup>927</sup> was born on 14 Jun 1938 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, died on 14 Aug 2011 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania age 73, and was buried in Barbours Cemetery, Barbours, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.

General Notes: Edwin E Williamson Jr was the son of Edwin E Williamson Sr and Grace Martz Aungst. [1]

In 1950 Edwin Williamson is living in Mifflin, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, in the home of Launce Greenaway and his wife Laura. Launce is a farmer. Edwin is 12 and listed as their foster son along with Raymond

Woodring, age 10. [2]

Edwin graduated from Jersey Shore High School in 1958. He worked for C.A. Reed, Trimtex, and High Steel. [1]

He loved blue grass music, singing, and playing music. [1]

Edwin was preceded in death by sister Gladys Kramer. He was survived by sister Evelyn M Williamson Peet of Proctor, nieces Valerie Brown of Proctor and Joanna Reeder of Swissville, and nephew Harry Kramer of Watsonville. [1]

- [1] Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 16 Aug 2011
- [2] 1950 US Census, Mifflin, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-43, sheet 3-4

Grace next married **Leonard Eugene Aungst**, <sup>928</sup> son of **John Jay Aungst** and **Mae Matilda Confer**, between 1945 and 1949. Leonard was born on 7 Jun 1915 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>928</sup> died on 28 Sep 1993 at age 78, and was buried in Pleasant Hill Cemetery, Hughesville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>929</sup> Another name for Leonard was Aungust. <sup>410</sup>

General Notes: In 1920 Leonard E Aungst is living in Avis, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, with his parents John J and Mae M Aungst. Leonard is 4 years and 6 months old. John is a boiler maker for the railroad. [7]

In 1930 Leonard Augnst [sic] is 14 and living in Porter Township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, with is parents JJ & Mae Augnst, and sister Mildred, 10. JJ is a laborer doing odd jobs. [8]

Leonard Aungst (7 Jun 1915 - 28 Sep 1993), US Army 10 Jun 1941 - 25 Aug 1945. [5]

Leonard E Aungst, resident of Jersey Shore, enlisted in the US Army on 10 June 1941 at Ft George G Meade in Maryland. He served domestically from 10 Jun 1941 to 3 Sep 1942. He served overseas from 4 Sep 1942 to 17 Aug 1945. Then in the US from 18 Aug 1945 to 25 Aug 1945 when he left the service at Indiantown Gap, Pennsylvania. [6]

In January 1950 Leonard E Aungst applied with the state of Pennsylvania for veteran's compensation. He was living in Williamsport with wife Grace E Aungst. Leonard was born 7 Jun 1915 in Jersey Shore. Leonard's parents John J & Mae M Aungst are in Jersey Shore. Leonard received \$500 for his service. [6]

In April 1950 Leonard E Aungst and wife Grace are in Williamsport, Leonard is a conveyor pit man at an iron foundry. [9]

Grace Martz and husband \_\_\_\_ Aungst were in Buffalo, New York in 1957. [1]

Based on the Buffalo city directory, I believe that Grace's husband was Leonard E Aungst, originally from Clinton and Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. [CAR -

later confirmed with the PA WWII Veterans Compensation Applications for Leonard E Aungst with wife Grace E Aungst.]

Leonard Aungst, fctywkr [factory worker] Chevrolet Mtr, r [residence] 171 Park, Buffalo, New York, 1955 [2]

Leonard Aungst, mach opr Chevrolet Mtr, r [residence] 67 Park apt 4, Buffalo, New York, 1956-1957 [2]

#### Leonard E Aungst

born 1915 Pennsylvania; single, Residence Lycoming County, PA US Army enlistment 10 June 1941 at Fort George G Meade, Maryland Education: 2 years of high school; Occupation: farm hand [3]

Leonard E Aungst, 7 Jun 1915 - 28 Sep 1993 Last residence Montoursville, Lycoming Co, PA SSN issued in PA before 1951 [4]

- [1] From the Williamsport Sun Gazette 13 Jul 1957, obituary for sister Mrs Jasper Derr courtesy of Mary Hoffer
- [2] US City Directories, Buffalo, NY (Ancestry.com), 1955-1957
- [3] U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] Social Security Death Index
- [5] U.S., Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Ancestry.com)
- [6] Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation Applications (images) (Ancestry.com)
- [7] 1920 US Census, Avis, Clinton Co, PA, ED 1, sheet 10B-11A
- [8] 1930 US Census, Porter twp, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 48, sheet 7B
- [9] 1950 US Census, Williamsport, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-133, sheet 74
- 3-**Theodore Augusta Martz**<sup>930</sup> was born in Feb 1863 in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania,<sup>708</sup> died on 19 Jun 1936 in Portland County, Oregon<sup>931</sup> at age 73, and was buried in Belle Passi Cemetery, Woodburn, Marion County, Oregon.<sup>932</sup> Another name for Theodore was Theodore Martz.<sup>284</sup>

General Notes: In the 1900 Census, Theodore Martz is living in Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. He is 37 years old and a day laborer. Living with him are his wife Sadie L, 30, and their children Ada T, 11, Calvin J, 8, and Cloyde R, 6. Theodore and Sadie have been married 13 years.

Theodore appears to have had a child in 1907 with another woman. See notes below for additional information.

In the 1910 Census, Theodore A Martz is living in Green Township. He is 47 years old, and a farmer. His wife, Sadie L is 40-something years old, and was born in Pennsylvania. They have been married 22 years. She has had 8 children, seven are living. Living with them are their children Ada T, 21, Calvin J, 18, Loyd R [Cloyd], 16, George W, 9, Laura M, 6, Roy B, 3, and another son, middle initial T, age 2. Living nearby are Herman G Reuther, Herman J Reuther, and Henry C Martz.

Theordore, Sadie and their children moved to Oregon about 1911. [2]

In 1920, Theodore Martz is living in Scollard Precinct, Marion County, Oregon. Marion County is in northwest Oregon. Theodore is 56, born in Pennsylvania, and is a section man for the railway. Living with him are his wife Sadie, 50, and children Cloyd, 25, George, 19, Laura, 16, Roy, 13, Glenn, 11, and Charles, 9. Son Calvin and his family are living in Hood River County, north of Marion County on the state line with Washington.

"Yesterday" [4 Feb 1928] T A Martz of West Woodburn filed suit for divorce against Sadie Martz, charging desertion by his wife. They were married in 1887. [3] Sadie then filed a cross complaint to Theodore's divorce action saying that he deserted her in 1926.

They were married in New Jersey in 1887, have 8 children, 2 are minors. [4] "Yesterday" [13 Apr 1928] T A Martz was allowed a legal separation from wife Sadie Martz. [5]

[April 1928] T A Martz was granted a decree of divorce from wife Sadie Martz on the grounds of desertion. [6]

In 1930, Theodore A Martz is living in Scollard Precinct, Marion County, Oregon. He is 67, born in Pennsylvania, and a farm laborer. Theodore is a lodger in the house of Elmer Johnson. The Census lists Theodore's father as born in Germany, and erroneously lists his mother as born in England. He is also erroneously listed as widowed [should be divorced].

The Oregon Death Index lists Theodore Martz, husband of Sadie, as dying 19 June 1936 in Portland County. [1]

- [1] Oregon Death Index, 1903-98 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Findagrave.com, obit (image) for Sadie Martz from Woodburn Independent, 1 Aug 1940, posted by P Wilson Foley resident of Oregon about 29 years
- [3] The Statesman Journal (Salem, OR) (newspapers.com), 5 Feb 1928, p. 9
- [4] The Capital Journal (Salem, OR) (newspapers.com), 17 Feb 1928, p. 13
- [5] The Statesman Journal (Salem, OR) (newspapers.com), 14 Apr 1928, p. 5
- [6] The Capital Journal (Salem, OR) (newspapers.com), 14 Apr 1928, p. 9

#### Notes on another child:

Edna (indexed as Edora] Martz, b. 15 April 1907, Green township Father - Theadore Martz, age 35 [should be 44), res. Eastville, b. in Green Mother - Edna Garner, age 30, born abt 1877, res. Eastville, born in Green, 4th child The attendant at the birth was Edna Garner's mother Mrs Eli Garner (Pennsylvania

Birth Records 1906-1911 (images) (Ancestry.com))

Edna Martz was born 7 months after the birth of Theodore's son Roy.

Edna Garner looks a lot like Sarah Garner, daughter of Eli and Supera Garner, born about 1876. Sara Garner was married at the time of Edna Martz's birth.

No additional information has been found for Edna Martz and Edna Garner.

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1864, Pennsylvania. 284

Theodore married **Sarah Louise "Sadie" Long**, <sup>933</sup> daughter of **Levi Long** and **Elizabeth Crouse**, on 16 Sep 1887 in Camden, Camden County, New Jersey. <sup>934</sup> The marriage ended in divorce. Sarah was born in Jan 1870 in Centre County, Pennsylvania, <sup>935</sup> died on 29 Jul 1940 in Marion County, Oregon <sup>931</sup> at age 70, and was buried in Belle Passi Cemetery, Woodburn, Marion County, Oregon. <sup>932</sup> Another name for Sarah was Sadie L. <sup>39</sup> They had eight children: **Ada Teresta, Calvin John, Cloyd Russell, George Washington, Laura Mae, Roy Earnest, Glen Theodore**, and **Charles Levi**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Divorce: Apr 1928, Oregon. 936

General Notes: Looking for Sadie's surviving brother Oscar led to her parents. See more details below.

In 1870 [June 1] Sarah L Long is 4 months, born about January 1870, and living with her family in Gregg Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania. Her parents are Levi and Elizabeth Long. Siblings are William P, George, Susanna, Lydia A, Mary, Ann, Oscar (age 7), & Daniel, ages 17 to 4. [3]

In 1930, Sadie L Martz is living in Scollard election precinct, Marion County, Oregon. She is 60. Living with her are her three youngest children, Roy E, 23, Glenn T, 22, and Charles L, 20. All are farm laborers. Sadie is erroneously listed a widowed [should be divorced].

Sadie lived near West Woodburn, Marion County, Oregon, from about 1934 until her death in 1940. [1]

In April 1940 Sadie Martz is living in Scollard precinct, Marion County, Oregon. She is 70 and completed school through the 4th grade. With Sadie are sons Glenn and Roy E, and Roy's wife Agnes and her son Robert Stevenson. [2]

When Sadie died in 1940, in addition to her children, she was survived by her brother Oscar Long of Los Angeles, California. [1]

- [1] Findagrave.com, obit (image) from Woodburn Independent, 1 Aug 1940, posted by P Wilson Foley
- [2] 1940 US Census, Scollard pct, Marion Co, OR, ED 24-82, sheet 7B
- [3] 1870 US Census, Gregg Twp, Centre Co, PA, p. 23, 13 Jul 1870, census date 1 Jun

#### Sadie's family:

Brother Oscar Long, b. abt 1863 [1870 Census]

Uriah Oscar Long, 1863-1942, bur CA, #85453907 [Findagrave.com]

Uriah O Long, mother \_\_ Grouse, d. 13 May 1942, Los Angeles [CA Death Index 1940-1997, Ancestry.com]

Elizabeth (Crouse) Long, 1832-1882, #52496629 [Findagrave.com]

Levi Long, 1828-1910, #52496989 [Findagrave.com]

Noted events in her life were:

Alt. Birth: 1867.<sup>410</sup>

4-**Ada Teresta Martz**<sup>937</sup> was born on 20 Sep 1888 in Carroll, Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>938</sup> died on 10 Apr 1987 in Multnomah County, Oregon <sup>939</sup> at age 98, and was buried in Evergreen Cemetery, Seaside, Clatsop County, Oregon. <sup>940</sup> Other names for Ada were Ada Mae Martz, <sup>940</sup> Ada May Martz, <sup>941</sup> and Ada T Martz. <sup>39</sup>

General Notes: Ada married Franklin Elias Kreamer in 1906. They divorced in 1906, or by 1910. Frank and Ada appear to have had a son William, who lived with his father and paternal grandparents. [4]

In 1910 Ada T Martz is living in Greene township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, with her parents and siblings. Ada is 21, divorced, and has one child, who is living. Her child is not with her. Ada is a servant at a hotel. [1]

In 1912 Miss Ada Martz was living in Portland, Oregon, when she visited her brother Cal Martz in Odell, Oregon. [13]

In 1917, Ada Kreamer (maiden name Ada Martz, daughter of Theodore A Martz & Sadie L Long) is living in Bellaire, Belmount County, Ohio, when she marries Willis Everett Lindley. She is not working. [5]

Shortly after their marriage, Ada and Willis moved to Norfolk, Virginia. [6]

In 1920 Ada & Willis are living in Camas, Clark County, Washington. Ada is 31 and a saleslady in a department store. [7]

In 1921, Ada and Willis are apparently in Vancouver, Clark County, Washington, when she sued for divorce, citing that he has epilepsy, which made him cruel and vicious, so that she was afraid to live with him. Ada and Willis were married 4 June 1917 in Bellaire, Ohio. Ohio law forbids marriage of persons suffering from epilsy, and Ada did not know he had epilepsy when they married. [8]

Ada moved to Oregon, where she married William Warner in 1924.

In 1930 Ada Warner is living in Portland, Oregon. She is 41, and a waitress at a restaurant, probably the one owned by husband William. Living with them are William's sons from his first marriage, Ralph, 16, and Gordon, 9. [10]

In 1936 Ada Warner is living in Portland, Oregon. She is working at the Gray Nest [or Nut?] Cafe at 612 N.W. 21st Ave., and living at 1726 NW 23rd Ave. [3]

In August 1940, Mrs Ada Warner was living in Eureka, California. [12] [unconfirmed]

Ada Warner, born 20 September 1888, died 10 April 1987 in Multnomah County, Oregon. Her last residence was in Portland, Multnomah County, Oregon. [2, 11]

- [1] 1910 US Census, Greene Twp, Clinton Co, PA, ED 10, sheet 5A
- [2] Social Security Death Index (Ada Warner, d. Apr 1987)
- [3] Social Security application form
- [4] See notes for Franklin & William Kreamer
- [5] Ohio County Marriages 1790-1950 (images), FamilySearch.org
- [6] World War I Draft Registration
- [7] 1920 US Census, Camas, Clark co, WA, ED 9, sheet 20B
- [8] Oregonian (Portland OR), 13 Nov 1921, Sec 1, p. 9 (GenealogyBank.com)
- [9] Ancestry.com trees, The Big Tree, by prayloveremember, retreived 18 Apr 2011
- [10] 1930 US Census, Portland, Multnomah Co, OR, ED 166, sheet 3B
- [11] Oregon, Death Index, 1898-2008 (Ancestry.com) Ada May Warne[r], 20 Sep 1888 10 Apr 1987 (in Multnomah County), spouse Willia[m]
- [12] Findagrave.com, obit (image) for Sadie Martz from Woodburn Independent, 1 Aug 1940, posted by P Wilson Foley
- [13] Hood River Glacier (OR) (Newspapers.com), 11 Jul 1912, p. 3, dateline Odell

#### Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1889, Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 39
- Residence: 1956, Vernonia, Oregon. 942

Ada married **Franklin Elias Kreamer**, <sup>943</sup> son of **Henry Noah Kreamer** and **Della E Wolfe**, on 11 Nov 1906 in Loganton, Clinton County,

Pennsylvania. <sup>944</sup> The marriage ended in divorce. Franklin was born on 8 May 1882 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>945</sup> died on 3 Apr 1968 at age 85, and was buried in Brungard's Cemetery, Greene Twp, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>947</sup> They had one son: **William Henry**.

### Noted events in their marriage were:

- Divorce: Jul 1906, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 948
- Alt. Marriage: Abt 1903.<sup>59</sup>

General Notes: In 1900 Frank E Kramer is living in Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. He is 18, born Apr 1882, and a farm laborer. He is living with his parents Henry W and Della Kramer, and sister Ladie M, age 16. [5]

In 1910 Frank E Kreamer is living in Greene Township. He is 27, listed as married for 4 years [should be divorced], and is a farm laborer on his father's farm. Frank is living with his parents Henry & Della, sister Lodie M Brown and her husband Charles. Also in the house is William H Kreamer, 2, Henry's grandson. [6] William is assumed to be the son of Frank & Ada.

Frank married Ruth Rosenberry, daughter of Martin I & Mary E Rosenberry, probably about 1917. [CAR]

Franklin was married to Ruth G Rosenberry (1898-1928/1929). She is buried at St. Matthew Evangelical Lutheran (Brungard) Cemetery. They had children, as their markers are engraved with Father and Mother. [3, 4]

In September 1918, Frank E Kramer [sic] is living in Loganton, Clinton County,

Pennsylvania, when he registered for the WWI draft in Clearfield County. Frank was born 8 May 1882. He is working as a laborer in the lumber industry in Woodland, Clearfield County. Frank's nearest relative is his wife [Ruth] of Loganton. [10]

In 1920 Frank E Kreamer, 37, and [son] William H Kreamer, 12, are living in Greene Township with Frank's parents Henry N & Della E Kreamer. They are farming. [7]

Frank's wife Ruth is living with her parents in 1920.

Ruth J Cramer, age 21 daughter of Martin L & Mary E Rosenberry, is living with her parents and brothers (Paul I, 19, Howard M, 16, & Albert, 13) in Letterkenny Township, Franklin County, Pennsylvania. Also with her is son Addison F Cramer, 2 years and 7 months. [9]

Frank married Hazel (born about 1906) about 1930.

In 1930 Frank E Kreamer is living in Greene Township. He is 47, married, and a farmer. Frank is married to Hazel E, 24. Frank's 1st marriage occurred when he was 21 [to Ada Martz] about 1903. Hazel's 1st marriage was when she was 24 [to Frank]. They are living with Frank's parents Henry & Della Kreamer. Also in the house are Frank & Ruth's children Adason [or Addison] Kreamer, 12, Martin L Kreamer, 10, Betty G Kreamer, 8, and Albert Kreamer, 3 & 11 months. [8]

In 1942, Franklin Elias Kreamer is living in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. He was born 8 May 1883 in Clinton County, and is a farmer. [1]

Frank & Hazel Kreamer had a farm where they hid moonshine in their barn for the famous local moonshiner Prince Farrington. In 1948 the farm was raided by revenue agents, the moonshine smashed and confiscated. Frank & Hazel were arrested. Prince Farrington was at the courthouse with their bail when they arrived. [11]

Franklin died in April 1968. His last residence was in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. [2]

- [1] U.S. World War II Draft Registration 1942 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] Kay McFate, McFate Family Tree on Ancestry.com, retreived 26 Jun 2011
- [4] Cemeteries of Crawford, Greene & Logan Twps, etc, Clinton

CountyGenealogical Society; St Matthew Evangelical Lutheran (Brungard) Cemetery, p. 57

- [5] 1900 US Census, Green twp, Clinton Co, PA, ED 16, sheet 9A
- [6] 1910 US Census, Greene twp, Clinton Co, PA, ED 10, sheet 3B
- [7] 1920 US Census, Greene twp, Clinton Co, PA, ED 11, sheet 5B
- [8] 1930 US Census, Greene twp, Clinton Co, PA, ED 14, sheet 3A
- [9] 1920 US Census, Letterkenny twp, Franklin Co, PA, ED 23, sheet 2A
- [10] World War I draft registration (Ancestry.com)

[11] Prohibition's Prince, by Guy Grabill, pub 2010, p. 129

5-**William Henry Kreamer**<sup>949</sup> was born on 1 Jun 1907 in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>950</sup> and died in Mar 1979<sup>95</sup> at age 71.

General Notes: William Henry Kreamer's birth was originally recorded as Frank Kreamer Jr, born 2 June 1907 in Greene Township to Frank Kreamer and Ada Martz.

In 1942 his birth record was corrected to William Henry Kreamer born 1 June 1907. Father Franklin Elias Kreamer swore to the corrected information. William's mother Ada Martz was [incorrectly] listed as deceased. [7]

In 1910 William H Kreamer is living in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. He is 2 years old and the grandson of Henry N & Della A Kreamer. [1] It is assumed that William is the son of Franklin and Ada. In 1910 Ada is reported to be divorced with one child who is living. [2]

William completed school through the 8th grade. [5]

In 1920 William H Kreamer, 12, is living in Greene Township with his [father] Frank E and grandparents Henry & Della Kreamer. [3]

In 1930 William Kramer is living in Penn Township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. He is 22, and a laborer on a farm. William is renting his home for \$100/month (or maybe \$10). With William is his wife Dorothy, 21. They are newly married, having been married at ages 22 & 21. [6]

In 1935 William and his family are living in a rural area of Clinton County. [5]

In 1940 William Kreamer is living in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. He is 32 and a truck driver for a lumber yard. He is renting his home for \$7/month. In 1939 William worked 40 weeks for \$800. With William are his wife Dorothy, daughter Pretta, 8, and sons Dean, 3, and John, 1. [5]

William Kreamer, 1 June 1907 - Mar 1979, last residence Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. [4]

- [1] 1910 US Census, Green twp, Clinton Co, PA, ED 10, sheet 3B
- [2] 1910 US Census, Greene Twp, Clinton Co, PA, ED 10, sheet 5A
- [3] 1920 US Census, Green twp, Clinton Co, PA, ED 11, sheet 5B
- [4] Social Security Death Index
- [5] 1940 US Census, Loganton, Clinton Co, PA, ED 18-49, sheet 2B
- [6] 1930 US Census, Penn Twp, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 43, sheet 1A
- [7] Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1908 (images) (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: 1 Jun 1907, Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 951

William married **Dorothy Golda Lamey**, 952 daughter of **Daniel Franklin Lamey** and **Linnie Mabel Brunner**, on 19 Oct 1929. 953 Dorothy was born on 18 Jul 1908 in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, 954 died on 21 Mar 2001 in Palmyra, Lebanon County, Pennsylvania 955 at age 92, and was buried in Rest Haven Memorial Park, McElhattan, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 955 They had four children: **Thomas Edward, Pretta June, Dean F**, and **John W**.

General Notes: Dorothy completed school through the 8th grade. [1]

According to her obituary, Dorothy died at Lebanon Valley Brethern Home in Palmyra. She was formerly of Avis [Clinton County], and a native of Loganton [Clinton County]. [2]

In addition to her three children, she was survived by nine grandchildren and 15 great-grandchildren. [2]

[1] 1940 US Census, Loganton, Clinton Co, PA, ED 18-49, sheet 2B
[2] Patriot-News, Harrisburg, PA (Genealogybank.com), Dorothy G Kreamer obit. 23 Mar 2001

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 956

6-**Thomas Edward Kreamer**<sup>957</sup> was born on 7 Mar 1930 in Penn Township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, died on 19 Mar 1930 in Penn Township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, and was buried on 20 Mar 1930 in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. The cause of his death was born premature at 7-8 months, had convulsions & jaundice.

#### 6-Pretta June Kreamer

Pretta married **John Theodore Hose**, son of **Winfield Scott Hose** and **Irene Eastella Whipple**. They had one son: **Boy**.

7-Boy Hose

#### 6-Dean F Kreamer

Dean married **Gale J Witmer**. They had two children: **Michael D** and **Kreg E**.

#### 7-Michael D Kreamer

Michael married Nadine.

7-**Kreg E Kreamer**<sup>958</sup> was born on 8 Jan 1965 in Hershey, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania<sup>958</sup> and died on 11 Jan 2013 in

Hummelstown, Pennsylvania<sup>958</sup> at age 48.

Kreg married **Debra M Hood**. They had no children.

#### 6-John W Kreamer

John married **Madeline Koons**. They had three children: **Holly L, Thomas**, and **Ty**.

7-**Holly L Kreamer**<sup>959</sup> was born on 30 Nov 1964 in Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania, died on 7 Jun 2015 in Pennsylvania<sup>959</sup> at age 50, and was buried on 15 Jun 2015 in Woodlawn Memorial Gardens, Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania. The cause of her death was cancer.

General Notes: Holly was a 1982 graduate of Central Dauphin High School, and received her Bachelor of Arts from Indiana University of PA in 1986. [1]

She had been employed at Bethesda Mission in Harrisburg. She was involved with the English As a Second Language program at her church. [1]

[1] Patriot-News, Harrisburg, PA (Genealogybank.com), 11 Jun 2015, obit Holly L (Kreamer) Marto, b. 30 Nov 1964 Harrisburg, d. 7 Jun 2015

Holly married **Scott Marto**. They had three children: **Alyssa**, **Sydney**, and **Madison**.

- 8-Alvssa Marto
- 8-Sydney Marto
- 8-Madison Marto

#### 7-Thomas Kreamer

Thomas married **Betsy**.

### 7-Ty Kreamer

Ty married Cecelia.

Ada next married **Willis Everett Lindley**, <sup>960</sup> son of **Oscar F Lindley** and **Jennie Craft**, on 4 Jun 1917 in Bellaire, Belmont County, Ohio. <sup>960</sup> Willis was born on 28 Aug 1885 in Kiowa, Barber County, Kansas, <sup>961</sup> died on 20 Aug 1922 in Everett, Snohomish County, Washington <sup>962</sup> at age 36, and was buried in Mountain View Cemetery, Walla Walla, Walla Walla County, Washington. <sup>963</sup>

General Notes: In 1900, Willis Lindy is living in Walla Walla, Washington. He is 15, born in Kansas. Willis is living with his parents OF & Jenny Lindy, both born in Pennsylvania. O F is a miner. Also in the house are Willis's siblings,

Henry, 13, Ethel, 11, and Luttie, 9. [6]

In 1910 Willis Lindley is living in Walla Walla. He is 24, born in Kansas, and a merchant, perhaps of notions. Willis is living with his mother Jennie. Jennie is 50, widowed, has 5 children, all living, and is in real estate. With them are Willis's siblings Harvey, 22, Ethebert, 20, Harriett, 18, & Luella (or Luletta), 16.

In 1917, when Willis married Ada, he was living in Bellaire, Belmont County, Ohio, and was a jeweler. He single. [1]

In 1917/1918, Willis Everett Lindley is living in Norfolk, Norfolk County, Virginia. He was born 28 August 1885, and is a checker \_\_\_\_ for the US Government at the Norfolk Navy Yard. His nearest relative is [wife] Mrs Ada M Lindley. [2]

In 1920 Willis & Ada Lindley are in Camas, Clark County, Washington. Willis is 34, born in Kansas, and a store room clerk at a paper mill. [3]

From Vancouver, Washington, it was reported that Willis had epilepsy, which made him cruel and vicious. Ada was seeking a divorce. [5] It is not known if they divorced before he died.

Willis, son of Oscar Lindley and Jennie Crafts, died 20 August 1922 in Everett, Snohomish County, Washington. [4]

- [1] Ohio County Marriages 1790-1950 (images), FamilySearch.org
- [2] World War I Draft Registration
- [3] 1920 US Census, Camas, Clark co, WA, ED 9, sheet 20B
- [4] Washington Death Certificates 1907-1960 (FamilySearch.org)
- [5] Oregonian (Portland OR), 13 Nov 1921, Sec 1, p. 9 (GenealogyBank.com)
- [6] 1900 US Census, Walla Walla, Walla Walla Co, WA, ED 87, sheet 17A
- [7] 1910 US Census, Walla Walla, Walla Walla Co, WA, ED 253, sheet 15A

Ada next married **William Ralph Warner**, <sup>964</sup> son of **Raph Carlton Warner** and **Emma Almira Waite**, on 7 Jun 1924 in Douglas County, Oregon. <sup>965</sup> William was born on 10 Feb 1889 in Portland, Multnomah County, Oregon, <sup>966</sup> died on 22 Jul 1974 in Clatsop County, Oregon <sup>931</sup> at age 85, and was buried in Evergreen Cemetery, Seaside, Clatsop County, Oregon. <sup>967</sup>

General Notes: In 1900, Wm R Warner is living in Portland, Oregon. He is 11, born February 1889 in Oregon. William is living with his parents Ralph and Emma Warner. They were born in Michigan and Oregon. Ralph is a teamster for a laundry. In the house are Williams siblings Laura A, 13, Glendyn A, 8, and Meta I, 4, and Ralph's cousin Viola Collins, 21. [7]

In 1910, William R Warner is 22 and a seaman in the US Navy on the USS California, based at the Navy Yard Mare Island in Solano County, California. [8]

On 25 December 1912, William Ralph Warner married Violet Beatrice Robinett in

Douglas County, Oregon. [3]

In May 1917, William Ralph Warner registered for the WWI draft in Douglas County, Oregon. He is living in Nafog. [No town of Nafog has been identified - CAR]. William is a cook at the Silver Grill in La Grande [Union County], Oregon. He was born 10 February 1888 in Portland and spent four years as a non-commissioned in the US Navy. William is married and has one child. [2]

In 1920 William R Warner is living in West Roseburg, Douglas County, Oregon. He is 30 and a manager at a cafeteria. With William are his wife Violet B, 24, son Ralph T, 5, and mother and sister in law Cordelia E Carter, 43, and Lillian V, 10. [9]

Violet reportedly died on 21 January 1923 in Sacramento, California. [4]

William married Ada (Martz) Lindley in 1924.

In 1930 William Warner is living in Portland. He is 41 and a restaurant proprietor. With William are his wife Ada, 41, and sons Ralph, 16, and Gordon, 9, from his marriage to Violet. [10]

In 1942, William Ralph Warner is living at 4413 NE32 Place in Portland. He is 53, born 10 February 1889 in Portland. William is unemployed. His closest contact is Mrs \_\_\_\_ F Collins who lives at the same address. [1]

William Warner, born 10 February 1889, died 22 July 1974 in Clatsop County. His last residence was in Seaside, Clatsop County. [5, 6]

- [1] U.S. World War II Draft Registration 1942 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] World War I draft registration (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Oregon Marriages 1906-1920 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] Ancestry.com tree, The Big Tree, by prayloveremember, retreived 18 Apr 2011
- [5] Social Security Death Index
- [6] Oregon Death Index 1903-1998 (Ancestry.com)
- [7] 1900 US Census, Portland, Multnomah Co, OR, ED 71, sheet 12A
- [8] 1910 US Census, USS California, California, Military and Naval Forces, ED 192, sheet 6A
- [9] 1920 US Census, West Roseburg, Douglas Co, OR, ED 164, sheet 2A
- [10] 1930 US Census, Portland, Multnomah Co, OR, ED 166, sheet 3B

4-**Calvin John Martz**<sup>239</sup> was born on 19 Dec 1890 in Loganton, Greene Twp, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, died on 13 Jun 1955 in Hood River County, Oregon<sup>931</sup> at age 64, and was buried on 16 Jun 1955 in Idlewilde Cemetery, Hood River, Hood River Co, Oregon. Another name for Calvin was Calvin J Martz. Martz. Martz. Sequence of the s

General Notes: In 1917, Calvin John Martz registered for the World War I draft in Columbia County, Washington. Calvin was born Dec 19 1890 in Loganton, PA. He is a laborer with a wife and baby. His employer and location were not clear.

In 1920, Calvin J Martz is living in Odell Precinct, Hood River County, Oregon. Calvin is 29, born in Pennsylvania, and a farm laborer. Living with him are his wife Roxie, 26, and children Jewell, 5, and Blaine, 2 years and 2 months. They are living next door to Roxie's parents Thomas and Mary Boles. Mary is a hotel keeper. Calvin's parents are living south of Hood River County in Marion County.

In 1930, Calvin J Martz is living in Odell Precinct, Hood River County, Oregon, in the home of his in-laws Thomas and Mary Boles. Calvin is 39 and a carpenter doing odd jobs. With him are his wife Roxie, 36, and children Jewell A, 15, and Blaine C, 12.

In 1942 Calvin John Martz is living in Hood River, Hood River County, Oregon. He is 51 (born 19 Dec 1890 in Logantown, PA), and is working for Duek [?] Wall Bro Inc in Hood River. The person who will always be able to contact him is [daughter] Mrs Jewell Cantrell of Hood River. [2]

Cal J Martz, husband of Roxie, died 13 Jun 1955 in Hood River County, Oregon. [1]

- [1] Oregon Death Index 1903-1998 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Dec 1891, Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 256
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1892, Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>39</sup>
- Residence: 1913, Hood River County, Oregon. 968

Calvin married **Roxie Boles**, <sup>969</sup> daughter of **Thomas Andrew Boles** and **Mary Anne Good**, on 8 Jul 1913 in Vancouver, Clark County, Washington. <sup>970</sup> Roxie was born on 19 Oct 1893 in Oklahoma, <sup>971</sup> died on 31 Jan 1974 in Hood River County, Oregon <sup>931</sup> at age 80, and was buried on 4 Feb 1974 in Idlewilde Cemetery, Hood River, Hood River Co, Oregon. <sup>11</sup> They had three children: **Jewell Ada, Blaine Calvin**, and **James Alan**.

General Notes: Roxie's parents were the proprietors of the Odell Hotel. In 1920, Roxie and Calvin lived next door to her parents; in 1930 they were living with them.

Roxie Martz was born 19 Oct 1893 and died Jan 1974. Her last residence was in Hood River, Hood River, Oregon. [Social Security Death Index]

Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: 1913, Hood River County, Oregon. 968

5-**Jewell Ada Martz**<sup>972</sup> was born on 14 May 1914 in Oregon, <sup>165</sup> died on 31 Jan 1981 in Hood River County, Oregon<sup>931</sup> at age 66, and was buried on 3 Feb 1981 in Idlewilde Cemetery, Hood River, Hood River Co, Oregon. <sup>11</sup>

General Notes: Jewell's married name of Cantrell is confirmed by her brother

James's obituary. [1]

Jewell M Cantrell was born 14 May 1914 and died 31 January 1981 at age 67 in Hood River County, Oregon. She was married to Claren[ce Cantrell]. Her last residence was in Mount Hood Parkdale, Hood River County, Oregon.

- [1] Hood River News, 6 Dec 2007, obit for James A Martz (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Oregon Death Index, 1903-98 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Social Security Death Index

Jewell married **Clarence George Cantrell**, <sup>973</sup> son of **Thomas Harrison Cantrell** and **Maggie Green**, on 1 Sep 1940 in Vancouver, Clark County, Washington. <sup>973</sup> Clarence was born on 31 Oct 1918 in Colorado, <sup>974</sup> died on 1 Sep 1956 in Hood River County, Oregon <sup>931</sup> at age 37, and was buried on 4 Sep 1956 in Idlewilde Cemetery, Hood River, Hood River Co, Oregon. <sup>11</sup> They had one son: **Barry**.

General Notes: Clarence G Cantrell enlisted in the US Army on 12 June 1942 at Portland, Oregon. He was born in 1918 in Colorado, and was living in Hood River, Oregon. Clarence is married, has had 2 years of high school and is working as an "Engineering Aide (Designated Field) or Sales Clerk". [1]

Oregon S Sgt 273 Inf 69 Inf Div World War II BSM [4]

Clarence G Cantrell was born 31 October 1918 and died 1 September 1956 in Hood River County, Oregon. He was married to Jewell at the time of his death. [2, 3]

- [1] U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] Oregon Death Index, 1903-98 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] Findagrave.com, marker inscription

### 6-Barry Cantrell

Barry married **Alice Cates**, daughter of **Bert Benjamin Cates** and **Charlotte "Neoma" Holloway**. They had two children: **Aaron** and **Andrew Benjamin "Andy"**.

#### 7-Aaron Cantrell

### 7-Andrew Benjamin "Andy" Cantrell

Andrew married **Ocean Kuykendall**. They had two children: **Aiden** and **Cole**.

#### 8-Aiden Cantrell

#### 8-Cole Cantrell

5-Blaine Calvin Martz<sup>931</sup> was born on 31 Oct 1917 in Hood River, Hood

River County, Oregon, <sup>975</sup> died on 6 Dec 1995 in Hood River County, Oregon <sup>931</sup> at age 78, and was buried on 11 Dec 1995 in Idlewild Mausoleum, Hood River, Oregon. <sup>976</sup> Another name for Blaine was Blaine Martz. <sup>296</sup>

General Notes: Blaine C Martz died in Hood River on 6 December 1995. He was 78. Blaine was born Oct 31 1917 in Hood River. He was raised in Odell and graduated from Odell High School in 1936. He married Arletha Meyers in 1963. Blaine was a finish carpenter. [1]

Blaine Cal[vin] Martz was born 31 October 1917 and died 6 December 1995 in Hood River County, Oregon. He was married to Arleth[a]. His last residence was in Hood River. [2, 3]

- [1] The Oregonian (ObitsArchive.com), Dec 10 1995
- [2] Oregon Death Index 1903-1998 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Social Security Death Index

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 1917, Oregon.<sup>296</sup>
- Residence: 1963, Hood River County, Oregon. 977

Blaine married **Arletha Charlotte Meyers**, <sup>978</sup> daughter of **Rollan Meyers** and **Anna Huston**, on 2 Nov 1963 in Vancouver, Clark County, Washington. <sup>979</sup> Arletha was born on 1 Dec 1918 in Dufur, Wasco County, Oregon, <sup>980</sup> died on 27 Nov 2004 in Hood River County, Oregon, <sup>980</sup> at age 85, and was buried in Idlewild Cemetery, Hood River, Oregon. <sup>981</sup> Other names for Arletha were Arleth, <sup>931</sup> Arletha C, <sup>95</sup> and Arletha C Meyers. <sup>976</sup>

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: 1963.<sup>976</sup>

General Notes: Arletha C Meyers was born Dec 1 1918 in Dufur and raised in Hood River. She graduated from Hood River High School and Oregon College of Beauty in Portland. She was a beautician in Portland and Hood River, and also lived in Renton, WA, and Hayward, CA, before returning to Hood River in 1963. Arletha married Maurice Conger in 1939. He died in 1960. She married Blaine Martz in 1963. [1]

Arletha met Maurice Conger and married April 14, 1939, in Hood River. They had three children. Military service and Maurice's job as an air traffic controller took them to several locations: Tatoosh Island, Wash.; Renton, Wash.; Hayward, Wash.; and Portland, Ore. Maurice died Sept. 2, 1960. Arletha attended beauty school in Portland. She met Blaine Martz and they were married Nov. 2, 1963, in Vancouver, Wash., and made their home in Hood River.

She was a member of the Hood River Valley Christian Church and sang in their choir. Arletha was involved in Soroptomists, Hood River Emblem Club, Sweet Adelines, Hood River Garden Club and Hood River Valley Christian Church Quilters. Arletha enjoyed painting, singing, quilting, sewing,

needlework and was remembered by her family for her pies and cooking. [2]

Arletha was survived by her children Maurice V Conger, Von C Conger, and Karen A Sheperd; four grandchildren; and one great-grandchild. [1]

Arletha C. Martz was born 1 Dec 1918 and died 27 Nov 2004. Her last residence was in Hood River, Hood River, Oregon. [Social Security Death Index]

- [1] The Oregonian (ObitsArchive.com), Dec 2 2004
- [2] Hood River News, Dec 4 2004 (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: 1963, Hood River County, Oregon. 977

5-**James Alan Martz**<sup>978</sup> was born on 29 Nov 1930 in Hood River, Hood River County, Oregon, 978 died on 1 Dec 2007 in Hood River County, Oregon 382 at age 77, and was buried in Idlewild Cemetery, Hood River, Oregon. 983 Another name for James was Jim Martz. 984

General Notes: James Alan "Jim" Martz was born on 29 November 1930 to Roxie Boles and Cal Martz at Hood River Memorial Hospital in Hood River, Oregon. [1]

Jim met his wife Berles Ackerman at Odell High School in 1949. They married in 1953 after he returned from service in the US Army during the Korean War. [1]

After serving in the Army, Jim was employed by Tracy and Company, KIHR Radio, Byers Motor Company, the Rialto Theater and Northwest Auto Parts. He retired in 1989. He and Berles enjoyed traveling, RVing, and taking cruises. [1]

The day he died would have been a day that Jim considered a "perfect day". He started with a day of gambling at Kah-nee-ta resort in Warm Springs, Oregon, and listened to the OSU/Oregon Civil War game on the bus ride. [1]

[1] Hood River News, 6 Dec 2007 (Ancestry.com)

James married **Berles Ann Ackerman**, 978 daughter of **George Felix Ackerman** and **Effie Lou Wagner**, on 5 Sep 1953 in Hood River County, Oregon. 985 Berles was born on 2 Jan 1934 in Mexico City, Mexico, 986 died on 25 Apr 2005 in Hood River, Hood River County, Oregon 986 at age 71, and was buried in Idlewild Cemetery, Hood River, Oregon. 978 They had three children: **Debra, Richard A**, and **Randie C**.

General Notes: Berles Ann Ackerman was born on 2 January 1934 to Felix and Effie Ackerman in Mexico City, Mexico. She lived until the age of 11 with her parents and brother George in Pachuca, Mexico, when the family moved to Hood River, Oregon. [2]

Berles was a legal secretary for Annala, Carey and Hull in Hood River. Upon her retirement she volunteered at the Hood River Senior Center until such time her health did not allow her to continue. She enjoyed playing bridge, often with the same women and friends, for over 40 years. [2]

Berles A. Martz died 25 April 2005 in Hood River. [1, 2]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Hood River News, 28 Apr 2005 (Ancestry.com)

#### 6-Debra Martz

Debra married **Hugh Moody**. They had one son: **Grant**.

### 7-Grant Moody

#### 6-Richard A Martz

Richard married **Teresa "Terri" Billson**, daughter of **Donalyn Dean** "**Don" Billson** and **Shirley Patten**. They had two children: **David** and **Julie Renai**.

#### 7-David Martz

David married **Sharie Schugt**, daughter of **Michael Edwin Schugt** and **Cheryl Anne Midwinter**. They had two children: **Makayla Lillie Anne** and **Emilyn Grace**.

- 8-Makayla Lillie Anne Martz
- 8-Emilyn Grace Martz

#### 7-Julie Renai Martz

Julie married **Aubrey Matthew Davis**, son of **Phil Davis** and **Ellen**.

#### 6-Randie C Martz

Randie married Mary Ortega. They had one daughter: Ashley.

### 7-Ashley Martz

4-**Cloyd Russell Martz**<sup>931</sup> was born on 27 Mar 1894 in Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>987</sup> died on 1 Nov 1972 in Washington County, Oregon<sup>931</sup> at age 78, and was buried in Fir Lawn Cemetery, Hillsboro, Washington County, Oregon. <sup>11</sup> Other names for Cloyd were Cloyd R Martz<sup>988</sup> and Loyd R Martz. <sup>39</sup>

General Notes: On June 5 1917, Cloyd Russell Martz registered for the World War I draft. He was living in West Woodhaven, Marion County, Oregon. Cloyd is a farmer working for Virgil Wills. He is single. Cloyd was born March 27 1893

in Carroll, Pennsylvania.

Cloyd (born 27 March 1893) was a corporal in Co. D, 1st Infantry (US Army) during World War I. He enlisted on 24 July 1918 and was released on 25 March 1919. [3, 4]

In 1920, Cloyd Martz is living in Scollard Precinct, Marion County, Oregon, with his parents and siblings. Cloyd is 25 and a laborer on the public road.

In 1930, Cloyd R Marks (should be Martz) is living in Washtucna, Adams County, Washington. He is 31, born in Pennsylvania, a mechanic at an auto repair shop, and a veteran of the World War. Living with him are his wife Beatrice E, 21, and sons Roy E, 2, and Richard C, less than one year. Roy and Richard were born in Washington. Cloyd and Beatrice were married at age 26 and 16. Also living with them is Gertrude Owen, a roomer.

In 1942 Cloyd Russell Martz is living in Hillsboro, Washington County, Oregon. He is 47, born 27 March 1894 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania. He is a driver for Coslett Trucking Line in Hillsboro. The person who can always contact him is brother Roy Martz of Harrisburg, Oregon. [4]

Cloyd Rus[sell] Martz, husband of Beatri[ce], was born March 1894, and died 1 November 1972 in Washington County, Oregon. His last residence was in Hillsboro, Washington, Oregon. [1, 2]

Cloyd Russell Martz was born 27 March 1894 and died 1 November 1972. He is buried in Fir Lawn Cemetery, Hillsboro, Washington County, Oregon. [3]

- [1] Oregon Death Index, 1903-98, Ancestry.com
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] findagrave.com, posted by Tracy Kuloneli-Hanchett, Aug 24 2007
- [4] War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com) Cloyd Russell Marty on index
- [4] U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 27 Mar 1893, Carroll, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 239
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1894, Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>39</sup>
- Alt. Birth: Mar 1894, Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 256
- Residence: 1956, Hillsboro, Washington County, Oregon. 942

Cloyd married **Beatrice Jackson**, <sup>984</sup> daughter of **John Franklin Jackson** and **Mary Molly Foley**, on 17 Jul 1926 in Spokane, Washington. <sup>989</sup> Beatrice was born on 25 May 1909 in Laurel, Yellowstone County, Montana, <sup>990</sup> died on 18 Nov 1993 in Hillsboro, Washington County, Oregon <sup>991</sup> at age 84, and was buried in Fir Lawn Cemetery, Hillsboro, Washington County, Oregon. <sup>992</sup> Another name for Beatrice was Beatrice E. <sup>993</sup> They had two children: **Roy Ernest** and **Richard Charles**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: Abt 1920.<sup>59</sup>

General Notes: Beatrice Jackson Martz of Hillsboro, died in a Hillsboro hospital. She was buried in Fir Lawn Cemetery in Hillsboro. Beatrice was born on 25 May 1909 in Laurel, Montana. She lived in Washington [state] and Hood River before moving to Hillsboro in 1931. She worked at Smith's Market and Frazier's Dry Cleaners for several years. In 1963 she returned to school and graduated as a licensed practical nurse. She worked at Tuality Community Hospital for many years. Beatrice and her husband Cloyd Martz married in 1926 in Spokane. She was survived by son Richard of Southport, NC. [2]

Beatrice Jackson Martz, wife of Cloyd, was born 25 May 1909 and died 18 November 1993 in Washington County, Oregon. She is buried at Fir Lawn Cemetery, Hillsboro, Washington County, Oregon. [1, 3]

- [1] Oregon Death Index 1903-1998 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] The Oregonian, Portland OR, 23 Nov 1993 (Genealogybank.com)
- [3] findagrave.com, posted by Tracy Kuloneli-Hanchett, Aug 24 2007

5-**Roy Ernest Martz**<sup>11</sup> was born on 22 Dec 1927 in Ritzville, Adams County, Washington, <sup>994</sup> died on 5 Jun 1987 in Portland, Multnomah County, Oregon<sup>995</sup> at age 59, and was buried on 10 Jun 1987 in Willamette National Cemetery, Portland, Oregon. <sup>996</sup> Another name for Roy was Roy E Martz. <sup>59</sup>

General Notes: Roy Earnst Martz served in the US Army in World War II, and was called back to active duty during the Korean War. [2] Should be the Marines, and Roy appears to have first served after WWII.

Roy Martz (22 Dec 1927 - 5 Jun 1987) served in the US Marines from 17 Jun 1946 to 7 Jun 1947, and then from 6 Nov 1950 to 3 May 1952. [3]

Roy Ernest Martz was a corporal in the US Marine Corps. He served from 6 Nov 1950 to 3 May 1952. [1]

Roy moved to Hillsboro, Oregon, while young and lived there most of his life. He moved to Portland about 1977. [2]

He was a construction worker. He worked as a construction worker at Alpenrose Dairy from about 1981 until his death in 1987. [2]

- [1] U.S. Veterans Cemeteries, ca. 1800-2004 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Oregonian (Portland OR), 10 Jun 1987, p. 24 (Genealogybank.com)
- [3] U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1928, Washington.<sup>59</sup>
- Residence: Bef 1977, Hillsboro, Washington County, Oregon. 997

• Residence: 1977-1987, Portland, Multnomah County, Oregon. 997

Roy married **Lois L McCleskey**. They had four children: **Lisa Louise**, **Megan Ann**, **Eryn Kay**, and **Craig R**.

#### 6-Lisa Louise Martz

### 6-Megan Ann Martz

Megan married **Timothy S Crouch**.

Megan next married Bradley J Vandyke.

6-**Eryn Kay Martz**<sup>931</sup> was born on 8 Dec 1959 in Everett, Snohomish County, Washington<sup>998</sup> and died on 14 Sep 1998 in Washington County, Oregon<sup>931</sup> at age 38. Another name for Eryn was Erin Kay Martz.<sup>999</sup>

Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: 1987, Hillsboro, Washington County, Oregon. 984

### 6-Craig R Martz

5-**Richard Charles Martz**<sup>1000</sup> was born on 18 May 1929 in Washtucna, Adams County, Washington, <sup>1001</sup> died on 1 Mar 2011<sup>95</sup> at age 81, and was buried in Arlington National Cemetery, Arlington, Virginia. <sup>779</sup> Another name for Richard was Richard C Martz. <sup>59</sup>

General Notes: Richard married Hazel C Lawrence first in 1951, and then a second time in 1962.

Richard Charles Martz was in the US Navy serving in Vietnam. [2]

Richard C. Martz was born 18 May 1929 and died 1 March 2011. His last residence was in Bolivia, Brunswick County, North Carolina. Richard's Social Security number was issued in Oregon before 1951. [1]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Findagrave.com, #81056611, posted 26 Nov 2011 by Anne Cady, marker image, retrieved 30 Nov 2013

Noted events in his life were:

- Residence: 1987, Marysville, Ohio. 999
- Residence: 1993, Southport, North Carolina. 984
- Residence: 2011, Bolivia, Brunswick County, North Carolina. 95
- Military: US Navy.<sup>779</sup>

Richard married **Hazel Clarice Lawrence**, <sup>1002</sup> daughter of **William Clarence Lawrence** and **Adelle Moore**, on 19 Jul 1951 in San Diego County, California. <sup>1003</sup> The marriage ended in divorce. Hazel was born on 30 Dec 1933 in Tallahassee, Florida <sup>1004</sup> and died on 18 Dec 1968 in Concord, Contra Costa County, California <sup>1005</sup> at age 34. They had two

children: Elizabeth LeeAnn and Lawrence Michael "Mike".

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Remarriage: 17 Feb 1962, Alameda County, California. 1006

General Notes: Richard's wife was Hazel Clarice Lawrence, born 30 December 1933 in Tallahassee, Florida, to William Clarence Lawrence Jr & Adelle Moore. She died 18 December 1968 in Concord, Contra Costa, California. [1]

On 11 January 1959, Hazel Clarice Martz married O E Whaley in Clark County, Nevada. [2]

Hazel and O E Whaley had a son Oliver Eugene Whaley, born 26 July 1959, Alamagordo, New Mexico, died 14 November 1980, Santa Maria, California. [4]

In March 1961, in Alamagordo, Hazel Clarice Whaley filed for divorce from Orville Eugene Whaley. [6]

On 2 August 1967, a federal grand jury in San Francisco indicted Hazel Clarice Martz (a divorcee with three children) with embezzling \$875 from Standard Savings & Loan of Concord [Concord, Contra Costa County] where she was head bookkeeper. The Assistant US Atty. David R Urdan said that \$12,850 was missing over a two-year period. The indictment charged Hazel with writing checks on customer accounts, depositing them in a bank account under a fictitious name, and then transferring the funds to her own account. [7]

Hazel C Martz married Carlos M Crawford on 26 July 1968 in Carson City, Nevada. [5]

Hazel C Crawford, born 30 Dec 1933 in Florida, died 19 Dec 1968 in Contra Costa County, California. Mother \_\_\_\_\_ Moore. [3]

- [1] Ancestry.com trees, Martz Family tree, by LizaGuevin
- [2] Nevada Marriage Index 1956-2005 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] California Death Index 1940-1997 (FamilySearch.org)
- [4] Elizabeth (Martz) Guevin, 26 Dec 2015, email to CAR
- [5] Carson City, Nevada, Marriage Index 1855-1985 (Ancestry.com)
- [6] Alamogordo Daily News (NM) (newspapers.com), 30 Mar 1961, p.12
- [7] The Sacramento Bee (CA) (newspapers.com), 4 Aug 1967, P. 16

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Death: 19 Dec 1968, Contra Costa County, California. 1007

#### 6-Elizabeth LeeAnn Martz

Elizabeth married **Norman H Guevin**.

#### 6-Lawrence Michael "Mike" Martz

Richard next married **Joyce Marie Kennedy**, daughter of **Maurice William Kennedy Sr** and **Margaret Farrell**. They had no children.

4-**George Washington Martz**<sup>1008</sup> was born on 9 Oct 1900 in Carroll, Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1009</sup> died on 27 Nov 1956 in Portland, Multnomah County, Oregon<sup>1010</sup> at age 56, and was buried on 29 Nov 1956 in Skyline Memorial Gardens, Portland, Multnomah County, Oregon. <sup>1011</sup>

General Notes: In 1930 Geo W Martz is living in Portland, Multnomah County, Oregon. He is 30, single, and born in Pennsylvania as were his parents. George is a carrier driver. [1]

George and Antoinette are married by 1938 when they are listed together in the Portland city directory. George is a millworker at WOLCo, and Antoinette is a clerk at NofW. [6]

In August 1940, George Martz is living in Portland. [5]

In 1940/1941 George Washington Martz registered for the WWII draft. He is 40, living in Portland, and working for the West Oregon Lumber Co in Linnton. [Wife] Mrs Antionette Martz is his closest contact. [7]

Although daughters Karen & Ardis are listed in his obituary as his children, they appear to be the daughters of George's brother Roy, and are listed in their mother Agnes's 1950 obituary. George and Antoinette appear to have raised Karen and Ardis after the death of their mother.

In 1955 George is working at Kingsley Lumber Co. [6]

George Martz was pronounced dead on arrival at Emanuel Hospital in Portland on 27 November 1956. He had an apparent heart attack at his home. [2, 3]

George (of 2834 N Willis Blvd in Portland) was survived by his wife Antoinette, children Karen & Ardis, and siblings Cloyd, Glen, Roy, Charles, Ada Warner and Laura Schultz. [4]

- [1] US Census, Portland, Multnomah Co, OR, ED 14, sheet 8A
- [2] Oregon Death Index, 1903-98 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Oregonian (Portland), 28 Nov 1956, p. 27 (GenealogyBank.com)
- [4] Oregonian (Portland), 29 Nov 1956, p. 21 (GenealogyBank.com)
- [5] Findagrave.com, obit (image) for Sadie Martz from Woodburn Independent, 1 Aug 1940, posted by P Wilson Foley
- [6] City Directories (Ancestry.com)
- [7] World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), George Washington Martz, b. 9 Oct 1900, Carroll, PA.

George married **Antoinette Janke**, <sup>1012</sup> daughter of **Gustav Janke** and **Emilie Ristau**, in 1935-1938. Antoinette was born on 29 Aug 1904 in Russia <sup>1013</sup> and died on 6 Sep 1993 in Multnomah County, Oregon <sup>1013</sup> at age 89.

Marriage Notes: George and Antoinette were married between 1935 (when Antoinette Janke is in the local news) and 1939 (when Antoinette Martz is naturalized).

General Notes: In June 1905 the Janke family arrived in Canada from Russia via Liverpool, England. They arrived in Montreal on the ship Bavarian on 10 June 1905. Their destination was Winnipeg, Manitoba. Father Gustav Janke was 37, a smith from Germany, as was all the family. Wife emilia is 36, children Alice, 3, and Anton [should be Antoinette], 11 months. [6] Alfred Janke, age 2, should be with them but was not listed on the manifest.

In 1916, the family is living in Winnipeg, Manitoba. Gustav Janke is 48, born in Russ. Pol. [Polish Russia], he is a Russian citizen, his race and language are German, as is the rest of the family. He is a carpenter. The family is Baptist. Emilia is 37, born in Russia as are the oldest three children. They are Alice, 14, Alfred, 13, Antonia, 11. The youngest were born in Manitoba - Walter, 8, Olga, 6, Louis, 4, and Herbert, 2. [7] Olga appears to have died young.

The family immigrated to Portland, Oregon, in September 1920, from Winnipeg. Gustave Janke was 53, a carpenter, Polish, born in Russia/Polak. Wife Amelia, 43, was born in Russia/Voliz \_\_. The three oldest children (Alice, 18, Alfred, 17, & Antonette, 15) were born in Russia/Skatobof[?]. The younger children (Walter, 12, Louis, 8, and Herbert, 6) were all born in Winnipeg. [8]

On 5 September 1923, Gustav Janke declared his intention to become a U.S. citizen. He was born 29 April 1867 in Kitching, Poland. Gustav had small pox scars on his face. He immigrated from Winnipeg, Canada, to Blaine, Washington (state), about 9 September 1920, via Vancouver, British Columbia, on the Grand trunk Pacific Railroad. Wife Emilie was born in an area of Russia that is now [in 1920] Poland. Gustav was a naturalized citizen of Great Britain [Canada]. [10]

Gustav Janke, born 29 April 1867, died 1 July 1925. He is buried at Rose City Cemetery in Portland. [9]

In 1930, the Janke family are living in Portland. Amelia Janke is 51, widowed, born in Russia, her parents in Poland. The oldest three children were born in Russia, the next three in Canada, and the youngest in Oregon. Their father's birth is listed as Poland. Alice, 28, is a saleslady at a department store. Alfred, 27, a laborer at a cooperage. Antoinette, 25, stenographer at a lodge office. Walter, 22. Luis, 18, general laborer at a woolen mill. Herbert, 15, and Arnold, 9. [11]

In 1939 Antoinette Martz, formerly a citizen of Canada, was naturalized in Portland. [5]

In 1967 Antoinette's mother Emilie Janke of 2834 N Willis in Portland [daughter Antoinette Martz's home] died. She was survived by daughters Antoinette Martz & Alice Schindler, and sons Alfred, Walter, Lewis, Herbert & Arnold Janke. [3]

In August 1961, a marriage license was issued to Antoinette Martz, of 2834 N Willis in Portland, and Justin L Amundson, of 2917 N Willis. [4] They married 26 August 1961 in Multnomah County. [12]

Antoinette Janke and Justin Amundson divorced 21 February 1962 in Multnomah County. [13]

Antoinette J Martz was born 29 August 1904 and died 6 September 1993 in Multnomah County, Oregon. She was married to George. Her last residence was in Portland, Multnomah County, Oregon. Her Social Security number was issued in Oregon before 1951. [1, 2]

- [1] Oregon Death Index, 1903-98
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] Oregonian (Portland), 20 Jul 1967, p. 59 (GenealogyBank.com)
- [4] Oregonian (Portland), 25 Aug 1961, p. 38 (GenealogyBank.com)
- [5] Oregonian Portland OR (Genealogybank.com), 11 Feb 1940, p. 22
- [6] Canadian Passenger Lists 1865-1935 (Ancestry.com)
- [7] 1916 Canada Census of Manitoba, Saskatchewan, & Alberta, Winnipeg, Manitoba, ED 25, p. 28 (Ancestry.com)
- [8] Borger Crossings from Canada to US 1895-1956 (Ancestry.com), 24 Sept 1920, Port of Winnipeg, Manitoba, St Albans, Vermont, manifest (probably the "port of record" even though they did not go through Vermont)
- [9] Findagrave.com
- [10] Selected US Naturalization Records Original Documents 1790-1974 (Ancestry.com)
- [11] 1930 US Census, Portland, Multonomh Co, OR, ED 481, sheet 3B
- [12] Oregon Marriage Indexes 1906-2008, images (Ancestry.com)
- [13] Oregon Divorce Records, 1961-1985 (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in her life were:

- Naturalization: 1939, Portland, Multnomah County, Oregon. 1014
- 4-**Laura Mae Martz**<sup>1015</sup> was born on 12 Aug 1903 in Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>894</sup> died on 5 Apr 1988 in Vancouver, Clark County, Washington<sup>1016</sup> at age 84, and was buried on 9 Apr 1988 in Evergreen Memorial Gardens, Vancouver, Clark County, Washington. <sup>1017</sup>

General Notes: Laura was born in Carrolltown [sic], Pennsylvania. [4]

In 1930, Laura M Schultz and husband Charles Schultz are living in Portland, Oregon, Laura is 26, Charles is 24, and they have been married about a year. Charles is an electrician helper at a paper mill. They are living with Charles' uncle Joel E Bates and his family. Joel is a millwright at a paper mill. [1]

In 1932, Mr & Mrs Charles Schultz are in Woodburn, Oregon. [5]

In 1935 Laura and Charles, and sons Lester and Donald are living in Marion County, Oregon, in a small town or rural area. [2]

They probably moved to Washington about 1937.

In 1940 Laura and Charles Schultz are living in Rock Creek Precinct, Skamania County, Washington. Laura is 36, born in Pennsylvania, and completed the 8th grade. Charles is 34, born in Oregon, completed the 8th grade, and a truck driver in the logging industry. They own their home worth \$500. With them are their sons Lester, 9, Donald, 6, John, 4, and Herbert, 2. [2]

In August 1940, Mrs Laura Schultz is living in Stevenson, Washington. [3]

Laura [and family] moved to Vancouver [Clark County] about 1948. [4]

Laura died 5 April 1988 in Vancouver. She was survived by three sons Don H, John E and Herbert L, eight grandchildren and eight great-grandchildren. [4]

- [1] 1930 US Census, Portland, Multnomah Co, OR, ED 537, sheet 5B
- [2] 1940 US Census, Rock Creek Pct, Skamania Co, WA, ED 30-8, sheet 3A-3B
- [3] Findagrave.com, obit (image) for Sadie Martz from Woodburn Independent, 1 Aug 1940, posted by P Wilson Foley
- [4] The Oregonian (Portland, OR) (GenealogyBank.com), 8 Apr 1988, obit Laura M Schultz
- [5] Washington Marriage Records 1854-2013 (images) (Ancestry.com), 15 Jul 1932, witnesses to marriage of Charles Levi Martz & Ruth Essie Ballou in Skamania County, WA

Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: 1956, Orchards, Clark County, Washington. 942

Laura married **Charles H Schultz**, <sup>1018</sup> son of **Henry Schultz** and **Daisy Edwinnia Emma Bates**, about 1929. <sup>59</sup> Charles was born on 20 Aug 1905 in Multnomah County, Oregon, <sup>1019</sup> died on 28 Jun 1964 in Clark County, Washington <sup>1020</sup> at age 58, and was buried in Evergreen Memorial Gardens, Vancouver, Clark County, Washington. <sup>1020</sup> They had four children: **Lester T, Donald Henry "Don," John Edward**, and **Herbert Leland**.

General Notes: Charles Schultz's parents were born in Illinois and Nebraska. [1]

Charles's mother Daisy Edwinnia Emma (Bates) (Schultz) (Morse) Loomis left the family between 1935 and 1940, and had two additional marriages. [6]

In 1920 Charley H Schultz is living in Portland, Oregon, with his father and siblings. Charley is 14, born in Oregon. Father Henry C is 40, divorced, and a truck driver with his own truck. The other children are Hazel, 15, G Herbert, 9, Marie S, 7, and Ruth B, 5. [5]

In 1930 Charles is an electrician helper at a paper mill. [4]

In 1940 Charles is 34, born in Oregon, completed the 8th grade, and a truck driver in the logging industry. [3]

Charles Henery Schultz

20 Aug 1905 in Corbett, Oregon

29 Jun 1964 in Vancouver, Washington [2]

However, his death has not been found on the Washington Death Index on Ancestry.com. The Washington State Archives states the death indexes for 1961-1964 are only available on microfilm. [CAR, 2018]

- [1] 1930 US Census, Portland, Multnomah Co, OR, ED 537, sheet 5B
- [2] Ancestry.com tree, Schultz Family Tree, retreived 26 Jun 2011
- [3] 1940 US Census, Rock Creek Pct, Skamania Co, WA, ED 30-8, sheet 3A-3B
- [4] 1930 US Census, Portland, Multnomah Co, OR, ED 537, sheet 5B
- [5] 1920 US Census, Portland, Multnomah Co, OR, ED 63, sheet 7A
- [6] Findagrave.com, #84548477, Daisy Edwinnia Emma (Bates) Loomis, 1883-1960, m. to Henry Charles Schultz, Orson P Morse & Vernon Loomis, added 5 Feb 2012 by Bob Wilson, retrieved 1 Dec 2013

#### Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 20 Aug 1905, Corbett, Oregon. 1021
- Alt. Death: 29 Jun 1964, Vancouver, Clark County, Washington. 1021

5-**Lester T Schultz**<sup>1022</sup> was born on 5 Jul 1930 in Salem, Marion County, Oregon, <sup>1023</sup> died on 23 Sep 1983 in Port Angeles, Clallam County, Washington <sup>1024</sup> at age 53, and was buried in Evergreen Memorial Gardens, Vancouver, Clark County, Washington. <sup>1025</sup>

General Notes: In 1965 Lester T Schultz was living in Portland, Oregon, and working as an assemblyman, power brake industry. []2

On 24 August 1965 in Multnomah County, Oregon, Lester was granted a divorce from Rosalie Russell on the grounds of cruelty. They had two minor children at the time. Rosalie was living in Ridgefield, Washington. [2]

Lester Schultz, born 5 July 1930 in Salem, Oregon; died 23 September 1983, Port Angeles; resident of Sequim, Clallam County; previously of Vancouver; wife Doris at home. [1]

- [1] Findagrave.com, #104044747, Lester T Schultz, rec'd added 23 Jan 2013 by Bob Wilson, marker image & obit info added by Barb, retrieved 1 Dec 2013
- [2] Oregon State Divorces 1925-1968 (images) (Ancestry.com), Lester T Schultz from Rosalie Russell, div 24 Aug 1965, Multnomah Co.

### Noted events in his life were:

- Residence: 1954, Clark County, Washington. 1026
- Residence: 1978, Clark County, Washington. 1027
- Residence: 1983, Sequim, Clallam County, Washington. 1028

Lester married Rosalie Russell, daughter of Herbert L Russell and Ola Mae McElroy. They had two children: Monte L and Joseph Edward.

6-**Monte L Schultz**<sup>1029</sup> was born on 17 Mar 1955 in Vancouver, Clark County, Washington, <sup>1030</sup> died on 24 Jul 2013 in Vancouver, Clark County, Washington <sup>1030</sup> at age 58, and was buried in Lewisville Cemetery, Battle Ground, Clark County, Washington. <sup>1031</sup> The cause of his death was cancer.

General Notes: Monte was born in Vancouver, Washington, and grew up in Battle Ground [Clark County]. While growing up he spent a good deal of time with his grandparents, Herbert and Ola Mae Russell. [1]

He was a graduate of Battle Ground High, where he played trumpet in the high school jazz band and was on the football team. [1]

Monte attended Washington State University in Pullman where he studied Geology and Oceanography. [1]

Monte lived in Ilwaco, Washington, and owned and operated a commercial fishing vessel, the "Jeanie-O" and fished off Washington and throughout southeast Alaska. Later he was a captain of ocean sized tugs, recently working for Dunlap Marine. While captain, he traveled to South America, took ships across the Panama Canal, traveled to Hawaii and all throughout Alaska guiding large ships through the straits and pulling barges of needed supplies to remote villages in the upper reaches of Alaska. [1]

Monte passed away 24 July 2013 in the arms of his parents Rosalie and Jerald Stutesman after a year-long battle with cancer. [1]

He was survived brother Joseph Schultz, sister Julie Aalberg-Sandy [Julie (Stutesman) (Aalberg) Sandy], nephew Brandon Aalberg (who stayed by Monte's side during his last months), niece Anna Rose Aalberg, nieces Erin England [parents currently unknown] and Jennifer Schultz, and nephew Jerry Schultz. [1]

[1] Columbian (Vancouver, WA) (GenealogyBank.com), 31 Jul 2013, obit Monte Schultz

#### 6-Joseph Edward Schultz

Joseph married **Donna Mae Nelson**. They had two children: **Jennifer** and **Jerry**.

7-Jennifer Schultz

#### 7-Jerry Schultz

Joseph next married Karen Elizabeth Gallagher.

Lester next married **Doris J Johnson**.

5-Donald Henry "Don" Schultz<sup>1032</sup> was born on 27 Feb 1934 in

Oregon, <sup>1033</sup> died on 21 Mar 2014 in Clark County, Washington <sup>1034</sup> at age 80, and was buried in Evergreen Memorial Gardens, Vancouver, Clark County, Washington. <sup>1035</sup>

General Notes: Donald H Schultz (b. 27 Feb 1934) to Ruth M Johnson (b. 26 Oct 1935), both of Clark Co, married 31 Jan 1953 in Vancouver. [1]

[1] Washington Marriage Records 1865-2004 (images) (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

- Residence: 1988, Vancouver, Clark County, Washington. 1036
- Residence: 2002, Vancouver, Clark County, Washington. 1037

5-**John Edward Schultz**<sup>1038</sup> was born on 6 Feb 1936 in Woodburn, Oregon, <sup>1039</sup> died on 22 Jun 2002 in Vancouver, Clark County, Washington<sup>1040</sup> at age 66, and was buried on 29 Jun 2002 in Evergreen Memorial Gardens, Vancouver, Clark County, Washington. <sup>1041</sup>

General Notes: John was a long-haul truck driver for 30 years. [1]

He lived in Vancouver, Washington, for 54 years [since about 1948]. John enjoyed fishing and hunting. [1]

[1] Columbian (Vancouver, WA) (GenealogyBank.com), 25 Jun 2002, obit John E Schultz

Noted events in his life were:

• Residence: 1988, Vancouver, Clark County, Washington. 1042

John married **Ardell M Niemi**, daughter of **Niilo** "**Nels**" **Niemi** and **Esther Carlson**.

John next married someone. She had one son: Darin Dawane.

#### 6-Darin Dawane Schultz

Darin married Deanna Joy Mullen.

John next married Margaret L.

5-**Herbert Leland Schultz**<sup>1043</sup> was born on 20 Jan 1938 in Washington<sup>1044</sup> and died on 28 Nov 2014<sup>1045</sup> at age 76.

General Notes: Herbert L Schultz (b. 20 Jan 1938) to Margaret Clees (b. 1 Dec 1939), both of Clark Co, married 20 Feb 1959 in Vancouver. [1]

Herbert L Schultz (b. 20 Jan 1938) of Mason Co to Margaret L O'Dell (b. 1 Dec 1939) of Clark Co, married 12 Aug 1995 in Vancouver. License issued in Skamania Co. [1]

Herbert Schultz of Belfair, Washington, died 28 Nov 2014 at his home in Belfair. McComb & Wagner Funeral Home & Crematory. [2]

- [1] Washington Marriage Records 1865-2004 (images) (Ancestry.com)
- [2] FiberOne News Radio (kmasnewsradio.com)

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 20 Jan 1938, Oregon. 1045
- Residence: 1988, Olalla, Washington. 1046
- Residence: 2002, Belfair, Washington. 1037

4-**Roy Earnest Martz**<sup>976</sup> was born on 9 Sep 1906 in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>1047</sup> and died on 7 Jan 2002 in Portland, Multnomah County, Oregon<sup>976</sup> at age 95. Other names for Roy were Roy B Martz<sup>39</sup> and Roy E Martz.<sup>59</sup>

General Notes: In August 1940 Roy and brother Glen are living at home with their mother Sadie near West Woodburn, Oregon. [4]

In April 1940 Roy E Martz is living in Scollard precinct, Marion County, Oregon, with his mother Sadie, brother Glenn, and Roy's wife Agnes and her son Robert Stevenson. Roy was living in the same house in 1935. He completed school through the 8th grade. Roy and Glenn are farmers. [7]

In 1942 Roy Martz was living in Harrisburg, Oregon. [3]

In 1950 Roy's children with Agnes are Ronald, Mary Ann, Shirley, Karen and Ardith [Ardis]. [5]

Daughters Karen and Ardis appear to have been raised by Roy's brother George and his wife Antoinette in Portland. They are listed as George's children in his obituary in 1956. [6]

Roy was a carpenter, retiring in the late 1970's. He lived in Eugene for 53 years before moving to Portland in 2000. Roy married Agnes Ashland in 1936. She died in 1949 [should be 1950]. He married Catherine Martz in 1965.

Roy died January 7, 2002, at age 95. He was survived by his wife; daughters Shirley Moen, Ardis Goff, Karen Lopez, and Mary Ann Van; son Ronny; eight grandchildren and 10 great-grandchildren. [1]

Roy Martz was born 9 Sep 1906 and died 7 Jan 2002. His last residence was in Portland, Multnomah County, Oregon. His Social Security number was issued in Oregon before 1951. [2]

- [1] The Oregonian, Jan 18 2002 (ObitsArchive.com)
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com) registration for brother Cloyd Russell Martz (Marty on index)
- [4] Findagrave.com, obit (image) for Sadie Martz from Woodburn Independent, 1 Aug 1940, posted by P Wilson Foley
- [5] Findagrave.com, Agnes (Ashland) Martz, #77636244, added 4 Oct 2011 by P Wilson Foley, incl obit transcription from The Woodburn Independent Newspaper (Woodburn, OR, 27 Apr 1950, p. 2), retrieved 10 Dec 2013

[6] Oregonian (Portland), 29 Nov 1956, p. 21, obit George Martz (GenealogyBank.com)

[7] 1940 US Census, Scollard pct, Marion Co, OR, ED 24-82, sheet 7B

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1907, Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>39</sup>

• Residence: 1956, Harrisburg, Linn County, Oregon. 942

Roy married **Agnes Ashland**,<sup>976</sup> daughter of **Nels Ashland** and **Annie Kvam**, on 9 Apr 1940 in Goldendale, Skamania County, Washington.<sup>1048</sup> Agnes was born on 4 Sep 1909 in Oldham, Kingsbury County, South Dakota, died on 21 Apr 1950 in Salem, Marion County, Oregon<sup>1049</sup> at age 40, and was buried in Belle Passi Cemetery, Woodburn, Marion County, Oregon.<sup>1050</sup> They had five children: **Mary Ann, Shirley L, Karen Lee, Ardis Marie**, and **Ronny**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: 1936.<sup>976</sup>

General Notes: In 1920 Agnes Ashland is 10 years old and living in Phillips County, Montana, with her parents Nels and Anna Ashland, and six younger siblings age 8 to 10 months. Nels and Anna were born in Norway. The family was in Montana [from South Dakota] by 1913 when daughter Velma was born there. [6]

Agnes Ashland (of Woodburn, Marion Co, OR) married George F Stevenson (of Portland. OR) in Seattle, King County, Washington, on 22 February 1933. Their marriage license was issued in Grays Harbor County, Washington. [3]

They had a son Robert Stevenson about 1935. [5]

Agnes was living in Portland, Oregon, in 1935. [5]

In April 1940 Agnes Martz and her son Robert Stevenson are living in Scollard precinct, Marion County, Oregon, with her husband Roy E Martz, Roy's mother Sadie, and his brother Glenn. [5]

Agnes Bertina Ashland, wife of Roy Martz, was born 4 September 1909 in Oldham, South Dakota, to Niels Ashland and Annie Kvam/Jumipf, both from Norway. She died at Boyce Nursing, Home, Salem, Oregon, of carcinoma of the left breast. [2]

Mrs. Agnes Martz, 40, of Woodburn route 1, died Friday, April 21 [1950], at a Salem nursing home where she had been for the past month. Services were held at the Ringo chapel here Monday, April 24, with interment in Belle Passi cemetery. [4]

She was born September 4, 1909, in South Dakota and came to Oregon from Montana in 1926 and to Woodburn one year ago. She was a member of the Lutheran church. [4]

Survivors include her husband, Roy Martz of Woodburn, sons, Robert Stevenson of Woodburn and Ronald Martz at home and daughters, Mary Ann, Shirley, Karen and Ardith [Ardis] all at home; her parents, Mr. and Mrs. Nels Ashland of Woodburn; brothers, Kenneth, Harold, Lloyd and Norman, all Woodburn; sisters, Dagney McCormick and Ella Halkenrude of Woodburn and Helen Sinfield of Vancouver, Wash. [4]

Agnes Martz, wife of Roy, died 21 Apr 1950 in Marion County, Oregon. [1]

Her husband's obituary in 2002 reported Agnes's death as 1949.

- [1] Oregon Death Index, 1903-98; Ancestry.com
- [2] unsourced tree, Ancestry.com
- [3] Washington Marriage Records 1865-2004 (images) (Ancestry.com)
- [4] Findagrave.com, #77636244, added 4 Oct 2011 by P Wilson Foley, incl obit transcription from The Woodburn Independent Newspaper (Woodburn, OR, 27 Apr 1950, p. 2), retrieved 10 Dec 2013
- [5] 1940 US Census, Scollard pct, Marion Co, OR, ED 24-82, sheet 7B
- [6] 1920 US Census, School Dist 40, Phillips Co, MT, ED 152, sheet 3A

### 5-Mary Ann Martz

Mary married Van.

### 5-Shirley L Martz

Shirley married **Maurice LeRoy Edwardson**, <sup>1051</sup> son of **Maurice E Edwardson** and **Josephine Murphy**, on 23 Jan 1965 in Vancouver County, Washington. <sup>1052</sup> Maurice was born on 21 Sep 1939 in Moab, Grand County, Utah <sup>1053</sup> and died on 11 May 1982 in Portland, Multnomah County, Oregon <sup>931</sup> at age 42.

General Notes: Maurice moved to Portland, Oregon, about 1943. [1]

In December 1957, when he was 18, Marice L Edwardson was arrested for larceny from a truck. [2]

In January 1963, Marice L Edwardson, 23, was in the hospital being treated for stab wounds in the abdomen, chest, and arm. He was in a tavern fight over a shuffleboard game with Stanford Baver. [3]

He was a brakeman for Northern Pacific Railroad, a heavy equipment operator and a hotel manager. [1]

Maurice L Edwardson Jr died 11 May 1982 in Portland of a heart attack. Survivors included mother Josephine Edwardson, brothers Mike, Doug, and Gary, sister Debra Falk, son Dennis and daughter Theresa. [1]

- [1] Oregonian (Portland, OR) (Genealogybank.com), 14 May 1982, p. 50, obit Maurice L Edwardson Jr
- [2] Oregonian (Portland, OR) (Genealogybank.com), 30 Dec 1957, p. 11

[3] Oregonian (Portland, OR) (Genealogybank.com), 6 Jan 1963, p. 27

Noted events in his life were:

• Residence: 1965, Multnomah County, Oregon. 1054

Shirley next married Laurie A Moen.

#### 5-Karen Lee Martz

Karen married Peter D Geertsen, son of John Geertsen.

Karen next married **Unknown Lopez**.

5-**Ardis Marie Martz**<sup>1055</sup> was born on 8 Apr 1946<sup>60</sup> and died on 6 May 2018<sup>1056</sup> at age 72. Another name for Ardis was Ardis Martz.<sup>942</sup>

General Notes: In 1950 Ardis and sister Karen are listed as daughters of Roy and Agnes (Ashland) Martz. [1]

In 1956 the sisters are listed as daughters of George Martz, brother of Roy. [2]

Ardis and Karen appear to have been raised by their uncle and aunt George and Antoinette Martz in Portland, Oregon.

When Ardis married Ted Goff her parents were reported to be Mrs George Martz and the late Mr George Martz. [3]

Ardis Goff & Karen Lopez were included in father Roy Martz's obituary in 2002. [4]

A death notice for Ardis was found on everhere.com, but no full obituary with survivors, etc, has been found. [5, CAR Sep 2019]

- [1] Findagrave.com, Agnes (Ashland) Martz, #77636244, added 4 Oct 2011 by P Wilson Foley, incl obit transcription from The Woodburn Independent Newspaper (Woodburn, OR, 27 Apr 1950, p. 2), retrieved 10 Dec 2013 [2] Oregonian (Portland), 29 Nov 1956, p. 21, obit George Martz,
- (GenealogyBank.com)
  [3] Oregonian (Portland, OR), 31 Jul 1964, p. 43, marriage Ted Goff to Ardis
- [4] The Oregonian, Jan 18 2002, obit Roy Martz (ObitsArchive.com)
- [5] Everhere.com (obituaries), Ardis Marie Goff of Portland, OR, 8 Apr 1946-6 May 2018

Ardis married **Ted Oscar Goff**, son of **Nathan T Goff Sr** and **Audrey Phillips**.

#### **5-Ronny Martz**

Marie Martz, (GenealogyBank.com)

Roy next married **Catherine Sophia "Kay" Consigny**, <sup>1057</sup> daughter of **Rucelle Leo Consigny** and **Olive Calkins**, on 27 Mar 1965 in Lane County,

Oregon. <sup>1058</sup> Catherine was born on 16 Apr 1915 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois <sup>1059</sup> and died on 17 Feb 2004 in Multnomah County, Oregon <sup>1060</sup> at age 88.

General Notes: Catherine first married Earle M Smith on 16 November 1942 in Wayne County, North Carolina. [1, 2]

Catherine and Earle divorced in 1960. [2]

She lived in Chicago until 1946 [?], when she moved to Springfield [Oregon], and then to Eugene, where she lived from 1964 to 2000, when she moved to Portland. [2]

Catherine was a bookkeeper in accounting. [2]

When Catherine died on 17 February 2000, she was survived by her daughter Earlyn Smith, and was predeceased by son Earle Jr, and daughter Cheryl Bradford. [2]

- [1] North Carolina Marriages 1741 2004 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Eugene Register-Guard (goliath.ecnext.com), 13 Mar 2004, obit extract for Catherine Sophia "Kay" Martz

4-**Glen Theodore Martz**<sup>931</sup> was born on 26 Apr 1908 in Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania,<sup>1061</sup> died on 29 Oct 1997 in Deschutes County, Oregon<sup>931</sup> at age 89, and was buried on 31 Oct 1997 in Deschutes Memorial Garden Cemetery, Deschutes County, Oregon.<sup>1062</sup> Other names for Glen were Glenn T Martz<sup>1063</sup> and Unknown T Martz.<sup>39</sup>

General Notes: Glen's was either born to his father Theodore Martz and Ida Miller, or his birth certificate has errors.

Glenn Theodore Martz, born 26 April 1908, Green Township.

Father - Theodore Martx, age 35 [should be 45], res. Green, born in Green Mother - Ida Miller, age 32, res. Green, born in Centre Co, 6th child, all living [Sadie was 38, born in Centre Co, and Glen was her 7th child.]

In August 1940 Glen and brother Roy are living at home with their mother Sadie near West Woodburn, Oregon. [2]

In April 1940 Glenn Martz is living in Scollard precinct, Marion County, Oregon, with his mother Sadie, brother Roy E, and Roy's wife Agnes and her son Robert Stevenson. Glenn was living in the same house in 1935. He completed school through the 8th grade. Glenn and Roy are farmers. [3]

on 30 Jul 1942, Glen Theodore Martz of Harrisburg, Oregon, was one of the selectees scheduled to depart Linn County for the army induction center in Portland. [6]

In 1960 Glenn T & Marguerite Martz are living in Redmond, Oregon. Glenn is seed mn for Deschutes Farmers Co-Op. They are not listed in the 1959 directory.

[4]

According to the Oregon Death Index 1903-1998 (Ancestry.com), Glen was married to Mague[rite].

Glen T. Martz was born 26 Apr 1908 and died 29 Oct 1997. His last residence was in Redmond, Deschutes, Oregon. [1]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Findagrave.com, obit (image) for Sadie Martz from Woodburn Independent, 1 Aug 1940, posted by P Wilson Foley
- [3] 1940 US Census, Scollard pct, Marion Co, OR, ED 24-82, sheet 7B
- [4] City Directories (Ancestry.com), Bend, OR directory
- [5] Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1911 (images) (Ancestry.com), Glenn Theodore Martz, b. 26 Apr 1908, Green twp, Clinton Co, par Theodore Martz & Ida Miller
- [6] Albany Democrat (OR) (Newspapers.com), 29 Jul 1942, p. 1

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1908, Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>39</sup>
- Residence: 1956, Harrisburg, Linn County, Oregon. 942

Glen married **Marguerite Ellen Brown**, <sup>1064</sup> daughter of **Elmer H Brown** and **Edna Greenman**, on 15 Feb 1945 in Washington County, Oregon. <sup>1065</sup> Marguerite was born on 27 Nov 1913 in Wellington Station, Sumner County, Kansas, <sup>1066</sup> died on 19 Mar 1999 in Deschutes County, Oregon. <sup>1060</sup> at age 85, and was buried in Deschutes Memorial Garden Cemetery, Deschutes County, Oregon. <sup>1067</sup>

General Notes: Marguerit E. Martz was born 27 November 1913 and died 19 March 1999. Her last "residence" was in Winnemucca, Humboldt County, Nevada. Marguerite's Social Security number was issued in Oregon between 1975-1977. [1]

[1] Social Security Death Index

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Nov 1913.60
- 4-**Charles Levi Martz**<sup>1068</sup> was born on 10 Jun 1910 in Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>1069</sup> and died on 19 May 1957 in Marion County, Oregon<sup>1070</sup> at age 46.

General Notes: Charles Martz is listed twice on the 1930 Census in Scollard, Marion County, Oregon - once with his mother Sadie Martz, and a second time living with Virgil H Wells and his wife where he is working as a farm laborer.

In 1932 Charles is living in Woodburn, Oregon, and is a farmer. [6]

Charles' sister Mrs. [Laura] Charles Schultz and her husband Charlie Schultz were the witnesses when Charles married Ruth Ballou. [4]

In 1939 Charles worked 44 weeks for \$542. [3]

In August 1940, Charles Martz is living in Woodburn, Oregon. [1]

In 1940 Charles Martz is living in Scollard precinct, Marion County. He is 29, born in Pennsylvania, completed 8th grade. He is a laborer for the WPA doing road work. With Charles are his wife Ruth, 25, and Ruth's grandmother Anna Butterfield. [3]

In October 1940 Charles Levi Martz registered for the WWII draft. He is 30, born 10 Jun [1910] in Clinton, PA. He is living in Woodburn, Marion County, Oregon, and working for Bill Brown. The person who will always know where he is is [his wife's uncle] Bert Butterfield. [5]

Charles L Martz died 19 May 1957 in Marion County. His wife was Ruth. [2]

- [1] Findagrave.com, obit (image) for Sadie Martz from Woodburn Independent, 1 Aug 1940, posted by P Wilson Foley
- [2] Oregon Death Index, 1898-2008 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] 1940 US Census, Scollard pct, Marion Co, OR, ED 24-82, sheet 9A
- [4] Washington Marriage Records 1865-2004 (images) (Ancestry.com), Charles Martz to Ruth Ballou
- [5] World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), Charles Levi Martz, b. 10 Jul [1910], age 30, reg. Oct 1940, b. Clinton, PA
- [6] Washington Marriage Records 1854-2013 (images) (Ancestry.com), Charles Levi Martz to Ruth Essie Ballou, 15 Jul 1932, Skamania Co

Oregon info on Charles Martz that is a different Charles Martz:

Charles Martz, 1911 - 2 May 1949

Son of Theodore and Safie [Sadie] (Long) Martz [incorrect relationship]

No Marker found - This information was taken from the Cemetery Directory.

Olney Cemetery (Plot: Block 29 Lot 60 Grave 1), Pendleton, Umatilla County,

Oregon. [Findagrave.com, posted by Dan & Barbara]

Charles Martz, died 2 May 1949, Umatilla County, spouse - Clara [Oregon Death Index 1898-2008 (images) (Ancestry.com)]

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 7 Jun 1910, Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 1071
- Residence: 1956, Woodburn, Marion County, Oregon. 942

Charles married **Ruth Essie Ballou**, <sup>1072</sup> daughter of **Jesse Edward/Edwin Ballou** and **Marjorie Deen Butterfield**, on 15 Jul 1932 in Stevenson, Skamania County, Washington. <sup>1073</sup> Ruth was born on 27 Aug 1914 in Portland, Multnomah County, Oregon <sup>1074</sup> and died on 8 Sep 1981 in Marion County, Oregon <sup>1070</sup> at age 67.

General Notes: Ruth's mother Marjorie (Butterfield) Ballou died in 1922 when Ruth was about 7 years old. She was raised by her grandparents Edwin & Anna Butterfield. Her father Jesse E Ballou moved to California.

In 1930 Ruth E Ballou is living in Scollard, Marion County, Oregon, with her grandparents. Ruth is 15, born in Oregon, her parents born in New York and Wisconsin. Ruth's grandparents are Edwin F Butterfield, 65 born in Maine, and Anna Butterfield, 64 born in Wisconsin. [2]

In 1932 Ruth is living in Woodburn, Oregon, and is a housekeeper. [5]

Ruth completed one year of high school. [1]

In 1939 Ruth worked 5 weeks for \$50. [1]

In 1940 Ruth's grandmother Anna Butterfield is living with Ruth and husband Charles. Anna is 73, widowed, and born in Wisconsin. [1]

I believe Ruth is the Ruth Martz who married Willard A McKay in 1958. Ruth Essie Martz to Willard A McKay, 13 Jan 1958 in Woodburn. [3]

Ruth McKay, 27 Aug 1914 - 8 Sep 1981, Marion Co, husband Willar. McKay. [4]

Willard McKay, 15 Nov 1901 - 11 Apr 1988, Marion Co, wife Ruth. [4]

- [1] 1940 US Census, Scollard pct, Marion Co, OR, ED 24-82, sheet 9A
- [2] 1930 US Census, Scollard, Marion Co, OR, ED 73, sheet 6A
- [3] Oregon Marion County Records 1849-1976 (images) (FamilySearch.org)
- [4] Oregon Death Index 1898-2008 (images) (Ancestry.com)
- [5] Washington Marriage Records 1854-2013 (images) (Ancestry.com), Charles Levi Martz to Ruth Essie Ballou, 15 Jul 1932, Skamania Co

### Ruth's parents & grandparents:

1900 US Census, Weston, Clark Co, WI, ED32, sheet 8A - Edward F Butterfield, 36, b. ME, Anna Butterfield, 32, b. WI, children Bert, 15, Margory, 9, Paul, 10 mos

1910 US Census, Woodburn, Marion Co, OR, ED 236, sheet 11B - E D Butterfield, 47, Anna Butterfield, 6, Marjorie, 19, Paul 11

Jesse E Ballou sues wife Sadie B Ballou for divorce in Portland, OR, naming Danforth Ellery as co-respondent. Jesse & Sadie were married 22 Jun 1909 in Portland.

Oregonian, 9 Apr 1911, p. 15 (GenealogyBank.com)

2 Mar 1912 - J E Ballou marries Marjorie D Butterfield, Marion County, OR, Oregon Marriage Indexes 1906-1924,1946-2008 (Ancestry.com)

Jesse E & Marjorie D Ballou living in Portland - 1914, 1916, 1917, City Directories (Ancestry.com)

1930 US Census, San Carlos, San Mateo Co, CA, ED 27, sheet 12A, Jesse E Ballou, 38 b. in NY, wife Freda, age 39 b. in MI, Jesse served in WWI Jesse Edward Ballou, b. 15 Apr 1882, Jamestown, NY, res. Redwood City, San Mateo Co, CA, US World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942

(FamilySearch.org)

Jesse Edwin Ballou, b. 15 Apr 1882, NY, d. 26 Sep 1953, San Mateo Co, CA, California Death Index, 1940-1997 (Ancestry.com)

Findagrave.com, Belle Passi Cemetery Edwin F Butterfield, #58005624, 23 Nov 1864 - 3 Jun 1934, incl obit with birthdate, place & marriage Anna (Harper) Butterfield, 1866 - 1956 Marjorie D Ballou, #80413875, 1891 - 1922

Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: 1932, Marion County, Oregon. 1075

3-**Francis Edward Martz**<sup>410</sup> was born on 19 Aug 1866 in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, died on 24 Jan 1940 in Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania age 73, and was buried in Church Of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. Other names for Francis were Francis E Martz and Frank Martz. 284

General Notes: In the 1900 Census, Francis Martz is living in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. He is 33 years old and a day laborer. Living with him are his wife Fritta A, 29, and their children Henry E, 9, Merrill C, 5, and Supera D, 3. Francis and Fritta have been married 9 years. Fritta has had 4 children, 3 are living.

In 1910, Frantz E Martz is living in Greene Township. Frantz is 43 and a farmer with a general farm. Living with him are his wife Martha A, 36, and children Harry E, 18, Merril C, 15, Supera C, 13, Millford F, 9, Flavia L, 6, and Floretta L, 3. Frantz and Martha have been married 19 years, and Martha has had 7 children, 6 are living.

In 1920, Francis M Martz is living in Greene Township. He is 53 and a laborer - working out. Living with Francis are his wife Fietta, 46, and children Superior, 20, Flava, 16, Floretta, 12, Reynold, 8, and Sarah, 7.

In 1930, Francis P Martz is living in Greene township. He is 63 and a farm laborer. Living with Francis are his wife Fietta A, 56, and children Milford F, 29, Floretta L, 22, Reynold O, 19, and Sarah J, 16. Francis and Fietta were married when they were 24 and 17 years old.

Francis's will listed his sons Milford, Harry, & Merrill, and his daughters Supera Boone, Flavia Baucher, Floretta Martz, Reynold Martz, & Sarah Martz.

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1866, Pennsylvania. 284
- Alt. Birth: Aug 1866, Pennsylvania. 256
- Alt. Burial: Bath Church Cemetery. 1078
- Alt. Death: 23 Jan 1940, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 1078

Francis married **Fietta Garner**, 412 daughter of **Eli F Garner** and **Supera Lupold**, about Nov 1890 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 412 Fietta was born on 24 Jan 1873 in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, 410

died on 17 May 1947 in Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>1079</sup> at age 74, and was buried in Church Of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>410</sup> Another name for Fietta was Fritta A.<sup>256</sup> They had eight children: **Harry Eli, Merrill Christian, Supera Dorothy, Milford F, Flavia L, Floretta L, Reynold I**, and **Sara Jane**.

Marriage Notes: Francis and Fietta applied for a marriage license in Clinton County 25 Nov 1890, but the minister who performed the marriage never returned the certificate with the actual date and place of their marriage. Technically, they were not married in the eyes of the law.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: Abt 1891.<sup>256</sup>

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: May 1873, Pennsylvania. 256

4-**Harry Eli Martz**<sup>1080</sup> was born on 19 May 1891 in Carroll, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1081</sup> died on 29 Apr 1968 in Baltimore, Maryland<sup>1082</sup> at age 76, and was buried in Church Of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>410</sup> Other names for Harry were Harry and Henry E Martz. <sup>256</sup>

General Notes: On the 1910 Census, Harry E Martz is living in Greene township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, with his parents and siblings. Harry is 18 and working as a brakeman for the rail road.

Harry left Sugar Valley in 1910. [7]

When Harry and Mae married in 1916, both were living in Trenton, Mercer County, New Jersey. [6]

In 1920, Harry Eli Martz is living in Albany, New York, at 273 Hudson Avenue. He is 28, born in Pennsylvania, and an inspector for the rail road. Living with him is his wife May, 25. May was born in NY and her parents in Germany. Also in the house are May's brother Wm Gress, 16, niece Lillian Baldwin, 18, and a lodger [May's brother] Henry Gress, 31.

In 1925 Harry E Martz is living in Albany, New York. He is 34. Living with Harry are his wife May (incorrectly listed as his sister), and cousin Lee F Martz. [5]

In 1930, Harry Martz is living at 97 Eagle Street in Albany. He is 38, and an inspector for a telegraph company. Living with Harry are his wife Mae, 33, and his cousin Lee Martz, 29. Harry and Mae were married at age 23 & 18.

In Sept 1937 Mr & Mrs Harry Martz of Albany, NY were guests of Mr & Mrs F E Martz, along with Merril Martz, Merril's daughters Helen, Isabelle & Supera and Harry Garner. [3] In late 1937 Mr & Mrs Harry Martz of Baltimore were visiting Mr & Mrs F E Martz. Also visiting were Reynold Martz, Mr & Mrs Jack Delong of Harrisburg, and Mr & Mrs Raymond Baugher of Colonial Park. [2]

Harry apparently moved to Baltimore in late 1937. Moved to Baltimore by 1938. [7]

In 1942 Harry Eli Martz is living at 2718 N Calvert St in Balto [Baltimore], Maryland. He is employed at Western Union Tel Co, Camden Station. Harry was born 19 May 1891 in Carroll, Pennsylvania. He lists as his contact [mother] Mrs Fietta Martz. [4]

When Harry retired from the Baltimore and Ohio Railroad he had been employed as communications manager. [7]

Harry Martz was born 19 May 1891, and died Apr 1968. His last residence was in Baltimore, Baltimore City, Maryland. Harry's Social Security number was issued in New York before 1951. [1]

Harry was found dead in his bead in Baltimore on 29 Apr 1968. [7]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Gazette Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 3 Dec 1937 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Gazette Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 13 Sept 1937 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] World War II draft registration, 1942 (Ancestry.com)
- [5] 1925 New York State Census, Albany Ward 15, Albany Co, NY, page 11 their birthplaces are listed as USA, so the census taker did not talk to the family
- [6] Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1699-2013 (images) (Ancestry.com), Harry Eli Martz to Mae Gress, 7 Jul 1916, Trenton, Mercer Co, NJ (Hamilton Av Methodist Episcopal Church)
- [7] Lock Haven Express (Newspapers.com), 30 Apr 1968, p4, Harry E Martz obit

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: May 1891, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 256
- Residence: 1930, Dayton, New York. 410
- Residence: 1937, Baltimore, Maryland. 1083
- Alt. Death: 29 Mar 1968, Baltimore, Maryland. 1084

Harry married **Mary A "Mae" Gress**, <sup>1085</sup> daughter of **Sebastian Gress** and **Rosalie (Rose) Reinhardt/Reinhart**, on 7 Jul 1916 in Trenton, Mercer County, New Jersey. <sup>1086</sup> Mary was born in 1897 in Troy, Rensselaer County, New York, <sup>1087</sup> died on 11 Oct 1985 in Baltimore, Maryland <sup>1084</sup> at age 88, and was buried in Church Of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1088</sup> Another name for Mary was Mary Mae Gress. <sup>595</sup>

Marriage Notes: Although Mary Hoffer (in 2004) reported that Harry and Mae had a child named Mary A Martz, not other information has been found to confirm this.

The Gress family records that Harry and Mary had no children. [1] If the did have a child, as otherwise reported, that child probably died young.

[1] Kathy Gress, email 29 Jul 2012

General Notes: Mary's sister Lillian Gress married husband Harry's first cousin

Edward W Martz.

After the death of her father in 1918, Mary and husband Harry Martz apparently cared for her brother William. He was living with them in 1920.

William Gress suffered a head injury at age 6 when a falling fire escape ladder landed on him, breaking his leg and crushing his skull. He was committed to Utica State Hospital by 1925. He died there 1983. [1]

[1] Kathy Gress, email 29 Jul 2012

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: 3 Jul 1890, Albany, New York. 410

4-**Merrill Christian Martz**<sup>239</sup> was born on 22 Oct 1894 in Carroll, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1089</sup> died on 30 Mar 1975 in Waltham, Middlesex County, Massachusetts<sup>253</sup> at age 80, and was buried in Knollwood Memorial Park, Canton, Norfolk County, Massachusetts. <sup>1090</sup> Another name for Merrill was Merrill C Martz. <sup>256</sup>

General Notes: In 1915 Merrill C Martz is living in Brewster, Putnam County, New York, and working for the telegraph company. [4]

On June 5 1917 Merrill Christian Martz registered for the World War I draft. He was born October 22 1894 in Carroll, Pennsylvania. Merrill is living in Yonkers, Westchester County, New York, and is working for the NYC Rail Road.

In 1917 - 1919 Merrill C Martz is in Yonkers, New York. He is employed by W U Tel Co [Western Union Telegraph Co]. [5]

In 1920 Merrill Martz is living in Cuyler township, Cortland County, New York. He is 24 and is operating his own dairy farm. Living with him are his wife Della, 22, daughters Fietta, 2 & 4 months, Eleanor, 10 months, maid Geraldine Hammond, 16, laborer Irving Brown, 13, and brother Milford Martz, 18.

About 1924, Merrill appears to have moved to Vermont where daughter Blanche was born. They were back in NY by 1926.

In 1930, Merriel Martz is living in Hampton Manor, East Greenbush township, Rensselaer County, New York. He is 34 and a foreman at Western Union. Living with him are his wife Della, 31, born in NY, and children, Fietta, 12, Eleanor, 11, Helen, 9, Supera, 8, Blanche, 6, Isabel, 4, and Harry, 2.

From 1929 to 1935 Merrill C Martz and wife Della are living in Hampton Manor, New York. Merrill is a foreman or a lineman. [5]

Merrill and Della appear to have divorced between 1935 and 1940. In 1940 Merrill married Ann Desena/Reubens.

In 1940, Merrill was living in Buffalo, New York, when his father died. [3]

In 1946 & 1947 Merril C Martz is living in Albany, New York, and is a line foreman for Western Union Telegraph. [5]

In 1954 Merrill C Martz and wife Ann D Martz are living in the Ridgewood, New Jersey, area. Merrill is a crew foreman. [5]

Merrill C Martz was born on 22 October 1894 and died in 30 March 1975 in Waltham County [should be the town of Waltham], Massachusetts.. His last residence was in Waltham, Middlesex Co, Massachusetts. Merrill's Social Security number was issued in New York before 1951. [1, 2]

- [1] Massachusetts Death Index, 1970-2003 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] Lock Haven Express, 25 Jan 1940, p. 8 (Ross Library)
- [4] New York County Marriages 1908-1935 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Merrill
- C Martz to Della Horton, registered Putnam Co, NY
- [5] US City Directories (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Oct 1894, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 256
- Residence: 1968, Boston, Massachusetts. 1091
- Alt. Death: Mar 1975.<sup>95</sup>

Merrill married **Della Rose Horton**, <sup>1092</sup> daughter of **William Horton** and **Rose Belle Alderman**, on 24 Dec 1915 in Canaan, Columbia County, New York. <sup>1093</sup> The marriage ended in divorce. Della was born on 12 Feb 1897 in probably Rensselaer County, New York, <sup>95</sup> died in Dec 1979<sup>95</sup> at age 82, and was buried in Memory Gardens Cemetery, Albany, Albany County, New York. <sup>1094</sup> They had eight children: **Fietta M, Eleanore, Helen, Supera Rose, Blanche, Isabel, Harry E**, and **Mable J**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Divorce: Between 1935 and 1940.

General Notes: According to her marriage record. Her parents were William Horton and Rose Atterman. [3]

Other sources (Kate McFate) report Della's name as Della Brown. Della's OAC-790 form from the Social Security Administration (no SS-5 application available), records her parents as William Horton and Rose Alderman. [4]

Della's parents are likely William Horton and Rose Belle Alderman. Her mother later married Worden/Warden/Werden Richard Brown. Worden Brown was her step-father. [See notes below.] While it is possible her father was Edmund Stone, who married Rose 3 months before Della's birth, Della listed her father as William Horton on two records.

Three months before Della's birth, on 13 November 1896, Rosa B Alderman married Edmund F Stone [probably Edmund B Stone] in Berlin, Rensselaer County, New York. [6] Rose probably married the much older Edmund Stone

because she was pregnant and had little choice, even though Edmund was probably not the father.

In 1900 Della is living in Berlin, Rensselaer County, New York. William Horton, age 34, b. Mar 1866, NY, single Rosie Alderman, age 18, b. Sep 1881, NY, listed as William's sister, divorced Della Alderman, age 2, b. Feb 1898, NY, listed as [William's] daughter [5]

Rose's ex-husband Edmund Stone is nearby. He is 58, born Sep 1841, and divorced. [7] Edmund B Stone died 14 Sep 1907 in Petersburg, Rensselaer County. [8]

In 1910 the Brown family is living in Pawling, Dutchess County, New York. Richard Brown, 41, b. MA, married 23 years [should actually be about 8] Rosie, wife, 40, b. NY Russell I, son, 19, b. MA William A, son, 10, b. MA Della, daughter, 9, b. NY [should be about age 12] Alfred, son, 7, b. NY Elna, dau, 3, b. NY [9]

In 1915, when Della married Merrill she was living in Patterson, Putnam County, New York. She was 18 [born abt 1897], born in Pittsfield [Berkshire County], Massachusetts. Their marriage took place in Canaan, Columbia County, New York, just 12 or 13 miles from Pittsfield. [3]

According to the 1920 Census, Della was born in Massachusetts, her father in France, and her mother in New York.

On the 1930 Census, Della was born in New York, her father in Massachusetts and her mother in New York.

In 1935 Della was living in Hampton Manor, New York. [2]

In 1940 Della Martz is living in Troy, Rensselaer County, New York. She is 43 and born in New York. Della is married but her husband is not with her. Della has an 8th grade education. She is living with daughter Fietta (Vie on the Census) Mattingly, daughter Mable, age 8, and son-in-law Albert Mattingly. [2]

Della Martz was born 12 Feb 1897 and died Dec 1979. Her last residence was in Albany, Albany County, New York. [1]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] 1940 US Census, Troy, Rensselaer Co, NY, ED 42-130, sheet 5A
- [3] New York County Marriages 1908-1935 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Merrill
- C Martz to Della Horton, registered Putnam Co, NY
- [4] OAC-790 form from SSA
- [5] 1900 US Census, Berlin, Rensselaer Co, NY, ED 30, sheet 6B
- [6] New York State Marriage Index 1881-1967 (Ancestry)

- [7] 1900 US Census, Berlin, Rensselaer Co, NY, ED 30, sheet 4A
- [8] New York Death Index 1852-1956 (Ancestry)
- [9] 1910 US Census, Pawling, Dutchess Co, NY, ED 58, sheet 15B

Notes on Della's parents:

Kim Iezzi, msg via Ancestry, 2018 Mar 30

Della Martz is listed in her mother Rose (Alderman) Brown's obituary and the obituaries of several of Rose's children. Rose apparently married Warden Brown about 1900-1901.

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1898, Massachusetts. <sup>296</sup>
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1899, New York.<sup>59</sup>

5-**Fietta M Martz**<sup>1095</sup> was born on 17 Jul 1917 in Yonkers, Westchester County, New York. <sup>1095</sup> Another name for Fietta was Vie Martz. <sup>1096</sup>

General Notes: In 1935 Fietta was living in Hampton Manor, New York. [1]

In 1940 Vie Mattingly is living in Troy, Rensselaer County, New York. She is 22 and born in New York. Vie is with her husband Albert Mattingly, mother Della Martz and sister Mable Martz. Vie completed three years of high school. [1]

Fietta Mae Martz

b. 17 Jul 1917, Yonkers, Westchester Co, NY

d. 31 Oct 1980, Schenectady, NY [2]

Vietta Abbott, 17 Jul 1917 - Oct 1980, last residence Saratoga Springs, Saratoga, New York [3]

- [1] 1940 US Census, Troy, Rensselaer Co, NY, ED 42-130, sheet 5A
- [2] Ancestry.com tree, Beth's Family Tree, owner Myrrdin35, retrieved 11 Jun 2012
- [3] Social Security Death Index

Fietta married **Albert Mattingly**<sup>1096</sup> between 1935 and 1940. The marriage ended in divorce. Albert was born on 17 Jan 1916 in Kentucky<sup>1097</sup> and died on 9 Jul 2002<sup>95</sup> at age 86.

General Notes: In 1935, Albert lived in Louisville, Kentucky. [1]

In 1940 Albert Mattingly is living in Troy, Rensselaer County, New York. He is 24, born in Kentucky as were his parents. Albert is a store salesman for an elec[tric] appliance company. [1]

Albert L. Mattingly, 17 January 1916 - 9 July 2002. Last residence Bradenton, Manatee County, Florida. SSN issued in New York before 1951. [2]

[1] 1940 US Census, Troy, Rensselaer Co, NY, ED 42-130, sheet 5A

[2] Social Security Death Index

5-**Eleanore Martz** was born on 18 Mar 1919 in Yonkers, Westchester County, New York, <sup>1098</sup> died in Dec 1987<sup>95</sup> at age 68, and was buried in Memory Gardens Cemetery, Albany, Albany County, New York. <sup>809</sup> Other names for Eleanore were Eleanor Martz<sup>296</sup> and Elinor F Martz. <sup>1099</sup>

General Notes: In 1946-1947 Eleanor Martz is living in Albany, New York. In 1947 her occupation is listed as waitress. [3]

Eleanore Xilas - sister of Harry Martz [1]

Eleanore Xilas, 18 March 1919 - December 1987. Last Residence Albany, Albany County, New York. SSN issued in New York before 1951. [2]

- [1] Memory Gardens Cemetery (www.memorygardens.org) Harry Martz (brother), owner of burial plot Alex & Eleanore Xilas
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] US City Directories (Ancestry.com)

Eleanore married **Alex Xilas**<sup>1100</sup> between 1954 and 1959.<sup>1101</sup> Alex was born on 3 May 1894 in Smyrna, Turkey, <sup>151</sup> died on 17 Feb 1975<sup>1102</sup> at age 80, and was buried in Memory Gardens Cemetery, Albany, Albany County, New York.<sup>809</sup> Another name for Alex was Alex Ksilas. <sup>1103</sup>

General Notes: Alex Xilas (3 May 1895 - 17 February 1975) served in the US military (branch not shown) from 8 June 1917 to 8 July 1919. [1]

In 1942 Alex Xilas is living in New York City. He was born 3 May 1894 in Smyrna, Turkey. The name on his naturalization papers is Alex Ksilas. Alex is not working. His closest contact is Constantin Macredy at Stanley's Caffeteria on Broadway in New York. [2]

Alex Xilas was born 3 May 1894 and died in February 1975. His last residence was in Albany, Albany County, New York. [3]

- [1] U.S., Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942
- [3] Social Security Death Index

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 3 May 1895. 1102
- Residence: 1942, New York, New York. 151
- Residence: 1956, Albany, Albany County, New York. 266

### 5-Helen Martz

5-**Supera Rose Martz**<sup>1104</sup> was born on 19 Feb 1922 in Pitcher, Chenango County, New York, <sup>1105</sup> died on 15 Oct 2006 in Louisville, Jefferson County, Kentucky<sup>1106</sup> at age 84, and was buried in Evergreen Cemetery, Louisville,

Jefferson County, Kentucky. 1107 Another name for Supera was Rose Supera Martz. 1108

General Notes: I have assumed Rose's three surviving daughters were with her 1st husband Edward George, but that is not certain. [1]

After the death of Edward George in 1961, Rose moved to Jefferson County, Kentucky. She was there in 1967 when she married John O Kuhn. [2]

In addition to her six surviving children, Rose was survived by her special love Charlie Brown, brother Harry Martz, and 28 grandchildren. [1]

[1] Legacy.com, Courier-Journal (Louisville KY), obit Rose Supera Martz George Kuhn, d. 15 Oct 2006

[2] Indiana Marriage Certificates 1917-2005 (images) (Ancestry.com)

Supera married **Edward Thomas George**. <sup>1109</sup> Edward was born on 1 Dec 1917 in Albany, Albany County, New York, <sup>1110</sup> died on 24 Apr 1961 in Rensselaer County, New York <sup>1111</sup> at age 43, and was buried in Holy Sepulchre Cemetery, East Greenbush, Rensselaer County, New York. <sup>1112</sup> They had eight children: **Judith Ann, David, Edward, Fred, Tommy, Rosemary, Shirley**, and **Jacqueline**.

General Notes: Edward T George enlisted in the US Army on 3 July 1943 (or 28 July), and was discharged 26 Oct 1945. [1]

[1] U.S. Headstone Applications for Military Veterans, 1925-1963 Record (images) (Ancestry.com), Edward T George, 1 Dec 1917-24 Apr 1961, Mrs Rose S George in Prospect Heights, Rensselaer Co, NY

6-**Judith Ann George**<sup>1113</sup> was born on 9 Apr 1945 in Albany, Albany County, New York, <sup>1114</sup> died on 9 Mar 1998 in Glenville, Schenectady County, New York<sup>1115</sup> at age 52, and was buried in Holy Sepulchre Cemetery, East Greenbush, Rensselaer County, New York. <sup>1116</sup> Another name for Judith was Judy Ann George. <sup>1117</sup>

General Notes: Name: Dec 1960 - Judy Ann George Nov 1972 - Judy Ann Longton 27 Aug 1979 - Judy Ann Sears 26 Oct 1995 - Judith Ann Sears [1]

Judith George Sears died 9 Mar 1998 at Glendale Nursing Home in Glenville after a long illness. She was a lifelong Capital region resident and a homemaker. [2]

[1] Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com)

[2] The Daily Gazette (Schenectady, NY) (GenealogyBank.com), 11 Mar

1998, obit Judith George Sears, d. 9 Mar 1998, Glenville, NY

Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: 1998, Albany, Albany County, New York. 1118

Judith married **John C Longton Sr**. They had five children: **Gina**, **John, Eric, Christopher**, and **Lisa**.

7-Gina Longton

Gina married Unknown Gordon.

7-John Longton Jr

7-Eric Longton

7-Christopher Longton

7-Lisa Longton

Lisa married **Unknown Slater**.

Judith next married **Harold J Sears Sr**<sup>1119</sup> about 1979. <sup>1120</sup> Harold was born on 13 Nov 1953 in Albany, Albany County, New York, <sup>1121</sup> died on 6 Oct 2001 in Albany, Albany County, New York<sup>1122</sup> at age 47, and was buried in Saint Agnes Cemetery, Menands, Albany County, New York. <sup>1123</sup> They had three children: **Harold J, Edward**, and **Judith**.

General Notes: In addition to his three children, Harold was survived by brothers Richard & Frank Jr (or Glens Falls), Lewis (Schenectady), Clifford (Greenfield, IN), & Alan (Guilderland); and sisters Dorothy Sears (Houston, TX), Barbara Sears (Spring, TX) & Helen Sears (Chattanooga, TN).

Also, two grandchildren. [1]

[1] The Daily Gazette (Schenectady, NY) (GenealogyBank.com), 15 Oct 2001, obit Harold J Sears Sr, d. 6 Oct, 2001, Albany Med Cntr Hosp, b. Albany

7-Harold J Sears Jr

7-Edward Sears

7-Judith Sears

6-David George

6-Edward George

6-Fred George

6-Tommy George Sr

### 6-Rosemary George

Rosemary married Unknown Willett.

### **6-Shirley George**

Shirley married Unknown Herchenrader.

### 6-Jacqueline George

Jacqueline married Unknown Greer.

Supera next married **John O Kuhn**<sup>1109</sup> on 16 Dec 1967 in Jeffersonville, Clark County, Indiana. <sup>1124</sup> John was born on 19 Apr 1930 in Albany, Albany County, New York <sup>1125</sup> and died on 17 Sep 1982 in Jefferson County, Kentucky <sup>1126</sup> at age 52.

General Notes: John Kuhn served in the US Army: 18 Jan 1951 to 1 Mar 1954, and 31 May 1960 to 29 May 1963. [2]

When John O Kuhn married Rose in 1967, he was living in Jefferson County, Kentucky, working as a plumber, had 1 marriage, ended in divorce. [1]

[1] Indiana Marriage Certificates 1917-2005 (images) (Ancestry.com), John O Kuhn (age 37, b. abt 1930, NY) to Rose S George, mar 16 Dec 1967, Jeffersonville, Clark Co

[2] U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Ancestry.com), John Kuhn, 19 Apr 1930-17 Sep 1982

Supera next married **Bill Sweeney**. 1109

General Notes: One possibility for Bill is william O Sweeney, 17 Mar 1921 - 8 Sep 2002. He is linked to Rose Kuhn in Google search results.

- **5-Blanche Martz**
- **5-Isabel Martz**
- 5-Harry E Martz
- 5-Mable J Martz

Merrill next married **Ann D Desena**, <sup>1127</sup> daughter of **Raphael Desena** and **Mary Angelino**, on 26 Oct 1940 in Portland, Maine. <sup>1127</sup> Ann was born on 17 Mar 1911 in Boston, Massachusetts, <sup>1128</sup> died on 27 May 2002 <sup>1129</sup> at age 91, and was buried in Knollwood Memorial Park, Canton, Norfolk County, Massachusetts. <sup>1130</sup>

General Notes: Annie Desena was born 17 March 1911 in Boston to Raphael Desena and Mary Angelino. Raphael and Mary were both born in Italy. [3]

Ann was previously married to Reubens. [4]

Ann D Martz, 17 Mar 1911 - 15 Jan 2002, SSN issued NY before 1951, last

residence Boca Raton, Palm Beach Co, FL. [1]

Ann D Martz and Merrill C Martz are buried together at Knollwood Memorial Park in Canton, Garden of Gethsemane section, Lot 246B, graves 1 & 2. [2]

Several of the Desena family are buried in Lots 246A & B.

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Findagrave.com, #127039921, added 28 Mar 2014 by Mom, retrieved 25 Aug 2014
- [3] Massachusetts Birth Index 1840-1915 (images) (Ancestry.com), Annie Desena, b. 17 Mar 1911 Boston to Raphael Desena and Mary Angeino
- [4] Maine Marriages 1892-1996 (Ancestry.com), Merrill C Martz to Ann D Desena OR Merrill S Martz to Ann D Reubens 26 Oct 1940 Portland
- 4-**Supera Dorothy Martz**<sup>410</sup> was born on 9 Mar 1897 in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, died on 11 Jan 1986 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania at age 88, and was buried on 13 Jan 1986 in Church Of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. Another name for Supera was Supera D Martz. Died on 25 Martz. Steppera D Martz. 256

General Notes: Supera graduated from Elizabethtown College in 1922, and later taught Latin and French there for two years. She also taught in Baltimore County, Sodertown, PA, Rebersburg and Sugar Valley. [2]

In 1940, Mrs John Boone was living in Loganton, when her father died. [3]

Supera Boone was born 9 March 1897 in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, and died 11 January 1986 at Lock Haven Hospital Extended Care Unit in Lock Haven where she had been a patient for four years. Her last residence was in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. [1, 2]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Gloria Harbach obituary collection
- [3] Lock Haven Express, 25 Jan 1940, p. 8 (Ross Library)

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Mar 1899, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 256
- Residence: 1968, Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 1133
- Alt. Death: 1986.410

Supera married **John Clair Boone**, <sup>151</sup> son of **Howard Boone** and **Amelia Miller**, about 1926 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1134</sup> John was born on 26 May 1895 in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1135</sup> died on 24 Oct 1962 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania at age 67, and was buried on 28 Oct 1962 in Church Of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1137</sup> Another name for John was John C Boone. <sup>1138</sup> They had two children: **Daniel Martz** and **Laura Mae**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: Between Oct 1924 and 9 Oct 1926, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 1139

General Notes: In 1930 John C Boone is living in Greene township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. He is 34 and a farmer. Living with him are his wife Supera M, 33, and son David M, 6 months. John and Supera were married at age 30 & 28.

In 1942 John Clair Boone is living in Greene township in Clinton County. He is a farmer. John was born 26 May 1895 in Greene township. He lists his contact as CC Brungard in Loganton. [1]

Rev John C Boone was born 26 May 1895 in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, and died 24 October 1962 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. He was pastor of Sugar Valley Church of the Brethren. John is buried at Church of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. [2]

John Clair Boone, born 26 May 1895 in Loganton to Howard Boone & Amelia Miller, died 24 October 1962 ib Lock Haven. He was married to Supera Martz Boone, and was a farmer living in Greene Township. [3]

- [1] World War II draft registration, 1942 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] findagrave.com, record added Apr 13 2007 by J Bowers
- [3] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 26 May 1895, Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 1140
- Alt. Birth: 26 May 1896, Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 1141

5-Daniel Martz Boone<sup>1142</sup> was born on 9 Oct 1929 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1143</sup> died on 9 May 2010 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>1142</sup> at age 80, and was buried on 13 May 2010 in Church Of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1142</sup> The cause of his death was heart attack. Other names for Daniel were Daniel M Boone <sup>415</sup> and David M Boone. <sup>59</sup>

General Notes: Daniel Martz Boone of Eastville, Pennsylvania, died 9 May 2010 at the Lock Haven Hospital of a heart attack. He is survived by five children; Daniel J Boone (Francine A. Riley), Chesapeake, Va., Patrick F. Boone (Tammy L. Smeltz), Milton, Vt., Debra K. Boone Mauck (William V.) of Loganton, Tanya J. Boone (Hitham Hiyajneh) of Lock Haven and Bryan H. Boone (Zee A. Snyder) of Wysox. He is also survived by 17 grandchildren and one great-grandchild. He was preceded in death by his wife of 50 years, Hazel Mae Kulp Boone, who passed away on April 28, 2002.

He was also preceded in death by one son, James H. Boone, in 1984 and his only sister, Laura Mae Boone Heggenstaller in 2009.

Mr. Boone was born on October 9, 1929 to John C. and Supera Martz Boone and lived his entire life in the Sugar Valley area. He graduated from the

former Sugar Valley High School in 1946. He and Hazel were married on January 18, 1952. He was a carpenter and millwright by trade, working at power plants in Berwick, Washingtonville, TMI and Salem, N.J. He also spent four years working and surveying on the Alaskan pipeline and worked five years as a district Forest ranger. He enjoyed hunting and fishing, especially his annual salmon fishing trips in Council, Alaska. Mr. Boone was a member of the Sugar Valley Church of the Brethren, the Sugar Valley Lions Club, the Lock Haven M.O.O.S.E. (Lifetime member), the Lock Haven Masonic Temple and the Harrisburg Carpenter's union (50-year member).

Williamsport Sun-Gazette, 11 May 2010 (on-line)

Daniel married **Hazel Mae Kulp**,<sup>1144</sup> daughter of **Chester Franklin Kulp** and **Ardena Ruth Heltman**, on 18 Jan 1952 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1145</sup> Hazel was born on 25 Aug 1933 in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania,<sup>1146</sup> died on 28 Apr 2002 in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>1146</sup> at age 68, and was buried in Church Of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>595</sup> Another name for Hazel was Hazel M.<sup>595</sup> They had six children: **Daniel J, James H, Debra Kay, Patrick F, Tanya J**, and **Bryan Howard**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

 Alt. Marriage: 18 Jan 1954, Sugar Valley Church of the Brethren, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 1147

General Notes: Hazel attended elementary school in Sugar Valley, and was a 1951 graduate of Williamsport High School. She served as deaconess and board member of bird watching and gardening. [1]

[1] Centre Daily Times (Genealogybank.com), 29 Apr 2002, p. 4A

### 6-Daniel J Boone

Daniel married **Francine A Riley**.

6-**James H Boone**<sup>595</sup> was born on 2 Jul 1955,<sup>595</sup> died on 28 May 1984 in Nome, Alaska<sup>595</sup> at age 28, and was buried in Church Of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>595</sup> The cause of his death was plane crash.

### 6-Debra Kay Boone

Debra married William Vancliff Mauck.

### 6-Patrick F Boone

Patrick married Tammy L Smeltz.

### 6-Tanya J Boone

Tanya married **Hitham Hiyajneh**.

### 6-Bryan Howard Boone

Bryan married Zee Ann Snyder.

5-**Laura Mae Boone**<sup>415</sup> was born on 5 Aug 1932,<sup>95</sup> died on 28 Aug 2009 in Montoursville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>1148</sup> at age 77, and was buried on 1 Sep 2009 in Church Of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1148</sup>

General Notes: Laura Mae Heggenstaller, of Loganton, passed away on 8 August 28, 2009, at Sycamore Manor Health Center in Montoursville. She died from Alzheimer's disease which had dramatically altered her life and personality for the past 15 years.

Laura Mae was the daughter of the late Supurea Dorthea (Martz) Boone and John Clair Boone. She graduated from Sugar Valley High School in 1949 and from Elizabethtown College in 1953.

Laura Mae taught generations of Sugar Valley residents in her 25 year career as an elementary teacher in the Sugar Valley Elementary School. She loved children, nature (especially wildflowers), pets, travel and books. She was a generous, kind, and caring soul, who created hand made quilts for lucky recipients.

She was a devoted member of the Sugar Valley Church of the Brethren where she contributed her talents as a Sunday school and Bible school teacher for decades. She served in the Brethren Volunteer Service in Medesto, Calif., in 1955 and 1956.

In the 1970s, as a local 4-H leader, she broadened the scope of projects from cooking and sewing to animal husbandry, outdoor recreation, leatherwork and other topics less conventional for the time.

She is survived by her husband of 50 years, Meredith Edward "Eddie" Heggenstaller, her son, John Eddie Heggenstaller, daughter-in-law, Amy, two grandchildren, Elliot and Abby Heggenstaller, daughter, Lucy Heggenstaller, and brother, Daniel Boone, all of the Loganton area. [2]

Laura M. Heggenstalle[r] was born 5 August 1932 and died 28 August 2009. Her last residence was in Montoursville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. [1]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] The Daily Item, Sunbury, PA (Ancestry.com obituaries), 31 Aug 2009

Noted events in her life were:

- Residence: 1986, Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.
- Alt. Death: 28 Aug 2009, Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 1149

Laura married **Meredith Edward "Eddie" Heggenstaller**, <sup>1150</sup> son of **Edward Thomas Heggenstaller** and **Ida Dieffenderfer**, about 1959. <sup>1151</sup> Meredith was born on 24 Oct 1922 in Sugar Valley, Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1152</sup> died on 21 Jan 2014 in Pennsylvania <sup>1153</sup> at age 91, and was buried on 24 Jan 2014 in Church Of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. Another name for Meredith was M Edward Heggenstaller. <sup>415</sup> They had two children:

### John Eddie and Lucy.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: Between 1958 and 1960, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 1150

General Notes: In the late 1950's Eddie was employed at Piper Aircraft in Lock Haven where he was a punch press operator and worked with parts and inventory. He retired early from Piper when the plant was closed. [1]

When a young adult Eddie and his brothers enjoyed riding their Indian motorcycles. Later he and wife Laura Mae traveled across America visiting national parks. [1]

Eddie died of old age and Parkinson's diesease. [1]

[1] Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (www.dailyitem.com), 22 Jan 2014, obit Eddie Heggenstaller

Noted events in his life were:

• Residence: 2014, Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 1154

### 6-John Eddie Heggenstaller

John married Amy. They had two children: Elliot and Abby.

7-Elliot Heggenstaller

7-Abby Heggenstaller

### 6-Lucy Heggenstaller

4-**Milford F Martz**<sup>39</sup> was born on 15 Oct 1900 in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, 1155 died on 3 Oct 1980 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania 1141 at age 79, and was buried on 6 Oct 1980 in Church Of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 1132

General Notes: In 1920, Milford Martz is living in Cuyler township, Cortland County, New York, with his brother Merrill Martz and his family. Milford is 18 and working on Merrill's dairy farm.

In 1930, Milford F Martz is living in Greene township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, with his parents and 3 siblings. Milford is 29 and a carpenter of buildings.

In 1940, Milford was living at his parents' home, when his father died. [3]

Milford was a carpenter and was well known in Sugar Valley for the barns he built in his younger years. He also worked for various contractors in Harrisburg and Watsontown. He retired from carpentry in 1965. He also farmed in Sugar Valley for several years. [1]

Milford was visiting his sister Supera Boone in Loganton, Clinton County, when he had a fatal heart attack. He either died at her home, or in the ambulance in Clinton County or Lycoming County on the way to the Jersey Shore Hospital, as he was dead on arrival. [1]

Milford Martz was born 15 October 1900 in Greene Township, and died 3 October 1980. His last residence was Loganton, Clinton Co, Pennsylvania. [1, 2]

Milford was survived by his wife, several siblings, and nieces and nephews. [1]

- [1] Gloria Harbach obituary collection
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] Lock Haven Express, 25 Jan 1940, p. 8 (Ross Library)

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1901, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>39</sup>
- Residence: 1968, Danville, Mahoning Township, Montour County, Pennsylvania. 1156
- Alt. Death: Oct 1980.95

Milford married **Edith May Maynard**, <sup>1157</sup> daughter of **John W Maynard** and **Harriet B Heffner**. Edith was born on 17 Jun 1907 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1158</sup> died on 26 Jun 1995 in Linden, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>565</sup> at age 88, and was buried in Church Of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1141</sup> Another name for Edith was Edith M Bickle. <sup>410</sup>

General Notes: Sometime after the death of Milford in 1980, Edith re-married a man named Bickel. [2] Possibly Paul W Bickel Sr.

Edith probably married \_\_ Bickel about 1989 when she changed her name with Social Security. [4]

9 Oct 1969 - Edith M Martz 27 Jun 1989 - Edith May Bickel 11 Jun 1995 - Edith M Bickel [4]

Edith M. Bickel was born 17 June 1907 and died 26 June 1995. Her last residence was in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. [1]

Edith Martz Bickel was born 17 June 1907 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, and died 26 June 1995 in Linden, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. She is buried at Church of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. [3]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Mary Hofer reported that Milford's wife Edith Bickel was born 1907, died 1995
- [3] findagrave.com

[4] Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in her life were:

Alt. Birth: 1907.<sup>410</sup>
Alt. Death: 1995.<sup>410</sup>

4-**Flavia L Martz**<sup>39</sup> was born on 25 May 1903 in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania,<sup>410</sup> died in Aug 1973 in Pennsylvania<sup>95</sup> at age 70, and was buried in Woodlawn Memorial Gardens, Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1159</sup>

General Notes: Flavia had three years of college. [5]

In late 1937 Mr & Mrs Raymond Baugher of Colonial Park [Harrisburg area] were visiting Mr & Mrs F E Martz. Also visiting were Reynold Martz, Mr & Mrs Harry Martz of Baltimore, and Mr & Mrs Jack Delong of Harrisburg. [1]

In 1940, Mrs E R Baugher was living in Harrisburg, when her father died. [4]

In 1940 Flavia was not working. [5]

Mrs Raymond Baugher of Harrisburg, the former Flavia Martz, has died. She taught school in Sugar Valley in 1925. [3]

Flavia Baugher was born 25 May 1903 and died Aug 1973. Her last residence was in Mechanicsburg, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania. [2]

- [1] Gazette Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 3 Dec 1937 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] Gloria Harbach obituary collection, unidentified clipping
- [4] Lock Haven Express, 25 Jan 1940, p. 8 (Ross Library)
- [5] 1940 US Census, Colonial Park, Lower Paxton twp, Dauphin Co, PA, ED 22-83, sheet 7B

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1904, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>39</sup>
- Occupation: School Teacher, 1930.
- Residence: 1937, Colonial Park, Pennsylvania. 1083
- Residence: 1968, Downington, Pennsylvania. 1160

Flavia married **Raymond Roscoe Baugher**, <sup>1161</sup> son of **Aaron S Baugher** and **Lydia M Busser**, about Dec 1928. Raymond was born on 10 Jan 1906 in Manheim Township, York County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1162</sup> died on 14 Dec 1984 in Orange County, Florida <sup>1163</sup> at age 78, and was buried in Woodlawn Memorial Gardens, Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1164</sup> Other names for Raymond were Baucher, <sup>1078</sup> Raymond Baugher, <sup>410</sup> and Raymond R Baugher. <sup>39</sup> They had one son: **James F**.

Marriage Notes: Flavia Martz of Beech Creek to Professor Raymond Baugher Clinton County Times, 28 Dec 1928, p. 8, Lock Haven library card file (Gloria Harbach)

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: Abt 1929.<sup>59</sup>

General Notes: In 1920 Raymond Baucher is living in Manheim township, York County, Pennsylvania, with his parents Aaron and Lydia Baugher and his siblings. Aaron is a farmer. Raymond is 14. Three of his older siblings are teachers. [1]

When Raymond's younger sister Anna B. Bortner died in 2004, her obituary named their parents Aaron S. and Lydia Busser Baugher, and also listed her brother Raymond as having pre-deceased her. Anna was born in Glenville, York County, Pennsylvania, in 1909. [4]

In 1930, R R Baugher is living in Woodbury, Bedford County, Pennsylvania. He is 25 and was born in Pennsylvania. With him is his wife Flavia, 26. They were married at age 23 and 25. Both Raymond and Flavia are teachers in the public school.

By 1935 the Baughers are living in Colonial Park, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania. [6]

In 1940 Raymond R Baugher is living in Colonial Park, where he is school super [intendent] for the Lower Paxton School. Raymond has completed 6 years of college. He worked 52 weeks in 1939 for \$2600, and also had other income. With Raymond are wife Flavia M, and son James, age 4. [6]

Unknown sources show Raymond's second wife was Beulah Leshey Kensinger. [5]

Raymond Roscoe Baugher, born 10 January 1906, died 14 December 1984 in Orange County, Florida. His last residence was in Huntingdon, Huntingdon County, Pennsylvania. [2, 3]

- [1] 1920 US Census, Manheim twp, York Co, PA, ED 77, sheet 12A
- [2] Social Security Death Index Raymond Baugher, b. 10 Jan 1906, d. Dec 1984
- [3] Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] Gettysburg [PA] Times, Jul/24/2004 (Ancestry.com)
- [5] Ancestry.com OneWorld Tree, unsourced trees
- [6] 1940 US Census, Colonial Park, Lower Paxton twp, Dauphin Co, PA, ED 22-83, sheet 7B

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1904, Pennsylvania.<sup>59</sup>
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1906, Pennsylvania. 766

5-**James F Baugher**<sup>1165</sup> was born on 17 Aug 1935 in Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania<sup>1166</sup> and died on 3 Nov 2015 in Huddleston, Virginia<sup>1167</sup> at age 80.

General Notes: From 1 July 1967 to his retirement on 15 August 1993, Dr

James F Baugher was the superintendent of the Milton [PA] Area School District. In 2005 the James F Baugher Elementary School in Milton was dedicated. [1]

James died 3 November 2015 at his home in Huddleston, Virginia. In addition to his wife and three children, James was survived by six grandchildren. A seventh grandchild died in 1996. [1]

[1] Standard-Journal (Milton PA) (www.standard-journal.com)

James married Mary Fisher. They had three children: Jolynn Kay, Jean A, and James Raymond.

### 6-Jolynn Kay Baugher

Jolynn married William Joseph Thagard.

### 6-Jean A Baugher

Jean married Wesley S Cotner Jr.

### 6-James Raymond Baugher

James married Karen Maureen Pitts.

4-**Floretta L Martz**<sup>39</sup> was born on 12 Apr 1907 in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1168</sup> died on 21 Mar 1991 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>1132</sup> at age 83, and was buried on 24 Mar 1991 in Hays Fearon Cemetery, Beech Creek, Clinton County, Pennsylvanis. <sup>1132</sup>

General Notes: Floretta graduated from Loganton High School, and attended Elizabethtown College and Lock Haven Normal School. She taught school for 32 years at Mill Hall, Beech Creek and the former Porter Township elementary schools. She retired 4 June 1971. [3]

In 1930, Floretta L Martz is living in Greene township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, with her parents and 3 siblings. Floretta is 22 and a teacher at a public school.

In 1940, Miss Floretta Martz was living in Mill Hall, when her father died. [4]

During World War II, Floretta worked for the Pennsylvania Railroad to help the war effort. [3]

In 1945 Floretta M Kunes is the new fourth grade teacher at the Lincoln building in the local school system [Williamsport & Lycoming Co?]. [1]

She enjoyed traveling and visited all 50 states as well as Canada, England, Ireland, Scotland, Egypt, Israel and France. [3]

Floretta M. Kunes was born 12 April 1907 and died 21 March 1991 at Lock Haven Hospital in Lock Haven. [2, 3]

- [1] Gazette & Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 4 Sep 1945 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] Gloria Harbach obituary collection
- [4] Lock Haven Express, 25 Jan 1940, p. 8 (Ross Library)

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1907, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>39</sup>
- Residence: 1968, Beech Creek, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 1169
- Residence: 1979, Beech Creek, Pennsylvania.

Floretta married **Blaine W Kunes**, <sup>410</sup> son of **Frank A Kunes** and **Carrie L Woodward**, on 30 Aug 1941 in Frederick County, Virginia. <sup>1170</sup> Blaine was born on 7 Feb 1905 in Beech Creek, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1171</sup> died on 21 Aug 1986 at age 81, and was buried in Hays Fearon Cemetery, Beech Creek, Clinton County, Pennsylvanis. <sup>410</sup> They had three children: **Patricia, Blaine F**, and **Baby Girl**.

General Notes: Between 1927 and 1939, Blaine was a baseball player and manager in the minor leagues. He was primarily a 3rd baseman and shortstop. He also did some pitching.

1927 - Marshalltown Ansons

1927 - Topeka Jayhawks

1929 - Fort Wayne Chiefs

1930 - St. Joseph Saints

1931 - Columbus Red Birds

1931 - Greensboro Patriots

1932 - 1934 - Elmira Red Wings

1936 - St. Augustine Saints

1936, 1937, 1939 - Oswego Netherlands (also managed)

[3]

The town of Beech Creek appears to have built the Blaine W Kunes Memorial Park for athletic events, specifically baseball. [4]

In 1941, when Blaine and Floretta married, he was a merchant in Beech Creek, Pennsylvania. [2]

Blaine Kunes was born 7 Feb 1905 and died Aug 1986. His last residence was in Beech Creek, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. Blaine's Social Security Number was issued in New York before 1951. [1]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Virginia Marriage Records 1936-2014 (images) (Ancestry.com), Blaine W Kunes to Floretta L Martz, 30 Aug 1941, Frederick Co, VA
- [3] Baseball-Reference.com, data from SABR Minor Leages Database, info may not be complete, retrieved 7 Jul 2015
- [4] Google searches for Blaine W Kunes several mentions of Blaine W Kunes Memorial Park or Blaine Kunes Memorial Park in Beech Creek, 7 Jul 2015

### 5-Patricia Kunes

Patricia married Joel Ferree.

### 5-Blaine F Kunes

Blaine married Mary Christine Sanders, daughter of Carl V Sanders.

5-**Baby Girl Kunes**<sup>1172</sup> was born on 13 Feb 1951 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, died on 14 Feb 1951 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, and was buried on 15 Feb 1951 in Church Of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. The cause of her death was born premature at 5 months.

4-**Reynold I Martz**<sup>1173</sup> was born on 17 Oct 1910 in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1174</sup> died in Nov 1983<sup>95</sup> at age 73, and was buried in Rolling Green Memorial Park, Lower Allen Twp, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1175</sup> Another name for Reynold was Reynolds Martz. <sup>410</sup>

General Notes: On the 1920 Census Reynold was 8 years old (born about 1912), on the 1930 Census he was 19 (born about 1911).

In late 1937 Reynold Martz and Miss Marian Miller of Harrisburg were visiting Mr & Mrs F E Martz. Also visiting were Mr & Mrs Harry Martz of Baltimore, Mr & Mrs Jack Delong of Harrisburg, and Mr & Mrs Raymond Baugher of Colonial Park. [2]

In 1940, Reynold was living at his parents' home, when his father died. [3]

Reynold Martz was born 17 Oct 1910 and died Nov 1983. His last residence was in Lemoyne, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania. His Social Security number was issued in Maryland before 1951. [1] Reynold's brother Harry lived in Baltimore and sister Sarah was married there.

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Gazette Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 3 Dec 1937 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Lock Haven Express, 25 Jan 1940, p. 8 (Ross Library)

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 1911.410
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1912, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 296
- Residence: 1968, Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania. 1176
- Residence: 1980, Lemoyne, Pennsylvania.

Reynold married **Miriam Miller**, daughter of **Harvey Miller** and **Emma Hollinger**, after 1937. Miriam was born on 9 Apr 1918 in Mechanicsville, Pennsylvania, <sup>1177</sup> died on 16 Jan 2005 in Mechanicsburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1177</sup> at age 86, and was buried in Rolling Green Memorial Park, Lower Allen Twp, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1177</sup> They had three children: **Barbara Lee**, **Sally**, and **Wendy**.

General Notes: Miriam M. Martz, 86, of Lemoyne died Sunday, Jan. 16, 2005, in Bethany Village West, Mechanicsburg. Born April 9, 1918, in Mechanicsville, she

was the daughter of the late Harvey and Emma (Hollinger) Miller. Mrs. Martz was the widow of Reynold I. Martz.

She was a retired administrative officer for the Pennsylvania Civil Service Commission and a member of the First Church of the Brethren in Harrisburg. Mrs. Martz is survived by three daughters, Barbara Crossland of Lemoyne and Sally Carlisle and Wendy Harper, both of Mechanicsburg; six grandchildren; and five great-grandchildren.

Funeral services will be at 1:30 p.m. Wednesday in Parthemore Funeral Home and Cremation Services, 1303 Bridge St., New Cumberland. Burial will be in Rolling Green Memorial Park, Lower Allen Township. [1]

Miriam M. Martz was born 9 Apr 1918 and died 16 Jan 2005. Her last residence was in Lemoyne, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania. [2]

- [1] The Sentinel (Jan/19/2005) Ancestry.com
- [2] Social Security Death Index

5-**Barbara Lee Martz**<sup>1178</sup> was born on 16 Dec 1943 in Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania<sup>1179</sup> and died on 25 Jan 2005 in Lemoyne, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania<sup>1180</sup> at age 61.

General Notes: Barbara probably married \_\_\_\_ Devore about 1970 when she changed her name with Social Security. [2]

She probably married \_\_\_ Crossland about 1977. [2]

Apr 1960 - Barbara Lee Martz

Jun 1970 - Barbara Lee Devore Jr

5 Dec 1977 - Barbara Lee Crossland

8 Feb 2005 - Barbara L Crossland [2]

Barbara was a past assistant manager for Officers Mess at Mechanicsburg Navy Depot. [1]

[1] The Sentinel (Carlisle, PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 30 Jan 2005, obit Barbara L Crossland

[2] Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in her life were:

- Residence: 2005, Lemoyne, Cumberland Co, PA. 1177
- Alt. Death: 27 Jan 2005, Lemoyne, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania. 1181

Barbara married Unknown Devore.

Barbara next married **Unknown Crossland**. They had one daughter: **Alexandra M**.

#### 6-Alexandra M Crossland

Alexandra married **Unknown Greenfield**, son of **Vernon Greenfield Jr**. They had one daughter: **Mika M**.

### 7-Mika M Greenfield

5-Sally Martz

Sally married William R Carlisle Jr.

5-Wendy Martz

Wendy married Unknown Harper.

4-**Sara Jane Martz**<sup>1182</sup> was born on 21 Jan 1913 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>165</sup> died on 19 Dec 1979 in Hershey, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania<sup>1131</sup> at age 66, and was buried in Fairview Cemetery, Martinsburg, Blair County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1183</sup> Another name for Sara was Sarah Martz. <sup>296</sup>

General Notes: In late 1937 Mr & Mrs Jack Delong of Harrisburg were visiting Mr & Mrs F E Martz. Also visiting were Reynold Martz, Mr & Mrs Harry Martz of Baltimore, and Mr & Mrs Raymond Baugher of Colonial Park. [1]

In 1940, Mrs Jack DeLong was living in Loganton, when her father died. 4]

Sara was a public school teacher for 33 years in Clinton, Cambria, Armstrong, and Blair counties, Pennsylvania. She retired in 1974. [3]

Sara Delong was born 21 January 1913 and died December 1979 at Hershey Medical Center in Hershey, Pennsylvania. Her last residence was in Roaring Spring, Blair County, Pennsylvania. [2, 3]

- [1] Gazette Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 3 Dec 1937 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] Gloria Harbach obituary collection
- 4] Lock Haven Express, 25 Jan 1940, p. 8 (Ross Library)

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1913, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 296
- Alt. Birth: 1914.410
- Residence: 1937, Harrisburg, Pennsylvania. 1083
- Residence: May 1947, Portage, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. 415
- Residence: 1968, Roaring Spring, Pennsylvania. 1184

Sara married **John Lytle "Jack" Delong**, <sup>1150</sup> son of **Torrence Almerin Delong** and **Grace V Lytle**, in Jan 1937 in Baltimore, Maryland. <sup>1083</sup> John was born on 4 Jul 1912 in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1185</sup> died on 21 Mar 1980 in Roaring Spring, Pennsylvania<sup>1186</sup> at age 67, and was buried in Fairview Cemetery, Martinsburg, Blair County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1150</sup> Other names for John were Delong <sup>410</sup> and Jack Delong. <sup>1083</sup> They had two children: **John Arden** and **Kenneth F**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: 3 Aug 1935, Cumberland, Maryland. 415

General Notes: Jack Delong was the son of Torrence Almerin DeLong and Grace

V Lytle. [2, 3]

In 1930 Jack is living in Greene township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania with his parents and sister. [2] They are living quite close to the Martz family. Jack would marry Sarah Martz in 1937.

Jack worked for the state game commission. [3]

Jack Delong was born 4 July 1912 and died 21 March 1980. His last residence was in Roaring Spring, Blair County, Pennsylvania. [1, 3]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] 1930 US Census
- [3] Kay McFate, 2008

5-**John Arden Delong**<sup>1187</sup> was born on 16 Mar 1937 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>1188</sup> and died on 15 Jan 2004<sup>1150</sup> at age 66. Another name for John was John Delong.<sup>415</sup>

General Notes: John was hearing impaired, as is his brother Kenneth. They attended Western Pennsylvania School for the Deaf, in Edgewood, and met their wives there. [2]

John A. Delong was born 16 March 1937 and died 15 January 2004. His last residence was in Roaring Spring, Blair County, Pennsylvania. [1]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Kay McFate, 2008

Noted events in his life were:

• Residence: 1979, Roaring Spring, Pennsylvania.

John married **Joann** (**Jo Anne**) **Lebda**, <sup>1189</sup> daughter of **Thomas Lebda** and **Mary Lupjo**, on 24 Sep 1960. <sup>1190</sup> Joann was born about 1939 in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania <sup>1191</sup> and died on 15 May 2018 in Roaring Spring, Pennsylvania <sup>1192</sup> about age 79.

General Notes: Joann graduated from Western Pennsylvania School for the Deaf in 1957. [1]

She retired from Veeder-Root Co after 18 years. [1]

[1] Western PA School for the Deaf Alumni Assoc (www.wpsdalumni.org), obit Joann (Lebda) DeLong, d. age 79, at home (Roaring Spring), 15 May 2018

### 5-Kenneth F Delong

Kenneth married **Zada Louise Hockman**, daughter of **Austin Hockman** and **Zada Delaney**. They had one daughter: **Yvonne June**.

### **6-Yvonne June Delong**

Yvonne married **Michael Davila Sr**, son of **Rafael Davila** and **Marion**. They had two children: **Michael Ray** and **Hunter**.

7-**Michael Ray Davila Jr**<sup>1193</sup> was born on 28 Oct 1994 in Upper Saint Clair, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania<sup>1194</sup> and died on 18 Mar 2015 in Ophipyle, Fayette County, Pennsylvania at age 20.

General Notes: When Michael died in 2015 he was a resident of Carnegie, and formerly of Scott Twp [all in Allegheny County, Pennsylvania]. [1]

On 18 March 2015 Michael fell into the Youghiogheny River at Ohiopyle State Park. [He presumably drowned.] He had climbed over a railing on an observation deck to snap a photo when he slipped on an icy rock and fell about 20 feet into the swollen river and was washed over a waterfall. [2]

Michael's body was found and recovered on 16 April about five miles downstream from where he fell. [2]

[1] Goldsboro-Fabry Funeral Home (Fairchance, PA) (www.goldsboro-fabry.com), obit Michael Ray Davilla, Jr, d. 18 Mar 2015, Ohiopyle, PA, b. 28 Oct 1994, Upper St Clair [2] KDKA 2 CBS Pittsburgh (pittsburgh.cbslocal.com), 16 Apr 2015

### 7-Hunter Davila

3-**Pauline O Martz**<sup>412</sup> was born on 25 Apr 1868 in Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1195</sup> died on 15 Jan 1943 in White Deer Township, Union County, Pennsylvania<sup>1196</sup> at age 74, and was buried on 18 Jan 1943 in Edgewood Cemetery, Montoursville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>406</sup> Another name for Pauline was Paulina Martz. <sup>284</sup>

General Notes: On the 1900 census, Pauline has had 5 children, 3 are living.

In 1910, Pauline Robbins is living in Delaware township, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania. She is 41 and a laborer doing odd jobs. Pauline has been married 21 years but is living separately from her husband. Living with her are two of her children Mary, 11, and Stella, 8. Pauline has had 6 children, 4 are living.

In 1930, Pauline B Robbins is living in South Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. She is 61 and divorced. Living with her is her daughter Stella E Robbins, 29. Stella is a factory worker. Also in the house are two boarders, Eugene Meixell and Harry Robbins.

In 1937, Pauline is listed in her sister Louisa Meixell's obituary as Miss Pauline Martz. She was living in South Williamsport. [1]

In 1940 Pauline B Martz is living in Montoursville, Lycoming County, with her brother-

in-law Grant Meixel. Pauline is 70, owns her home worth \$800, completed 8th grade. She is not working and has no other income. [4]

Pauline died 15 December 1943 at her daughter Viola Brungard's house in White Deer township in Union County. [2]

Mrs Pauline B Martz, 74, of Montoursville, died at the home of her daughter Mrs Eli Braungard [sic], White Deer, on Friday [15 Jan]. Surviving are 3 daughters, one son, two sisters and several grandchildren. [5]

Pauline B Martz, a resident of Montoursville, died in White Deer township, Union County, on 15 January 1943 of chronic myocarditis. The informant on her death certificate was [brother-in-law] U S Meixell of Montoursville. [3]

- [1] Gazette Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, Jan 28 1937 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Jo Ann Heydenreich
- [3] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1944 (images) (Ancestry.com), Pauline B Martz, 25 Apr 1868, PA 15 Jan 1943, White Deer, div. Robert Robbins
- [4] 1940 US Census, Montoursville, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-40, sheet 12A
- [5] Lewisburg Journal (PA) (Newspapers.com), 21 Jan 1943, p. 5

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1869, Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 284
- Alt. Death: 15 Dec 1943, White Deer Township, Union County, Pennsylvania. 1197

Pauline married **Robert Rogers Robbins**, <sup>1197</sup> son of **Jesse Robbins** and **Hannah Rogers**, on 21 Nov 1889 in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>412</sup> The marriage ended in divorce. Robert was born on 23 Apr 1860 in Columbia County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1198</sup> died on 24 Sep 1936 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania <sup>1199</sup> at age 76, and was buried on 26 Sep 1936 in Edgewood Cemetery, Montoursville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1200</sup> Another name for Robert was Robert M Robbins. <sup>412</sup> They had four children: **Wyman Leroy, Viola M, Mary Anna**, and **Stella E**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Divorce: Between 1910 and 1920.

General Notes: Robert was a resident of Union Township, Union Co, PA, in 1889 when he and Pauline married.

In 1900 Robert Robbins is living in Delaware township, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania. He is 41 and a farmer. Living with him are his wife Palina, 31, and children Wyman, 9, Viola, 5, and Mary, 1. Robert and Palina have been married 11 years.

In 1910, Robert Robbins is living in Delaware township, Northumberland County. He is 50 and a farmer. Robert has been married 21 years but his wife Pauline is living elsewhere in the township. Living with Robert are two of his children Wyman L, 19, and Viola, 15.

In 1920 Robert Robbins is living in Montoursville, Lycoming County. He is 60 years

old, divorced, and a trucker at a truck lot.

In 1930, Robert Robbins is living in Montoursville, Lycoming County. He is 70 years old, divorced, and a laborer at odd jobs. Robert is living next door to his son Wyman and his family.

Robert R Robbins of Montoursville died 24 September 1936 of pneumonia at Williamsport Hospital. He was an unemployed carpenter. He was survived by his four children Wyman L Robbins of Montoursville, Mrs Viola Brungard of New Columbia, Mrs Mary Swartz of Montgomery R. D. 1, and Mrs Stella Bell of South Willamsport. [1, 2]

- [1] Gazette Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 25 Sept 1936 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-... (images) (Ancestry.com), Robert Robbins, 23 Apr 1860-24 Sep 1936, Williamsport

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 1858.11
- Alt. Birth: Apr 1859, Union County, Pennsylvania. 1201
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1860, Union County, Pennsylvania. 1202
- Alt. Death: After 1930.

4-**Wyman Leroy Robbins**<sup>239</sup> was born on 27 Nov 1890 in Montoursville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1089</sup> died in Sep 1983 in Montoursville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>95</sup> at age 92, and was buried in Edgewood Cemetery, Montoursville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>11</sup> Another name for Wyman was Wyman Robbins. <sup>256</sup>

General Notes: At the time of daughter Dorothy's birth in 1910, Wyman and Maud were living in Deleware township, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania. [3]

On June 5 1917 Wyman Leroy Robbins registered for the World War I draft. He was living in Montoursville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, and working at the Wilson Chair Company, a furniture factory. Wyman was born November 27 1890 in Montoursville. He is married with 3 children.

In 1920 Weyman Robbins is living in Montoursville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. Weyman is 29 years old and a gluer at a furniture factory. Living with him is his wife Maud, 26. Maud is a laborer at a table? maker. With them are their children Dorothy, 9, Emma Elizabeth, 7, and Emery LeRoy, 4.

In 1930 Wyman Robbins is living in Montoursville, Lycoming County. He is 38, owns his own home valued at \$1000, and is a laborer at odd jobs. Living with him are his wife Maud A, 36, and children Dorothy M, 19, Emily E, 17, Emery L, 14, and Wyman C, 7. Wyman and Maud were married at age 18 & 17. Living next door is Wyman's father Robert Robbins.

In 1942, Wyman Leroy Robbins is living on Mill St in Montoursville. He is working for Carey & McFall Co in Montoursville. Wyman was born 27 Nov 1890

in Montoursville. He lists his son Emery, living at the same address, as his closest contact. [1]

Wyman Robbins was born 27 Nov 1890 and died Sep 1983. His last residence was in Montoursville, Lycoming Co, Pennsylvania. [2]

- [1] World War II draft registration, 1942 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1911 (images) (Ancestry.com), Dorothy May Robbins, b. 4 Sep 1910, Deleware twp, Northumberland Co, par Wyman L Robbins & Maud A Smith

Noted events in his life were:

• Residence: 1943, Montoursville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 1203

Wyman married **Maude Adda Smith**, <sup>1204</sup> daughter of **Abraham Smith** and **Sarah E Swank**, about 1911. Maude was born on 1 Mar 1894 in Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1205</sup> died on 8 Jun 1948 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania <sup>1206</sup> at age 54, and was buried on 11 Jun 1948 in Montoursville Cemetery, Montoursville, Fairfield Township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1206</sup> They had four children: **Dorothy Mae, Emily Elizabeth, Emery Leroy**, and **Wyman Charles**.

General Notes: Mrs Maude Robbins died 8 June 1948 at age 53 (born abt 1895) in Williamsport Hospital where she had been admitted one month previous. Mrs Robbins lived on Millers Lane in Faxon. [1]

Mrs Maude A Robbins, resident of Faxon, Lycoming County, died 8 June 1948 in Williamsport of congestive heart failure, myocardial degeneration, arteriosclerosis, diabetes melitus, and hyperthyroidism. She was married to Wyman Robbins. Maude was born 1 March 1894 in Lycoming County to Abraham Smith and Sarah E Swark. [Son] Emery L Robbins was the informant. [2]

- [1] Gazette & Bulletin, Williamsport PA, 9 June 1948 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com)

5-**Dorothy Mae Robbins**<sup>1207</sup> was born on 4 Sep 1910 in Delaware Township, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania. Another name for Dorothy was Dorothy May Robbins. 1208

Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: 1954, Montoursville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 1083

Dorothy married **Frank Chamberlain**, <sup>1209</sup> son of **William Brailey Chamberlain** and **Estella Lydia Temple**, on 26 Jul 1955 in Winston-Salem, Forsyth County, North Carolina. <sup>1209</sup> Frank was born on 3 Jan 1909 in Penn Township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania <sup>1210</sup> and died in Sep 1979 <sup>1211</sup> at age 70.

Marriage Notes: Frank Chamberlain & Dorothy Mae Robbins, both residents

of Montoursville, PA, were married in Winston-Salem, North Carolina, at the First National Bank Building by a Justice of the Peace. [1]

[1] North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2011 (images) (Ancestry.com), Frank Chamberlain (age 46) to Dorothy Mae Robbins, 26 Jul 1955, Winston Salem

General Notes: Frank Chamberlain, 3 Jan 1909 - Sep 1979, last residence Montoursville, Lycoming Co, Pennsylvania. [1]

[1] Social Security Death Index

5-**Emily Elizabeth Robbins**<sup>157</sup> was born on 6 Aug 1912 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>1212</sup> and died on 11 Mar 1989<sup>1212</sup> at age 76.

General Notes: In 1940 Emily E Hanner is living in Montoursville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. She is 27 and married. Her husband is not with her. Emily completed 2 years of high school. She is working as a seamer in a knitting mill. She worked 40 weeks in 1939 for \$560. With Emily are her sons Robert, 8, and Marlin, 6. [2]

??arence [Clarence? Lawrence?] Hanner was granted a divorce from Emily Hanner in 1943. [1]

Emily probably married \_\_ McFadden before 1974.

Emily E McFadden 10 May 1974 - name Emily R McFadden 13 May 1974 - Claim Date [unknown type of claim] 7 Jun 1976 - name Emily E McFadden [3]

Emily E McFadden, 6 Aug 1912 - 11 Mar 1989, last residence Williamsport, Lycoming, Pennsylvania. [4]

- [1] Gazette & Bulletin, Williamsport PA, 24 Nov 1943 (Ancestry.com)
  [2] 1940 US Census, Montoursville, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-40, sheet 12A
  [3] Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com),
- Emily E McFadden, b. 6 Aug 1912, Muncy, d. 11 Mar 1989, par Wyman L Robbins & Maude Smith
- [4] Social Security Death Index

Noted events in her life were:

- Residence: 1954, Montoursville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 1083
- Residence: 1989, Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 1213

Emily married **Clarence Edward Hanner**, <sup>1214</sup> son of **Peter Hanner** and **Augusta Armstrong**. The marriage ended in divorce. Clarence was born on 13 Jun 1907 in South Williamsport, Lycoming, Pennsylvania, <sup>1215</sup> died on 15 Jul 1988<sup>1216</sup> at age 81, and was buried in Montoursville Cemetery, Montoursville, Fairfield Township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1217</sup>

They had three children: **Robert C, Marlin D "Sonny,"** and **Clifford**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Divorce: 1943.

General Notes: Clarence E Hammer [sic] was born 13 June 1907 at 1734 Junction St in South Williamsport to Peter Hammer [sic] and Augusta Armstrong. He was their 10th child with 9 living. [4]

In 1910 Clarence Hammer is 2 years old and living in Williamsport. The family - mother Augusta Hammer, age 39, and siblings Ira L (age 20), Elina (age 8) and Clarence - are boarding in the home of Ella Young. Augusta has been married 25 years, has had 10 children, 9 are living. [5]

In 1920 Clarence Hanner is 10 years old [should be abt age 12] and living in Williamsport in the home of his brother Fred G Hanner, 23, along with mother Gusta, 45, and sisters Ruth, 20, and Alvina, 15. Gusta is widowed [should probably be separated]. [6]

Clarence's mother Augusta Hanner died 11 January 1929 in Williamsport. [8]

In 1930 Clarence Hammer is 23, living in Williamsport, and with no occupation. He is living with brother Fred G Hammer, 34, sister Albina, 28, and brother Magnard, 36. [7]

Father Peter Hammer died 28 September 1932. [8]

In 1940 Clarence Edward Hanner registered for the WWII draft in Williamsport. He was born 13 June 1905 in Junction St, SH [??] [see his birth record]. His closest contact is [wife] Mrs Emily enner [sic] at the same address. Clarence works for WS Green. [1]

When Clarence died in 1988 his last residence was in Williamsport. [2]

Clarence is buried with his wife Mary E Adams, 1909-1994. [3]

- [1] U.S. World War II Draft Cards Young Men 1940-1947 (images) (Ancestry.com), Clarence Edward Hanner, b. 13 Jun 1905, Junction St, SH [2] Social Security Death Index, Clarence E Hanner, b. 13 Jun 1904, d. 15 Jul 1988, last res Wmsport.
- [3] Findagrave.com, Clarence E Hanner, #204653700, 1904-1988, bur Montoursville Cem, added 12 Nov 2019 by Margaret Long, retrieved 19 Nov 2020
- [4] Pennsylvania Birth Certificates 1906-1911 (images) (Ancestry.com)
- [5] 1910 US Census, Williamsport, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 83, sheet 5B
- [6] 1920 US Census, Williamsport, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 105, sheet 6B
- [7] 1930 US Census, Williamsport, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 78, sheet 7A

[8] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1968 (images) (Ancestry.com) Noted events in his life were:

Alt. Birth: 13 Jun 1905, Junction St, SH. 1218
 Alt. Birth: 13 Jun 1904, Pennsylvania. 1216

6-**Robert C Hanner**<sup>1219</sup> was born on 1 Jan 1932 in Montoursville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, died on 5 Dec 1965 in Loyalsock Township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>1220</sup> at age 33, and was buried on 8 Dec 1965 in Montoursville Cemetery, Montoursville, Fairfield Township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. Pennsylvania. Dec 1965 in Montoursville, Fairfield Township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.

General Notes: Robert was born 1 January 1932 in Montoursville to Clarence Hanner and Emily Robbins. He was a veteran of the Korean War. [1]

Robert enlisted in the US Navy on 19 May 1949 and served until 27 Feb 1953. He served during the Korean War. [2]

Robert probably married Joyce Dieffenderfer about 1961. [See notes for Joyce]

At the time of his death he lived in Loyalsock Township, Lycoming County, worked in Time Study for AVCO, and was married to Joyce Dieffenderfer. [1]

Robert C Hanner died 5 December 1965 from injuries in a two-car accident on a highway in Loyalsock, Lycoming County. He suffered brain damage from a skull fracture. He also fractured his right ribs and left clavicle. Death was immediate. Robert was the driver of his car. [1]

[1] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1968 (images) (Ancestry.com), Robert C Hanner, d. 5 Dec 1965, Loyalsock, DOA in Wmsport (on death certf) but accident occured Loyalstock

[2] Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File (Ancestry.com), Robert Hanner, 1 Jan 1932 - 5 Dec 1965

Robert married **Joyce Eleanor Dieffenderfer**, <sup>1222</sup> daughter of **Francis Beaver Dieffenderfer** and **Miriam Viola Aikey**, about 1961. Joyce was born on 8 May 1933 in Lewisburg, Union County, Pennsylvania <sup>1223</sup> and died on 6 Aug 2006 <sup>1223</sup> at age 73.

General Notes: Jul 1951 - name Joyce Eleanor Dieffenderfer Jun 1961 - Joyce Eleanor Hanner Mar 1967, - Joyce E Harper [1]

Joyce appears to have married Harper about 1967. [1]

On 24 March 1967 in Frederick County, Virginia, Joyce Eleanor Dieffenderfer Hanner married Robert William Harper. Joyce was 33,

widowed, born in Louisburg [sic], PA. Robert was 33, divorced twice, born in Williamsport, PA (parents Ralph Thomas Harper & Margaret Mae Shuman). Joyce and Robert were both residents of Williamsport. [3]

Children listed for Joyce on her obituary: Cindy Diehl, Susan Simchick, Robert Hanner, Roger Hanner and Clifford Hanner. [2]

[1] Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Joyce Eleanor Dieffenderfer, b. 8 May 1933, Lewisburg, d. 6 Aug 2006, par Francis Dieffenderfer& Mirian D Aikey [2] US Obituary Collection 1930-Current (index only) (Ancestry.com) [3] Virginia Marriage Records 1936-2014 (images) (Ancestry.com), Joyce Eleanor Dieffenderer Hanner (par Francis Beaver D. & Miriam Viola Aikey) to Robert William Harper, 24 Mar 1967, Frederick Co.

6-**Marlin D "Sonny" Hanner**<sup>1224</sup> was born on 6 Oct 1933 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>1224</sup> and died on 9 Oct 2020 in Montoursville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>1225</sup> at age 87.

General Notes: Sonny was a Korean War Army veteran. He was retired from Construction Specialties. He loved golfing and traveling, especially to Myrtle Beach, South Carolina. [1]

In addition to his five sons and one daughter [probably all children of Louise], he was also survived by two Brooke step-children. [1]

[1] Spitler Funeral Home (Montoursville, PA) (www.spitlerfuneralhome.com), obit Marlin D "Sonny" Hanner, d. 9 Oct 202 at home, b. 6 Oct 1933, Wmsport.

Marlin married **Louise Schraft**. <sup>1226</sup> Louise was born on 15 Mar 1935, <sup>1227</sup> died in Sep 1985 <sup>1227</sup> at age 50, and was buried in Montoursville Cemetery, Montoursville, Fairfield Township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1228</sup> They had six children: **Marlin Dela, Mark D, Martin D, Keith L, J Scott**, and **Tina M**.

#### 7-Marlin Dela Hanner Jr

Marlin married **Leigh Dell Lanier**, daughter of **Robert Wayne Lanier** and **Cynthia Williams**.

### 7-Mark D Hanner

Mark married **Janie Nickliss**. They had three children: **Maria T, Mark**, and **Michael**.

8-**Maria T Hanner**<sup>1229</sup> was born on 26 Aug 1982 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>1230</sup> and died on 15 Sep 2020 in Williamsport, Lycoming County,

Pennsylvania at age 38.

General Notes: Maria was a teacher's aid for the Loyalsock School District. She died at The Gatehouse, Williamsport, after a "courageous battle" with her illness. [1]

Maria was survived by several children. It is not clear if they are all her natural children and if Justin Katzmaier is the father of all of them:

Austin McCandless, of Montoursville Justin J Katzmaier, Montoursville Clynton J Taylor-Katzmaier, Loyalsock Angel Avalos, Loyalsock Italia Taylor-Katzmaier, Loyalsock

[1] Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), Sep 2020, obit Maria T Hanner Katzmaier, d. 15 Sep 2020, Wmsport

Maria married Justin R Katzmaier.

- 8-Mark Hanner
- 8-Michael Hanner

#### 7-Martin D Hanner

Martin married Gwen.

- 7-Keith L Hanner
- 7-J Scott Hanner

J married Crystal.

#### 7-Tina M Hanner

Tina married Bill Wentzel.

Marlin next married **Patricia D Foster**, daughter of **Theodore R Foster** and **Harriet M Wilt**.

6-**Clifford Hanner**<sup>1231</sup> was born on 25 May 1936 in Pennsylvania, <sup>1231</sup> died on 12 Nov 1936 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1231</sup> and was buried on 14 Nov 1936 in Montoursville Cemetery, Montoursville, Fairfield Township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1231</sup>

Emily next married Unknown McFadden.

5-**Emery Leroy Robbins**<sup>1232</sup> was born on 5 Dec 1915 in Watsontown, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1233</sup> died on 11 Nov 1954 in Montoursville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>1234</sup> at age 38, and was buried on 14 Nov 1954 in Montoursville Cemetery. <sup>1235</sup>

General Notes: Emery L Robbins of 1139 Cherry Street, Montoursville, died 11 November 1954 at a physician's office in Montoursville. He was a supervisor in the packing department at the Sylvania Electric Company plant in Montoursville.

Emery was survived by his wife Dorothy Bomboy Robbins, daughters Mrs Beverly Drick, Carol K Robbins & Marcia E Robbins, father Wyman Robbins, brother Wyman C Robbins of Williamsport, and sisters Mrs Emily Hanner of Montoursville and Miss Dorothy Robbins of Montoursville. [1]

Emory L Robbins died 11 November 1954 in Montoursville of a myocardial infarction. He was a supervisor at a flash bulb mfg. Emory was born 5 December 1915 in Watsontown to Wyman Robbins and Maude Smith. [Wife] Mrs Dorothy I Robbins was the informant. [2]

- [1] Gazette Bulletin, Williamsport PA, 12 Nov 1954 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com)

Emery married **Dorothy I Bomboy**, <sup>1236</sup> daughter of **Florance M Bomboy** and **Mary Catherine Moser**. Dorothy was born on 10 Mar 1920 in Clarkstown, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1237</sup> died on 14 Jan 2017 in Montoursville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>1238</sup> at age 96, and was buried in Montoursville Cemetery, Montoursville, Fairfield Township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1239</sup> They had three children: **Beverly I, Karol Kay**, and **Marcia E "Marty"**.

General Notes: In 1930 Dorothy I Bomboy, age 10, is living in Montgomery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, with her family. Parents - Florance M & Mary K Bomboy; siblings William C, 19, Leo T, 14, Clarence E, 12, Eva N, 7, and Mary E, 4. Florance is a laborer at a furniture factory. [2]

After the death of Emery in 1954, Dorothy later married Clifford L Springman. [1]

- [1] Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 6 Jun 2013, obit Beverly I Drick, b. 24 Oct 1936 Wmsport, to [step] Clifford L Springman & [natural] Dorothy I Bomboy
- [2] 1930 US Census, Montgomery borough, Lycoming co, PA, ED 41-33, sheet 11A

6-**Beverly I Robbins**<sup>1240</sup> was born on 24 Oct 1936 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>1241</sup> and died on 1 Jun 2013 in Linden, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>1242</sup> at age 76.

Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: 2013, Linden, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 1243

Beverly married **William D Drick**<sup>1244</sup> before 1954. They had four children: **Holly Ann, William, Steven**, and **Vicki**.

7-**Holly Ann Drick**<sup>1245</sup> was born on 26 Jan 1956 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>1246</sup> and died on 20 Dec 2004 in

Clearwater, Pinellas County, Florida<sup>1247</sup> at age 48.

General Notes: When Holly died 20 December 2004 in Clearwater, Florida, she had moved to New Port Richey, Florida, just seven weeks earlier from Chicopee, Massachusetts. [1]

In addition to her children with the Statts and LeClair last names, Holly was also survived by a dauther Angela Curtain. [1]

- [1] Legacy.com, 21 Dec 2004, TBO.com, obit Holly Ann Leclair Holly married **Unknown Statts**. They had two children: **Travis** and **William**.
  - **8-Travis Statts**
  - 8-William Statts

Holly next married **Alfred LeClair**. They had two children: **Allen** and **Heather**.

- 8-Allen LeClair
- 8-Heather LeClair
- 7-William Drick
- 7-Steven Drick
- 7-Vicki Drick

Vicki married Unknown Johanson.

6-**Karol Kay Robbins**<sup>1248</sup> was born on 1 Jun 1938 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, died on 30 Dec 2008 in Montoursville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>1250</sup> at age 70, and was buried on 2 Jan 2009 in Montoursville Cemetery, Montoursville, Fairfield Township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. The cause of her death was ALS.

General Notes: Karol was employed by GTE Sylvania until its closing, and the retired from Kellogg's in Muncy. [1]

In addition to her mother and sisters, Karol was survived by four children, several grandchildren, and her friend Harry Gowing. [1]

[1] Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 1 Jan 2009, obit Karol Kay Gowing

Karol married **Unknown Watts**. They had two children: **Lawrence Leroy** "**Larry**" and **Crystal K**.

7-**Lawrence Leroy "Larry" Watts**<sup>1252</sup> was born on 6 Apr 1956 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>1253</sup> and died on 18 Feb 2004<sup>1254</sup> at age 47.

### 7-Crystal K Watts

Crystal married Unknown Michael.

Karol next married **Unknown Brague**. They had two children: **Judy A** and **James A**.

### 7-Judy A Brague

Judy married **Bradley Deacon**.

### 7-James A Brague

Karol next married Unknown Gowing.

6-**Marcia E "Marty" Robbins**<sup>1255</sup> was born on 30 Oct 1943,<sup>1256</sup> died on 29 May 2013<sup>1257</sup> at age 69, and was buried on 3 Jun 2013 in Montoursville Cemetery, Montoursville, Fairfield Township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1258</sup>

General Notes: Marcia was a Licensed Practical Nurse and worked at Williamsport Hospital, Park Home, and private duty. [1]

[1] Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 1 Jun 2013, obit Marcia E "Marty" Williams

Marcia married **Richard E Williams**. <sup>1259</sup> They had five children: **Shelley, Stacey, Teresa, Carla**, and **Cindy**.

### 7-Shelley Williams

Shelley married Unknown Kerwell.

### 7-Stacey Williams

Stacey married **Tony Dickenson**.

#### 7-Teresa Williams

Teresa married Earl Rhone.

### 7-Carla Williams

Carla married **Unknown Rhone**.

### 7-Cindy Williams

Cindy married Kevin Bubb.

5-**Wyman Charles Robbins**<sup>1260</sup> was born on 13 Jun 1922 in Montoursville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>1261</sup> and died on 9 Feb 1992<sup>1262</sup> at age 69.

General Notes: Wyman C Robbins was born in 1922 in Pennsylvania. He was living in Lycoming County, PA, when he enlisted in the Army. Wyman enlisted on 21 Dec 1942 in Harrisburg, PA. He had 4 years of high school and was working as a shoe repairman. Wyman was single. [1]

[1] U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946 Record (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

• Residence: 1954, Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 1083

4-**Viola M Robbins**<sup>1263</sup> was born on 19 Oct 1895 in Montoursville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1264</sup> died on 25 Oct 1965 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>1265</sup> at age 70, and was buried on 28 Oct 1965 in Edgewood Cemetery, Montoursville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1266</sup>

General Notes: At the time of her death in 1965, Viola was living in Union County. She died of myocardial infarction and congestive heart failure. [2]

Viola M Brungard, 1895 - 1965, is buried at Edgewood Cemetery, Montoursville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, in the Robbins plot with her father, brother and sister. [1]

- [1] findagrave.com
- [2] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Viola M Brungard, b. 19 Oct 1895, Montousville, d. 25 Oct 1965, Wmsport

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Oct 1894, Pennsylvania. 256
- Residence: 1943, White Deer, Union County, Pennsylvania. 1267

Viola married **Eli Cornelius Brungard**,<sup>151</sup> son of **G William Brungard** and **Sarah** (**Sadie**) **Garner**, about 1907.<sup>59</sup> Eli was born on 29 Aug 1896 in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania,<sup>1268</sup> died on 22 Sep 1965 in Kelly Township, Union County, Pennsylvania<sup>1269</sup> at age 69, and was buried on 25 Sep 1965 in Edgewood Cemetery, Montoursville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1270</sup> Another name for Eli was Eli C Brungard.<sup>1271</sup> They had no children.

General Notes: Eli's mother Sarah Garner appears to be the sister of Fietta Garner (who married Francis Martz). Francis Martz is Viola Robbins' uncle, making Eli and Viola cousins-in-law. [CAR]

In 1900 Eli C Brungard is 3 years old and living in Greene township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, with his parents William and Sadie J Brungard. [4]

In 1920, E C Brungard and his wife Viola M are living in White Deer township, Union County, Pennsylvania. E C is 24, born in Pennsylvania, and a farmer. Viola is 25.

In 1930, Eli C Brungard is living in White Deer township. He is 33 and a farmer. Living with him is his wife Viola M, 35. They were married at age 21 and 23.

In 1942 Eli Cornelius Brungard was living and farming in New Columbia, White Deer twp, Union County, Pennsylvania. He was born 29 August 1896 in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. His closest relative is [wife] Mrs Viola Brungard.

Eli Brungard was born 29 Aug 1896 and died Sep 1965. His last residence was in Pennsylvania. [2]

Eli Cornelius Brungard died 22 Sep 1965 at Evangelical Hospital, Kelly Twp, Union County, of coronary infarction and generalized arterial sclerosis. He was living in White Deer at the time of his death. [5]

Eli C Brungard, 1896 - 1965, is buried at Edgewood Cemetery, Montoursville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. [1]

- [1] findagrave.com
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] 1900 US Census, Greene twp, Clinton Co, PA, ED 16, p 6B
- [5] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Eli Cornelius Brungard, b. 29 Aug 1896, Loganton, d. 22 Sep 1965, Kelly twp, Union Co

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1897, Pennsylvania.<sup>59</sup>

4-Mary Anna Robbins<sup>11</sup> was born on 10 Mar 1899 in Montoursville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, died on 3 Apr 1964 in Bloomsburg, Columbia County, Pennsylvania at age 65, and was buried on 6 Apr 1964 in Green Lawn Memorial Park, Montgomery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. Another name for Mary was Mary Robbins. 256

General Notes: Mary Anna Robbins Swartz, daughter of Robert Rogers Robbins and wife of Hugh Franklin Swartz, was born 10 March 1899 and died 1 April 1964 in Danville, Montour County, Pennsylvania [should be 3 April in Bloomsburg]. She was the mother of three children. She is buried at Green Lawn Memorial Park, Montgomery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. [1]

Mary A Swartz (daughter of Robert R Robbins & Pauline Martz0 died 3 April 1964 in Bloomsburg, Columbia County, of carcinoma of the head of the pancreas. At the time of her death, Mary lived in Clinton township, Lycoming County. [2]

- [1] findagrave.com, posted by Jo Ann Heydenreich
- [2] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Mary A Swartz, b. 10 Mar 1899, Montoursville, d. 3 Apr 1964, Bloomsburg, Columbia Co.

Noted events in her life were:

- Residence: 1943, Montgomery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 1275
- Alt. Death: 1 Apr 1964, Danville, Montour County, Pennsylvania. 11

Mary married **Hugh Franklin Swartz**, <sup>1276</sup> son of **George Edward Swartz** and **Fannie Virginia Reedy**, about 1918.<sup>59</sup> Hugh was born on 27 Jul 1902 in Mazeppa, Union County, Pennsylvania, <sup>11</sup> died on 1 Apr 1971 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>11</sup> at age 68, and was buried in Green Lawn Memorial Park, Montgomery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>11</sup> Another name for Hugh was Hughey Swartz. <sup>1277</sup> They had three children: **Martha Evaline**, **Robert George**, and **Edna Pauline**.

General Notes: Hugh Franklin Swartz was the son of Fannie Virginia Reedy and George Edward Swartz, and husband of Mary Anna Robbins. [1]

In 1930 Hugh F Swartz is living in Clinton township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. He is 36, owns his home worth \$3000, does not have a radio and lives on a farm. Hugh is a laborer at a machine shop. With Hugh are wife Mary A, 31, and children Martha E, 10, and Robert G, 8. [3]

Hugh Swartz worked for AVCO for 44 years, from about 1924 until his retirement in 1968. [4] AVCO is probably AVCO Lycoming, maker of aircraft engines.

Hugh Swartz was born 27 July 1903 and died April 1971. His las residence was in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. [2]

Hugh F Swartz, of Williamsport, died 1 Apr 1971 at Williamsport Hospital. He was born 29 Jul 1902 at Mazeppa, son of George and Frannie Swartz. [4]

- [1] findagrave.com, posted by Jo Ann Heydenreich
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] 1930 US Census, Clinton twp, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 7, sheet 8A
- [4] The Daily Item (Sunbury, PA) (Newspapers.com), 3 Apr 1971, p/image 16

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 27 Jul 1903.95
  - 5-**Martha Evaline Swartz**<sup>1278</sup> was born on 17 Feb 1920 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, died on 3 Jun 2009 in Lewisburg, Union County, Pennsylvania<sup>1280</sup> at age 89, and was buried on 8 Jun 2009 in Green Lawn Memorial Park, Montgomery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. Pennsylvania. Died of the state of

General Notes: Martha graduated from Montgomery-Clinton High School in 1939. She worked as a receptionist at S.C.I. in Muncy for 30 years. After her retirement, she worked for Zenith in Watsontown for several years. [1]

[1] Williamsport Sun-Gazette, 5 Jun 2009, obit for Martha E Lupold (www.sungazette.com)

Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: 1971, Montgomery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 1281

Martha married **Allen Barner Lupold**, <sup>1282</sup> son of **Harvey Clayton Lupold** and **Carrie Mae Barner**, on 25 Dec 1942. <sup>1283</sup> Allen was born on

21 May 1916 in near Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1284</sup> died on 21 Feb 2007 in Watsontown, Pennsylvania<sup>1284</sup> at age 90, and was buried on 24 Feb 2007 in Green Lawn Memorial Park, Montgomery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1284</sup> They had one son: **Larry Allen**.

General Notes: Before World War II, Allen was on active duty training paratroopers. In WWII he served in the European Theatre attached to the 13th Airborne Division. [1]

Before working for Bi-Lo Plumbing, Allen drove a truck for the former John Peters and Son Meat Packing plant in Williamsport. [1]

Allen was employed for 20 years at Bi-Lo Plumbing & Supply Company. He managed the Montgomery stores. He was managing the Danville store when he retired. [1]

[1] Williamsport Sun-Gazette, 23 Feb 2007, obit Allen B Lupold (via Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Death: 21 Feb 2007, Montgomery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 458

### 6-Larry Allen Lupold

Larry married **Cynthia Kay Travelpiece**, daughter of **Leroy L Travelpiece** and **J Irene Weeks**. They had two children: **Angela Jo** and **Allison Kay**.

### 7-Angela Jo Lupold

Angela married **Unknown Rishel**. They had two children: **Jena Deann** and **Dalton Jeffrey**.

- 8-Jena Deann Rishel
- 8-Dalton Jeffrev Rishel

#### 7-Allison Kay Lupold

Allison married **Unknown Begley**. They had two children: **Brock Alan** and **Kaylin Renee**.

- 8-Brock Alan Begley
- 8-Kaylin Renee Begley
- 5-**Robert George Swartz**<sup>1285</sup> was born on 29 Jan 1922 in Lewisburg, Union County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1286</sup> died on 19 Sep 1998<sup>95</sup> at age 76, and was buried in Green Lawn Memorial Park, Montgomery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1285</sup> Another name for Robert was Robert G Swartz. <sup>59</sup>

Noted events in his life were:

• Residence: 1971, South Williamsport, Lycoming, Pennsylvania. 1287

Robert married **Margaret Lorraine Crofutt**, <sup>1288</sup> daughter of **Emerson Crofutt** and **Edris Sayers**, about 1946. <sup>1289</sup> Margaret was born on 8 May 1925 in Elmira, New York, <sup>1290</sup> died on 24 Jul 2006 in Carlisle, Pennsylvania <sup>1290</sup> at age 81, and was buried in Green Lawn Memorial Park, Montgomery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1290</sup> They had three children: **Judith, Robert**, and **Wayne Darryl**.

Noted events in her life were:

 Occupation: telecommunications (for Bell Telephone & Williamsport Hospital), 1964-1990. 1290

### 6-Judith Swartz

Judith married Unknown Kaufman.

#### 6-Robert Swartz

6-Wayne Darryl Swartz<sup>1285</sup> was born on 3 Nov 1949 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1291</sup> died on 3 Nov 1949 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1292</sup> and was buried on 4 Nov 1949 in Green Lawn Memorial Park, Montgomery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1292</sup>

5-**Edna Pauline Swartz**<sup>1197</sup> was born on 15 Apr 1932 in Clinton Township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, died on 17 Apr 2021 in Danville, Mahoning Township, Montour County, Pennsylvania<sup>1294</sup> at age 89, and was buried in Green Lawn Memorial Park, Montgomery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. Pennsylvania. Died on 15 Apr 1932 in Clinton Township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.

General Notes: When Edna and Fred married in 1952, Edna was 21, a student and living in Montgomery, Pennsylvania. [1]

Edna graduated from Montgomery High School in 1950, then attended the former Lock Haven State Teachers College where she was the first femal member of the gymnastics team. [2]

She worked as an LPN with hospice groups for over 30 years, retiring at age 78. She was also employed in the former Columbia County Cancer Unit office for serveral years. [2]

Edna resided in Bloomsburg for many years, lived in Ormond Beach, Florida, for over 20 years [moving before 2001], and returned to Bloomsburg in February 2021, living with daughter Jo Ann Heydenreich. [2]

Edna died 17 April 2021 t Geisinger Medical Center in Danville. [2]

[1] Virginia Marriage Records 1936-2014 (images) (Ancestry.com), Fred

Heydenreich to Edna Swartz, 11 Jul 1952, Fredericksburg [2] Dean W Kriner Inc Funeral Home (Bloomsburg, PA) (www.krinerfuneralhomes.com), Edna P Swartz Heydenreich Koelker, d. 17 Apr 2021, Danville, bur Green Lawn Mem Park, Montgomery

Noted events in her life were:

- Residence: 1971, Bloomsburg, Columbia County, Pennsylvania. 1295
- Residence: 2003, Ormond Beach, Volusia County, Florida. 1296

Edna married **Frederick Charles Heydenreich II**, <sup>1297</sup> son of **Frederick Charles Heydenreich** and **Laura A Gardner**, on 11 Jul 1952 in Fredericksburg, Virginia. <sup>1298</sup> The marriage ended in divorce. Frederick was born on 27 Jun 1927 in Montour County, Pennsylvania <sup>1299</sup> and died on 7 May 2009 in Danville, Mahoning Township, Montour County, Pennsylvania <sup>1300</sup> at age 81. Another name for Frederick was Heydenreich. <sup>1197</sup> They had three children: **Frederick Charles**, **Jo Ann**, and **John F**.

General Notes: Fred graduated from Turbotville High School in 1946, and later attended Bloomsburg University and Purdue University. He also served in the US Marine Corps. [2]

When Fred and Edna married in 1952, he was 25, born in Montour County, Pennsylvania, a resident of Bloomsburg, and in insurance. [4]

Fred enjoyed working on cars, racing, and airplanes. He began racing midgets in 1964. Both sons also raced midgets. [2]

Like son John, Fred was also a top midget racer in the East; he raced under the name Freddy Charles and retired from driving in 1974. [1]

Following his divorce frm Edna, Fred married Marjorie L Spogen on 13 September 1986. [2]

At the time of his death in 2009, Fred owned and operated the Heydenreich insurance company. He had been in the insurance business over 40 years. [2]

Marjorie L Heydenreich died 15 October 2012. [3]

Frederick was cremated and his ashes scattered at the Heydenriech Family homestead in Anthony township, Montour County. [2]

- [1] http://www.johnnyheydenreich.com/Driver.htm
- [2] Findagrave.com, #113934657, obit image & other notes, added 17 Jul 2013 by Jo Ann Heydenreich, retrieved 19 Aug 2014
- [3] Social Security Death Index
- [4] Virginia Marriage Records 1936-2014 (images) (Ancestry.com), Fred

Heydenreich to Edna Swartz, 11 Jul 1952, Fredericksburg

Noted events in his life were:

- Residence: 2003, Washingtonville, Montour County, Pennsylvania. 1296
- Residence: 2009, Washingtonville, Montour County, Pennsylvania. 95
- Cremation:

6-Frederick Charles Heydenreich III was born on 1 Mar 1953 in Danville, Montour County, Pennsylvania<sup>1301</sup> and died on 1 Feb 2003 in Danville, Montour County, Pennsylvania<sup>1301</sup> at age 49. Another name for Frederick was Fred Heydenreich.<sup>1302</sup>

General Notes: Frederick graduated from Columbia-Montour Area Vocational Technical School in 1971. He spent most of his life in the Bloomsburg and Millville areas. [1]

Most of his life he was a self-employed contractor and electrician. When he died in 2003 he was employed by Bernardi Foods in Bloomsburg. [1]

He had also been a member of the ARDC Raching Association and at one time raced midget race cars. [1]

Frederick was cremated and his ashes given to a family member or to a friend. [1]

[1] Findagrave.com, #113934544, obit image & notes, added 17 Jul 2013 by Jo Ann Heydenriech, retrieved 19 Aug 2014

Noted events in his life were:

- Residence: 2003, Bloomsburg, Columbia County, Pennsylvania. 1301
- Cremation:

Frederick married someone. He had one daughter: Tara J.

### 7-Tara J Heydenreich

Tara married **Timothy J Figard**. They had two children: **Evelyn** and **Adeline**.

- 8-Evelyn Figard
- 8-Adeline Figard

#### 6-Jo Ann Heydenreich

Jo married John Wardigo. They had one daughter: Julie.

### 7-Julie Wardigo

Julie married **Unknown Brantley**. They had three children: **Gwenneth, Delilah**, and **Harper**.

- 8-Gwenneth Brantley
- 8-Delilah Brantley
- **8-Harper Brantley**

Jo next married **Unknown Fleming**. They had one son: **Aaron**.

### 7-Aaron Fleming

### 6-John F Heydenreich

John married Nichole. They had one daughter: Madilynn.

### 7-Madilvnn Hevdenreich

Edna next married **Donald Richard Koelker**, <sup>1303</sup> son of **Joseph V Koelker** and **Nancy K Lyons**, on 29 Feb 1992 in Hillsborough County, Florida. <sup>1304</sup> Donald was born on 27 Jul 1934 in Cumberland, Maryland <sup>1305</sup> and died on 14 Jul 2006 in Ormond Beach, Volusia County, Florida <sup>1306</sup> at age 71.

General Notes: Donald R. Koelker, 27 Jul 1934 - 14 Jul 2006. Last residence Ormond Beach, Volusia County, Florida. SSN issued District of Columbia before 1951. [1]

Donald R. Koelker, 27 July 1934 - 14 July 2006, died at his home in Ormond Beach. He was an insurance analyst for the State of Florida.

Donald was born in Cumberland, Maryland, and moved to Florida in 1970 from Maryland. He was an Air Force veteran, a member of the Moose Lodge and a 15-year member of the Insurance Regulatory Society. He graduated from Tacoma Park Academy and the University of Baltimore. He enjoyed racing.

Survivors include his wife of 14 years, Edna; three sons, Donald Jr., William and George, and a daughter, Susan Behnke, all of Ormond Beach; a stepson, John Heydenreich, Indianapolis; a stepdaughter, JoAnn Heydenreich, Seattle; a sister, Katherine Moore, Ormond Beach; and 11 grandchildren. [2]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Daytona Beach News-Journal (FL), 20 July 2006 (GenealogyBank.com)

4-**Stella E Robbins**<sup>39</sup> was born on 24 Jun 1901 in Northumberland County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1307</sup> died on 21 Jun 1944 in Montoursville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>1308</sup> at age 42, and was buried on 24 Jun 1944 in Edgewood Cemetery, Montoursville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1309</sup> The cause of her death was pulmonary tuberculosis.

General Notes: In 1930, Stella E Robbins is living in South Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, with her mother Pauline Robbins. Stella is 29 and a factory worker.

In 1935 Stella was living in Montoursville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. [3]

When her father died in 1936, Stella was listed in his obituary as Mrs Stella Bell of South Willamsport. [1]

In 1940 Stella E Bell is an inmate at the Danville State Hospital (aka the Insane Asylum) in Montour County, Pennsylvania. She is 37, married, and born in Pennsylvania. Next to her name is "(ab)" perhaps indicating that at the time of the census she was temporarily released for a visit home. [3] Stella's first cousin Warren H Clark was also a resident of the hospital in 1940.

Stella Robbins, divorced from Fred LaBelle, died 21 June 1944 in Montoursville where she was living. Stella was a Floor Lady for H. Warshow & Son, a silk mill. Her brother Wyman was the informant on her death certificate. [4]

Miss Stella Robbins, 42, of Montoursville, sister of Mrs Eli Brumgard, of White Deer, died on Wednesday at her home after having been in ill health for some time. She leaves a brother and two sisters. [5]

Stella E Robbins, 1901 - 1944. She is buried at Edgewood Cemetery, Montoursville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, where her father and brother Wyman are also buried. [2]

- [1] Gazette Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 25 Sept 1936, Robert Robbins obit (Ancestry.com)
- [2] findagrave.com
- [3] 1940 US Census, Danville State Hospital (Insane Asylum), Mahoning twp, Montour Co, PA, ED 47-13, sheet 29A
- [4] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1944 (images) (Ancestry.com), Stella Robbins, 24 Jun 1901, PA 21 Jun 1944, Montoursville
- [5] The Daily Item (Sunbury, PA) (Newspapers.com), 23 Jun 1944, p. 2

Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: 1943, Montoursville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 1310

Stella married Fred LaBelle.

3-**Emma Catherine Martz**<sup>422</sup> was born in 1872 in Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1311</sup> died on 29 Nov 1944 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>1312</sup> at age 72, and was buried on 2 Dec 1944 in Jersey Shore Cemetery, Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>422</sup> Another name for Emma was Emma Martz. <sup>33</sup>

General Notes: Mrs Emma Catherine Clark died 29 November 1944 at Jersey Shore Community Hospital in Jersey Shore, Pennsylvania. She had been ill for more than a year and in the hospital for a week. Emma was a native of Sugar Valley and had lived in Jersey Shore for 44 years. She was a member of the First Methodist Church. Emma was survived by her husband James R Clark, sons Lawrence I Clark of Myrtle Beach, SC, Torrence H Clark of Jersey Shore, and Warren H Clark of Danville, and her sister Mrs Floretta Wenzel of Williamsport. [1]

[1] Gazette and Bulletin, Williamsport, Pennsylvania, 30 Nov 1944 (Ancestry.com) Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: 1943, Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 1313

Emma married **James Rogerson Clark**, <sup>239</sup> son of **Jacob Clark** and **Jane Hepburn**, about 1898. <sup>39</sup> James was born on 4 Apr 1875 in Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1314</sup> died on 23 Apr 1945 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania <sup>1315</sup> at age 70, and was buried on 26 Apr 1945 in Jersey Shore Cemetery, Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>422</sup> Other names for James were James P Clark <sup>410</sup> and James Rodger Clark. <sup>39</sup> They had three children: **Torrence Henry**, **Lawrence Rogerson**, and **Warren H**.

General Notes: In 1910, J Rodger Clark is living on South Broad road in Jersey Shore, Lycoming Co, Pennsylvania. He is 35 and a blacksmith in a railroad shop. Living with Rodger is his wife Emma R, 34, and sons Lawrence R, 10, Torrence, 10, and Warren, 8.

On Sept 12 1918, James Rogerson Clark and his sons Lawrence and Torrence registered for the WWI draft in Jersey Shore. They were living at 573 So Broad. James was a blacksmith for the NY Central Railroad Co. Emma C Clark, his wife, is his closest relative.

In 1920 Rogerson J Clark is living in Jersey Shore. He is 44 and a blacksmith at a Rail R Shop. With Rogerson are wife Emma, 44, sons Laurince [sic], 20, Torrence, 20, & Warren, 18. Also with them is boarder Orvill Clark, 32. [3]

In 1930, James P Clark is living in Jersey Shore. He is 55, born in Pennsylvania, and a laborer at Porters Garage. James owns his home valued at \$3000, and has a radio. Living with him are his wife Emma C, also 55. They were married at age 21. Also with them are their sons Torrence, 29, and Warren, 27. Torrence is a painter and Warren a mechanic, both working for New York Central.

In 1940 James R Clark, 63, is living in Jersey Shore. He owns his home on Broad Street worth \$1500. James is the owner of a welding shop. With James are his wife Emma, 64, and sons Lawrence & Torrence, Torrence's wife Mary, and their daughter Lenora, 2. Lawrence and Torrence appear to be working with their father and may also be owners of the shop. [2]

James R Clark died 23 April 1945 at the home of his son Torrence H Clark in Jersey Shore. He has been ill for two weeks. James was a former blacksmith and welder in Jersey Shore. He was a member of the First Methodist Church and the Loyal Order of Moose. He was survived by his three sons and three grandchildren. [1]

- [1] Gazette and Bulletin, Williamsport, Pennsylvania, 24 April 1945 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] 1940 US Census, Jersey Shore, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-20, sheet 11A-11B
- [3] 1920 US Census, Jersey Shore, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 44, sheet 7B

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: 1875, Pennsylvania. 1316

• Residence: 1930, 523 Thompson St, Jersey Shore, PA. 410

4-**Torrence Henry Clark**<sup>239</sup> was born on 24 Nov 1899 in Rauchtown, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1317</sup> died on 26 Apr 1974 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>1318</sup> at age 74, and was buried on 29 Apr 1974 in Jersey Shore Cemetery, Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1319</sup> Another name for Torrence was Torrence Clark, <sup>410</sup>

General Notes: On Sept 12 1918, Torrence registered for the WWI draft in Jersey Shore with his father and brother Lawrence. Torrence's occupation and place of employment was not clear.

In 1920 Torrence Clark is living in Jersey Shore with his parents and brothers. He is 20 and a laborer at a car shop. [6]

In 1930, Torrence Clark is living in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, with his parents and brother Warren. Torrence is 29 and a painter for New York Central.

In 1940 Torrence is 39, and living in Jersey Shore with his parents, brother Lawrence, wife Mary and daughter Lenora. Torrence is at work at the time of the census, but no occupation is listed. He is most likely an owner with his father and brother of a welding shop. [5]

In 1944, Torrence H Clark was living in Jersey Shore, Pennsylvania. [1]

On June 9 1947, Torrence H Clark of Jersey Shore was found lying in the street at Basin and West Third, Williamsport. He was taken to by two passersby to Williamsport Hospital where he was treated for a laceration below his right eye. His conduct at the hospital lead to his arrest for disorderly conduct. When apprehended Torrence had \$1614.43 on him. He was fined \$10 and \$2 in court costs. [2]

Torrence retired from the Jersey Shore Steel Company. [4]

Torrence Clark, of Jersey Shore Hotel, was born 24 November 1899 in Rauchtown, and died April 1974 at the Jersey Shore Hospital in Jersey Shore. He was survived by one daughter Mrs Jack Braim of Jersey Shore, brothers Lawrence and Warren of Bloomsburg, four grandchildren and one great-grandchild. [3, 4]

- [1] Gazette and Bulletin, Williamsport, Pennsylvania, 30 Nov 1944 obit for Emma Clark (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Gazette and Bulletin, Williamsport, Pennsylvania, 10 June 1947 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Social Security Death Index
- [4] Gloria Harbach obituary collection
- [5] 1940 US Census, Jersey Shore, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-20, sheet 11A-11B
- [6] 1920 US Census, Jersey Shore, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 44, sheet 7B

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 1901.410
- Alt. Birth: Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 1320

Torrence married **Mary Ellen Brungard**, <sup>1321</sup> daughter of **John Brungard** and **Mary Stroble/Strubble**, on 5 Nov 1934 in Elmira, Chemung County, New York. <sup>1322</sup> Mary was born on 21 Dec 1901 in Greenburr (Sugar Valley), Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1323</sup> died on 5 Mar 1956 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania <sup>1324</sup> at age 54, and was buried on 8 Mar 1956 in Jersey Shore Cemetery, Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1325</sup> Another name for Mary was Mary E Brumgard. <sup>1326</sup> They had two children: **Alice M** and **Leona M**.

General Notes: In 1935, Mary was living in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. [1]

Mary Ellen Clark [indexed as Clash] died 5 March 1955 at home in Jersey Shore of a coronary thrombosis. [2]

- [1] 1940 US Census, Jersey Shore, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-20, sheet 11A-11B
- [2] Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: 21 Dec 1902, Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 1327
  - 5-Alice M Clark was born on 21 Nov 1934 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1328</sup> died on 21 Nov 1934 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1328</sup> and was buried on 21 Nov 1934 in Jersey Shore Cemetery, Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1329</sup>

General Notes: A still born child of Torrence Clark was buried at Jersey Shore Cemetery on 21 November 1934. From the gravestones, her name was Alice.

Marker: Alice M Clark

5-**Leona M Clark**<sup>1330</sup> was born on 5 Mar 1938 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1331</sup> died on 18 Feb 2018 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>1332</sup> at age 79, and was buried in Jersey Shore Cemetery, Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1333</sup>

General Notes: At the time of her marriage in 1957, Leona was employed by Vogue Lingerie Company. [1]

In February 1957, Miss Dorothy Ebert announced the marriage of her niece Miss Leona Clark, daughter of Mrs Mary Clark, Jersey Shore, deceased. Leona married Jack Braim of Jersery Shore on 1 February 1957 in Elmira, New York. The groom;s parents Mr and Mrs John Braim attended the wedding. [1]

It is not yet clear how Dorothy Ebert is related to Leona, nor why her father was not mentioned.

[1] Williamsport Sun Gazette (Ancestry.com), 19 Feb 1957, p. 12

Noted events in her life were:

- Residence: 1974, Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.
- Residence: 2018, Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 1334

Leona married **Jack L Braim**, <sup>1335</sup> son of **John E Braim** and **Dorothy Erena Embick**, on 1 Feb 1957 in Elmira, Chemung County, New York. <sup>1336</sup> Jack was born on 25 Dec 1938 in Turbotville, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1337</sup> died on 19 May 2018 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania at age 79, and was buried on 23 May 2018 in Jersey Shore Cemetery, Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1339</sup> They had four children: **Travis E, Carolyn "Sue," Cheryl**, and **Penny A**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: 3 Feb 1957. 1340

General Notes: In 1940 Jack L Braim is one year old and living in Montgomery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, with his parents John & Dorothy Braim, and sister Shirley, 4. In 1935 John and Dorothy were living in Centre County. [1]

At the time of his marriage to Leona in 1957, Jack was living in Jersery Shore and working for Supreme Hosiery Co. [2]

Earlier in his life, Jack was employed by Braims Septic, International Paper Co, and Boyners Quarry. For many years he was the owner of Braims Paving and Braims Garage in Jersey Shore. [3]

He enjoyed hunting, fishing and woodworking. [3]

- [1] 1940 US Census, Montgomery, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-38, sheet 61A
- [2] Williamsport Sun Gazette (Ancestry.com), 19 Feb 1957, p. 12
- [3] Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 22 May 2018, obit Jack L Braim of Jersey Shore, d. 19 May 2018 at home

#### 6-Travis E Braim

#### 6-Carolyn "Sue" Braim

Carolyn married **Unknown Smith**.

Carolyn next married **Carl Scott**.

#### 6-Cheryl Braim

Cheryl married **Glenn C Hiller**, son of **Glenn Herbert Hiller**<sup>1341</sup> and **Virginia Ann Lamey**,. <sup>1342</sup>

### 6-Penny A Braim

Penny married **Jeff Hanley**.

4-**Lawrence Rogerson Clark**<sup>239</sup> was born on 24 Nov 1899 in Rauchtown, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1343</sup> died on 20 Sep 1985 in Bloomsburg, Columbia County, Pennsylvania<sup>1344</sup> at age 85, and was buried on 24 Sep 1985 in Jersey Shore Cemetery, Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>335</sup> Another name for Lawrence was Lawrence R Clark.

General Notes: On Sept 12 1918, Lawrence registered for the WWI draft in Jersey Shore with his father and brother Torrence. Lawrence was working for the NY Central Railroad Co. His occupation was not clear.

In 1920 Laurince Clark [sic] is living in Jersey Shore with his parents and brothers. He is 20 and his occupation shows as none. [10]

When he married Fannie Belle Fitzgerald in 1925, Lawrence reported his birthplace as Nippinose Valley, PA.

In 1925, Lawrence Rogerson Clark was living in Jersey Shore, and was a weaver. [6]

In 1930 Lawrence R Clark, 31, is living in Lock Haven. He is a weaver at a silk mill. With him is wife Fannie B, 32. They were married at age 25 & 27, respectively [abt 1924]. With them is daughter Sarah Clark, age 12, born about 1918. [7]

It is not clear if Sarah is the daughter of Lawrence or Fannie or both. She has not been found on the 1920 Census.

In 1940 Lawrence Clark is 39 and living in Jersey Shore with his parents and brother Torrence and Torrence's wife and child. Lawrence appears to be married, but his wife is not with him. Lawrence is listed as a laborer in a welding shop, probably his father's. He did work in 1939 but had no wages (he did have other income). [5]

In February 1942 Lawrence Rogerson Clark registered for the draft. He is employed at radiant Steel in Williamsport, and living in Jersey Shore at 523 South Broad St, the same address as his closest contact [father] James Rogerson Clark. [9]

Lawrence R Clark enlisted as a private in the US Army on 20 Jul 1942 in Wilkes Barre, Pennsylvania. He was born in 1899 in Pennsylvania. Lawrence had 1 year of high school. He is a welder - "Spot or Burner, Acetylene". Lawrence is separated, without dependents. [2]

Lawrence R Clark entered the US Army on 3 Aug 1942 at Harrisburg, Pennsylvania. He was discharged 28 May 1945 at Fort Dix, New Jersey. He served in the US during the war. [8]

In 1944, Sergeant Lawrence I Clark was living in Myrtle Beach, South Carolina. [1]

Lawrence Clark, 24 November 1899 - 20 September 1985, enlisted on 3 August 1942 and was released from military service on 28 May 1945. [3]

In February 1950 Lawrence R Clark is living in Jersey Shore (at 318 Allegheny St). He was born 24 Nov 1899 in Jersey Shore. Lawrence's daughter Darlene Louise Clark, age 6 (resides 403 So Broad St, Jersey Shore) is listed on his Veterans' Compensation Application. No wife is listed. Lawrence received \$340 from the state for his service during World War II. [8]

When Lawrence married Dorothy Ebert in 1953, he was 45 [should be 53], Born in Rauchtown to James R Clark and Emma Martz, divorced with one previous marriage, and a welder living in Williamsport. [11]

Lawrence's known relationships: Fannie Belle Fitzgerald, mar 1925, divorced Dollie Bartley, not married, dau Doris b. 1928 Unknown1, dau Darlene b. 1944 Dorothy Ebert, mar 1953, probably divorced abt 1955 Unknown2, son Rogerson James Clark, born & died 23 Feb 1957 Mary (Kelly) Rogan, mar after 1972

Lawrence Clark, 21 November 1899 [s.b. 24 November] - September 1985. His last residence was in Benton, Columbia County, Pennsylvania. [4]

Lawrence R Clark of Benton, died 20 Sep 1985 at Bloomsburg Hospital. He was born in Rauchtown, Clinton County.

Lawrence lived in Benton since about 1970. Prior to that he lived in New York City.

Lawrence was an electrical engineer, employed in construction most of his life, a veteran of World War I & II (Army Air Force in WWII).

Lawrence was the last of his immediate family, no known survivors. [12] The writer of Lawrence's obituary knew a great deal about his life. However, it appears that Lawrence my have been estranged from daughters Doris and Darlene, and his niece Leona Braim since they were not mentioned. [CAR 2023]

- [1] Gazette and Bulletin, Williamsport, Pennsylvania, 30 Nov 1944 obit for Emma Clark (Ancestry.com)
- [2] U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] U.S., Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] Social Security Death Index
- [5] 1940 US Census, Jersey Shore, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-20, sheet 11A-11B
- [6] New York County Marriages 1908-1935 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Lawrence Rogerson Clark to Fannie Belle Fitzgerald, 8 Jun 1925, Elmira, NY
- [7] 1930 US Census, Lock Haven, Clinton Co, PA, ED 35, sheet 13A
- [8] Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation Applications 1950-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com)
- [9] World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), Lawrence Rogerson Clark, b. 24 Nov 1899, Rauchtown.
- [10] 1920 US Census, Jersey Shore, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 44, sheet 7B
- [11] Virginia Marriage Records 1936-2014 (images) (Ancestry.com), Lawrence R Clark to Dorothy (Ebert) Clark, 21 Feb 1953, Winchester

[12] Press Enterprise (Bloomsburg, PA) (Newspapers.com), 21 Sep 1985, p. 2, obit Lawrence R Clark

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1899, Pennsylvania.
- Alt. Birth: 24 Nov 1899, Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 1345
- Alt. Birth: 24 Nov 1899, Nipponise Valley (Nipponose twp, Lycoming Co), Pennsylvania. 1346

Lawrence married **Fannie Belle Fitzgerald**, <sup>1347</sup> daughter of **John Thomas Fitzgerald** and **Mary Belle Koch**, on 8 Jun 1925 in Elmira, Chemung County, New York. <sup>1347</sup> The marriage ended in divorce. Fannie was born on 15 Dec 1896 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1348</sup> was christened on 14 Feb 1897 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, and died in Jan 1984 at age 87.

General Notes: In 1920 Fannie Fitgerald [sic] is 23, single, living in Jersey Shore and a weaver at a silk mill. Fannie is living with her parents John and Mary Fitgerald and sister Elez [?]. [3]

In 1925 Fannie was living in Jersey Shore, and was a weaver. [1]

Fannie may be Fannie Clark, maid, living at 1310 Campbell in Williamsport in 1934. [5]

In 1940 Fannie is probably the Mrs Fannie Clark, 42, married, housekeeper, living in Williamsport in the home or Mrs M Louise Get. She is recorded as also living there in 1935. [4]

Fannie Clark, 15 Dec 1896 - Jan 1984 Last Residence Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania [2]

- [1] New York County Marriages 1908-1935 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Lawrence Rogerson Clark to Fannie Belle Fitzgerald, 8 Jun 1925, Elmira, NY [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] 1920 US Census, Jersey Shore, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 44, sheet 3A
- [4] 1940 US Census, Williamsport, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-99, sheet 67B
- [5] City Directories (images) (Ancestry.com)

Lawrence next had a relationship with **Dollie D Bartley**, <sup>1350</sup> daughter of **William W Bartley** and **Mary Matilda Bartholomew**. Marriage status: unmarried. Dollie was born on 6 Dec 1900 in Pennsylvania, <sup>1351</sup> died on 10 Apr 1981 at age 80, and was buried in Rockton Cemetery, Rockton, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1353</sup> They had one daughter: **Doris Jean**.

General Notes: In 1949 when daughter Doris Jean married Harry Getgen, Dollie is shown as Mrs Dollie Clark. [1] This is the only time she has been found with the name Clark. It is likely that she and Lawrence did not marry. [1]

In 1920 Dollie D Bartley is 19, single, and living in Avis, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. She is a weaver at a silk mill. She is living with her parents William

W and Mary M Bartley, and siblings Idona I, Walter B & Reginald R. [4]

In 1930 Dolly Bartley is living in Avis, Clinton County. She is 27, single, and a saleswoman at a grocery store. With her is daughter Doris, 2 1/12. They are living with Dolly's parents William W & Mary Bartley, and Dolly's brother Walter. [3]

In 1940 Dollie Bartley is 39, single and a weaver at a silk mill. She worked 44 weeks in 1939 for \$800. Dollie is living in Avis, Clinton County, with her mother Mary A Bartley and [daughter] Doris J Bartley, age 12 (listed as Mary's granddaughter). [2]

Dollie Bartley, born 6 Dec 1900, died April 1981. Her last residence was in Du Bois, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania. [5]

- [1] Gazette and Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania) (Ancestry.com), 15 Aug 1949, p. 5, Doris Jean Clark, dau Mrs Dollie Clark & Lawrence Clark, mar Harry Getgen, 2 Aug 1949, Avis
- [2] 1940 US Census, Avis, Clinton Co, PA, ED 18-2, sheet 7B-8A
- [3] 1930 US Census, Avis, Clinton Co, PA, ED 2, sheet 6A
- [4] 1920 US Census, Avis, Clinton Co, PA, ED 1, sheet 4A
- [5] Social Security Death Index, Dollie Bartley, 6 Dec 1900 Apr 1981, last res DuBois, Clearfield Co, PA
  - 5-**Doris Jean Clark**<sup>1354</sup> was born about 1928 in Pennsylvania. <sup>1355</sup> Another name for Doris was Doris J Bartley. <sup>1355</sup>

General Notes: In 1930 Doris Bartley, age 2 1/12, is living in Avis, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, with her mother Dolly Bartley, grandparents William W & Mary Bartley, and uncle Walter Bartley. [3]

In 1940 Doris J Bartley, age 12, is living in Avis, Clinton County, with her mother Dollie Bartley and grandmother Mary A Bartley. [2]

When Doris married Harry Getgen in 1949, her sister Darlene Clark was the flower girl. [1]

- [1] Gazette and Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania) (Ancestry.com), 15 Aug 1949, p. 5, Doris Jean Clark, dau Mrs Dollie Clark & Lawrence Clark, mar Harry Getgen, 2 Aug 1949, Avis
- [2] 1940 US Census, Avis, Clinton Co, PA, ED 18-2, sheet 7B-8A
- [3] 1930 US Census, Avis, Clinton Co, PA, ED 2, sheet 6A

Doris married **Harry Edwin Getgen**, <sup>1356</sup> son of **Harry L Getgen** and **Cora Lillian Andrews**, on 2 Aug 1949 in Avis, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1354</sup> Harry was born on 14 Feb 1910 in Antes Fort, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1357</sup> died on 3 Apr 1951 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania at age 41, and was buried on 6 Apr 1951 in Jersey Shore Cemetery, Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1359</sup> They had one son: **Joseph Leroy**.

General Notes: In January 1950 Harry E Getgen was living in Jersery Shore

when he applied for Pennsylvania Veterans Compensation. He served in the US Army from 25 May 1943 to 6 Oct 1945, and was overseas from 11 Sep 1944 to 13 Aug 1945. He is married to Doris J Getgen, has a son Richard L Getgen, age 17, living at a separate address, and parents Harry L and Cora L Getgen. [3]

Harry E Getgen died 3 Apr 1951 in Jersey Shore of an acute coronary occlusion. He had also had a coronary occlusion in 1945. He was a machine operator for Penna. R.R. Co. He was born 14 Jun 1910, Antes Fort, to Harry L Getgen and Cora Andrews. [2]

Harry E Getgen of Jersey Shore, died 4 Apr 1941 in Jersey Shore Hosital. Born 14 Feb 1910 in Ante Fort. Veteran of WWII, staff sergeant in 645th Bomber Squadron.

Survived by wife Doris Jean Clark, sons Richard and Joseph, parents Mr & Mrs Harry L Getgen. [1]

- [1] Gazette and Bulletin (Williamsport, PA) (images) (Ancestry.com), 4 Apr 1951, p. 11
- [2] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com)

6-**Joseph Leroy Getgen**<sup>1360</sup> was born on 19 Jun 1950 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1361</sup> died on 7 Aug 1997 in Bellingham, Whatcom County, Washington at age 47, and was buried in Jersey Shore Cemetery, Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1361</sup>

General Notes: In 1968, Joseph Leroy Getgen is attending Williamsport Area High School. He is 16, born about 1952. [2]

Joseph Leroy Getgen, SSGT US Air Force Vietnam, son of Harry E Getgen. [1]

- [1] Findagrave.com, Jospeh Leroy Getgen, #98354363, 19 Jun 1950, Jersey Shore 7 Aug 1997, Bellingham, WA, added 6 Oct 2012 by Miranda, retrieved 9 Feb 2020
- [2] US School Yearbooks 1900-1999 (images) (Ancestry.com)

Lawrence next married **Unknown1**. They had one daughter: **Darlene Louise**.

### **5-Darlene Louise Clark**

Lawrence next married **Dorothy Pauline Ebert**, <sup>1362</sup> daughter of **Archie Ebert** and **Anna McMutrie**, on 21 Feb 1953 in Winchester, Virginia. <sup>1363</sup> Dorothy was born on 19 Mar 1915 in Spring Mills, Centre County, Pennsylvania <sup>1364</sup> and died on 22 Oct 1996 <sup>1365</sup> at age 81.

General Notes: Dorothy married or had relationships with \_\_ Klett, Trevaian Clark, Lawrence R Clark, and Bruce Hemperly. [2, 3]

1936 - name Dorothy Pauline Klett

1955 - Dorothy Pauline Ebert

1959 - Dorothy Ebert Hemperley [2]

In 1953, Dorothy E Clark, nee Ebert, was 37, divorced, one previous marriage, a machine operator, and living in Williamsport, Pennsylvania. [1]

Dorothy and Lawrence probably divorced about 1955 when she changed her name with SSA to Dorothy Pauline Ebert. [2]

Dorothy E Hemperly, 19 Mar 1915 - 22 Oct 1996, last residence Williamsport. [4]

- [1] Virginia Marriage Records 1936-2014 (images) (Ancestry.com), Lawrence R Clark to Dorothy (Ebert) Clark, 21 Feb 1953, Winchester
- [2] Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Dorothy Pauline (Ebert) Klett, b. 19 Mar 1915, Spring Mills, d. 22 Oct 1996
- [3] Ancestry.com trees, Hemperly-Ebert Family Tree, owner Countychowchows, retrieved 18 Nov 2020
- [4] Social Security Death Index

Lawrence next married **Unknown2**. They had one son: **Rogerson James**.

5-**Rogerson James Clark**<sup>339</sup> was born on 23 Feb 1957,<sup>339</sup> died on 23 Feb 1957,<sup>339</sup> and was buried on 23 Feb 1957 in Jersey Shore Cemetery, Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>339</sup>

General Notes: Rogerson James Clark was still born on 23 Feb 1957. He is most likely a son of Lawrence, but this is not confirmed.

Note: not found on the PA death indices. [CAR]

Lawrence next married **Mary Katherine Kelly**, <sup>1366</sup> daughter of **Charles Leonard Kelly** and **Frances Guild Way**, after 1972. Mary was born on 29 Mar 1921 in Shamokin, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1367</sup> died on 17 May 1978 in Bloomsburg, Columbia County, Pennsylvania<sup>1368</sup> at age 57, and was buried on 20 May 1978 in Jersey Shore Cemetery, Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1325</sup>

#### General Notes:

Mary graduated from Bloomsburg High School and Bloomsburg State College. She was certified in library science at Lock Haven State College. Mary then taught at a number of schools in the NYC area. She lived in the Bronx. [1]

In 1949 Mary Katherine Kelly was teaching and living at the Tuxedo Park School. On 23 November 1949 in Tuxedo Park, she married Bernard Charles Rogan (b. 1909, St Mary's PA). He was a male nurse, living in White Stone, Long Island. [4]

Mary left New York City after 1965. [2] Mary served as assistant librarian for the Bloomsburg Town Library, before

becoming a school librarian in Benton. [1]

Mary moved to Benton [Columbia Co], Pennsylvania, about 1971. Before that she lived in Bloomsburg. [1] In 1972 Mrs Mary K Rogan is living in Benton. [3]

Mary died 17 May 1978 at Bloomsburg Hospital. She was survived by her husband Lawrence R Clark and brother William L Kelly of Little Rock, Arkansas. [1]

- [1] Berwick Enterprise (Berwick, PA) (Newspapers.com), 17 May 1978, p. 5, obit Mary Kelly Rogan Clark
- [2] FindaGrave, Charles Leonard Kelly (1890-1965), #11865704, added 2 Oct 2005 by Walter Cox, retrieved 23 Apr 2023, obit lists dau Mrs Mary Rogan of NYC
- [3] FindaGrave, Frances G Wray Kelly (1898-1972), #11865722, added 2 Oct 2005 by Walter Cox, retrieved 23 Apr 2023, obit lists dau Mrs Mary K Rogan of Benton
- [4] New York City Municipal Archives, Vital Rec Proj (a860-historicalvitalrecords.nyc.gov), Mary Katherine Kelly to Bernard Charles Rogan, 23 Nov 1949
- 4-Warren H Clark<sup>410</sup> was born on 10 Apr 1902 in Pennsylvania<sup>95</sup> and died in Sep 1983<sup>95</sup> at age 81.

General Notes: Warren completed school through the 8th grade. [3]

In 1920 Warren Clark is living in Jersey Shore with his parents and brothers. He is 18 and a driver -- delivery wagg [delivery waggon?]. [4]

In 1930, Warren Clark is living in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, with his parents and brother Torrence. Warren is 27 and a mechanic for New York Central.

By 1935 Warren H Clark was living in Danville at the Danville State Hospital (aka the Insane Asylum). [3]

In 1940 Warren H Clark is an inmate at the Danville State Hospital (aka the Insane Asylum) in Montour County, Pennsylvania. He is 37, single, born in Pennsylvania. [3]

Warren's first cousin Stella E (Robbins) Bell was also a resident of the hospital in 1940.

In 1944, Warren H Clark was living in Danville, Pennsylvania. [1]

Warren Clark was born 10 April 1902 and died September 1983. His last residence was in Danville, Montour County, Pennsylvania. [2] Warren likely spent his remaining life from his early 30's in the State Hospital in Danville.

[1] Gazette and Bulletin, Williamsport, Pennsylvania, 30 Nov 1944 obit for Emma

Clark (Ancestry.com)

[2] Social Security Death Index

[3] 1940 US Census, Danville State Hospital (Insane Asylum), Mahoning twp, Montour Co, PA, ED 47-13, sheet 7A

[4] 1920 US Census, Jersey Shore, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 44, sheet 7B

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: 1903, Pennsylvania. 410

3-**Floretta Martz**<sup>33</sup> was born on 31 Aug 1875 in Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1369</sup> died on 12 Mar 1953 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>1370</sup> at age 77, and was buried on 16 Mar 1953 in Wildwood Cemetery, Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1371</sup>

General Notes: Henry and Floretta had two children. Names unknown. [Mary Hoffer 2004]

Their children died young, before the 1910 census.

In 1937, Mrs Henry Wenzel is listed as a survivor of her sister Louisa Meixell. [1]

Floretta was mentioned in the Gazette Bulletins in Dec 1948 when she hosted a Christmas party of the Sons of Union Veterans Auxliary. [2]

Floretta Wenzel, born 31 August 1875 in Green Township, Clinton County, died 12 March 1953 at Herritt Nursing Home in Jersey Shore of a cerebral hemorrage. The informant on her death certificate was [nephew] Milford F Martz. [3]

- [1] Gazette Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, Jan 28 1937 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Gazette Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 21 Dec 1948 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Aug 1874, Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 256
- Alt. Birth: 1875.<sup>11</sup>
- Residence: 1943, Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 1372
- Alt. Death: Mar 1953, Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 1373

Floretta married **Henry S Wenzel** on 21 Dec 1894 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. Henry was born on 17 Oct 1870 in Pennsylvania, died on 4 May 1954 in Loyalsock Township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania at age 83, and was buried on 8 May 1954 in Wildwood Cemetery, Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. Another name for Henry was Henry S Wensel.

Marriage Notes: Henry and Floretta had two children. Names unknown. [Mary Hoffer 2004]

Their children died young, before the 1910 census.

General Notes: Henry's name was spelled Wenzel on the 1900-1930 Censuses.

In 1900, Henry Wenzel is living at 137 Willow Street in Williamsport, Lycoming Co, Pennsylvania. He is 30 years old, born in Pennsylvania, as were his parents, and a

machinist. Living with him are his wife Floretta, 25, and nephew Harry J Wenzel, 12. Henry and Floretta have been married 5 years and have no children. Next door is Abraham Wenzel, probably Henry's brother, his wife Mary, and daughter Mildred. Abraham is also a machinist.

In 1910, Henry S Wenzel is living in Williamsport. He is 39 years old and a machinist. Living with him are his wife Floretta, 35, Ella S Redfield, 43, and niece Mildred Wenzel, 16. This is Henry's second marriage. He and Floretta have been married 15 years. Floretta has had 2 children, neither are living.

In 1920, Henry S Wenzel is living at 412 Park Ave in Williamsport. He is 50 years old and a machinist. Living with him are his wife Floretta, 45, and Ella Redfield, 53, a roomer. Ella is single and a photographer.

In 1930, Henry S Wenzel is living at 30 Ross Street in Williamsport. He is 59, and a janitor at a church. Living with him are his wife Floretta S, 54, and Ella S Redfield, 63, a lodger. Ella is a helper at a photo gallery.

In August 1950 Henry S Wenzel of 28 Ross Street was admitted to the hospital in Williamsport. [2]

Henry S Wenzel died 4 May 1954 at Lysock View [probably Lysock View Nursing Home in Montoursville, Lycoming County, PA]. He was a member of the First Evangelical United Brethren Church, Loyal Order of Moose #145, and Junior Order of United American Mechanics. He was survived by several nieces and nephews. [1]

Henry S Wenzel, born 17 October 1870, died 4 May 1954 at Lysock View, Loyalsock township, Lycoming County. He was a retired church sexton. The informant on his death certificate was D M Lupold of Montoursville. [3]

- [1] Gazette Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 5 May 1954 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Gazette and Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 15 Aug 1950 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Oct 1869, Pennsylvania. 256
- Alt. Birth: 1871.<sup>410</sup>
- Residence: 1930, Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>410</sup>

2-Caroline H Reuther<sup>1377</sup> was born on 16 Nov 1839 in Heinersdorf (Now Wurzbach), Saale-Orla-Kreis, Thuringen, Germany, <sup>1378</sup> died on 29 Mar 1918 in Limestone Township, Union County, Pennsylvania<sup>1379</sup> at age 78, and was buried on 2 Apr 1918 in Bixler Church/MT Union Cemetery, Carroll, Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>535</sup>

General Notes: Caroline was born in Heinersdorf, Furstentum Reuss jungere Linie, or the village of Heinersdorf in the Principality of Ruess Younger Line, one of several small Thuringian states. Today, Heinersdorf is part of the city of Wurzbach, Saale-Orla-Kreis (Saale-Orla Administrative District), Thuringen (Thuringia).

Caroline is buried in the Bixler Church/Mt Union Cemetery in Carroll. Her tombstone

identifies her as "Caroline, widow of Frederick C Amm and Jacob Strasser". She died March 29, 1918.

Caroline H Straussner died 29 March 1918 of old age in Lewiston township, Union County. She was born 16 November 1839 to Adam Ruther [sic] and Hanna Wohlfrom [sic]. [Son-in-law] Jacob Zimmerman was the informant on her death certificate. [1]

[1] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1924 (images) (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1839, Heinersdorf, Germany. 1380
- Alt. Burial: Carroll Mountain, Sugar Valley, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 12
- Immigration: 21 Oct 1853, Arriving In Philadelphia From Bremen On The Ship Louise Marie.

Caroline married **Frederich Kaspar Johann Amm**<sup>595</sup> before 1858 in Probably Green Township, Clinton Co, PA. Frederich was born on 6 Dec 1828 in Gisibel, Herzth. Sachson Meiningen, died on 30 Dec 1887<sup>3</sup> at age 59, and was buried in Bixler Church/MT Union Cemetery, Carroll, Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>4</sup> Other names for Frederich were Frederick Casper Amm<sup>4</sup> and Frederick Kaspar Johann Amm.<sup>12</sup> They had six children: **Boy, Louisa Anna, Matilda Laura "Tillie," Amelia Caroline, Auttinda,** and **Alena**.

General Notes: Frederich Kaspar Johann Amm was born 6 December 1828 in Gisibel, Herzth. Sachson Meiningen. [2] The town or village of Gisibel (or Gissubel on the ship's passenger list) has not been identified. The spelling may be incorrect. Herzogthum Sachson Meiningen translates as the Duchy of Sachson-Meiningen. This region is today part of the district of Schmalkalden-Meiningen in the German state of Thuringia. [3]

Fred. Amm immigrated in 1854. He arrived in New York City on 12 June 1854 on the ship Raleigh from Hamburg. Frederick was 25, from Gissubel, and bound for Pennsylvania. Also listed on the passenger list was Emilie Klobe, traveling with her sister Henriette. Emilie would marry Frederick's future wife Caroline Reuther's brother Christian. [1]

On September 12, 1859, Frederick Amm became a citizen of the United States in Clinton County, PA. On his petition, Frederick claimed to have immigrated in 1854 (true), and to have been under age 18 when he immigrated (not true). Augustus Geyer vouched for him as living in the US for the last five years and of good moral character. Frederick renounced his allegiance to the King of Prussia. Also present were his father-in-law Adam Reuther (who became a citizen the same day) and brother-in-law Christian Reuther.

In the 1860 Census, Fredrich Ann or Amm is living in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. Mill Hall is the closest post office. He is 31 years old, a carpenter, and was born in Germany. The value of his personal estate is \$50. Living with him are his wife Paulina (s.b. Caroline), 21, also born in Germany, and their daughter Louisa, 2. Also in the house are George Hofmeth, Wm Ulrich and Elizabeth Ulrich. Frederick and Caroline are living next door to her father and brother.

In the 1870 Census, Fred. Ann or Amm is living in Greene Township, Clinton County, in the Sugar Valley area. He is 42 years old, working at a sawmill, and was born in Saxony,

Germany. The value of his real estate is \$500 and his personal estate \$150. He is a citizen. Living with him are his wife Caroline, 32, born in Reinland, Ger., and their children Louisa, 13, Matilda, 9, son Emanuel [should be daughter Amelia], 4, and Auttinda, 3 months. Frederick is living next door to his brother-in-law Henry Martz (Henry March on the census) and near his father-in-law Adam Reuther (Albert Reale on the census).

In the 1880 Census, Frederick Aunn is living in Greene Township. He is 51 years old, born in Saxony, and a farmer. Living with him are his wife Caroline, 41, born in Ferstenturm, daughters Amelia, 14, and Allina, 1, daughter Matilda Zimmerman, 20, and Herman J Reuther, 19. Herman was born in Bayern (Bavaria), and is Caroline's cousin. They are living close to Frederick's father-in-law Adam Reuther, and brothers-in-law Herman Reuther and Henry Martz (March on the census).

- [1] Ship passenger list, ship Raleigh, sailing from Hamburg, Germany, arriving in New York City, 12 June 1854. (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Cemeteries of Crawford, Greene & Logan Townships, etc, Clinton County Genealogical Society; cemetery marker
- [3] Catherine Reuther

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 6 Dec 1828, Gisibel, Herzth, Sachsan (Saxony), Meinigen, Germany. 12
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1829, Saxony, Germany. 1381
- Alt. Birth: 6 Dec 1829.4
- Alt. Burial: Carroll Mountain, Sugar Valley, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 12
- Immigration: 12 Jun 1854, New York City From Hamburg On The Ship Raleigh. 26
- Naturalization: 12 Sep 1859, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>9</sup>

### 3-Boy Amm died in Infancy.

General Notes: Caroline and Frederick Amm's first born child was a boy who probably died at birth or shortly after. He was reportedly buried in a family cemetery on Adam Reuther's farm used to bury the family's children. [Mary Hoffer - letter of Hilda Jeffries]

3-**Louisa Anna Amm**<sup>12</sup> was born on 26 Aug 1857 in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1382</sup> died on 18 Feb 1930 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania <sup>1383</sup> at age 72, and was buried on 21 Feb 1930 in West Laurel Hill Cemetery, Bala Cynwyd, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1384</sup> Another name for Louisa was Louisa Ann. <sup>137</sup>

General Notes: In the 1900 Census, Louisa has had one child. That child is not living.

In October 1910, while husband Gustave was in New York on business and Louisa was home alone, a burglar attempted to gain entrance to the house. A bulldog allerted Louisa and scared the burglar away. Only three weeks before, the Rumpfs were robbed of \$1000 worth of jewelry, silverware and clothing. [1]

Louisa A Rumpf died 18 February 1930 in Philadelphia of chronic vascular heart disease. She was born 26 August 1857 to Frederick Amm and Caroline Ruther. [3]

Although no birth/death dates were provided, Louisa A Rumpf and Gustav A Rumpf are buried at West Laurel Hill Cemetery. [2]

- [1] Philadelphia Inquirer, 14 Oct 1910, p. 11 (Genealogybank.com)
- [2] Findagrave.com, posted by Graves, from the cemetery's records, retrieved 2 Jan 2013
- [3] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1858, Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 137

Louisa married **Gustav A Rumpf**, <sup>1385</sup> son of **Joseph Rumpf** and **Barbara**, on 31 Jul 1878 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. <sup>1386</sup> Gustav was born on 12 Jan 1847 in Baden, Germany, <sup>1387</sup> died on 7 Mar 1932 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania <sup>1388</sup> at age 85, and was buried on 11 Mar 1932 in West Laurel Hill Cemetery, Bala Cynwyd, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1389</sup> They had one daughter: **Helen M**.

Marriage Notes: Based on the 1900 & 1910 Censuses, Gustav and Louisa were married about 1878. If so, then the 1880 Census incorrectly reported Gustav's wife's name as Lizzie.

General Notes: In 1870, August/Gustav Rumpf is living in Philadelphia in the 60th District, 19th Ward. He is 23, a weaver, and born in Baden. Gustav is living in the home of Charles Lentz and his wife Elizabeth. Elizabeth was also born in Baden, and may be Gustav's sister. In the first enumeration of the census, Fredk Rumpf, 53, and Frederick Rumpf, 26, are also in the house. They are also weavers. In the second enumeration, the elder Frederick is not listed. Clara Rumpf, 19, is listed in the second enumeration.

In 1880, Augustus Rumpf is living in Philadelphia. He is 33 years old, born in Germany and a Manufacturer. With him are his first wife Lizzie, 25 and daughter Lizzie, 8. Both were born in Pennsylvania. The elder Lizzie's parents were born in Germany. [Gustav's wife should be Louisa as they were married in 1878.]

In 1890, Gustave Rumpf is living at 2626 Hancock in Philadelphia. He works for Frederick Rumpf & Bro, also listed in the directory as Frederick & Gustave Rumpf, located at Huntington & Hancock. They make or sell coverlets. [1]

In 1900, Gustav Rumpf is living at 1600 Allegheny Ave in Philadelphia. He is 53 years old, born in Germany, and a manufacturer of hosiery. His wife Louisa is 42, born in Pennsylvania, her parents in Germany. They have been married 22 years. Also in the house is Gustav's daughter and son-in-law Charles H and Lizzie Witty. They have been married 8 years. Charles is also a manufacturer. Kate McGarvey, 24, servant from Ireland, is also living in the house.

In 1910, Gustav Rumpf is living at 1600 Allegheny Ave in Philadelphia. He is 62, born in Germany, immigrated in 1870, naturalized citizen, and the president of a hosiery mill. Living with him is his wife Louisa, 52. This is Gustav's second marriage. They have been married 32 years. Nearby, at 1608 Allegheny Ave, is Gustav's daughter's family. Son-in-law Charles Witty is a manufacturer of cotton goods.

In 1920, Gustav and Louise are living at 1600 Allegheny Ave in Philadelphia. Gustav is 73 and a manufacturer with a factory. He immigrated in 1862 and was naturalized in 1870. Nearby is his widowed daughter Eliza Witty and her children.

In 1930, Gustav is living at 1600 Allegheny Ave in Philadelphia. He is 83, widowed, and a proprieter of a hosiery mill. Living with him are his granddaughter Hilda Witty, and his nephew and niece Frederick & Anna Heitzman. His daughter is still living at 1608 Allegheny Ave, and has re-married to Rev. Anson Palmer.

Gustav A Rumpf died 7 March 1932 in Philadelphia. He was born 12 January 1847 in Germany to Joseph and Barbara Rumpf. Gustav was a retired manufacturer. [2]

- [1] 1890 Philadelphia City Directory
- [2] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

Immigration: 1870.<sup>39</sup>
 Immigration: 1862.<sup>296</sup>

4-**Helen M Rumpf**<sup>1390</sup> was born on 11 Jun 1887,<sup>80</sup> died on 26 Nov 1890 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania<sup>80</sup> at age 3, and was buried in German Lutheran Cemetery, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.<sup>80</sup>

General Notes: Helen M Rumpf, daughter of Gustav and Louisa Rumpf, died 26 Nov 1890, aged 3 years 5 months and 15 days. [1]

[1] Philadelphia Inquirer (Genealogybank.com), 28 Nov 1890, p. 6

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Death: Bef 1900.

3-**Matilda Laura "Tillie" Amm**<sup>1391</sup> was born on 9 Dec 1860 in Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>12</sup> died on 5 Jul 1934 in Carroll, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>1391</sup> at age 73, and was buried in Mt Union (Bixler) Evangelical Cemetery, Carroll, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1392</sup> Another name for Matilda was Matilda Ann. <sup>284</sup>

General Notes: In the 1880 Census, Matilda Zimmerman is living in the house of her father Frederick Amm (Aunn). She is 20 years old, and was married during the census year. Her husband is not listed in the household.

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1861, Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>284</sup>
- Alt. Death: Jun 1934. 1392
- Alt. Burial: Carroll Mountain, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 12
- Alt. Death: 5 Jul 1934, Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 1393

Matilda married **Jacob Wren Zimmerman**, <sup>1394</sup> son of **David Zimmerman** and **Mary Ann Wren**, on 3 Jul 1879 in Elimsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1391</sup> Jacob was born on 7 Jun 1853 in Lewis Township, Union County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1391</sup> died on 9 Jun 1940 in Carroll, Clinton County,

Pennsylvania<sup>1391</sup> at age 87, and was buried on 12 Jun 1940 in Mt Union (Bixler) Evangelical Cemetery, Carroll, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1392</sup> Other names for Jacob were Jake and Jacob W Zimmerman.<sup>1395</sup> They had six children: **Mary Caroline, Nathan R, David Amm, Frederick Amm, Aurelia Amelia**, and **Oneida** "Hilda".

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: 1880.

General Notes: Jacob Zimmerman's father, David, cleared land near the area we know as "Tea Springs" and built a log house, still standing, and it was called Tea Springs Lodge or The Zimmerman Lodge. Lumbermen were fed and housed there, so it was a sort of hotel for awhile. In 1928 Jacob Zimmerman sold it to a group of Drs, Lawyers etc for a hunting lodge. This lodge is still in existence, and it is in a remote section of Lewis Twp, Union Co., PA. Not at all close to the County seat of Lewisburg. So, back in the 1830s when David Zimmerman moved there with his parents, John and ---- Zimmerman, it seems that the census taker did not make it there. [1]

Jacob's sister Sophia married Herman Reuther, Jacob's wife's 1st cousin once removed.

Jacob and Matilda lived in a very remote and mountainous northeastern corner of Union County, not far from Matilda's old home in Sugar Valley. [2]

In 1900, Jacob Zimmerman is living in Lewis Township, Union County, Pennsylvania. Jacob is 48, born in Pennsylvania, and a farmer. His parents were also born in Pennsylvania. Living with Jacob are his wife (listed as Mrs. Zimmerman), 46, and children David, 16, Frederick, 13, and Amelia, 9. Jacob and his wife have been married 17 years, and she has had three children, all are living.

In 1910, Jacob W Zimmerman is living in Lewis Township. He is 56, and a farmer who is "working out". Living with Jacob are his wife Matilda, 49, and their daughters Aurelia A, 19, and Hilda O, 6.

In 1920, Jacob W Zimmerman is living in Lewis Township. He is 66 and a farmer with a general farm. Living with him are his wife Matilda C, 60, son Frederick A, 39, daughter in law Emma J, 38, and daughter Hilda O, 15 (listed as granddaughter on the census). Also in the house are William H Zearfoss, 61, and his wife Minnie M, 49. William is retired.

In 1930 Jacob W Zimmerman is living in Greene Township in Clinton County, Pennsylvania. He is 76 years old and retired (his occupation is "none"). Living with him are his wife Matilda L, 69, son Fred A, 43, and Fred's wife Emma J, 47.

Today [CAR 2009 PA trip], the old Jacob Zimmerman place is operated as the Sand Run Hunting Club.

[1] Mary Hoffer, 2004 - information from Hilda Jefferies

[2] Mary Hoffer, 2004

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Burial: Mt Union (Bixler) Evangelical Cemetery, Carroll, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 12
- Alt. Death: 9 Jun 1940, Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 1396
  - 4-**Mary Caroline Zimmerman**<sup>12</sup> was born on 12 Mar 1880,<sup>1392</sup> died on 27 Mar 1880,<sup>1392</sup> and was buried in Mt Union (Bixler) Evangelical Cemetery, Carroll, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1397</sup>
  - 4-**Nathan R Zimmerman**<sup>12</sup> was born on 27 Jan 1881 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1398</sup> died on 27 Jan 1881, <sup>1392</sup> and was buried in Mt Union (Bixler) Evangelical Cemetery, Carroll, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1397</sup>
  - 4-**David Amm Zimmerman**<sup>239</sup> was born on 18 Sep 1883 in Carroll, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1399</sup> died on 8 Jan 1946 in Lititz, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania<sup>1400</sup> at age 62, and was buried on 11 Jan 1946 in Linnwood Cemetery, McElhattan, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1401</sup> The cause of his death was cerebrospinal sclosis. Another name for David was David Zimmerman. <sup>12</sup>

General Notes: In 1910 David Zimmerman is living in Chapman township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. Living with him are his wife Clara and daughter Kathryn. David and Clara are 26 years old and have been married 7 years. Clara has had 2 children. Only 1 is living. David is an engineer on a stationary engine (presumably rail road).

On Sept 12 1918 David Amm Zimmerman registered for the World War I draft. He was living in Fawn Grove, York County, Pennsylvania. David's occupation was not clear. He was born September 18 1883. David's closest relative is his wife Mrs. Clara Zimmerman.

In 1920 David A Zimmerman is living in Fawn Grove, York County, Pennsylvania. He is 36 and an engineer at an oil plant. Living with him are his wife Clara M, 36, and daughters Kathryn M, 11, and Evalyn C, 4.

In 1930 David Zimmerman is living on South Cedar Street in Lititz, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania. He is 46 and a foreman on a pipe line. Living with him are his wife Clara, 46, and daughters Kathryn, 21, and Avalyn, 13. David & Clara were married at age 20. David owns his home valued at \$6000.

In 1942 David Amm Zimmerman is living at 304 Linden Street in Lititz, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania. He is 58 and unemployed. David was born 18 September 1883 in Carroll, Pennsylvania. David was unable to sign the draft form, making his "X", and witnessed by Mrs James Missonmart [? - dau Mrs James Mummert] and [wife] Mrs Clara M Zimmerman. [1]

David A Zimmerman died 8 January 1946 in Lititz of cerebrospinal sclosis. [2]

[1] U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com)

[2] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1884, Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 1392

David married **Clara May Schaeffer**, <sup>1402</sup> daughter of **David Schaeffer/Shaffer** and **Mary Elizabeth Eyer**, on 12 Feb 1903 in South Williamsport, Lycoming, Pennsylvania. <sup>1392</sup> Clara was born on 19 Aug 1883 in Pine Station, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1403</sup> died on 3 Jul 1959 in Manheim Township, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania <sup>1404</sup> at age 75, and was buried on 6 Jul 1959 in Linnwood Cemetery, McElhattan, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1405</sup> The cause of her death was arterioscherotic cardiovascular disease & diabetes. Other names for Clara were Clara Shaeffer <sup>12</sup> and Clara Mae Shaffer. <sup>1406</sup> They had three children: **Boy, Kathryn**, and **Evalyn Corinne**.

Marriage Notes: In addition to Kathryn & Evalyn, David and Clara had a third child, a stillborn son. [Evonne Esterline Henninger]

Noted events in their marriage were:

- Alt. Marriage: Abt 1903.<sup>39</sup>
  - 5-Boy Zimmerman<sup>1392</sup> died before 1910.<sup>39</sup>
  - 5-**Kathryn Zimmerman**<sup>12</sup> was born on 1 Jan 1909 in Gleasonton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1407</sup> died on 10 Jun 2010 in Lititz, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania<sup>1407</sup> at age 101, and was buried on 26 Jun 2010 in Machpelah Cemetery, Lititz, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1407</sup>

General Notes: Kathryn moved to Lititz, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania, in 1927. She was a graduate of the former Fawn Township High School in York County, and studied piano and voice at Peabody Conservatory of Music in Baltimore, Maryland. Kathryn was a piano teacher in Lititz for over 70 years, and taught over 350 students. [1]

[1] Lancaster (PA) online.com, obituary, (via Ancestry.com)

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: Jan 1909, Pine Station, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 1408

Kathryn married **James Mummert**, <sup>12</sup> son of **Jospeh Mummert** and **Sadie Myers**, on 23 Nov 1932. <sup>12</sup> James was born on 26 Feb 1908 in Warwick Township, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1409</sup> died on 16 May 1972 at age 64, and was buried in Machpelah Cemetery, Lititz, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1410</sup> They had one son: **Philip James**.

General Notes: In 1910 James Mummert is 2 years old, living in Warwick Township, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania, with his parents Joseph & Sadie, sister Martha, and grandmother Kate Mummert. [1]

[1] 1910 US Census, Warwick, twp Lancaster Co, PA, ED 146, sheet 7B

6-Philip James Mummert

Philip married **Portia Owen Morrison**, daughter of **Robert Hall Morrison Jr** and **Josephine Hutchison**.

Philip next married **Ann K Bennett**, daughter of **James F "Sailor" Bennett** and **Mary E Clark**. They had one daughter: **Kathryn Mary**.

### 7-Kathryn Mary Mummert

Kathryn married Travis Thomas. They had one son: Parker.

#### 8-Parker Thomas

5-**Evalyn Corinne Zimmerman**<sup>1411</sup> was born on 10 May 1916 in Fawn Grove, York County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1412</sup> died on 29 Jul 2002 in Youngstown, Mahoning County, Ohio <sup>1413</sup> at age 86, and was buried in West Gill Cemetery, Gill, Franklin County, Massachusetts. <sup>1414</sup>

General Notes: Evalyn ministered in Lutheran Missions with her first husband in Liberia, West Africa; US Virgin Islands; and the former British Guiana, South America. [2] Also in Collinsville, Connecticut. [3]

#### Name:

Jun 1969 - Evalyn Parker Stanhope 30 Jul 1975 - Evalyn P Page [4]

Evalyn was married to the Rev. G Gordon Parker (died 1967) and Rev. Kenneth Page (died 1980). [2]

Evalyn P Page died 29 July 2002 in Boardman, Ohio, after a long illness. She had recently moved to Ohio after 14 years in Port Charlotte, Florida.[2]

Evalyn Page, born 10 Apr 1916 and died 29 Jul 2002. Her last residence was in Port Charlotte, Charlotte Co, Florida. Her SSN was issued in Nebraska in 1959. [1]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Intelligencer Journal (Lancaster, PA), 14 Aug 2002, p. B-4 (GenealogyBank.com)
- [3] Sarasota Herald-Tribune (FL), 31 Jul 2002, p. BCE12 (GenealogyBank.com)
- [4] Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Evalyn Zimmerman Parker, b. 10 May 1916, Fawn Grove, PA

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: 10 Apr 1916.<sup>95</sup>
- Residence: 1988-2002, Port Charlotte, Florida. 1415
- Alt. Death: 29 Jul 2002, Boardman, Ohio. 1415

Evalyn married **Dr. George Gordon Parker Jr**, <sup>1416</sup> son of **George Gordon Parker** and **Jessie Idelle McClintock**. George was born on 30 Aug 1911 in Meadville, Crawford County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1417</sup> died on 26 Jun 1967

in Ohio<sup>1418</sup> at age 55, and was buried in West Gill Cemetery, Gill, Franklin County, Massachusetts. <sup>1419</sup> They had three children: **Evangeline Glee** "Vangie," Judith E, and Winston Glen.

General Notes: In 1911 when George was born, his father was a Lutheran minister. [4]

In 1930 Gordon Parker is living in Fairfield, Jefferson County, Iowa, with his family. Parents George G & Jessie I Parker (George is a minister in the Lutheran Church), and six siblings age 16 to 2, born in Illinois, Pennsylvania, and Iowa. [6]

In 1940 George Gordon Parker was living in Lancaster County, Pennsylvania. He was employed by the Board of Foreign Missions, United Lutheran Church in America. [3]

### Or in 1940:

G Gordon Parker, 28, was living in Gettysburg, Adams County, Pennsylvania. He was 28, born in PA, and a Christian missionary in Liberia, Africa. With Gordon are his wife Evalyn, 23, and daughters Evangeline, 2, and Judith, 11 mos, both born in Liberia. [5]

George Parker, 30 Aug 1911 - Jun 1967; SSN issued New York (1955-1957) [1]

George G Parker, died 26 Jun 1967, age 55, last residence Bexley, Franklin Co, Ohio. [2]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Ohio, Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-2007 (transcription) (Ancestry.com)
- [3] World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), George Gordon Parker, b. 30 Aug 1911, Meadville, PA
- [4] Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1911 (images) (Ancestry.com), George Gordon Parker Jr, b. 30 Aug 1911, Meadville, par George Gordon Parker & Jessie Idelle McClintock
- [5] 1940 US Census, Gettysburg, Adams Co, PA ED 1-17, sheet 6B, dated 10 Apr
- [6] 1930 US Census, Fairfield, Jefferson Co, IA, ED 7, sheet 12A

### 6-Evangeline Glee "Vangie" Parker

Evangeline married **Rev. James Wesley "Jim" McDorman**, <sup>1420</sup> son of **Frank McDorman** and **Bessie Keplinger**, on 1 Sep 1962 in Clark County, Ohio. <sup>1421</sup> James was born on 12 Feb 1936 in Springfield, Clark County, Ohio <sup>1422</sup> and died on 30 Jun 2010 state at 32 at 32 at 32 at 34. They had three children: **Amy Beth, Kathleen Evalyn "Kathie,"** and **Alan Wesley**.

General Notes: In 1962, James was a student in Springfield. [3]

Jim was a graduate of Sprinfield High School and Wittenberg College.

He received his Bachelor of Divinity from Hamma School of Theology, and was ordained into the Lutheran ministry on 6 June 1965. [2]

In addition to churches in Ohio, he also served as pastor at Iglesia Lutheran Cristo Rey in San Nicolas, Argentina. [2]

James W McDorman, born 12 February 1936, died 30 June 2010. His last residence was in Youngstown, Mahoning County, Ohio. [1]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Springfield News-Sun (OH) (GenealogyBank.com), 3 Jul 2010, obit James Wesley McDorman
- [3] Ohio County Marriages 1789-2013 (images) (FamilySearch.org), James Wesley McDorman to Evangeline Glee Parker, 1 Sep 1962, Clark Co, OH

### 7-Amy Beth McDorman

Amy married **Stephen Bossong**. They had two children: **Kaitlin** and **Connor**.

- 8-Kaitlin Bossong
- 8-Connor Bossong

### 7-Kathleen Evalyn "Kathie" McDorman

Kathleen married **Robert C Menegay**. They had two children: **Emily Page** and **Ann**.

- 8-Emily Page Menegay
- 8-Ann Menegay

7-**Alan Wesley McDorman**<sup>12</sup> was born on 24 Jan 1971 in San Nicholas, Argentina<sup>1423</sup> and died on 28 Jan 2012 in Cleveland, Ohio<sup>1424</sup> at age 41.

General Notes: 1989 graduate West Branch High School. 1993 graduate Baldwin College (Baldwin-Wallace College). [1, 2] Alan was an offensive lineman on the football team at Baldwin-Wallace College. [3]

Alan was an English teacher in the Mentor and Jackson High School districts. He coached football, shot put and discus. [1]

- [1] The Repository (Canton, OH) (GenealogyBank.com), 1 Feb 2012, obit Alan Wesley McDorman, d. 28 Jan 2012, Cleveland Clinic, b. San Nicholas, Argentina
- [2] The Alliance Review (www.the-review.com), 18 Feb 2012, Alan McDorman benefit, 1993 graduate Baldwin-Wallace College

[3] TheSurbanite.com, 8 Feb 2012, memorial service for Alan McDorman

Noted events in his life were:

Residence: 2010, Sebring, Ohio. 1425
Residence: 2005, Alliance, Ohio. 1426

Alan married **Nikki Herold**. They had two children: **Mollie Kathleen** and **Kamryn Scout**.

#### 8-Mollie Kathleen McDorman

### 8-Kamryn Scout McDorman

6-**Judith E Parker**<sup>1427</sup> was born on 28 Apr 1939 in Monrovia, Liberia, Africa<sup>1428</sup> and died on 18 May 2005 in Fremont, Dodge County, Nebraska<sup>1429</sup> at age 66. Another name for Judith was Judy Elaine Parker.<sup>12</sup>

General Notes: Judith was born in Libera while her parents served as Lutheran missionaries. They also lived in the US Virgin Islands and British Guiana (now Guyana) during her childhood. [1]

In 1956 Judith graduated from Northfield School for Girls in Northfield, Massachusetts. She attended Midland College in Fremont and Upsala College in New Jersey. She studied nursing in Omaha and became a registered nurse in California. [1]

In Brownsville, Texas, she was a supervisor at a medical clinic, and then later a registered nurse at the Huntsville (TX) State Prison. [1]

In 2002 Judith and husband David Hornischer moved to Fremont, Nebraska, to be near her children and grandchildren. [1]

[1] Fremont Tribune (NE) (GenealogyBank.com), 21 May 2005, obit Judith Hornischer

Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: 2002, Freemont, Nebraska. 1430

Judith married **William Jasper Wilkey II**,<sup>1431</sup> son of **Carson Wilkey** and **Faith Shaw**, in 1961.<sup>1429</sup> The marriage ended in divorce. William was born on 18 Aug 1936 in Boston, Massachusetts<sup>1432</sup> and died on 3 Aug 2013 in Fremont, Dodge County, Nebraska<sup>1433</sup> at age 76. They had two children: **William J** and **Julie J**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: Oct 1960. 1434

• Divorce: Jun 1980. 1434

General Notes: In 1955 William graduated from Needham High School

[Needham, Massachusetts]. [1]

He served in the US Air Force from 18 Oct 1955 to 17 Oct 1959. [1]

William and Judith were in California by 1961.

### **Education:**

1968 - Associate's Degree in Arts, San Joaquin-Delta College (Stockton, CA)

1974 - Bachelor of Arts in Anthropology, California State University (Chico, CA)

1976 - Bachelor of Science in Education, UNO [University of Nebraska Omaha][1]

In 1974 William and family moved to Fremont, Nebraska. In 1977 he began teaching elementary school at Prague, Scribner/Snyder, and in Fremont. [1]

In 1987 William moved to Mesa, Arizona, and taught there until 1992 when he returned to Fremont. He worked for Wal-Mart in various departments for 20 years. [1]

In addition to his children, grandchildren and siblings, William was also survived by fiancee Grace Sohl. Also listed as grandchildren were 6 Wilsons. The Wilson's are the children of daughter-in-law Yvette Wilkey and her first husband. [1]

[1] Moser Memorial Chapel (Fremont, NE) (meaningfulfunerals.net), obit William Jasper Wilkey II, d. 3 Aug 2013, Fremont, NE

### 7-William J Wilkey III

William married **Yvette**. They had two children: **William J** and **Winston**.

- 8-William J Wilkev IV
- 8-Winston Wilkey

### 7-Julie J Wilkey

Julie married **Thomas Cash**. They had two children: **Jennifer** and **Justine Thomas**.

### 8-Jennifer Cash

Jennifer married Rob Rusinko.

#### 8-Justine Thomas Cash

Justine married Ashley.

Julie next married **Raymond Bechtel**. They had three children: **Chas, Nick**, and **Matthew Raymond**.

8-Chas Bechtel

8-Nick Bechtel

Nick married Monica.

### 8-Matthew Raymond Bechtel

Judith next married **David R Hornischer**, <sup>1435</sup> son of **John Hornischer** and **Louise Thomas**, on 25 Jun 1983 in Cameron County, Texas. <sup>1436</sup> David was born on 3 Mar 1942 in Louise, Texas <sup>1437</sup> and died on 30 Sep 2013 in Fremont, Dodge County, Nebraska <sup>1438</sup> at age 71.

General Notes: David served in the US Army from August 1960 to July 1963. [1]

David R Hornischer married Constance A \_\_ on 19 March 1971. They divorced 22 June 1976 in Harris County, Texas. [2]

On 24 July 1976 David R Hornischer married Juanita S Veith. They divorced 19 May 1983 in Cameron County. [2, 3]

He worked for the state of Texas in Brownsville and Huntsville. [1]

- [1] Fremont Tribune (NE) (GenealogyBank.com), 2 Oct 2013, obit David R Hornischer, d. 30 Sep 2013, Fremont, NE
- [2] Texas Divorce Index 1968-2011 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Texas Marriage Collection 1814-1909 & 1966-2011 (Ancestry.com)

6-**Winston Glen Parker**<sup>1439</sup> was born on 2 Jun 1946, <sup>12</sup> died on 9 May 1968 in Dong Ha, Quang Tri Province, Vietnam<sup>12</sup> at age 21, and was buried in West Gill Cemetery, Gill, Franklin County, Massachusetts. <sup>1440</sup> Another name for Winston was Winston Parker. <sup>12</sup>

General Notes: Winston Glen Parker was born 2 Jun 1946 and died 9 May 1968 in Vietnam of hostile gunfire. He was a Navy hospital corpsman. Winston's home town was listed as Columbus, Ohio. [1]

[1] Vietnam War, Deceased Casualties, 1965-1972 (Ancestry.com)

Evalyn next married Norman Stanhope.

Evalyn next married **Rev. Kenneth Morrow Page**, <sup>1441</sup> son of **Charles M Page** and **Edith G Smith**, about 1975. Kenneth was born on 26 Jan 1905 in Providence, Rhode Island, <sup>1442</sup> died on 1 Dec 1980 in Alachua County, Florida <sup>1443</sup> at age 75, and was buried in Highland Memorial Park, Johnston, Providence County, Rhode Island. <sup>1444</sup>

General Notes: Kenneth was previously married to Lillian \_\_\_. She died in 1974. [2]

Kenneth Page was born 26 Jan 1905 and died Dec 1980. His last residence was in Gainesville, Alachua Co, Florida. His SSN was issued in Rhode Island before 1951. [1]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Findagrave.com, Rev Kenneth Morrow Page, 1905 1 Dec 1980, # 154504821, added 1 Nov 2015 by Mom, retrieved 6 Apr 2016

4-**Frederick Amm Zimmerman**<sup>239</sup> was born on 15 May 1887 in Carroll, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1445</sup> died on 27 May 1946 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>1446</sup> at age 59, and was buried in Zeigler/St John Cemetery, Dunnstable Twp, Clinton Co, PA. <sup>1392</sup> Another name for Frederick was Fred Amm Zimmerman. <sup>12</sup>

General Notes: In 1910, Fred A Zimmerman is living in Leidy township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. He is 25, married for 5 years, and a hired hand living with the Hykoff (?) family. Fred's wife Lula and daughter Leotta are living with Lula's parents in Loganton.

Fred and Leulla divorced in October 1913. [2]

On June 5 1917, Frederick Amm Zimmerman registered for the World War I draft. Frederick was living in Berurch (sp?), Columbia County, Pennsylvania. He is working for A C & F Co. His occupation was not clear. Frederick was born May 15 1887 in Carroll, Pa.

In Oct 1917, Frederick married Emma Stephen. [2]

In 1920, Frederick A Zimmerman is living in Lewis Township, Union County, Pennsylvania, in the house of his parents. Frederick is 39 and a farmer. With him is his wife Emma J, 38.

In 1930, Fred A Zimmerman is living in Greene Township, Clinton County, in the house of his parents. Fred is 43, and a laborer with the Pennsylvania forestry department. With him is his wife Emma J, 47.

In 1942 Frederick A Zimmerman is living in New Columbia, Union County, Pennsylvania. He was born 15 May 1887 in Union County. Frederick is unemployed. [1]

- [1] U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Jack Harbach, 2008

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 1887, Rr, Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 1392
- Alt. Birth: 15 May 1887, Union County, Pennsylvania. 151

Frederick married **Sarah Luella Price**, <sup>1392</sup> daughter of **David M Price** and **Dora Matilda Esterline**, on 13 Nov 1904 in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1391</sup> The marriage ended in divorce. Sarah was born in 1887 in Pennsylvania, <sup>1447</sup> died in 1968 <sup>1448</sup> at age 81, and was buried in St. Paul Evangelical Lutheran Cemetery, Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1448</sup> Another name for Sarah was Lula Price. <sup>12</sup> They had one daughter: **Leotta May**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Divorce: Oct 1913. 1392

General Notes: In 1910 Lula Zimmerman is living with in Logonton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, with her parents David & Dora Price and her brother Ward. Lula and Fred's daughter Leotta, age 5, is with her. Lula is 22, married for 6 years, and has had one child. Lula is a servant for a private family.

In 1930 Lula Fye and husband Harry O Fye are living in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. Lula and Harry are both 42 and were married about 1927 (incorrectly on the census as 1st married at age 39). Harry is a veteran of the World War and a taxidermist. With them is Harry's daughter Margaret, 10. [2]

In 1942 Mrs Lou Fye is Harry O Fye's closest contact. They are living in Lock Haven - Lou at Bald Eagle St and Harry's mailing address as Main st [perhaps his business address]. [3]

Sarah Louella Fye, 1887-1968, is buried at St. Paul's Evangelical Lutheran Cemetery in Logantan next to her parents David & Dora Price. [1]

- [1] Cemeteries of Crawford, Greene & Logan Twps, etc, Clinton CountyGenealogical Society, Sarah Louella Fye 1887-1968
- [2] 1930 US Census, Lock Haven, Clinton Co, PA, ED 19, sheet 14A
- [3] US World War II draft registration 1942 (Ancestry.com)

#### Notes:

Harry Oscar Fye, b. 18 Jun 1887 in Snow Shoe, PA d. 1971, buried at Romola Christian Cemetery, Romola, Centre County, Pennsylvania (WWI draft registration, Findagrave.com)

5-**Leotta May Zimmerman**<sup>1449</sup> was born on 25 Apr 1905 in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1450</sup> died on 15 Jan 1994 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>1131</sup> at age 88, and was buried on 18 Jan 1994 in St. Paul Evangelical Lutheran Cemetery, Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>415</sup> Another name for Leotta was Leota May Price. <sup>1451</sup>

General Notes: In 1920, Leotta Price (should be Zimmerman) is living in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, with her grandparents David and Dora Price. She is 14 years old.

Leotta worked for Pequa in Loganton and Sylvania in Mill Hall, and was a trustee of St Paul Evangelical Lutheran Cemetery in Loganton. [2]

Leotta M. Royer was born 25 May 1905 in Greene Township and died 15 January 1994 at Lock Haven Hospital in Lock Haven. Her last residence was in Loganton, Clinton Co, Pennsylvania. [1, 2]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Gloria Harbach obituary collection

Leotta married **Earl Edwin Royer**, <sup>239</sup> son of **Cyrus T Royer** and **Ida V Herlocher**, 10 Oct 1922-3 Feb 1923 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1452</sup> Earl was born on 18 Sep 1895 in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1453</sup> died on 30 Jan 1984<sup>12</sup> at age 88, and was buried in St. Paul Evangelical Lutheran Cemetery, Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>595</sup> Another name for Earl was Earl E Royer. <sup>1450</sup> They had two children: **Marian Lucille** and **Bruce David**.

General Notes: In 1900 Earl E Royer is 4 years old, born September 1895, and living in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, with his parents Cyrus T & Ida V Royer. Four other siblings are in the house, ages 11 to 2. Cyrus is a farmer. [4]

In 1917 Earl Edwin Royer is living in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. He is single and farming for C T Royer. [3]

Earl E Royer was a private in the US Army in World War I. [2]

In 1930, Earl E Royer is living in Loganton, Clinton Co, Pennsylvania. He is 34, owns his home valued at \$1600, and is a carpenter of buildings. Living with him are his wife Leotta M, 25, and daughter Marian L, 7. Earl and Leotta were married at age 26 and 17.

Earl Royer was born 18 Sep 1895 and died Jan 1984. His last residence was in Loganton, Clinton Co, Pennsylvania. [1]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Cemeteries of Crawford, Greene & Logan Twps, etc, Clinton CountyGenealogical Society
- [3] World War I draft registration
- [4] 1900 US Census, Loganton, Clinton Co, PA, ED 16, sheet 3A

6-**Marian Lucille Royer**<sup>458</sup> was born on 2 Mar 1923 in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, died on 10 Mar 2005 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania at age 82, and was buried in Saint Paul's Evangelical Lutheran Cemetery, Loganton, Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. Another name for Marian was Marion Royer.

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1923, Pennsylvania.<sup>59</sup>
- Residence: 1994, Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.

Marian married Raymond Grant Barner, 1454 son of Grant Ulysses

**Barner** and **Sadie Katharine Fidler**, on 24 Jul 1942 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 1455 Raymond was born on 23 Jul 1918 in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, 1456 died on 5 Sep 1998458 at age 80, and was buried in Saint Paul's Evangelical Lutheran Cemetery, Loganton, Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 458 Another name for Raymond was Raymond Barner. 12 They had one son: **Larry Kenneth**.

7-**Larry Kenneth Barner**<sup>458</sup> was born on 17 Feb 1947 in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>12</sup> died on 2 Aug 1966 in Plieku, South Viet Nam<sup>458</sup> at age 19, and was buried in Saint Paul's Evangelical Lutheran Cemetery, Loganton, Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>458</sup> Another name for Larry was Larry Barner. <sup>12</sup>

General Notes: Larry Kenneth Barner died 2 August 1966 in South Vietnam while serving in the US Army. His death was listed as "Hostile - Died While Missing", of "Gunshot or Small Arms Fire". He was a Private First Class. [1]

Larry was born 17 February 1947; his home was in Loganton, Pennsylvania. [1]

[1] U.S. Vietnam War Military Casualties, 1956-1998 (Ancestry.com)

6-**Bruce David Royer**<sup>1457</sup> was born on 25 Oct 1931 in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, died on 9 Oct 1995 in Dover, Pennsylvania<sup>12</sup> at age 63, and was buried in St. Paul Evangelical Lutheran Cemetery, Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 1458

General Notes: Bruce Royer (25 Oct 1931 - 9 Oct 1995) enlisted in the Air Force on 21 April 1951 at Harrisburg, Pennsylvania. He served in the Korean War with the 581st Air Resupply Group. He was discharged on 29 December 1953 at Parks Air Force Base in California. [2, 3]

Bruce D. Royer, 63, of Dover, formerly of Loganton, Clinton County, died at home on 9 October 1995. He was the husband of Linda J. (Harbaugh) Royer. Bruce was born Oct. 25, 1931, in Loganton, the son of the late Earl E. and Leotta (Zimmerman) Royer. [1]

He was a dispatcher for the Lycoming Sand Co. in the Salona Quarry before he retired. He was a member of the Loganton Wesleyan Church, American Legion, Veterans of Foreign Wars, Loyal Order of Moose in Jersey Shore, and a life member of Benevolent and Protective Order of Elks in Lock Haven. He was a graduate of Sugar Valley High School in Loganton and a U.S. Air Force veteran. [1]

Mr. Royer also is survived by his wife Linda J (Harbaugh) Royer, a daughter, Leslie Jo Royer of Philadelphia; and a sister, Marian Barner of Loganton. [1]

- [1] York Daily Record (PA), 11 Oct 1995 (Genealogybank.com)
- [2] U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Pennsylvania, Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

• Residence: 1994, Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.

Bruce married **Margaret Edwina Cohick**, <sup>1459</sup> daughter of **Weldon Cohick Sr** and **Wilma Davy**, 16 Jan 1960-16 Dec 1961 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1460</sup> The marriage ended in divorce. Margaret was born on 27 Mar 1940 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania <sup>1461</sup> and died on 4 Jun 2013 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania <sup>1462</sup> at age 73. The cause of her death was pancreatic cancer. They had two children: **Leslie Jo** and **Unknown**.

General Notes: Margaret was a graduate of Jersey Shore High School. She worked in banking in Lock Haven for many years, then was an antique dealer for 31 years. [2]

Margaret was first married to \_\_\_\_ Stephens. They had a son Glenn Stephens. [1, 2]

Margaret's last husband was Ron McDermit. She married Ronald James McDermit in 1981 or 1982 in Clinton County. [1, 2]

- [1] Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), Bruce David Royer to Margaret E (Cohick) Stephens, 16 Jan 1960-16 Dec 1961; Ronald James McDermit to Margaret Edwina Cehick, 1 May 1981 9 Sep 1982
- [2] Williamsport Sun-Gazette (sungazette.com), 6 Jun 2013, obit Margaret Cohick (Royer) McDermit

Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: 2013, Montoursville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 1463

### 7-Leslie Jo Royer

Leslie married **Anthony Stevenson**. They had two children: **Marissa** and **Anthony**.

- 8-Marissa Stevenson
- 8-Anthony Stevenson

### 7-Unknown Royer

Bruce next married Linda J Harbaugh.

Frederick next married **Emma J Stephan**, <sup>12</sup> daughter of **William Stephan** and **Catherine Schnell**, on 25 Oct 1917 in Home Of Jacob Zimmerman, Lewis Township, Union County, Pennsylvania. Emma was born on 8 Aug 1882 in

Pennsylvania, <sup>1464</sup> died on 28 Mar 1972<sup>1391</sup> at age 89, and was buried in Zeigler/St John Cemetery, Dunnstable Twp, Clinton Co, PA. <sup>1465</sup>

General Notes: In 1900 Emma J Stephan, age 17, born Aug 1882 in Pennsylvania, is living in Pine Creek township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. She is listed as the niece of the head of the house, but should probably be granddaughter. In the house are Lewis Stephan, b. 1808, Prussia, son William, b. 1844, Prussia, Emma, Anne (daughterin-law of Lewis), and laborer James Carpenter. [1]

In 1910 Emma Stephan is in Williamsport, Lycoming County, in the home of her sister Minnie and brother-in-law Charles Fries, and their 6 children. Emma is 27 and a seamstress working from home. [2]

[1] 1900 US Census, Pine Creek twp, Clinton Co, PA, ED 26, sheet 3A [2] 1910 US Census, Williamsport, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 90, sheet 1A

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: 1883. 1392

4-**Aurelia Amelia Zimmerman**<sup>12</sup> was born on 17 Sep 1890 in Lewis Township, Union County, Pennsylvania, <sup>12</sup> died on 26 Mar 1983 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>1466</sup> at age 92, and was buried in Church Of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1398</sup>

General Notes: Aurelia worked for the Department of Transportation in Harrisburg, Pennsylvania, from 1949 until she retired in 1961. She then lived in Newberry for 12 years before moving to Loganton, where she subsequently became a resident of Susque-View [nursing] Home in Lock Haven. [2]

Aurelia died at age 92 at Lock Haven Hospital on 26 March 1983 where she had been a patient since 7 March after breaking her hip. [2]

Aurelia Lupold was born 17 September 1890 and died March 1983. Her last residence was in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. [1]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] obituary, collection of Jack Harbach

Aurelia married **Charles Howard Lupold**, <sup>1445</sup> son of **Solomon Lupold** and **Lucinda Shaw**, on 27 Oct 1917. <sup>12</sup> Charles was born on 1 Sep 1886 in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1453</sup> died on 27 May 1937 in Jackson Township, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania <sup>1467</sup> at age 50, and was buried in Church Of Brethren Cemetery, Eastville, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>595</sup>

General Notes: In 1900 Charles H Lupold is living in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. He is 13 (born Sep 1886), and living with his parents Solomon & Lucinda Lupold, and siblings Harvey C, 21, Jennie D, 20, Samuel R, 16. [2]

In June 1917 Charles Howard Lupold is living in Carroll, Pennsylvania. He is single and a line walker for National [sp?] Transit Co in Clinton County. Charles

has some kind of disability that would prevent military service. Charles was born 1 September 1886 in Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. [1]

In 1920 Charley H Lupold is living on Pine Station road in Wayne township in Clinton County, Pennsylvania. He is 33 years old and a fireman at the pump station. Living with him is his wife Aurelia A, 29.

In 1930 Charles H Lupold is living in Wayne township, Clinton County. He is 43 and a fireman at the pump station. Living with him is his wife Aurelia A, 39. They were married at age 30 & 27.

- [1] World War I draft registration
- [2] 1900 US Census, Greene Twp, Clinton Co, PA, ED 16, sheet 6A

4-**Oneida "Hilda" Zimmerman** was born on 9 Feb 1904 in Lewis Township, Union County, Pennsylvania, <sup>12</sup> died on 31 May 1983<sup>12</sup> at age 79, and was buried in Mt Union (Bixler) Evangelical Cemetery, Carroll, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. Another name for Oneida was Oneida Zimmerman. <sup>12</sup>

General Notes: Hilda Jeffries was born 9 February 1904 and died May 1983. Her last residence was in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. [1]

[1] Social Security Death Index

Oneida married **David Earl Jeffries**, <sup>1392</sup> son of **David Ness Jeffries** and **Mary Ida Gantz**, in Jul 1928. <sup>12</sup> David was born on 19 Feb 1905 in Lancaster, Pennsylvania, <sup>12</sup> died on 8 Mar 1984 <sup>12</sup> at age 79, and was buried in Mt Union (Bixler) Evangelical Cemetery, Carroll, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. Other names for David were Earl and David Jeffries. <sup>12</sup> They had five children: **David Jacob "Jake," Donnell Melvin, Nancy L, Thomas Howard**, and **Linda Diane**.

General Notes: In 1910 David E Jeffries is living in Lancaster, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania, with his parents and siblings. David is 5 years old. Parents David N & Ida M Jeffries. Father David is a bricklayer of houses. Siblings Claude R, 18, Harold N, 15, Helen M, 13. [2]

In 1930, David Earl Jeffries is living in East Hempfield township, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania. He is 24 years old and a mechanic at a garage. Living with him are his wife Hilda J, 26, and son David Jacob, 1 year and 2 months. David and Hilda were married at age 23 & 24.

- D. Jeffries was born 19 February 1905 and died March 1984. His last residence was in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. [1]
- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] 1910 US Census, Lancaster, Lancaster Co, PA, ED 97, sheet 8A

5-**David Jacob "Jake" Jeffries Sr**<sup>12</sup> was born on 13 Feb 1929 in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>1468</sup> and died on 9 Jul 2010 in Casa Grande, Arizona<sup>1468</sup> at age 81. Another name for David was Jake.

General Notes: David worked for New York State Electric & Gas Corporation for 40 years in customer service management. [1]

[1] Casa Grande Dispatch (AZ) (GenealogyBank.com), 13 Jul 2010, obit David Jeffries Sr

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Feb 1929, Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania. 1469
- Residence: 2008, Arizona. 338
- Residence: 2010, Arizona City, Arizona. 1468

David married **Eleanor Louise Welshans**, <sup>1470</sup> daughter of **Clarence R Welshans** and **Ruth M Barner**, on 25 Dec 1947. <sup>12</sup> Eleanor was born on 27 Feb 1925 in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania <sup>1471</sup> and died on 6 Mar 1996 <sup>12</sup> at age 71. They had three children: **Cynthia, David Jacob**, and **Jo-Beth**.

General Notes: Eleanor L. Jeffries was born 27 Feb 1925 and died Mar 1996. Her las residence was in Arizona City, Pinal County, Arizona. [Social Security Death Index]

### 6-Cynthia Jeffries

Cynthia married **Samuel Doyce**. They had three children: **Bryan**, **Michael Jeffries**, and **Todd Perry**.

- 7-Bryan Doyce
- 7-Michael Jeffries Doyce
- 7-Todd Perry Doyce
- 6-David Jacob Jeffries II

#### **6-Jo-Beth Jeffries**

Jo-Beth married Laverne Dratt. They had one daughter: Susan Leigh.

### 7-Susan Leigh Dratt

Jo-Beth next married **Unknown Isenberg**.

David next married **Joyce Cogburn**, daughter of **Elbert Jefferson "Rusty" Cogburn** and **Margaret Bernd**.

5-**Donnell Melvin Jeffries**<sup>1472</sup> was born on 6 Mar 1934 in Carroll, Clinton County, Pennsylvania,<sup>338</sup> died on 17 Feb 2008 in Danville, Pennsylvania<sup>338</sup> at age 73, and was buried on 20 Feb 2008 in St. Paul's Cemetery, Logan Mills, Pennsylvania.<sup>338</sup>

General Notes: Donnell graduated from Sugar Valley High School in 1952. [1]

He was a veteran of the US Air Force, a lifelong operator of the family farm and a self-employed logger. He retired in 2004. [1]

[1] Lock Haven Express, 19 Feb 2008, obit for Donnel Jeffries

Donnell married Eunice L Moyer. They had five children: Sherri Lynn, Melinda Ann, Donna Kay, Donnell Jacob, and Jonathan Seth.

### 6-Sherri Lynn Jeffries

Sherri married Lee William Conklin.

Sherri next married **John Calvin Truckenmiller**, son of **Calvin N Truckenmiller** and **Lillian S Rockey**.

#### 6-Melinda Ann Jeffries

Melinda married Terry Lynn Eggler.

### 6-Donna Kay Jeffries

Donna married Unknown Getgen.

#### 6-Donnell Jacob Jeffries

Donnell married **Dawn Marie Welshans**.

#### 6-Jonathan Seth Jeffries

Jonathan married Alison Leah McCracken.

Jonathan next married Nicole.

### 5-Nancy L Jeffries

Nancy married **Bruce E Ulmer**, <sup>12</sup> son of **Thomas Theodore Ulmer** and **Florence Fink**, on 21 Sep 1958. <sup>1473</sup> Bruce was born on 27 Apr 1935 in Cogan Station, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1474</sup> died on 30 Apr 1998 in Boggs Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania at age 63, and was buried on 4 May 1998 in Centre County Memorial Park, College Township, Centre County, PA. <sup>1474</sup> They had five children: **Barbara Ann, Karen, Michael, Thomas Theodore**, and **Daniel**.

General Notes: Bruce Ulmer was born April 27, 1935, in Cogan Station [Lycoming County], to Thomas Theodore "Ted" and Florence Fink Ulmer. [2]

He graduated from Williamsport Area High School in 1953 and later took agricultural extension courses. Bruce served in the U.S. Air National Guard for six years. [2]

Early in his career Bruce worked for Piper Aircraft Company, but for for most of his life he farmed and was especially interested in dairy farming. He was also a salesman for Pioneer Seed Comany. [2]

Bruce E. Ulmer, of Bellefonte, Centre County, Pennsylvania, died 30 April 1998, on Curtin Hollow Road in Boggs Township from injuries in a vehicle accident. [1, 2]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) 4 May 1998 (Genealogybank.com)

Noted events in his life were:

 Alt. Birth: 27 Apr 1935, Hepburn Township, Cogan Station, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

#### 6-Barbara Ann Ulmer

Barbara married **David L Bierlein**. They had two children: **Joanna Rebecca** and **Timithy Matthew**.

- 7-Joanna Rebecca Bierlein
- 7-Timithy Matthew Bierlein

### 6-Karen Ulmer

Karen married **Peter M Yorke**. They had four children: **James Adam, Jared Melvin, Jonathan David**, and **Josiah Benjamin**.

- 7-James Adam Yorke
- 7-Jared Melvin Yorke
- 7-Jonathan David Yorke
- 7-Josiah Benjamin Yorke

#### 6-Michael Ulmer

Michael married **Kathleen Shomo**. They had two children: **Kristi Michelle** and **Kyle James**.

- 7-Kristi Michelle Ulmer
- 7-Kyle James Ulmer
- 6-Thomas Theodore Ulmer

### 6-Daniel Ulmer

Daniel married **Penny Smith**. They had four children: **Matthew, Miranda Susan, Naomi Elizabeth**, and **Nathan Richard**.

#### 7-Matthew Ulmer

- 7-Miranda Susan Ulmer
- 7-Naomi Elizabeth Ulmer
- 7-Nathan Richard Ulmer

#### 5-Thomas Howard Jeffries

Thomas married **Shirley Ann Grove**. They had five children: **James Edward, Kathleen Marie, Sandra Oneida, Thomas Howard**, and **Susan Elizabeth**.

- 6-James Edward Jeffries
- 6-Dr. Kathleen Marie Jeffries
- 6-Sandra Oneida Jeffries

Sandra married **James Iacocca**. They had one daughter: **Megan Oneida**.

- 7-Megan Oneida Iacocca
- 6-Thomas Howard Jeffries II
- 6-**Susan Elizabeth Jeffries**<sup>12</sup> was born on 17 May 1964 in Washington, D.C.<sup>1475</sup> and died on 30 Aug 2019 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania<sup>1476</sup> at age 55.

General Notes: Susan lived most of her life in Tarentum, where she was a homemaker. She graduated from Sugar Valley High School in Loganton in 1982. [1]

She was survived by her children Brandy S Kaczor and Thomas P Kaczor, three grandchildren, her parents, 4 siblings. [1]

[1] Legacy.com, Valley News Dispatch (w. PA), pub 2 Sep 2019, Susan E Jeffries of Tarentum, d. 30 Aug 2019, Pittsburgh

Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: 2019, Tarentum, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. 1477

Susan married **John Clifford Kaczor**, <sup>1478</sup> son of **Paul Kaczor** and **Virginia Buehl**. Marriage status: unknown. John was born about 1963 in Brackenridge, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania <sup>1479</sup> and died on 23 Aug 2016 in Pennsylvania <sup>1480</sup> about age 53. They had two children: **Brandy Sue** and **Thomas Paul**.

General Notes: John, of Brackenridge, died 23 August 2016 after battling a sudden illness. [1]

He was the former owner of Kaczor BBO Co. He was also a self-

employed carpenter and a landscaper in his younger years. [1]

John was survived by his children Thomas Paul Kaczor, of Brackenridge, and Brandy Sue Kaczor, of Lower Burrell, 2 grandchildren Christopher and Jordan, and his fiancee of 14 years, Michelle Hancock, and brother Jeffrey Kaczor. [1]

[1] Legacy.com, Valley News Dispatch (w. PA), pub 24 Aug 2016, John Clifford Kaczor, age 53, d. 23 Aug 2016

7-Brandy Sue Kaczor

7-Thomas Paul Kaczor

#### 5-Linda Diane Jeffries

Linda married Leslie Williams.

Linda next married **John Theodore Laetz**, son of **Walter Laetz** and **Adelia A Kethe**.

3-Amelia Caroline Amm<sup>12</sup> was born on 11 Apr 1866 in Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1481</sup> died on 21 Feb 1927 in Miles Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania<sup>1482</sup> at age 60, and was buried on 26 Feb 1927 in Saint Peter's Lutheran and Reformed Cemetery, Rebersburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1483</sup> The cause of her death was cancer of liver. Another name for Amelia was Amelia Ann. <sup>33</sup>

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Apr 1867, Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 256
- Alt. Birth: 1867, Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 1484

Amelia married **Howard McClellan Esterline**, <sup>12</sup> son of **Samuel Esterline** and **Catherine Stover**, on 8 Apr 1883 in St Paul's Lutheran Church, Sugar Valley, Clinton Co, PA. <sup>1485</sup> Howard was born on 8 May 1862 in Pennsylvania, <sup>1486</sup> died on 17 Oct 1922 in Miles Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania <sup>1487</sup> at age 60, and was buried on 21 Oct 1922 in Saint Peter's Lutheran and Reformed Cemetery, Rebersburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1488</sup> The cause of his death was cerebral apoplexy. Another name for Howard was Clell. They had five children: **Volga Catharine**, **Samuel Farus**, **Frederick Amm**, **Alvena Laura**, and **Louisa Florence**.

General Notes: In 1870 H McC Esterline is 9 years old and living in Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, with his parents Sml [Samuel] & Catherine Esterline. Samuel is a farmer. [1]

In 1880 Mclelellan Esterline is 18 and living in Greene Township, Clinton County, with his brother Emanuel and his wife and children. McClellan is a farm laborer. [2]

In the 1900 Census, Howard Mc Esterline is living in Logan Township, Clinton Co, Pennsylvania. He is 37, born in Pennsylvania as were his parents, and a farmer. Living with him are his wife Amelie C, 33, and children Volga C, 16, Samuel F, 14,

Frederick A, 12 and Alvena L, 7. Howard and Amelie have been married 17 years; Amelie has had 4 children and all are living.

In 1910, Howard M Esterline is living in Miles East precinct, Miles Township, Centre County. He is 47, and a farmer. He is renting his farm. With him are his wife Amelia C, 44, and children Fred A, 22, Elvina L (Alvena), 17, Louisa F, 9, and Charles Strabert, hired hand, 16.

In 1920, Howard Esterline is living in Miles township. He is 58 years old and a farmer. Living with him are his wife Amelia, 52, daughter Louisa, 19, and grandson Howard Walker, 16. Nearby are Howard and Amelia's daughter Alvena Walker and her husband, son Fred Esterline and his family, and daughter Volga Walker and her son Lee.

- [1] 1870 US Census, Green Twp, Clinton Co, PA, p. 6
- [2] 1880 US Census, Greene Twp, Clinton Co, PA, ED 249, p. 30

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: May 1863, Pennsylvania. 256

4-**Volga Catharine Esterline**<sup>12</sup> was born on 13 Oct 1883 in Carroll, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>12</sup> died on 13 Dec 1959 in Rebersburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania<sup>1489</sup> at age 76, and was buried in Saint Peter's Lutheran and Reformed Cemetery, Rebersburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1490</sup>

General Notes: In 1920, Volga Walker is living in Miles township, Centre County, Pennsylvania. She is 36 and widowed. Volga is a farm owner. With her is her son Lee, 14. Also in the house is Volga's brother Fred Esterline and his family. Nearby are Volga's parents and her sister Alvena Walker and Alvena's husband.

In 1930, Volga Walker is living in Miles township with her son Lee and daughter-in-law Alma. Next door is her son Howard and his wife Eveline. Volga is 47 and a widow.

Volga married **Harry Mason Walker**, <sup>1491</sup> son of **Jonathan E Walker** and **Amanda M Dubbs**, on 4 Jun 1908. <sup>12</sup> Harry was born on 24 Apr 1878 in Pennsylvania, <sup>1492</sup> died on 24 Jun 1916 in Miles Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania <sup>1493</sup> at age 38, and was buried on 27 Jun 1916 in Saint Peter's Lutheran and Reformed Cemetery, Rebersburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1494</sup> The cause of his death was acute appendicitis with perforation of the bowel. They had two children: **Howard Esterline** and **Lee Jonathan**.

General Notes: In 1880 Harry M Walker is two years old and living in Miles Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania. He is living with his parents Jon. E. and Amanda Walker, and siblings, including brother William D Walker who married Harry's future wife's sister. [1]

In 1900 Harry M Walker is 22, living in Miles Township, Centre Co, with his mother Amanda, siblings, two sister-in-laws, and nephew and niece. [2]

In 1910, Harry M Walker is living in Miles township, Centre County,

Pennsylvania. He is 31 and his profession is listed as "own income". Living with him are his wife Volga C, 26, and sons Howard E, 6, and Lee, 4. Harry and Volga have been married 7 years, and Volga has had 2 children, both are living.

- [1] 1880 US Census, Miles Twp, Centre Co, PA, ED 231, p. 19
- [2] 1900 US Census, Miles Twp, Centre Co, PA, ED 25, sheet 13A

5-**Howard Esterline Walker**<sup>12</sup> was born on 30 Sep 1903 in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>12</sup> died on 12 Jun 1978<sup>12</sup> at age 74, and was buried in Saint Peter's Lutheran and Reformed Cemetery, Rebersburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1494</sup>

General Notes: In 1920, Howard is living in Miles township, Centre County, Pennsylvania, with his grandparents Howard and Amelia Esterline. He is 16 years old.

In 1930, Howard is living in Miles township. He is 26 and a farmer. Living with him is his wife Eveline, 18. They were married at age 25 & 17. Next door is Howard's brother Lee and his wife, and their mother Volga Walker.

Noted events in his life were:

• Baptism: 11 Oct 1914, Elton, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. 1495

Howard married **Evelyn Frazier**, <sup>12</sup> daughter of **Charles Daniel Frazier** and **Catherine Cummings**, on 9 Apr 1929 in Elton, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1496</sup> Evelyn was born on 29 Dec 1911 in Colyer, Potter Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1497</sup> died on 4 Jun 1980 in Pennsylvania <sup>1498</sup> at age 68, and was buried on 7 Jun 1980 in Saint Peter's Lutheran and Reformed Cemetery, Rebersburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1499</sup> They had two children: **Gladys Louise** and **Howard Charles**.

General Notes: Evelyn's mother Catherine died in 1918 when she was about 7 years old. [1]

Evelyn H Walker died June 1980 [no date or place given in her obituary]. She was survived by her children Harold C Walker of Winfield RD, [grandsons] David L Immel of Aurora, IL, and Dennis H Immel of Aaronsburg. [2]

- [1] Findagrave.com, #91115423, Cathrine E Frazier, added 1 Jun 2012 by Yvonne Freed Dunn, retrieved 9 Dec 2013
- [2] Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 5 Jun 1980, p. 40, obit Evelyn H Walker

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: 23 Dec 1911, Colyer, Potter Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania. 1500

6-**Gladys Louise Walker**<sup>12</sup> was born on 29 Dec 1930 in Rebersburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1501</sup> died on 27 Jul 1957 in Rebersburg,

Centre County, Pennsylvania<sup>12</sup> at age 26, and was buried in Lutheran Reformed Church, Rebersburg, Centre Co, PA.<sup>439</sup>

General Notes: Gladys and David were killed in a head-on car accident that occured when David pulled out to pass another car and hit the oncoming car. Sons Dennis and David were with them and spent several days in the hospital. Several occupants in the other car were also killed. [1]

When their sons left the hospital they went to live with their Walker grandparents. [2]

[1] Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA (Ancestry.com), 29 July 1957, p 1 & 6.

[2] Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA (Ancestry.com), 30 July 1957

Noted events in her life were:

• Baptism: 5 Jul 1931, Elton, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. 1495

Gladys married **David Edward Immel**, <sup>12</sup> son of **Edward J Immel** and **Mabel Gentzel**, on 27 Jun 1953 in Rebersburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania. <sup>12</sup> David was born on 12 Aug 1929 in Spring Mills, Centre County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1502</sup> died on 27 Jul 1957 in Rebersburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania at age 27, and was buried in Lutheran Reformed Church, Rebersburg, Centre Co, PA. <sup>439</sup> Another name for David was Dave. They had two children: **David Leon** and **Dennis Howard**.

#### 7-David Leon Immel

David married **Denise Louise Nicholas**, daughter of **Bruce R Nicholas** and **Marjorie Bower**. They had two children: **Darcy Lynn** and **David Edward**.

### 8-Darcy Lynn Immel

Darcy married **Adam Cummings Houseknecht**, son of **Michael Houseknecht** and **Kathleen "Kathi" Cummings**. They had one daughter: **Regan**.

#### 8-David Edward Immel

David married Natalie Kathleen Confer.

David next married Bridget.

7-**Dennis Howard Immel**<sup>12</sup> was born on 3 Jun 1955 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1503</sup> died on 9 Nov 2012 in Florida<sup>1504</sup> at age 57, and was buried in Lutheran & Reformed, Rebersburg, PA. <sup>1504</sup>

General Notes: Dennis graduated in 1973 from Penns Valley Area High School. Before moving to Florida he was employed by Penn

Dot [PA Department of Transportation] and as a deputy game warden for the Pennsylvania Game Commission. [1]

Dennis and 2nd wife Sue Ann Holzwarth moved to Florida between their marriage in 1984 and their divorce in 1989 in Florida. [2]

After moving to Florida, Dennis was a deputy in the Sheriff's Department of Hillsborough County. [1]

4th wife Peggy is not listed in Dennis's obituary; they probably divorced before he died.

Dennis H Immel, of Bradenton, Florida, and formerly of the Penns Valley Area, died 9 November 2012 [in Florida?]. [1]

[1] Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 16 Nov 2012, obit Dennis H Immel

[2] Florida Divorce Index, 1927-2001 (Ancestry.com), Dennis H Immel from Sue, 2 Oct 1989, HIllsborough Co

Noted events in his life were:

• Residence: 1980, Aaronsburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania. 1505

Dennis married **Debra K "Debbie" Corman**, daughter of **Lewis E Corman**. They had two children: **Terri Lee** and **Jamie Lynn**.

### 8-Terri Lee Immel

Terri married **John Frederick Spahr**, <sup>1506</sup> son of **Frederick T Spahr** and **Patricia M**. John was born about 1968, <sup>1507</sup> died on 4 Dec 2011 in Pennsylvania <sup>1508</sup> about age 43, and was buried on 10 Dec 2011 in St. Rose of Lima Catholic Church Cemetery, Gaithersburg, Maryland. <sup>1508</sup> They had three children: **Zane, Nathan**, and **Joshua**.

General Notes: John was a graduate of Thomas Wootton High School in Rockville, Maryland, and The Pennsylvania State University. He was the son of Frederick T and Patricia M Spahr of Frederick, Maryland. [1]

John F. Spahr (age 43) died suddenly on 4 December 2011 as a result of a fall at his home in York, Pennsylvania. [1]

Survivors included his parents, three sons Zane, Nathan and Joshua Spahr of Millheim, Pennsylvania, his sister and brother. [1]

[1] Stauffer Funeral Homes (PA) (staufferfuneralhome.com), obit John F Spahr, d. 4 Dec 2011, retrieved 5 Jan 2-15

#### 8-Jamie Lvnn Immel

Jamie married **Unknown Crissinger**. They had two children: **Kaylee** and **Alexis**.

Jamie next married **Jeremy Ross**. They had one daughter: **Megan**.

Dennis next married **Sue Ann Holzwarth**, daughter of **E Russell Holzwarth** and **Mary J Thayer**.

Dennis next married Sharon Kay Clement.

Dennis next married Peggy Joyce Shumate.

6-**Howard Charles Walker**<sup>12</sup> was born on 25 Jan 1937 in Rebersburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1509</sup> died on 23 May 2011 in Lewisburg, Union County, Pennsylvania<sup>1510</sup> at age 74, and was buried in Dry Valley Cemetery, Jackson Township, Snyder County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1511</sup> Another name for Howard was Howardie.

General Notes: Howard graduated from Miles Township High School in 1954. He worked as a forklift operator for Princess Homes in Sellinsgrove for 35 years. His hobbies were woodworking and bird watching. [1]

[1] Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 24 May 2011, obit Howard C Walker

Noted events in his life were:

- Baptism: 21 Mar 1937, Elton, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. 1495
- Residence: 1980, Winfield RD, Pennsylvania. 1512

Howard married **Jean Marie Miller**<sup>12</sup> on 8 Jun 1957 in New Berlin, Pennsylvania. <sup>1513</sup> Jean was born on 20 Feb 1938 in Jackson Township, Snyder County, Pennsylvania <sup>12</sup> and died on 7 Apr 1974 <sup>1514</sup> at age 36. They had three children: **John Howard, Kathy Denise**, and **Unknown**.

#### 7-John Howard Walker

John had a relationship with **Heather Druckemiller**.

#### 7-Kathy Denise Walker

Kathy married **Ron Miller**. They had three children: **Matthew**, **Amanda**, and **Valerie**.

### 8-Matthew Miller

Matthew married **Angie**. They had one son: **Sebastian**.

- 8-Amanda Miller
- 8-Valerie Miller

7-Unknown Walker. 1515

Howard next married **Jennie Mae Weaver**, <sup>1513</sup> daughter of **Albert B Weaver** and **Thelma M Dathy**, on 28 Jun 1986. <sup>1513</sup> Jennie was born on 16 Mar 1938 in Berwick, Columbia County, Pennsylvania <sup>1516</sup> and died on 6 Apr 1999 <sup>1517</sup> at age 61.

General Notes: 1957 name Jennie Mae Weaver Nov 1971 - Jennie Mae Fetterman 17 Aug 1979 - Jennie M Green 11 Feb 1987 - Jennie Mae Walker [3]

Jennie was previously married to \_\_\_\_ Fetterman. Her children with him were included in Howard's obituary. [1]

Jennie M. Walker, 16 March 1938 - 6 Apr 1999, last residence Winfield, Union County, Pennsylvania. [2]

- [1] Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 24 May 2011, obit Howard C Walker
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Jennie Mae Weaver, b. 16 Mar 1938, Berwick, PA, par Albert B Weaver & Thelma M Dathy

5-**Lee Jonathan Walker**<sup>12</sup> was born on 30 May 1905 in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>12</sup> died on 10 Apr 1968 in Bellefonte, Centre County, Pennsylvania<sup>12</sup> at age 62, and was buried in Saint Peter's Lutheran and Reformed Cemetery, Rebersburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1494</sup>

General Notes: In 1930, Lee Walker is living in Miles township, Centre County, Pennsylvania. He is 24 and a farmer. Living with him is his wife Alma, 27, and his mother Volga, 47. Lee and Alma were married at age 23 & 26. Next door is his brother Howard and his wife.

Noted events in his life were:

• Baptism: 11 Oct 1914, Elton, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. 1495

Lee married **Viola Edna Lehman**, <sup>1518</sup> daughter of **Harvey L W Lehman** and **Willmina Margaret Kelley**, 6 Nov 1928-9 Mar 1931 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1519</sup> Viola was born on 18 Mar 1903 in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>12</sup> died on 1 Sep 1963 in Rebersburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania <sup>12</sup> at age 60, and was buried in Saint Peter's Lutheran and Reformed Cemetery, Rebersburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1494</sup> Another name for Viola was Elva. They had two children: **Stillborn baby girl** and **Margaret Catherine**.

6-**Stillborn baby girl Walker** was born on 10 Oct 1932 in Miles Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania, died on 10 Oct 1932 in Miles Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1520</sup> and was buried on 11 Oct 1932 in Union Cemetery, Rebersburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1521</sup>

6-Margaret Catherine Walker<sup>12</sup> was born on 3 Jun 1935 in Miles

Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1522</sup> died on 14 Oct 2003 in Rebersburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania<sup>1523</sup> at age 68, and was buried on 17 Oct 2003 in Saint Peter's Lutheran and Reformed Cemetery, Rebersburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1524</sup>

General Notes: Catherine farmed her entire life in Miles Township. She died at her home, where she was also born, in rural Rebersburg. [1]

[1] Centre Daily Times (Genealogybank.com), 15 Oct 2003, obit M Catherine Krape

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: 3 Jun 1935, Rebersburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania. 1525
- Baptism: 3 Nov 1935, Elton, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. 1495

Margaret married **Paul William Krape Jr**. They had one son: **William Paul**.

### 7-William Paul Krape

William married someone. He had one daughter: **Madison M**.

### 8-Madison M Krape

4-**Samuel Farus Esterline**<sup>12</sup> was born on 21 Jun 1885 in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania,<sup>151</sup> died on 28 Apr 1963 in Bellefonte, Centre County, Pennsylvania<sup>12</sup> at age 77, and was buried in Lutheran & Reformed, Rebersburg, PA.<sup>12</sup>

General Notes: In 1910 Samuel Esterline is living in Logan township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. He is 24 and a farmer. Living with him is his wife Annie M, 34. They have been married 3 years and have no children. Also with them is their nephew Edwin Weaver, 13 or 18.

On Sept 12 1918 Samuel Farus Esterline registered for the World War I draft. He was living in Greenburn (sp?), Clinton County, Pennsylvania, and was a farmer. Samuel was born June 21 1885. His nearest relative was his wife Anna May Esterline.

In 1920, Samuel F Esterline is living in Logan township, Clinton County. He is 34 and a farmer. Living with him is his wife Anna M, 43, and son Samuel F, 5.

In 1930 Samuel F Esterline is living in Logan township. He is 45 and a farmer. Living with him are his wife Anna, 54, and son Farus, 15.

In 1942 Samuel Farus Esterline is living in Greenburr, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. He is farmer. Samuel was born 21 June 1885 in Loganton, Pennsylvania. [1]

[1] U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com) Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: 21 Jun 1885, Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 12

Samuel married **Anna May Walker**, <sup>12</sup> daughter of **Jonathan E Walker** and **Amanda M Dubbs**, on 16 Dec 1906 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1526</sup> Anna was born on 25 Feb 1876 in Miles Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1527</sup> died on 2 Aug 1958 in Rebersburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania at age 82, and was buried on 5 Aug 1958 in Lutheran & Reformed, Rebersburg, PA. <sup>1529</sup> They had one son: **Samuel Farus**.

General Notes: The marriage certificate for Samuel and Mary, shows her residence as Wolfs Store, Centre County, Pennsylvania, and her age (in 1906) as 26. Her correct age should be 30. Samuel was 22. [1]

[1] Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org)

5-**Samuel Farus Esterline**<sup>12</sup> was born on 7 May 1914 in Logan Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>12</sup> and died on 6 Jun 1979 in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>12</sup> at age 65. Another name for Samuel was Farus.

Samuel married **Beulah Douty**, <sup>12</sup> daughter of **Harry Lee Douty** and **Mary F Boone**, in Jun 1935. <sup>12</sup> Beulah was born on 19 May 1914 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania <sup>12</sup> and died on 18 Sep 1977 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania <sup>12</sup> at age 63.

General Notes: In 1920 Bula [sic] D Douty is living in Porter township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, with her parents Harry L and Mary F Douty. Beulah is 5 years old. [1]

[1] 1920 US Census, Porter Twp, Clinton Co, PA, ED 22, sheet 6A

4-**Frederick Amm Esterline**<sup>12</sup> was born on 19 Oct 1887 in Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>12</sup> died on 22 Aug 1956 in Rebersburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania<sup>12</sup> at age 68, and was buried in Lutheran & Reformed, Rebersburg, PA. <sup>12</sup> Another name for Frederick was Fred.

General Notes: On June 5 1917 Fred Amm Esterline registered for the World War I draft in Centre County, Pennsylvania. He was born October 19 1887 in Loganton, Pa. Fred is a farmer and he is married.

In 1920, Fred Esterline is living in Miles township, Centre County, Pennsylvania. He is 33 and a farmer. Living with him is his wife, name unclear, 27, and son Harold, 1 year and 5 months. Fred is living at his sister Volga Walker's farm. Nearby are Fred's parents, and his sister Alvena and her husband William Walker.

In 1930, Fred Esterline is living in Miles township on State Road. He is 42 and a farmer. Living with him is his wife Fairy, 37, and sons Harold, 11, and Rolland, 8. On the census, Fred's first marriage was at age 28, and Fairy's (Alice) at age 27. If reported correctly, then Fred was married twice; Alice was his second marriage.

In 1942 Frederick Amm Esterline is living in Millheim, Centre County, Pennsylvania. He is self-employed. Frederick was born 19 October 1887 in Greene township, Clinton County. Frederick lists his closest relative/contact as his wife Mrs. Fairy A Esterline. [1]

[1] U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Death: 22 Aug 1956, Miles Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania. 1530

Frederick married **Fairy Alice Stover**, <sup>1531</sup> daughter of **Oliver Foster Stover** and **Anna Minerva Spangler**, on 24 Mar 1916 in Elton, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1532</sup> Fairy was born on 13 Apr 1892 in Rebersburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania and died on 1 Feb 1976 in Centre Community Hospital, State College, Pennsylvania at age 83. They had three children: **Harold Mahlon**, **Hyle Oliver**, and **Rolland McClellan**.

General Notes: Fairy Esterline, 13 April 1892 - February 1976, last residence State College, Centre County, Pennsylvania. [1]

### [1] Social Security Death Index

5-**Harold Mahlon Esterline**<sup>12</sup> was born on 14 Aug 1918 in Rebersburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania, <sup>12</sup> died on 29 Jan 1991 in Danville, Montour County, Pennsylvania<sup>12</sup> at age 72, and was buried in Saint Peter's Lutheran and Reformed Cemetery, Rebersburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1535</sup>

General Notes: Harold had his own sawmill. He was a lumberman, farmer, carpenter & mechanic. He also sang and played the piano, guitar and bass horn. [1]

[1] Findagrave, posted by Vonnie Henninger, 20 Feb 2009, retrieved 4 May 2013

Noted events in his life were:

• Baptism: 27 Jul 1919, Elton, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. 1495

Harold married **Martha Geraldine Smith**<sup>12</sup> 22 Mar 1938-28 Aug 1939 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania. Martha was born on 23 May 1918 in Tusseyville, Centre County, Pennsylvania, died on 30 Jul 1983 in Rebersburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania at age 65, and was buried in Saint Peter's Lutheran and Reformed Cemetery, Rebersburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania. They had six children: **Harold Mahlon, Betty Evonne, Ruth Ann, Marline Joan, William Earl,** and **Jan Richard**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: 11 Feb 1939, Millheim, Centre County, Pennsylvania. 12

6-**Harold Mahlon Esterline Jr**<sup>12</sup> was born on 10 Apr 1940 in Rebersburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania,  $^{12}$  died on 10 Mar 1985 in Danville, Montour County, Pennsylvania $^{12}$  at age 44, and was buried

in Saint Peter's Lutheran and Reformed Cemetery, Rebersburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania. 1537 He had no known marriage and no known children.

General Notes: Mahlon was a farmer, lumberman, and owner of a sawmill. He acquired diabetes [or was diagnosed] in 1947. When he died he had one eye, one leg and was on dialysis. [1]

[1] Findagrave, memorial #34102568, posted 22 Feb 2009 by Vonnie Henninger, retrieved 4 May 2013

### **6-Betty Evonne Esterline**

Betty married **John Walker Henninger**. They had one daughter: **Tracy Ann**.

### 7-Tracy Ann Henninger

Tracy married **Frank Andrew Dietrich**. They had two children: **Frank Andrew** and **John Henninger**.

### 8-Frank Andrew Dietrich Jr

### 8-John Henninger Dietrich

6-**Ruth Ann Esterline**<sup>1538</sup> was born on 6 Dec 1944 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, died on 6 Dec 1944 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, and was buried on 7 Dec 1944 in Union Cemetery, Centre County, Pennsylvania. The cause of her death was stillborn.

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Burial: Saint Peter's Lutheran and Reformed Cemetery, Rebersburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania. 1535
- 6-**Marline Joan Esterline**<sup>12</sup> was born on 1 Nov 1945 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, 1540 died on 1 Nov 1945 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, 1540 and was buried on 2 Nov 1945 in Union Cemetery, Centre County, Pennsylvania. 1540 The cause of her death was stillborn.
- 6-William Earl Esterline<sup>12</sup> was born on 24 Apr 1953 in Danville, Pennsylvania and died on 24 Apr 1953 in Danville, Pennsylvania.

### 6-Jan Richard Esterline

Jan married **Debra E Jeffers**.

Harold next married **Marjorie Jane Powers**, <sup>1541</sup> daughter of **Kenneth E Powers** and **Eleanor O Fravel**, on 11 Mar 1989. <sup>12</sup> Marjorie was born on 13 Oct 1926 in Mill Hall, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>12</sup> died on 11 May 2013 in Lock Hayen, Clinton County, Pennsylvania <sup>1542</sup> at age 86,

and was buried on 15 May 2013 in Snydertown Cemetery, Snydertown, Centre County, Pennsylvania. 1542

General Notes: Marjorie was born 13 October 1926 in Lizardville [apparently Mill Hall in Clinton County]. [1]

Marjorie first married Richard Tressler. He died in 1980. They had a daughter Joyce. [1]

She was employed at Mount Nittany Medical Center, and retired as housekeeping supervisor after 25 years. [1]

[1] Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 13 May 2013, Marjorie J Esterline obit, retrieved 19 May 2013

5-**Hyle Oliver Esterline**<sup>12</sup> was born on 18 Jun 1921 in Rebersburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania and died on 26 Jun 1921 in Centre County, Pennsylvania. 1543

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Death: 28 Jun 1921.
- Baptism: 22 Jun 1921, Elton, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. 1495
- 5-**Rolland McClellan Esterline**<sup>12</sup> was born on 18 Jun 1921 in Rebersburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania, died on 28 May 1976 in Yeagertown, Mifflin County, Pennsylvania<sup>12</sup> at age 54, and was buried in Yeagertown Lutheran Cemetery, Yeagertown, Mifflin County, Pennsylvania. 1544

Noted events in his life were:

• Baptism: 22 Jun 1921, Elton, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. 1495

Rolland married **Miriam Zerby**, <sup>12</sup> daughter of **John Zerby** and **Mary Hosterman**, on 16 May 1953. <sup>12</sup> Miriam was born on 8 Nov 1917 in Aaronsburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1474</sup> died on 28 Mar 1999 in Lewistown, Mifflin County, Pennsylvania <sup>1474</sup> at age 81, and was buried in Yeagertown Lutheran Cemetery, Yeagertown, Mifflin County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1545</sup> They had two children: **Gary Lynn** and **Sharon Jean**.

General Notes: Miriam Zerby was born 8 November 1917 in Aaronsburg, Pennsylvania, to John and Mary Hosterman Zerby. [1]

Miriam was was a homemaker, a member of Holy Communion Evangelical Lutheran Church in Yeagertown, where she was in the choir, Women of the E.L.C.A., and Midnight Riders Motorcycle Club in Lewistown. [1]

Miriam R. Esterline, of Lewistown, formerly of Yeagertown, and widow of Rolland Esterline (d. 1976) died 28 March 1999, at Beverly Healthcare/William Penn in Lewistown, Pennsylvania. [1]

She is survived by a daughter, Sharon Snyder of Carmichaels; a son, Gary L. of Ort Valley, Lewistown; two sisters, Irene Davis of Clearfield and Frances

Condo of Bellefonte; two brothers, Henry Zerby of Centre Hall and Eugene Zerby of Spring Mills; and two grandchildren. [1]

[1] Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) - 30 Mar 1999 [Genealogybank.com)

### 6-Gary Lynn Esterline

Gary married **Vickie Lynn Vogt**. They had two children: **Aaron** and **Erica**.

7-Aaron Esterline

7-Erica Esterline

#### 6-Sharon Jean Esterline

Sharon married Robert Andrew Pernesky.

4-**Alvena Laura Esterline**<sup>12</sup> was born on 7 Feb 1893 in Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>12</sup> died on 19 Jul 1964<sup>12</sup> at age 71, and was buried in Lutheran & Reformed, Rebersburg, PA. <sup>12</sup>

General Notes: Evonne Esterline Henninger recorded that Alvena's marriage to William Walker was her second marriage.

Alvena married **William Dubbs Walker**, <sup>12</sup> son of **Jonathan E Walker** and **Amanda M Dubbs**, on 28 Jan 1916 in Elton, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1546</sup> William was born on 9 Mar 1874 in Wolfs Store, Miles Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania <sup>1547</sup> and died on 23 Jul 1952 in Miles Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania <sup>1548</sup> at age 78. Another name for William was Will. They had four children: **Louisa Katherine**, **Violet Amelia**, **Hilda Aurelia**, and **Lorraine Florence**.

General Notes: In 1880 William D Walker is 6 years old and living in Miles Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania. He is living with his parents Jon. E. and Amanda Walker, and siblings, including brother Harry M Walker who married William's future wife's sister. [2]

In 1900 William D Walker is living in Miles Township, Centre County, in the home of his mother Amanda. They are farming. William is married to his first wife May M, 19. They have been married less than a year. Also in the house are several of William's siblings, one sister-in-law, and a niece and nephew. [3]

In 1918 William Dubbs Walker was living in Wolfs Store, Centre County, Pennsylvania. He was born 9 March 1874 and is a farmer. William's nearest relative is Alma Walker. [1]

In 1920 William Walker is living in Miles township, Centre County, Pennsylvania. He is 46 years old and a farmer. Living with him is his wife Alvena, 28. Nearby are Alvena's parents, and her brother Fred Esterline and his family.

In 1930, William Walker is living in Miles township. He is 54 and a farmer. Living with him are his wife Alvena, 37, and daughters Violet, 8, Hilda, 6, and Loraine, 8 months. William first married at age 26. Alvena is his second wife. They married when she was 27.

- [1] World War I draft registration (Ancestry.com)
- [2] 1880 US Census, Miles Twp, Centre Co, PA, ED 231, p. 19
- [3] 1900 US Census, Miles Twp, Centre Co, PA, ED 25, sheet 13A

5-Louisa Katherine Walker<sup>1495</sup> was born on 13 Jan 1920 in Pennsylvania, <sup>1549</sup> died on 19 Apr 1927 in Miles Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania<sup>1550</sup> at age 7, and was buried on 23 Apr 1927 in Rebersburg Cemetery, Rebersburg, Pennsylvania. <sup>1551</sup> The cause of her death was acute bronco-pneumonia from LaGrippe (the flu). Other names for Louisa were Louisa Catharine Walker<sup>12</sup> and Louise K Walker. <sup>1552</sup>

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: 13 Jan 1919. 12
- Baptism: 30 May 1920, Elton, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. 1495

5-**Violet Amelia Walker**<sup>1553</sup> was born on 15 Aug 1921 in Miles Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1474</sup> died on 8 Nov 2002 in Bellefonte, Centre County, Pennsylvania<sup>1554</sup> at age 81, and was buried on 13 Nov 2002 in St John's Union Cemetery, Farmers Mills, Centre County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1555</sup> Another name for Violet was Violet A Walker. <sup>12</sup>

General Notes: Violet was a homemaker and assisted on the family farm most of her life. She was a member of St. John's Lutheran Church at Farmers Mills, where she served as a Sunday school teacher for many years. Violet also enjoyed quilting, crocheting and gardening. [3]

Prior to her death Violet W Zerby lived in Spring Mills, Centre County, Pennsylvania. [1]

Violet W. Zerby, of Spring Mills, died 8 Nov 2002 at Centre Crest nursing home in Bellefonte, Centre County, Pennsylvania. [2, 3]

- [1] U.S. Public Records Index (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) 9 Nov 2002 (Genealogybank.com)

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: 15 Aug 1921, Rebersburg Rd, Pennsylvania. 1556

Violet married **John Eugene Zerby**, <sup>1553</sup> son of **John Wesley Zerby** and **Anne Hosterman**, on 7 Jun 1950 in Saint Peter's Lutheran Church, Rebersburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1473</sup> John was born on 10 Oct 1914 in Farmers Mills, Pennsylvania, <sup>1554</sup> died on 4 Oct 2002 in Bellefonte, Centre County, Pennsylvania <sup>1554</sup> at age 87, and was

buried in St John's Union Cemetery, Farmers Mills, Centre County, Pennsylvania. Another name for John was J Eugene Zerby. They had six children: Lora Ann, Linda Jean, Sandra Leigh, Brenda Marie, Michael Eugene, and Sue Elaine.

General Notes: J. Eugene Zerby was born 10 October 1914 in Farmers Mills, Pennsylvania, to John Wesley and Anne Hosterman Zerby. [2]

Eugene served in the US Army in World War II from 7 April 1941 to 10 December 1945 having served with the Headquarters and Headquarters Detachment 1337th Service Command Unit Station Compliment. In addition to earning the rank of Technician 4th Grade, he earned a Good Conduct Medal with Clasp and an American Defense Medal along with an American Theater and World War II Victory ribbons. [2]

Eugene farmed most of his life. He was a member of of St. John's Lutheran Church in Farmers Mills, where he served as Sunday school and church treasurer and was on the church council. He also served several terms on the Penns Valley school board and was a member of Logan Sportsman's Club. He especially enjoyed working with genealogies and hunting. [2]

J. Eugene Zerby of Spring Mills, Pennsylvania, died 4 October 2002 at Centre Crest nursing home in Bellefonte. [1, 2]

Eugene was survived by his wife Violet and his four daughters, Lora Ann Burlew, of Harrisburg, Linda J. Bricker, of Huntingdon, Sandra L. Niebel, of rural Centre Hall, and Brenda M. Kearns, of rural Spring Mills; a son, Michael E., of Spring Mills; and a sister, Frances Condo, of Bellefonte. [2]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) 6 Oct 2002 [Genealogybank.com]

### 6-Lora Ann Zerby

Lora married **Michael Alan Burlew**. They had two children: **Christine Ann** and **Douglas Michael**.

- 7-Christine Ann Burlew
- 7-Douglas Michael Burlew

### 6-Linda Jean Zerby

Linda married **Samuel J Bricker**. They had two children: **Amanda Kay** and **Emily Jo**.

- 7-Amanda Kay Bricker
- 7-Emily Jo Bricker

### 6-Sandra Leigh Zerby

Sandra married **Joseph A Niebel**. They had two children: **Benjamin Joseph** and **Casandra Leigh**.

- 7-Benjamin Joseph Niebel
- 7-Casandra Leigh Niebel

### 6-Brenda Marie Zerby

Brenda married **Robert A Kearns Jr**. They had two children: **Jessica Sue** and **Wyatt Stanford**.

- 7-Jessica Sue Kearns
- 7-Wyatt Stanford Kearns

### 6-Michael Eugene Zerby

Michael married **Nora Ann Eberling**. They had two children: **Amanda Jane** and **Sarah Ann**.

- 7-Amanda Jane Zerby
- 7-Sarah Ann Zerby

6-**Sue Elaine Zerby**<sup>1555</sup> was born on 28 Jun 1958 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1557</sup> died on 31 Dec 1979<sup>1474</sup> at age 21, and was buried in St John's Union Cemetery, Farmers Mills, Centre County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1553</sup>

5-**Hilda Aurelia Walker**<sup>12</sup> was born on 7 Dec 1923 in Wolfs Store, Miles Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania, died on 15 Oct 1999 in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>1558</sup> at age 75, and was buried in Rest Haven Memorial Park, Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 1474

General Notes: Hilda was born 7 December 1923 in Wolf Store, Pennsylvania, to William and Alvenia Esterline Walker. She married her husband George R Brown in June 1951. [1]

Hilda was a registered nurse at Jersey Shore Hospital for 35 years. She was a member of Assembly of God Church and Daughters of the American Revolution, both in Antes Fort, and of the Retired Nurses Association. Hilda also served on the board of elections in Jersey Shore, and volunteered for the American Red Cross. She enjoyed quilting and genealogy. [1]

Hilda A. Brown of Jersey Shore, was born 7 December 1923 and died Friday, 15 October 1999, at Manor Care Nursing Center in Jersey Shore. [1, 2]

Hilda was survived by a daughter, Mary L. Edelstein of Loganton; two sons,

Robert William Brown of Williamsport, and John David Brown of Oval; two sisters, Viloet Zerbe of Spring Mills, and Laurane Miller of Madisonburg; 10 grandchildren; a great-grandchild; and several cousins, nieces and nephews. [1]

[1] Centre Daily Times (State College, PA), 16 Oct 1999(Genealogybank.com)[2] Social Security Death Index

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1924, Wolfs Store, Miles Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania. 1559
- Baptism: 24 Jul 1925, Elton, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. 1495

Hilda married **George Brown**<sup>12</sup> on 7 Jun 1950 in Rebersburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania. George was born on 8 Sep 1923 in Renovo, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>1560</sup> and died on 16 Aug 2001<sup>95</sup> at age 77. They had three children: **John David, Mary Louise**, and **Robert William**.

General Notes: George is probably the George R. Brown born 8 Sep 1923 and died 16 Aug 2001. His last residence was in Jersey Shore, Lycoming, Pennsylvania, in postal code 17740, the same as his wife Hilda's last residence. [Social Security Death Index]

#### 6-John David Brown

John married **Leisa Gail Heller**. They had four children: **Amber Lynn**, **Christopher Michael**, **Jordan Allen**, and **Matthew David**.

- 7-Amber Lynn Brown
- 7-Christopher Michael Brown
- 7-Jordan Allen Brown
- 7-Matthew David Brown

### 6-Mary Louise Brown

Mary married **Daniel Lee Edelstein**. They had three children: **Brandie Lou, Katharine Lee,** and **Korrie Melisa**.

- 7-Brandie Lou Edelstein
- 7-Katharine Lee Edelstein
- 7-Korrie Melisa Edelstein

#### 6-Robert William Brown

Robert married **Jean Marie Lebelle**. They had three children: **Acacia Leigh, Heather Lake**, and **Ian Seth**.

### 7-Acacia Leigh Brown

#### 7-Heather Lake Brown

#### 7-Ian Seth Brown

#### **5-Lorraine Florence Walker**

Lorraine married **Dale Eugene Miller**, <sup>12</sup> son of **John Maurice Miller** and **Erie S Wise**, on 11 Apr 1951. <sup>1561</sup> Dale was born on 5 Jan 1925 in Millheim, Centre County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1562</sup> died on 11 May 2006 in State College, Centre County, Pennsylvania at age 81, and was buried on 15 May 2006 in United Church of Christ and Lutheran Cemetery, Madisonburg. <sup>1564</sup> They had two children: **Melanie Jane** and **Richard Eugene** "**Dick**".

General Notes: Dale farmed 35 years in Miles Township. He was a graduate of Gregg Township Vocational School in Sprin Mills. He served in the US Army during World War II. [3]

Dale E. Miller of Madisonburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania, died Thursday, May 11, 2006, at Mount Nittany Medical Center in State College. [1]

Dale E. Miller was born 5 January 1925 and died 11 May 2006. His last residence was in Madisonburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania. [2]

Dale's survivors included great-grandson Owen B Miller. [3]

- [1] Centre Daily Times, 31 May 2006, partial obit (www.legacy.com obituaries)
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 13 May 2006, obit Dale E Miller, d. 11 May 2006, Mount Nittany Med Ctr, State College

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: 5 Jan 1925, Penn Township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 1565

#### 6-Melanie Jane Miller

Melanie married **R Ivan ''Butch'' Macknair**. They had one daughter: **Lisa**.

#### 7-Lisa Macknair

Lisa married Luke Savitts.

6-Richard Eugene "Dick" Miller<sup>1566</sup> was born on 27 May 1953 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1567</sup> died on 30 Mar 2015 in State College, Centre County, Pennsylvania<sup>1568</sup> at age 61, and was buried on 3 Apr 2015 in United Church of Christ and Lutheran Cemetery,

Madisonburg. 1569 Another name for Richard was Dick.

General Notes: In 1971 Dick graduated from Penns Valley High School. [1]

After high school he had a cattle hauling business and also farmed with his father. [1]

In 1978 he went to work for R E Breaon & Sons (later Montour Oil, and then Superior Plus Energy of Rebersburg). [1]

Dick was a member of the Miles Township Fire Company (Fire Chief for 2 years and assistant fire chief for 10 years). He was also a member of Sugar Valley and Millheim Fire Companies. Both of Dick's sons have been fire chiefs. [1]

Dick also helped his cousins Glenn & Norma Jean Miller on the Fern Valley farm. [1]

Dick's survivors included grandchildren Owen, Colby, Madelyn, Haley, Alyza and Jase Miller. [1]

[1] Steven R Neff Funeral Home (Millheim, PA) (www.stevenrnefffuneralhome.com), obit Richard E "Dick" Miller, d. 30 Mar 2015, Geisinger Medical Center [State College]

Noted events in his life were:

• Residence: 2006, Rebersburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania. 1570

Richard married **Donna Mae Young**. They had two children: **Bradley Richard "Jess"** and **Eric Franklin**.

### 7-Bradley Richard "Jess" Miller

Bradley married Jessica.

#### 7-Eric Franklin Miller

Eric married Kelly.

4-**Louisa Florence Esterline**<sup>12</sup> was born on 3 Dec 1901 in Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>12</sup> died on 12 Nov 1975<sup>12</sup> at age 73, and was buried in Lutheran & Reformed, Rebersburg, PA. <sup>12</sup>

Louisa married **Harry Long Minnig**<sup>12</sup> on 16 Apr 1923. Harry was born on 4 Feb 1899 in Miles Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania and died on 25 Feb 1983 in Lewisburg, Union County, Pennsylvania at age 84. They had one daughter: **Helen Mable**.

General Notes: In 1918 Harry Long Mining is living and working in Wolfs Store, Centre County, Pennsylvania, as a farm hand for William Mining. He was born 4 February 1899, and his nearest relative is Maggie Mining. [1]

In 1930 Harry Mining is living in Miles township, Centre County, Pennsylvania. He is 30 years old and a farmer. Living with him is his wife Louisa, 29. They were married at age 25 & 24.

[1] World War I draft registration (Ancestry.com)

5-**Helen Mable Minnig**<sup>12</sup> was born on 5 Aug 1931 in Miles Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1571</sup> died on 5 Mar 2007 in State College, Centre County, Pennsylvania<sup>1571</sup> at age 75, and was buried in Saint Johns Union Cemetery, Farmers Mills, Centre County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1572</sup>

General Notes: Helen M. Feltenberger was born to Harry Minnig and the Louisa F. Esterline on 5 August 1931 in Miles Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania. She married Richard P. Feltenberger on 21 February 1959. She was a graduate of Miles Township High School, and was a member of St. Luke's Lutheran Church, Centre Hall, the Quilting Club and the Church Choir. She also enjoyed sewing. Richard and Helen farmed in Gregg and Miles Townships, Centre County. Helen died 5 March 2007 at Mount Nittany Medical Center in State College. At the time of her death she was living on Lower Brush Valley Road, Centre Hall, and had formerly lived in Rebersburg. [1]

Helen was survived by her [step] children Diane L Bryant and Gary J (Diana) Feltenberger. [1]

Helen M. Feltenberger was born 5 August 1931 and died 5 March 2007. Her last residence was in Centre Hall, Centre County, Pennsylvania. Her last benefit was paid in Rebersburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania. [2]

- [1] Centre Daily Times, 6 Mar 2007 (www.legacy.com obituaries)
- [2] Social Security Death Index

Noted events in her life were:

• Baptism: 20 Dec 1931, Elton, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. 1495

Helen married **Richard Paul Feltenberger**, <sup>1573</sup> son of **Edger I Feltenberger** and **Della Susan Spayd**, on 21 Feb 1959. <sup>1574</sup> Richard was born on 25 Feb 1917 in Gregg Township, Spring Mills, Centre County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1558</sup> died on 8 Oct 1989 <sup>1558</sup> at age 72, and was buried in Saint Johns Union Cemetery, Farmers Mills, Centre County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1575</sup> Another name for Richard was Richard Feltenberger. <sup>12</sup> They had no children.

General Notes: In 1940 Richard P Feltenberger is living in Gregg Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania, with his parents Edgar and Della, and younger brother Fred T. Richard is 22, has a high school education and is employed. No occupation was listed. [3]

Richard Feltenberger was first married to Martha Geraldine Mowery (daughter of John Wesley Mowery & Jessie Mae Myers). After their divorce she married Samuel Joseph Wilkinson. Martha died on 11 September 2001 in

Havre de Grace, Maryland. [1]

Richard and Martha had three children: Diane L (Feltenberger) Bryant Gary J Feltenberger (wife Diane) Donald Edgar Feltenberger (1949-1957) [1, 5]

Richard Paul Feltenberger, son of Edward Feltenberger & Della Susan Spayd. First married to Martha Gerladine Mowery on February 5, 1945. Than married to Helen Minnig on February 21, 1959. [4]

Richard's daughter Diane was born 11 May 1948 in Lock Haven and died 19 January 2012 in Bellefonte, Pennsylvania. [2]

- [1] Center Daily Times, 14 Sep 2001, obit Martha Geraldine Wilkinson (GenealogyBank.com)
- [2] Center Daily Times, 20 Jan 2012, obit Diane L Bryant (GenealogyBank.com)
- [3] 1940 US Census, Gregg twp, Centre Co, PA, ED 14-14, sheet 12A
- [4] Findagrave.com, #113907976, added 16 Jul 2013 by Emory Metzler, retrieved 10 Jan 2015
- [5] Findagrave.com, Donald Edgar Feltenberger 1949-1957,#113907642, added 16 Jul 2013 by Emory Metzler, retrieved 10 Jan 2015
- 3-**Auttinda Amm** was born in Mar 1870 in Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>284</sup> and died between 1870 and 1880. Another name for Auttinda was Auttinda Ann.<sup>284</sup>

General Notes: Auttinda may have died young as she only appears on the 1870 Census.

3-**Alena Amm**<sup>12</sup> was born on 7 Aug 1878 in Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1576</sup> died on 15 Sep 1940 in Mahoning township, Montour County, Pennsylvania<sup>1577</sup> at age 62, and was buried on 18 Sep 1940 in Lewisburg, Union County, Pennsylvania. <sup>406</sup> Another name for Alena was Allina Ann. <sup>33</sup>

General Notes: In 1934 Alena Amm Yost, of New Columbia, applied to the state of Pennsylvania for comensation for the service of her son James during World War I. She was awarded \$200. [1]

[1] Pennsylvania WWI Veterans Service & Compensation Files, 1917-1919, 1934-1948 (images) (Ancestry.com), James Augustus Yost, b. 15 Feb 1897, Milton, Northumberland Co, PA, KIA 28 Sep 1918 - 1934 mother Alena Amm Yost applied for compensation

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1879, Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 33
- Residence: 1940, Milton, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania. 406
- Alt. Death: 9 Sep 1940. 12

Alena married **James Washington Yost**, <sup>12</sup> son of **James Yost** and **Eliza Huff**, about 1896. <sup>256</sup> James was born on 25 Oct 1871 in White Deer Township,

Union County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1578</sup> died on 4 Jan 1939 in White Deer Township, Union County, Pennsylvania at age 67, and was buried on 7 Jan 1939 in Lewisburg, Union County, Pennsylvania. They had four children: **James Augustus, Mildred, Lee Foster**, and **Lorraine Carrie**.

General Notes: In 1900, James A Yost is living in White Deer Township, Union County, Pennsylvania. James is 26, born in Pennsylvania and a farm laborer. With him are his wife Lena, 21, and children James A, 3, and Mildred L, 3 months. James and Lena have been married 4 years.

In 1910, James A Yost is living in White Deer Township. He is 38, and a farmer. With him are his wife Alena M, 31, and children James A Jr, 13, Mildred L, 10, and Lee F, 6. James and Alena have been married 14 years. She has had 3 children and all are living.

In 1920, James A Yost is living in White Deer Township. He is 48, and a farmer. With him are his wife Alena M, 41, and children Lee F, 16, and Loraine F, 7.

In 1930, James W Yost is living in White Deer Township. He is 58, and a farmer. With him are his wife Alena, 51, and daughter Loraine C, 17. James and Alena were married at age 24 & 17.

James Yost Sr died 4 January 1939 of carcinoma pylisis of the stomach. He had had an operation in December 1938 (an lopoctemy?). The informant on his death certificate was Alena Huff [should probably be wife Alena Yost]. [1]

[1] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1944 (images) (Ancestry.com) Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Oct 1873, Pennsylvania. 256

4-**James Augustus Yost**<sup>1579</sup> was born on 15 Feb 1897 in Milton, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1580</sup> died on 28 Sep 1918 in Argonne, France<sup>1581</sup> at age 21, and was buried in Lewisburg Cemetery, Lewisburg, Union County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1581</sup>

General Notes: James Augustus Yost entered military service about March 1916 at New Columbia, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania. He served overseas from 3 May 1918 until his death in September. [2]

Gravemarker image: James A Yost Born Feb. 15, 1897 Killed In Battle Argonne Forest France Sept. 28, 1918 Sargent Co. F 109th Regt. P.N.G. [1]

- [1] Findagrave.com, #74656996, added 9 Aug 2011 by Anonymous
- [2] Pennsylvania WWI Veterans Service & Compensation Files, 1917-1919, 1934-

1948 (images) (Ancestry.com), James Augustus Yost, b. 15 Feb 1897, Milton, Northumberland Co, PA, KIA 28 Sep 1918 - 1934 mother Alena Amm Yost applied for compensation

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: 15 Feb 1897, White Deer Township, Union County, Pennsylvania. 12

4-**Mildred Yost**<sup>12</sup> was born on 5 Feb 1900 in White Deer Township, Union County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1582</sup> died on 6 Dec 1930 in Mahoning township, Montour County, Pennsylvania at age 30, and was buried on 9 Dec 1930 in Lewisburg, Union County, Pennsylvania. The cause of her death was typhoid fever.

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Death: 7 Dec 1930. 1585

• Residence: 1930, Mifflinburg, Union County, Pennsylvania. 1584

Mildred married **Ralph Owen Strassner**, <sup>151</sup> son of **Jacob Christ Strassner** and **Mary Elizabeth Wehr**, in Sep 1917. <sup>12</sup> Ralph was born on 22 Jul 1895 in Kelly Township, Union County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1586</sup> died on 4 Dec 1961 in Chambersburg, Franklin County, Pennsylvania at age 66, and was buried in Cedar Grove Cemetery, Chambersburg, Franklin County, Pennsylvania. Other names for Ralph were Ralph O Strassner and Ralph Strausner. They had three children: **Harold Lester, Morris James**, and **Alena M**.

General Notes: In 1917/1918 Ralph Owen Strassner registered for the WWI draft. He was born 22 July 1895 in Kelly twp, Union County, Pennsylvania. He is living in Lewisburg, PA, and his nearest relative is Mrs Mildred Strassner. Ralph is working for Miller [or Milton] Manufacturing co in Milton, Pennsylvania. Ralph appears to have had prior military service and was discharged because he had T.B. [3]

Ralph O Strassner served in the US Army (private in Co B, 103 Eng[ineers]) from 15 July 1917 to 11 January 1918. [5]

In 1920 Ralph O Strassner is living in Lewisburg, Union County, Pennsylvania. He is 24 and a driver for a chair factory. Living with him are his wife Mildred L, 19, and son Harold L, 1 and 0 months.

In 1930 Ralph O Strassner is living in Limestone township, Union County, PA. He is 34 and a laborer at Miff(?) Body Co. Living with Ralph are his wife Mildred L, 30, sons Harold C, 11, and Morris J, 9, and his mother Mary E Strassner, 61. Ralph and Mildred were married at age 22 and 17.

In 1940 Ralph O Strassner is living in Mifflinburg. He was the informant to the census taker. Ralph is 44, married (his wife is elsewhere), completed the 8th grade. He is a repairman for Watsontown[?]. With Ralph are his sons Maurice J, 19, Robert J, 14, daughter Helena M [s.b. Alena], 9, and his mother Mary E, 71. Ralph worked 28 weeks in 1939 for \$600. He is renting his home for \$18. [7]

Son Robert is not with Ralph on the 1930 Census, nor is he listed in Ralph's

obituary. He is most likely wife Minnie's son.

Ralph's wife is probably Minnie E Strassner, 47, living in Hartley Township, Union County, at the Laurelton State Village C\_\_\_ Feeble Minded Women. She is 47, married, and a cook at the Village. She was living there in 1935. [8]

In 1942 Ralph Owen Strassner is living at 212 Walnut St in Mifflinburg, Union County, Pennsylvania. He is unemployed. Ralph's contact is listed as Mrs. Minnie E Strassner [probably his 2nd wife]. Ralph has had the forefinger on his left hand cut off. [1]

Ralph served as a guard at Letterkenny Ordance Depot from 1948 to 1953. [9]

In 1950 Ralph O Strassner was reportedly living in Mifflinburg. [6]

In 1953 Ralph Owen Strassner is living in Chambersburg, Franklin County, Pennsylvania, and is working as a guard. [4]

On 16 December 1952, Ralph was divorced from his second wife. Two months and 5 days later on 21 February 1953, Ralph married Ethel Grace (Railing) George in Fayetteville, Franklin County, Pennsylvania. Ethel was divorced from her first husband just 15 days before on 6 February 1953. [4] It certainly appears they were having an affair while still married to their previous spouses.

Ethel Grace (Railing) George was 44, born about 1909 to Clark Railing and Laura B Hockensmith in Chambersburg, Pennsylvania. [4]

Ralph Strassner was born born 22 Jul 1895 and died Dec 1961. His SSN was issued in Pennsylvania before 1951. [2]

Ralph Owen Strassner died 4 December 1961 at Chambersburg Hospital of a heart attack. He was survived by wife Ethel Grace (Railing) Strassner, sons Harold L Strassner of Watsontown, and Morris J Strassner of Northumberland, daughter Mrs Milton Zerbe of Middleburg, stepdaughter Mrs Helen Kyner and stepson Wayne George. [9]

- [1] U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] World War I draft registration cards (Ancestry.com)
- [4] Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org)
- [5] Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards 1777-1999 (Ancestry.com)
- [6] Indiana Evening Gazette (Indiana, PA) (Ancestry.com), 18 Feb 1950, p. 2, obit John Lester Strassner, par. Jacob Christ Strassner & Mary Elizabeth Uehr, bro Ralph O Strassner
- [7] 1940 US Census, Mifflinburg, Union Co, PA, ED 60-17B, sheet 12A
- [8] 1940 US Census, Hartley twp, Union Co, PA, ED 60-9, sheet 2A
- [9] Findagrave, #130687390, Ralph Owen Strassner, obit transcription Record Herald (Waynesboro, Franklin Co, PA) 5 Dec 1961, added 1 Jun 2014 by Melvin

L Halterman, retrieved 28 Aug 2014

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1896, Pennsylvania. 296

5-**Harold Lester Strassner**<sup>1588</sup> was born on 25 Dec 1918 in Milton, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania<sup>1589</sup> and died on 31 Aug 1977<sup>1590</sup> at age 58.

General Notes: In 1940, when he registered for the WWII draft, Harold Lester Strassner was living in Mifflinburg, Union County, Pennsylvania. He worked for Watsontown Cabinet Co. Harold listed his furture wife Ethyl Louise Mark as his closest contact. [5]

Harold Strassner, 25 Dec 1918 - 31 Aug 1977. US Navy, enlisted 28 Apr 1944, released 18 Apr 1945. [2]

Harold Lester Strassner enlisted in the US Navy on 28 April 1944 at Harrisburg, Pennsylvania. Three and a half months later on 12 August he was on the USS Phoenix "sailing into dangerous waters". [3]

Harold Lester Strassner served in the US Navy from 28 Apr 1944 to 2 Jul 1944 (domestically), 3 Jul 1944 - 5 Dec 1944 (overseas), and 6 Dec 1944 to 18 Apr 1945 (domestic). Harold was released form service on 18 Apr 1945 in San Diego, California. [4]

In 1950 Harold was living in Watsontown, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania, when he applied to the state of Pennsylvania for WWII veterans' compensation. He received \$145. [4]

Harold Strassner was born 25 Dec 1918 and died Aug 1977. His last residence was in Watsontown, Northumberland Co, Pennsylvania. [1]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File (Ancestry.com)
- [3] U.S. World War II Navy Muster Rolls (Ancestry.com)
- [4] Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation Applications (images) (Ancestry.com), Harold Lester Strassner
- [5] World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), Harold Lester Strassner, born 25 Dec 1918, Milton

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt Jan 1919, Pennsylvania. 296
- Graduation: Mifflinburg Area High School, 1936. 1591
- Residence: 1961, Watsontown, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania. 1592

Harold married **Ethyl Louise Mark**, <sup>1593</sup> daughter of **Boyd Bryson Mark** and **Sara Speigelmyer**, on 11 Apr 1941. <sup>1594</sup> Ethyl was born on 8 Feb 1920 in Mifflinburg, Union County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1595</sup> died on 25 Jan 2011 in Milton, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania <sup>1595</sup> at age 90, and

was buried on 1 Feb 2011 in Watsontown Cemetery, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania. 1595 They had one son: **Harold Lester**.

General Notes: Louise was a graduate of Mifflinburg High School. She worked as a floor supervisor for the former Muncy Mills. Later she worked at the former Clinger Lumber in Milton as a bookkeeper. [1]

[1] Standard-Journal (Milton PA) (www.standard-journal.com), 28 Jan 2011, obit Louise Strassner

#### 6-Harold Lester Strassner Jr

Harold married **Sharon Lee Loucks**, daughter of **Harry Loucks** and **Mary F Binkley**. They had two children: **Kurt Lynn** and **Kristina Louann**.

### 7-Kurt Lynn Strassner

### 7-Kristina Louann Strassner

5-Morris James Strassner<sup>1596</sup> was born on 24 Feb 1921 in Lewisburg, Union County, Pennsylvania<sup>1597</sup> and died on 13 Feb 1997<sup>95</sup> at age 75. Another name for Morris was Morria Strausner.<sup>12</sup>

General Notes: In 1940 Maurice [sic] J Strassner is living in Mifflinburg, Union County, with his father Ralph O Strassner, [probably step-] brother Robert, sister Helena [Alena], and grandmother Mary. Maurice is 19, has completed high school, and is an attendant at a gas station. [2]

In 1942 Morris James Strassner registered for the Wold War II draft. He was born 24 February 1921 in Lewisburg. Morris is living in Sunbury and working for Mertz Motor Company. His closest contact is [wife] Mrs Hazel Strassner at the same address. [3]

Morris J. Strassner was born 24 Feb 1921 and died 13 Feb 1997. His last residence was in Northumberland, Northumberland Co, Pennsylvania. [1]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] 1940 US Census, Mifflinburg, Union Co, PA, ED 60-17B, sheet 12A
- [3] World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com)

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1921, Pennsylvania.<sup>59</sup>
- Residence: 1946, Sunbury, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania. 1598
- Residence: 1961, Northumberland, Pennsylvania. 1592
- Graduation: Mifflinburg Area High School, 1939. 1599

Morris married Hazel Raker, daughter of Mary.

5-**Alena M Strassner**<sup>1600</sup> was born on 8 Oct 1930 in Pennsylvania, <sup>1601</sup> died on 4 Jun 2000<sup>1600</sup> at age 69, and was buried in

Northumberland Memorial Park, Stonington, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania. Another name for Alena was Alena Strausner. 1603

Noted events in her life were:

- Residence: 1961, Middleburg, Pennsylvania. 1592
- Residence: 1988, Selinsgrove, Snyder County, Pennsylvania. 1604

Alena married **Milton Robert Zerbe**, <sup>1605</sup> son of **Edward Blain Zerbe** and **Estella Pearl Adams**. Milton was born on 18 Mar 1922 in Sunbury, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1606</sup> died on 30 Dec 2004 in Selinsgrove, Snyder County, Pennsylvania <sup>1607</sup> at age 82, and was buried in Northumberland Memorial Park, Stonington, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1607</sup> They had two children: **Edward R** and **Martha H** "**'Marty'**".

General Notes: Milton R Zerbe was the son of Edward and Estella Zerbe. [1]

In 1944 Milton graduated from Sunbury High School. He served with the US Army in Burma during World War II. [1]

He worked for Mohawk Door Company, Northumberland. [1]

His wife Alena M Strassner died in 2000. [1]

[1] Findagrave.com, #82772611, Milton R Zerbe, obit transcription, added 31 Dec 2011 by joyce collins, retrieved 28 Aug 2014

#### 6-Edward R Zerbe

Edward married **Kim**.

6-**Martha H "Marty" Zerbe**<sup>1608</sup> was born on 14 Apr 1951 in Middleburg, Snyder County, Pennsylvania<sup>1609</sup> and died on 4 Mar 2016 in Mifflintown, Juniata County, Pennsylvania<sup>1609</sup> at age 64.

General Notes: Marta was a 1969 graduate of Middleburg High School. [1]

She died 4 March 2016 at Bridges at Brookline in Mifflintown. [1]

Survivors were:

husband Ray L Leonard Sr

Four daughters: Heather Lynn Weiand & wife Jennifer; Tara Sue (Michael Sr) Perkoski; Jamie A Kramer; Amanda Lynn Haines. Two step-children: Ray L Leonard Jr & Juniata Lynn (Terry) Smith

Foster daughter: June Grose

Ten grandchildren & two great-grandchildren [1]

Predeceased by:

son Ronald Dean Page Jr on 1 Jun 1988; and two grandchildren Anthony J & Aiyana J Kramer. [1]

[1] Findagrave.com, Martha H "Marty" Zerbe Leonard, #159777033, obit incl, added 20 Mar 2016 by Leo, retrieved 28 Jun 2016

Noted events in her life were:

- Residence: 1988, Mifflintown, Juniata County, Pennsylvania. 1604
- Residence: 2004, Mifflintown, Juniata County, Pennsylvania. 1610

Martha married **Ronald Dean Page Sr**. They had two children: **Ronald Dean** and **Heather Lynn**.

7-**Ronald Dean Page Jr**<sup>1609</sup> was born about 1971,<sup>1604</sup> died on 30 May 1988<sup>1604</sup> about age 17, and was buried on 2 Jun 1988 in Union Cemetery, Mifflintown, Juniata County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1604</sup>

General Notes: Ronald D Page Jr, age 17, died Monday [30 May 1988]. He was the son of Martha H Stoffels of Mifflintown and Ronald D Page Sr of New Bloomfield. Burial will be Thursday [2 Jun] in Union Cemetery. [1]

Ronald was a member of the 1988 class ar Juniata High School. [1]

Survivors were:

Step-father James A Stoffels

Step-mother Teresa A Page

Sister Heather L [Page]

Half-sisters Sue Stoffels, Jamie Stoffels, Danielle Page & Nicki Page

Maternal grandparents Mr & Mrs Milton R Zerbe [1]

[1] Patriot-News (Harrisburg, PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 1 Jun 1988, obit Ronald D Page Jr

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Death: 1 Jun 1988. 1609

### 7-Heather Lynn Page

Heather married Jennifer Weiand.

Martha next married **James A Stoffels**. They had two children: **Tara Sue** and **Jamie A**.

#### 7-Tara Sue Stoffels

Tara married Michael Perkoski Sr.

### 7-Jamie A Stoffels

Jamie married **Unknown Snook**. They had one daughter: **Allison Jade**.

#### 8-Allison Jade Snook

Jamie next married **Joshua Kramer**, son of **Sharon**. They had two children: **Anthony James** and **Aiyana Jo**.

8-Anthony James Kramer<sup>1611</sup> was born on 13 Aug 2013 in Lewistown, Mifflin County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1612</sup> died on 13 Aug 2013 in Lewistown, Mifflin County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1612</sup> and was buried on 16 Aug 2013 in Union Cemetery, Mifflintown, Juniata County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1612</sup>

8-**Aiyana Jo Kramer**<sup>1613</sup> was born on 13 Aug 2013 in Lewistown, Mifflin County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1614</sup> died on 3 Sep 2013 in Danville, Mahoning Township, Montour County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1614</sup> and was buried on 6 Sep 2013 in Union Cemetery, Mifflintown, Juniata County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1614</sup>

Martha next married **Unknown**. They had one daughter: **Amanda Lynn**.

### 7-Amanda Lynn Haines?

Martha next married Ray L Leonard Sr.

4-**Lee Foster Yost**<sup>1615</sup> was born on 19 Dec 1903 in White Deer Township, Union County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1616</sup> died on 29 Sep 1962 in Kelly Township, Union County, Pennsylvania<sup>1617</sup> at age 58, and was buried on 3 Oct 1962 in Highland Cemetery, New Columbia, Union County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1618</sup> The cause of his death was cerebral hemorrage.

General Notes: In 1930 Lee Yost is living in White Deer township, Union County, Pennsylvania. He is 26 years old and a farmer. Living with him is his wife Mary C, 24. They were married at age 21 & 19. Also living with them are James M Wetzel, 14, brother in law, and Charles Korkle(?), 71, hired hand.

Lee married Mary Cathrine Wetzel, <sup>1619</sup> daughter of James David Wetzel and Ida May, about 1926.<sup>59</sup> Mary was born on 14 Oct 1905 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1620</sup> died on 5 Aug 1959 in Kelly Township, Union County, Pennsylvania <sup>1621</sup> at age 53, and was buried on 8 Aug 1959 in Highland Cemetery, New Columbia, Union County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1621</sup> The cause of her death was generalized cancer of abdomen; \_\_ carcinoma of uterus, inoperable. They had seven children: James G, Lee F, William T "Bill" "Wild Bill," Raymond N, Harry T "Butch," Virginia "Ginger," and Jean.

5-James G Yost<sup>1622</sup> was born on 3 Oct 1930 in White Deer Township, Union County, Pennsylvania<sup>1623</sup> and died on 10 Nov 2014 in Watsontown, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania<sup>1624</sup> at age 84.

General Notes: James graduated from Watsontown High School in 1947. He served in the US Army in Germany during the Korean War. [1]

He was the manager of Farmer's National Bank in Watsontown for 35 years. He retired from the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania after 10 years as a

worker's compensation claim representative in the Sunbury office. [1]

[1] Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 10 Nov 2014, obit James G Yost, Sr, d. 10 Nov 2014 Watsontown

Noted events in his life were:

• Residence: 2013, Watsontown, Pennsylvania. 1625

James married **Patricia "Pat" Evans**. They had three children: **Kay**, **Gregory**, and **James G "Jim"**.

### 6-Kay Yost

Kay married Unknown Bower.

### 6-Gregory Yost

Gregory married Gail.

6-**James G "Jim" Yost Jr**<sup>1626</sup> was born on 19 Nov 1959 in Lewisburg, Union County, Pennsylvania<sup>1627</sup> and died on 15 Sep 2014<sup>1626</sup> at age 54.

Noted events in his life were:

• Residence: 2014, Rockton, Illinois. 1627

James married **Laurie Mason**. They had two children: **Tyler** and **Luke**.

### 7-Tyler Yost

Tyler married Renee.

### 7-Luke Yost

5-**Lee F Yost Jr**<sup>1628</sup> was born on 3 Sep 1932 in White Deer, Union County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1629</sup> died on 8 Jan 2013 in Danville, Mahoning Township, Montour County, Pennsylvania <sup>1625</sup> at age 80, and was buried in Highland Cemetery, New Columbia, Union County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1625</sup>

General Notes: Lee was a gradate of Milton High School and served in the Pennsylvania Army National Guard during the Korean War. [1]

In 1952 Lee joined the Milton Fire Department's Fifth Ward Hose Company. He obtained his life membership in 1977. He was also a driver for Milton Ambulance Association for 30 years, and belonged to the Milton Fire Police for more than 30 years. [1]

He retired in 1194 after 35 years with ACF Industries. He then worked parttime for 10 years fpr Roan Auctioneers Inc. [1]

Un-matched grandchildren & great-grandchildren: g-dau Jessica Yost of

Milesburg, g-dau Ashley & Jason Fox of Milton, g-grandchildren Gianna Blankert & Isaac Blankert. [1]

[1] Findagrave.com, #103366603, Lee F Yost, obit transcription, added 10 Jan 2013 by Gerri Aitkin, retrieved 9 Dec 2013

Noted events in his life were:

• Residence: 2013, Milton, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania. 1625

Lee married **Darlas A Showers**, daughter of **George W Showers** and **Arla R Solomon**. They had four children: **Robert W, David N, Leesa J**, and **Laurie L**.

#### 6-Robert W Yost

Robert married **Bonnie**. They had one daughter: **Michelle**.

7-Michelle Yost

#### 6-David N Yost

David married Evelvn.

#### 6-Leesa J Yost

Leesa married **John Bankert**. They had two children: **Michael** and **Jason**.

#### 7-Michael Bankert

Michael married Rhiannon.

### 7-Jason Bankert

Jason married Teresa.

6-**Laurie L Yost**<sup>1625</sup> was born on 6 Oct 1955 in Lewisburg, Union County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1630</sup> died on 24 Aug 2011 in Milton, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1630</sup> at age 55, and was buried in Highland Cemetery, New Columbia, Union County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1630</sup>

General Notes: Laurie graduated from Milton High School in 1973, and from Geisinger School of Nursing in 1975. She worked at Geisinger Medical Center as a pediatric asthma educator. [1]

[1] Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 25 Aug 2011, obit Laurie L Fisher

Laurie married **Donald L "Don" Fisher**. They had two children: **Eric L** and **Julie M F**.

#### 7-Eric L Fisher

Eric married Kylie.

#### 7-Julie M F Fisher

Julie married **Joseph LaNunziata**. They had one son: **Salvatore C**.

#### 8-Salvatore C LaNunziata

5-**William T "Bill" "Wild Bill" Yost**<sup>1631</sup> was born on 17 Aug 1934 in New Columbia, Union County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1632</sup> died on 8 Jul 2017 in Watsontown, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania<sup>1633</sup> at age 82, and was buried in Milton Cemetery, Milton, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1634</sup>

General Notes: Bill was a graduate of Watsontown High School. He attended the former Williamsport area Community College, now Penn College & Bloomsburg University. He served in the Pennsylania National Guard. In October 1953 he began working as a laborer for ACF, Milton. At age 24 he was promoted to a management position, where he worked until his passing. [1]

Bill enjoyed playing his guitar, jam sessions, and singing karoke. [1]

Bill was survived by daughters Jo, Wendy, Crystal and Patti. [1] Patti was not included in Letty's obituary.

[1] Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (www.dailyitem.com), 8 Jul 2017, obit William "Wild Bill" Yost of Watsontown, d. 8 Jul 2017 at home

Noted events in his life were:

- Residence: 2013, Watsontown, Pennsylvania. 1625
- Residence: 2014, Watsontown, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania. 1635
- Residence: 2017, Watsontown, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania. 1633

William married **Leatrice L "Letty" Reeder**, <sup>1636</sup> daughter of **Wallace Reeder** and **Blanche Specht**, on 17 Sep 1953. <sup>1637</sup> Leatrice was born on 28 Mar 1933 in Milton, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1638</sup> died on 4 Jul 2014 in Watsontown, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania at age 81, and was buried on 8 Jul 2014 in Milton Cemetery, Milton, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1639</sup> They had four children: **Jo, Wendy, Crystal**, and **Patti**.

General Notes: Letty graduated from Milton High School in 1951. She worked as an operator for the former Bell telephone company, and as a sales associate at the former Lamprinos in Milton. [1]

[1] Cronrath-Grenoble Funeral Home (www.cronrathgrenoblefuneralhome.com), obit Leatrice L "Letty" Yost, d. 4 Jul 2014 Watsontown

#### 6-Jo Yost

Jo married Glenn Hoffman.

### 6-Wendy Yost

Wendy married Gregory Trawitz.

### 6-Crystal Yost

Crystal married Unknown Moyer.

### 6-Patti Yost

Patti married Earle Cornelius.

### 5-Raymond N Yost

Raymond married Evelvn.

### 5-Harry T "Butch" Yost

Harry married Mary.

### 5-Virginia "Ginger" Yost

Virginia married Leroy Grant "Pep" Reidle Jr, son of Leroy Grant Reidle and Eleanor Amanda Enterline. They had one son: LeRoy G.

### 6-LeRoy G Reidle III

LeRoy married **Sharon D Spotts**, daughter of **Donn Spotts** and **Linda Geasey**. They had one daughter: **Riley Grace**.

7-**Riley Grace Reidle**<sup>1640</sup> was born on 5 Jun 2004 in Danville, Mahoning Township, Montour County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1641</sup> died on 9 Jul 2004 in Danville, Mahoning Township, Montour County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1641</sup> and was buried in Odd Fellows Cemetery, Danville, Montour County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1641</sup>

#### 5-Jean Yost

Jean married **Herbert Zettlemoyer**. <sup>1642</sup> Herbert died on an unknown date. They had four children: **Brenda Lee, Herbert, Timothy**, and **James**.

6-**Brenda Lee Zettlemoyer**<sup>1643</sup> was born on 9 Aug 1962 in Lewisburg, Union County, Pennsylvania<sup>1644</sup> and died on 20 May 2014 in New Columbia, Union County, Pennsylvania<sup>1644</sup> at age 51.

General Notes: In 1980 Brenda graduated from Milton High School. She had worked for American Home Foods in Milton. [1]

In addition to her two children, Brenda was also survived by grandchildren Sage Pursley, and Gabriel and Alexander DeHart. And step-daughter Michelle Dunn. [1]

[1] Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 21 May 2014, obit

Brenda Lee Elensky, d. 20 May 2014, New Columbia

Brenda married **Andrew M DeHart**, son of **Robert Y DeHart** and **Nancy L Marshall**. They had two children: **Mark** and **Stacey**.

#### 7-Mark DeHart

### 7-Stacey DeHart

Stacey had a relationship with Constantine Fokas.

Brenda next married **Clifford Norman Elensky**. <sup>1645</sup> Clifford was born on 7 Sep 1953 in Clearfield, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania <sup>1646</sup> and died on 30 Oct 2004 <sup>1647</sup> at age 51.

### 6-Herbert Zettlemoyer

### 6-Timothy Zettlemoyer

### 6-James Zettlemoyer

4-**Lorraine Carrie Yost**<sup>12</sup> was born on 14 Dec 1912 in White Deer Township, Union County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1648</sup> died on 25 Jan 1938 in Bloomsburg, Columbia County, Pennsylvania at age 25, and was buried on 29 Jan 1938 in Lewisburg, Union County, Pennsylvania. <sup>406</sup>

General Notes: Lorraine died on 25 January 1938 of pneunomia following an operation on 18 January for a chronic cystic ovary. [1]

[1] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1944 (images) (Ancestry.com)

Lorraine married **Franklin Jacob "Frank" Colley**, <sup>1650</sup> son of **William Colley** and **Elizabeth Bond**. Franklin was born on 27 Apr 1909 in Muncy Creek Township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1651</sup> died on 2 Feb 1989 in Catawissa, Columbia County, Pennsylvania <sup>1652</sup> at age 79, and was buried in Presbyterian Cemetery, McEwensville, Pennsylvania. <sup>1653</sup> Another name for Franklin was Frank Colley. <sup>12</sup> They had one daughter: **Alena**.

General Notes: Frank Colley is living in Williamsport, Lycoming Co, Pennsylvania, in 1930. He is 19 and a rubber worker for the Lycoming Rubber Co. Frank is living with his brother-in-law Pharest Breon, his wife Grace Breon, and his family.

In October 1940 Franklin Jacob Colley registered for the WWII draft. He was living in Muncy and working for American Car & Foundary Co in Milton. [Mother] Mrs. Elizabeth Colley was his contact and shared his address. [4]

Frank J Colley - 27 Apr 1909 - 2 Feb 1989 [1]

Franklin J. Colley, 27 Apr 1909 - 2 Feb 1989. Last residence Catawissa, Columbia County, Pennsylvania. [2]

Frank J Colley of Catawissa died 2 Feb 1989 at home. He retired in 1975 as a foreman for AC&F Industry in Milton. His wife Lois Arlene Merrill died in 1978. He was survived by daughters Alena A Rickard, April J Colley and Virginia L Colley. [3]

- [1] Ancestry.com trees, Colley Family Tree, alenarickard, retrieved 7 May 2012
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] The Danville News (PA) (newspapers.com), 3 Feb 1989, p. 3, obit Frank J Colley, died yesterday at home (Catawissa), dau Alena A Rickard [4] U.S. World War II Draft Cards Young Men 1940-1947 (images) (Ancestry.com), Franklin Jacob Colley, b. 27 Apr 1909, Muncy

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: 27 Apr 1909, Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 1654

### 5-Alena Colley

Alena married **Robert John Rickard**, <sup>1655</sup> son of **Vaughn T Rickard** and **Eula Mae Dickinson**. Robert was born on 1 Jul 1935 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania <sup>1656</sup> and died on 1 Oct 2010 in Amsterdam, New York <sup>1657</sup> at age 75. They had three children: **Julie Lorraine, Robert John**, and **Marie Louise**.

General Notes: Robert graduated from Lock Haven High School in 1953. He worked for American Color & Chemical in Lock Haven for 28 years. He also worked for BASF as a dye stuff chemist in Rensselaer for over 10 years. Robert retired in 1996. He was also a member of the Pennsylvania National Guard for seven years. [1]

- [1] The Times Union (Albany, NY), 6 Oct 2010 (GenealogyBank.com) Noted events in his life were:
- Residence: Between 2000 and 2010, Canajoharie, Montgomery County, New York. 1658
  - 6-Julie Lorraine Rickard
  - 6-Robert John Rickard Jr
  - 6-Marie Louise Rickard

Marie married **John Henry Svensson**. They had two children: **Linnke Karoline** and **Lisbet Mae**.

7-Linnke Karoline Svensson

#### 7-Lisbet Mae Svensson

Caroline next married **Jacob Conrad Strassner**, <sup>1659</sup> son of **Georg Michael Strassner** and **Juliana Elisabetha Berg**, between 1887 and 1900. Jacob was born on 8 Oct 1838 in Heinsheim, Mosbach, Grand Duchy of Baden, <sup>1660</sup> was christened on 12 Oct 1838 in

Heinsheim, Mosbach, Grand Duchy of Baden, died on 7 Dec 1909 in White Deer Township, Union County, Pennsylvania<sup>406</sup> at age 71, and was buried on 10 Dec 1909 in White Deer Church, Union County, Pennsylvania.<sup>406</sup> The cause of his death was organic disease of the heart. Other names for Jacob were Jacob Strasser, Jakob Conrad Strassner, <sup>1661</sup> and Jacob Henry Straussner. They had no children.

General Notes: Based on his children's burial in Union County, the spelling of Jacob's last name was Strassner.

Jakob Conrad Strassner was born 8 October 1838 in Heinsheim, Mosbach, Baden [Grand Duchy of Baden] to Georg Michael Strassner and Juliana Elisabetha Berg. [2]

Jacob's first wife was Catherine, also from Germany. She probably died after 1887, when their son Frederick was born. They probably had about 9 children together.

In 1900, Jacob Straussner is living in White Deer township, Union County, Pennsylvania. He is 61 years old, born in Germany, and a farmer. Living with him is his wife Carolina, also 61 and born in Germany, and Jacob's son Frederick W, 13. The census taker appears to have erroneously recorded Jacob and Carolina as having been married for 38 years, and Carolina as having had nine children.

Jacob may be buried with his first wife Catherine at St. Peter's Reformed Church in White Deer. Several of their children who died young are buried there. No markers exist for Jacob and Catherine if they are there.

Jacob Conrod Strassner, son of Michael Strassner, died 7 December 1909 in White Deer Township of disease of the heart. He was buried at White Deer Church. [1] White Deer Church cemetery has not been identified. [CAR]

- [1] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1924 (images) (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Germany Births & Baptisms 1558-1898 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org)

2-**Catherine Hennrietta Reuther**<sup>707</sup> was born on 15 Mar 1841 in Heinersdorf (Now Wurzbach), Saale-Orla-Kreis, Thuringen, Germany, <sup>1662</sup> died on 22 Jul 1923 in Mill Hall, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>1663</sup> at age 82, and was buried on 25 Jul 1923 in Cedar Hill Cemetery, Mill Hall, Lamar Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1664</sup> Other names for Catherine were Henretta Reuther Reuther Catherine Reuther. <sup>12</sup>

General Notes: Catherine was born in Heinersdorf, Furstentum Reuss jungere Linie, or the village of Heinersdorf in the Principality of Ruess Younger Line, one of several small Thuringian states. Today, Heinersdorf is part of the city of Wurzbach, Saale-Orla-Kreis (Saale-Orla Administrative District), Thuringen (Thuringia).

In a letter from Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Russell & Lydia Reuther, Sept 29, 1963, Lotta states that one of Adam's daughters married William Rosser. Their children were Harvey, George, and Jesse. She did not know her name. On the 1880 Census, William's wife's name is Henretta. In 1870 and 1910, William's wife is Catherine.

In the 1910 Census, W H and Catherine H Rosser are living in Mill Hall. Catharine is 69, born in Germany, and immigrated in 1850. She had five children, three are currently living.

The other two children probably died young.

After the death of husband William in 1920, Catherine applied for a widow's pension on 22 November 1920. She was granted a pension of \$30 a month. [2]

In 1923 the Clearfield Progress newspaper reported that Mrs William Rosser, mother of President of Council George M Rosser passed away at the family home in Jersey Shore on 22 July. George was at his mother's side when she passed away. The funeral was to be held Wednesday. [1] Catherine's place of death was actually Mill Hall. [3]

She died of chronic myocarditis [inflammation of the heart muscle] and was also suffering from arteriosclerosis [hardening of the arteries]. [3]

- [1] Clearfield Progress, Clearfield PA, 23 July 1923 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Wm H Rosser, Civil War pension files
- [3] Pennsylvania Death Certificate (copy), Catherine Henrietta Rosser, 1923

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1840, Heinersdorf, Germany. 1665
- Alt. Death: Between 1920 and 1930.
- Alt. Death: 1923, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>4</sup>
- Immigration: 21 Oct 1853, Arriving In Philadelphia From Bremen On The Ship Louise Marie.

Catherine married **William H Rosser**, <sup>1666</sup> son of **John Rosser**<sup>284</sup> and **Mary Meyrick**, <sup>1668</sup> on 23 Sep 1861 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1667</sup> William was born on 24 Sep 1840 in Bloosburg, Tioga County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1669</sup> died on 16 Nov 1920 in Mill Hall, Clinton County, Pennsylvania at age 80, and was buried on 18 Nov 1920 in Cedar Hill Cemetery, Mill Hall, Lamar Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1671</sup> They had five children: **Annie M, Ira L, Orrin Harvey, George M**, and **Jesse Berry**.

Marriage Notes: William H Rosser & Catherine H Ruther, both of Salona [Clinton County], PA, were married on 23 September 1861 at St. Paul's Episcopal Church in Lock Haven. [1]

[1] copied from the parish register, Wm H Rosser civil war pension files

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: Abt 1862, Probably Green Township, Clinton Co, PA.<sup>39</sup>

General Notes: William H Rosser was born 24 September 1840 in Bloosburg, and came to Clinton County when a small child. He spent his boyhood on a farm in Bald Eagle township. [5]

In the 1860 Census, William Rosser is living in Lamar Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, in the Mill Hall area. He is 19 years old, and a blacksmith. He is living with Heines Stoner, also a blacksmith, and his family.

William's father John Rosser is living in the Mill Hall Boro in 1860. He is 47 years old, a miner, and was born in Wales. Living with him are his wife Mary, 46, and their children Merrick, 16, Harriett, 17, John, 12, and Titus, 7.

William enlisted in the Pennsylvania Volunteers on 23 September 1861 in Lock Haven, the same day he married Catherine H Reuther. [4] William served in Company C of the 52nd Regiment Pennsylvania Volunteers during the Civil War. [2]

After William began serving in the Civil War, his unit was initially quartered in comfortable barraks in Washington, DC. In March 1862 they started on the Peninsula campaign and went into camp near Alexandria [VA]. The first night they had no shelter of any kind during a severe snow and rain storm. William contracted a severe cold including the loss of his voice for several weeks. After a partial recovery of his voice, his troubles located to his left side. William never sufficinetly recovered to do any heavy duty. He remained with is regiment until June 1862. He was then in the hospital at Yorktown, Va, Newport, RI, and Philadelphia. He was discharged in Philadelphia on 17 September 1862 in Philadelphia. [4]

William lived at Salona from 1 October 1862 to 1 April 1863; in Flemington from 1 April 1863 to fall 1865; in Lock Haven until Deccember 1866; and in Mill Hall after December 1866. [4]

William's occupation on the censuses is listed as blacksmith. His obituary describes him as a carriage builder. [2]

In 1864, William embarked in the coach-making business at Lock Haven. In 1866 he accepted a position at the wagon works of Garth & Sons at Mill Hall until 1883. [5]

In the 1870 Census, William (Wm Wusser on the census) is living in Mill Hall. He is 29, a blacksmith, and born in Pennsylvania. His wife Catherine is also 29, and born in Pennsylvania. Their children are Harvey, 4, and G. M., 2. Also living with them is Jno Wusser [Rosser], 56, a miner. His birthplace is also listed as Pennsylvania.

In the 1880 Census, (the first I looked at for the Rossers) William and Henretta are living in Mill Hall, Clinton Co., Pennsylvania. Previously, only William Rosser's name and the names of their sons were known. William's occupation is blacksmith. His parents were born in Scotland. He and Henretta were 39 and 38 years old. Henretta was born in Germany. Their sons are Harvey, 14, George, 12, and Jessie, 7. They were born in Pennsylvania.

In 1883 William, along with his brothers John O and Titus, began the manufacture of axes and tools as Rosser Brothers. They continued in business for three years when the business was totally destroyed by fire. [5]

In 1886 William was a candidate for the nomination for the office of associate judge. [5]

William never fully recovered from his illness during the Civil War. Although he did work, he declared that he was never able to work full time. William was eventually granted a pension of \$50 a month. [4]

In 1892 (approx) had been an acting justice of the peace for 20 years [since about 1882]. [5]

In the 1900 Census, William Rosser is living on East Main Street in Mill Hall. He is 59

years old. Living with him are his wife Catherine, 59, and son Jesse, 27. [1]

In 1900, William was a Justice of the Peace in Mill Hall. [3]

In the 1910 Census, W H Rosser and wife Catharine H are living on East Main Street in Mill Hall, probably not too far from their son Jesse. William is 69 years old, and has been married for 48 years. He was born in Pennsylvania, and his parents were born in Wales. He is a notary public. Catharine H Rosser is also 69, and was born in Germany.

In the 1920 Census, William H and Cathryn H Rosser are living with their son Jessie on East Main Street in Mill Hall, Pennsylvania. William and Cathryn are both 79. William was born in Pennsylvania, and his parents in Wales. Cathryn was born in Germany. Her year of immigration is not clear on the census image.

William died 16 November 1920 in Mill Hall of chronic nephritis, from which he had suffered for five years. [4 - copy of death certificate]

- [1] The 1900 Census image for William was very faint, and the normal information available on this census (month and year of birth) could not be read. William and his families ages were taken from the index on Ancestry.com, which also had him as Kesser instead of Rosser.
- [2] Information from gravestone transcription in "The Cemeteries of Lamar and Porter Townships, Clinton CO, PA" Clinton Co Genealogical Society 2003; and Ross Library obituary files (transcribed by Mary Hoffer)
- [3] Marriage license Jesse Rosser & Eleanor Irwin
- [4] Wm H Rosser, Civil War pension files
- [5] Historical and Biographical Work, or Past and Present of Clinton County, by J. Milton Furey (of Lock Haven, Pa.), pub. 1892 [GoogleBooks], bio of William H Rosser, p. 317

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1841, Pennsylvania.<sup>33</sup>
- Alt. Death: 18 Nov 1920. 1672
  - 3-Annie M Rosser<sup>1667</sup> was born on 28 Aug 1863 and died on 28 Aug 1863.
  - 3-Ira L Rosser<sup>1667</sup> was born on 28 Jul 1864 and died on 28 Aug 1864.
  - 3-**Dr. Orrin Harvey Rosser**<sup>1673</sup> was born on 6 Mar 1866 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1674</sup> died on 31 Dec 1926 in Renovo, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>1675</sup> at age 60, and was buried on 3 Jan 1927 in Cedar Hill Cemetery, Mill Hall, Lamar Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1676</sup> Another name for Orrin was Harvey Rosser. <sup>6</sup>

General Notes: Orrin attended the schools of Mill Hall until April 1882, when he entered the Central State Normal School of Lock Haven. He graduated in June 1883. Until 1887 he assisted his father in the axe business and then worked in the carriage and wagon shops of GSGarth & Sons of Mill Hall. In June 1887, he began the study of medicine with Dr W J Shoemaker. The following winter he entered the Medical and Surgical College of Philadelphia, graduating in April 1890. [2]

In 1890, when Orrin and Nettie married, Orrin was a physician living in Mill Hall.

He first practised medicine at Vanderbilt, Fayette County, Pennsylvania, for one year, and then located in Renovo. [2]

In the 1900 Census, Orin H Rosser is living in Renovo, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. He is 34 years old and a physician. Orin's wife Nettie E is 33 years old and born in Pennsylvania as were her parents. They have been married 10 years and have no children.

In the 1910 Census, Dr. O H Rosser is living at 166 Fifth Street in Renova, Pennsylvania. He is 44 years old and a physician with his own office. Living with him is his wife Nettie, 40. They have been married for 19 years and have no children.

In the 1920 Census, Orrin H Rosser is living at 506 Erie Avenue in Renova, Pennsylvania. He is 53 years old, and is a physician with his own office. Living with him is his wife Nettie C (or Nettie E), 53.

Dr. Orrin H Rosser died on 2 January 1927 [should be 31 Dec 1926] at his home in Renovo of pneumonia. Dr. Rosser was born 6 March 1866 in Lock Haven, son of Squire W H Rosser and his wife of Mill Hall. He attended the schools of Mill Hall until April 1882 when he entered the Central State Normal school of Lock Haven, graduating in June 1883. 1884 - 1886 he assisted his father in the axe business and then worked in the carriage and wagon shops of G. S. Garth & Sons. In June 1887 he began the study of medicine with Dr. W. J. Shoemaker. In the winter of 1887 he entered the Medical and Surgical College of Philadelphia and graduated 10 April 1890. He first located at Vanderbilt, Fayette County, Pa., for one year, then located at Renovo. [1]

- [1] Lock Haven Express, 3 Jan 1927, p. 8 (Lock Haven Library)
- [2] Historical and Biographical Work, or Past and Present of Clinton County [PA], by J Milton Furey, pub 1892 (avail from GoogleBooks), bio of O H Rosser, MD, p. 271

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1866, Pennsylvania.<sup>33</sup>
- Occupation: Doctor.<sup>6</sup>
- Residence: Renovo, Pennsylvannia.<sup>6</sup>
- Alt. Death: 2 Jan 1927, Renovo, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 1672

Orrin married **Agnes "Nettie" E Welsh**, <sup>1677</sup> daughter of **Nathan Welsh** and **Margaret Gast**, on 17 Apr 1890 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1678</sup> Agnes was born on 1 Oct 1865 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1679</sup> died on 1 Jun 1946 in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania at age 80, and was buried in Cedar Hill Cemetery, Mill Hall, Lamar Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1681</sup> Another name for Agnes was Agnes Welch. <sup>1682</sup> They had no children.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: Abt 1891.<sup>39</sup>

General Notes: Nettie's mother was named Margaret. [1]

When Nettie and Orrin married in 1890, Nettie was living in Lock Haven. Her occupation was listed as "lady". [1]

Mrs Nettie Welsh Rosser was born 1 June 1865 in Lock Haven. She was the widow of Dr O H Rosser of Renovo. She died on 1 June 1946 after a lengthy illness at the home of her niece Mrs Frank L Fox of Pittsburgh where she had been living for several years. [2]

Mrs Agnes Rosser, widow of Dr Orin Rosser, died 1 June 1946 in Pittsburgh of cancer of the rectum. She was born 1 October 1865 in Clinton County to Nathan Welsh and Margaret Gast. [3]

- [1] Marriage license Orrin Rosser & Nettie Welch
- [2] Lock Haven Express, 5 Jun 1946, p. 2 & Lock Haven Express, 3 Jun 1946, p. 2 (Ross Library)
- [3] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Oct 1866, Pennsylvania. 256
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1870, Pennsylvania.<sup>39</sup>

3-**George M Rosser**<sup>6</sup> was born on 19 Mar 1868 in Mill Hall, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1667</sup> died on 6 Mar 1927 in Clearfield, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania<sup>1683</sup> at age 58, and was buried on 8 Mar 1927 in Hillcrest Cemetery, Clearfield, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1684</sup>

General Notes: George learned telegraphy in Mill Hall, and was entrusted with the New York Central agency in Kerrmoor, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania. He met his wife Bertha Neff in Kerrmoor. [2]

About 1892 George M Rosser was an operator and agent in the employ of the Beech Creek railroad at Kermoor, Pennsylvania. [7]

In the 1900 Census, George is living in Ferguson township, Clearfield Co, Pennsylvania. He is 32 years old and a station agent. Living with George is his wife Bertha, 29, and son Ward, 9. George and Bertha have been married 11 years. Bertha has had one child.

George and Bertha moved to Clearfield about 1902. There he went into the furniture business with Harold Ferguson. The store's original name was Ferguson and Rosser. By 1914 (presumably on the death of Mr Ferguson) it was the Rosser Furniture Company. [2, 3, 5]

In the 1910 Census, George is living at 306 West Market Street in Clearfield, Clearfield Co., Pennsylvania. He is 42 years old, and is a merchant with his own furniture store. Living with him are his wife Bertha, 39, and son Ward J, 19. Ward appears to be a baggage handler for the rail road. George & Bertha have been married 21 years, and Bertha has had one child.

In the 1920 Census, George is living on West Market Street in Clearfield,

Pennsylvania. He is 59 years old, born about 1869, in Pennsylvania. He owns a furniture store. Living with him are his wife Bertha E, 49, and daughter Jean J, 8.

In 1922 George M Rosser was elected president of the Clearfield Borough Council. [1]

When George Rosser died in March 1927 he had been very ill for several months and was in a coma for several days before he died. George was survived by his wife, son Ward and adopted daughter Jean. George was very active in the community and served on the Board of School Directors and was then elected to the Borough Council. [2]

George M Rosser died on 6 March 1927 from bronchopneumonia, hypertension and bulbar paralysis [interfers with speech & swallowing]. George had been ill since mid-December 1926. [6]

About May-June 1927 Rosser Furniture Company was sold and became McCloud's Furniture Company. [4]

- [1] Clearfield Progress, Clearfield PA, 3 Jan 1972 "50 Years Ago" 3 Jan 1922 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Clearfield Progress, Clearfield PA, 7 & 8 Mar 1927 obit for George (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Clearfield Progress, Clearfield PA (Ancestry.com)
- [4] Clearfield Progress, Clearfield PA May-June 1927 (Ancestry.com)
- [5] The Progress, Clearfield PA, 4 Dec 1957, article on David Ferguson (Ancestry.com)
- [6] Pennsylvania, Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com)
- [7] Historical and Biographical Work, or Past and Present of Clinton County, by J. Milton Furey (of Lock Haven, Pa.), pub. 1892 [GoogleBooks], bio of William H Rosser, p. 317

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Nov 1867, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 256
- Alt. Birth: 15 Mar 1868, Mill Hall, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 1685
- Occupation: owner of a furniture store.<sup>6</sup>
- Residence: Clearfield, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>6</sup>
- Alt. Burial: 9 Mar 1927, Hillcrest Cemetery, Clearfield, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania. 1685

George married **Bertha Ella Neff**, <sup>1686</sup> daughter of **Daniel Neff** and **Emily Hurley**, on 6 Jan 1889 in Clearfield County, Pennsylvania. <sup>43</sup> Bertha was born in Jul 1870 in Rush Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1687</sup> died on 18 Apr 1954 in Clearfield, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania at age 83, and was buried on 20 Apr 1954 in Hillcrest Cemetery, Clearfield, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1689</sup> They had two children: **Ward Jesse** and **Jean Ruth**.

Marriage Notes: George and Bertha were probably married in Kerrmoor in Clearfield County where they met and where son Ward was born.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: Abt 1889.<sup>59</sup>

General Notes: Bertha was born in Rush township, Centre County, Pennsylvania. Her parents were living there on 2 Aug 1870 (shortly after Bertha was born) when the census was taken. Census questions were asked as of June 1, so Bertha was not listed on that census. [2]

By 1880 the family was in Osceola Mills, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania. [3]

Shortly after her husband George died, Bertha sold their handsome buff brick residence on West Market Street in June 1927 to William A Hagerty for \$12,000. She moved to an apartment in the A Boyd Thorn building on Market Street. [4]

In the 1930 Census, Bertha Rosser is living with her daughter and son-in-law Gene and Harold Strickland in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She is 58, and widowed. Bertha was born in Pennsylvania, and was 18 when she first married, presumably to George.

Bertha may have actually been visiting her daughter and son-in-law when the 1930 Census was taken, as she was also living in Curwensville that year.

In November 1930, Bertha is living in Curwensville, PA, on Hill Street, when she was selling a Heatrola in the newspaper. [1 - 29 Nov 1930]

In October 1936, Mrs Bertha Rosser of Curwensville (outside Clearfield) was in the hospital. [1 - 16 Oct 1936, 17 Oct 1936] In August 1937 Mrs Bertha Rosser of Curwensville underwent surgery. She was in the hospital until about Sept 2. [1 - 23 Aug 1937, 31 Aug 1937, 3 Sept 1937] Mrs Bertha Rosser of Clearfield was in the hopsital in January and April 1951. [1 - 13 Apr 1951, 10, Apr 1951, 2 Jan 1951, 11 Jan 1951]

Bertha was a member of the Order of the Eastern Star and the Trinity Methodist Episcopal Church. [1 - 1 Apr 1932, 8 Aug 1936]

- [1] Clearfield Progress, Clearfield, PA (Ancestry.com)
- [2] 1870 Census, Rush township, Centre Co, PA, p. 30
- [3] 1880 Census, Clearfield Co, PA, ED 273, p. 6
- [4] Clearfield Progress, Clearfield, PA, 7 June 1927 (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: 16 Jul 1870, Osceola Mills, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania. 1690
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1871, Pennsylvania. 296

4-Ward Jesse Rosser $^{239}$  was born on 12 Oct 1890 in Kerrmoor, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania $^{239}$  and died on an unknown date.

General Notes: In 1911 Ward Rosser was a ticket clerk for the Reading Railroad in Clearfield. In March he had been visiting in the Jones home in Mount Carmel for "some time". On 6 March Margaret Jones and Ward Rosser departed for

Clearfield intending to marry. They plan a wedding trip to Washington, DC, and to reside in Clearfield. [23]

Ward and Margaret's daughter Jean Ruth was born 9 Dec 1911 in Mt Carmel, Northumberland Co. Ward was living in Clearfield at the time, and Margaret living in Mr Carmel. [21]

Ward and Margaret were divorced in Philadelphia in 1913. [22] Their daughter Jean was adopted by Ward's parents (see notes on George Rosser and Jean Rosser).

In 1914 Ward was a merchant living in Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania. [8]

Ward Jesse Rosser married Grace Stannert at her home in Altoona, PA, on 28 April 1914. They will reside in Clearfield, PA, where Ward works with his father in the furniture business. [1]

In 1915 Ward J Rosser and wife Grace are living in Clearfield. Ward is a frt clk [freight clerk] for NYC RR. [9]

In 1917, Ward Jesse Rosser registered for the World War I draft in Blair County, Pennsylvania. Ward was born Oct 12 1890 in Kerrmoor, PA. Ward is a locomotive fireman for the Pennsylvania Railroad in Altona, PA. He is married and his wife and mother-in-law are his nearest relatives. Their names may have been on the registration card, but it was unclear.

On 20 July 1917 Ward Jesse Rosser's, of Altoona, draft number was drawn and he was to report to the county draft board for examination. [12]

In August 1917, the newspaper reported that Ward J Rosser was accepted for military service, but he had filed papers for an exemption. [15]

In October 1917 when daughter May died, W J Rosser lived in Sproul [probably Blair Co], Pennsylvania. He was born in Kerrmoor. [11]

In 1919 Ward Rosser is listed in the Altoona [Blair County PA] directory as living in Juniata. He is a fireman. [9]

In the 1920 Census, Ward J Rosser is living in Juniata burough, Blair County, Pennsylvania. He is 29 years old and was born in Pennsylvania as were his parents. He is a foreman for the steam railroad. Living with him is his wife Grace, also 29. She was born in Pennsylvania. Her father was born in Texas, and her mother in Pennsylvania.

By October 1924 W J Rosser owns a store in Spruce Creek (newspaper ads). In June 1927 the W J Rosser home, store, and garage in Spruce Creek were completely burned to the ground in a huge fire. The newspaper reported that some insurance was carried but not sufficient to cover the total loss that occured. [16]

In March 1927 Mr & Mrs Ward Rosser and son of Spruce Creek [Huntingdon Co, PA] were in Clearfield to attend the funeral for Ward's father. [3]

On 9 December 1927, W J Rosser, of Juniata, was arrested on charges of larceny and passing worthless check. He was also accused of stealing an automobile. While being taken to the Sharpsburg police station, he attempted to escape, leaping from the car and climbing aboard a passing freight train. The officers emptied their guns at him and he was found lying in the yard of the Fort Pitt Brewing Co, Sharpsburg, shot in the back in the right leg. He was taken to St Francis hospital in Pittsburgh, where he was near death. [25]

On 14 April 1928 W J Rosser was sentenced to the Allegheny County Workhouse for 1 to 2 years for "Lar" [larceny?]. Ward was received at the Workhouse on 18 April 1928. He was 30 years old [should be 37], born in Pennsylvania, his occupation was clerk [?]. He was discharged on 16 April 1929 after serving one year. His occupation in prison was "Rug". [23]

In May 1928 the PA State Highway Department revoked the drivers' licenses of 29 motorists, and an additional 27 were placed on the departments prohibitory list. W J Rosser of Juniata was on the "blacklist" for larceny. [26]

In 1930 Ward J Rosser is living in Turtle Creek, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. He is 39, and the proprietor of a billiard room. Living with Ward are his wife Grace, 39, and son John E, 10. Grace's father was born in Pennsylvania and her mother in Texas. [4]

On 30 Jun 1933 in Altoona, Ward J Rosser, of South Lakemont, was arrested on charges of check forgery and issuing worthless checks. His arrest was the result of many weeks of work.[27]

In July 1933 Ward J Rosser, of Altoona, went before Alderman Cyrus Stern, accused of 16 different law violations. Only three informations were made against him - two instances of forgery and one of breaking and entering and stealing a set of automobile registration plates. Ward purchased an automobile, issuing a bogus check in paument, then took the car's license plates, placed them on his own car, and left the city. Ward was committed to the county jail to await trial. [28]

In September 1933, "W. J. Rosser, of Altoona, pleaded guilty to the charge of issuing worthless checks in Huntingdon. . . Rosser stated to the court that he was a furloughed trainman on the Pittsburgh division, and that his wife was in need of medicine and that his son was in need of clothing to enter high school. He was brought to the Huntingdon county jail from the jail at Hollidaysburg, where he was confronted with similar charges. He stated he had been out of work four years. . . . [On the 1st charge] he was sentenced to pay the costs of prosecution, make good the amount of the worthless check, and be imprisoned in the county jail for one month. [On the 2nd charge] A similar sentence was imposed . . . The sentences are to run consecutively . . [17]

In November 1933, "W. J. Rosser, formerly of Altoona, who has been in jail for

some time serving a sentence for issuing fradulent checks, was paroled to the custody of Sheriff Albert J Fore, with instructions that he remain outside the county. [18]

In September 1934 Ward was before a judge in Hollidaysburg [Blair County] for sentencing:

"Ward J. Rosser, charged with the forging of a check, which was cashed by J.E. O'Neill and with issuing a fradulent check, which was cashed by W.B. Dysart. District Attorney Cilbert said Rosser has been a nuisance in Blair, Clearfield and Huntingdon counties. Rosser admitted being in jail for 27 months in recent years, and would be good. He showed a letter purporting to offer him a position if freed but the letter was written on plain paper and unsigned. It was said Rosser had committed his last offense but 14 days following his release from the workhouse. Judge Patterson directed that Rosser be returned to jail, to see if he could get letters, indicating a job awaits him in any other county." [13]

On 16 October 1934, "A police dragnet is being spread for W. J. Rosser, alias George B. Grey, alias W. G. Grey, wanted by Williamsport authorities for allegedly passing a worthless check at a Williamsport bank and purchasing an automobile without funds to pay the purchasing price. According to teletype description of the man and the crime broadcast from Harrisburg, Rosser, whose mother resides in Clearfield, recently conducted a store at Spruce Creek. He is five feet ten inches tall, slim build and wears a small mustache. The exact charge loged against Rosser in event of his arrest will be forgery. He signed the name of W. G. Grey, treasurer of the Snow Shoe hunting camp, to the hundred dollar check. When last seen he was wearing a blue serge suit and driving a 1927 Hudson sedan. [19]

Ward was reported as in the Ohio Penitentiary in 1935. [10] It could have been that he was in jail, but not in the Ohio Penn.

In December 1938 the Williamsport newspaper reported that Ward J Rosser, who had been a prisoner in the Lycoming County Jail for four years and worked during that time as a cook for the jail, was now doing time in the Ohio Penitentiary in Columbus, Ohio. The Cuyahoga County, Ohio, authorities charged him with defrauding an innkeeper. [6]

In January 1939 a class picture from 1902 was published in the Clearfield Progress. Ward Rosser was identified as currently living in Williamsport [Lycoming County, PA]. [5] He was actually in prison in Ohio.

In April 1940 Ward J Rosser is in the Ohio Penitentiary in Columbus, Franklin County, Ohio. He is 50 years old and born in Pennsylvania. Ward is married, although that could have been crossed out, meaning he was divorced. The census recorded him as being there in 1935. [10]

He was released from prison shortly after the census, and in trouble again by July.

"Ward J. Rosser, aged about 50, 328 Elmira street, Williamsport, a check artist wanted in both Williamsport and Altoona on bad check charges, came to grief on Saturday afternoon [27 July 1940] through the work of Chief of Police A.D. Mencer.

Rosser, alias Ward James Vernon and James Bernon, started his act in Tyrone [Blair County] on Saturday afternoon with several blank checks. He went to the bookkeeper in the Rupert Auto Sales, East Tenth street, and requested that one of the blank checks be drawn on the Spruce Creek Rod and Gun Club, with no amount set on it and then requested a checkwriter. The bookkeeper told him they did not have a check writer, but told him one could be procured at the Mann Printing company.

As soon as Rosser left the building Chief Mencer was notified and started on the hunt, being behind his quarry by about five minutes until he showed up at the Miller Brothers Hardware company. He asked for merchandise in Miller Brothers which they did not stock.

As the man left Miller Brothers, Mencer was right behind him and noticed he entered Fisher's Hardware company, where he purchased hardware to the amount of \$15.00 for which the check was written. As soon as he left Fisher's Rosser was apprehended and taken to the police headquarters, and then to Justice of the Peace W.B. Robinson, where information was made against him. Unable to furnish bail he was committed to Tyrone jail and then taken to Hollidaysburg on Saturday night.

Chief of Police Mencer learned from the prisoner's effects that he was from Williamsport and on communicating with police there found he was wanted in Lycoming county on bad check charges, as was also the case when the Altoona police were asked about him." [14]

On 24 July 1941, Ward Jesse Rosser was sentenced to 4 months to 1 year at the Allegheny County Workhouse. He was convicted of "fraudently making a written inst." [instrument]. He was received on 1 August 1941, age 50, born in Pennsylvania, and his pre-incarceration occupation was cook. [23]

In October 1941 the former captains of the Bison football team who then resided outside Clearfield were invited to the high school alumni homecoming activities. Ward Rosser was captain in 1907; his whereabouts in 1941 were unknown. [2] He was in the Allegheny County Workhouse.

Ward was discharged from the Allegheny County Workhouse on 22 November 1941 after serving 4 months. His prison occupation was unclear. [23]

From the newspaper reports of his criminal history, Ward used the aliases George B Grey, W G Grey, Ward James Vernon, and James Bernon.

Conflicting information was given in wife Grace's obituaries in 1946 - that she was the wife of W J Rosser and the widow of W J Rosser. [7] Her death certificate showed she was widowed.

Ward has not been found on the WWII draft of 1942 for those born between 1877 & 1897, and may have died before then or moved to another state. Or been

in prison, and not eligible to participate in the draft.

In January 1950, Ward's son John E Rosser applied for WWII military service compensation. He listed his mother as deceased and his father W J Rosser as address unknown. [2]

He could have died between 1941 and 1946, or anytime after 1941, including after 1950. [CAR]

Ward has not been found on the PA death certificates from 1939 to 1963. [CAR Jan 2015]

- [1] Clearfield Progress, Clearfield, PA, 30 Apr 1914 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Clearfield Progress, Clearfield, PA, 25 Oct 1941 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Clearfield Progress, Clearfield, PA, 10 Mar 1927 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] 1930 US Census, Turtle Creek, Allegheny Co, PA, ED 836, sheet 15A
- [5] Clearfield Progress, Clearfield, PA, 28 Jan 1939 (Ancestry.com)
- [6] Gazette Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 1 Dec 1938 (Ancestry.com)
- [7] Altoona Mirror, obit for Grace Rosser, Altoona, PA, 6 Feb 1946, USGenWeb Archives, Blair Co, PA (usgwarchives.org)
- [8] Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org)
- [9] City Directories (Ancestry.com)

and 31 Jul 1917, p. 3

- [10] 1940 US Census, Columbus, Franklin Co, OH, ED 93-132, sheet 46B, #74525 [prisoner #?]
- [11] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), May Rosser, par W J Rosser & Grace Stannert, d. 5 Oct 1917, Greenfield twp, Blair Co [12] Tyrone Daily Herald (Tyrone, PA) (images) (Ancestry.com), 21 Jul 1917, p. 1
- [13] Tyrone Daily Herald (Tyrone, PA) (images) (Ancestry.com), 5 Sep 1934, p. 6
- [14] Tyrone Daily Herald (Tyrone, PA) (images) (Ancestry.com), 29 Jul 1940, p. 7
- [15] Tyrone Daily Herald (Tyrone, PA) (images) (Ancestry.com), 6 Aug 1917, p. 3
- [16] Tyrone Daily Herald (Tyrone, PA) (images) (Ancestry.com), 7 Oct 1924, p. 7 and 14 Jun 1927, p. 1
- [17] Daily News (Huntingdon, PA) (images) (Ancestry.com), 19 Sep 1933, p. 2 . . . Mount Union Times (PA) (Newspapers.com), 22 Sep 1933, p. 4
- [18] Daily News (Huntingdon, PA) (images) (Ancestry.com), 25 Nov 1933, p. 1
- [19] Tyrone Daily Herald (Tyrone, PA) (images) (Ancestry.com), 16 Oct 1934, p. 6
- [20] Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), appl for son John E Rosser in Jan 1950
- [21] Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1911 (images) (Ancestry.com), Jean Ruth Rosser (looks like Reuper), b. 9 Dec 1911, Mt Carmel, Northumberland Co, par Ward J Rosser/Reuper & Margaret Jones
- [22] Philadelphia Inquirer (Genealogybank.com), 16 Dec 1913, p. 11
- [23] Pennsylvania Prison Reformatory and Workhouse Records 1829-1971 (images) (Ancestry.com)
- [24] The Daily News (Mount Carmel) (newspapers.com), 6 Mar 1911, p. 1, Margaret Jones & Ward Rosser departed for Clearfield to get married
- [25] Pittsburgh Press (PA) (Newspapers.com), 10 Dec 1927, p. 1

- [26] The Evening News (Harrisburg, PA) (Newspapers.com), 28 May 1928, p. 12
- [27] Altoona Tribune (PA) (Newspapers.com), 1 Jul 1933, p. 1
- [28] Altoona Tribune (PA) (Newspapers.com), 12 Jul 1933, p. 10 [29]

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Jul 1890, Pennsylvania.<sup>256</sup>
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1891, Pennsylvania.<sup>39</sup>
- Alt. Birth: 1890, Clearfield, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania. 1691

Ward married **Margaret Kathren Jones**, <sup>1692</sup> daughter of **John A Jones** and **Sarah Matilda "Tillie" Ayers**, about Mar 1911. <sup>1693</sup> The marriage ended in divorce. Margaret was born on 14 Jun 1894 in Mount Carmel, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1694</sup> died on 11 Aug 1950 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois at age 56, and was buried in Cedar Park Cemetery, Calumet Park, Cook County, Illinois. They had one daughter: **Jean Ruth**.

Marriage Notes: Margaret Jones, of Center St [Mt Carmel], and Ward Rosser of Clearfield, departed this morning [6 Mar 1911] for Clearfield intending to get married. [1]

On 15 December 1913 the Court of Common Pleas No 5 granted a divorce to Margaret K Rosser from Ward J Rosser. The reason was desertion. [1,2]

- [1] Philadelphia Inquirer (Genealogybank.com), 16 Dec 1913, p. 11
- [2] Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), information on Ward's 1st marriage on marriage license with Grace Stannert 1914 [3] The Daily News (Mount Carmel) (newspapers.com), 6 Mar 1911, p. 1

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Divorce: 15 Dec 1913, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. 1695

General Notes: When daughter Jean Ruth Rosser was born in 1911, Margaret was 17, living in Mt Carmel, and born in Mt Carmel. Her husband Ward J Rosser was living in Clearfield. [1]

Margaret appears to be:

In 1910, in Mt Carmel township, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania Margaret Jones, age 15, parents John & Tillie Jones, with 7 younger siblings. John is a pumpman at a coalmine. [2] Her parents:

John A Jones to Sarah Matildia Ayers, 19 Mar 1898, Mt Carmel [3]

If the 1930 Census is correct, then Margaret married a second (?) time about 1917.

Margaret married Stanley Beach before 1930. (See Notes below for more on Stanley.)

In 1930 Margret Beach is living in Chicago. She is 35, born in PA, reports her age at 1st marriage as 23 [married about 1917], and a barber. Her husband S A Beach is also a barber. S A Beach is 45, born in NY. Also in the house are the Sherman's.

Harold Sherman is shown as S A Beach's brother-in-law. [6]

In 1940, Margaret C and Stanley A Beach are in Chicago. Margaret is 45, born in PA. Stanley is 55, born in NY. Both are barbers. [7]

Margaret and Stanley do not appear to have had children.

Margaret Kathren (Jones) Beach, b. 14 Jun 1894, Mt Carmel, par John A Jones & Matilda Ayers; in 1936 her name was Margaret Kathren Beach. [5]

Margaret Kathren Jones, par John A Jones & Sarah Matilda "Tillie" Ayers, b. 14 Jun 1894, Mt Carmel, d. 11 Aug 1950, Chicago (no spouse listed on the tree). [4]

Margaret Kathren (Jones) Beach, b. 14 Jun 1894, Mt Carmel, par John A Jones & Matilda Ayers; in 1936 her name was Margaret Kathren Beach. [5]

Margaret K Beach, b. 14 June 1894, Pennsylvania, died 11 Aug 1950 in Chicago. Parents John Jones & Sarah Ayers, husband Stanley A Beach. Burial Cedar Park Cem., Calumet Park, Illinois. [8]

- [1] Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1911 (images) (Ancestry.com), Jean Ruth Rosser (looks like Reuper), b. 9 Dec 1911, Mt Carmel, Northumberland Co, par Ward J Rosser/Reuper & Margaret Jones
- [2] 1910 US Census, Mt Carmel twp, Northumberland Co, PA, ED 89, sheet 15B
- [3] Pennsylvania Marriages 1852-1968 (images) (Ancestry.com), John A Jones to Sarah Matildia Ayers, 19 Mar 1898, Mt Carmel, Northumberland
- [4] Persing/Kolb Family Tree, owner Maggie Kolb (Ancestry.com trees), retrieved 5 Feb 2020
- [5] Social Security Applications & Claims Index (Ancestry.com)
- [6] 1930 US Census, Chicago, Cook Co, IL, ED 494, sheet 4A
- [7] 1940 US Census, Chicago, Cook Co, IL, ED 103-78, sheet 62A
- [8] Illinois, Cook County Deaths, 1878-1994 (FamilySearch.org)

### Notes on Stanley A Beach:

In 1918 - Stanley A Beach, res. Pittsburgh, b. 23 Jul 1885, employer PRR, nearest relative Mrs Susan Beach, Naticoke, Luzerne Co, PA [World War I Draft Registration Cards (images) (Ancestry.com)]

In 1942 - Stanley Albert Beach, res. Chicago, b. 23 Jul 1884, Rochester, NY. Contact Mrs Margaret Beach. Employer Chicago Northwestern ?? - Barber Shops. [World War II Draft Registration Cards 1942 (images) (Ancestry.com)]

5-**Jean Ruth Rosser** was born on 9 Dec 1911 in Mount Carmel, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania and died on 10 Dec 1982 at age 71.

General Notes: Jean Ruth Rosser was the biological child of Ward J Rosser and Margaret Jones. She was adopted by her paternal grandparents. See her listing under George Rosser & Bertha Neff for complete information.

Ward next married **Grace Stannert**, <sup>1696</sup> daughter of **Wilson P Stannert** and **Virginia "Jennie" Stroud**, on 28 Apr 1914 in Altoona, Blair County,

Pennsylvania. <sup>1696</sup> Grace was born on 4 Jun 1890 in Northumberland, Pennsylvania, <sup>1697</sup> died on 5 Feb 1946 in Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania <sup>1698</sup> at age 55, and was buried on 6 Feb 1946 in Oak Ridge Cemetery, Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1699</sup> Another name for Grace was Grace. <sup>296</sup> They had two children: **May** and **John Elwood**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Marriage License: 28 Apr 1914, Blair County, Pennsylvania. 1700

General Notes: In 1900 Grace is 9 years old and living in Juniata borough, Blair County, Pennsylvania, with her parents Wilson P Stannert and Jennie C. Wilson is a blacksmith, born in Pennsylvania. Jennie was born in Texas. Grace's older sisters were born in Texas, the next youngest in 1888. The family moved to Pennsylvania between 1888 and 1890 when Grace was born. [1]

In 1914 Grace was a nurse in Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania. [5]

In 1918, Grace's mother Jennie Stannert died:

Mrs. Jennie Stannert of 609 Twelfth street died at the home of her daughter, Mrs. G. W. Bensinger, East Pittsburg, Wednesday morning of influenza [during the 1918 influenza epidemic], aged 61 years. The remains were brought to her late home last night. Three daughters, Mrs. Ward Rosser, Juniata; Bertha of Altoona, and Mrs. Kensinger of Pittsburgh, survive, as does one stepson, Oscar Herrick, of California. Six grandchildren also survive. Funeral services will be held from her late home at 2 o'clock tomorrow afternoon. Burial in Oak Ridge cemetery. [3]

In 1939 Mrs Grace Rosser and son John E Rosser are living in Altoona. John is a student. [6]

In 1941 Grace is listed in the Altoona city directory as the wid[ow] of Ward. Mrs Grace Rosser is still living in Altoona in 1945. [6]

Mrs Grace Rosser died in February 1946. Two obituaries published had somewhat conflicting information:

- 1 Mrs. Grace Rosser, of 910 Eighth avenue, <u>wife</u> of W. J. Rosser, died at the Altoona hospital at 6.40 o'clock Tuesday evening after an extended illness. She was born in Northumberland on June 4, 1890, the daughter of Wilson S. and Jennie Stannert of California. Surviving are one son, John E. Rosser, and one granddaughter of Hollidaysburg; and two sisters, Mrs. Bertha Glenn of Altoona and Mrs. Mabel Bensinger of Pittsburgh. Interment was made this afternoon. [4]
- 2 Mrs. Grace Rosser, widow of W. J. Rosser of 910 Eighth avenue, died at the Altoona hospital at 6.40 o'clock last evening after an extended illness. She was born in Northumberland in 1894, the daughter of Wilson S. and Jennie Stannert of California. Surviving are one son, John E. Rosser, and one granddaughter of Hollidaysburg; two sisters, Mrs. Bertha Glenn of Altoona and Mrs. Mabel Bensinger of Pittsburgh; one nephew, Elwood Holland of the city, and two nieces, Dorothy Bensinger of Pittsburgh and Verna Bensinger of Florida. Mrs. Rosser reposes at the V. L. Stevens funeral home. [4]

Burial was at Oak Ridge cemetery in Altoona, Pennsylvania. [4]

Although her obituaries give two different dates for her birth, the 1890 date is consistent with other information.

On 3 September 1945 Mrs Grace Rosser fell in the street and broke her right femur. She spent the next 156 days at the Altoona Hospital. She died on 5 February 1946 of surgical shock, arteriosleratic heart disease, and an "ununited fracture of rt femur" [a bone fracture that does not heal]. She was born 4 June 1894 in Northumberland to Wilson P Stannert and Virginia Stroud. [7]

Grace Stewart [s.b. Stannert] Rosser died 5 February 1946 at age 51, born about 1895 and is buried at Oak Ridge Cemetery (plot E), Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania. [2]

- [1] 1900 US Census, Juniata, Blair Co, PA, ED 85, sheet 9B-10A
- [2] findagrave.com, record added Aug 28 2007 by Kat
- [3] Altoona Times, Altoona, PA, 29 Nov 1918, USGenWeb Archives, Blair Co, PA (usgwarchives.org)
- [4] Altoona Mirror, Altoona, PA, 6 Feb 1946, USGenWeb Archives, Blair Co, PA (usgwarchives.org)
- [5] Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org)
- [6] City Directories (Ancestry.com)
- [7] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Jun 1890, Pennsylvania. 988
  - 5-**May Rosser**<sup>406</sup> was born on 2 Jul 1917 in Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania, <sup>406</sup> died on 5 Oct 1917 in Greenfield Township, Blair County, Pennsylvania, <sup>406</sup> and was buried on 8 Oct 1917 in Grace Reformed Cemetery, Claysburg, Blair County, Pennsylvania. <sup>406</sup> The cause of her death was obstruction of bowels.
  - 5-**John Elwood Rosser**<sup>1701</sup> was born on 14 Mar 1920 in Juniata, Blair County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1702</sup> died on 4 Oct 1990 in Hesston RD, Penn Township, Huntingdon County, Pennsylvania<sup>1703</sup> at age 70, and was buried on 7 Oct 1990 in White Church Cemetery, Hesston RD, Huntingdon County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1703</sup>

General Notes: John E Rosser, son of Ward & Grace Rosser. [4]

On 9 April 1935, John E Rosser and Don Clair O'Shell, both aged 14, were arrested while attending their classes in Junior High school on charges of breaking, entering and larceny related to numerous local theft cases. Captain Harry Carey of the city police said the case was not fully completed and they had only partial confessions from the boys. The problem will be solved in juvenille court. Both boys were being held in the detention home. [7]

In July 1941 John Elwood Rosser registered for the WWII draft. He is living

in Altoona, Pennsylvania and is a brakeman for the Penna. Railroad Company. John was born 14 Mar 1920 in Juniata. His closest contact is [mother] Mrs Grace Rosser (same address as John). [6]

On 9 Nov 1942 John E Rosser enlisted in the US Army in Altoona, Pennsylvania. He was born in 1920 in Pennsylvania. John was living in Blair, PA. John has had 4 years of high school, and is married. [1]

Daughter Ellen was born shortly before John enlisted in the Army.

John E Rosser served as a Technician Fifth Grade (rank T/5) in the US Army in World War II in Battery C of the 985th Field Artillery Battalion. [3]

In 1945 John E Rosser and wife Leona are living in Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania. John is in the USA [US Army]. [2]

In 1947 they are living in Altoona and John is a brkman [brakeman] for PRR [Pennsylvania RR]. [2]

In 1948 John E Rosser is living in Pittsburgh and is a clerk for PRR. [2]

In January 1950 John E Rosser applied for veteran's compensation from the state of Pennsylvania. He served in the military in the US from 9 Nov 1942 to 21 Aug 1943, overseas from 21 Aug 1943 to 29 Oct 1945, then in the US until 3 Nov 1945. He received \$480 from the state for his service. John was (in 1950) living in Hollidaysburg, married to Leoan [sic], with daughters Ellen Marie and Jacqueline Lee. [5]

- [1] U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] City Directories (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards 1777-1999 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] Altoona Mirror (from Altoona Area Public Library), 6 Oct 1990, p. B3, obit John E Rosser
- [5] Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), John E Rosser, b. 14 Mar 1920, Juniata
- [6] World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com)
- [7] Altoona Tribune (PA) (Newspapers.com), 10 Apr 1935, p. 1

Noted events in his life were:

- Graduation: Altoona High School, 1939, Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania. 1703
- Residence: 1946, Hollidaysburg, Blair County, Pennsylvania.
- Occupation: freight conductor for Conrail, Between 1939 and 1973.
- Military: US Army, 9 Nov 1942-3 Nov 1945.<sup>638</sup>

John married **Leona Veldee McGee**, <sup>1704</sup> daughter of **Fred Wood McGee** and **Ettie V Helsel**, on 24 Dec 1941 in Hollidaysburg, Blair County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1705</sup> The marriage ended in divorce. Leona was born on 14 Nov 1923 in Hollidaysburg, Blair County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1706</sup> died on 5 Sep 1993 in Blair County, Pennsylvania <sup>1707</sup> at age 69, and was buried on 8 Sep

1993 in Greenlawn Cemetery, Roaring Spring, Blair County, Pennsylvania. The cause of her death was heart attack. They had four children: **Ellen Marie, Jacqueline Lee, Michael N**, and **Lynn T**.

General Notes: Leona V (McGee) Rosser graduated from Hollidaysburg High School in 1940, and was a purchasing agent for the Lutheran Home in Hollidaysburg for 18 years. She was also a member of the Alto Artists Guild in Altoona. [1]

[1] Findagrave.com, Altoona Mirror, 6 Sep 1993, p B3 (posted by Michael C Caldwell)

### 6-Ellen Marie Rosser

Ellen married Wayne D Cunningham.

### 6-Jacqueline Lee Rosser

Jacqueline married John M Mauro.

#### 6-Michael N Rosser

### 6-Lynn T Rosser

John next married **Margaret E "Peggy" Snyder**, <sup>1708</sup> daughter of **Charles H Snyder** and **Mary Oleen McCarthy**, after 1957. Margaret was born on 18 Sep 1924 in Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania <sup>1709</sup> and died on 25 Dec 2011 in Huntingdon, Huntingdon County, Pennsylvania <sup>1709</sup> at age 87.

General Notes: Margaret was probably previously married to \_\_\_\_ Swasey, and had a son Jeffrey A Swasey (of Las Vegas, NV, in 1990). [1]

Margaret E "Peggy" Swasey Rosser was born 18 Sep 1924 in Altoona to Charles H Snyder and Mary Oleen McCarthy. She died 25 Dec 2011 in Huntington Nursing and Rehabilitation Center. She was married to the late John E Rosser. She was formerly of Hesston and York. Margaret was survived by her son Jeffrey A Swasey of Las Vegas, Nevada. [2]

[1] Altoona Mirror (from Altoona Area Public Library), 6 Oct 1990, p. B3, obit John E Rosser (Jeffrey A Swasey listed as surviving son)
[2] Altoona Mirror (www.altoonamirror.com), 29 Dec 2011, obit Margaret E "Peggy" Swasey Rosser

4-**Jean Ruth Rosser**<sup>1710</sup> was born on 9 Dec 1911 in Mount Carmel, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1711</sup> died on 10 Dec 1982<sup>1712</sup> at age 71, and was buried in Oak Hill Cemetery, Curwensville, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1713</sup> Another name for Jean was Gene Rosser. <sup>59</sup> (Relationship to George: Adopted, Relationship to Bertha: Adopted)

General Notes: A birth certificate was issued (reissued?) for Jean Ruth Rosser (indexed as Joan), stamped at the top 22 Aug 1973, and "Adoption". The left and right portions of the birth certificate were cut off from the image.

Jean Ruth Rosser was born 9 Dec ???? in Mt Carmel, Northumberland County. Her adoptive parents were George M Rosser and Bertha Ella Neff. [4]

Looking further, an original birth certificate was found for Jean Ruth Reuper. Reviewing other words and the names of her parents, I believe the handwriting was misinterpreted. The R had a loop that looked like an e; the u looked just like the o in her mother Margaret Jones' name, and the p could be an old way of writing the double-s.

Jean Ruth Rosser (or Reuper), born 9 Dec 1911, Mt Carmel, Northumberland County

father Ward J Rosser (or Reuper), resident of Clearfield, born in Clearfield Co, age 21 (b. abt 1890)

mother Margaret Jones, resident of Mt Carmel, born in Mt Carmel, age 17 (Also, the child's original name on the birth certificate was Marion or Maria. This was crossed out and Jean Ruth printed in a different handwriting.) [4]

This is certain proof that Jean was the biological child of Ward J Rosser and his first wife Margaret. She was probably adopted by her grandparents between 1913 (her parents' divorce) and when the 1920 Census was taken. [CAR]

When Jean's father George died in 1927, Jean was listed as his adopted daughter. [1]

In the 1930 Census, Harold and Gene Strickland are living at 126 Strayer Street in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. They are both 21 years old and were married at 18. Harold is a salesman, probably for a laundry. Living with them are their son Harold, 1 9/12, and Gene's widowed mother, Bertha Rosser, 58.

Jean and her daughters-in-law Kathleen Sample Stirckland and Barbara Swisher Strickland were the co-owners of the "Tot Shop" in Curwensville. [3]

Jean Strickland was born 9 Dec 1911 and died Dec 1982. Her last residence was in Curwensville, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania. Her last benefit was also in Curwensville. [2]

- [1] Clearfield Progress, Clearfield, PA, 7 Mar 1927 Geo Rosser obit (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] Findagrave.com, posted obit for Barbara E Swisher Strickland, posted by Beulah
- [4] Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1911 (images) (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1912.<sup>59</sup>

Jean married **Harold Ault Strickland**, <sup>1714</sup> son of **Zelotus Ault Strickland** and **Rose Connors**, on 30 Sep 1927 in Cumberland, Maryland. <sup>1715</sup> Harold was born on 16 Nov 1908 in Curwensville, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1716</sup> died on 23 Dec 1983 <sup>1717</sup> at age 75, and was buried in Oak Hill Cemetery, Curwensville, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1718</sup> They had three children: **Harold Richard**,

### Robert Gene, and Betty Jean.

General Notes: In 1920 Harold Strickland is living in Curwensville, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania, with his parents and siblings. Harold is 11 years old. Father Z A Strickland is a currier at a tannery. Mother Rose was born in Scotland and immigrated in 1889. [3]

In October 1940 Harold A Strickland is living in Curwensville. He is selfemployed. Harold was born 16 Nov 1908 in Curwensville. [Wife] Mrs Jean Strickland is his closes contact. [4]

In 1954 Harold A Strickland and his wife Jean R Strickland of River Street in Curwensville applied for a business license for a general garage to be called South Side Garage, located in Curwensville. [2]

H. Strickland was born 16 Nov 1908 and died Dec 1983. His last residence was in Curwensville, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania. [1]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] The Progress, Clearfield PA, 14 Sept 1954
- [3] 1920 US Census, Curwensville, Clearfield Co, PA, ED 72, sheet 1A
- [4] World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com)

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1909, Pennsylvania.<sup>59</sup>

5-**Harold Richard Strickland**<sup>1719</sup> was born on 4 Jul 1928 in Clearfield, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1720</sup> died about May 2014 in Curwensville, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania<sup>1721</sup> about age 85, and was buried in Oak Hill Cemetery, Curwensville, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1721</sup> Another name for Harold was H Richard Strickland. <sup>1721</sup>

General Notes: Richard was retired from South Side Garage. [1] South Side Garage was founded by his parents.

[1] Gant Daily (Clearfield, PA) (gantdaily.com), 28 May 2014, obit H Richard Strickland, of Curwensville, d. at home (no DOD)

Harold married **Kathleen Sample**,<sup>1719</sup> daughter of **George Sample** and **Alverda Bloom**. Kathleen was born on 21 Feb 1927 in Curwensville, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania,<sup>1722</sup> died on 6 May 2010 in Clearfield, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania<sup>1722</sup> at age 83, and was buried in Oak Hill Cemetery, Curwensville, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1723</sup> They had four children: **Victoria, Kathy Jean, Cynthia "Cindy,"** and **H Richard**.

General Notes: Kathleen was the co-owner of the Tot Shop in Curwensville with her mother-in-law Jean Rosser Strickland and sister-in-law Barbara Swisher Strickland. [1]

[1] Findagrave.com, posted obit for Kathleen S Sample Strickland, posted by

#### Beulah

#### 6-Victoria Strickland

Victoria married **William R "Butch" Howell**, <sup>1722</sup> son of **William B Howell** and **Vera Boyce**, about Jun 1964. William was born on 29 Oct 1944 in Clearfield, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1724</sup> died on 2 Oct 2002 in Webster, New York <sup>1724</sup> at age 57, and was buried in Oak Hill Cemetery, Curwensville, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1723</sup> They had one daughter: **Wendy K**.

General Notes: During his freshman year at Penn State, William signed a contract with the Class A team of the Los Angeles Dodgers. He continued his education during the off-season and graduated from Penn State in 1967.

He began his post-graduation career as a physical education teacher and basketball coach in Hornell, New York. He was a teacher and coach from 1967 - 1971.

In 1971 he joined Reader's Digest and retired in 1999. [1]

[1] Findagrave.com, posted obit for William R "Butch" Howell, posted by Beulah

### 7-Wendy K Howell

### 6-Kathy Jean Strickland

Kathy married Lou Michaels. They had one son: Stuart R.

#### 7-Stuart R Michaels

### 6-Cynthia "Cindy" Strickland

Cynthia married **Maynard Scott Morgan**, son of **John Pershing "JP"** "**Jack" Morgan** and **Mary Helena O'Donoghue**. They had one son: **Daniel Scott**.

### 7-Daniel Scott Morgan

#### 6-H Richard Strickland

H married Michelle Flanagan, daughter of John R "Dick" Flanagan and Carolyn J Smay. They had two children: Savannah and Ciara.

#### 7-Savannah Strickland

### 7-Ciara Strickland

5-**Robert Gene Strickland**<sup>1719</sup> was born on 8 Apr 1930 in Johnstown, Pennsylvania, <sup>1725</sup> died on 30 Oct 2019 in Clearfield, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania<sup>1726</sup> at age 89, and was buried in Oak Hill Cemetery, Curwensville, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1726</sup> Another name for Robert

was Robert G Strickland. 1719

General Notes: Robert G Strickland, son of Harold Strickland, River Street, Curwensville, enlisted in the US Marines on 2 Feb 1949 in Pittsburgh. He attended basic training in Parris Island, South Carolina. In May 1949 he was promoted to Private First Class, and was scheduled to report to Camp Lejuene, North Carolina, for Automotive Mechanics Course. [1]

Robert served in the US Marines during the Korean War. [2]

From 1983 to 1996 he was the owner of South Side Garage in Curwensville. He then worked for Lezzer Lumber Company until his recent illness. [2]

Robert was preceded in death by a [unidentified] grandson. [2]

In addition to his three sons, Robert was survived by grandchildren:
David (Jennifer) Strickland, Grampian
Megan (Chris) Teska, Greensburg
Katie (John) Hutchinson, New Alexandria
Emily Strickland, Nashville, TN
Noah Strickland, Curwensville [2]

- [1] The Progress, Clearfield PA, 21 Feb 1949 & 12 May 1949 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Legacy.com, The Progress (Clearfield), 31 Oct 2019, obit Robert G Strickland of Curwensville

Noted events in his life were:

- Graduation: Curwensville High School, 1949, Cruwensville, Pennsylvania. 1719
- Residence: 2014, Curwensville, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania. 1727

Robert married **Barbara Eva Swisher**, <sup>1719</sup> daughter of **Arthur C Swisher** and **Thelma Althea Carr**, on 13 Sep 1950 in Curwensville, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1728</sup> Barbara was born on 26 Jul 1929 in Clearfield, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1729</sup> died on 23 Aug 2005 in Curwensville, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania at age 76, and was buried in Oak Hill Cemetery, Curwensville, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1723</sup> Another name for Barbara was Barbara Swisher. <sup>1719</sup> They had three children: **Robert A, David**, and **James W "Jim"**.

Marriage Notes: Robert G Strickland and Barbara Swisher were married in a double wedding ceremony with their friends Mearle K Smith and Trudie Hummel. [1]

[1] The Progress, Clearfield PA, 22 Sept 1950

General Notes: Barbara Swisher Strickland and her mother-in-law Jean Rosser Strickland and sister-in-law Kathleen Sample Strickland were the co-owners of the "Tot Shop" in Curwensville. [2]

In addition to her husband, Barbara was survived by sons:

Robert A Strickland & wife Carol David Strickland & wife Sue Jim Strickland & wife Brenda grandchildren: David Strickland & wife Jennifer Katie Strickland Megan Teska & husband Chris Emily Strickland Noah Strickland [1]

- [1] Findagrave.com, posted obit for Barbara E Swisher Strickland, posted by Beulah
- [2] Findagrave.com, posted obit for Kathleen S Sample Strickland, posted by Beulah

Noted events in her life were:

• Graduation: 1947, Clearfield High School, Clearfield, Pennsylvania. 1719

#### 6-Robert A Strickland

Robert married **Carol J Kavelak**, daughter of **George T Kavelak** and **Marcella Helen Radzieta**. They had one daughter: **Megan**.

#### 7-Megan Strickland

Megan married Chris Teska.

### 6-David Strickland

David married Sue.

### 6-James W "Jim" Strickland

James married **Brenda Richards**, daughter of **William Ralph Richards** and **Ida Mae Brink**. They had two children: **Emily** and **Noah**.

### 7-Emily Strickland

#### 7-Noah Strickland

5-**Betty Jean Strickland**<sup>1719</sup> was born on 11 Feb 1933 in Johnstown, Pennsylvania, <sup>1731</sup> died on 13 Sep 2001 in Utah<sup>1732</sup> at age 68, and was buried in Oak Hill Cemetery, Curwensville, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1733</sup>

General Notes: After their marriage, Betty Jean and Philip resided in Punxsatwany. They were still living there in 1959.

Betty J. Corbin, 11 Feb 1933 - 13 Sep 2001. Last residence Logan, Cache County, Utah [1]

### [1] Social Security Death Index

Betty married **Philip Odessa Freas III**, <sup>1734</sup> son of **Philip Odessa Freas II** and **Bernice**, on 29 Nov 1952 in Clearfield, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania. The marriage ended in divorce. Philip was born on 20 Sep 1928 in Pennsylvania, <sup>1735</sup> died on 10 Feb 1990<sup>638</sup> at age 61, and was buried in Circle Hill Cemetery, Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1736</sup> They had four children: **Philip O, Lisa Jean, Autumn Lee**, and **Vicki**.

General Notes: Philip served in the US Army from 15 November 1950 to 5 November 1952. He was a seargent in Company A, 969th ECB, and served in the Korean War. [1]

He is buried at Circle Hill Cemetery in the American Legion plot. [2]

- [1] Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards 1777-1999 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Findagrave.com

Noted events in his life were:

• Residence: 1930, Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. 59

### 6-Philip O Freas IV

#### 6-Lisa Jean Freas

Lisa married Unknown Jensen.

#### 6-Autumn Lee Freas

Autumn married **Terry Beighley**, son of **Dale Terry Beighley** and **Colleen Hunter**.

### 6-Vicki Freas

Vicki married **Unknown Martino**.

Betty next married **Ralph Richard Corbin Jr**, <sup>1737</sup> son of **Ralph B Corbin** and **Esther B Cunningham**, on 15 Jun 1973. <sup>1738</sup> Ralph was born on 26 Nov 1927 in Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1739</sup> died on 6 Sep 1999 in Port St. Lucie, Florida <sup>1740</sup> at age 71, and was buried in Riverview Cemetery, Huntingdon, Huntingdon County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1741</sup>

General Notes: Ralph was in the US Navy Medical Corps. [1]. He served in World War II and Korea. [3]

Ralph's first wife was Mary Ann Gallagher (b. 1929 - d. 2010). They had two children Cynthia Ann Corbin Emhoff and Susan Lee Corbin Andreas. Ralph and Mary divorced. [1, 2]

Before working for the state Board of Probation and Parole, Ralph worked in the Pennsylvania state Department of Welfare for two years. [4]

Ralph began work for the Pennsylvania state Board of Probation and Parole in

1956 as a parole agent in the Butler District office. He was assigned to Allentown in 1968. He retired as district supervisor in Allentown in 1983. [4]

After moving to Florida, Ralph worked for the Florida Fresh Water Fish and Game Commission and was a volunteer instructor in the hunter education program. [4]

- [1] USGenWeb Archives (usgwarchives.org), Huntingdon (PA) Daily News, obit extraction for Ralph Corbin Jr, 1999
- [2] Findagrave.com entry for Mary Ann Gallagher Corbin
- [3] Findagrave.com, posted by MayflowerPilgrim332
- [4] Morning Call (Allentown, PA), 21 Sep 1999, p. B7 (GenealogyBank.com)

Noted events in his life were:

• Residence: 1999, Port St. Lucie, Florida. 1742

3-**Jesse Berry Rosser**<sup>1743</sup> was born on 22 Oct 1872 in Mill Hall, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1744</sup> died on 17 Sep 1950 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>1745</sup> at age 77, and was buried on 19 Sep 1950 in Cedar Hill Cemetery, Mill Hall, Lamar Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>406</sup> The cause of his death was chronic ueplintis (uremia) & carcinoma of prostate.

General Notes: In the 1900 Census, Jesse Rosser is living with his parents in Mill Hall, Clinton Co., Pennsylvania. He is 27 years old and a watch maker.

When Jesse & Eleanor married in 1900, Jesse was a jeweler and optician. [3]

In the 1910 Census, Jesse B Rosser is living on Main Street in Mill Hall. He is 37 years old and a jeweler with his own store. Living with him is his wife Eleanor, 40. They have been married for 9 years and have no children.

In the 1920 Census, Jessie B Rosser is living on East Main Street in Mill Hall, Pennsylvania. He is 47 years old. His occupation appeared to have been crossed out, and "none" written in. Living with him are his wife Elanor L, 50. Also in the house are Jesse's parents William H and Cathryn H Rosser.

Jesse's wife Eleanor died in 1923. He married Grace McClure about 1925.

In the 1930 Census, Jesse B Rosser is living on East Main Street in Mill Hall. He is 57 years old and a jeweler with his own store. Living with him is his second wife Grace L, 39. Grace was born in Pennsylvania as were her parents. Jesse's age at his first marriage, to Eleanor, was 28 (abt 1901). Grace's age at her first marriage was not clear.

Jesse B Rosser of Mill Hall, died Sunday Sept 17 1950 at Lock Haven Hospital. He was the brother of the late George Rosser of Clearfield. He is survived by his wife Grace McClure Rosser, formerly of Clearfield. [1] Jesse was a former jeweler in Mill Hall and later in Lock Haven. He retired 34 years previously. Jesse had suffered from his illness for six years, and was admitted to the hospital on September 8. Jesse was born and reared in Mill Hall, was a member of the Church of Christ, director of Lock Haven Motor Club and had served on the Mill Hall board of education. [2]

- [1] The Progress, Clearfield, PA, 18 Sept 1950 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Lock Haven Express, 18 Sep 1950, p. 2 (Ross Library)
- [3] marriage license

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1873, Pennsylvania.<sup>33</sup>
- Alt. Death: 1950. 1681
- Occupation: Jewlery Store Owner.<sup>6</sup>
- Occupation: Jeweler & Optician, 1900. 1746
- Residence: Mill Hall, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>6</sup>

Jesse married **Eleanor L Irwin**, <sup>1747</sup> daughter of **William Irwin** and **Susan J Allison**, on 20 Dec 1900 in Walker, Centre County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1746</sup> Eleanor was born on 27 Jul 1867 in Pennsylvania, <sup>1748</sup> died on 14 Jun 1923 in Mill Hall, Clinton County, Pennsylvania <sup>1749</sup> at age 55, and was buried on 18 Jun 1923 in Cedar Hill Cemetery, Mill Hall, Lamar Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1750</sup> They had no children.

Noted events in their marriage were:

Alt. Marriage: Abt 1901.<sup>39</sup>

General Notes: Eleanor was the child of William Irwin and Susan J. [1]

At the time of her marriage to Jesse in 1900, Eleanor was a school teacher living in Walker, Centre County, Pennsylvania. [1]

Mrs Eleanor L Rosser, wife of Jesse B Rosser, died on Thursday [14 June 1923] at her home in Mill Hall after a long illness of nephritis. She was a lifelong member of the Mill Hall Presbyterian Church and was a Sunday school teacher. She was survived by her husband, brother D A Irvin of Ebensburg, sisters Mrs S L Allen, Pittsburgh, Mrs H D Morton, Wilkinsburg, and Mrs J William Mayes, Howard. [2]

- [1] marriage license
- [2] Lock Haven Express, 16 Jun 1923, p. 8 (Ross Library)

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1870, Pennsylvania.<sup>39</sup>
- Occupation: School Teacher, 1900. 1746

Jesse next married **Grace Edna McClure**, <sup>1751</sup> daughter of **John R McClure** and **Hannah Johnson**, about 1925. Grace was born on 24 Jun 1893 in Curwensville, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1752</sup> died on 25 Dec 1962 in Bellefonte, Centre County, Pennsylvania<sup>1753</sup> at age 69, and was buried on 27 Dec 1962 in Friends Cemetery, Old Section, Grampian, Penn Township, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1754</sup> The cause of her death was massive bilateral pleural effusion/cacinoma of the left breast. Another name for Grace was Grace L. <sup>59</sup> They had no children.

Marriage Notes: Miss Grace McClure is mentioned in the Clearfield newspaper in 1924. In July 1926 Mr & Mrs J B Rosser (the former Miss McClure) are visiting from Mill Hall.

Grace and Jesse probably married in Clearfield, Pennsylvania, where Grace and her family lived.

General Notes: Grace was the child of John R McClure and Hannah Johnson. [2]

Grace McClure Rosser was originally from Clearfield, Pennsylvania. [1] Jesse's brother George lived in Clearfield and they may have met there.

On 14 November 1951, Grace M Rosser, widow, wrote her last will & testament. In her will she stated she was formerly of Mill Hall in Clinton County, and at that time resided in Harris Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania. She left her estate to her niece Winifred Caldwell and her cousin Paul Bonsall. A copy of her will was filed in Clinton County.

In 1955 when her brother H Cleve McClure died, Grace Rosser was living in Leesburg, Virginia. [2]

Mrs Grace McClure Rosser, widow of J B Rosser, died at Centre County Hospital in Bellefonte on 25 December 1962. She had entered the hospital on 5 November and had been in failing health for two years. According to her obituary, Grace had lived in Lock Haven since selling the family home in Mill Hall after the death of her husband in 1950. [4]

Grace Edna Rosser, resident of Lock Haven, died 25 December 1962 at Centre County Hospital in Spring Towhship of massive bilateral pleural effusion and, secondarily, carcinoma of the left breast. She was born 24 June 1893 in Curwensville. Burial was 27 December in Friends Cemetery in Grampian. [6]

Grace Rosser born was born 24 Jun 1893 and died Jan 1963 [should be Dec 1962]. Her last residence was in Pennsylvania. Her SS# was issued in Florida in 1952. [3]

She is buried at Friends Cemetery in Grampian, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania, near her parents. [5]

- [1] The Progress, Clearfield, PA, 18 Sept 1950 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] The Progress, Clearfield, PA, 29 Nov 1955 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Social Security Death Index
- [4] Lock Haven Express, 26 Dec 1962, p. 5
- [5] USGenWeb Archives (usgwarchives.org), Friends Cemetery transcrption, Clearfield Co. PA
- [6] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: 1895. 1755
- Residence: 1950, Mill Hall, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.
- Residence: 1951, Harris Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania.
- Residence: 1955, Leesburg, Virginia. 1719
- Alt. Death: Jan 1963.<sup>95</sup>

2-Georg Heinrich "Henry" Reuther<sup>1756</sup> was born about 1843 in Heinersdorf (Now

Wurzbach), Saale-Orla-Kreis, Thuringen, Germany, <sup>137</sup> died on 10 Apr 1896 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania <sup>130</sup> about age 53, and was buried on 14 Apr 1896 in Green Mount Cemetery, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. <sup>130</sup>

General Notes: Henry was born in Heinersdorf, Furstentum Reuss jungere Linie, or the village of Heinersdorf in the Principality of Ruess Younger Line, one of several small Thuringian states. Today, Heinersdorf is part of the city of Wurzbach, Saale-Orla-Kreis (Saale-Orla Administrative District), Thuringen (Thuringia).

In the 1860 Census Henry (Henry Rider on the census) is 17 years old and living in in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, with his parents, brother Herman, and nephew Herman Klobe (Harman Clobes on the census).

Henry was in Philadelphia by 1869 when he married Emma Reinhardt there.

Henry attended the Salem Zion United Church of Christ in Philadelphia from at least 1869 (marriage) to 1875 (baptism of son Heinrich Adam Friedrich Reuther. [5]

In 1880 Henry Reuther is living in Philadelphia at 2536 Nicholas Street. He is 36 years old, born about 1844, born in Germany and a shoemaker. Living with him are his wife Emma, 31, born in Germany, and their children Albert O, 9, Laura A, 7, Harvey (Harry?), 6, Willie, 3, and Eddie, 1.

In August 1882, Henry G Reuther bought his father Adam's land in Greene township, Clinton County, for \$1 to keep his father during his lifetime, plus 50 cents weekly. Adam must have changed his mind, as in October of the same year, Henry and his wife Emma sold the land back to his father for \$5. On that same day, Adam sold the land to Mary Elizabeth Hoffmeister for \$1400. (I guess Adam thought he had a better deal from Mary. - CAR)

In the 1890 Philadelphia City Directory, there are two listings for Henry Reuther, shoemaker. One is at 1445 Etting and the other at 2861 Lee. The Lee Street address is his home address.

In 1895 & 1896 Henry G Reuther is a shoemaker living at 2861 Lee in Philadelphia. [4]

On 4 May 1895 G. Rumpf sold property at Lee st and N Somerset st to H. G. Reuther for \$1500. [2] Most likely Gustav Rumpf, husband of Henry's niece Louisa Amm, & Henry Reuther.

Henry Reuther died 10 April 1896 aged 52 years of pneumonia. The funeral was held at his home 2861 Lee Street. [1, 3]

- [1] Philadelphia Inquirer (Genealogybank.com), 14 Apr 1896, p. 9
- [2] Philadelphia Inquirer, 9 May 1895, p. 9 (Genealogybank.com)
- [3] Death Certificate Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org)
- [4] Philadelphia City Directories (Footnote.com)
- [5] Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Salem Zion United Church of Christ, Phila

#### Notes:

from City Directoies collection, Philadelphia, Ancestry.com

1873, Henry Reuther, shoemaker, 731 N 3rd

1875, Henry Reuther, shoemaker, 947 Alder

1876, Henry Reuther, shoes, 2514 Gtn av

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Death: Between 1890 and 1900, Probably Philadelphia.
- Immigration: 21 Oct 1853, Arriving In Philadelphia From Bremen On The Ship Louise Marie.

Georg married **Emma Reinhardt**, <sup>1757</sup> daughter of **Carl Reinhardt**, on 18 Mar 1869 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. <sup>1758</sup> Emma was born in Nov 1848 in Germany, <sup>256</sup> died on 12 Apr 1915 in Vineland, Cumberland County, New Jersey <sup>130</sup> at age 66, and was buried on 15 Apr 1915 in Greenmount Cemetery, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. <sup>41</sup> They had eight children: **Albert Oscar, Laura Amanda, Henry Frederick, William L "Bill," Edward George, Emma, Walter**, and **Frank George**.

General Notes: Based on the marriage record for son Edward, Emma, wife of Henry Reuther of Philadelphia was Emma Reinhart. [1]

In the 1900 Census, Emma Reuther is living at 2861 Lee Street in Philadelphia. She is 51, born in Germany, and widowed. Emma has had 9 children, 4 are living. Living with her are her sons William L, 22, and Frank C, 13. There is also a boarder in the house.

In the 1910 Census, Emma is living with her son Frank (Frank Ruther on the census), and his family in Philadelphia. She is 62 years old, widowed and born in Germany.

Emma died in 1915 in New Jersey. She may have been visiting or living with son William when she died. [CAR] The undertaker's certificate recorded Emma's last residence as Vineland, New Jersey. [2]

- [1] marriage records, Batch M005408, familysearch.org
- [2] Death Certificate Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org)

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1849, Germany.<sup>33</sup>
- Alt. Death: Between 1910 and 1920.

3-**Albert Oscar Reuther**<sup>1759</sup> was born on 6 Dec 1870 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>1760</sup> was christened on 19 Feb 1871 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>1761</sup> died on 28 Jul 1907 in Reading, Berks County, Pennsylvania<sup>130</sup> at age 36, and was buried on 2 Aug 1907 in Green Mount Cemetery, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. <sup>130</sup> Another name for Albert was Oscar Albert Reuther. <sup>1762</sup>

General Notes: Albert O Reuther was born in Philadelphia to Henry Reuther and Emma Reinhardt. [5]

Albert O Reuther married Carrie M Young 10 June 1897 in Reading, Berks Co, Pennsylvania. Albert was born in Philadelphia to Henry & Emma Reuther. Carrie was born in Reading to Paul & Frederika Young. [1]

In 1898, Albert O Reuther, foreman, is living at 2859 Palethorp in Philadelphia. [6]

In 1900, Albert & Carrie Ruther are living in the 33rd Ward, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, at 2859 Palithorp [Palethorp] St. Both were born in Pennsylvania and their parents in Germany. Albert is a foreman at a hosiery manufacturer. Albert owns his home and has a mortgage on it. Although the census was very faint, they appear to have been married 3 years. Their ages were too faint to make out, but the index has them born about 1871 and 1874. Carrie has had 2 children - none are living.

Albert was part owner of the Reuther Knitting Company.

In 1903 the Reuther Knitting Co advertised for a young man to learn rib machines. [4]

In 1905 Albert O Reuther and Charles G Berlinger, Jr, dissolved their business Reuther Knitting Company, a ribbed knit underwear manufacturing company at the NW corner of American & Diamond streets in Philadelphia. [3]

Albert and Charles probably dissolved their business because of Albert's poor health. He died in Reading, Pennsylvania, on 28 July 1907 of tuberculosis. [5]

Albert O Reuther, son of Emma & the late Henry Reuther, and beloved husband of Carrie M Reuther, died on 28 July 1907 at age 36. Relatives, friends, and members of Freie Manner Unterst Verein No 1, Voightlander Unterest Verein Nos 1 & 2, and Philadelphia Concertina Club were invited to the services at 2859 N. Palethorp. [2]

- [1] Berks County marriage records, Batch M008513, familysearch.org
- [2] Philadelphia Inquirer, 31 July 1907, p. 7 & 1 Aug 1907, p. 7 (Genealogybank.com)
- [3] Philadelphia Inquirer, 17 May 1905, p. 13 (Genealogybank.com)
- [4] Philadelphia Inquirer, 3 Mar 1903, p. 12 (Genealogybank.com)
- [5] Philadelphia death certificates, Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org)
- [6] Philadelphia City Directories (Footnote.com)

Albert married **Carrie Malinda Young**, <sup>1763</sup> daughter of **Paul Young** and **Frederika Smith**, on 10 Jun 1897 in Reading, Berks County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1764</sup> Carrie was born on 13 Nov 1873 in Reading, Berks County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1765</sup> was christened on 8 Jan 1874 in Reading, Berks County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1766</sup> died on 4 May 1958 in Shillington Borough, Berks County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1767</sup> at age 84, and was buried on 8 May 1958 in Greenmount Cemetery, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. <sup>1768</sup> Another name for Carrie was Clara Malinda Young. <sup>1769</sup> They had three children: **Russell Albert, Lillian**, and **Charles**.

General Notes: Carrie was born Clara Malinda Young on 13 Nov 1873 [probably in Reading] to Paul & Fredericka Young, and baptised 8 Jan 1874. [17]

Carrie was the daughter of Paul and Frederika Young. [4]

In 1880 Clara M Young is 6 years old, born in PA, and living in Reading, Berks County, Pennsylvania, with her parents and siblings. Father Paul Young is a stone cutter, born in Wurtemberg; mother Fredericka was also born in Germany. [18]

In 1910 Carrie Reuther is living in Philadelphia at 2859 Palethorp St. She is 36, widowed, born in Pennsylvania as were her parents, and is working as a nurse. Carrie owns her home. She has had two children, neither are living. [1]

In Mar 1915 a judgement was issued in favor of Carrie M Reuther against James Young for \$250. In April judgement was issued in favor of Carrie for \$4000. [2, 3]

In 1917 Carrie M Reuther married John Eissler. [5]

John Eissler's mother Fredericka Laichinger Eissler died on 5 March 1917 in Philadelphia at age 73. She was the widow of John Eissler. She was buried at Hillside Cemetery in Philadelphia. [9] (In 1910 John, younger brother George, and mother Fredericka are living in Philadelphia.)

Carrie and John shortly moved to Washington, DC. In September 1918 John Eissler registered for the WWI draft. He and wife Carrie M Eissler were living at 746 Quebec Place in Washington where John was an engineer for the federal government's Bureau of Engraving & Printing. John was born 5 November 1873. [6]

Also in 1918, Carrie M Eissler received an appointment in the government printing office. [10]

In 1920 Carrie and John Eissler are still living on Quebec Place in Washington. They own their own home. Carrie & John are 43 and 45 years old, both born in Pennsylvania and both their parents are from Germany. John is an engineer, the industry unclear. [7]

In 1930 Carrie M and John Eissler are living in Washington (street unclear). They own their own home valued at \$20,000. They are both 56 years old, married at age 43. John is a patent engineer for the US government. [8]

John Eissler was an engraver, mostly of portraits, for postage stamps. He is frequently mentioned in the news regarding new stamps. [11]

In 1940, Carrie M and John Eissler are living in Washington DC. They are both 66 and born in Pennsylvania. John is a plate engineer for the US Bureau of Engraving. John make over \$5000 a year. [15]

Between 1940 and 1944, John Eissler apparently retired, and he and Carrie moved to the Reading, Berks County, Pennsylvania, area (where Carrie was originally from). They lived in the Shillington borough. [14]

John Eissler died 16 November 1956 in Philadelphia. He was 83 years old [born abt 1873]. [12]

At the time of her death Carrie was living in Shillington, Berks County. The informant on her death certificate was Mrs Anna Haag of the same address [possibly a niece]. Carrie died of a coronary occlusion. [16]

[1] 1910 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 782, 4B

- [2] Philadelphia Inquirer, 3 Mar 1915, p. 15 (Genealogybank.com)
- [3] Philadelphia Inquirer, 23 Apr 1915, p. 13 (Genealogybank.com)
- [4] Berks County marriage records, Batch M008513, familysearch.org
- [5] Phila Marriage Indexes Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org)
- [6] World War I draft registration (Ancestry.com)
- [7] 1920 US Census, Washington, DC, ED 315, sheet 7A
- [8] 1930 US Census, Washington, DC, ED 368, sheet 7A
- [9] Philadelphia Inquirer, 8 Mar 1917, p. 16 (GenealogyBank.com)
- [10] Washington Post, 25 Aug 1918 (Ancestry.com)
- [11] all from GenealogyBank.com: Trenton (NJ) Times, 14 Aug 1931, p. 9 one of the portrait entravers on the 12 [Geo] Washington portraits to decorate 1932 bicentennial mail;

Trenton (NJ) Times, 21 Nov 1937, p. 54, John Eissler engraved picture on new Puerto Rican commemorative stamps;

Plain Dealer (Cleveland, OH), 15 May 1938, John Eissler portrait engraver on new 1 cent stamp;

Plain Dealer (Cleveland, OH), 11 Sep 1938, p. 44, John Eissler engraver on Zachary Taylor stamp;

Plain Dealer (Cleveland, OH), 6 Oct 1940, p. 50, John Eissler engraver of portrait on stamp for Cyrus H McCormick

- [12] PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), John Eissler, #101386, age 83
- [13] PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Carrie M Eissler, age 84, #43390
- [14] City Directories, Ancestry.com, Reading, Berks Co, PA, 1944, 1947, 1950, 1958 (Carrie only)
- [15] 1940 US Census, Washington, Dist of Columbia, ED 213B, sheet 1A
- [16] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Carrie M Eissler, b. 13 Nov 1873 PA, par Paul Young & Fredericka Smith, d. 4 May 1958, Shillington
- [17] Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985 (images) (Ancestry.com), St Paul's Memorial United Church of Christ, Reading, Berks Co
- [18] 1880 US Census, Reading, Berks Co, PA, ED 44, p. 47
  - 4-**Russell Albert Reuther**<sup>1770</sup> was born on 30 Mar 1898 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, was christened on 19 May 1898 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, died on 19 May 1898 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, and was buried on 21 May 1898 in Greenmount Cemetery, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.

General Notes: Russell Reuther, son of Albert and Carrie, died 19 May 1898 at age 7 weeks of convulsions. [1]

- [1] Death Certificate Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org)
- 4-**Lillian Reuther**<sup>80</sup> was born in Apr 1899 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, died on 29 Oct 1899 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>130</sup> and was buried on 1 Nov 1899 in Greenmount Cemetery, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. <sup>130</sup> The cause of her death was congestion of the brain.
- 4-Charles Reuther<sup>41</sup> was born on 21 Apr 1905 in Philadelphia,

Pennsylvania,<sup>41</sup> died on 22 Apr 1905 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania,<sup>41</sup> and was buried in Greenmount Cemetery, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.<sup>41</sup>

3-**Laura Amanda Reuther**<sup>1772</sup> was born on 3 Oct 1872 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>1773</sup> was christened on 20 Apr 1873 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>1774</sup> died on 20 Jan 1900 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania<sup>80</sup> at age 27, and was buried on 24 Jan 1900 in Greenmount Cemetery, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. <sup>130</sup> Another name for Laura was Johanna Amanda Laura Reuther. <sup>1774</sup> She had no known marriage and no known children.

General Notes: Laura A, daughter of Emma and the late Henry Reuther, died 20 January 1900 in Philadelphia at age 27. Relatives & friends, members of Lieder Verein Philadelphia Pleasure Social and employees of Way Manufacturing Company were invited to the service. [1, 2]

- [1] Philadelphia Inquirer (Genealogybank.com), 24 Jan 1900, p. 14
- [2] Death Certificate Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org)

3-**Henry Frederick Reuther**<sup>1775</sup> was born on 13 Oct 1874 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>1776</sup> was christened on 28 Mar 1875 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>1777</sup> died on 18 Sep 1886 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania<sup>41</sup> at age 11, and was buried on 20 Sep 1886 in Greenmount Cemetery, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. <sup>41</sup> Other names for Henry were Harvey Reuther<sup>33</sup> and Heinrich Adam Friedrich Reuther. <sup>1777</sup>

General Notes: Henry Reuther was born 13 Oct 1874 in Philadelphia to Henry and Emma Reuther. [1]

Henry F Reuther, son of Henry and Emma, died 18 September 1886 of congestion of the brain at age 11 and 3/4. [2]

- [1] Birth Registers 1860-1903 Philadelphia, Batch C727012, Source 1289316, familysearch.org
- [2] Death Certificate Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org)
- 3-William L "Bill" Reuther<sup>1778</sup> was born on 16 Jul 1877 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>1779</sup> died on 23 Jan 1954 in St Petersburg, Pinellas County, Florida<sup>242</sup> at age 76, and was buried on 28 Jan 1954 in Royal Palm Cemetery, St Petersburg, Florida.<sup>242</sup> Another name for William was Willie Reuther.<sup>33</sup>

General Notes: In the 1900 Census, William is living in Philadelphia with his mother and brother Frank. He is 22 and working in the hosiery business.

When William and Agnes married in 1903, he was living in NY at ? W 131 st, and is a knitter. William was born in Philadelphia to Henry Reuther and Emma Reinhard. [6]

In the 1910 Census, William Reuther is living in Landis township, Cumberland Co, New Jersey. He is 32, born about 1878. He was born in Pennsylvania and his parents were born in Germany. He is a farmer with a general farm. Living with him is his wife Agnes, 28. She was also born in Pennsylvania, and her parents were born in Germany. They have been married 6 years, and have no children.

In November 1917 "Mr. and Mrs. William Reuther, of Vineland, N.J., arrived last night after an automobile trip of 11 days from their home. This will be their second season in St. Petersburg. [10]

In September 1918, William L Reuther registered for the World War I draft. He was born 16 Jul 1877, is living in Vineland, Cumberland County, New Jersey, and is a self-employed mechanic. His nearest relative was [wife] Mrs Wm L Reuther. [5]

William moved to St. Petersburg, Florida, probably about 1919. [4]

In 1919 William moved to St. Petersburg, Florida.

"William Reuther, of Vineland, N.J., is one of St. Petersburg's most ardent boosters". "He has sold his properties in Vineland and will make his future home in the Sunshine

He has spent the past two winters in St. Pete, and "last winter won quite a little fame here as a quoit player."

"Mr. Reuther will make the trip from New Jersey in his touring car and expects to come by way of the East coast, stopping over and visiting on the way down. He will reach here sometime in September."

The Evening Journal of Vineland reported that William has decided to go to Florida, and has sold all his properties to Joseph H Joseph. Mr. Reuther is a contractor and builder and thinks prospects are better in the South. [11]

Quoits is a traditional game which involves the throwing of metal, rope or rubber rings over a set distance, usually to land over or near a spike (sometimes called a hob, mott or pin). The sport of quoits encompasses several distinct variations. [12]

In 1920 William L Reuther is living at 433 South Gate St in St Petersburg, Pinellas County, Florida. He is 42, born in Pennsylvania, and owns a wholesale fish market. William is renting his home. Living with him is his wife Agnes M, 38, and also born in Pennsylvania. Both William and Agnes's parents were born in Germany. [1]

In 1930 William L Reuther is living at 857 Tenth Ave South in St Petersburg, Florida. He is 52, born in Pennsylvania. William owns his own home worth \$4000. He does not appear to be working, but is renting rooms to two families. Living with William is his wife Agnes M, 48, also born in Pennsylvania. William and Agnes were married at age 26 & 22. [2]

The apartment house was known as Reuther Apartments. [9]

In 1940 William Reuther is living in St Petersburg at 857 10 Av So. William is 62, widwed, born in Pennsylvania. He owns his home, worth \$10,000, is the owner manager of an apartment house. William completed the 9th grade. With him is Augustus (or Augusta) Ross, 56, born in NY, and the housekeeper for the apartment house. [7]

In 1945 Wm Reuther is living in St Petersburg at 857 10 Ave So. He is 68, born in Pennsylvania, completed grade school, and is an apt owner. Including William, it looks like the apartment house has 12 occupants, and probably 6 to 8 apartments. [8]

William died at the Linden Hall Restorium in St. Petersburg, Florida, on 23 January 1954. He was living in St. Petersburg at 1022 1/2 13th Avenue South. William was an apartment owner. [3]

William (Bill) Reuther, retired realtor and apartment house builder and owner, died yesterday [23 Jan 1954] in a local rest home. He was a 43-year resident from Philadelphia and a member of the Protestant Lutheran Church. surviving sister-in-law Catherine Reuther, two nephews Roland and Warren Reuther, all of Philadelphia, and a niece [s.b. great-niece] Doris Reuther of Fort Pierce. [13]

- [1] 1920 US Census, St Petersburg, Pinellas Co, FL, ED 139, sheet 17A
- [2] 1930 US Census, St Petersburg, Pinellas Co, FL, ED 9, sheet 9B
- [3] death certificate
- [4] death certificate Agnes Reuther. Agnes's death certificate states she had lived in St. Petersburg 20 years [arriving abt 1917]. William's death certificate states he lived there 43 years [abt 1911]. As William was in New Jersey when he registered for the WWI draft 1918, a date of 1918-1919 is the more accurate.
- [5] World War I draft registration
- [6] City of New York, Certificate & Record of Marriage (NY City Dept of Records & Information Services Municipal Archives), #25386
- [7] 1940 US Census, St Petersburg, Pinellas Co, FL, ED 52-29, sheet 2B
- [8] Florida State Census 1867-1945 (images) (Ancestry.com), 1945, Pinellas Co, Precinct 27
- [9] City Directories (images) (Ancestry.com), 1938
- [10] Tampa Bay Times (St Petersburg, FL) (newspapers.com), 23 Nov 1917, p. 3
- [11] Tampa Bay Times (St Petersburg, FL) (newspapers.com), 30 Jul 1919, p. 1
- [12] en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Quoits
- [13] Tampa Bay Times (St Petersburg, FL) (newspapers.com), 24 Jan 1954, p. 16

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Jul 1877, Pennsylvania. 1780
- Alt. Death: 1954, Pinellas County, Florida. 1163

William married **Agnes Mary Huntzman**, <sup>1781</sup> daughter of **Mathias Hausman** (**Huntzman**) and **Walburga/Walburg Spaudle**, on 24 Dec 1903 in Manhattan, New York. <sup>1782</sup> Agnes was born on 26 Aug 1881 in Mount Carmel, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania, <sup>242</sup> died on 13 Apr 1937 in St Petersburg, Pinellas County, Florida <sup>242</sup> at age 55, and was buried on 15 Apr 1937 in Royal Palm Cemetery, St Petersburg, Florida. <sup>242</sup>

General Notes: In 1880 Agnes' family is living in Mt. Carmel, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania. Mathias Hausman, age 44, coalminer, born in Germany, immigrated between 1863 & 1866; Walpurga Hausman, age 45, b. Germany; August, age 20, b. Germany; andrew, age 19, b. Germany; Joseph, age 17, b. Germany; Sophia, age 14, b. PA; Mary, age 11; Emma, age 9; Henry, age 7; Carrie, age 3; John, age 2. [3]

In 1903, when Agnes M Huntzman married William, she was a resident of Philadelphia, age 22, born in Mt Carmel, Pa., parents Mathias Huntzman & Walburga (looks like Alburga or Wburga) Spaudle. [2]

Agnes Mary Reuther died at St. Anthony Hospital in St. Petersburg, Florida, on 13 April 1937. She was living at 857 10th Ave in St. Petersburg with her husband William L Reuther. Interestingly, no parents are listed on her death certificate, even though husband William was the informant. [1]

Mrs Agnes Mary Reuther, 55, who came here 20 years ago from Vineland, N.J., died yesterday afternoon at 1 o'clock at a local hospital. She was born in Mt. Carmel, Pa., and is survived by her husband, William L. Reuther.

Funeral arrangements are in charge of Wilhelm's. [4]

- [1] death certificate
- [2] City of New York, Certificate & Record of Marriage (NY City Dept of Records & Information Services Municipal Archives), #25386
- [3] 1880 US Census, Mt. Carmel, Northumberland Co, PA, ED 158, page 57
- [4] Tampa Bay Times (St Petersburg, FL) (newspapers.com), 14 Apr 1937, p. 3, obit Agnes Mary Reuther

#### Notes:

Ancestry.com tree, Pierson Family Tree, owner Christopher Pierson (retrieved 11 Feb 2018)

Mathias Hausman, b. 6 Sep 1835, Ger., d. 1909, Vineland, Cumberland Co, NJ [same as the home of William & Agnes]

Walburga Spaenle, b. 24 Aug 1835, Ger., d. 17 May 1906, Phila.

children same as 1880 Census

Carrie shown as Carrie T Huntzman

Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (familySearch.org)

Mary Huntzman, dau of Mathias & Walbert Huntzman, mar. Michael Caffery, 1890, Montgomery Co, PA

August M Huntzman, son of Matthias & Walburg Huntzman, mar. Mary A Taylor, 1889, Montgomery Co, PA

Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1803-1915 (images)

(FamilySearch.org)

Walburger Hausman, d. 17 May 1906, parents Joseph Spaule & Walburger Spaule, bur. Holy Redeemer

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1882, Pennsylvania.<sup>39</sup>
- Alt. Death: 1937, Pinellas County, Florida. 1163

3-**Edward George Reuther**<sup>43</sup> was born on 23 May 1879 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>1783</sup> died on 6 Jan 1915 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. <sup>1784</sup> at age 35, and was buried in Greenmount Cemetery, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. <sup>41</sup> Another name for

was buried in Greenmount Cemetery, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.<sup>41</sup> Another name for Edward was Eddie Reuther.<sup>33</sup>

General Notes: Edward may be the E Reuther seeking a reliable German lady as a confinement nurse in May 1902. Interested applicants were to inquire at 2751 Howard st at the side door. [1]

In 1910 Edward G Reuther is living at 1147 Oakdale Street in Philadelphia. He is 30 years old, born about 1880, and is working as a chauffer for a private family. Edward

was born in Pennsylvania and his parents were born in Germany. Living with him is his wife of 10 years. She is 28, and was born in Germany, immigrating about 1884. The census taker did not record her name. Living with them are their sons Percival (?), 7, and Walter H, 5.

Edward George Reuther died on 6 January 1915 in Philadelphia of laryngeal and pulmonary tuberculosis. [2]

- [1] Philadelphia Inquirer, 25 May 1902, 2nd Section, p. 2 (Genealogybank.com)
- [2] Death Certificate Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org)

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Death: Between 1910 and 1920.

Edward married **Anna Mary Nininger**,<sup>43</sup> daughter of **Antone Nininger** and **Mary Rohr**, on 18 Feb 1900 in Manhattan, New York, New York.<sup>43</sup> Anna was born on 31 Aug 1881 in Zarach, Germany,<sup>1785</sup> died on 4 Jun 1968 in Abington Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania<sup>1786</sup> at age 86, and was buried on 7 Jun 1968 in Greenmount Cemetery, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.<sup>1787</sup> They had three children: **George E, Percival William Charles**, and **Walter Frank Henry**.

Marriage Notes: Edward George Reuther married Anna Mary Nininger 18 Feb 1900 in Manhattan, New York, New York. Edward was born in Philadelphia and the son of Henry Reuther & Emma Reinhart. Anna was born in Zarach, Germany, to Antone Nininger and Mary Rohr. [1]

[1] marriage records, Batch M005408, familysearch.org Currently (2012) New York, Marriages, 1686-1980, transcription (FamilySearch.org)

General Notes: Anna immigrated to the US in 1881 [2] or 1884. [1]

In 1920 Mary Reuther is living at 135 Wishart Street in Philadelphia. She is 38, widowed, born in Germany, immigrated to the US in 1881 and was naturalized in 1900. Living with her is her son Percival C Reuther, 17. [2]

By 1924 Anna Mary Reuther is living in Berwyn, Chester County, Pennsylvania. [3]

On 23 October 1924 Anna Mary Reuther married Oliver E Wiliams in Philadelphia. Anna is 43, born about 1881 in Germany. Her first husband [Edward George Reuther] died 6 January 1915. Oliver Eugene Williams is 51, born 27 December 1872 in Chester Springs, Pennsylvania, resident of Berwyn, and a mason. His first wife died 23 July 1914. [3, 4]

In 1930 Mary R & Oliver E Williams are living in Berwyn, Tredyffrin precinct, Chester County, Pennsylvania. Mary is 48, born in Germany, immigrated in 1881, and had her first marriage at age 18. Oliver is 58, owns his home worth \$10,000, has a radio, and is a mason. He had his first marriage at age 35. Also with them is Oliver's son Benton E Williams, 22. [5]

When her son Charles Reuther died in 1931, Mary was the informant on his death certificate. She signed her name Marie Reuther Williams. [7]

In 1940 Mary R & Oliver E Williams are in Berwyn, Tredyffrin township, Chester County, Pennsylvania. Mary is 58, born in Germany, and Oliver is 67, born in Pennsylvania. Their home is worth \$5000. Neither are working. [6]

In 1950 Mary R Williams is listed as the grandmother of Charles Edward Reuther, born 1924 in Philadelphia. Mary is living in Berwyn, as is Charles. [9] Charles is assumed to be the son of Percival William Charles Reuther.

Oliver E Williams of Berwyn, a retired stonemason, died 30 November 1950 in Easttown Township, Chester County. He was born 27 December 1872 in Chester to Milton Williams & Susan Kugler. Burial was on 4 December in Frazer Presbyterian Cemetery, Frazer [Chester County]. [Wife] Mary Williams was the informant. [8]

Mary R Williams died 4 June 1968 at Roslyn Conv. [Convalescent] Home in Abington township, Montgomery County, of cerebral thrombosis and old age. She was the daughter of Anton Niniger and \_\_ Rohr, widow of Oliver E Williams. [Grandson] Charles Reuther of North Hills was the informant. [10]

- [1] 1910 US Census
- [2] 1920 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 1135, sheet 19B
- [3] Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950, images (FamilySearch.org) marriage performed Philadelphia, but license issued in Chester County
- [4] World War I draft registration
- [5] 1930 US Census, Berwyn, Tredyffrin precinct, Chester Co, PA, ED 76, sheet 25A
- [6] 1940 US Census, Berwyn, Tredyffrin twp, Chester Co, PA, ED 15-87, sheet 5B
- [7] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1944 (images) (Ancestry.com), Charles Reuther, 31 Aug 1902 Phila 11 Jul 1931 Berwyn, Chester Co.
- [8] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1944 (images) (Ancestry.com)
- [9] Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation Applications (images) (Ancestry.com)
- [10] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Mary R Williams, d. 4 Jun 1968, Abington twp, Montgomery Co, bur 7 Jun, Greenmount
  - 4-**George E Reuther**<sup>41</sup> was born about Oct 1900 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, died on 17 Feb 1901 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, and was buried on 19 Feb 1901 in Greenmount Cemetery, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.
  - 4-**Percival William Charles Reuther**<sup>1788</sup> was born on 31 Aug 1902 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>1789</sup> died on 11 Jul 1931 in Berwyn, Tredyffrin township, Chester County, Pennsylvania<sup>1790</sup> at age 28, and was buried on 16 Jul 1931 in Greenmount Cemetery, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. <sup>406</sup> The cause of his death was pulmonary tuberculosis. Another name for Percival was Charles Reuther.

General Notes: Percival William Charles Reuther, son of Edward Reuther & Maria Ninninger, was born 31 August 1902, and baptised at St. Mark's Evangelical & Reformed Church in Philadelphia on 5 October 1902. [1]

In 1920 Percival C Reuther is living at living at 135 Wishart Street in Philadelphia. He is 17 and living with his mother Mary. [2]

Charles may be the Charles W Reuther who married Louise D Richmann in Philadelphia in 1923. [4]

Charles has not been found on the 1930 Census.

Charles Reuther [looked a bit like Reather] died on 11 July 1931 in Berwyn, Chester County, Pennsylvania, of pulmonary tuberculosis. He was married; his occupation unclear. Charles was born 31 August 1902 in Philadelphia to Edward George Reuther and Emma Reinhard [Emma was actually Edward's mother; Charles' mother should be Anna Mary Nininger]. [Charles' mother] Marie Reuther Williams was the informant. [3]

- [1] Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Mark's Evangl & Reformed Church, Phila, bapt 1902
- [2] 1920 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 1135, sheet 19B
- [3] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Charles Reuther, 31 Aug 1902 Phila 11 Jul 1931 Berwyn, Chester Co.
- [4] Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, Marriage Index, 1885-1951

Percival married **Unknown**. Unknown died before 1950. They had one son: **Charles Edward**.

General Notes: UNKNOWN, both the wife of Charles (Percival William Charles) and the mother of Charles Edward, may be Louise D Richman.

Charles W Reuther who married Louise D Richmann in Philadelphia in 1923. [1] Charles and UNKNOWN were married when he died in 1931. [2]

Louise Richman maried Albert Leonardo in Philadelphia in 1931. [1]

Louise Leonardo, wife of Albert, died 13 Jul 1941, Phila., of pulmonary tuberculosis. Born 10 May 1907, Wilmington, Del., par William Richmond & Elizabeth Meekin, res, place of death & informant's addr - 5039 Cedar Ave. Burial Holy Cross. Informant Perl Frambers [should be Pearl Frambes] [4]

Living at 5039 Cedar Av, Phila, in 1940: Louis Frambes, 38 Pearl Frambes, 25 [s.b. abt 39], b. Delaware Lois, daughter, 14 [5]

Pearl Eliz Frambes, b. 2 Jun 1901, Wilmington, Del, d. 5 Feb 1950, Phila, cause TB, par William J Richmann & Elizabeth Meakim, informant Doris Frambes Hess. [6]

UNKNOWN died before 1950 when Charles Edward applied for PA veterans compensation. [3]

- [1] Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, Marriage Index, 1885-1951
- [2] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Charles Reuther, 31 Aug 1902 Phila 11 Jul 1931 Berwyn, Chester Co

- [3] Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation Applications (images) (Ancestry.com), Charles Edward Reuther
- [4] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Louise Leonardo, indexed Leonards, d. 1941
- [5] 1940 US Census, Philadephia, PA, ED 51-2001, sheet 3B
- [6] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Pearl Eliz Frambes, d. 1950

5-**Charles Edward Reuther**<sup>1791</sup> was born on 19 May 1924 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>1791</sup> died on 21 Mar 2015 in Pennsylvania<sup>1792</sup> at age 90, and was buried in Holy Sepulchre Cemetery, Cheltenham, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1792</sup>

General Notes: Charles enlisted in the US Navy on 4 May 1942 at the US Customs House, Philadelphia. He served from 4 May 1942 to 31 March 1944 in the US, 1 Apr 1944 to 15 June 1945 overseas, and 16 Jun 1945 to 22 Dec 1945 in the US. He left the Navy on 22 Dec 1945 at Bainbridge, Maryland. [1]

On 26 Dec 1945 Charles Edward Reuther registered for the draft. He was living in Berwyn, Chester County, Pennsylvania, at the home of his grandmother (and contact) Mrs. Mary R. Willliams. Charles is unemployed and a discharged veteran. [3]

In 1950 Charles Edward Reuther is living in Berwyn, Chester County, Pennsylvania, at the address as his grandmother Mary R Williams. Charles was born 19 May 1924 in Philadelphia. He is not married, has no children, and both parents are deceased. Charles is a WWII veteran of the US Navy. He received \$440 in veterans' compensation from the state of Pennsylvania. [1]

Charles was a commercial artist. [2]

Charles E Reuther, of North Wales, Pennsylvania, died 21 March 2015 at age 90 [born abt 1925]. He was a US Navy veteran of World War II. [2]

- [1] Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation Applications (images) (Ancestry.com)
- [2] The Intelligencer (Doylestown, PA) (www.theintell.com), 27 Mar 2015, obit Charles E Reuther
- [3] World War II Draft Cards Young Men 1940-1947 (images) (Ancestry.com)

#### Notes:

Surviving grandchildren: Jason (Kristin), James (Amy), Andrew, Scott, Katie

Noted events in his life were:

• Residence: 2015, North Wales, Pennsylvania. 1792

Charles married **Loretta A Sterthous**,  $^{1793}$  daughter of **Henry George Sterthous** and **Sarah Agnes Furey**, in 1951 in Philadelphia,

Pennsylvania. <sup>1794</sup> Loretta was born on 21 Nov 1924, <sup>1795</sup> died on 14 Jan 2008 in Pennsylvania <sup>1796</sup> at age 83, and was buried on 17 Jan 2008 in Holy Sepulchre Cemetery, Cheltenham, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1797</sup> They had four children: **Gary, Diane, Jack**, and **Connie**.

#### 6-Gary Reuther

Gary married Lois.

#### 6-Diane Reuther

Diane married Patrick Leary.

#### 6-Jack Reuther

Jack married Mary Pat.

#### 6-Connie Reuther

Connie married Philip.

4-Walter Frank Henry Reuther<sup>1798</sup> was born on 1 May 1904 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>1799</sup> died on 16 Aug 1994 in Palm Beach County, Florida<sup>1163</sup> at age 90, and was buried on 20 Aug 1994 in Royal Palm Memorial Gardens Mausoleum, Palm Beach, FL. <sup>1800</sup> Another name for Walter was Walter H Reuther.

General Notes: Walter Frank Henry Reuther, son of Edward Reuther & Maria Ninninger, was born 1 May 1904, and baptised at St. Mark's Evangelical & Reformed Church in Philadelphia on 19 June 1904. [6]

In 1920 Walter F Reuther is a sailor on the USS Albany, serving in the US Navy in Vladivostok, Siberia (USSR). Walter is 18 [should probably be 16], born in Pennsylvania. His home is in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, at 135 Wishart St, the same address where his mother Mary and brother Percival are living. [1]

In September 1939 in Philiadelphia, Walter F and Margaret M. Reuther were divorced. [5] No other information is available at this time.

In 1939 Walter F Reuther and wife Grace G are living in Denver, Colorado, at 1330 Elizabeth. Walter is a musician. [7] (Note, Walter's SSN was issued in Colorado.)

In February 1942 Walter Frank Reuther registered for the WWII draft in Chester County, Pennsylvania. His address (Box 464, Berwyn) is the same as [mother] Mrs O E Williams (the person who will always know his address). Walter was born 1 May 1904 in Philadelphia. He is working for Eddie Rogers, Olympic Hotel, Seattle, Washington. He has a tatoo on his left hand. [8]

Walter F Reuther was born 1 May 1904 and died 16 Aug 1994 in Palm Beach County, Florida. His last residence was in Palm Beach. Walter's Social Security number was issued in Colorado before 1951. [2, 3]

Walter F Reuther passed away suddenly 16 August 1994 at his residence "The Meadows" Palm Beach Gardens. He was a resident of the Palm Beaches for several years coming from the Philadelphia, PA, area. Walter was a musician, playing with various groups including the Wally Woods Trio. He was active in the Knights of Columbus and St. Clare Catholic Church. Walter's wife Mary Margaret Reuther preceded him in death in 1986. [4]

- [1] 1920 US Census, Military & Naval Forces, Vladivostok, Siberia
- [2] Social Security Death Index, 1 May 1902-16 Aug 1994
- [3] Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Ancestry.com), 1 May 1904-16 Aug 1994
- [4] Palm Beach Post, 19 Aug 1994 (obitsarchive.com)
- [5] Philadelphia Inquirer Public Ledger, 19 Sep 1939, p. 32

(www.newspaperabstracts.com)

- [6] Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Mark's Evangl & Reformed Church, Phila, bapt 1904
- [7] City Directories (Ancestry.com)
- [8] World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3)

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1902, Pennsylvania.<sup>296</sup>
- Alt. Birth: 1 May 1902, Pennsylvania. 1801
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1905, Pennsylvania.<sup>39</sup>

Walter married **Mary Margaret Moran**, <sup>242</sup> daughter of **James Moran** and **Mary**, in 1933 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. <sup>179</sup> Mary was born on 12 Dec 1909 in Pennsylvania, <sup>1802</sup> died on 5 Mar 1986 in Palm Beach Gardens, Palm Beach County, Florida <sup>1802</sup> at age 76, and was buried in Royal Palm Memorial Gardens Mausoleum, Palm Beach, FL. <sup>1803</sup> Other names for Mary were Mary Margaret <sup>1800</sup> and Margareurite M Moran. <sup>179</sup>

Noted events in her life were:

- Cremation: Callaway Crematory, Lake Worth, Florida. 242
- Occupation: director, publishing industry.<sup>242</sup>

Walter next married Grace G.

3-**Emma Reuther**<sup>80</sup> was born on 17 Oct 1882 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>1804</sup> died on 31 Mar 1900 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania<sup>80</sup> at age 17, and was buried in Apr 1900 in Greenmount Cemetery, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. <sup>130</sup> She had no known marriage and no known children.

General Notes: Emma, the youngest and only daughter of Emma and the late Henry Reuther died at age 18 on 31 March 1900. [1, 2]

Emma Reuther, of 2861 Lee St, was born 17 [?] October 1882 and died 31 March 1900. [3]

- [1] Philadelphia Inquirer (Genealogybank.com), 3 Apr 1900, p. 13
- [2] Death Certificate Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org)
- [3] Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St

Mark's Evangelical & Reformed Lutheran, Philadelphia

3-**Walter Reuther**<sup>41</sup> was born about May 1884 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania,<sup>41</sup> died on 1 Jul 1885 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania<sup>41</sup> about age 1, and was buried in Greenmount Cemetery, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.<sup>41</sup>

General Notes: Walter Reuther, son of Henry and Emma, died on 1 July 1885 in Philadelphia at age 13 months. His cause of death was unclear. [1]

[1] Death Certificate - Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org)

3-**Frank George Reuther**<sup>151</sup> was born on 29 May 1887 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>1805</sup> died on 12 Aug 1953 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania<sup>1806</sup> at age 66, and was buried on 15 Aug 1953 in Sunset Memorial Park, Feasterville, Bucks County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1807</sup> Other names for Frank were Frank Reuther<sup>256</sup> and Frank C G Reuther. <sup>239</sup>

General Notes: In the 1910 Census, Frank Ruther is living in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. He is 22 years old and a knitter at a hosiery mill. Living with him are his wife Katherine, 21, and their son Raymond, 1 1/2. Katherine and Frank have been married one year. Both were born in Pennsylvania, and their parents in Germany. Frank's mother Emma is living with them.

In 1917 Frank C. G. Reuther registered for the World War I draft. He was living at 2204 W. A. St. in Philadelphia. Frank was born May 29 1887 in Philadelphia. He fixes hosiery machines for Lehigh Silk Hosiery at Jasper & Orleans Streets. Frank is married with 2 children.

On the 1920 Census, Frank Reuther is living at 833 Schiller Street in Philadelphia. He is 32 and a foreman at a hosiery mill. Living with Frank are his wife Catharine, 31, and children Raymond, 9, and Roland, 8.

On the 1930 Census, Frank Reuther is living at 5316 Hedge Street in Philadelphia. He is 42 years old and a supervisor at a hosiery [mill]. Living with Frank are his wife Catherine, 40, and sons Raymond, 20, Roland, 18, and Warren, 7. Warren was born in New Jersey. Frank and Catherine were married at age 22 & 20.

In 1942 Frank George Reuther is living at 5334 Darrah St in Philadelphia with his wife Catherine. He is working at the Singer Sewing Machine Co in Philadelphia. Frank was born 29 May 1887 in Philadelphia. [1]

1950 - Frank Reuther is living at 5334 Darrah St in Philadelphia. [2]

Frank George Reuther died 12 August 1953 at home in Philadelphia of carcinoma of the pancreas. He was an adjuster salesman for Singer Sewing Machine. [3]

Frank G Reuther, husband of Catherine Reuther (nee Fischer) died 12 August 1953. Relatives, friends, Excelsior Lodge No. 491, F&AM, and employees of Singer Sewing Machine, M.T.D. are invited to the funeral. [4]

- [1] U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Philadelphia City Directory, 1950 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com)
- [4] Philadelphia Inquirer (newspapers.com), 14 Aug 1953, p. 10, obit Frank G Reuther

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: May 1887, Pennsylvania. 256

Frank married **Katherine** (**Catherine**) **Christine Fischer**, <sup>1808</sup> daughter of **Adam Fischer** and **Johanna Dörfler**, on 4 Aug 1909 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. <sup>1809</sup> Katherine was born in Jun 1888 in Germany, <sup>1810</sup> died on 2 Dec 1969 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania <sup>1811</sup> at age 81, and was buried in Sunset Memorial Park, Feasterville, Bucks County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1812</sup> Other names for Katherine were Catharine Fischer. <sup>296</sup> and Catherine Fischer. <sup>1812</sup> They had three children: **Raymond Frank**, **Roland Franklin**, and **Warren Howard**.

Marriage Notes: Frank C Reuther and Katherine C Fischer married in 1909 in Philadelphia. [1]

[1] Phila Marriage Indexes - Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org) - #241431

General Notes: According to the 1920 Census, Catharine immigrated from Germany in 1893. She is a naturalized citizen and was naturalized in the early 1900's, the exact date was not clear.

Catharine's parents appear to be Adam Fischer and Johanna Dörfler.

In 1900 Catharine Fischer is living in Philadelphia. She is 11, born in Germany, immigrated with her mother in 1892. Her father is Adam Fischer, 36, born in Germany, immigrated 1890, and is a hostler [or stableman]. Her mother is Johanna, 35, born in Germany. Catharine's younger brothers are Casper W, 7, and Jacob, 5, both born in Pennsylvania. [1]

[1] 1900 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 839, sheet 5B

#### Brothers' births:

From Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Mark's Evangelical & Reformed Church, Philadelphia

Wilhelm Caspar Fischer, b. 23 Feb 1893, bpt. 2 Apr 1893, par. Adam Fischer & Johanna Dörfler

Jacob Robert Fischer, b. 17 Aug 1894, bpt. 6 Oct 1895, par. Adam Fischer & Johanna Dörfler

Herbert George Mathaus Fischer, b. 26 Dec 1900, bpt. 6 Jul 1901, par. Adam Fischer & Johanna Dörfler

#### Parents:

Adam Fisher d. 8 Sep 1903, Phila, age 39 (b. abt 1864), born in Ger., bur. Greenmount (Pennsylvania, Philadelphia City Death Certificates, 1803-1915 (FamilySearch.org))

Johanna Fischer m. George Standinger, 1907, Phila. (Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, Marriage Index, 1885-1951 (Ancestry.com))

Johanna C Standinger (Stanchinger on census index), age 44, 2nd marriage - 2 yrs, 5 childrn, 3 living [husband is not with her]
Casper W Fisher, son, age 17
Jacob R Fischer, son, age 15
1900 US Census, Phila., PA, ED 804, sheet 6B

Johanna using name Fischer in 1930

Jacob Fischer, 34, wife Mary Fischer, 35, mother Johanna Fischer, 65, mother-in-law Mary Rowen, 54

1930 US Census, Phila., PA, ED 51-1206, sheet 3A

Noted events in her life were:

Alt. Birth: Abt 1889, Pennsylvania.<sup>39</sup>

4-**Raymond Frank Reuther**<sup>1813</sup> was born on 29 Jan 1910 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>1814</sup> was christened on 20 Nov 1910 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>1815</sup> died on 5 Dec 1947 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania<sup>1816</sup> at age 37, and was buried on 9 Dec 1947 in Sunset Memorial Cemetery, Somerton, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1817</sup>

General Notes: In 1930 Raymond is living in Philadelphia with his parents and brothers. He is a knitter at a hosiery mill, probably the same one his father works at.

#### Marriage

Raymond Renther [Reuther] to Mathilda Knight, 1932, Philadelphia [3]

In 1939 Raymond worked 52 weeks for \$1470. [6]

In 1940 Raymond Reuther is living in Philadelphia. He is 30 and a file clerk for Sears & Roebuck. Raymond is renting his home for \$24.50 a month. With him is his wife Mathilda, 29, and daughter Doris, 3. [6]

Raymond F Reuther was born in 1910 in Pennsylvania. He enlisted in the military on 27 Feb 1945 in Philadelphia for the duration of the war. Raymond had 2 years of high school and was working as a "Foreman, Laundry or Foreman, Auto Repair Shop". He is married. [1]

Raymond Reuther, 29 January 1910 - 5 December 1947, was enlisted in the US Army from 27 February 1945 to 16 June 1945. He was a private assigned to the Infantry Replacement Trn. [Training] Center at Camp Croft, South Carolina. [4, 5]

Raymond F Reuther died 5 December 1947 in Philadelphia of a coronary thrombosis and neurovascular diesease. His wife was Mathilda Mae Knight. He was a supervisor at Sears Roebuck. [7]

- [1] U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946 Record (Ancestry.com)
- [2] \*\*
- [3] Phila Marriage Indexes Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org)

- [4] U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Ancestry.com)
- [5] U.S. Headstone Applications for Military Veterans, 1925-1963 Record (images) (Ancestry.com)
- [6] 1940 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 51-300, sheet 9A
- [7] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com)

Raymond married **Mathilda May Knight**, <sup>1818</sup> daughter of **William J Knight** and **Clara Blake**, on 30 Apr 1932 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. <sup>1819</sup> Mathilda was born on 16 Dec 1910 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>1820</sup> was christened on 24 Dec 1911 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>1821</sup> and died on 17 Dec 1988 in Dade County, Florida <sup>346</sup> at age 78. They had two children: **Doris Rae** and **William Lawrence ''Bill'**.

General Notes: In 1930 Mathilda Knight is living in Philadelphia with her parents William & Clara, and younger brother. Mathilda is 19 and a seamer at a hosiery mill. Brother John R is 17 and a fixer at a hosiery mill. Father William J Knight is a machinist at an engineering company. [4]

Mathilda and her children moved to Florida after the death of Raymond. They were in Fort Pierce, St Lucie County, by 1952. [3]

Mathilda's SSN was issued in Florida in 1954. [1]

Mathilda M Reuther, born 16 December 1910, died 17 December 1988 in Dade County, Florida. Her last residence was in Miami, Dade County, Florida. [1, 2]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] City Directories (Ancestry.com) = 1952 home at 317 N 18th; 1955 same addr, listed as widow of Raymond F Reuther
- [4] 1930 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 1066, sheet 82A

#### 5-Doris Rae Reuther

Doris married **Thomas Tucker Chestnut Diggs**, son of **John Roger Diggs** and **Dorothy Farrington Chesnut**.

5-**William Lawrence "Bill" Reuther**<sup>1822</sup> was born on 22 Jul 1942 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, was christened on 1 Nov 1942 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, and died on 28 Apr 1995 in Leon County, Florida at age 52.

General Notes: William Lawrence "Bill" Reuther of Tallahassee died Friday [28 Apr 1995]. He was a native of Philadelphia and lived in Tallahassee since 1981. Bill was employed with Olin Ordinance in St. Marks for 12 years and was a member of the Olin Golf Team.

Survived by wife Joan B Reuther, stepson Michael Ewell, 2 stepdaughters Deborah Cohen and Pamela Thorton and sister Doris Diggs of Chester, SC. [1]

[1] Tallahassee Democrat (FL) (newspapers.com), 30 Apr 1995, p. 18 Noted events in his life were:

• Residence: 1981-1995, Tallahassee, Florida. 1824

William married Joan Billie Kroll, daughter of Frank C Kroll and Myrtle B.

4-**Roland Franklin Reuther**<sup>1825</sup> was born on 3 Oct 1911 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>165</sup> was christened on 24 Dec 1911 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>1815</sup> and died on 4 Jan 1993<sup>95</sup> at age 81.

General Notes: In 1930 Roland is living in Philadelphia with his parents and brothers. He is a helper at a hosiery mill, probably the same one his father works at.

In 1940 Roland Reuther is living in Philadelphia. He is 29, 8th grade education, salesman at a retail hardware store. Roland worked 52 weeks in 1939 for \$1400. With Roland is his wife Grace, 30. They are living in the home of Louis Freimiller. Both Roland and Grace are listed as his nephews. He is probably an uncle of Grace's. Other relatives of Louis are also in the home. [4]

#### Marriage

Roland F Reuther to Regina M Hepp, 1947, Philadelphia [2]

1950 - Roland Reuther is living at 2016 Carver st in Philadelphia. [3]

Roland F. Reuther was born 3 Oct 1911 and died 4 Jan 1993. His last residence was Morrisville, Bucks County, Pennsylvania. [1]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Phila Marriage Indexes Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org)
- [3] Philadelphia City Directory, 1950 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] 1940 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 51-1251, sheet 61A

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1911, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. 296
- Residence: St Petersburg, Pinellas County, Florida. 60

Roland married **Grace Hann**, <sup>1826</sup> daughter of **Joseph Hann** and **Elizabeth Lavery**, before Apr 1940. Grace was born on 27 May 1907 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>1827</sup> died on 8 Dec 1946 in Springfield Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania<sup>1827</sup> at age 39, and was buried on 11 Dec 1946 in Holy Sepulchre Cemetery, Cheltenham, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1828</sup> The cause of her death was pulmonary tuberculosis.

General Notes: Grace Reuther, wife of Roland Reuther, died 8 December 1946 at All Saints in Springfield township, Montgomery County, of pulmonary tuberculosis. [1]

Grace is buried with her sister (they share a marker) Helen M (Hann) Russell

(1918-2003) at Holy Sepulchre Cemetery, Cheltenham. [2]

- [1] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Findagrave.com, Grace Hann Reuther, 1907-1946, #226141662, added 28 Apr 2021 by Carol Reynolds, retrieved 12 May 2021

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1910, Pennsylvania. 1829

Roland next married **Regina M "Jean" Hepp**, <sup>1830</sup> daughter of **Joseph Hepp** and **Mary Ramspacher** (**Ramspacker**), in 1947 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. <sup>1831</sup> Regina was born on 4 Sep 1924 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>1832</sup> died on 2 Mar 2023 in Yardley, Bucks County, Pennsylvania<sup>1833</sup> at age 98, and was buried on 10 Mar 2023 in Resurrection Cemetery, Bensalem, Bucks County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1834</sup> They had two children: **Joyce** and **Roland Robert**.

General Notes: In 1930 Regina Hepp, age 5, is living in Philadelphia with her parents and older siblings - father Joseph (a machinist at a steel mill), mother Mary, siblings Irene, Joseph, Dorothy, Vincent, & George, ages 18 to 9. [2]

In 1940 Regina M Hepp is living in Philadelphia with her family. Regina is 15 and born in Pennsylvania. Her father Joseph Hepp is a machinist at a steel co. Her mother is Mary C Hepp. Brother Vincent, age 23, is a machinist at the navy yard. George F Hepp, 19, is machinist apprentice at a cylinder manufacturer. [1]

Regina died 2 March 2023 at Manor Care in Yardley, Pennsylvania. She was a long time resident of Levittown, Pennsylvania.

In addition to her children Joyce Kennedy and Roland Reuther, and grandchildren Jason, Lauren, Mega, Christopher and Lindsey, she was survived by great-grandchildren Myah, Jayden, Justin, Kyle, and Westin. [3]

- [1] 1940 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 51-1670, sheet 2A
- [2] 1930 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 1011, sheet 42B
- [3] James O Bradley Funeral Home (Penndel, PA) (www.jamesobradley.com), obit Regina H Reuther, b. Phila, d. 2 Mar 2023, Yardley, PA

#### **5-Jovce Reuther**

Joyce married **Francis J ''Doc'' Kennedy**<sup>1835</sup> about 1977. <sup>1836</sup> Francis was born on 16 Nov 1949 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>1837</sup> died on 31 Jul 2008<sup>1835</sup> at age 58, and was buried in Resurrection Cemetery, Bensalem, Bucks County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1838</sup> They had three children: **Lauren, Megan**, and **Christopher**.

General Notes: Francis served as a medic in the US Army in the Vietnam War. [1, 2]

Resided in Langhorne, Pennsylvania, for 31 years. In addition to three children, also survived by grandson Kyle. [2]

- [1] Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards 1777-2012 (Ancestry.com), Francis J Kennedy, 16 Nov 1949-31 Jul 2008, US Army, Vietnam, bur Resurection Cem, Bensalem
- [2] Francis J Kennedy, #28972206, obit posted, b. Phila, wife of 31 yr, Joyce (Reuther), added 12 Aug 2008 by Joan Pacitti, retrieved 3 Jun 2021
  - 6-Lauren Kennedy
  - 6-Megan Kennedy
  - 6-Christopher Kennedy

#### **5-Roland Robert Reuther**

Roland married **Donna Jake**, daughter of **Anthony D Jake** and **Ann M Lisiewicz**. They had three children: **Wesley Roland, Jason**, and **Lyndsey**.

6-Wesley Roland Reuther<sup>1839</sup> was born on 23 Nov 1979<sup>1840</sup> and died on 16 Jul 2013 in Langhorne, Bucks County, Pennsylvania<sup>1839</sup> at age 33.

General Notes: On Monday night, 15 July 2013, Wesley was riding his motorcycle at a high rate of speed and not wearing a helmet when he crashed in Falls Township, Bucks County, Pennsylvania. He was critically injured. [2]

Wesley passed away on Tuesday, 16 July 2013. At his death his organs were donated to four people. [1]

- [1] Philadelphia Inquirer, 20 Jul 2013 (GenealogyBank.com)
- [2] Levittownnow.com, 16 Jul 2013 & 17 Jul 2013, retrieved 29 Oct 2013

Noted events in his life were:

- Graduation: Pennsbury High School, 1998.
- Residence: 2013, Levittown, Pennsylvania. 1839
- 6-Jason Reuther
- **6-Lyndsey Reuther**
- 4-Warren Howard Reuther<sup>1841</sup> was born on 26 Mar 1923 in Ramsey, Bergen County, New Jersey, <sup>1842</sup> died on 16 May 1975<sup>95</sup> at age 52, and was buried in Hillside Cemetery, Roslyn, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.<sup>638</sup> Another name for Warren was Warren Reuther.<sup>59</sup>

General Notes: Warren H Reuther served in the US Navy from 30 October 1942 to 3 October 1945. He was a Torpedoman 2/C. [4, 5]

Warren Howard Reuther enlisted in the US Navy on 30 October 1942 in Philadelphia. He served:

30 Oct 1942 - 24 Sep 1943 - in the US

25 Sep '43 - 1 Feb '45 - overseas 2 Feb '45 - 4 Mar '45 - US 5 Mar '45 - 20 Sep '45 - overseas 21 Sep '45 - 3 Oct '45 - US [6]

Warren's service included 15 Oct 1943 - Jan 1944, Sub Div 122 (Relief Crew) and Jan 1944 - Sep 1945, USS Lapon (SS-260). [6]

The USS Lapon (SS-260) was a Gato class submarine that saw service in World War II in the Pacific. [Wikipedia]

Warren was released from service on 3 October 1945 at hte USN Personnel Separation Center, Bainbridge, Maryland. [6]

#### Marriage

Warren H Reuther to Ada H Bancroft, 1945, Philadelphia [2]

1950 - Warren H Reuther is living at 3127 Stirling st in Philadelphia. [3]

In January 1950 Warren Howard Reuther applied for WWII veterans compensation with the state of Pennsylvania. He was living in Philadelphia with wife Ada Helen Reuther and son Warren Donald Reuther, age 3 1/2. Warren received \$465 from the state. [6]

Warren Reuther was born 26 Mar 1923 and died May 1975. His Social Security number was issued in Pennsylvania, but no last residence was listed. [1]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Phila Marriage Indexes Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org)
- [3] Philadelphia City Directory, 1950 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] Pennsylvania Veterans Burail Cards 1777-1999 (Ancestry.com)
- [5] U.S., Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Ancestry.com)
- [6] Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation Applications 1950-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1923, New Jersev.<sup>59</sup>

Warren married **Ada Helen Bancroft**, <sup>1843</sup> daughter of **Frederick Bancroft** and **Rose Gamble**, on 17 Feb 1945 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. <sup>1844</sup> Ada was born on 6 May 1926 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, <sup>1845</sup> died on 3 Jul 2018 in Florida <sup>1846</sup> at age 92, and was buried on 20 Jul 2018 in Gloucester County Veterans Memorial Cemetery, Williamstown, New Jersey. <sup>1847</sup> They had two children: **Warren Donald** and **Donald Wayne**.

General Notes: In 1930 Edith [should be Ada] Bancroft is living in Philadelphia with her parents and older sisters. Ada is 4 years old. Her parents are Fred & Rose Bancroft. Fred was born in England, immigrated in 1889 and is a weaver at a lace mill. Her sisters are Mary, 20, and Alace, 14. [4]

In 1940 Ada Bancroft is living in Philadelphia with her parents Fred and Rose Bancroft. Ada is 13, born in Pennsylvania. Her father was born in England and is a lace weaver at a textile mill. [3]

Following the end of her marriage to Warren, Ada married Robert Clarence Speak. He died in 2012. [1, 2]

In 2000 Ada moved from Philadelphia to Williamstown, New Jersey. [1, 5]

At the time of her death in 2018, Ada was living in Ormond Beach, Florida. [5]

- [1] Norton Funeral Home, obituary for Robert C Speak, d. 10 Feb 2012, www.meaningfulfunerals.net, retrieved 8 Oct 2013 == survived by wife Ada (nee Bancroft) and stepsons Warren & Donald Reuther; burial Gloucester County Veterans Memorial Cemetery, NJ; WWII US Navy veteran; printer for Strathmore Press in Cherry Hill
- [2] Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Phila, Frankford Av Meth. Episcopal Church = Robert Clarence Speak, b. 1 Mar 1925 Phila
- [3] 1940 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 51-1033, sheet 22A
- [4] 1930 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 1132, sheet 13B
- [5] Norton Funeral Home, Williamstown, NJ (www.nfhnj.com), obit Ada H Speak of Ormond Beach, Fl, d. 3 Jul 2018, presumabley in FL

#### Additional Information:

Robert C Speak was first married to Rosemary Elizabeth Robinson (1927-2001). Following their divorce she married Harry C Hesselbacher, d. 1999 = Speak-Robinson-McIntyre Family tree (on Ancestry.com), owner smylingranny03, retrieved 28 Oct 2013; Press of Atlantic City (NJ), 26 Aug 1999 (GenealogyBank.com), obit for Harry C Hesselbacher

#### 5-Warren Donald Reuther

Warren married Mary Ellen Lang, daughter of John Edward Lang Jr and Mary Ellen Shannon. They had one daughter: Noelle A.

#### 6-Noelle A Reuther

Noelle married Carlo A DiLalla Jr, son of Carlo A DiLalla and Maria R Tartaglione.

#### **5-Donald Wayne Reuther**

Donald married Irene Elva Schmidt.

2-**Herman G Reuther**<sup>39</sup> was born on 22 Nov 1847 in Heinersdorf (Now Wurzbach), Saale-Orla-Kreis, Thuringen, Germany, <sup>1848</sup> died on 23 May 1925 in Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>1849</sup> at age 77, and was buried in Mt Union (Bixler) Evangelical Cemetery, Carroll, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1397</sup> The cause of his death was apoplexy (stroke).

General Notes: Herman was born in Heinersdorf, Furstentum Reuss jungere Linie, or the village of Heinersdorf in the Principality of Ruess Younger Line, one of several small Thuringian states. Today, Heinersdorf is part of the city of Wurzbach, Saale-Orla-Kreis (Saale-Orla Administrative District), Thuringen (Thuringia).

In the 1860 Census Herman (Hamman Rider on the census) is 12 years old and living in in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, with his parents, brother Henry, and nephew Herman Klobe (Harman Clobes on the census).

Herman was in Philadelphia in 1876 when he married Ernestine Wohlfeil. [1]

In the 1880 Census, Herman is living in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. He is 32 years old, born in Bavaria Furstenturm, and a laborer. Living with him are his wife Ernestine, 32, born in Prussia, and children Karl A, 3, Mary, 2, Clara, 1, and Bertha, one month, born in May. They are living close by Herman's father Adam, and brother-in-laws Frederick Amm and Henry Martz.

In addition to being a farmer, Herman was also a shoemaker, like his father and brothers. [3]

In the 1900 Census, Herman is living in Greene Township. He is 52 years old, born in Germany, and a farmer. Living with him are his wife Ernestina, 52, and also born in Germany, and their children Amanda S, 18, and Oscar S, 14. Herman's year of immigration is 1858, he has been in the US 47 years, and is a naturalized citizen. Ernestine immigrated in 1873, and she has been here 27 years. They have been married 24 years. Ernestine has had 7 children and all are living.

In the 1910 Census, Herman G Reuther is living in Greene Township. He is 62 years old, born in Germany, and a farmer. His year of immigration appears to be 1852. He is a citizen. Living with him are his wife Ernestina, 62, also born in Germany, and son Charles, 33. Herman and Ernestine have been married 34 years. Living nearby are Theodore Martz, Herman J Reuther, and Henry C Martz.

In the 1920 Census, Herman is living in Greene Township. He is 72 years old, and a retired farmer. He was born in Saxony, and list his father's birthplace as Bavaria and his mother's as Saxony. Herman's year of immigration is not clear, and he is not a citizen. Living with him is his wife Ernestine. She is also 72, and lists her year of immigration as 1873. She was born in Prussia.

Herman's death certificate was difficult to read - he died either 22 May or 23 May 1925. Cause of death was apoplexy [stroke], probably occured on 21 May. [4]

Herman G Reuther died May 22, 1925. His son Oscar F Reuther was the executor. [2]

Herman's last will, written 13 Sept 1923, listed his children Harvey G Reuther, Charles A Reuther, Oscar F Reuther, Clara A Reuther, Bertha S Reuther, & Amanda S Reuther. The estate was to be divided equally between them, except for Harvey, who was to receive \$400 less. Perhaps this was in re-payment of a loan or gift given to him.

- [1] Marriage returns, 1860-1885, Philadelphia, PA (Familysearch.org Batch 748744, Call # 1769061)
- [2] Correspondence with Clinton County records office
- [3] Lock Haven Express, 26 Mar 1920, obit for Mrs Herman G Reuther, transcription from Gloria Harbach: Mrs. Herman G. Reuther died at her home in Carroll, Thursday evening, after an illness of dropsy, aged 72 years. She is survived by her husband, who is a shoemaker of that place, and a number of children. Funeral arrangements will be made later.
- [4] Pennsylvania Death Certificate (copy), Herman Reuther, 1925

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1848, Heinersdorf, Germany. 137
- Immigration: 21 Oct 1853, Arriving In Philadelphia From Bremen On The Ship Louise Marie.
- Alt. Death: 22 May 1925, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 1850

Herman married **Ernestine Wohlfeil**<sup>1851</sup> on 8 Mar 1876 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. <sup>1852</sup> Ernestine was born in Sep 1847 in Prussia, <sup>1853</sup> died on 25 Mar 1920 in Carroll, Greene Twp, Clinton County, Pennsylvannia<sup>1854</sup> at age 72, and was buried in Mt Union (Bixler) Evangelical Cemetery, Carroll, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1397</sup> Another name for Ernestine was Ernestine Von Wohlfeil. <sup>1855</sup> They had seven children: **Mary M, Charles Adam, Clara Augusta, Bertha S, Amanda Kathryn, Harvey George**, and **Oscar Franklin**.

Marriage Notes: Herman Reuther, born in Sachsen, married Ernestine Wohlfeil on 8 March 1876 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. [1]

[1] Marriage returns, 1860-1885, Philadelphia, PA (Familysearch.org - Batch 748744, Call # 1769061)

General Notes: On 31 March 1873 Earnestina Wohlfeil [Wohlford on the transcription] arrived in New York on the ship Harzburg from Breman, Germany. She was 27 years old, born about 1846, and may have been traveling alone. No other passengers of a similar name were on the ship. [4]

In the 1900 Census, Ernestina Reuther, 52, born in Germany, is with her family in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. Ernestina immigrated in 1873.

On the 1900/1910 Censuses, Ernestine has born seven children, and all are living.

In 1900 the Philadelphia Inquirer reported that the residents of Sugar Valley, near Williamsport, were excited over the disappearance of Mrs. Herman Reuther, aged 45 [should be 53], who was believed to have gone to her old home in Germany. [1]

Mrs. Herman G. Reuther died at her home in Carroll, Thursday evening [25 March 1920], after an illness of dropsy, aged 72 years. She is survived by her husband, who is a shoemaker of that place, and a number of children. Funeral arrangements will be made later. [3]

Mrs Herman G Reuther, a well known and highly respected resident of Carroll died at her home Thursday [1 April 1920] evening of dropsy. She was aged 72 years. [2]

- [1] Philadelphia Inquirer, 6 Mar 1900, p. 4 (Genealogybank.com)
- [2] Clinton County Times, 2 Apr 1920, last page (Ross Library Lock Haven)
- [3] Lock Haven Express, 26 Mar 1920, obit for Mrs Herman G Reuther, transcription from Gloria Harbach
- [4] New York Passenger Lists 1820-1957 (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1848, Prussia.<sup>33</sup>
- Alt. Death: 1920. 1856
- Alt. Death: 1 Apr 1920, Carroll, Greene Twp, Clinton County, Pennsylvannia. 1857

3-Mary M Reuther<sup>1858</sup> was born in 1878 in Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, died on 19 Mar 1919 in Danville, Mahoning Township, Montour County, Pennsylvania<sup>1860</sup> at age 41, and was buried in Wildwood Cemetery, Williamsport, Lycoming Co, Pennsylvania. died in Wildwood Cemetery,

General Notes: Mary died in 1918 during the flu epidemic. She was married, but did not have any children. [1]

While Mary was married and did not have any children, she actually died in 1919 of syphilis. [CAR, 2021]

[Possibly] Mary Ruther, listed at the First United Methodist Church in Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, on 1 March 1897, as "dropped". [Likely moved away from Jersey Shore.] [2]

- 1899, Williamsport, Mary Reuther, domestic, 620 Harvard av
- 1900, Williamsport, Mary Reuther, domestic, 627 Franklin
- 1901, Williamsport, Mary Reuther, domestic, 627 Franklin
- 1902, Williamsport, Mary Reuther, domestic City Hotel
- 1903, Williamsport, Mary Reuther, domestic New Updegraff [hotel]
- 1904, Williamsport, Mary Reuther, domestic, 320 Locust [3]

#### Possibly ==

1905, Williamsport, Mary Ruther, waitress, 328 Court [3]

In 1910 Edward L & Mary M Harrison are visiting in Armstrong, Lycoming County. Mary is 31, born about 1879 in Pennsylvania, her parents were born in Germany. [4]

Mary Harrison, age 42, born about 1877 in Williamsport, died 19 March 1919 at the State Hospital for the Insane in Danville. She was married, but neither her husband nor her parents were listed on her death certificatel. Burial was in Williamsport. Mary died of exhaustion of paresis [insanity or dementia due to untreated syphilis]. The duration of her illness was 2 years and she had been at the hospital in Danville for 18 days when she died. [5]

Mrs Edward L. Harrison, of South Williamsport, died at the Danville Hospital last Wednesday morning, after a several months illness. Mrs Harrison was a former resident of this place [Muncy], and is survived by her husband; her parents, Mr. and Mrs. H G Reuther, of Loganton, and the following sisters and brothers Mrs C A. Senseman, of Muncy, Mrs Charles Dunnley [Donley] and Mrs Lewis Probst, of

Renovo; Charles A Reuther, of Loganton, H G Reuther, of Ritzville, Wash, and Oscar F Reuther, of Muncy. The funeral was held on Friday last. [6]

- [1] Ruth Reuther, wife of Robert Reuther Sr, to CAR (2006)
- [2] Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1699-2013 (images) (Ancestry.com)
- [3] City Directories (Ancestry.com)
- [4] 1910 US Census, Armstrong, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 29, sheet 7B (listed as visiting)
- [5] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Mary Harrison, d. 19 Mar 1919, Danville, Mahoning Co
- [6] Muncy Luminary (PA), 27 Mar 1919 (Lycoming County Genealogical Society, research for CAR, Jun 2021)

Mary married **Edward Lumley Harrison**, <sup>1862</sup> son of **Absalom Berman Harrison** and **Emily/Emma Davis**, on 7 Mar 1906 in DuBoistown, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1863</sup> Edward was born on 9 Jan 1873 in Pennsylvania, <sup>1864</sup> died on 23 Aug 1931 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania <sup>1865</sup> at age 58, and was buried on 26 Aug 1931 in Wildwood Cemetery, Williamsport, Lycoming Co, Pennsylvania. <sup>1866</sup> They had no children.

General Notes: In 1893 Edward Harrison is a rafter and boards at Summer ab Main, DuBtwn [DuBoistown]. Edward's father Absalom B Harrison is a lumberman, and lives on Summer, DuBtwn. [5]

In 1896 Edward is a rafter, still living in DuBoistown. [5]

In 1897 Edward Harrison is a clerk at St. Charles Hotel in Williamsport. He is living at the hotel. [5]

In 1900 Edward Harrison is living in DuBoistown Borough, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, in the home of his parents Absolom and Emily Harrison. Edward's sister Lillian is also in the house. Edward is 27, b. Jan 1873 in Pennsylvania, and is a bartender at a hotel. [3]

Edward is also on the Census in Williamsport - Edward Harrison, lodger in the home of John T M Long. He is 27, born May 1873, and a bartender. [4]

1903, Williamsport, Edward L Harrison, bartender, 315 Market, bds do [boards at his place of work 315 Market]

Edward L Harrison, clerk at the Alpha hotel, and Miss Mary Ruther, of Loganton, were married last night [7 Mar 1906] at the home of the groom's parents, in DuBoistown. . . . . Mr and Mrs Harrison will soon move to Muncy, where the former will take charge of the Gundrum hotel. [1]

1906 - 1909, Muncy, "Edward L Harrison, hotel". [6]

In 1910 Edward L & Mary M Harrison are visiting in Armstrong, Lycoming County. Edward is 37 and a hotel keeper. [7]

1910 - Edward L and Mary M Harrison are in Muncy. Edward is prop [proprietor] of Harrison House. [8]

In 1914 the Harrison's are in Williamsport -

Edw L Harrison, Williamsport, working at the Colonial Hotel, living at 15 W Willow. [5]

In September 1918 Edward Lumley Harrison registered for the WWI draft. He was born 9 Jan 1873, is living in Williamsport, working as a Lathe Hand for Darling Pump Co. [Wife] Mary M Harrison is his closest contact. [2]

In 1919 Edw L Harrison is boarding at Main c [corner of] Summer, DuBtwn [DuBoistown]. [5] In other words, living in DuBoistown at his mother's home.

In 1920 Edward Harrison is living in DuBoistown Borough with his mother Emily (she is listed as an invalid) and sister Lillian. Edward is 48, widowed, and a laborer at a pumpworks. [10]

In 1929 Edw L Harrison is living in DuBoistown. [5]

Edward Harrison died 23 August 1931 in Williamsport of a ruptured gall bladder and chronic cholecystitis [chronic inflamation of the gall bladder]. He also had a gastric ulcer with hemorrhage. [9]

- [1] Williamsport Sun (PA) (Lycoming Co Gen Soc research), 8 Mar 1906, Mary Ruther, of Loganton, to Edward L Harrison, mar last night (7 Mar), DuBoistown
- [2] World War I Draft Registration
- [3] 1900 US Census, DuBoistown Borough, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 34, sheet 6B
- [4] 1900 US Census, Williamsport, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 82, sheet 8A
- [5] City Directories (Ancestry.com)
- [6] City Directories (Ancestry.com), Williamsport city directory, section for Muncy business
- [7] 1910 US Census, Armstrong, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 29, sheet 7B (listed as visiting)
- [8] City Directories (Ancestry.com), Jersey Shore directory, includes Muncy
- [9] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Edward Harrison, d. 23 Aug 1931, Williamsport
- [10] 1920 US Census, DuBoistown borough, ED 36, sheet 4B

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 9 Jan 1872, Pennsylvania. 1865
- 3-**Charles Adam Reuther**<sup>239</sup> was born on 4 Dec 1878 in Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>1867</sup> and died on 22 Apr 1944 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania<sup>1868</sup> at age 65. Other names for Charles were Charles A Reuther<sup>1869</sup> and Karl A Reuther.<sup>33</sup> He had no known marriage and no known children.

General Notes: In the 1900 Census, Charles Reuther is living in Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. He is 23 years old and a woodman. He is living with the family of Mr. Brungard.

In the 1910 Census, Charles is living in Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, with his parents. He is 33 years old and is a laborer doing odd jobs. He was out of work 24 weeks in 1909.

On Sept 12 1918, Charles Adam Reuther registered for the World War I draft. He was living in Loganton, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. Charles was born December 4 1878. He is a farmer working for Mrs. Mary Momeldorf (sp?). Charles's mother Mrs. Herman Reuther is listed as his closest relative.

In the 1920 Census, Charles A Reuther is living in Green Township close to his parents. He is 43 years old and a laborer.

In the 1930 Census, Charles is living in Greene Township. He is 53 years old and a farmer.

In January 1944, Charles Reuther of 928 Poplar Street, was under medical observation and was in satisfactory condiditon. [1]

Charles Adam Reuther of Carroll died at Lock Haven Hospital. He was survived by his brother Oscar, sisters Mrs Katharine Probst of Williamsport, and Mrs Bertha Donnelly of Julia. [3]

Charles is probably buried in the Mount Union/Bixler Cemetery in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. He is listed there on an early transacription, but no marker was found in more recent transcriptions. [2]

- [1] Gazette and Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 22 Jan 1944 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Cemeteries of Crawford, Greene & Logan Townships, etc, Clinton County Genealogical Society
- [3] Clinton County Times, 27 Apr 1944, last page (Ross Library, Lock Haven)

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Nov 1876, Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 256
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1877, Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>33</sup>
- 3-**Clara Augusta Reuther**<sup>239</sup> was born on 17 Feb 1879 in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, died on 31 Mar 1944 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>422</sup> at age 65, and was buried on 3 Apr 1944 in Muncy Cemetery, Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1870</sup> The cause of her death was hypertension & heart disease. Another name for Clara was Clara A Reuther. <sup>1871</sup>

General Notes: In 1903 Clara Reuther is a waitress in Williamsport at 303 W 4th. In 1904 & 1905 Clara Reuther is a domestic at 627 Franklin in Williamsport. [3]

In 1910 Clara A Reuther is living in Muncy. She is 29, single, born in Pennsylvania, her parents in Germany. She is living in the home of Charlie Hoagland, and a servant at a hotel. [4]

In 1910 Clara Reuther is in Muncy and a dom [domestic] at Harrison House [hotel]. [5] Harrison House is operated by Edward and Mary Harrison. Mary is suspected to be Clara's sister. [CAR, 2021]

In 1940 Clara Sensman is living in Muncy at 104 Mechanic Street. She is 60, widowed, owns her home worth \$1000. She completed 7th grade. With Clara are son William

Sensman, daughter Sarah Smith, niece [s.b. granddaughter] Bonnie Jo, and four lodgers. [2]

Mrs Clara A Senseman, widow of Ridner Senseman, died 31 March 1944 at her home at 104 Mechanic Street, Muncy. She was survived by her daughter Mrs Earl Smith and son William Senseman of Muncy, sisters Mrs Catherine Probst of Newberry and Mrs Charles Donley of Julian, and brothers Charles Reuther of Lock Haven and Oscar Reuther of Muncy. Burial is to be in Muncy Cemetery. [1]

- [1] Gazette and Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 1 APr 1944 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] 1940 US Census, Muncy, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-42, sheet 13A
- [3] City Directories (Ancestry.com)
- [4] 1910 US Census, Muncy, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 61, sheet 14A, indexed on Ancestry as Ruther
- [5] City Directories (Ancestry.com), Jersey Shore directory with other towns including Muncy

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1879, Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>33</sup>
- Alt. Birth: 17 Feb 1879, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 764

Clara married **Ridner Plotts Senseman**, <sup>239</sup> son of **Daniel Senseman** and **Sarah Plotts**, on 14 Feb 1911 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1872</sup> Ridner was born on 13 Apr 1877 in Pennsylvania, <sup>1873</sup> died on 23 Aug 1935 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>764</sup> at age 58, and was buried on 26 Aug 1935 in Muncy Cemetery, Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>764</sup> Another name for Ridner was Ridman Senseman. <sup>1874</sup> They had three children: **Sara M, William Reuther**, and **Ernestine M**.

General Notes: In 1880, Ridner Senseman is living in Turbotville, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania, with his parents Daniel and Sadie B Senseman.

In 1910, Ridner Senseman is living in Bath, Steuben County, New York. He is 33, single, born in Pennsylvania, and the manager of the European Hotel, where he is also living.

In July 1911, Ridner P Senseman is visiting Williamsport, PA, to visit a few relatives in the area for a few weeks. [1]

In September 1912, Ridner Senseman and family moved to Bath, New York. [2] They had probably returned to Lycoming County by 1914 when son William was born in Pennsylvania. They were in Muncy when Ridner registered for the World War I draft.

In 1918, Ridner Plotts Senseman was living in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, when he registered for the World War I draft. His nearest relative was Clara Augusta Senseman.

In 1920 Ridner P Senseman is living on Mechanic Street in Muncy. He is 42, owns his home, and is not working (occupation - "none"). Living with Ridner are his wife Clara, 39, children Sarah M, 8, William R, 6, and Ernestine M, 3 years and 7 months, and

John Dehass (?), boarder, 84. [3]

In 1925 when Herman G Reuther died, Ridner and Clara were living in Muncy, Pennsylvania.

In 1930, Ridner Senseman is living in Muncy. He is 52 years old, owns his own home valued at \$2000, born in Pennsylvania, and a disabled butcher. Living with him is his wife Clara, 51. Ridman and Clara were married at age 33 & 31. With them are their children Sara, 18, William, 16, and Ernestine, 13, and Ridman's mother Sara Kline, 73. Clara is working as a laundress at home, and Sara is a waitress at a hotel.

Ridner died of stomach cancer. [4]

- [1] Gazette and Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 18 July 1911 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Gazette and Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 24 Sept 1912 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] 1920 US Census, Muncy, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 62, sheet 17A
- [4] Muncy Cemetery Internment Records

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1878, Pennsylvania.<sup>59</sup>

4-**Sara M Senseman**<sup>157</sup> was born on 5 Dec 1911 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1875</sup> died on 13 Dec 1972 in Tioga RD, Tioga County, Pennsylvania<sup>1876</sup> at age 61, and was buried on 15 Dec 1972 in Prospect Cemetery, Mansfield, Tioga County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1876</sup>

General Notes: In 1940 Sarah Smith is living in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, with her mother Clara Sensman and brother William Sensman. With Sarah is daughter Bonnie Jo, age 1. Sarah is 28, married (husband Earl is not with her), completed high school. [5]

Sara is Clara's daughter Mrs Earl Smith, listed as her surviving daughter when Clara died in 1944.

Sara married Herbert Hughes between 1948 (the death of Earl Smith) and November 1953.

In November 1953, Mr & Mrs Herbert Hughes and Robert Hughes returned from a 28-day motor trip to California. Miss Bonnie Jo Smith [daughter of Mrs Hughes] accompanied them to Denver. [4]

Mrs Sara S Hughes, wife of Herbert Hughes, died 13 Dec 1972 at her home in Tioga RD. She was born Dec 5 1911 in Muncy to Ridner and Clara Ruther Senseman. Survivors include her daughter Mrs Ralph (Bonnie) Updyke, Tioga, three grandchildren, and her brother William Senseman. Burial will be 22 December in Prospect Cemetery, Mansfield. [1, 2]

On the cemetery transcription, Sara appears to be buried next to her first husband Earl I Smith. [3]

- [1] Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA, 14 Dec 1972 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Wellsboro Gazette, PA, 21 Dec 1972, p. 22 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Tri-Counties Genealogy & History, www.joycetice.com, retreived 10 Nov 2011
- [4] Wellsboro Gazette, PA, 5 Nov 1953, p. two (Ancestry.com)
- [5] 1940 US Census, Muncy, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-42, sheet 13A

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1912, Pennsylvania.<sup>59</sup>

Sara married **Earl Ira Smith**, <sup>1877</sup> son of **Ralph Henry Smith** and **Gertrude Knights**, in 1930-1938. Earl was born on 20 Jun 1901 in Rutland Township, Tioga County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1878</sup> died on 3 May 1948 in New Berlin, New York <sup>1879</sup> at age 46, and was buried on 13 May 1948 in Prospect Cemetery, Mansfield, Tioga County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1880</sup> They had one daughter: **Bonnie Jo**.

General Notes: In 1910 Earl Smith is 9 years old, born in Pennsylvania, and living in Tioga Township, Tioga County, Pennsylvania, with his parents Ralph & Gittrude [sic], and siblings (including sister Mabel - see below). Also in the house is Ralph's mother-in-law Abbe J Knights. [2]

Earl was probably born in Tioga County.

In 1920 Earl's parents Ralph and Gertrud Smith are living in Tioga Township, with children Homer, age 15, and Mabel, age 12. Ralph is a dairy farmer. [3]

In February 1942 Earl Ira Smith registered for the WWII draft. He is living in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, and working for J T Keliher in Williamsport. Earl was born 20 June 1901 in Rutland Township, Tioga County. [Wife] Mrs Sara Smith is his closest contact. [4]

Earl I Smith of Tioga, died in New Berlin, New York in May 1948. He was 46. Earl was employed on a road construction job. He was survived by his wife, daughter Bonnie Jo, sisters Mrs Ruth Stark (of Niagra Falls), Mrs Robert Loveless (Tioga), Mrs Jack [Mabel Smith] Horner (Tioga), and brother Homer Smith (Painted Post). [1]

- [1] Wellsboro Agitator, Wellsboro, PA, 12 May 1948, p. 6 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] 1910 US Census, Tioga twp, Tioga CO, PA, ED 164, sheet 8B
- [3] 1920 US Census, Tioga twp, Tioga CO, PA, ED 165, sheet 11B
- [4] World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com)

#### Notes:

Bonnie [Smith] Updyke is tied to her aunt (and father's sister) Mable Smith Preston Horner (wife of Newell Preston) in cousin Elouise (Preston) Miller's obituary in the Star-Gazette (Elmira, NY) on 30 Nov 2004 (via Ancestry.com)

5-**Bonnie Jo Smith** was born on 22 Jan 1939 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>1881</sup> and died on 5 Mar 2014<sup>1881</sup> at age 75.

General Notes: Bonnie was born 22 January 1939 in Muncy to Earl and Sara (Senseman) Smith Hughes [s.b. Earl Smith & Sara (Senseman) (Smith)

Hughes]. Moved to Tioga at age 3 [about 1942]. [1]

Bonnie and Ralph may have traveled to North Carolina to get married as she was 18 years old and perhaps needed parental consent in Pennsylvania. Their marriage license recorded that her age was verified on her operator's [driver's] license. [3]

In 1957 Bonnie was living in Tioga, Pennsylvania, [3] and working for S. F. Iszard Co in Elmira, New York [2].

Bonnie and husband Ralph Updyke would have been married 57 years in 2014. [1]

In addition to her husband and three children, Bonnie was survived by seven grandchildren Jon, Jared, James, Ralph, John, Bonnie Kate, & Cullen. [1]

- [1] Legacy.com, Star-Gazette (Elmira NY), 6 Mar 2014, obit Bonnie S Updyke
- [2] Star-Gazette (Elmira, NY) (newspapers.com), 4 Sep 1957, p. 8, Ralph L updyke to Bobbie Jo Smith [sic], 26 Aug 1957, Weldon, NC.
- [3] North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2011 (images) (Ancestry.com), Ralph L Updyke to Bonnie J Smith, 26 Aug 1957, Weldon, Halifax Co.

Bonnie married **Ralph L** "**Bud**" **Updyke**, <sup>1882</sup> son of **Gilbert Updyke** and **Harriett Mosher**, on 26 Aug 1957 in Weldon, Halifax County, North Carolina. <sup>1883</sup> Ralph was born on 1 Mar 1933 in Elmira, Chemung County, New York <sup>1884</sup> and died on 10 Sep 2016 <sup>1885</sup> at age 83. They had three children: **Alan Robert, Sallie Anne**, and **James Earl**.

General Notes: Bud was raised on the family farm in Millerton, where he developed a strong work ethic. Bud left school in 1951, volunteering to serve in the United States Army. He became a decorated veteran of the Korean War and completed his high school diploma upon his return home. Bud married Bonnie Smith in 1957. [1]

Ralph was a 1956 [?] graduate of Williamson High School, and served with the US Army in Korea. [2]

In 1957 Ralph was living in Millerton, Pennsylvania, [3], or Elmira, New York, and working for a Syracuse [NY] construction company [2].

Bud retired from the Pennsylvania Electric Company in 1993 after 32 years of employment. He was active in the Tioga Volunteer Fire Department (50+years of service, including fire chief) and Tioga Volunteer Ambulance Association (a founding member, as well as serving as president). Bud was elected to the Tioga Borough Council (20+ years, serving as a councillor and as council president) and elected mayor of Tioga. He was appointed by the auditor general to serve as the director of the Fireman's Legislative Federation of Pennsylvania. Bud was an active member of the Tioga

American Legion Post #235, Tioga Masonic Lodge #373, and Coudersport Consistory. [1]

[1] Legacy.com, Wellsboro Gazette, 13 Sep 2016, obit Ralph L "Bud" Updyke, d. 10 Sep 2016

[2] Star-Gazette (Elmira, NY) (newspapers.com), 4 Sep 1957, p. 8, Ralph L updyke to Bobbie Jo Smith [sic], 26 Aug 1957, Weldon, NC.

[3] North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2011 (images) (Ancestry.com), Ralph L Updyke to Bonnie J Smith, 26 Aug 1957, Weldon, Halifax Co

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: 15 Mar 1933.<sup>60</sup>

### 6-Alan Robert Updyke

Alan married **Gina M Ciampaglia**, daughter of **Joseph S Ciampaglia** and **Lois E Jones**. They had two children: **Jon Alan** and **Jared Robert**.

7-Jon Alan Updyke

7-Jared Robert Updyke

### 6-Sallie Anne Updyke

Sallie married **Timothy J Stone**, son of **George Stone** and **Jeannine Hunt**.

Sallie next married **James Francis Mundy**, son of **James F Mundy** and **Mary Elizabeth Lenahan**.

### 6-James Earl Updyke

James married Jennifer Mase.

Sara next married **Herbert Hughes** in 1948-1953. Herbert died after 1972.

General Notes: Herbert Hughes

Born:29 Dec 1906 Died:Nov 1978

Last Residence: Tioga, Tioga, Pennsylvania

Last Benefit: 16933 Mansfield, Tioga, Pennsylvania

Social Security Death Index

Herbert L Hughes

Birth: 1906 Death: 1978

Burial: Evergreen Cemetery, Tioga, Tioga County

Find A Grave Memorial #98841585, Created by: RobMinteer57, added: Oct 13,

2012, retrieved 22 Nov 2013

4-**William Reuther Senseman**<sup>1886</sup> was born on 15 Jan 1914 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1887</sup> died on 5 Nov 1983 in Muncy, Lycoming

County, Pennsylvania<sup>1888</sup> at age 69, and was buried on 8 Nov 1983 in Muncy Cemetery, Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>764</sup>

General Notes: The Muncy Luminary, Thursday, June 24, 1937 William Senseman, aged 22, son of Mrs. Clara Senseman, of Mechanic street, suffered the loss of his right arm, between the elbow and wrist, at 3:30 o'clock last Thursday afternoon, while at work at the Muncy Woolen Mills. [5]

In 1940 William Sensman is living in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, in the home of his mother Clara Sensman. William is 26, married (wife Lillian is living nearby with her mother), completed high school. He is not working but is looking for work. Also in the house is his sister Sarah Smith, her daughter Bonni Jo, and four lodgers. [4]

In 1966 William retired after 25 years with Sprout Waldron Division of Koppers Co. [3]

William Senseman was born 15 Jan 1914 and died Nov 1983. His last residence was in Muncy, Lycoming Co, Pennsylvania. [1]

William died at Muncy Valley Hospital on 5 November 1983 of cardiac arrest. [2]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Muncy Cemetery Internment Records
- [3] Findagrave.com, Wm R Senseman, #60620758, posted 25 Oct 2010, gloria wolf, image of news obit, retrieved 24 Apr 2013
- [4] 1940 US Census, Muncy, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-42, sheet 13A
- [5] The Luminary (www..muncyluminary.com), Peeks of the Past, 8 May 2012, retrieved 29 Mar 2016

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1914, Pennsylvania.<sup>59</sup>

William married **Lillian L McMichael**, <sup>439</sup> daughter of **Robert Russell McMichael** and **Ella Mincemoyer**, on 9 Aug 1934. <sup>1889</sup> Lillian was born on 14 Jul 1917 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>439</sup> died on 19 Mar 2008 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania at age 90, and was buried on 11 Jul 2008 in Muncy Cemetery, Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>764</sup> They had three children: **Ann, Kay**, and **William R**.

General Notes: Lillian's parents were Russell McMichael & Ella Mincemoyer. [2]

In 1920 Lillian S McMichael is 2 years old and living in Lewis township, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania, with her parents Robert R & Ella M McMichael. Robert is a farmer. With them is Ella's mother Ellen Betz. [4]

In 1940 Lillian Sensman is living in Muncy with her mother Ella McMichael. Lillian is 22, married (husband William is living nearby), completed high school. With her is their daughter Ann, 2. Also in the house is Lillian's sister Florence McMichael, 16. [3]

Lillian was a 1935 graduate of Muncy-Muncy Creek High School and had been employed by the former Montgomery Mills. She was an avid bingo player and enjoyed putting puzzles together. She especially enjoyed trips to Atlantic City. [1]

Lillian L. Senseman, 90, a resident of Park Place, Muncy, PA, passed away at 9:30 A.M. on Wednesday, March 19, 2008 in the Muncy Valley Hospital Skilled Nursing Unit of congestive heart failure. [1, 2]

- [1] Williamsport Sun-Gazette, 21 Mar 2008 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Muncy Cemetery Internment Records
- [3] 1940 US Census, Muncy, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-42, sheet 13B-14A
- [4] 1920 US Census, Lewis twp, Northumberland Co, PA, ED 84, sheet 10B

Noted events in her life were:

• Cremation: Between Mar and Jul 2008.<sup>764</sup>

#### 5-Ann Senseman

Ann married **Martin Williams**.

### 5-Kay Senseman

Kay married Richard Reese.

#### 5-William R Senseman

William married Diane.

4-Ernestine M Senseman<sup>157</sup> was born on 27 May 1916 in Pennsylvania, <sup>1890</sup> died on 17 Nov 1932 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>1891</sup> at age 16, and was buried on 21 Nov 1932 in Muncy Cemetery, Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.

General Notes: Ernestine was born about May or June 1916. [1]

Ernestine died young of diabetes. [2]

- [1] 1920 US Census, Muncy, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 62, sheet 17A
- [2] Muncy Cemetery Internment records

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1917, Pennsylvania.<sup>59</sup>

3-**Bertha S Reuther**<sup>1871</sup> was born on 4 May 1880 in Carroll, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1892</sup> died on 30 Jan 1972 in Pleasant Gap, Centre County, Pennsylvania<sup>1893</sup> at age 91, and was buried in Mt Union (Bixler) Evangelical Cemetery, Carroll, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1397</sup>

General Notes: When she died in 1972, Bertha was living in Pleasant Gap [Centre County] at the home of her daughter Clara E Summers. [2]

She was a member of the Bellefonte Congregation of the Jehovah's Witnesses. [2]

Bertha Donley was born 4 May 1881 and died Jan 1972. Her last residence was in Bellefonte, Centre, Pennsylvania. [1]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 31 Jan 1972, p. 32, obit Bertha R Donley, d. 30 Jan, Pleasant Gap

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: May 1880, Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>33</sup>
- Alt. Birth: 4 May 1881, Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 1894
- Residence: 1972, Pleasant Gap, Centre County, Pennsylvania. 1895

Bertha married **Charles Henry Donley**, <sup>239</sup> son of **John A Donley** and **Mary Ann Flick**, on 19 Jul 1904 in Carroll, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>412</sup> Charles was born on 29 Dec 1881 in Huston Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania, <sup>151</sup> died on 12 Jul 1957 in Rush Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania age 75, and was buried on 16 Jul 1957 in Alto Reste Burial Park, Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1897</sup> Another name for Charles was Charles H Donley. <sup>12</sup> They had three children: **Herman Charles, Edward Harvey**, and **Clara Elizabeth**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: 20 Jul 1904. 12

General Notes: The 1910 Census showed Charles' parents' birthplaces as Ireland, but the 1920 & 30 censuses showed Pennsylvania.

In 1910, C H Donley is living on Champlain Ave in Renovo, Clinton Co, Pennsylvania. He is 28, born in Pennsylvania, and a brakeman on the railroad. Living with Charles are his wife Bertha, 27, and children Herman, Edward, and Bertha. Charles and Bertha have been married 5 years, and Bertha has had 3 children, all are living.

In Sept 1918, Charles Henry Donley registered for the World War I draft. He was living on Clinton Ave in Renovo, PA, and registered for the draft in Lock Haven. Charles was working as a shop hand for the Penns. RR Co in Renovo. His nearest realtive is his wife Mrs Bertha S Donely. Charles' age and birthdate were difficult to read, but appear to be age 39, born on 29 Dec 1879.

In 1920, Charles Donley is living in the South Renovo Borough in Clinton County. He is 38 years old and a machinist for the railroad. Living with Charles are his wife Bertha, 38, and children Herman, 14, Edward, 13, and Clara, 10.

In 1925, when Herman G Reuther died, Charles and Bertha were living in Julian, [Huston Twp, Centre Co] Pennsylvania.

In 1930, Charles H Donley is living in Huston township, Centre County, Pennsylvania. Charles is 48 and a farmer with a general farm. Living with him is his wife Hertha S [Bertha], 48. They were married when they were 21 years old. Also living with them are their son Edward H, 23, and his wife Stella A, 23.

In 1942, Charles Henry Donley is living in Huston township (mailing address Julian), Centre County, Pennsylvania. He was born 29 December 1881 in Huston township. Charles is self-employed. He lists his nearest relative/contact as his wife Mrs Bertha S Donley. [1]

Charles Henry Donley, resident of Boggs township, Centre County, died 12 July 1957 at Philipsburg State Hospital in Rush Township, Centre County, of arteriosclerotic heart disease. Charles was a farmer. [2]

- [1] World War II draft registration, 1942 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 29 Dec 1879.<sup>239</sup>
- Alt. Birth: 29 Dec 1881, Julian, Centre County, Pennsylvania. 1898
- Occupation: Brakeman, 1904.

4-**Herman Charles Donley**<sup>1899</sup> was born on 24 Jan 1905 in Eastvale, Beaver County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1900</sup> died on 29 Mar 1989 in Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania<sup>1899</sup> at age 84, and was buried in Alto Reste Burial Park, Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1899</sup> Another name for Herman was Herman Donley. <sup>296</sup>

General Notes: In 1930 Herman Donley is living in Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania. He is 25 and a boilermaker for the P.R.R. Co (Penn Railroad?). Herman may have been unemployed during the year as he is on the unemployment schedule. Living with Herman is his wife Martha C, 21, and daughter Janet L, 9 months. Herman and Martha were married at age 23 & 19.

Herman worked for the Pennsylvania RailRoad in Altoona for 46 years as a boilermaker. [1]

- [1] Findagrave.com, Anonymous, 2005, obit summary for Herman C Donley Noted events in his life were:
- Residence: 1972, Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania. 1901

Herman married **Martha Caroline Newton**, <sup>1902</sup> daughter of **William Wiggins Newton** and **Mary Caroline Gruhler**, on 26 Apr 1928. <sup>1903</sup> Martha was born on 15 Aug 1908 in Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1902</sup> died on 1 Jan 1980 in Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania at age 71, and was buried in Alto Reste Burial Park, Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1899</sup> They had four children: **Janet Lorraine, William H, Donald W**, and **Linda Marie**.

5-**Janet Lorraine Donley**<sup>1904</sup> was born on 2 Jun 1929 in Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1905</sup> died on 15 Nov 2001 in Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania<sup>1906</sup> at age 72, and was buried in Blair Memorial Park, Bellwood, Blair County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1906</sup>

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Jul 1929, Pennsylvania.<sup>59</sup>
- Residence: 1980, Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania. 1907
- Residence: 1989, Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania. 1908
- Residence: 1999, Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania. 1909

Janet married **Merle Dean Stitt**, <sup>1910</sup> son of **John William Stitt** and **Mary Alice Kemmerling**, on 18 Oct 1947 in Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1906</sup> Merle was born on 6 Sep 1925 in Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1911</sup> died on 5 Jul 1999 in Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania <sup>1911</sup> at age 73, and was buried in Blair Memorial Park, Bellwood, Blair County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1911</sup> They had four children: **Joyce A, Gary A, Larry D**, and **Scott O**.

General Notes: Merle Dean Stitt graduated from Altoona High School in 1946. He served in the US Navy during World War II. [1]

Merle retired from Peoples Natural Gas in 1984 after 38 years. He was a serviceman. [1]

[1] Findagrave.com, Merle Stitt, #10745162, obit extract, posted by Anonymous, 9 Apr 2005, retrieved 23 Apr 2013

#### 6-Joyce A Stitt

Joyce married **Dennis Pennabaker**. They had four children: **Shawn**, **Dennis**, **Michael**, and **Lawyna**.

- 7-Shawn Pennabaker
- 7-Dennis Pennabaker
- 7-Michael Pennabaker
- 7-Lawyna Pennabaker
- 6-Gary A Stitt
- 6-Larry D Stitt
- 6-Scott O Stitt
- 5-William H Donley
- 5-Donald W Donley
- 5-**Linda Marie Donley**<sup>1912</sup> was born on 3 Aug 1938 in Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1899</sup> died on 27 Sep 1999 in Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania<sup>1899</sup> at age 61, and was buried in Alto Reste Burial Park, Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1899</sup>

General Notes: At the time of her death, no children were listed as surviving her and husband William Wilt. [1]

[1] Findagrave.com, Anonymous, 2005, obit summary for Linda M Donley Wilt

Noted events in her life were:

- Residence: 1980, Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania. 1907
- Residence: 1989, Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania. 1913

Linda married William H Wilt.

4-**Edward Harvey Donley**<sup>1914</sup> was born on 5 Nov 1906 in Renovo, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, died on 31 Oct 1992 in State College, Centre County, Pennsylvania at age 85, and was buried in Mt Union (Bixler) Evangelical Cemetery, Carroll, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 1397

General Notes: In 1930, Edward H Donley is living in Huston township, Centre Co, Pennsylvania, with his parents. Edward is 23 and a driver of a coal truck. He is married to Stella A, also 23. They were recently married at age 23 & 22. Stella is a teacher in the public school.

In 1939 Edward worked 26 weeks for \$300. [2]

In 1940 Edward Donley is living in Julian, Huston Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania. Edward is 32, has an 8th grade education, and is a truck driver for the WPA. With Edward is his wife Stella, 32, and sons Charles, 9, Edward, 5, and Jimmie, 2. [2]

Edward and Stella were separated or divorced by 1982 when they appear to be living apart - Edward in Julian & Stella in Bellefonte. [4]

Edward was a life member of Pleasant Gap Fire Company. He worked at Cerro Metal Products in Bellefonte. He died 31 October 1992 at Centre Community Hospital [State College]. [3]

Edward H. Donley was born 5 Nov 1906 and died 31 Oct 1992. His last residence was Julian, Centre, Pennsylvania. [1]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] 1940 US Census, Julian, Huston Twp, Centre Co, PA, ED 14-20, sheet 6B-7A
- [3] Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 2 Nov 1992, p.
- 12, obit Edward H Donley, d. 31 Oct, Centre Comm Hosp
- [4] Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 21 May 1982, p. 28, obit Charles R Donley

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 11 Nov 1906, Renovo, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 1917
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1907, Pennsylvania.<sup>296</sup>
- Residence: 1972, Julian, Centre County, Pennsylvania. 1918

- Residence: 1982, Julian, Centre County, Pennsylvania. 1919
- Residence: 1989, Bellefonte, Centre County, Pennsylvania. 1920

Edward married **Stella Alvina Wellar**, <sup>1921</sup> daughter of **Robert Lowry Wellar** and **Alice Mae Gill**, about 1930.<sup>59</sup> The marriage ended in separated or divorced. Stella was born on 29 Feb 1908 in Julian, Huston Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1922</sup> died on 15 Nov 1990 in State College, Centre County, Pennsylvania<sup>1923</sup> at age 82, and was buried in Williams Cemetery, Martha Furnace, Centre County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1924</sup> They had three children: **Charles Robert, Edward Herman "Ed,"** and **James Ernest "Jim"**.

Marriage Notes: Edward and Stella either separated or divorced. They were living apart by ??

Stella was listed in Edward's obituary as having pre-deceased him. [1]

[1] Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 2 Nov 1992, p. 12, obit Edward H Donley, d. 31 Oct, Centre Comm Hosp

General Notes: Stella had a college education and was a school teacher. She was not working in 1940 when the census was taken. [1]

[1] 1940 US Census, Julian, Huston Twp, Centre Co, PA, ED 14-20, sheet 6B-7A Noted events in her life were:

- Residence: 1982, Bellefonte, Centre County, Pennsylvania. 1925
- Residence: 1989, Bellefonte, Centre County, Pennsylvania. 1920

5-**Charles Robert Donley**<sup>1926</sup> was born on 20 Mar 1931 in Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1927</sup> died on 19 May 1982 in Rush Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania<sup>1928</sup> at age 51, and was buried in Williams Cemetery, Martha Furnace, Centre County, Pennsylvania. The cause of his death was fractured skull from truck accident.

General Notes: Charles & Charlene probably divorced about 1954-1955. Both had children with their next spouse about 1956.

Charles & Ethel were divorced by 1974 when she married Harry Wolfe.

Charles was a truck driver. [3]

Charles R Donley was killed in a one-vehicle accident on the night of 19 May 1982 1/2 mile east of Phillipsburg [Rush Township]. He lost control of his truck on a wet road while attempting to navigate a curve. His truck slid into a ditch and struck a utility pole. [2]

Charles Donley, 20 March 1931 - May 1982. Last benefit paid Julian, Centre County, Pennsylvania. [1]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 20 May

1982, p. 7, Charles R Donley d. car wreck 1/2 mile east of Phillipsburg [Rush Twp]

[3] Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 21 May 1982, p. 28, obit Charles R Donley

Noted events in his life were:

• Residence: 1982, Julian, Centre County, Pennsylvania. 1929

Charles married **Charlene Weller**, daughter of **George W Weller Sr** and **Elva Pearl Fahr**. They had two children: **George Edward** and **Rita Ann**.

### **6-George Edward Donley**

George married **Nettie Susan Woodring**, daughter of **Howard Calvin** "Cal" Woodring and **Betty Gayle Bailey**. They had two children: **Angela "Angie"** and **Emily**.

7-Angela "Angie" Donley

7-Emily Donley

### **6-Rita Ann Donley**

Rita married **Howard M Myers**, son of **Charles R Myers**. They had one son: **Stephen Howard**.

### 7-Stephen Howard Myers

Charles next married **Ethel**. They had three children: **Stephen Robert**, **Charles T**, and **Karen**.

### 6-Stephen Robert Donley

Stephen married **Debra Lee "Debbie" Cowher**, daughter of **William B Cowher** and **Kathryn Molter**. They had two children: **Stephen** and **Shannon Lee**.

7-Stephen Donley Jr

7-Shannon Lee Donley

### **6-Charles T Donley**

Charles married **Kimberly A Hale**, daughter of **Merrill A Hale** and **Donna J Dillon**. They had one daughter: **Jamie Lyn**.

7-Jamie Lyn Donley

### 6-Karen Donley

5-**Edward Herman "Ed" Donley**<sup>1930</sup> was born on 26 Nov 1934 in Julian, Centre County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1931</sup> died on 18 May 2018 in Hershey, Dauphin

County, Pennsylvania<sup>1932</sup> at age 83, and was buried in Oak Ridge Cemetery, Union Twp., Centre County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1933</sup>

General Notes: Ed served in the US Army Reserves. [1]

Ed's employment started at Claster's in Bellefonte and Altoona. He then was the Snap-On Tools Representative in the Williamsport area to the family business with Shaklee. [1]

[1] Dean K Wetzler Funeral Home & Cremation Services (Milesburg, PA) (www.deankwetzlerfuneralhome.com), obit Edward H Donely, d. 18 May 2018

Noted events in his life were:

- Residence: 1982, Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 1934
- Residence: 1989, Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 1935
- Residence: 1990, Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 1936
- Residence: 1992, Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 1937
- Residence: 1994, Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 1938
- Residence: 2015, Jersey Shore, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 1939
- Residence: 2018, Linden, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 1940

Edward married **Ethel E Hanscom**, daughter of **Raymond H Hanscom** and **Bertha Rowin**. They had two children: **Vicki L** and **Kurt Edward**.

### 6-Vicki L Donley

Vicki married Eugene Rhinehart.

### 6-Kurt Edward Donley

Kurt married **Wendy Renee Rechel**, daughter of **Charles Richard Rechel** and **Margaret Koch**. They had three children: **Morgan Leigh, Makayla Maree**, and **Trent**.

- 7-Morgan Leigh Donley
- 7-Makavla Maree Donley
- 7-Trent Donley

5-James Ernest "Jim" Donley<sup>1941</sup> was born on 18 Jan 1938 in Julian, Centre County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1942</sup> died on 13 Jul 1989 in Huston Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania<sup>1943</sup> at age 51, and was buried in Williams Cemetery, Martha Furnace, Centre County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1944</sup> The cause of his death was self-inflicted gun shot (suicide). Another name for James was Jimmie Donley. <sup>1096</sup>

General Notes: Interestingly, in 1977 James Donley announced the engagement of daughter Karen. Her mother Barbara was not included. When Karen married she was listed as teh daughter of Mr & Mrs Albert Schillings; James was not mentioned.

In 1983 James was employed at Speciality Automotive in State College. [1]

After his death, James' estate included "restorable '55-'57 Chevys, '59 Olds convertible, classic auto parts, auto body tools, wood working tools, backhoe & some household items". They were scheduled for auction in September 1989. [3]

On 13 July 1989 James Donley and wife Cheryl got into an argument in the parking lot after a chiropractic session. James struck Cheryl several times in the face. She fled the car for the safety of the chiropractic office - he fired one shot as she fled into the building.

Although the chiropractor locked the office door, an unaware patient entering the waiting room unlocked the door. While the chiropractor tried to calm him, a distraught James shot himself in the head. [2]

[1] Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 25 Jul 1983, p. 8, mar Cheryl C Lohr & James E Donley, 16 Jul, State College [2] Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 14 Jul 1989, p. B1-B2

[3] Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 17 Sep 1989, p. 37

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 18 Jan 1938, Huston Township, Centre County, Pennsylvania. 1945
- Residence: 1977, Bellefonte, Centre County, Pennsylvania. 1946
- Residence: 1982, Bellefonte, Centre County, Pennsylvania. 1947

James married **Barbara Anna Fravel**, daughter of **Betty Rose Fravel**. They had three children: **Nancy Ann, James Edward**, and **Alvin B**.

### **6-Nancy Ann Donley**

Nancy married Lynn E Perryman Jr, son of Lynn E Perryman Sr and Martha. They had one son: Eric Ryan.

#### 7-Eric Rvan Perryman

#### **6-James Edward Donley**

James married someone. He had one son: Boy Child.

### 7-Boy Child Donley

### 6-Alvin B Donley

James next married **Cheryl C Lohr**, daughter of **Paul E Boyer** and **Eleanor McGhee**.

4-**Clara Elizabeth Donley**<sup>1397</sup> was born on 1 Jan 1910 in Renovo, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1948</sup> died on 3 Feb 1986 in Orbisonia, Huntingdon County,

Pennsylvania<sup>1949</sup> at age 76, and was buried in Mt Union (Bixler) Evangelical Cemetery, Carroll, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1397</sup> Another name for Clara was Clara Donley.<sup>296</sup>

General Notes: Although Clara reported her occupation in 1940 as none, she appears to have been a census taker in her area and was the census taker for her own family. [1]

Clara had two years of college. [1]

Clara was a Jehovah's Witness and a teacher. [3]

Clara Summers' (1 January 1910 - February 1986) last residence was in Bellefonte, Centre County, Pennsylvania. [2]

Clara's estate included items that indicate her interests and hobbies, plus items that may have belonged to earlier family members. They were sold at auction in May 1986. They included furniture, child's rocker, key wind mantle clock, flat & dome top trunks, Electolux sweeper, electric & treadle sewing machines, Cherry poster bed, mounted deer head, wooden wall drying rack, jewelry, quilts, haps [probably shawls], quilt patches, butter bowl & paddle, in & granit ware, Spotiere Paris opera glasses with hunting scene, Copper wash boiler, old porcelain doll with stuffed body, rag rugs. [4]

- [1] 1940 US Census, Walker twp, Centre Co, PA, ED 14-53, sheet 2A
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 4 Feb 1986, p.
- 22, Clara E Summers of Pleasant Gap, d. 3 Feb Orbisonia
- [4] Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 8 May 1986, p.
- 29, Clara Donley Summers estate sale, to be held 10 May, Pleasant Gap

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1909, Pennsylvania.<sup>296</sup>
- Residence: 1972, Pleasant Gap, Centre County, Pennsylvania. 1950
- Residence: 1985, Pleasant Gap, Centre County, Pennsylvania. 1951
- Residence: 1986, Pleasant Gap, Centre County, Pennsylvania. 1952

Clara married **Henry Solomon Summers**, <sup>1953</sup> son of **David M Summers** and **Grace E Linninger**. Henry was born on 21 Nov 1902 in Lincoln Township, Huntingdon County, Pennsylvania <sup>1954</sup> and died in May 1982<sup>95</sup> at age 79. They had one son: **Henry Charles**.

General Notes: In 1930 Henry S Summers is living in Lincoln township, Huntingdon County, Pennsylvania. He is 27 and a laborer on his father's farm. Henry is living with his parents David M and Grace E Summers, and younger sisters Alice and Charlotte. [2]

In 1935 Henry and Clara were living in a rural area of Huntingdon County, Pennsylvania. [1]

In 1940 Henry S Summers is living in Walker township, Centre County,

Pennsylvania. Henry is 37, born in Pennsylvania, has an 8th grade education, owns his home worth \$2000, and is the proprietor of a grocery store. With Henry are his wife Clara E, 30, and son Henry C, 7. [1]

In February 1942 Henry Solomon Summers is living in Lincoln Township, Huntingdon County. He is working for his father David M Summers; they are farming. Henry has a small scar above his left eye. Henry was born 21 November 1902 in Lincoln Township. His wife Mrs Clara E Summers of Entriken is his closest contact. It appears wife Clara D Summers was the registrar for the draft is their district. [4]

Henry Summers, 21 Nov 1902 - May 1982, last residence Entriken, Huntingdon County, Pennsylvania. [3]

- [1] 1940 US Census, Walker twp, Centre Co, PA, ED 14-53, sheet 2A
- [2] 1930 US Census, Lincoln twp, Huntingdon Co, PA, ED 31-24, sheet 4B
- [3] Social Security Death Index
- [4] World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com)

5-**Henry Charles Summers**<sup>1955</sup> was born on 9 May 1932 in Entriken, Huntindon County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1956</sup> died on 21 Jan 2007 in Huntingdon, Huntingdon County, Pennsylvania<sup>1956</sup> at age 74, and was buried on 24 Jan 2007 in Huntingdon Memorial Gardens, Huntingdon, Huntingdon County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1957</sup>

General Notes: In November 1953, Henry Charles Summers of Entriken was before the court for failure to comply with the order to pay for the lying-in expenses and support of the child born to Delores Zerby [sic]. [2] The child was probably their daughter Shirley.

Henry's obituary reports that he married Deloris E Zerbe in 1956. That means they had 4 (or 5 if Richard Zerbe is included) children before they married.

Henry owned and operated Summers Lumber for 25 years in various locations throughout central Pennsylvania. [3]

Henry C. Summers, 9 May 1932 - 21 Jan 2007 Last residence Huntingdon, Huntingdon County, Pennsylvania [1]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Huntingdon Daily News (Huntingdon, PA) (Ancestry.com), 3 Nov 1953, p. 2
- [3] Findagrave.com, Henry Chas. Summers, #82979114, posted by Yvonne Freed Dunn on 5 Jan 2012, obit transcription, retrieved 5 Mar 2013

Noted events in his life were:

• Residence: 1986, Three Springs, Huntingdon County, Pennsylvania. 1958

Henry married **Deloris E Zerbe**, <sup>1957</sup> daughter of **John Frank Szerbe/Zerbe** and **Reba Jannett (Reba Elizabeth)** 

McCardle/McCartle, on 15 Apr 1956 in Winchester, Virginia. 1957 Deloris was born on 25 Sep 1933 in McVeytown, Mifflin County, Pennsylvania, 1959 died on 6 Jun 2013 in State College, Centre County, Pennsylvania age 79, and was buried on 13 Jun 2013 in Huntingdon Memorial Gardens, Huntingdon, Huntingdon County, Pennsylvania. 1961 The cause of her death was cancer. They had 11 children: Richard Thomas, Shirley Jean, Charles R, Reba Elizabeth, Bertha Grace, Kevin, Clara Louise, William H "Bill," Donald Dewayne, Tammy, and Beverly.

General Notes: Deloris's parents were John F Zerbe and Reba J McCardle (sometimes known as Bussick). See below for more details. [CAR, 2015]

In 1930 Deloris's parents are living in Wayne Township, Mifflin County, Pennsylvania.

John F Szerbe [sic], age 23, b. in Massachusetts
Reba J Szerbe, age 22, b. [abt 1908] in Pennsylvania
Catholine L Szerbe, age 1 yr & 3 mo
John & Reba married at ages 20 & 19, about 1927. John is a laborer at the sand works. [1]

Neither Deloris nor her parents have been found on the 1940 Census.

Parents John F Zerbe and Reba divorced in Florida in 1949. It is not known if the family moved, or if only John went to Florida.

Deloris's first child Richard Zerbe was born when she was 15 years old.

Deloris's two oldest children, Richard & Shirley Zerbe, appear to have been raised by their grandmother Reba Zerbe.

[1] 1930 US Census, Wayne Twp, Mifflin Co, PA, ED 25, sheet 10A

#### Parents:

Cara Elizabeth Zerbe, b. 24 Aug 1927, Mapleton [Huntingdon Co], PA, to John F Zerbe (b. MA) & Reba J Bussick (b. PA), d. 23 Aug 1927, Union, Huntingdon Co, of cerebral hemorrhage due to difficult \_\_ instrument delivery (Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com))

Shirley Patricia Zerbe Heffner, par John F Zerbe & Reba J McCardle b. 23 Mar 1936, McVeytown, PA, d. 4 Jan 1997 (Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com))

Albert B McCardle, 31, laborer steel plant Bessie B, 24 Janet R, 3 Hazel A, 3 mo (1910 US Census, Derry twp, Mifflin Co, PA, ED 114, sheet 15A)

Albert B McCartle, b. 5 Feb 1873 Mifflin Co, d. 31 Mar 1911, Derry Twp, Huntingdon Co, accident - crushed betw car & bldg (Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com)) (also FindaGrave.com)

Reba is probably Janett R Bussick in 1920 Huntingdon Co. Her [step] father worked at the sand quarry, as did John Zerbe is 1930.

John W Bussick, age 28, laborer at sand quarry

Bessie M, 34

Jannett R, 12 [b. abt 1908]

Hazel A. 9

Lavetta E, 6

1920 US Census, Union twp, Huntingdon Co, PA, ED 81, sheet 10A

Assorted mentions of Mrs & Mrs John Zerbe of Vineyard visiting Mr & Mrs John Bussick of Mapleton, beginning in 1927. (Daily News (Huntingdon, PA) (Ancestry.com))

Obituary for John W Bussick, married Mrs. Bessie McCandle on 25 Jun 1913, survivors incl step-dau Mrs John Zerby [sic] of Vineyard (Daily News (Huntingdon, PA) (Ancestry.com), 2 May 1940, p. 12)

John Frank Szerbe (also recorded on the draft as Zerbe), res McVeytown, Mifflin Co, PA, b. 18 Sep 1906, Fall River, MA. Working for Penna. Glass Sand Corp of Lewistown. Wife Mrs Reba Jeannette Szerbe. No date on the registration card. (World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com))

John F Zerbe from Reba, 1949, St Johns Co, FL (Florida Divorce Index, 1927-2001 (Ancestry.com))

John Frank Zerbe, d. Jun 1962, Duval Co, FL (Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Ancestry.com))

### **Grandparents:**

Bessie (Knepp) (McCandle) Bussick and Albert B McCardle/McCartle. Step-grandfather John W Bussick.

Virginia Emma Bussick, b. 22 Aug 1917 to John Bussick & Bessie Knepp, d. 30 Nov 1918, Mapleton, Huntingdon Co

John Bussick, resident of Mapelton Depot, PA, d. 30 Apr 1940, wife Bessie McCandle

Also, 2 children who died young in 1906 Lewistown, Mifflin Co, parents Albert B McCandle & Bessie M Knepp (Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com))

Noted events in her life were:

- Residence: 1985, Three Springs, Pennsylvania. 1962
- Residence: 2013, Huntingdon, Huntingdon County, Pennsylvania. 1963

#### 6-Richard Thomas Zerbe

Richard married Lynn.

### 6-Shirley Jean Zerbe

Shirley married **Robert Kenneth Simpson**. They had one son: **Robert**.

### 7-Robert Simpson

#### 6-Charles R Summers

Charles married Susan "Susie" Cowan, daughter of James K "Bud" Cowan and Lillian Anderson. They had two children: Heather and Lindsey.

#### 7-Heather Summers

Heather had a relationship with **Howard Reed**.

### 7-Lindsey Summers

Lindsey married **Daniel S Leighty**, son of **Barry J Leighty** and **Jo Ann Moyle**.

#### 6-Reba Elizabeth Summers

Reba married **Paul W "Bill" Mondo Jr**, son of **Paul W "Bunny" Mondo** and **Roberta Louise Garner**. They had two children: **Billy** and **Brian**.

### 7-Billy Mondo

#### 7-Brian Mondo

#### 6-Bertha Grace Summers

Bertha married **John R Figard**, <sup>1964</sup> son of **Harry D Figard** and **Pauline Brown**, on 28 Nov 1974 in Cassville, Pennsylvania. <sup>1965</sup> John was born on 25 Mar 1946 in Huntingdon, Huntingdon County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1966</sup> died on 20 Jun 1991 in Lewistown, Mifflin County, Pennsylvania <sup>1967</sup> at age 45, and was buried on 24 Jun 1991 in Riverview Cemetery, Huntingdon, Huntingdon County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1968</sup> They had two children: **John R** and **Michelle L**.

General Notes: John served in the National Guard from 1965 to 1967. He was an electrician for 25 years with Corbin Electric of Huntingdon. [1]

When he passed away in 1991, John had been ill for two years. [1]

[1] Daily News (Huntingdon, PA) (Newspapers.com), (transcription), 22 Jun 1991, obit John R Figard

### 7-John R Figard Jr

### 7-Michelle L Figard

Bertha next had a relationship with **Raymond Naugle**.

#### **6-Kevin Summers**

Kevin married **Debra Ann "Debbie" Fetzer**, daughter of **Ted Fetzer**.

#### **6-Clara Louise Summers**

#### 6-William H "Bill" Summers

William married Julie.

6-**Donald Dewayne Summers**<sup>1969</sup> was born on 16 Aug 1961 in Huntingdon, Huntingdon County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1969</sup> died on 25 Jul 1971 in Cresson, Cambria County, Pennsylvania<sup>1969</sup> at age 9, and was buried in Huntingdon Memorial Gardens, Huntingdon, Huntingdon County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1969</sup>

General Notes: Donald died at Cresson State Hospital. [1]

From the Observer-Reporter, Cresson State School & Hospital was a hospital with about 550 retarded & physically handicaped patients; many were bedridden. [2]

- [1] Findagrave.com, #82979086, added by Yvonne Freed Dunn on 5 Jan 2012, obit transcription, retrieved 5 Mar 2013
- [2] Observer-Reporter, 16 Feb 1973, p 5 (GoogleNews), reporting on a fire at the hospital

### **6-Tammy Summers**

Tammy married **Danny White**.

#### **6-Beverly Summers**

Beverly married **Jim Foor**.

3-Amanda Kathryn Reuther<sup>1970</sup> was born on 3 Dec 1882 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania,<sup>95</sup> died in May 1970<sup>95</sup> at age 87, and was buried in Swissdale Cemetery, Swissdale, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1971</sup> Other names for Amanda were Amanda S Reuther<sup>1972</sup> and Kathryn A Reuther.<sup>412</sup>

General Notes: Kathryn and Harvey were twins. [1]

Kathryn was a domestic living in Lock Haven when she and Arthur Bottorf married in 1905.

In 1925 when Herman G Reuther died, Lewis and Amanda Probst were living in Linden, Pennsylvania (Lycoming Co).

In 1930 Kathryn A Probst is living in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. She was 47 (born about 1883), widowed, born in Pennsylvania, and her parents were born in Germany. With Kathryn is her son Donald R Probst, 15, born in Ohio, and his parents in Pennsylvania. Living with them are 5 boarders. [3]

In September 1943 Kathryn A Probst was listed as a survivor of her brother Harvey.

In April 1944, Mrs Catherine Probst of Newberry is listed as a survivor of her sister Clara Senseman.

Kathryn Probst born was born 3 Dec 1882, and died May 1970. Her last residence was in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. Her Social Security number was issued in Pennsylvania in 1963-1964. [2]

- [1] Ruth Reuther, wife of Robert Reuther Sr (2006)
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] 1930 Census, Williamsport, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 67, sheet 17A

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Dec 1881, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 256
- Alt. Birth: 3 Dec 1881, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 1970
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1883, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 412

Amanda married **Arthur D Bottorf**, <sup>412</sup> son of **Andrew G Bottorf** and **Mary Ann Fahringer**, on 10 May 1905 in Flemington, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>412</sup> Arthur was born on 10 Feb 1887 in Bald Eagle Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>406</sup> died on 5 Nov 1910 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania <sup>406</sup> at age 23, and was buried in Flemington Cemetery, Flemington, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>406</sup>

Noted events in their marriage were:

Alt. Marriage: 9 May 1905, Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.

General Notes: Arthur's mother's name was variously spelled Foringer, Fahringer, & also Forranger (see below for details).

Arthur was a laborer living in Flemington when he and Kathryn married.

In 1910, Arthur S Bortoff is living in Flemington, Clinton Co, Pennsylvania. He is 24 years old and a house carpenter. Living with him is his wife Catharine A, 24. They do not have any children, and Catharine has not born any children.

Arthur D Bottorf died 5 November 1910 in Lock Haven of typhoid. He was a carpenter, born 10 February 1887 in Bald Eagle township to Andrew G Bottorf and Mara Fauaufen [sp?]. [1]

[1] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1924 (images) (Ancestry.com)

#### Other Notes:

Arthur, son of Andrew G Bottorf and Mary Ann Ferringer, (born Mar 1887) reportedly died 6 November 1910 in Flemington. He was married to Kathryn A Reuther. They had two children. [Ancestry.com trees, Meggison and Bottorf Family Trees, by Ileenonme, retreived 2 Jan 2012]

The facts do not support children of Arthur and Kathryn. [CAR]

#### Parents:

James Irvin Bottorf, d. 9 May 1946, Clinton Co, par. Andrew G Bottorf & Mary Fahringer, informant Ira G Bottorf (PA Death Certf, Ancestry.com)
Ira Gibson Bottorf, d. 26 Nov 1952, Clinton Co, par Andrew Bottorf & Mary Anne Foringer (PA Death Certf, Ancestry.com)

Carrie Estella Reeder, d. 17 Apr 1951, Clinton Co, par. Andrew Bottorf & Mary Foringer (PA Death Certf, Ancestry.com)

Mary A Battorf (indexed as Battard), d. 6 Sep 1911, Flemington, Clinton Co, par. Henry Farrarufen (looked like Tarrarufen) & Elizabeth Mann Elizabeth Forranger, wife of Henry Forranger, 1820 - 14 Aug 1867, Lucas Cem., Curtain, Centre Co (FindaGrave, #79414567, added 28 Oct 2011 by Brooke Harlowe) 1850 Census - Henry Forringer, age 40, Elizabeth, 30, Catharine, 8, Mary A, 4 (mother of Arthur), Robert, 1 (1850 US Census, Liberty twp, Centre Co, PA, image #9

### Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1884, Pennsylvania. 1974
- Alt. Birth: Mar 1885, Pennsylvania. 256

Amanda next married **Lewis Oliver Probst**, <sup>239</sup> son of **Adam Probst** and **Mary Probst**, on 18 Jan 1913 in Detroit, Wayne County, Michigan. <sup>1975</sup> Lewis was born on 8 Jan 1879 in Pennsylvania, <sup>1867</sup> died on 24 Feb 1928 in Woodward Township, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania <sup>1976</sup> at age 49, and was buried on 28 Feb 1928 in Swissdale Cemetery, Swissdale, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1977</sup> Another name for Lewis was Lewis Probst. <sup>1874</sup> They had one son: **Donald Robert**.

General Notes: In 1880 Lewis Probst is one year old and living in Woodward township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, with his parents Adam and Mary Probst. Adam was born in Pennsylvania, and Mary in Switzerland.

In 1910, Louis Probst, age 31 (born about 1879), is living in Renovo, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. The census image was too faint to read. Louis was listed on the census index (Ancestry.com).

In 1913 Lewis O Probst is living in Toledo, Ohio, at 264 Millard av. He is a lab [laborer].

In 1914 Louis O Probst is living in Toledo, Ohio, at 306 Millard av. He is a lab [laborer].

In 1915 Louis Probst is in Toledo, at 946 Wheeling. He is a car reepr [car repairman, probably for the railroad]. [2]

On September 12 1918, Lewis Oliver Probst registered for the World War I draft in Lock Haven, Cinton County, Pennsylvania. Lewis was born 8 January 1879, and was farming in Loganton. His nearest relative was [wife] Kathryn Probst.

In 1920, Lewis Probst is living in Renovo, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. He is 39, born in Pennsylvania, and a car repairman for P.R.R. [Pennsylvania RailRoad]. With Lewis is wife Catherine, age 37, born in Pennsylvania, parents in Germany, and son Donald R, age 5 years and 3 months, born in Ohio. [1]

Lewis Probst died 24 February 1928 in Woodward township, Lycoming County, from a fractured skull after falling 16 feet off a roof in Old Lycoming township. Lewis was a carpenter.

He was born 19 Jan 1879 in Pennsylvania, married to Katherine Ruther, living in Linden, father was Adam Probst. [3]

- [1] 1920 US Census, Renovo, Clinton Co, PA, ED 25, sheet 19B-20A
- [2] City Directories (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 19 Jan 1879, Pennsylvania. 1978
- Residence: 1928, Linden, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 1979

4-**Donald Robert Probst**<sup>1980</sup> was born on 25 Sep 1914 in Toledo, Lucas County, Ohio<sup>1981</sup> and died on 8 Apr 1997 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>1982</sup> at age 82.

General Notes: In 1940 Donald Probst is living in Williamsport, Pennsylvania, at 2317 Dove Ave. Donald is 25, born in Ohio, his parents in Pennsylvania. He has completed 1 year of high school and is a laborer at a leather mill. With Donald is his wife Alice, 24. Alice completed 4 years of high school. [1]

In February 1944 Donald R Probst of 2317 Dove St was scheduled for a preinductive exam for draftees in Harrisburg. [2] Donald R Probst passed his induction exam and was taken into the Navy. [3]

- [1] 1940 US Census, Williamsport, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-81, sheet 3A
- [2] Gazette & Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, image, 16 Feb 1944, p. 1 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Gazette & Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, image, 1 Mar 1944, p. 7 (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

• Residence: 1997, Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 95

Donald married **Alice Dieffenbach**, <sup>1983</sup> daughter of **George Dieffenbach** and **Mary Halfpenny**, about 1939. Alice was born on 4 Apr 1915 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1984</sup> died on 4 Aug 2003 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>1984</sup> at age 88, and was buried in Green Lawn Memorial Park, Montgomery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1984</sup> They had two children: **Donna Rae** and **Deborah**.

General Notes: Alice R (Dieffenbach) Probst was a graduate of Williamsport High School and Williamsport School of Nursing. At the time of her retirement she was a registered nurse in Dr Joseph Campana's office. [1]

Alice, of Dove Street in Williamsport, was preceded in death by her husband Donald R Probst. She was survived by daughters Donna (Walter) Cleaver of Pottstown and Deborah (Gerald II) Helm of Williamsport, and two great-grandchildren. [1]

[1] Ancestry World Tree (Ancestry.com), Brobst Family tree, Alice R Probst obit transcription, Wmsprt Sun Gazette, retrieved 10 Mar 2012

#### 5-Donna Rae Probst

Donna married Walter Cleaver.

#### 5-Deborah Probst

Deborah married **Gerald A Helm II**, son of **Gerald A Helm Sr** and **Leona Chapman**.

3-Harvey George Reuther<sup>239</sup> was born on 3 Dec 1882 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania, died on 27 Sep 1943 in Seattle, Washington<sup>1024</sup> at age 60, and was buried in Evergreen Washelli Memorial Park, Seattle, Washington.<sup>1985</sup> Another name for Harvey was Harvey G Reuther.<sup>1874</sup> He had no known marriage and no known children.

General Notes: In 1900, G Harvey Reuther is living in Greene Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. He is a boarder in the house of George Meyer. Harvey is a day laborer. He is 18 years old, born in Pennsylvania. His parents were born in Germany.

Harvey may be the Harry Reutter living in Seattle, King County, Washington, in 1910. Harry is rooming in the home of Edward Luke. He is 23 [should be 28], and a moulder at West Coast S-- Works. He is single, born in Pennsylvania, and his parents were born in Germany. [2]

On Sept 12 1918, Harvey Geo Reuther registered for the World War I draft. He is a self-employed carpenter living in Ritzville, Adams County, Washington. Harvey was born Dec 3 1881. His sister Mrs Bertha Donley of Renova, PA, is listed as his closest relative.

In 1920, Harvey Reuther is living in First Thought Precinct, Stevens County, Washington. He is 38 years old, single, born in Pennsylvania, and a building contractor. His parents' birthplaces are erroneously listed as Pennsylvania.

In 1930, H G Reuther is living in on 175th Street in Lake Forrest Park, King County, Washington. He is 48 years old, single, born in Pennsylvania, and a carpenter of buildings.

In 1942 Harvey George Reuther is living in Seattle, King County, Washington. He was born 3 December 1881 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania. Harvey is self-employed and is working in the "neighborbood". His closest contact is William Osborn of Lake Forest Park, Seattle. [3]

DEATHS Reuther, Harvey, 61, Seattle, Sept. 27, Warner, Mary Magdalene - 49. 122

26th Ave, Sept. 30. [5]

Harvey G Reuther died 27 September 1943 in Seattle, Washington. He was survived by his brothers Charles A of Loganton and Oscar F of Muncy, and sisters Clara A Senseman of Muncy, Bertha S Donely of Julian, and Kathryn A Probst of Williamsport. He was buried in Seattle. [1]

Harvey G Reuther, services Thursday [30 Sep 1943] at 8pm, Butterworth's Chapel of Memories. [4]

- [1] Gazette and Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 8 Oct 1943 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] 1910 US Census, Seattle, King Co, WA, ED 168, sheet 9A
- [3] U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] Seattle Daily Times (GenealogyBank.com), 29 Sep 1943, p. 26
- [5] Seattle Daily Times (GenealogyBank.com), 5 Oct 1943, p. 20

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Dec 1881, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 256
- Alt. Birth: 3 Dec 1881, Clinton County, Pennsylvania. 1986

3-Oscar Franklin Reuther<sup>239</sup> was born on 9 Nov 1885 in Clinton County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1986</sup> died on 31 Mar 1956 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>1987</sup> at age 70, and was buried on 3 Apr 1956 in Muncy Cemetery, Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1988</sup> The cause of his death was corony thrombosis. Another name for Oscar was Oscar S Reuther. <sup>256</sup>

General Notes: In the 1910 Census, Oscar is living on Water Street in the Muncy borough in Lycoming Co, Pennsylvania. He is 24 years old and a school teacher. Living with him are his wife Grace B, 22, and daughter Ernestine R, seven months. They have been married one year.

In March 1913, Oscar F Reuther was appointed substitute clerk at the Muncy Post Office. [3]

For the 1913-1914 school year the principal of the East Muncy school will be Prof. Oscar F Reuther. [2]

In news from Lycoming County, April 1917, Oscar F Reuther closed his school in Clinton township for the summer vacation. [1]

In 1918, Oscar Franklin Reuther registered for the World War I draft in Lycoming Co, Pennsylvania. Oscar was born Nov 9 1885. He is a mail clerk for the US Government. Oscar is married to Grace Michael Reuther.

In 1920, Oscar is living at 24 North Washington Street in Muncy. He is 34 years old and a postal clerk. Living with him are his wife Grace M, 32, and their children, Ernextine R, 10, John H, 8, Oscar F Jr, 7, Harold M, 4, and Mariane E, 1.

In 1930, Oscar is living at 24 North Washington Street in Muncy. He is 44 years old and a clerk at the post office. Living with him are his wife Grace, 42, and their children

Ernestine, 20, John, 19, Frank (Oscar), 17, Harold, 14, Marian, 11, Robert, 9, Jeanne, 6, and Betty, 3 1/2.

In 1942 Oscar Franklin Reuther is living at 24 N. Washington St in Muncy with his wife Mrs Grace Reuther. He is employed by the Post Office. Oscar was born in Clinton County on 9 Nov 1885. [4]

Oscar died in Muncy on 31 March 1956. He was survived by wife Grace Michael, sons John, Frank, Harold and Robert, all of Muncy, and daughters Mrs William [Mariane] Eeld [?] of "this city" [Williamsport?], Mrs Bernard [Jeanne] Pooler of Wayland, New York, and Mrs Ralph [Betty] Stugart of Muncy. He was also survived by sisters Mrs Catherine Probst and Mrs Charles Donley. [5]

- [1] Gazette and Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 30 April 1917 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Gazette and Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 12 June 1913 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Gazette and Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 3 March 1913 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com)
- [5] Gloria Harbach obituary collection

Oscar married **Grace Michael**, <sup>239</sup> daughter of **John P Michael** and **Rebecca Beeber**, on 3 Mar 1909 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1989</sup> Grace was born on 24 Aug 1887 in Pennsylvania, <sup>764</sup> died on 18 Jun 1962 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania <sup>1990</sup> at age 74, and was buried on 21 Jun 1962 in Muncy Cemetery, Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>764</sup> The cause of her death was corony thrombosis. Another name for Grace was Grace R. <sup>39</sup> They had ten children: **Ernestine Rebecca**, **John Herman, Oscar Franklin "Frank," Harold Michael, Marian Elizabeth, Robert James, Margaret Jeanne, Betty Louise, Richard**, and **Virginia**.

General Notes: Grace's parents were John P Michael and Rebecca Beeber. [1]

[1] Muncy Cemetery Internment Records

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: 2 Aug 1887, Pennsylvania. 1991
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1888, Pennsylvania.<sup>39</sup>

4-**Ernestine Rebecca Reuther**<sup>1992</sup> was born on 31 Aug 1909 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1993</sup> died on 12 Jun 1933 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania at age 23, and was buried in Muncy Cemetery, Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>764</sup>

General Notes: In 1930, Ernestine is living in Muncy, Lycoming Co, PA, with her parents and siblings. She is 20 years old and a school teacher.

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt Sep 1909, Pennsylvania.<sup>39</sup>
- 4-**John Herman Reuther**<sup>1995</sup> was born on 26 Feb 1911 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, died on 31 Mar 1986 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania at age 75, and was buried on 4 Apr 1986 in Muncy

Cemetery, Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>638</sup> Another name for John was John H Reuther.<sup>296</sup>

General Notes: On June 1 1928 John Reuther graduated with honors from Muncy Senior High School. [5]

In 1929 John Reuther, son of Mr & Mrs Oscar Reuther passed his college entrance exams and will attend the University of Pennsylvania in September. [2]

In 1932 John graduated from the University of Pennsylvania Wharton School of Finance. [13]

In January 1942, John is an accountant and living in Muncy. [14]

John H Reuther was born in 1911 in Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. He enlisted in the military (Warrant Officers) on 20 May 1942 in Harrisburg, PA, for the duration of the war. John had 4 years of college and was working as a "Photographer, Aerial or Accountant or Auditor." He is married. [1]

John served in the US Army from 4 March 1944 to 6 May 1946. He was a 1st Lieutenant in the 2nd Air Div 8th Air Force. [11]

In November 1947, John R Reuther of Muncy was appointed supervisor of education and training at the Williamsport office of the Veterans' Administration. [7]

Nov 1, 1948 John H Reuther of Muncy was named acting manager of the Veterans' Administration office in Williamsport. [4] He went back to his post as supervisor of education and training in December when the new manager of the office was appointed. [6]

In November 1950 the Veterans' Administration cut staff at the Williamsport office including the education and training section supervised by John H Reuther. [8] Beginning in January 1951, John worked at the Wilkes-Barre regional VA office. [9]

In April 1951 John H Reuther was appointed Post Master of the Muncy post office. He took over the office on April 14. [10]

John's wife was frequently mentioned in the Williamsport newspaper associated with social functions in the 1950's.

In 1971 John retired from the Air Force Reserve. [13]

In October 1973 John H Reuther was elected 3rd vice president of the Tradaghton Chapter of the Sons of American Revolution. [3] Also in 1973, he retired from 22 years as Muncy postmaster. [13]

John Reuther was born 26 February 1911, and died 31 March 1986. His last residence was in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. John's SSN

was issued in New York before 1951. [11, 12]

John died in Williamsport. He was survived by his wife Ruth Adams Tepel, son John Michael Reuther, and stepchildren Frederick Tepel and Susan Jackson. [13]

- [1] U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946 Record (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Gazette Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 15 Feb 1929 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA, 6 Oct 1973 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA,1 Nov 1973 "25 Years Ago Today" (Ancestry.com)
- [5] Gazette Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 29 May 1928 (Ancestry.com)
- [6] Gazette and Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 27 Dec 1948 (Ancestry.com)
- [7] Gazette and Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 21 Nov 1947 (Ancestry.com)
- [8] Gazette and Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 30 Nov 1950 (Ancestry.com)
- [9] Gazette and Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 9 Jan 1951 (Ancestry.com)
- [10] Gazette and Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 7 & 14 Apr 1951 (Ancestry.com)
- [11] Pennsylvania Veterans Burail Cards 1777-1999 (Ancestry.com)
- [12] Social Security Death Index
- [13] Findagrave.com, John H Reuther, #68665709, posted 20 Apr 2011 gloria wolf, image of news obit, retrieved 24 Apr 2013
- [14] Pennsylvania Marriages 1852-1968 (images) (Ancestry.com), John H Reuther to Margaret Holland, m. 31 Jan 1942, Old Forge, Lackawanna Co

#### Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1912, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>296</sup>
- Graduation: University Of Pennsylvania, Wharton School Of Business Administration.<sup>422</sup>
- Graduation: Muncy Senior High School, 1 Jun 1928, Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 1083

John married **Margaret Holland**, 424 daughter of **Daniel Holland** and **Teresa Fallon**, on 31 Jan 1942 in Old Forge, Lackawanna County, Pennsylvania. Margaret was born on 13 Apr 1912 in Old Forge, Lackawanna County, Pennsylvania, 1999 died on 10 May 1976 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania 424 at age 64, and was buried in Muncy Cemetery, Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. They had one son: **John Michael**.

General Notes: In January 1942, Margaret is living in Old Forge and is a dental hygienist. [1]

[1] Pennsylvania Marriages 1852-1968 (images) (Ancestry.com), John H Reuther to Margaret Holland, m. 31 Jan 1942, Old Forge, Lackawanna Co

### 5-John Michael Reuther

John married Lori Ann Parks, daughter of Roy Woodlyn "Woody" Parks and Marion McBride. They had three children: Alexis Holland, John Parks, and Madelyn Alayne.

#### 6-Alexis Holland Reuther

Alexis married Micahel Lee Pruitt.

#### 6-John Parks Reuther

### 6-Madelyn Alayne Reuther

John next married **Ruth Adams**, <sup>2000</sup> daughter of **Clarence W Adams** and **Susie Rowland**, about 1979. <sup>2001</sup> Ruth was born on 1 Dec 1913 in Tyrone, Blair County, Pennsylvania<sup>2002</sup> and died on 19 Mar 1996<sup>95</sup> at age 82. Another name for Ruth was Ruth Adams Tepel. <sup>2003</sup>

General Notes: Ruth's first husband was Frederick Anthony Tepel. They had two children Frederick Jr and Susan Tepel.

In 1940 Ruth and Frederick Tepel are living in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. Ruth is 26 and Frederick is 28, both born in Pennsylvania. With them is son Frederick, 8 months. [1]

Apr 1956 - Ruth Adams Tepel [5]

Ruth Adams Tepel's husband Frederick A Tepel died 7 Dec 1963 in Williamsport of Rheumatic heart disease with failure. He was 51. Burial Wildwood Cemetery. [4]

28 Mar 1979 - Ruth T Reuther [5]

Ruth T Reuther, 1 Dec 1913 - 19 Mar 1996. Last residence Williamsport. [3]

Ruth's son Frederick Anthony Tepel, Jr, died 6 October 2002. In addition to his wife and children, Frederick was survived by sister Susan Tepel and step-brother John M Reuther. [2]

- [1] 1940 US Census, Williamsport, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-97, sheet 14B
- [2] Baltimore Sun (MD), 11 Oct 2002 (GenealogyBank.com)
- [3] Social Security Death Index
- [4] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com)
- [5] Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com)

4-**Oscar Franklin "Frank" Reuther Jr**<sup>2004</sup> was born on 9 Oct 1912 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, died on 14 Mar 1973 in Danville, Mahoning Township, Montour County, Pennsylvania<sup>2006</sup> at age 60, and was buried in Muncy Cemetery, Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. Heading Township County, Pennsylvania.

General Notes: In January 1950 Oscar F Reuther Jr applied for Pennsylvania veterans compensation. He was living in Muncy at 24 N Washington St [same address as his parents]. Oscar servered in the US Army from 2 Apr 1942 to 10 Oct 1945. He served overseas from 12 Dec 1942 thru 28 Sep 1945. The State paid him \$500 for his service. Parents are Grace M and Oscar F Reuther. Oscar Jr is not married. [3]

Oscar Franklin Reuther Jr was a veteran of the US Army in World War II. He

served from 2 April 1942 to 10 OCtober 1945. He was a S/Sgt in the 522nd FTR (Fighter) SQ (Squadron) 27th GP. [1, 2]

The Social Security Death Index lists Oscar Reuther born 9 Oct 1912, died 14 Mar 1973 in Pennsylvania.

- [1] Gravestone, Muncy Cemetery visit, CAR, Oct 2009
- [2] Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards 1777-1999 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation Applications 1950-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com).

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1913, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 296
- 4-**Harold Michael Reuther**<sup>2007</sup> was born on 13 May 1914 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania,<sup>2008</sup> died in Dec 1981 in Pennsylvania<sup>95</sup> at age 67, and was buried in Picture Rocks Cemetery, Picture Rocks, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2009</sup>

General Notes: In 1940 Harold Michael Reuther registered for the draft. He was 25, living in Muncy, and employed by L. Hyman Company Inc. [7]

Harold M Reuther was born in 1914 in Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. He enlisted in the US Army on 22 Jul 1941 in New Cumberland, Pennsylvania. Harold had 4 years of college, is a "Cashier or Stock Record Clerk or Bookkeeper". He is single. [1]

Harold was a S/Sgt. [Staff Sergent] in the U.S.A.F. [US Air Force] in World War II. [5] Harold Reuther, 13 May 1914 - 13 December 1981, served in the Air Force from 22 July 1941 to 26 November 1945. [6]

1945: Sgt. Harold Reuther has been moved from San Marcos, Texas, to the place he received his basic training in 1941, Randolph Field Texas. Sgt Robert F Reuther has been moved from Romulus, Mich., to a far western point and been given an A.P.O. which indicates these two Reuther brothers will soon be enroute to foreign service. [2]

In October 1947, Harold Reuther was charged with involuntary manslaughter in the traffic death of Matthias E Covert on September 13 along the Muncy Highway. [3]

Harold Reuther, born 13 May 1914, died Dec 1981. Last residence was Muncy, Lycoming Co, Pennsylvania. [4]

- [1] U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946 Record (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Gazette and Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 12 June 1945 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Gazette and Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 8 Oct 1947 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] Social Security Death Index
- [5] Findagrave, posted by Rodger

[6] U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Ancestry.com)

[7] World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), Harold Michael Reuther, b. 13 May 1915, Muncy

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1916, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 296
- Residence: 1955, Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 2010

Harold married **Arlene E D West**, <sup>2011</sup> daughter of **Lester Carman West** and **Marcella Hopfer**, on 26 Jun 1943 in Picture Rocks, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>2012</sup> Arlene was born on 3 Dec 1923 in Pennsylvania, <sup>2013</sup> died in Jan 1971<sup>2014</sup> at age 47, and was buried in Picture Rocks Cemetery, Picture Rocks, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>2009</sup> They had one daughter: **Unknown**.

General Notes: In 1940 Arlene E D West is living in Picture Rock, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. She is 16, born in Pennsylvania. Arlene is living with her parents Carmon L & Marcella West. Also in the house are [Marcella's mother] Lillis J Van Horn and [Marcella's step-father] Lester Van Horn. [1]

[1] 1940 US Census, Picture Rock, Lycoming Co, PA, ED 41-50, sheet 7B

#### Arlene's mother:

1930, Picture Rocks, Lester Vanhorn, Louise, & stepson Bert Hofer 1920, Hughesville, Bert Hopfer, b. abt 1907, nephew James Bert Hopfer, b. 26 May 1907, Sullivan Co, par. Charles D Hopfer & Lillis Sheets (PA Birth Certificates, Ancestry)

1910, Davidson twp, Sullivan Co:

Charles Hopfer, Lillis, Marcella, age 4, Bert, age 2, Elizabeth, age 1 6/12 Charles D Hopfer to Lillia Sheets, both of Muncy Valley, m. 6 Oct 1906, Muncy Valley, Sullivan Co (PA Marriages 1852-1968, Ancestry)

Note - Marcella West b. 10 Jul 1905

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: 1908.<sup>2009</sup>

#### 5-Unknown Reuther

4-**Marian Elizabeth Reuther**<sup>2015</sup> was born on 30 Sep 1918 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, died on 10 Dec 2009 in Montoursville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>2016</sup> at age 91, and was buried in Green Lawn Memorial Park, Montgomery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. Another name for Marian was Mariane E Reuther.

General Notes: Marian was a 1936 graduate of Muncy High School. She spent several years raising her children before accepting a position as a cook at the Holiday Inn, when it was located on the Golden Strip in Williamsport. She later worked as a cook at the Best Western in South Williamsport.

Marian was an avid bowler and participated in the Tuesday Night Women's Bowling League at ABC Lanes in Williamsport. She also played penny ante poker once a month with her bowling partners. Marian also enjoyed crocheting, quilting

lap robes, reading, solving crossword puzzles, and watching soaps. [1]

Marian E Neeld died 10 December 2009 at Valley View Nursing Center, in Montoursville. [1]

Marian was survived by one son, William J. Neeld III of Havertown; two daughters and one son-in-law, Margaret Keefer of Pennsdale and Barbara and Wayne Sholder of Altoona, Fla.; three grandchildren, Jeannine Nicole Keefer of Richmond, Va., Elizabeth Jane Kepner of Snoqualmie, Wash., and Annie Sholder of Florida; and two great-grandchildren, Logan and Nathan Kepner. In addition to her husband and parents, she was precedeased by all her siblings, John, Bob, Frank and Harold Reuther, Ernestine Reuther, Jeanne Pooler, Betty Stugart, and infant twins, Richard and Virginia; and a son-in-law, Carl Keefer. [1]

[1] Williamsport Sun-Gazette, 12 Dec 2009, www.sungazette.com

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1918, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 296

Marian married **William James Neeld Jr**, <sup>2018</sup> son of **William James Neeld** and **Anne Williams**, on 17 Feb 1941. <sup>2019</sup> William was born on 27 Aug 1915 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>2020</sup> died on 23 Jul 1975 at age 59, and was buried in Green Lawn Memorial Park, Montgomery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>2017</sup> Another name for William was Wiliam Eeld. <sup>415</sup> They had three children: **William J, Barbara Ann**, and **Margaret**.

General Notes: In October 1940 William James Neeld Jr registered for the WWII draft. He is living in Williamsport and working for William Herbert Poff. William was born 27 Aug 1915 in Williamsport. His father William James Neeld Sr is his closest contact. [2]

William J Neeld served in the US Army in World War II. He was a seargent in Company A, 349th Infantry. William served from 14 May 1945 to 27 July 1946.

- [1] Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com)

#### 5-William J Neeld III

#### 5-Barbara Ann Neeld

Barbara married Charles B Knecht.

Barbara next married **Wayne Sherwood Sholder**. They had one daughter: **Annie**.

#### 6-Annie Sholder

### 5-Margaret Neeld

Margaret married **Carl Thomas Keefer**, <sup>2021</sup> son of **Carl R Keefer** and **Nancy J "Peg" Hall**. Carl was born on 2 Mar 1948 in Williamsport,

Lycoming County, Pennsylvania,<sup>2022</sup> died on 15 Jan 1999 in Pennsdale, Pennsylvania<sup>2023</sup> at age 50, and was buried in Green Lawn Memorial Park, Montgomery, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>424</sup> They had two children: **Jeannine Nichole** and **Elizabeth Jane**.

#### 6-Jeannine Nichole Keefer

#### 6-Elizabeth Jane Keefer

Elizabeth married **Unknown Kepner**. They had two children: **Logan Thomas** and **Nathan**.

### 7-Logan Thomas Kepner

### 7-Nathan Kepner

4-**Robert James Reuther**<sup>2024</sup> was born on 2 Nov 1920 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>2025</sup> died on 22 Dec 2008 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>2026</sup> at age 88, and was buried on 26 Dec 2008 in Muncy Cemetery, Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>2026</sup>

General Notes: Bob was a 1938 graduate of Muncy High School, where he was the class president and valedictorian. [3]

Robert J Reuther was born in 1920 in Pennsylvania. He enlisted in the Army on 22 Jul 1942 in Harrisburg, PA, for the duration of the war. Robert has had 1 year of college and is a "Cashier or Stock Record Clerk or Bookkeeper." He is single. [1]

He served in the Army Air Corps during World War II. [3]

1945: Sgt. Harold Reuther has been moved from San Marcos, Texas, to the place he received his basic training in 1941, Randolph Field Texas. Sgt Robert F Reuther has been moved from Romulus, Mich., to a far western point and been given an A.P.O. which indicates these two Reuther brothers will soon be enroute to foreign service. [2]

In 1948, he started his 35-year career as an accountant with the former Smith Truck Lines, Inc., in Muncy, and in 1950 he graduated from Lycoming College, Williamsport, where he earned a degree in accounting. Bob retired in 1983. [3]

Robert died 22 December 2008 at Muncy Valley Hospital in Muncy, Pennsylvania. He was survived by his wife Ruth, three sons and daughters-in-law, Robert B. and Karen Reuther of Morgantown, W.Va., Thomas F. and Sharon Reuther of Milton and Michael D. and Wilda A. Reuther of Montgomery; one daughter, Ellen R. Gilbert of Wilmington, Del.; one sister, Marion R. Neeld of Williamsport; six grandchildren; two step-grandchildren and one great-granddaughter. [3]

[1] U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946 Record (Ancestry.com)

[2] Gazette and Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 12 June 1945 (Ancestry.com)

[3] Williamsport Sun-Gazette, 24 Dec 2008, www.sungazette.com

Robert married **Ruth I Bodine**, <sup>1991</sup> daughter of **Murray Rissel Bodine** and **Martha Irene Phillips**, on 23 Jul 1949 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>2027</sup> Ruth was born on 28 Apr 1921 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>2028</sup> died on 21 Mar 2019 in Lewisburg, Union County, Pennsylvania<sup>2029</sup> at age 97, and was buried in Muncy Cemetery, Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>2030</sup> Another name for Ruth was Ruth. <sup>1970</sup> They had four children: **Robert Bodine**, **Thomas F**, **Ellen M**, and **Michael D**.

General Notes: In 1939 Ruth graduated from Muncy High School. [1]

She worked as a secretary at Ward L Myers Elementary School, and retired in 1985. Ruth also worked at the John Bruch insurance agency. [1]

She enjoyed crocheting, sewing and reading, and was a member of the Widow's Mite. [1]

[1] Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 23 Mar 2019, obit Ruth B Reuther, d. 21 Mar 2019, Lewisburg

#### **5-Robert Bodine Reuther**

Robert married **Karen**.

#### 5-Thomas F Reuther

Thomas married **Sharon**.

#### 5-Ellen M Reuther

Ellen married **Ralph Rudolph Gilbert Jr**. <sup>2031</sup> Ralph was born on 17 Jun 1943 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania<sup>2031</sup> and died on 20 Jul 1994 in Delaware<sup>2032</sup> at age 51. Other names for Ralph were Ralph Gilbert<sup>2033</sup> and Ralph Rudolph Gilbert Jr. <sup>2032</sup>

General Notes: SSA lists Ralph's race as black. [1]

[1] Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Ralph Rudolph Gilbert, Jr, b. 17 Jun 1943 Phila., d. 15 Jul 1994

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Death: Deceased. 2034

#### 5-Michael D Reuther

Michael married Wilda Ann Rubino, daughter of Thomas A Rubino and Pauline E Short.

4-**Margaret Jeanne Reuther**<sup>2035</sup> was born on 13 Jan 1924 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>2035</sup> died on 30 Apr 1993 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>764</sup> at age 69, and was buried on 4 May 1993 in Muncy Cemetery, Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>764</sup> Another name for Margaret was

Jeanne Reuther.<sup>59</sup>

General Notes: Jeanne probably married Bernard Pooler about 1973 when she changed her name with Social Security. [1]

Jun 1941 - Margaret Jeanne Reuther Mar 1973 - Margaret Jeanne Pooler -- Jeanne Reuther Pooler 11 May 1993 - Jeanne M Pooler [1]

[1] Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1924, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>59</sup>
- Residence: 1956, Wayland, New York.
- Residence: 1986, Eustis, Florida. 2003

Margaret married **Bernard Harris Pooler**,<sup>764</sup> son of **Joseph Elwin Pooler** and **Minnie B Raven**, about 1973.<sup>2036</sup> Bernard was born on 21 Jul 1924 in Washburn, Aroostook, Maine,<sup>764</sup> died on 22 Feb 1987 in Lake County, Florida<sup>2037</sup> at age 62, and was buried on 9 Mar 1987 in Muncy Cemetery, Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>764</sup> Another name for Bernard was Bernard Pooler.<sup>415</sup>

General Notes: In 1930 Bernard H Pooler is 5 years old and living in Washburn, Aroostook County, Maine, with his family. Father Joseph E Pooler and mother Minnie B Pooler, and 7 siblings, age 23 to 3 years. Joseph is a farmer. [4]

In 1940 Bernard H Poler, age 15, is living in Washburn with his family. Father Joseph E Pooler is 66, a farm laborer, looking for work, out of work for 26 weeks, worked 20 weeks in 1939 for \$300. Others in the house: mother Minnie B, 52, brother Osman [Orman] L (age 31, laborer at a potato house, worked 60 hours the last week in March, worked 42 weeks in 1939 for \$630), and sister Ruth N, age 13. [5]

Bernard H Pooler, born 1924 in Maine, resident of Aroostook County, Maine, enlisted in the US Army on 19 March 1943 at Bangor, Maine. He had 4 years of high school, is single, no dependents, and a farm hand on a farm. [3]

Bernard Pooler, 21 July 1924 - 22 February 1987, served in the US Army from 26 March 1943 to 18 January 1946. [2]

Bernard H Pooler married Nada J Brewer, both residents of Washburn, on 29 Dec 1949 in Maine. [6] Nada Joyce (Brewer) Pooler died 1 April 1952 in Washburn. [7]

BERNARD H. POOLER, 62, of Eustis, died 22 February 1987. He was born in Washburn, Maine, and moved to Eustis from Avon, N.Y., in 1984. He was a retired production supervisor. He was survived by his wife, Jeanne M.; son, Mark, Orlando; brother, Bill, Grafton, Mass.; sisters, Annie Nickerson, Ruth Duncan, both of Washburn, Josephine Fitzgerald, Surry, Maine; one grandson.

[1]

Mark is probably Bernard's son from an earlier marriage.

- [1] Orlando Sentinel, February 24, 1987 (GenealogyBank.com)
- [2] U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] 1930 US Census, Washburn, Aroostook Co, ME, ED 81, sheet 16A-B
- [5] 1940 US Census, Washburn, Aroostook Co, ME, ED 2-105, sheet 6B
- [6] Maine Marriage Index 1892-1996 (Ancestry.com)
- [7] Findagrave, Nada Joyce (Brewer) Pooler, #121899945, 20 Jan 1929 1 Apr 1952, bur Washburn Riverside Extension Cemetery, added 18 Dec 2013 by AuntieJ, retrieved 20 Dec 2019
- 4-**Betty Louise Reuther**<sup>2038</sup> was born on 30 Aug 1926 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>2039</sup> died on 1 Oct 2001<sup>95</sup> at age 75, and was buried in Muncy Cemetery, Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>2040</sup>

General Notes: After graduating from high school in 1944, Betty was active in the Muncy Red Cross. [1]

Betty R. Stugart was born 30 August 1926 and died 1 Oct 2001. Her last residence was in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. [2]

- [1] Gazette and Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 25 Apr 1944, 7 Dec 1948, 1951 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Social Security Death Index

Noted events in her life were:

- Cremation: Oct 2001.<sup>764</sup>
- Graduation: Muncy Creek High School, 1944, Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 422
- Occupation: Office Of Dr Paul R Seibert, 1951. 422

Betty married **Ralph Otto Stugart**, <sup>2041</sup> son of **Otto Stugart** and **Edna Hill**, on 13 Mar 1951 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>422</sup> Ralph was born on 16 Nov 1926 in Hughesville, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>2042</sup> died on 28 Mar 2009 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>764</sup> at age 82, and was buried on 2 Apr 2009 in Muncy Cemetery, Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. <sup>2043</sup> They had one daughter: **Jane E**.

Marriage Notes: Betty Reuther and Sgt Ralph O Stugart were married at the Muncy Lutheran Church. [1]

[1] Gazette and Bulletin, Williamsport, Pennsylvania, 15 Mar 1951(Ancestry.com)

General Notes: Ralph O. Stugart was born 16 November 1926, in Hughesville, to Otto and Edna (Hill) Stugart. [2]

In November 1942 Ralph Otto Stugart registered for the WWII draft in Lycoming

County. His address for the registration was in Hughesville, the same address as [mother] Mrs E Stugart, his closest contact. Ralph was born 16 Nov 1926 in Hughesville. Ralph is in training at the US Maritime Service at Sheepshead Bay, Brooklyn New York. He has a birthmark on his left leg. [3]

Ralph graduated from Hughesville High School in 1944. A veteran of World War II, he served in the Merchant Marines in 1945 and then in the U.S. Army during 1946 and 1947. [2]

In 1951 when Ralph and Betty married Sgt Ralph Stugart was stationed at Fort Bragg, North Carolina. [1]

Ralph may have left the military shortly after they married as both are listed in the newspaper in Williamsport in 1951 and 1954.

Ralph O. Stugart formerly of 24 N. Washington St., Muncy, died Saturday, 28 March 2009, at Manor Care North in Williamsport, where he resided the past 1 1/2 years. He was survived by his daughter and son-in-law, Jane E. and Gerald Otterbein of Muncy; three brothers and sisters-in-law, Jay and Peggy Stugart and Leon and Judy Stugart, all of Hughesville, and Harold and Janet Stugart of Lancaster; one sister, Betty Montgomery of Muncy; three grandchildren; seven great-grandchildren; and one great-granddaughter. [2]

- [1] Gazette and Bulletin, Williamsport, Pennsylvania, 15 Mar 1951(Ancestry.com)
- [2] Williamsport Sun-Gazette, 30 Mar 2009, www.sungazette.com
- [3] World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com)

Noted events in his life were:

• Cremation: 2009.<sup>764</sup>

5-**Jane E Stugart**<sup>2044</sup> was born on 18 Aug 1954 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania,<sup>2045</sup> died on 5 Dec 2010 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania<sup>2046</sup> at age 56, and was buried in Muncy Cemetery, Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2046</sup>

General Notes: Jane had juvenile diabetes. [2]

Jane graduated from Muncy High School in 1972, and attended Lycoming College. She worked at Hi-Lo, Widman's and CVS in Muncy. Beginning about 1996, Jane worked at the Munch Public Library. [1]

Jane died 5 December 2010 at the Muncy Valley Hospital emergency room in Muncy, Pennsylvania. The family requested donations to the Munch Public Library and the American Diabetes Association. [1]

- [1] Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 7 Dec 2010, obit for Jane Stugart Otterbein
- [2] comment posted on Jane's death from high school friend,

www.grenoblefuneralhome.com, retrieved 9/Dec/2010

Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: 2010, Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania. 2046

Jane married **Gerald L Otterbein**, son of **Fred Henry Otterbein Sr** and **Betty A Stabley**. They had no children.

- 4-**Richard Reuther**<sup>1083</sup> was born on 19 Jan 1929 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1083</sup> died on 21 Jan 1929 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1083</sup> and was buried in Muncy Cemetery, Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.
- 4-**Virginia Reuther**<sup>1083</sup> was born on 19 Jan 1929 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>422</sup> died on 22 Jan 1929 in Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania, <sup>1083</sup> and was buried in Muncy Cemetery, Muncy, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.

General Notes: Virginia and her twin brother Richard died in infancy one day apart in January 1929. [1]

[1] Gazette Bulletin, Williamsport, PA, 24 Jan 1929 (Ancestry.com)

- 1. Adam Reuther Decl of Intent to become citizen. .... Clinton Co cemetery lookup/Rootsweb, Adam W Reuther. .... Deed, 8 Mar 1858, Adam William Reuther to John C Reuther, Clinton Co,PA.
  - 2. Eva Fintelmann, 21 Feb 2014, research in Trogen archives located in Nuernberg (Nuremberg).
  - 3. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... Clinton Co cemetery lookup/Rootsweb.
  - 4. Clinton Co cemetery lookup/Rootsweb.
  - 5. Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family.
  - 6. Letter, Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Russell & Lydia Reuther, Sept 29,1963.
  - 7. Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family. .... 1880 Census.
- 8. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family. .... Clinton Co cemetery lookup/Rootsweb.
  - 9. Naturalization papers.
- 10. Evonne Esterline Henninger, name Johanna F. .... Clinton Co cemetery lookup/Rootsweb, name Johanna F. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificate (copy), Catherine Henrietta Rosser, 1923.
  - 11. Findagrave.com.
  - 12. Evonne Esterline Henninger.
- 13. 1860 Census, Hanna Rider [sic Reuther]. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Caroline H Straussner, d. 1918, par Adam Ruther & Hanna Wohlfrom.
  - 14. 1860 Census. .... Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family.
  - 15. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family.
  - 16. Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family. .... Christian Reuther death certificate.
  - 17. Christian Reuther death certificate. .... Northwood Cemetery internment records.
- 18. Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Saint Michael's & Zion Church, Phila, Johann Christian Reuther to Carol. Christiana Emilie Klobe.
- 19. 1900 Census, m. abt 1855. .... Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Saint Michael's & Zion Church, Phila, Johann Christian Reuther to Carol. Christiana Emilie Klobe.
- 20. Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family. .... 1900 Census. .... Germany Lutheran Baptisms, Marriages & Burials 1518-1921 (images) (Ancestry.com), Christiane Karoline Emilie Klobe, b. 18 Jun 1835, bpt 19 Jun 1835, Wurzbach.
- 21. Germany Lutheran Baptisms, Marriages & Burials 1518-1921 (images) (Ancestry.com), Christiane Karoline Emilie Klobe, b. 18 Jun 1835, bpt 19 Jun 1835, Wurzbach.
  - 22. Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family. .... Death Certificate Emelie Reuther.
  - 23. Northwood Cemetery internment records. .... Death Certificate Emelie Reuther.
  - 24. Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family. .... 1900 Census.
  - 25. Death Certificate Emelie Reuther.
  - 26. Raleigh ship passenger list, 12 June 1854.
- 27. Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Saint Michael's & Zion Church, Phila, Heinrich Hermann Reuther, b. 8 Sep 1855, bapt 1 Jan 1856.
- 28. Death certificate. .... Phila Death Certf Family Search (familysearch.org), Herman H Reuther, death recd for dau Minnie Gibbons. .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Paul's Lutheran, Phila, Hermann Henry Reuther, bapt Jan 1886 fro child. Maria Ida & Hermann Christian.

- 29. 1860 Census. .... 1900 Census, b. Aug 1856. .... Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Saint Michael's & Zion Church, Phila, Hermann Heinrich Reuther, b. 26 Aug 1856, bapt 17 Apr 1865.
- 30. Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Saint Michael's & Zion Church, Phila, Hermann Heinrich Reuther, b. 26 Aug 1856, bapt 17 Apr 1865.
- 31. Mount Moriah Cemetery lookup by John Ellingsworth. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Herman H Reuther, #22996.
  - 32. Mount Moriah Cemetery lookup by John Ellingsworth.
  - 33. 1880 Census.
- 34. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), baptism for children Emilie & Gertrude 1888, and Esther 1896. .... 1910 Census, Margaret Reuther.
- 35. 1900 Census, m. 18 yrs, abt 1882. .... Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St John's Evangelical Lutheran, Phila, Hermann Heinrich Reuther, age 25, to (looks like) Merzenth Ewig, age 24, 22 Feb 1882.
  - 36. 1900 Census, b. Sep 1857. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificate (copy).
  - 37. Pennsylvania Death Certificate (copy).
  - 38. Phila Death Certf Family Search (familysearch.org), for dau Minnie Gibbons.
  - 39. 1910 Census.
  - 40. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Paul's Lutheran, Phila, bapt Jan 1886.
  - 41. Death Certificate Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org).
  - 42. Mount Moriah Cemetery lookup by John Ellingsworth. .... Death Certificate Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org).
  - 43. Familysearch.org.
- 44. U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com). .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Paul's Lutheran, Phila, bapt Jan 1886.
- 45. Social Security Death Index. .... U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com). .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Paul's Lutheran, Phila, bapt Jan 1886.
- 46. Social Security Death Index. .... New Jersey Death Indexes (portal) (www.newjerseydeathindex.com), Herman C Reuther, # 1757, d. 18 Jan 1974, loc 0431 [Gloucester twp, Camden Co].
- 47. Courier-Post (Camden, NJ) (newspapers.com), 21 Jan 1974, p. 34, obit Herman C Reuther, d. 18 Jan, bur 22 Jan Locustwood Mem Park.
  - 48. 1930 Census. .... 1910 Census.
- 49. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Mark's Evangl & Reformed Church, Philadelphia.
- 50. New Jersey Death Indexes (portal) (www.newjerseydeathindex.com), Herman C Reuther, #1757, d. 18 Jan 1974, loc 0431, res. 0437 [Haddon twp, Camden Co].
  - 51. Courier-Post (Camden, NJ) (newspapers.com), 21 Jan 1974, p. 34, obit Herman C Reuther of Westmont, d. 18 Jan.
- 52. 1930 Census. .... Phila Marriage Indexes Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org), mar 1909. .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Mark's Evangl & Reformed Church, Philadelphia.
  - 53. 1930 Census. .... 1900 Census.
- 54. Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Paul Episcopal, Camden, NJ, d. 17 May 1939. .... The Morning Post (Camden, NJ) (newspapers.com), 19 May 1939, p. 4, obit Mrs Olga L Reuther, died Wednesday [17 May] at home [Camden].
  - 55. Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Paul Episcopal, Camden, NJ.

- .... Findagrave.com, Olga L Reuther, #194969903, added 25 Nov 2018 by Daisy B, retrieved 10 Aug 2019.
  - 56. U.S. World War II Navy Muster Rolls (Ancestry.com).
  - 57. 1930 Census, born abt 1916 in NJ. .... Courier-Post (NJ) (Ancestry.com), 2 Feb 2012.
  - 58. Courier-Post (NJ) (Ancestry.com), 2 Feb 2012.
  - 59. 1930 Census.
  - 60. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com).
- 61. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com), Harriett Reuther. .... Northwest Florida Daily News (Ancestry.com), 20 Oct 2011.
- 62. Northwest Florida Daily News (Ancestry.com), 20 Oct 2011, obit Harriet Reuther, mar. abt 1952. .... New Jersey Marriage Index 1901-2016 (images) (Ancestry.com), Harold H Reuther to Harriett M Kingsmore, May 1953, Camden City.
  - 63. Northwest Florida Daily News (Ancestry.com), 20 Oct 2011.
  - 64. 1930 Census, name O Doris Reuther. .... 1940 US Census, name Olga Reuther.
  - 65. 1930 Census, b. abt May 1926. .... U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com).
- 66. Foster-Warne Funeral Home (Collingswood, NJ) (www.fosterwarnefuneralhome.com), obit O. Doris Hults, nee Reuther, 14 Apr 1926 12 Aug 2021.
- 67. Courier-Post (NJ) (Ancestry.com), 2 Feb 2012, obit Harold H Reuther, sister Mrs Doris Hults. .... U.S. World War II Navy Muster Rolls (Ancestry.com), George Abel Hults.
  - 68. New Jersey Marriage Index 1901-2016 (images) (Ancestry.com), George A Hults to O Doris Reuther, 1946.
- 69. Social Security Death Index. .... 1930 Census. .... New Jersey Death Indexes (portal) (www.newjerseydeathindex.com), George A Hults, b. 9 Jan 1920, Camden, d. 3 Sep 2010, NJ.
- 70. Social Security Death Index. .... New Jersey Death Indexes (portal) (www.newjerseydeathindex.com), George A Hults, b. 9 Jan 1920, Camden, d. 3 Sep 2010, NJ.
- 71. New Jersey Marriage Index 1901-2016 (images) (Ancestry.com), Herman C Reuther to Edna Harding/Edna Harker, 1943. .... City Directories (Ancestory.com), 1929, Camden, NJ, Edna M Harker. .... New Jersey Death Indexes (portal) (www.newjerseydeathindex.com), Edna M Reuther, #16026, d. Apr 1958, Camden City, res Camden City.
  - 72. New Jersey Marriage Index 1901-2016 (images) (Ancestry.com), Herman C Reuther to Edna Harding/Edna Harker, 1943.
- 73. 1930 Census, Edna M H Harker, age 33, b. abt 1897, Canada. .... Findagrave.com, Edna M Reuther, 1896-1958, # 197965786, added 30 Mar 2019 by Daisy B, retrieved 10 Aug 2019. .... 1901 Canada Census, Eadna Harding, b. 7 May 1896, Ontorio
- 74. New Jersey Death Index 1901-2017 (Ancestry.com), Edna Reuther, d. Apr 1958, Camden City. .... Courier-Post (Camden, NJ) (newspapers.com), 30 Apr 1958, p. 3, obit Mrs Edna Reuther, nee Harding, d. today [30 Apr], bur 2 May, New Camden Cemetery.
- 75. Findagrave.com, Edna M Reuther, 1896-1958, #197965786, added 30 Mar 2019 by Daisy B, retrieved 10 Aug 2019. .... Courier-Post (Camden, NJ) (newspapers.com), 30 Apr 1958, p. 3, obit Mrs Edna Reuther, nee Harding, d. today [30 Apr], bur 2 May, New Camden Cemetery.
  - 76. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Paul's Lutheran, Phila, bapt 1888.
  - 77. 1900 Census. .... Phila Death Certf Family Search (familysearch.org).
  - 78. Phila Death Certf Family Search (familysearch.org).
- 79. Phila Marriage Indexes Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org), Minnie K Reuther. .... Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family, Minnie Reuther.
  - 80. Philadelphia Inquirer (Genealogybank.com).
  - 81. Philadelphia Inquirer (Genealogybank.com). .... Phila Marriage Indexes Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org),

1911.

- 82. World War I draft registration. .... 1900 Census.
- 83. Philadelphia Inquirer (Genealogybank.com), 17 Jul 1919, p. 19, died in PA. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Joseph C Gibbons, d 14 Jul 1919, Ridley Park, #77652.
  - 84. Findagrave.com, posted by Tony & Cindy Lloyd.
  - 85. 1920 Census, name Margarette Gibbobs. .... Social Security SS-5 form, Margaret Gibbons Green.
  - 86. 1920 Census. .... Social Security SS-5 form.
- 87. Social Security Death Index, d. Mar 1993. .... Catherine Reuther, 21 Mar 2014 cemetery visit; Margaret DOD 28 Mar 1993 per cemetery office. .... Nevada Death Index 1980-2012 (Ancestry.com), Margaret Gibbons Cooper, 24 Mar 1913 PA 28 Mar 1993 Clark Co.
  - 88. Findagrave.com, posted by ihavethegenealogybug.
  - 89. Philadelphia PA Marriage index 1885-1951 (Ancestry.com), Harry A Green to Margaret R Gibbons.
- 90. 1940 US Census, b. abt 1906 NC. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Harry A Green, b. 23 Oct 1905 Greensboro NC, d. 4 Jun 1959 Phila.
- 91. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Harry A Green, b. 23 Oct 1905 Greensboro NC, d. 4 Jun 1959 Phila.
- 92. Las Vegas Sun (GenealogyBank.com), 9 Dec 1998, obit John E Cooper. .... Philadelphia PA Marriage index 1885-1951 (Ancestry.com), John E Cooper to Margaret Green. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), John Ennis Cooper, Jr, b. 10 Sep 1917 La Jara Cone CO, par JOhn E Cooper & Mary V Sanders.
  - 93. Philadelphia PA Marriage index 1885-1951 (Ancestry.com), John E Cooper to Margaret Green.
- 94. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com). .... Las Vegas Sun (GenealogyBank.com), 9 Dec 1998, obit John E Cooper. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), John Ennis Cooper, Jr, b. 10 Sep 1917 La Jara Cone CO, par John E Cooper & Mary V Sanders.
  - 95. Social Security Death Index.
- 96. Las Vegas Sun (GenealogyBank.com), 9 Dec 1998, obit John E Cooper. .... Findagrave.com, posted by ihavethegenealogybug.
- 97. 1920 Census, Wilma Gibbons. .... Pennsylvania Birth & Death Indices (PA Historical & Museum Commission) (www.phmc.pa.gov), Alma K Gibbons, b. 14 Jun 1914, Phila, mother M Ruther. .... Philadelphia Daily News (newspapers.com), 8 Apr 1997, p. 21, obit William Schug, d. 7 Apr 1997, wife Alma Katherine Thomas.
- 98. 1920 Census. .... Pennsylvania Birth & Death Indices (PA Historical & Museum Commission) (www.phmc.pa.gov), Alma K Gibbons, b. 14 Jun 1914, Phila, mother M Ruther.
  - 99. Social Security Death Index, Alma K Schug, b. 14 Jun 1914, d. 28 May 1997, last res Phila.
  - 100. Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1913 (images) (Ancestry.com), Wm Vance Shug, b. 17 Feb 1909, Phila.
- 101. 1950 US Census, William V Schug, age 41, b. PA. .... Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1913 (images) (Ancestry.com), Wm Vance Shug, b. 17 Feb 1909, Phila.
  - 102. Philadelphia Daily News (newspapers.com), 8 Apr 1997, p. 21, obit William Schug, d. 7 Apr 1997.
- 103. Philadelphia Daily News (newspapers.com), 8 Apr 1997, p. 21, obit William Schug, d. 7 Apr 1997, bur 10 Apr Magnolia Cem. Phila.
  - 104. 1950 US Census, Janice M Schug. .... U.S. Public Reords indexes (Ancestry.com), Janice Mae Lepore, b. Sep 1949.
- 105. 1950 US Census, Janice M Schug, age 1, b. PA. .... U.S. Public Reords indexes (Ancestry.com), Janice Mae Lepore, b. Sep 1949.
- 106. Radzieta Funeral Home (Cape May Court House, NJ) (www,radzieta.com), obit Sean Michael Brookes, d. 11 Jan 2018, Cape May Court House, surv by Sean W Brookes.

- 107. Radzieta Funeral Home (Cape May Court House, NJ) (www,radzieta.com), obit Sean Michael Brookes, d. 11 Jan 2018, Cape May Court House, b. 21 Jul 1989, Phila.
- 108. Philadelphia Daily News (newspapers.com), 8 Apr 1997, p. 21, obit William Schug, g-chldn Sean Brookes, William Brookes, Heather Peier, Monique & Vance Schug. .... Property IQ (www.propertyiq.com), property 4235 Hellerman St, Phila, William Vance Brookes.
  - 109. Social Security Death Index, William V Brookes, 26 Jan 1969 23 Sep 2011.
- 110. Philadelphia Daily News (newspapers.com), 8 Apr 1997, p. 21, obit William Schug, children William T Schug & Janice M Lepore (Louis). .... Echovita (www.echovita.com), obit Louis J Lepore, d. 17 Sep 2021. .... Findagrave.com, Louis Joseph Lepore, #232814353, 22 Apr 1946-17 Sep 2021, Wash Crossing Natl Cem, added 8 Oct 2021 by Linda, retrieved 27 Apr 2023.
- 111. Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1699-2013 (images) (Ancestry.com), Janice M Brookes to Louis Lepore, 27 Oct 1973, St John;s Evangelical Lutheran, Phila, mar lic Bucks Co.
- 112. Findagrave.com, Louis Joseph Lepore, #232814353, 22 Apr 1946-17 Sep 2021, Wash Crossing Natl Cem, added 8 Oct 2021 by Linda, retrieved 27 Apr 2023.
  - 113. Echovita (www.echovita.com), obit Louis J Lepore, d. 17 Sep 2021.
- 114. Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family, Gertrude Reuther. .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Paul's Lutheran, Phila, bapt 1888.
- 115. 1910 Census. .... Social Security Death Index. .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Paul's Lutheran, Phila, bapt 1888. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1968 (images) (Ancestry.com), Gertrude M Galt, d. 8 Apr 1967, Phila, b. 2 Jul 1888, Phila.
- 116. Social Security Death Index, Gertrude Galt, Jul 1888 Apr 1967; last res Philadelphia. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1968 (images) (Ancestry.com), Gertrude M Galt, d. 8 Apr 1967, Phila.
- 117. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1968 (images) (Ancestry.com), Gertrude M Galt, d. 8 Apr 1967, Phila, bur 13 Apr, Hillside Cem, Roslyn.
  - 118. Familysearch.org, IGI Individual record, Batch C011668.
  - 119. U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com). .... Pennsylvania Death Certificate (copy).
- 120. 1930 Census, mar. abt 1910. .... New Jersey Marriage Index 1901-2016 (images) (Ancestry.com), william J Galt to Gertrude M Reuther, 1910.
- 121. 1920 Census, name Charles H Galt. .... Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1911 (images) (Ancestry.com), Charles Henry Fox Galt, b. 15 Aug 1911, Phila, par Wm Jas & Gertrude M Galt.
- 122. 1930 Census, Charles Galt, b. abt 1912. .... Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1911 (images) (Ancestry.com), Charles Henry Fox Galt, b. 15 Aug 1911, Phila, par Wm Jas & Gertrude M Galt.
- 123. U.S. Railroad Retirement Pension Index 1934-1987 (Ancestry.com), C Galt, Aug 1911 Feb 1983. .... Ancestry.com trees, Smiley Jr Family Tree, owner cliff5001, obit image posted for Charles H Galt, d. 11 Feb 1983, retrieved 31 Mar 2020.
- 124. World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), Charles E Galt, b. 15 Aug 1911, wife Emma E Galt. .... Philadelphia PA Marriage index 1885-1951 (Ancestry.com), Charles H Galt to Emma E Mellor, 1939.
  - 125. Philadelphia PA Marriage index 1885-1951 (Ancestry.com), Charles H Galt to Emma E Mellor, 1939.
- 126. 1940 US Census, Emma Galt, age 26, b. abt 1914, PA. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Emma E Galt, b. 5 Sep 1913, Phila, father Charles Mellor, d. 30 Mar 2000.
- 127. Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Emma E Galt, b. 5 Sep 1913, Phila, father Charles Mellor, d. 30 Mar 2000.
- 128. Philadelphia Inquirer (Genealogybank.com), Esther L Reuther. .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St John's Evangl Lutheran, Phila, bapt 25 Feb1896.
  - 129. Familysearch.org. .... Death Certificate Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org).
  - 130. Philadelphia Inquirer (Genealogybank.com). .... Death Certificate Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org).

- 131. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St John's Evangl Lutheran, Phila, bapt 25 Feb1896.
- 132. Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family, Ida Reuther. .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St James Evangl Lutheran, Phila, Ida Caroline witness to mar. Anna A Reuther to Gottfried G Schaber 1887.
- 133. 1860 Census. .... Northwood Cemetery, gravestone. .... 1900 Census, Sep 1957. .... Pennsylvania Births & Christenings 1709-1950 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org), 5 Sep 1857 in Phila.
- 134. Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Saint Michael's & Zion Church, Phila, Carol. Ida Reuther, b. 5 Sep 1857, bapt 17 Apr 1865.
- 135. Northwood Cemetery, gravestone. .... Northwood Cemetery internment records. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Ida Reuther, #13361. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com).
  - 136. Northwood Cemetery internment records. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com).
  - 137. 1860 Census.
- 138. Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family. .... 1860 Census. .... Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Saint Michael's & Zion Church, Phila, Christian Heinrich Reuther, b. 17 Mar 1859, bapt 17 Apr 1865.
- 139. Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Saint Michael's & Zion Church, Phila, Christian Heinrich Reuther, b. 17 Mar 1859, bapt 17 Apr 1865.
  - 140. Florence Reuther Becker, note in Henry's notebook. .... Westminster Cemetery internment records.
  - 141. Letter, Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Lydia Reuther, Feb 3, 1968.
- 142. Sons of the American Revolution application for Calvin Russell Reuther. .... Letter, Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Russell & Lydia Reuther, Sept 29,1963.
- 143. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Henry C Reuther to Mrs Anna Vanderslice, 1888.
  - 144. Sons of the American Revolution application for Calvin Russell Reuther.
- 145. Sons of the American Revolution application for Calvin Russell Reuther. .... Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family. .... Letter, Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Russell & Lydia Reuther, Oct 7,1963.
- 146. Letters Russ & Lydia Reuther to Cal Reuther, Lydia Mar 13 1971. .... Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Ancestry.com). .... Lotta Reuther Longstreet. .... Death certificate, Mrs Anna Roberta Reuther.
  - 147. Westminster Cemetery internment records.
- 148. Sons of the American Revolution application for Calvin Russell Reuther. .... Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family. .... Letter, Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Russell & Lydia Reuther, Sept 29,1963. .... Familysearch.org.
- 149. Sons of the American Revolution application for Calvin Russell Reuther. .... Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family.
- 150. Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Edna L Zimmer, #47642.
  - 151. U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com).
  - 152. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Matthew's Evangl. Lutheran, Philadelphia.
- 153. Social Security Death Index. .... U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com). .... Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Michael's & Zion Church, Friedrich Heinrich Zimmer, b. 21 Mar 1891, Phila, par William Louis Zimmer & Anna geb [born] Hasselbach.
- 154. Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Michael's & Zion Church, Friedrich Heinrich Zimmer, b. 21 Mar 1891, Phila, par William Louis Zimmer & Anna geb [born] Hasselbach.
  - 155. Joyce Reuther Holley.

- 156. Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family. .... Phila Marriage Indexes Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org).
  - 157. 1930 Census. .... 1920 Census.
  - 158. John Root, email 14 Jul 2010.
  - 159. 1930 Census. .... 1920 Census. .... Social Security Death Index.
  - 160. Social Security Death Index. .... John Root, email 14 Jul 2010.
  - 161. Lydia Speiser Reuther's notebook.
- 162. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com), John D Root. .... Legacy.com, The Blade (Toledo OH), 19 Mar 2013, John Derby Root obit.
  - 163. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com). .... John Root, email 14 Jul 2010.
  - 164. Legacy.com, The Blade (Toledo OH), 19 Mar 2013, John Derby Root obit, d. 26 Feb 2013, presumably Toledo.
  - 165. 1920 Census. .... Social Security Death Index.
  - 166. Jennifer Fullerton Monestere, Ancestry.com tree.
  - 167. Findagrave.com, posted by Lizann.
  - 168. Letters Russ & Lydia Reuther to Cal Reuther, Lydia May 31 1981.
  - 169. Jennifer Fullerton Monestere, email 3 Jul 2010.
- 170. Virginia Marriage Records 1936-2014 (images) (Ancestry.com), Henry Frederick Zimmer Jr to Mary Constance Herwick, 11 Mar 1939, Richmond.
  - 171. Social Security Death Index. .... Mark Zimmer, Jul 2010 phone call.
  - 172. Letters Russ & Lydia Reuther to Cal Reuther, Lydia Sept 21 1958.
  - 173. Mark Zimmer, phone 6 Jul 2010.
- 174. Charlotte Observer (NC) (Newspapers.com), 6 Jan 1991, image 86, dau born to J Kurt & Theresa Zimmer. .... The Morning News (Wilmington, DE) (Newspapers.com), 15 Jun 1988, p. Bp, image 25, dau born to Theresa & J Kurt Zimmer (listed in newspaper as Dalecki). .... Nichols-Gilmore Funeral Home (Wilmington, DE) (www.nicholsgilmore.com), obit Theresa Ann Dalecki-Zimmer, b. 19 Aug 1959, Wilmington, d. 26 Nov 2019, Lewes.
- 175. Nichols-Gilmore Funeral Home (Wilmington, DE) (www.nicholsgilmore.com), obit Theresa Ann Dalecki-Zimmer, b. 19 Aug 1959, Wilmington, d. 26 Nov 2019, Lewes.
  - 176. Jennifer Fullerton Monestere.
  - 177. Social Security Death Index. .... Philadelphia Inquirer (Genealogybank.com), 31 July 2009.
  - 178. Philadelphia Inquirer (Genealogybank.com), 31 July 2009.
  - 179. Phila Marriage Indexes Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org).
  - 180. Phila Marriage Indexes Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org). .... Jennifer Fullerton Monestere, email 3 Jul 2010.
  - 181. Philadelphia Inquirer (Genealogybank.com), 1 Feb 2004.
  - 182. Minnesota Death Index, 1908-2002 (Ancestry.com).
  - 183. Obituary, Lotta Reuther Longstreet.
  - 184. letter from St. Matthew's Lutheran church to Lotta Reuther Longstreet, January 23, 1964.
- 185. World War I Service Cards, Florida State Archives. .... Diane Longstreet, 29 Sep 2021, call with Catherine Reuther, Diane referred to Rubert as RJ.

- 186. Obituary, Lotta Reuther Longstreet. .... Sons of the American Revolution Membership Applications 1889-1970 (images) (Ancestry.com), appl Rubert James Longstreet, par Herbert Cornelius Longstreet & Etta Lola Gilbert.
- 187. Sons of the American Revolution Membership Applications 1889-1970 (images) (Ancestry.com), appl Rubert James Longstreet, par Herbert Cornelius Longstreet & Etta Lola Gilbert.
  - 188. World War I draft registration. .... Social Security Death Index.
  - 189. Calvin R. Reuther. .... Social Security Death Index. .... Florida Death Index, 1967-1969 (Ancestry.com).
  - 190. Calvin R. Reuther. .... 1930 Census.
  - 191. Minnesota Birth Index, 1935-2002 (Ancestry.com).
- 192. Findagrave.com. .... Florida State Census (Ancestry.com), 1945, Chas Roger Sullivan, age 24, b. Ohio. .... Ohio Birth Index 1908-1964 (Ancestry.com), Charles R Sullivan, b. 27 Apr 1921, Hamilton Co, other info Compton.
  - 193. Lydia Speiser Reuther diary. .... Georgia Deaths, 1919-1998 (Ancestry.com).
  - 194. Georgia Deaths, 1919-1998 (Ancestry.com).
- 195. Obituary, Lotta Reuther Longstreet, bro James R Longstreet. .... Ohio County Marriages 1789-2013 (images) (FamilySearch.org), James Rubert [sic] Longstreet to Wilda Bernice Graul, 20 Jun 1948, Greene Co.
- 196. Social Security Death Index. .... Ohio County Marriages 1789-2013 (images) (FamilySearch.org), James Rubert [sic] Longstreet (b. Daytona Beach) to Wilda Bernice Graul, 20 Jun 1948, Greene Co. .... World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), James Rubert Longstreet, b. 25 Apr 1925, Daytona Beach, FL.
  - 197. Calvin R. Reuther. .... Social Security Death Index.
  - 198. Tributes (www.tributes.com), obit Wilda G Longstreet, retreived 30 Aug 2011.
- 199. *Tampa Tribune (GenealogyBank.com)*, 14 Apr 2008. .... Ohio County Marriages 1789-2013 (images) (FamilySearch.org), James Rubert [sic] Longstreet to Wilda Bernice Graul, 20 Jun 1948, Greene Co.
- 200. Ohio County Marriages 1789-2013 (images) (FamilySearch.org), James Rubert [sic] Longstreet to Wilda Bernice Graul, 20 Jun 1948, Greene Co.
- 201. Social Security Death Index. .... Tributes (www.tributes.com), obit Wilda G Longstreet, retreived 30 Aug 2011. .... Ohio County Marriages 1789-2013 (images) (FamilySearch.org), James Rubert [sic] Longstreet to Wilda Bernice Graul (b. Maquoketa, IA), 20 Jun 1948, Greene Co. .... Iowa Births & Christenings Index 1800-1999 (Ancestry.com), Wilda Bernice Graul, b. 16 Nov 1926, Maquoketa, Jackson Co, par Eugene Graul & Aleatha Marie Mertz.
  - 202. Tampa Tribune (GenealogyBank.com), 14 Apr 2008.
- 203. Lydia Speiser Reuther's notebook, name Tracy Jeanne. .... *Tampa Tribune (GenealogyBank.com)*, 14 Apr 2008, obit Wilda Graul Longstreet, dau Tacy Longstreet.
- 204. Lydia Speiser Reuther's notebook, Tacy b. 4 Sep 1950. .... Diane Longstreet, 4 Feb 2019, email to CAR, Tacy b. 4 Sep 1950, Maquoketa, Iowa.
  - 205. Diane Longstreet, 4 Feb 2019, email to CAR, Tacy d. 11 Jan 2018, Tampa, FL.
- 206. Lydia Speiser Reuther's notebook. .... Jennifer Leigh Longstreet, email to Longstreet Society, Jan 1998, posted on Rootsweb Longstreet-L archives, retrieved 30 Aug 2011.
- 207. Athens Banner-Herald (GA) (GenealogyBank.com), 20 Aug 2017, obit James Russell Longstreet, 1 Dec 1952-17 Aug 2017. .... Diane Longstreet, 4 Feb 2019, email to CAR, Jim died 17 Aug 2017, Athens, GA.
- 208. Jennifer Leigh Longstreet, email to Longstreet Society, Jan 1998, posted on Rootsweb Longstreet-L archives, retrieved 30 Aug 2011.
- 209. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Hope Lutheran, Reading, PA, Russel Evan Ruther on index.
  - 210. Speiser Family Bible (in German). .... Russell E. Reuther death certificate.
  - 211. Lydia Speiser Reuther diary.

- 212. Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Lydia Speiser Reuther, February 1968. .... Note from Russell Reuther. .... Baptism certificate, Russell E. Reuther.
  - 213. Russell E. Reuther honorable discharge & enlistment record, US Army,1919.
  - 214. Russell E. Reuther death certificate.
- 215. Russell & Nora Reuther Judgement of Divorce, 1923. .... Bridgeport Telegram (Ancestry.com). .... Connecticut Marriage Records Index 1897-1966 (Conn. State Library, ctstatelibrary.org), Russell Reuther to Nora Monk, 17 Oct 1921, Bridgeport.
- 216. Social Security Death Index. .... Free BMD Birth Index 1937-1983 (Ancestry.com), birth registered betw Jan and Mar 1902. .... U.S. Naturalization Records Original Documents 1795-1972 (images) (Ancestry.com), Alice Monk, 1935, dau Nora born 8 Dec 1902 Nottingham (should be 1901).
- 217. Social Security Death Index, d. Aug 1968. .... Connecticut Death Index, 1949-2001 (Ancestry.com). .... Bridgeport Post (Ancestry.com), 13 Aug 1968, p. 30.
  - 218. Russell & Nora Reuther Judgement of Divorce, 1923.
  - 219. Free BMD Birth Index 1937-1983 (Ancestry.com).
  - 220. Speiser Family Bible (in German). .... Marriage license, Russell Reuther & Lydia Speiser.
  - 221. Speiser Family Bible (in German).
  - 222. Martin Koepple, doing research in Germany with Gruibingen archives.
  - 223. Baptism certificate, Lydia Speiser.
  - 224. Booth & Bayliss Commercial School report card.
- 225. Paul Holley, 21 Sep 2021, told to Catherine Reuther, Connie Holley d. 19 Sep 2021. .... Paul Holley, 9 Oct 2021, told to Catherine Reuther, Connie Holley d. Decatur, GA.
  - 226. Catherine Reuther, attended graveside service 9 Oct 2021.
  - 227. Lydia Speiser Reuther's photo album, 1919 1954.
  - 228. Lydia Speiser Reuther's birthdays & deaths.
  - 229. Findagrave.com, Edward M Holley, 1925-1991, #165302203, added 18 Jun 2016 by D.J., retrieved 22 Sep 2021.
  - 230. Michelle Dixon.
  - 231. David Broussard.
  - 232. Lucille Mary Schroeder Johnson.
  - 233. Calvin R. Reuther, Application for professional engineer certificate, 1967.
  - 234. Boeing Aerospace Marketing newsletter, Summer 1988.
  - 235. Wedding invitation.
  - 236. Catherine Reuther.
  - 237. Russell Reuther II.
  - 238. Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family. .... Social Security Death Index.
  - 239. World War I draft registration.
- 240. Social Security Death Index. .... World War I draft registration. .... U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com).
  - 241. Lydia Speiser Reuther's birthdays & deaths. .... Social Security Death Index.
  - 242. Death certificate.

- 243. Massachusetts Vitals 1841-1910 (NEHGS).
- 244. Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family. .... 1900 Census. .... Massachusetts Vitals 1841-1910 (NEHGS). .... Rhode Island State Census 1905 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Emma Gindele, b. 23 Oct 1864, Phila.
- 245. Patricia Gindele Guild, d. Jun 1930. .... Massachusetts Death Index 1901-1980 (images) (Ancestry.com), Emma L (Ruether) Gindele, 1930, Winthrop. .... Boston Herald (MA) (GenealogyBank.com), 1 Jul 1930, p. 17, Emma L, wife of William J Gindele, d. 29 Jun in Winthrop.
  - 246. Patricia Gindele Guild.
  - 247. New Jersey Marriages, 1678-1985 (FamilySearch.org), Emma L Reuther to Wm J Gindele.
  - 248. 1900 Census. .... Massachusetts Vitals 1841-1910 (NEHGS).
- 249. Patricia Gindele Guild, d. abt 1931, Winthrop. .... Massachusetts Death Index 1901-1980 (images) (Ancestry.com), d. 1932 Winthrop. .... Boston Herald (MA) (GenealogyBank.com), 20 Jan 1932, p. 11, William J Gindele d. 19 Jan, Winthrop.
  - 250. Winthrop City Directory, 1929-1930 (Ancestry.com).
- 251. Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family, Helen Gindele. .... 1900 Census. .... U.S. School Yearbooks 1880-2012 (images) (Ancestry.com), Helen Emilie Gindele, 1910, Brown University Womens College.
  - 252. Social Security Death Index. .... 1930 Census. .... New York passenger lists (Ancestry.com).
  - 253. Massachusetts Death Index, 1970 2003 (Ancestry.com).
  - 254. Lowell Sun (Lowell, MA) (Ancestry.com).
- 255. Social Security Death Index, d. Sep 1951. .... Massachusetts Death Index 1901-1980 (images) (Ancestry.com), Walter C Gindele, d. 1951 Boston (not on Ancestry's index of the images found by reviewing images Dec 2013).
  - 256. 1900 Census.
  - 257. Worcester Telegram & Gazette (ObitsArchive.com).
- 258. Worcester Telegram & Gazette (ObitsArchive.com). .... 1930 Census, name Olive O Gindele. .... Maine Birth Records 1621-1922 (images) (Ancestry.com), name Olive Blanch Olsen.
- 259. 1930 Census, m. abt 1929. .... Maine Marriage Index, 1892-1966, 1977-1996 (FamilySearch.org), Walter C Gindale to Olive B Olson.
- 260. 1930 Census. .... Social Security Death Index. .... Worcester Telegram & Gazette (ObitsArchive.com). .... Maine Birth Records 1621-1922 (images) (Ancestry.com).
  - 261. Social Security Death Index. .... Massachusetts Death Index, 1970 2003 (Ancestry.com).
- 262. Worcester Telegram & Gazette (ObitsArchive.com). .... Findagrave.com, #115617836, added 17 Aug 2013 by Mark Wing, retrieved 18 Dec 2013.
- 263. 1930 Census, name Patricia Gindele. .... Massachusetts Birth Index 1901-1960 & 1967-1970 (Ancestry.com), name Patricia Helen Gindele.
- 264. 1930 Census. .... U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com). .... Legacy.com, Worcester Telegram & Gazette, 20 Apr 2018, obit Patricia Guild, d. 19 Apr 2018, Pittsfield, b. 3 Sep 1929, Boston.
  - 265. Legacy.com, Worcester Telegram & Gazette, 20 Apr 2018, obit Patricia Guild, d. 19 Apr 2018, Pittsfield.
  - 266. City Directories (Ancestory.com).
  - 267. Legacy.com, Worcester Telegram & Gazette, 20 Apr 2018, obit Patricia Guild of Dalton, d. 19 Apr 2018, Pittsfield.
  - 268. Worcester Telegram & Gazette (ObitsArchive.com). .... Lowell Sun (Lowell, MA) (Ancestry.com).
- 269. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com). .... Social Security Death Index. .... Berkshire Eagle, Pittsfield, MA (Genealogybank.com).
  - 270. Social Security Death Index. .... Berkshire Eagle, Pittsfield, MA (Genealogybank.com).

- 271. Berkshire Eagle, Pittsfield, MA (Genealogybank.com).
- 272. Berkshire Eagle, Pittsfield, MA (Genealogybank.com). .... California Death Index, 1940-1997 (Ancestry.com).
- 273. California Death Index, 1940-1997 (Ancestry.com). .... Worcester Telegram & Gazette (Genealogybank.com).
- 274. California Death Index, 1940-1997 (Ancestry.com).
- 275. Worcester Telegram & Gazette (Genealogybank.com).
- 276. Phila Marriage Indexes Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org), Carrie M Reuther. .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Westminster Cemetery Company, Carrie May Harkness.
  - 277. Pennsylvania Death Certificate (copy), Carrie Harkness, 1957.
- 278. PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Carrie M Harkness, #83606. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificate (copy).
  - 279. Letters Russ & Lydia Reuther to Cal Reuther.
  - 280. 1870 Census, age 3, b. abt 1867.
  - 281. Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family. .... 1880 Census. .... 1900 Census.
  - 282. 1870 Census. .... 1900 Census.
  - 283. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Westminster Cemetery Company.
  - 284. 1870 Census.
  - 285. 1870 Census. .... Death certificate.
- 286. Death certificate. .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St John's Evangl Lutheran, Phila, baptism 1880.
  - 287. Worcester city directories.
- 288. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St John's Evangl Lutheran, Phila, baptism 1880.
- 289. Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family. .... 1880 Census. .... Massachusetts Vitals 1841-1910 (NEHGS).
  - 290. Ancestry.com trees.
  - 291. 1910 Census. .... Massachusetts Vitals 1841-1910 (NEHGS).
- 292. 1910 Census, b. abt 1873 CT. .... Connecticut Births & Christenings 1649-1906 (FamilySearch.org), b. 18 Aug 1873 Norwich. .... 1900 Census, b. Aug 1873 CT.
- 293. Ancestry.com trees. .... Massachusetts Death Index 1901-1980 (images) (Ancestry.com), Amelia M (Dietmer) Reuther, d. 1947 Worcester, Vol 102, p. 541 (not on Ancestry's index of the images Dec 2013).
  - 294. Connecticut Births & Christenings 1649-1906 (FamilySearch.org).
  - 295. Polk's Worcester, MA, Suburban Directory 1938-39 (Ancestry.com). .... 1930 Census.
  - 296. 1920 Census.
- 297. Massachusetts Vitals 1841-1910 (NEHGS). .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St John's Evangl Lutheran, Phila, baptism 1880.
- 298. Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family. .... Massachusetts Vitals 1841-1910 (NEHGS). .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St John's Evangl Lutheran, Phila, baptism 1880.
- 299. Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family. .... Massachusetts Death Index 1901-1980 (images) (Ancestry.com), d. 1946 Worcester (not on Ancestry's index of the images Dec 2013).

- 300. Findagrave.com, Meges.
- 301. Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family. .... 1920 Census.
- 302. 1930 Census. .... Massachusetts Vitals 1841-1910 (NEHGS). .... Familysearch.org.
- 303. Social Security Death Index. .... 1930 Census. .... 1870 Census. .... Massachusetts Vitals 1841-1910 (NEHGS).
- 304. Jim Ferrari.
- 305. Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family. .... 1920 Census, name Willard E Reuther. .... Massachusetts Marriage Index 1901-1955 & 1966-1970 (Ancestry.com), Willard Ernest Reuther to Agnes Theresa Swenson, 1934 in Holden or Worcester.
- 306. Social Security Death Index. .... 1930 Census. .... Worcester Telegram & Gazette (ObitsArchive.com). .... Massachusetts Vitals 1841-1910 (NEHGS).
- 307. Worcester Telegram & Gazette (ObitsArchive.com), name Agnes T Swenson. .... Massachusetts Marriage Index 1901-1955 & 1966-1970 (Ancestry.com), Willard Ernest Reuther to Agnes Theresa Swenson, 1934 in Holden or Worcester.
- 308. Worcester Telegram & Gazette (ObitsArchive.com), m. abt 1935, Worcester, MA. .... Massachusetts Marriage Index 1901-1955 & 1966-1970 (Ancestry.com), Willard Ernest Reuther to Agnes Theresa Swenson, 1934 in Holden or Worcester.
  - 309. Massachusetts Death Index, 1970 2003 (Ancestry.com). .... Worcester Telegram & Gazette (ObitsArchive.com).
  - 310. Worcester, MA, City Directory 1942 (Ancestry.com).
- 311. Northwood Cemetery, gravestone. .... Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family, Laura Reuther. .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St John's Evangl Lutheran, Phila, name Laura Henriette Reuther, baptism 1880.
- 312. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Laura H Keely (indexed as Kelly), d. 20 Jan 1944, Phila, b. 15 feb 1878, Phila.
- 313. Northwood Cemetery internment records. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Laura N Keely, # 10950. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Laura H Keely (indexed as Kelly), d. 20 Jan 1944, Phila, b. 15 feb 1878, Phila.
  - 314. Northwood Cemetery internment records.
  - 315. Northwood Cemetery, gravestone.
  - 316. PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Harry W Keeley, #20026.
  - 317. Elaine Jeter, information received via email.
- 318. World War I draft registration. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Frank R Keely, d. 7 Dec 1948, Phoenixville RFD #2, Chester Co, b. 20 Nov 1874, Phoenixville.
- 319. Northwood Cemetery internment records. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Frank R Keely, # 105640. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Frank R Keely, d. 7 Dec 1948, Phoenixville RFD #2, Chester Co.
  - 320. 1880 Census. .... Northwood Cemetery, gravestone.
- 321. Clinton Co cemetery lookup/Rootsweb, Hannah Martz. .... Death certificate, death certif Herman Klobe, mother Hannah Reuther. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), dau Louise Aurelia Meixell, d. 1937, par Henry Julias Martz & Hannah Maria Ruther.
- 322. Letter, Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Russell & Lydia Reuther, Sept 29,1963. .... 1870 Census. .... Clinton Co cemetery lookup/Rootsweb.
- 323. 1870 Census. .... Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family. .... Germany Lutheran Baptisms, Marriages & Burials 1518-1921 (images) (Ancestry.com), Christian Friedrich Karl Klobe, b. 18 Aug 1824, bpt 23 Aug 1824, Wurzbach.
- 324. Germany Lutheran Baptisms, Marriages & Burials 1518-1921 (images) (Ancestry.com), Christian Friedrich Karl Klobe, b. 18 Aug 1824, bpt 23 Aug 1824, Wurzbach.

- 325. Philadelphia Inquirer (newspapers.com), 7 Nov 1878, p. 2, Estates Audited, Charles Klobe, deceased.
- 326. Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Karl Klobe, sword maker, to Elisa Rothermel, 3 Nov 1866, St Michael & Zion Church, Phila. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificate (copy), Herman Klobe, d. 1927, father Carl Klobe.
  - 327. Lock Haven Express newspaper, Lock Haven PA (Mary L Hoffer).
  - 328. 1900 Census. .... Clinton County PA marriages (Mary Hoffer). .... Death certificate.
  - 329. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004. .... Lock Haven Express (Mary L Hoffer). .... Death certificate.
  - 330. Lock Haven Express newspaper, Lock Haven PA (Mary L Hoffer). .... Clinton County PA marriages (Mary Hoffer).
  - 331. 1900 Census. .... Prince and the Paupers, by Guy Graybill (2011), p. 57-59.
- 332. 1900 Census, b. Jul 1863. .... Clinton County PA marriages (Mary Hoffer). .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Margaret Klobe, 17 Jul 1862 12 Oct 1924, Green twp, par David Miller & Mary Canderman.
- 333. Lock Haven Express (Mary L Hoffer). .... Gravestone, d. 1924. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Margaret Klobe, #96341. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Margaret Klobe, 17 Jul 1862 12 Oct 1924, Green twp, par David Miller & Mary Canderman.
  - 334. Gravestone. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com).
  - 335. Gravestone.
  - 336. Clinton County PA marriages (Mary Hoffer).
  - 337. Social Security Death Index. .... Clinton County PA marriages (Mary Hoffer).
  - 338. Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com).
  - 339. Jersey Shore Cemetery Internment Records.
  - 340. World War I draft registration. .... U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com).
- 341. Findagrave.com, d. 1956, posted by Leslie. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), John H Buck, # 113120.
  - 342. Findagrave.com, posted by Leslie.
  - 343. Social Security Death Index. .... Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 2 Apr 1987, p. 3 (obit).
  - 344. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org).
- 345. Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Marian Louise Wagner, b. 4 Oct 1921 Wmsport, par Mickel Walsh & Ethelene Buck.
  - 346. Social Security Death Index. .... Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Ancestry.com).
  - 347. Findagrave.com, Rita Lavorgna.
- 348. Social Security Death Index. .... Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Victor Sack to Marian Wagner, 1940.
  - 349. Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 2 Apr 1987, p. 3, obit Ethelene Rios.
- 350. Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation Applications 1950-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), Victor A Sack, b. 12 Oct 1919, Vandergrift, PA. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Victor Anthony Sack, b. 12 Oct 1919, Vandergrift, PA, par Joe Sack & Elvira Cieriano.
  - 351. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Victor Sack to Marian Wagner, 1940.
- 352. Findagrave.com, Rita Lavorgna. .... Social Security Death Index. .... Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), b. 12 Oct 1918, Vandergrift, PA.
  - 353. Findagrave.com, Rita Lavorgna. .... Social Security Death Index.

- 354. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), b. 12 Oct 1918, Vandergrift, PA.
- 355. 1930 Census, name Francis W Wagner. .... Texas Deaths (images) 1890-1976 (FamilySearch.org).
- 356. 1930 Census. .... Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Victor Sack to Marian Wagner, 1940, Francis Wagner birthplace. .... Texas Deaths (images) 1890-1976 (FamilySearch.org).
  - 357. Texas Deaths (images) 1890-1976 (FamilySearch.org).
- 358. 1930 Census, August F Wagner. .... World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), August Francis Wagner, b. 7 Jun 1924, Williamsport PA.
- 359. 1930 Census. .... Social Security Death Index. .... Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), August F Wagner (b. 7 Jun 1924, Wmsport) to Rose Marie Lang, m. 20 Feb 1946, Sharpsburg.
  - 360. News Record (North Hills, PA) (Ancestry.com), 22 May 1984, p. 5.
  - 361. News Record (North Hills, PA) (Ancestry.com), 22 May 1984, p. 5, obit for August F Wagner.
- $362.\ Pennsylvania$  County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), August F Wagner to Rose Marie Lang, m. 20 Feb 1946, Sharpsburg.
- 363. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), August F Wagner to Rose Marie Lang (b. 26 Apr 1925, Sharpsburg, to William Lang & Rose Probst), m. 20 Feb 1946, Sharpsburg.
- 364. Young Funeral Home (Butler, PA) (www.youngfuneralhomes.com), obit Rose Marie Lang, of Butler, d. 29 Apr 2011, Sunnyview Home (Butler), bur St Mary, Sharpsburg.
- 365. News Record (North Hills, PA) (Ancestry.com), 22 May 1984, p. 5, obit for August F Wagner. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), August Francis Wagner, Jr, b. 5 Jan 1949 Pittsburgh.
- 366. Social Security Death Index. .... Pittsburgh Tribune-Review (PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 8 July 2007, obit August F Wagner. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), August Francis Wagner, Jr, b. 5 Jan 1949 Pittsburgh.
- 367. Social Security Death Index. .... Pittsburgh Tribune-Review (PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 8 July 2007, obit August F Wagner.
- 368. Pittsburgh Post-Gazette (newspapers.com), 15 Jun 2000, p./image 33, obit Cheryle L (DeLuca) Wagner, age 50 (b. abt 1950), d. 13 Jun 2000, son August F Wagner III. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Cheryle Lee DeLuca Wagner, b. 1 Dec 1949, Pittsburgh, d. 13 Jun 2000.
- 369. Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Cheryle Lee DeLuca Wagner, b. 1 Dec 1949, Pittsburgh, d. 13 Jun 2000, name chg Jan 1972.
- 370. Pittsburgh Post-Gazette (newspapers.com), 15 Jun 2000, p./image 33, obit Cheryle L (DeLuca) Wagner, age 50 (b. abt 1950), d. 13 Jun 2000, son August F Wagner III.
  - 371. Pittsburgh Press (newspapers.com), 3 Aug 1978, p. 4, div granted Cheryle Lee Wagner from August Francis Wagner.
- 372. Pittsburgh Post-Gazette (newspapers.com), 15 Jun 2000, p./image 33, obit Cheryle L (DeLuca) Wagner of Sharpsburg, d. 13 Jun 2000.
- 373. News Record (North Hills, PA) (Ancestry.com), 22 May 1984, p. 5, obit for August F Wagner, dau. Catherine Imhof. .... North Hills News Record (Ancestry.com), 17 Jul 1971, p. 15, m. Ronald H Nitsche to Catherine Rose Wagner. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Catherine Rose Wagner, b. 23 Sep 1950 Pittsburgh.
- 374. Social Security Death Index. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Catherine Rose Wagner, b. 23 Sep 1950 Pittsburgh.
- 375. Social Security Death Index. .... News Record (North Hills, PA) (Ancestry.com), 19 Aug 1983, p. 5, obit Catherine R Wagner Imhoff, d. 17 Aug 1983 North Hills Passavant Hospital.
- 376. Rootsweb.com, RootsWeb free pages, burials in St Mary's Cemetery, Sharpshill, O'Hara twp, Allegheny Co. .... News Record (North Hills, PA) (Ancestry.com), 19 Aug 1983, p. 5, obit Catherine R Wagner Imhoff.
  - 377. North Hills News Record (Ancestry.com), 9 Dec 1970, p. 17, engagement Ronald Nitsche to Catherine Wagner.

- 378. North Hills News Record (Ancestry.com), 17 Jul 1971, p. 15, m. Ronald H Nitsche to Catherine Rose Wagner. .... North Hills News Record (Ancestry.com), 17 Jan 1970, p. 8.
  - 379. North Hills News Record (Ancestry.com), 17 Jul 1971, p. 15, m. Ronald H Nitsche to Catherine Rose Wagner.
  - 380. Social Security Death Index, date of birth. .... The Herald (Ancestry.com), week of 21 Dec 2006, place of birth.
  - 381. Social Security Death Index. .... The Herald (Ancestry.com), week of 21 Dec 2006.
- 382. News Record (North Hills, PA) (Ancestry.com), 22 May 1984, p. 5, obit for August F Wagner. .... Pittsburgh Press (newspapers.com), 31 Oct 1973, p./image 93, mar lic issued David B Imhof & Catherine R Wagner. .... Findagrave.com, David Bruce Imhof, 7 May 1949 24 Aug 2019, #204467445, added 5 Nov 2019 by 13th Generation Fairbanks in America, retrieved 21 Mar 2020.
  - 383. Pittsburgh Press (newspapers.com), 31 Oct 1973, p./image 93, mar lic issued David B Imhof & Catherine R Wagner.
- 384. Findagrave.com, David Bruce Imhof, 7 May 1949 24 Aug 2019, #204467445, added 5 Nov 2019 by 13th Generation Fairbanks in America, retrieved 21 Mar 2020.
  - 385. Pittsburgh Post-Gazette (newspapers.com), 1 Jul 1978, p. 19, div granted David B Imhof from Catherine R Imhof.
  - 386. Findagrave.com, Thomas Harned, shared marker with William P Harned. .... www.harneds.org.
- 387. Charlie Marshall Funeral Homes (Aransas Pass, TX) (everhere.com), obit Bertha Wagner Harned, 11 Oct 1925-4 Dec 2018, of Aransas Pass.
  - 388. Seguin Gazette-Enterprise (TX) (GenealogyBank.com), 7 Dec 2010, obit Donald Allen Harned.
  - 389. Social Security Death Index. .... www.harneds.org.
  - 390. Findagrave.com, Thomas Harned.
  - 391. Texas Birth Index 1903-1997 (Ancestry.com).
- 392. Charlie Marshall Funeral Homes (Aransas Pass, TX) (everhere.com), obit Peggy Dempsey, 12 Apr 1948-2 Feb 2019, of Aransas Pass.
- 393. Charlie Marshall Funeral Homes (Aransas Pass, TX) (everhere.com), obit Bertha Wagner Harned, 11 Oct 1925-4 Dec 2018, dau Peggy (Patrick) Dempsey, Aransas Pass.
- 394. Texas Birth Index 1903-1997 (Ancestry.com). .... Daily Journal Online (Park Hills, MO) (dailyjournalonline.com), pub 24 Oct 2019, obit William "Biggin" R Bielke, d. 23 Oct 2019, Festus MO.
- 395. Texas Birth Index 1903-1997 (Ancestry.com). .... Daily Journal Online (Park Hills, MO) (dailyjournalonline.com), pub 24 Oct 2019, obit William "Biggin" R Bielke, d. 23 Oct 2019, Festus MO, b. 1 Apr 1968, Seguin, TX.
- 396. Daily Journal Online (Park Hills, MO) (dailyjournalonline.com), pub 24 Oct 2019, obit William "Biggin" R Bielke, d. 23 Oct 2019, Festus MO.
- 397. Daily Journal Online (Park Hills, MO) (dailyjournalonline.com), pub 24 Oct 2019, obit William "Biggin" R Bielke of Doe Run, d. 23 Oct 2019, Festus MO.
- 398. Texas Birth Index 1903-1997 (Ancestry.com). .... Charlie Marshall Funeral Homes (Aransas Pass, TX) (everhere.com), obit Peggy Dempsey, 12 Apr 1948-2 Feb 2019, predeceased by bro Donald (Donnie) Harned.
- 399. Pennsylvania Marriages 1852-1968 (images) (Ancestry.com), Ramon Rios to Ethelene Wagner, 2 Oct 1940, Sharpsburg Branch, Pittsburg.
- 400. Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 5 Jan 1962, p. 6, obituary. .... Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org). .... World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), Ramon Rios, b. 8 May 1901, Santa Ryita, Jalisco, Mexico.
  - 401. Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 5 Jan 1962, p. 6, obituary.
- 402. Clinton County PA marriages (Mary Hoffer), William E Yarrison. .... World War I draft registration, William Edward Yarrison.
  - 403. New York (state) Death Index 1880-1956 (images) (Ancestry.com), William Yarrison, age 72 (b. abt 1884), d. 21 Oct

- 1956, Buffalo, #65317.
- 404. Lock Haven Express newspaper, Lock Haven PA (Mary L Hoffer). .... Clinton County PA marriages (Mary Hoffer). .... U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com).
- 405. Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), d. 1962. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), William D Geyer, age 75, #093761.
  - 406. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com).
  - 407. Clinton County PA marriages (Mary Hoffer). .... World War I draft registration.
- 408. 1900 Census. .... Social Security Death Index. .... U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com). .... World War I draft registration, birthplace Carroll.
  - 409. Social Security Death Index. .... Lock Haven Express newspaper, Lock Haven PA (Mary L Hoffer).
  - 410. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004.
  - 411. undated news clipping, Charles & Margaret Klobe 60th anniversary, 1972.
  - 412. Clinton County PA marriages.
  - 413. 1930 Census. .... Social Security Death Index. .... Clinton County PA marriages.
  - 414. Obituary, Charles Klobe.
  - 415. Gloria Harbach obituary collection.
  - 416. Clinton County PA marriages. .... Julie Klobe Divel.
  - 417. Julie Klobe Divel.
- 418. Gazette Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania), Ancestry.com. .... Galen R. Betzer Funeral Service obituary. .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 24 Nov 2018, obit Beatrice C "Bea" Adams, d. 21 Nov 2018, Danville.
- 419. Findagrave.com, shared marker (photo) with George W Adams, posted by Beth. .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (Sun-Gazette.com), 24 Nov 2018, obit Beatrice C "Bea" Adams, d. 21 Nov 2018, Danville, b. 23 Jan 1928, Eastville.
  - 420. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 24 Nov 2018, obit Beatrice C "Bea" Adams, d. 21 Nov 2018, Danville.
- 421. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 24 Nov 2018, obit Beatrice C "Bea" Adams, d. 21 Nov 2018, Danville, bur. Fairview Cemetery.
  - 422. Gazette and Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania) (Ancestry.com).
- 423. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 24 Nov 2018, obit Beatrice C "Bea" Adams, d. 21 Nov 2018, Danville, res Wolf Run Village [Hughesvillle].
  - 424. Findagrave.com, posted by Miranda.
- 425. Gazette and Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania) (Ancestry.com), 30 Sep 1947, p. 5, Richard Kemery to Beatrice Klobe, Saturday (27 Sep) at Montgomery Lutheran parsonage.
- 426. 1930 Census. .... Findagrave.com, posted by Miranda. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1964 (images) (Ancestry.com), James Richard Kemery, b. 1 Apr 1928, Muncy, d. 20 Jan 1964, Muncy.
- 427. Findagrave.com, posted by Miranda. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1964 (images) (Ancestry.com), James Richard Kemery, b. 1 Apr 1928, Muncy, d. 20 Jan 1964, Muncy.
  - 428. Galen R. Betzer Funeral Service obituary. .... Julie Klobe Divel. .... Findagrave.com, posted by Beth.
  - 429. Findagrave.com, 1920-1997, posted by Beth.
- 430. Findagrave.com, 1920-1997, posted by Beth. .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 24 Nov 2018, obit Beatrice C "Bea" Adams, d. 21 Nov 2018, widow of George W Adams, d. 24 Oct 1997.
  - 431. Findagrave.com, posted by Beth.

- 432. Gazette Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania), Ancestry.com. .... Galen R. Betzer Funeral Service obituary. .... Virginia Marriage Records 1936-2014 (images) (Ancestry.com), David Marshall Burrows (par Albert Burrows & Phyllis June Klobe) to Heike Lies.
  - 433. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com). .... 1940 US Census.
- 434. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 24 Nov 2018, obit Beatrice C "Bea" Adams, d. 21 Nov 2018, predeceased by sis Phyllis J Burrows. .... Montgomery (PA) Area School District (www.montasd.org), Obituaries, Class of 1949, Phyllis Klobe Burrows, d. 3 Aug 2017.
- 435. Gazette Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania), Ancestry.com. .... Julie Klobe Divel. .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 22 Mar 2017, obit Barbara S Klobe, widow of Richard L "Dick" Klobe.
  - 436. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com). .... Julie Klobe Divel. .... Galen R. Betzer Funeral Service obituary.
  - 437. Social Security Death Index. .... Galen R. Betzer Funeral Service obituary.
  - 438. Galen R. Betzer Funeral Service obituary.
  - 439. Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA (Ancestry.com).
- 440. Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA (Ancestry.com), 12 Sep 1956, p. 11, Richard Klobe to Barbara Crossley, 7 Sep, Messiah's Lutheran Church (S. Wmsport).
- 441. Cemeteries of Crawford, Greene & Logan Twps, etc, Clinton CountyGenealogical Society. .... U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com). .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 22 Mar 2017, obit Barbara S Klobe, d. 20 Mar 2017, b. 11 Aug 1936, Williamsport.
- 442. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 22 Mar 2017, obit Barbara S Klobe, of Montgomery, d. 20 Mar 2017 at home.
  - 443. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 22 Mar 2017, obit Barbara S Klobe, d. 20 Mar 2017.
- 444. Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (www.dailyitem.com), 19 Sep 2018, obit Michele G Boop, d. 18 Sep 2018, New Columbia, b. 7 Apr 1962, Williamsport.
  - 445. Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (www.dailyitem.com), 19 Sep 2018, obit Michele G Boop, d. 18 Sep 2018, New Columbia.
- 446. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 22 Mar 2017, obit Barbara S Klobe, dau Michele G & Dale Boop of West Milton, PA.
- 447. Julie Klobe Divel, name Charles Divel. .... Galen R. Betzer Funeral Service obituary. .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 30 Oct 2020, obit Charles Francis "Norton" Divel Jr, d. 27 Oct, Wmsport.
- 448. Julie Klobe Divel, mar Charles Divel 2001. .... Montgomery Alumni Assoc (Lycoming Co, PA) (mbrbp.tripod.com/montgomeryalumni), Dec 2001 News, married Julie Klobe '83 to Charles Divel, 20 Jul 2001.
- 449. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 30 Oct 2020, obit Charles Francis "Norton" Divel Jr, d. 27 Oct, b. 6 Feb 1940, Mahoning twp, par Charles F Divel Sr & Marian A Elwell.
  - 450. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 30 Oct 2020, obit Charles Francis "Norton" Divel Jr, d. 27 Oct, Wmsport.
- 451. Clinton Co cemetery lookup/Rootsweb, d. 28 Jun 1960. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Kenneth L Klobe, #055585.
  - 452. Adam Barner family (adambarner.org). .... Gloria Harbach obituary collection.
- 453. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004. .... Findagrave.com, #42295585, added 23 Sep 2009 by Rodger, marker image added by Dave Lombard, retrieved 4 Jan 2014.
- 454. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004. .... Gloria Harbach obituary collection. .... Findagrave.com, #42295585, added 23 Sep 2009 by Rodger, marker image added by Dave Lombard, retrieved 4 Jan 2014. .... Social Security Death Index.
- 455. Findagrave.com, #42295585, added 23 Sep 2009 by Rodger, marker image added by Dave Lombard, retrieved 4 Jan 2014.
  - 456. Clinton Co cemetery lookup/Rootsweb. .... Social Security Death Index.

- 457. Clinton Co cemetery lookup/Rootsweb. .... Gloria Harbach obituary collection.
- 458. Adam Barner family (adambarner.org).
- 459. Kelly Ann Klobe Mader.
- 460. Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), Kenneth Guy Klobe to Lois Marie Burkett, 27 Nov 1968 13 Feb 1970.
- 461. Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Lois Marie Burkett, b. 31 Aug 1924, Lock Haven to Roy M Burkett & Pearl E Martz.
- 462. Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Lois Marie Burkett, b. 31 Aug 1924, Lock Haven, d. 11 Apr 2005.
- 463. Findagrave.com, #185486600, Lois Maria Burkett Bowes Klobe, added 26 Nov 2017 by McHunter45, retrieved 19 Jul 2018.
- 464. Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA (Ancestry.com). .... Gazette Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania), Ancestry.com, 27 Aug 1954, p. 20, name Doris Charlotte Funck.
- 465. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com). .... Sanders Mortuary (Williamsport, PA) (www.sandersmortuary.com), obit Doris Klobe, of Wimsport, d. 3 Mar 2020, b. 29 Mar 1937, Annville.
  - 466. Sanders Mortuary (Williamsport, PA) (www.sandersmortuary.com), obit Doris Klobe, of Wimsport, d. 3 Mar 2020.
  - 467. Daily News (Lebanon, PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 10 Jan 2015, obit Irvin B Zimmerman.
- 468. Adam Barner family (adambarner.org). .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 10 Sep 2010, obit for Tammy L Klobe-Long-Tolbert. .... Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), Michael Charles Tolbert to Tammy Lynne Long, 20 Sep 1985 14 Feb 1987.
  - 469. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 10 Sep 2010.
- 470. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 10 Sep 2010, obit for Tammy L Klobe-Long-Tolbert. .... Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), Michael Charles Tolbert to Tammy Lynne Long, 20 Sep 1985 14 Feb 1987.
- 471. Donald G Walker Funeral Home (www.donaldwalkerfuneralhome.com), obit Michael C Tolbert, d. 23 Jul 2015 Lock Haven.
  - 472. Adam Barner family (adambarner.org). .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 7 Nov 2009.
  - 473. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 7 Nov 2009.
- 474. Kelly Ann Klobe Mader, name Nate Eckley. .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 13 Aug 2012, obit Nathan E Eckley.
  - 475. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 13 Aug 2012, obit Nathan E Eckley.
  - 476. Kelly Ann Klobe Mader. .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), obit for wife Dorothy, 7 Nov 2009.
- 477. Social Security Death Index, date of birth. .... Intelligencer Journal (Lancaster, PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 17 Dec 2005, obit John Cooper, place of birth.
- 478. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), obit for wife Dorothy, 7 Nov 2009. .... Intelligencer Journal (Lancaster, PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 17 Dec 2005, obit John Cooper.
  - 479. Findagrave.com, #100741224, added 15 Nov 2012 by Dave Lombard, retrieved 4 Jan 2014.
  - 480. Intelligencer Journal (Lancaster, PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 17 Dec 2005, obit John Cooper, alt dob.
- 481. Adam Barner family (adambarner.org). .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 4 Oct 2016, obit Mary Luella Reeder, of Woolrich, d. 2 Oct 2016.
  - 482. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 4 Oct 2016, obit Mary Luella Reeder, of Woolrich, d. 2 Oct 2016.
  - 483. Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), Dennis K Barner to Mary Lou

- Klobe, 16 Jan 1960 16 Dec 1961.
  - 484. Adam Barner family (adambarner.org). .... Kelly Ann Klobe Mader.
- 485. Adam Barner family (adambarner.org). .... Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), Thomas Albert Reeder to Mary Luella Barner, 1 Jul 1972 28 Aug 1973. .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 4 Oct 2016, obit Mary Luella Reeder, mar Thomas Albert Reeder St, 19 Apr 1973.
- 486. Adam Barner family (adambarner.org). .... Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation Applications 1950-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), Thomas A Reeder, b. 21 Mar 1927, Lock Haven.
  - 487. Adam Barner family (adambarner.org). .... Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards 1777-1999 (Ancestry.com).
- 488. Kelly Ann Klobe Mader, name Nancy P Weaver. .... Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), John Landis Klobe to Nancy Pat Weaver Shaffer, 14 Jun 1966- 21 Sep 1967.
- 489. Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), John Landis Klobe to Nancy Pat Weaver Shaffer, 14 Jun 1966-21 Sep 1967.
- 490. Kelly Ann Klobe Mader, b. 20 Nov 1944. .... Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 1 Feb 2017, obit Nancy P (Weaver) Long, d. 29 Jan 2017, b. 20 Nov 1944, Glen Daniels, WV.
- 491. Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 1 Feb 2017, obit Nancy P (Weaver) Long, d. 29 Jan 2017, Lock Haven Hospital.
- 492. Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 1 Feb 2017, obit Nancy P (Weaver) Long, d. 29 Jan 2017,bur Hayes-Fearon Cemetery, Beech Creek.
- 493. 1930 Census, Willard L Klobe. .... Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation Applications 1950-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), Willard Lee Klobe, b. 11 Jan 1916 Loganton.
- 494. 1930 Census. .... U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946 Record(Ancestry.com). .... U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com). .... Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 6 Jun 2015, obit Willard L Klobe, 11 Jan 1916 in Loganton, d. 5 Jun 2015 Lewisburg. .... Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation Applications 1950-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), Willard Lee Klobe, b. 11 Jan 1916 Loganton.
- 495. Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 6 Jun 2015, obit Willard L Klobe, 11 Jan 1916 in Loganton, d. 5 Jun 2015 Lewisburg.
  - 496. Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 26 Mar 2013, obit Thelma Klobe Bierly, retrieved 26 Apr 2013.
  - 497. Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 6 Jun 2015, obit Willard L Klobe, mar. Doris Sheesley 1939.
- 498. Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Doris Scheesley Klobe, b. 1 Feb 1918 Jersey Shore, PA, to Charles W Scheesley & Minnie M Ergott.
  - 499. Findagrave.com, Doris Sheesley Klobe, #147561454, added 7 Jun 2015 by Jeff Harvey, retrieved 27 Jul 2015.
- 500. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 19 Mar 2009, obit Marion B Kurtz. .... U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com). .... Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 6 Jun 2015, obit Willard L Klobe, son Charles E "Buck" (Patricia) Klobe of Milton. .... Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation Applications 1950-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), Willard Lee Klobe, son Charles Edward Klobe. .... Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (www.dailyitem.com), obit Charles "Bucky" Klobe, d. 9 Jul 2019, Safety Harbor, FL.
- 501. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com). .... Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (www.dailyitem.com), obit Charles "Bucky" Klobe, d. 9 Jul 2019, Safety Harbor, FL, b. 31 Dec 1942, Williamsport.
  - 502. Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (www.dailyitem.com), obit Charles "Bucky" Klobe, d. 9 Jul 2019, Safety Harbor, FL.
  - 503. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 19 Mar 2009, obit Marion B Kurtz.
- 504. Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 6 Jun 2015, obit Willard L Klobe, son Charles E "Buck" (Patricia) Klobe of Milton.
- 505. 1930 Census, Fred L Klobe. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Fred Lawrence Klobe Jr, d. 8 Mar 1943, father Fred Lawrence Klobe.
  - 506. 1930 Census. .... Social Security Death Index. .... Daily Item newspaper www.legacy.com. .... Pennsylvania Death

Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Fred Lawrence Klobe Jr, d. 8 Mar 1943, father Fred Lawrence Klobe, Fred Sr b. Loganton.

- 507. Daily Item newspaper www.legacy.com.
- 508. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Fred Lawrence Klobe Jr, 26 Aug 1940 Lewisburg 8 Mar 1943, Danville.
- 509. Daily Item newspaper www.legacy.com, Vera Kerstetter. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Fred Lawrence Klobe Jr, d. 8 Mar 1943, mother Vera Ann Kerstetter, b. Richfield.
- 510. Daily Item newspaper www.legacy.com, obit for Fred Klobe, m. abt 1944. .... Standard Journal, Milton, PA, (Ancestry.com), 21 Mar 2008, obit for Vera Klobe, m. abt 1940.
  - 511. Standard Journal, Milton, PA, (Ancestry.com).
- 512. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Fred Lawrence Klobe Jr, d. 8 Mar 1943, mother Vera Ann Kerstetter, b. Richfield.
- 513. Daily Item newspaper www.legacy.com, son Fred L Klobe Jr. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Fred Lawrence Klobe Jr, 26 Aug 1940 Lewisburg 8 Mar 1943, Danville.
- 514. PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Fred L Klobe, #29844, d. 8 Mar 1943 Mahoning twp, Montour. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Fred Lawrence Klobe Jr, 26 Aug 1940 Lewisburg 8 Mar 1943, Danville.
- 515. Rawlins Daily Times (WY) (GenealogyBank.com), 29 Feb 2016, obit Sandra J Lundgren, b. 24 Jan 1944 Lewisburg, PA. ... Findagrave.com, Ronald Gilbert Lundgren, 21 Dec 1934, Tulsa OK 31 Mar 2012 Rawlins, #95102176, wife of 12 yrs Sandi.
- 516. Rawlins Daily Times (WY) (GenealogyBank.com), 29 Feb 2016, obit Sandra J Lundgren, d. 23 Feb 2016 Memorial Hosp of Carbon Co.
- 517. Standard Journal, Milton, PA, (Ancestry.com). .... Rawlins Daily Times (WY) (GenealogyBank.com), 29 Feb 2016, obit Sandra J Lundgren, d. 23 Feb 2016, husb Ron Lundgren. .... Findagrave.com, Ronald Gilbert Lundgren, 21 Dec 1934, Tulsa OK 31 Mar 2012 Rawlins, #95102176, obit posted, added 10 Aug 2012 by BrixtonWy, retrieved 16 Aug 2017.
- 518. Rawlins Daily Times (WY) (GenealogyBank.com), 29 Feb 2016, obit Sandra J Lundgren, d. 23 Feb 2016, mar. Ron in Rawlins. .... Findagrave.com, Ronald Gilbert Lundgren, 21 Dec 1934, Tulsa OK 31 Mar 2012 Rawlins, #95102176, wife of 12 yrs Sandi.
- 519. Findagrave.com, Ronald Gilbert Lundgren, 21 Dec 1934, Tulsa OK 31 Mar 2012 Rawlins, #95102176, obit posted, added 10 Aug 2012 by BrixtonWy, retrieved 16 Aug 2017.
  - 520. Daily Item newspaper www.legacy.com. .... Standard Journal, Milton, PA, (Ancestry.com).
- 521. 1930 Census, Doroth M Klobe. .... Standard-Journal (Milton PA) (www.standard-journal.com), 14 Oct 2015, obit Dorothy Margaret Meixel, d. 12 Oct 2015 Lock Haven.
- 522. 1930 Census. .... U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com). .... Standard-Journal (Milton PA) (www.standard-journal.com), 14 Oct 2015, obit Dorothy Margaret Meixel, d. 12 Oct 2015 Lock Haven, b. 20 Jun 1920, Loganton.
- 523. Standard-Journal (Milton PA) (www.standard-journal.com), 14 Oct 2015, obit Dorothy Margaret Meixel, d. 12 Oct 2015 Lock Haven.
  - 524. Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 6 Jun 2015, obit Willard L Klobe, sis. Dorothy Meixell of Milton.
  - 525. Daily Item newspaper www.legacy.com. .... Adam Barner family (adambarner.org).
  - 526. Adam Barner family (adambarner.org). .... Patriot-News, Harrisburg, PA (Genealogybank.com).
- 527. Adam Barner family (adambarner.org). .... The Sentinel (Carlisle, PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 10 May 1998, obit Constance S "Connie" Rettinger, 21 Mar 1943 Jersey Shore 10 May 1998, Harrisburg.
- 528. The Sentinel (Carlisle, PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 10 May 1998, obit Constance S "Connie" Rettinger, 21 Mar 1943 Jersey Shore 10 May 1998, Harrisburg.
- 529. Adam Barner family (adambarner.org), name Ronald Bettinger. .... The Sentinel (Carlisle, PA) (GenealogyBank.com), obit Constance S "Connie" Rettinger, d. 10 May 1998, Harrisburg, widow of Ronald N Rettinger. .... Patriot-News, Harrisburg, PA

- (Genealogybank.com), 28 Oct 1992, obit Ronald Neal Rettinger, d. 26 Oct 1992 Harrisburg, age 52 (b. 1940).
- 530. Patriot-News, Harrisburg, PA (Genealogybank.com), 28 Oct 1992, obit Ronald Neal Rettinger, d. 26 Oct 1992 Harrisburg, age 52 (b. 1940). .... U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Ancestry.com), Ronald Rettinger, 7 Jan 1940 26 Oct 1992. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Ronald Neal Rettinger, b. 7 Jan 1940 Hummels Warf, PA.
- 531. Patriot-News, Harrisburg, PA (Genealogybank.com), 28 Oct 1992, obit Ronald Neal Rettinger, d. 26 Oct 1992 Harrisburg, age 52 (b. 1940). .... U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Ancestry.com), Ronald Rettinger, 7 Jan 1940 26 Oct 1992.
- 532. Patriot-News, Harrisburg, PA (Genealogybank.com), 28 Oct 1992, obit Ronald Neal Rettinger, d. 26 Oct 1992 Harrisburg, age 52 (b. 1940).
- 533. 1930 Census, b. 1922. .... Cemeteries of Crawford, Greene & Logan Twps, etc, Clinton CountyGenealogical Society, b. 1922. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Hazel Florence Klobe, 22 Dec 1922, PA 17 May 1932, Jersey Shore.
- 534. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Hazel Florence Klobe, 22 Dec 1922, PA 17 May 1932, Jersey Shore.
  - 535. Clinton Co cemetery lookup/Rootsweb. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com).
- 536. Lock Haven Express newspaper, Lock Haven PA (Mary L Hoffer), d. 19 May 1932. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Hazel F Klobe, #51154. .... Lock Haven Express newspaper, Lock Haven PA (Mary L Hoffer).
  - 537. 1930 Census. .... Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 12 Jun 2017, obit Mildred Cora Klobe, d. 9 Jun 2017.
- 538. 1930 Census. .... Cemeteries of Crawford, Greene & Logan Twps, etc, Clinton CountyGenealogical Society. .... Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 12 Jun 2017, obit Mildred Cora Klobe, b. 20 Nov 1924 Loganton.
  - 539. Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 12 Jun 2017, obit Mildred Cora Klobe, d. 9 Jun 2017.
- 540. Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 6 Jun 2015, obit Willard L Klobe, sis. Mildred Klobe of Milton. .... Standard-Journal (Milton PA) (www.standard-journal.com), 14 Oct 2015, obit Dorothy Margaret Meixel, d. 12 Oct 2015 Lock Haven, sister Mildred of Milton.
  - 541. Social Security Death Index. .... Clinton County PA marriages.
  - 542. Lock Haven Express newspaper, Lock Haven PA (Mary L Hoffer). .... Gloria Harbach obituary collection.
  - 543. Clinton County PA marriages. .... U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com).
- 544. Dauphin County (PA) Reporter Advance Sheet (www.dcba-pa.org), 20 Nov 2015, Estate of Dorothy E Klobe, died October 14, 2015.
- 545. Dauphin County (PA) Reporter Advance Sheet (www.dcba-pa.org), 20 Nov 2015, Estate of Dorothy E Klobe, late of Washington twp, Dauphin Co, PA.
  - 546. Hallie Hubbert, email 4 Jan 2011.
  - 547. Hallie Hubbert, email 4 Jan 2011. .... Patriot-News, Harrisburg, PA (Genealogybank.com), 20 Feb 1996, p. B2.
  - 548. Findagrave.com, posted by Michelle, retrieved 4 Jan 2011.
  - 549. Patriot-News, Harrisburg, PA (Genealogybank.com), 20 Feb 1996, p. B2.
  - 550. Mona Klobe.
  - 551. Mona Klobe. .... Findagrave.com.
- 552. 1930 Census, name Thelma M Klobe. .... Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), Raymond Elwood Bierly to Thelma Margueritte Klobe, 13 Jul 1948-26 Sep 1949.
- 553. 1930 Census, assume b. in Clinton Co. .... U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com), DOB 26 Mar 1929. .... Social Security Death Index, DOB 26 Mar 1929. .... Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 26 Mar 2013, obit Thelma Klobe Bierly, DOB 26 Mar 1930 in Loganton.

- 554. Obituary, Charles Klobe, name Ray Bierly. .... Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), Raymond Elwood Bierly to Thelma Margueritte Klobe, 13 Jul 1948-26 Sep 1949.
- 555. Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), Raymond Elwood Bierly to Thelma Margueritte Klobe, 13 Jul 1948-26 Sep 1949.
- 556. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com). .... Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 20 May 2004, p. 4A.
  - 557. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 20 May 2004, p. 4A.
  - 558. Social Security Death Index. .... World War I draft registration.
- 559. Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com). .... Cemeteries of Crawford, Greene & Logan Twps, etc, Clinton CountyGenealogical Society.
  - 560. Findagrave.com, b. 1903, posted by Kathryn [Kate] McFate. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificate (copy).
  - 561. Findagrave.com, posted by Kathryn [Kate] McFate.
  - 562. Prince and the Paupers, by Guy Graybill (2011), p. 73, image of divorce decree.
  - 563. Findagrave.com, posted by Kathryn [Kate] McFate. .... Prince and the Paupers, by Guy Graybill (2011), p. 57-59.
  - 564. 1930 Census. .... Clinton County PA marriages. .... Social Security Death Index.
  - 565. Social Security Death Index. .... Findagrave.com.
  - 566. Gloria Harbach obituary collection. .... Social Security Death Index. .... Findagrave.com.
  - 567. Gloria Harbach obituary collection, Beulah [Quiggle] Neff. .... U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com).
- 568. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 21 Jun 2010, obit for W Robert Neff, m. 30 Jun 1955. .... Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), Willard R Neff to Beulah M Quiggle, 41, 20103, 1 Jan 1954-31 Dec 1955.
- 569. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com). .... Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 21 Jun 2010.
  - 570. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 21 Jun 2010.
- 571. Will, Floyd C Klobe, name Mary Quiggle. .... 1940 US Census, name Mary L Quiggle. .... Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), Elmer G Grieb to Mary Louise Quiggle, 42, 20399, 1 Jan 1956-31 Dec 1957.
- 572. 1940 US Census, b. abt 1939. .... Cemeteries of Crawford, Greene & Logan Twps, etc, Clinton CountyGenealogical Society, b. 1938. .... Social Security Death Index. .... Centre Daily Times obituaries (index & images), Penn State (www.libraries.psu.edu), 17 Sep 1985, p. B-10, obit Mary L Grieb, b. 13 May 1938 Green twp, Clinton Co.
- 573. Cemeteries of Crawford, Greene & Logan Twps, etc, Clinton CountyGenealogical Society, d. 1985. .... Centre Daily Times obituaries (index & images), Penn State (www.libraries.psu.edu), 17 Sep 1985, p. B-10, obit Mary L Grieb, of Loganton, d. 16 Sep 1985 at home.
- 574. Cemeteries of Crawford, Greene & Logan Twps, etc, Clinton CountyGenealogical Society. .... Centre Daily Times obituaries (index & images), Penn State (www.libraries.psu.edu), 17 Sep 1985, p. B-10, obit Mary L Grieb.
- 575. Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), Elmer G Grieb to Mary Louise Quiggle, 42, 20399, 1 Jan 1956-31 Dec 1957. .... Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 24 Oct 1967, p. 20, obit Floyd D Quiggle, sister Mrs Elmer G Grieb. .... StateCollege.com, 26 Feb 2018, obit Elmer G "Fudd" Grieb, d. 24 Feb 2018, Centre Crest in Bellefonte.
- 576. Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), Elmer G Grieb to Mary Louise Quiggle, 42, 20399, 1 Jan 1956-31 Dec 1957.
- 577. Cemeteries of Crawford, Greene & Logan Twps, etc, Clinton CountyGenealogical Society, b. 1936. .... U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com). .... 1940 US Census. .... StateCollege.com, 26 Feb 2018, obit Elmer G "Fudd" Grieb, d. 24 Feb 2018, b. 24 Aug 1936, Tylersville.

- 578. StateCollege.com, 26 Feb 2018, obit Elmer G "Fudd" Grieb, d. 24 Feb 2018, Centre Crest in Bellefonte.
- 579. StateCollege.com, 26 Feb 2018, obit Elmer G "Fudd" Grieb, d. 24 Feb 2018, bur Fairview, Loganton.
- 580. Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 2 Feb 2012, birth of Teagyn Kendahl Swanger, g-grand par Elmer & Nancy Grieb of Bellefonte.
- 581. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 20 Aug 1975, p. 6, attendees at Toni Neff 16th b'day. .... Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 23 Jan 2017, obit Kent E Grieb, d. 20 Jan 2017. .... Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), Kent Eugene Grieb to Susan Darlene Houtz, 23 Aug 1988 30 Mar 1990.
  - 582. Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 23 Jan 2017, obit Kent E Grieb, d. 20 Jan 2017, b. 5 Jun 1961, Lock Haven.
  - 583. Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 23 Jan 2017, obit Kent E Grieb, d. 20 Jan 2017.
- 584. Centre Daily Times obituaries (index & images), Penn State (www.libraries.psu.edu), 17 Sep 1985, p. B-10, obit Mary L Grieb, of Loganton, dau Tamie Weaver of Loganton.
  - 585. Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 23 Jan 2017, obit Kent E Grieb, d. 20 Jan 2017, res. Lock Haven.
- 586. Cemeteries of Crawford, Greene & Logan Twps, etc, Clinton CountyGenealogical Society, name Floyd D Quiggle. .... Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), Floyd David Quiggle to Donna Grace Ripka, 43, 21251, 11 Jan 1958-1 Jan 1960.
- 587. Cemeteries of Crawford, Greene & Logan Twps, etc, Clinton CountyGenealogical Society, b. 1940. .... Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 24 Oct 1967, p. 20, obit Floyd D Quiggle.
  - 588. New York Times, 24 Oct 1967.
- 589. Cemeteries of Crawford, Greene & Logan Twps, etc, Clinton CountyGenealogical Society. .... Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 24 Oct 1967, p. 20, obit Floyd D Quiggle.
  - 590. Will, Floyd C Klobe.
  - 591. Findagrave.com, posted by jbowers.
- 592. Kay McFate, McFate family tree, Ancestry.com, retrieved 23 Dec 2011 (Donna G Ripka). .... Springfield Union (Springfield, MA) (GenealogyBank.com), 28 Oct 1967, p. 3 (Donna Grace Quiggle).
- 593. Cemeteries of Crawford, Greene & Logan Twps, etc, Clinton CountyGenealogical Society, m. 28 Feb 1959. .... Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), Floyd David Quiggle to Donna Grace Ripka, 43, 21251, 11 Jan 1958-1 Jan 1960.
- 594. Cemeteries of Crawford, Greene & Logan Twps, etc, Clinton CountyGenealogical Society. .... Rootsweb tree, Justin Kirk Houser's Ancestry, retrieved 5 Jan 2012.
  - 595. Cemeteries of Crawford, Greene & Logan Twps, etc, Clinton CountyGenealogical Society.
  - 596. Kay McFate, McFate family tree, Ancestry.com, retrieved 23 Dec 2011.
- 597. Kay McFate, McFate Family tree, Ancestry.com, name Etta M Long, retreived 26 Dec 2011. .... Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), Earl E Raudabaugh to Etta May Long, betw 7 May 1918 & 13 Jan 1920.
  - 598. Social Security Death Index. .... Kay McFate, McFate Family tree, Ancestry.com, retreived 26 Dec 2011 (for birthplace).
  - 599. Kay McFate, McFate Family tree, Ancestry.com, retreived 26 Dec 2011.
- 600. Kay McFate, McFate Family tree, Ancestry.com, retreived 26 Dec 2011. .... Cemeteries of Crawford, Greene & Logan Twps, etc, Clinton CountyGenealogical Society.
- 601. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), dau Louise Aurelia Meixell, d. 1937, par Henry Julias Martz & Hannah Maria Ruther.
  - 602. Clifford Meixell (Mary Hoffer).
- 603. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Louise Aurelia Meixell, 22 Feb 1859 Millheim PA 27 Jan 1937, Williamsport.

- 604. Gazette Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania), Ancestry.com. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Louise Aurelia Meixell, 22 Feb 1859 Millheim PA 27 Jan 1937, Williamsport.
  - 605. Clifford Meixell (Mary Hoffer). .... 1900 Census.
  - 606. Clifford Meixell (Mary Hoffer). .... Adam Barner family (adambarner.org).
- 607. Gazette and Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania) (Ancestry.com). .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com).
- 608. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Lenora Bertha Smith, 12 May 1886 Lycoming Co 8 Oct 1922 Clinton twp, Lycoming.
  - 609. Adam Barner family (adambarner.org), Jacob Henry Smith, husb of Lenora B Meixell, retrieved 27 Aug 2014.
- 610. World War I draft registration. .... 1900 Census, b. Jul 1883, PA. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Jacob Smith, 24 Jul 1883 25 Feb 1929, Lockhaven.
- 611. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Jacob Smith, 24 Jul 1883 25 Feb 1929, Lockhaven.
  - 612. Adam Barner family (adambarner.org), William M Smith, dau Lenora B Meixell & Jacob Henry Smith.
- 613. Findagrave.com, #97032397, William M Smith 1908-1914, added 13 Sep 2012 by Helen Kiessling, retrieved 27 Aug 2014. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com).
- 614. Findagrave.com, #97032397, William M Smith 1908-1914, added 13 Sep 2012 by Helen Kiessling, retrieved 27 Aug 2014.
  - 615. Adam Barner family (adambarner.org), Margaret A Smith, dau Lenora B Meixell & Jacob Henry Smith.
- 616. 1920 Census, b. abt 1908 PA. .... Social Security Death Index, Margaret A Metzler, 27 Nov 1907 1 Feb 1994. .... Findagrave.com, #45139423, Margaret A Smith Metzler, added 5 Dec 2009 by Emery Metzler, retrieved 27 Aug 2014.
- 617. Social Security Death Index, Margaret A Metzler, 27 Nov 1907 1 Feb 1994. .... Findagrave.com, #45139423, Margaret A Smith Metzler, added 5 Dec 2009 by Emery Metzler, retrieved 27 Aug 2014.
  - 618. Findagrave.com, #45139423, Margaret A Smith Metzler, added 5 Dec 2009 by Emery Metzler, retrieved 27 Aug 2014.
- 619. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Covenant Cent. Presby. Church, Williamsport, Leona Pearl King, dau Charles Elmer & Margaret A King, b. 13 Jan 1927, bpt 24 Feb 1927. .... Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards 1777-1999 (Ancestry.com), Carl (Charles E) King, 6 Oct 1898-19 May 1965.
- 620. 1930 Census, b. abt 1899 PA. .... Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards 1777-1999 (Ancestry.com), Carl (Charles E) King, 6 Oct 1898-19 May 1965. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), Charles Elmer King (aka Carl E King), d. 19 May 1965, Wmsport, b. 6 Oct 1898, Lycoming Co.
- 621. Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards 1777-1999 (Ancestry.com), Carl (Charles E) King, 6 Oct 1898-19 May 1965. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), Charles Elmer King (aka Carl E King), d. 19 May 1965, Wmsport.
  - 622. Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards 1777-1999 (Ancestry.com), Carl (Charles E) King, 6 Oct 1898-19 May 1965.
- 623. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Covenant Cent. Presby. Church, Williamsport, Leona Pearl King, dau Charles Elmer & Margaret A King, b. 13 Jan 1927, bpt 24 Feb 1927.
- 624. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Covenant Cent. Presby. Church, Williamsport, Leona Pearl King, dau Charles Elmer & Margaret A King, b. 13 Jan 1927, bpt 24 Feb 1927. .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (Sun-Gazette.com), 9 Nov 2008, obit Leona K Ruffing, b. 13 Jan 1927 Williamsport.
- 625. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 9 Nov 2008, obit Leona K Ruffing, d. 7 Nov 2008, Gatehouse at Divine Providence Hosp (Williamsport).
- 626. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 9 Nov 2008, obit Leona K Ruffing, m. Richard J Ruffing, d. 17 Nov 1995. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Richard John Ruffing, b. 8 Jul 1925, Pittsburg, Pa, par John N Ruffing & Lillian M Klein.
  - 627. Social Security Death Index. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Richard John

- Ruffing, b. 8 Jul 1925, Pittsburg, Pa, par John N Ruffing & Lillian M Klein.
- 628. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 9 Nov 2008, obit Leona K Ruffing, m. Richard J Ruffing, d. 17 Nov 1995. .... Social Security Death Index.
- 629. Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Luke Lutheran Church, Williamsport, Lewis E Metzler, age 47, to Margaret A King, age 47, 1 Jul 1955. .... Findagrave.com, #45139185, Edward Lewis Metxler, 2 Jun 1908-26 Jul 1995, added 5 Dec 2009 by Emery Metzler, retrieved 27 Aug 2014.
- 630. Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Luke Lutheran Church, Williamsport, Lewis E Metzler, age 47, to Margaret A King, age 47, 1 Jul 1955.
- 631. Findagrave.com, #45139185, Edward Lewis Metxler, 2 Jun 1908-26 Jul 1995, added 5 Dec 2009 by Emery Metzler, retrieved 27 Aug 2014.
- 632. Adam Barner family (adambarner.org), Nathan C Smith, dau Lenora B Meixell & Jacob Henry Smith. .... Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1911 (images) (Ancestry.com), Nathan Charles Smith, 12 May 1910, Rauchtown to Jacob Smith & Nora Marks [sic].
- 633. 1920 Census, b. abt 1911 PA. .... Social Security Death Index, Nathan Smith, 12 May 1910-Dec 1983. .... Findagrave.com, Nathan C Smith, 1910 1983, #97032328, added 13 Sep 2012 by Helen Kiessling, retrieved 24 Dec 2014. .... Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1911 (images) (Ancestry.com), Nathan Charles Smith, 12 May 1910, Rauchtown to Jacob Smith & Nora Marks [sic].
- 634. Social Security Death Index, Nathan Smith, 12 May 1910-Dec 1983. .... Findagrave.com, Nathan C Smith, 1910 1983, # 97032328, added 13 Sep 2012 by Helen Kiessling, retrieved 24 Dec 2014.
- 635. Findagrave.com, Nathan C Smith, 1910 1983, #97032328, added 13 Sep 2012 by Helen Kiessling, retrieved 24 Dec 2014.
  - 636. Clifford Meixell (Mary Hoffer). .... U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com).
- 637. Social Security Death Index, d. Jul 1977. .... Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards 1777-1999 (Ancestry.com), Curtis M G Meixell, 29 Sep 1895 22 Jul 1977.
  - 638. Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards 1777-1999 (Ancestry.com).
- 639. Clifford Meixell (Mary Hoffer), Clara Schleibner. .... Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Clara Maria Schlipner/Schlibner b. 18 Oct 1887.
  - 640. 1930 Census. .... World War I draft registration.
- 641. Clifford Meixell (Mary Hoffer), b. abt 1889. .... Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Clara Maria Schlipner/Schlibner b. 18 Oct 1887. .... 1940 US Census, b. in South Williamsport, PA.
  - 642. Social Security Death Index, Clara Rohrer, 18 Oct 1887 Jun 1972.
- 643. Adam Barner family (adambarner.org). .... Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA (Ancestry.com), 15 Feb 2007, obit for Robert F Meixell. .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 4 May 2011, obit for Mary E Meixell Ruch. .... Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Gettysburg Theological Seminary, Gettysburg, Adams Co, Madalene D Wentzel, b. 21 Feb 1906, bpt 27 Jun 1911, par George S & Rosella Wentzel.
- 644. Clifford Meixell (Mary Hoffer). .... 1930 Census. .... Social Security Death Index. .... Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Gettysburg Theological Seminary, Gettysburg, Adams Co, Madalene D Wentzel, b. 21 Feb 1906, bpt 27 Jun 1911, par George S & Rosella Wentzel.
- 645. Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Gettysburg Theological Seminary, Gettysburg, Adams Co, Madalene D Wentzel, b. 21 Feb 1906, bpt 27 Jun 1911, par George S & Rosella Wentzel.
- 646. Social Security Death Index. .... Findagrave.com, Ruth I Rauch, 1924-1975, #97032357, added 13 Sep 2012 by Helen Kiessling, retrieved 5 Mar 2016.
  - 647. Findagrave.com, Ruth I Rauch, 1924-1975, #97032357, added 13 Sep 2012 by Helen Kiessling, retrieved 5 Mar 2016.
  - 648. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 29 Apr 2011.
- 649. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 29 Apr 2011. .... Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation Applications 1950-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), Guy V Rauch, b. 15 Jun 1918, Rauchtown.

- 650. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 4 May 2011, obit for Mary E Meixell Ruch.
- 651. 1930 Census, George Meixell, age 2, born abt 1928, PA. .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 8 Aug 2018, obit George E Meixell, b. 12 Dec 1928, Lock Haven, d. 6 Aug 2018, Danville.
- 652. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 8 Aug 2018, obit George E Meixell, b. 12 Dec 1928, Lock Haven, d. 6 Aug 2018, Danville.
- 653. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 8 Aug 2018, obit George E Meixell, bur 9 Aug 2018, Montoursville Cemetery.
- 654. Clifford Meixell (Mary Hoffer). .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Marion Rosella Meixell, 18 May 1930 South Wmspt, 30 Apr 2001.
- 655. Social Security Death Index. .... Findagrave.com, Marion Rosella Meixell Rockey, d. 30 Apr 2001, Milton, PA, #181702570, added 23 Jul 2017 by Kathy Straley, retrieved 2 Jan 2020.
- 656. Findagrave.com, Marion Rosella Meixell Rockey, d. 30 Apr 2001, Milton, PA, #181702570, added 23 Jul 2017 by Kathy Straley, retrieved 2 Jan 2020.
- 657. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004, b. 1926, Pleasant Gap, Centre Co. .... Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 22 Feb 2014, obit Orvis R Rockey Jr, b. 22 May 1926, Centre Co, to Orvis R Rockey Sr & Edna May Lockhart.
  - 658. Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 22 Feb 2014, obit Orvis R Rockey Jr, d. 21 Feb 2014, Lewisburg.
  - 659. Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 22 Feb 2014, obit Orvis R Rockey Jr, bur Green Lawn Memorial Park.
  - 660. Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 22 Feb 2014, obit Orvis R Rockey Jr, of New Columbia.
- 661. 1940 US Census, age 7, b. abt 1933. .... Social Security Death Index, William Meixell, 10 Jul 1932 Mar 1966. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), William C Meixell, b 10 Jun 1932, Cogan House, d. 5 Mar 1966, Wmsport.
- 662. Social Security Death Index, William Meixell, 10 Jul 1932 Mar 1966. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), William C Meixell, b 10 Jun 1932, Cogan House, d. 5 Mar 1966, Wmsport.
- 663. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), William C Meixell (1932-1966) bur 8 Jun 1966, Mount Carmel, Wmsport. .... Findagrave.com, William C Meixell, 1932 1966, #169429860, added 5 Sep 2016 by cov78, retrieved 2 Jan 2020.
- 664. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), William C Meixell, b 10 Jun 1932, Cogan House, d. 5 Mar 1966, Wmsport.
- 665. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), William C Meixell, d. 5 Mar 1966, wife Ann Bernadette Enigk.
- 666. Findagrave.com, Ann Bernadette Enigk Packer, 29 Oct 1939-1 Sep 2015, #151674671, obit posted, added 3 Sep 2015 by Peggy English, retrieved 2 Jan 2020.
- 667. Taylor & Modeen Funeral Home (Jupiter, FL) (hosting-1972.tributes.com), obit Gloria Fry, d. 25 Feb 2016, sis Julia Harvey, Wmsport. .... Findagrave.com, Ann Bernadette Enigk Packer, #151674671, obit posted, predecs by son-in-law Wm Harvey, added 3 Sep 2015 by Peggy English, retrieved 2 Jan 2020.
- 668. Findagrave.com, Ann Bernadette Enigk Packer, #151674671, obit posted, predecs by son-in-law Wm Harvey, added 3 Sep 2015 by Peggy English, retrieved 2 Jan 2020.
- 669. Findagrave.com, Gloria Jean Meixell Fry, dau of Wm C Meixell & Ann Bernadette Enigk Packer, #169429860, added 5 Sep 2016 by cov78, retrieved 2 Jan 2020.
- 670. Findagrave.com, Gloria Jean Meixell Fry, b. 30 May 1962, Wmsport, #169429860, added 5 Sep 2016 by cov78, retrieved 2 Jan 2020.
- 671. Findagrave.com, Gloria Jean Meixell Fry, d. 25 Feb 2016, FL, #169429860, added 5 Sep 2016 by cov78, retrieved 2 Jan 2020. .... Taylor & Modeen Funeral Home (Jupiter, FL) (hosting-1972.tributes.com), obit Gloria Fry, d. 25 Feb 2016, Palm Beach Gardens Med. Cntr. Hospice.
  - 672. Adam Barner family (adambarner.org). .... Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA (Ancestry.com).

- 673. Clifford Meixell (Mary Hoffer), name Mearl S Smith. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Mearl Simon Smith, b. 3 Aug 1937 Wmspt, par Wm H Smith & Clara M Crain.
- 674. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004, b. 1937, Wmsport. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Mearl Simon Smith, b. 3 Aug 1937 Wmspt, par Wm H Smith & Clara M Crain.
- 675. Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Mearl Simon Smith, b. 3 Aug 1937 Wmspt, par Wm H Smith & Clara M Crain.
  - 676. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com). .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 27 Jul 2008.
  - 677. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 27 Jul 2008, obit for Leland W Benson.
  - 678. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 27 Jul 2008.
  - 679. Clifford Meixell (Mary Hoffer). .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 4 May 2011.
  - 680. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 4 May 2011.
  - 681. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Merrill David Meixell, 8 Feb 1946 15 Feb 1946.
- 682. Clifford Meixell (Mary Hoffer), b. 1904 Rauchtown. .... Findagrave.com, #109716076, added 29 Apr 2013 by Mark Kunzman, retrieved 6 Mar 2014. .... Social Security Death Index, b. 9 Apr 1904, d. 28 Jan 1991.
- 683. Findagrave.com, #109716076, d. 1991, added 29 Apr 2013 by Mark Kunzman, retrieved 6 Mar 2014. .... Social Security Death Index, b. 9 Apr 1904, d. 28 Jan 1991.
  - 684. Findagrave.com, #109716076, added 29 Apr 2013 by Mark Kunzman, retrieved 6 Mar 2014.
- 685. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Master Francis Nicholas, 1932-1934, par Paul W Nicholas, b. Watsontown & Mary Meixell, b. Nipponise Valley.
- 686. Gazette Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania), Ancestry.com. .... 1940 US Census. .... Findagrave.com, Paul W Nicholas, #109715777, added 29 Apr 2013 by Mark Kunzman, retrieved 6 Mar 2014. .... World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), Paul Wilson Nicholas, b 13 Jun 1901, Watsontown.
- 687. 1940 US Census, b. abt 1902. .... Findagrave.com, #109715777, added 29 Apr 2013 by Mark Kunzman, retrieved 6 Mar 2014. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Master Francis Nicholas, 1932-1934, par Paul W Nicholas, b. Watsontown & Mary Meixell, b. Nipponise Valley. .... World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), Paul Wilson Nicholas, b 13 Jun 1901, Watsontown.
  - 688. Findagrave.com, #109715777, added 29 Apr 2013 by Mark Kunzman, retrieved 6 Mar 2014.
- 689. 1940 US Census, Evelyn Nicholas. .... Findagrave.com, Evelyn M Nicholas Donovan, #109716269, added 29 Apr 2013 by Mark Kunzman, retrieved 6 Mar 2014.
- 690. 1940 US Census, b. abt 1929, PA. .... Findagrave.com, Evelyn M Nicholas Donovan, #109716269, 22 Feb 1929-27 Sep 2009, added 29 Apr 2013 by Mark Kunzman, retrieved 6 Mar 2014.
- 691. Findagrave.com, Evelyn M Nicholas Donovan, #109716269, added 29 Apr 2013 by Mark Kunzman, retrieved 6 Mar 2014.
  - 692. Times Leader (Wilkes Barre, PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 19 Jun 2001, obit Carolyn R Dendler.
- 693. Findagrave.com, Evelyn M Nicholas Donovan, obit transcription, #109716269, added 29 Apr 2013 by Mark Kunzman, retrieved 6 Mar 2014.
  - 694. Findagrave.com, Paul Amos Donovan, obit transcription, #68356155, added 14 Apr 2011 by FDP, retrieved 6 Mar 2014.
- 695. Findagrave.com, Evelyn M Nicholas Donovan, obit transcription, #109716269, added 29 Apr 2013 by Mark Kunzman, retrieved 6 Mar 2014. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Master Francis Nicholas, 8 Aug 1932 26 Mar 1934.
- 696. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Master Francis Nicholas, 8 Aug 1932 26 Mar
- 697. 1940 US Census, name Almeda Nicholas. .... California Death Index, 1940-1997 (Ancestry.com), Almeda Mary (Nicholas) Moon.

- 698. Social Security Death Index, Almeda M Moon, 17 Mar 1934 17 Oct 1997. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Almeda Mary Nicholas, 17 Mar 1934 Wmspt, d. 17 Oct 1977.
- 699. California Death Index, 1940-1997 (Ancestry.com). .... Social Security Death Index, Almeda M Moon, 17 Mar 1934 17 Oct 1997.
- 700. Findagrave.com, Almeda M Moon, #142936600, 17 Mar 1935 17 Oct 1997, added 22 Feb 2015 by bookworm98, retrieved 31 Oct 2015.
  - 701. California Death Index, 1940-1997 (Ancestry.com). .... 1940 US Census.
- 702. California Death Index, 1940-1997 (Ancestry.com), Almeda Mary (Nicholas) Moon, 1997. .... Findagrave.com, Marvin D Moon (grave photo buried next to Almeda), #142935783, added 22 Feb 2015 by bookworm98, retrieved 31 Oct 2015. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Marvin Dean Moon, b. 27 Jun 1934, Cuzzart Pres WV, par Fred A Moon & Beatrice A Reckart.
- 703. Findagrave.com, Marvin D Moon, #142935783, 27 Jun 1934 9 Jul 2004, added 22 Feb 2015 by bookworm98, retrieved 31 Oct 2015. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Marvin Dean Moon, b. 27 Jun 1934, Cuzzart Pres WV, par Fred A Moon & Beatrice A Reckart.
- 704. Findagrave.com, Marvin D Moon, #142935783, 27 Jun 1934 9 Jul 2004, added 22 Feb 2015 by bookworm98, retrieved 31 Oct 2015.
- 705. 1940 US Census, Carolyn Nicholas. .... Times Leader (Wilkes Barre, PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 19 Jun 2001, obit Carolyn R Dendler.
- 706. 1940 US Census, b. abt 1939, PA. .... Times Leader (Wilkes Barre, PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 19 Jun 2001, obit Carolyn R Dendler, b. 14 Mar 1939 Williamsport.
  - 707. 1870 Census. .... 1910 Census.
  - 708. 1900 Census. .... Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004.
- 709. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004, d. 1934. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Henry C Martz, # 7747.
- 710. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004, d. 29 Oct 1918. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Amanda Martz, #121586. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificate (copy).
  - 711. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificate (copy).
  - 712. 1900 Census, b. Mar 1883. .... Cemeteries of Crawford, Greene & Logan Twps, etc, Clinton CountyGenealogical Society.
  - 713. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Estella M Heisley, #79293.
- 714. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004, only last name of Heisley known. .... 1910 Census, Harry C Heisley, Susquehanna Dauphin Co, PA. .... (Williamsport City Directory 1889-1892 (transcription) (Ancestry.com)), 1892.
  - 715. 1900 Census. .... Findagrave.com, #123708042, Harry Heisley, 1872-1914, added 18 Jan 2014 by MIchael Milliken.
  - 716. PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Harry C Heisley, #107133.
  - 717. Findagrave.com, #123708042, Harry Heisley, 1872-1914, added 18 Jan 2014 by MIchael Milliken.
- 718. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Hazel Martz, dau of Stella Martz & Harry Heisley. .... Findagrave.com, #119360775, Hazel F Heisley Cahn, added 27 Oct 2013 by Leslie, retrieved 11 Nov 2013. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Hazel Frieda Heisley Cahn, b. 7 Aug 1910 Harrisburg, par Harry Heisley & Estella Marty [sic].
- 719. Social Security Death Index, b. 7 Aug 1910. .... Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Oscar Cahn to Hazel Heisley (Hazel born in Harrisburg). .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Hazel Frieda Heisley Cahn, b. 7 Aug 1910 Harrisburg, par Harry Heisley & Estella Marty [sic].
  - 720. Findagrave.com, #119360775, Hazel F Heisley Cahn, added 27 Oct 2013 by Leslie, retrieved 11 Nov 2013.
  - 721. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Oscar Cahn to Hazel Heisley.
  - 722. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Oscar Cahn to Hazel Heisley, recorded as

married in Dauphin County.

- 723. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1969 (images) (Ancestry.com), Oscar Cahn, b. 23 Jan 1908, Muncy, d. 10 May 1968, Muncy. .... U.S. World War II Draft Cards Young Men 1940-1947 (images) (Ancestry.com), Oscar Cahn, b. 23 Jan 1908, Muncy.
- 724. Social Security Death Index. .... Findagrave.com, #119360774, added 27 Oct 2013 by Leslie, retrieved 11 Nov 2013. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1969 (images) (Ancestry.com), Oscar Cahn, b. 23 Jan 1908, Muncy, d. 10 May 1968, Muncy.
- 725. Findagrave.com, #119360774, added 27 Oct 2013 by Leslie, retrieved 11 Nov 2013. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1969 (images) (Ancestry.com), Oscar Cahn, b. 23 Jan 1908, Muncy, d. 10 May 1968, Muncy, bur 13 May.
- 726. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Oscar Cahn to Hazel Heisley (Oscar born in Pennsdale). .... Social Security Death Index, b. 23 Jan 1908.
  - 727. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Teresa E Derr, #64323.
  - 728. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004. .... Muncy Cemetery Internment Records.
- 729. World War I draft registration, b. 3 Oct 1880. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Wm Henry Yeagle, 3 Oct 1880 PA 25 Nov 1921, Clinton twp, Lycoming Co.
- 730. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), William H Yeagle, #106767. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Wm Henry Yeagle, 3 Oct 1880 PA 25 Nov 1921, Clinton twp, Lycoming Co.
- 731. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Wm Henry Yeagle, 3 Oct 1880 PA 25 Nov 1921, Clinton twp, Lycoming Co.
  - 732. 1930 Census, name Minnie E Yeagle. .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 4 Dec 2011, obit Arlene E McCoy.
  - 733. 1930 Census. .... Findagrave.com.
  - 734. Findagrave.com, d. 1966.
- 735. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 4 Dec 2011, obit Arlene E McCoy. .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 24 Sep 2011, obit Donald A Bartlow.
  - 736. 1930 Census, b. abt 1923. .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 24 Sep 2011, obit Donald A Bartlow.
  - 737. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 24 Sep 2011, obit Donald A Bartlow.
- 738. 1930 Census, Robert W Yeagle. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Robert William Yeagle, b.3 Nov 1924, Wmspt.
- 739. 1930 Census, b. abt 1924 PA. .... Social Security Death Index. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Robert William Yeagle, b.3 Nov 1924, Wmspt.
  - 740. Findagrave.com, #69293462, added 3 May 2011 by Tricker, retrieved 11 Nov 2013.
  - 741. 1930 Census, b. 1925. .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 4 Dec 2011, obit Arlene E McCoy.
  - 742. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 4 Dec 2011, obit Arlene E McCoy.
  - 743. Findagrave.com, #81505256, added 4 Dec 2011 by Gloria Wolf, retrieved 11 Nov 2013.
  - 744. Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA (Ancestry.com), 15 Dec 2006, obit Delancey Eugene Roupp.
- 745. Social Security Death Index, d. Sep 1974. .... U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Ancestry.com).
  - 746. Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA (Ancestry.com), 15 Dec 2006, obit Delancey E Roupp.
- 747. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 4 Dec 2011, obit Arlene E McCoy, husb Edward L McCoy. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Edward Lewis McCoy, b. 8 May 1921 Wmspt, par John McCoy & Frances Womelsdorf.

- 748. Social Security Death Index. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Edward Lewis McCoy, b. 8 May 1921 Wmspt, par John McCoy & Frances Womelsdorf.
  - 749. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 4 Dec 2011, obit Arlene E McCoy. .... Social Security Death Index.
- 750. 1930 Census, Ruth E Yeagle. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Ruth Evelyn Yeagle, b. 23 Jun 1927 Wmspt.
- 751. 1930 Census, b. abt 1926 PA. .... Social Security Death Index. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Ruth Evelyn Yeagle, b. 23 Jun 1927 Wmspt.
- 752. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 24 Sep 2011, obit Donald A Bartlow. .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 10 Apr 2011, obit Anthony J Mines Sr.
  - 753. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 10 Apr 2011, obit Anthony J Mines Sr.
- 754. Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA (Ancestry.com), 23 Feb 2004, obit Gina M (Mines) Smith. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Gina Maria Mines, b. 18 Jan 1957 Wmspt.
  - 755. Hartford Courant (courant.com), pub 10 Feb 2004, retrieved 27 Jan 2013.
  - 756. Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA (Ancestry.com), 22 Feb 2004, obit Gina M (Mines) Smith.
  - 757. Hartford Courant (courant.com), pub 10 Feb 2004, retrieved 27 Jan 2013 (age 40 at time of death).
  - 758. Newsday (Melville, NY) (Genealogybank.com), 11 Feb 2004, obit John Irwin.
  - 759. Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA (Ancestry.com), 9 Jul 2007, obit Evelyn L Yeagle.
- 760. 1940 US Census, name James Yeagle. .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 16 Jan 2013, obit James Linwood Yeagle.
- 761. 1940 US Census, b. abt 1939 PA. .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 16 Jan 2013, obit James Linwood Yeagle.
  - 762. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 16 Jan 2013, obit James Linwood Yeagle.
  - 763. The Daily Item (Sunbury, PA) (Ancestry.com), 25 Feb 2010, Gertrude Darlene Yeagle.
  - 764. Muncy Cemetery Internment Records.
  - 765. Social Security Death Index. .... Muncy Cemetery Internment Records, for son Ralph Stugart.
  - 766. 1910 Census. .... 1920 Census.
  - 767. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004. .... Social Security Death Index.
  - 768. 1930 Census. .... Social Security Death Index. .... Muncy Cemetery Internment Records.
  - 769. Social Security Death Index. .... Muncy Cemetery Internment Records.
- 770. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Baby Boy Yeagle, 15 Feb 16 Feb 1947, Wmsport, par Lewis M Yeagle (b. White Deer) & Martha Enterline.
- 771. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004. .... Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1908 (images) (Ancestry.com), Martha Helen Enterline, b. 17 Nov 1908 Watsontown, Northumberland Co, par Wellington W Enterline & Charlotte Bastian.
- 772. Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1908 (images) (Ancestry.com), Martha Helen Enterline, b. 17 Nov 1908 Watsontown, Northumberland Co, par Wellington W Enterline & Charlotte Bastian.
- 773. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Baby Boy Yeagle, 15 Feb 16 Feb 1947, Wmsport, par Lewis M Yeagle & Martha Enterline (b. Milton).
  - 774. Findagrave.com, posted by Roger.
  - 775. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 27 Jun 2012, obit Phyllis M Rauch.
  - 776. PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us).

- 777. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Baby Boy Yeagle, 15 Feb 16 Feb 1947, Wmsport, par Lewis M Yeagle & Martha Enterline.
- 778. Gazette and Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania) (Ancestry.com). .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Baby Boy Yeagle, 15 Feb 16 Feb 1947, Wmsport, par Lewis M Yeagle & Martha Enterline.
  - 779. Nationwide Gravesite Locator (gravelocator.cem.va.gov).
  - 780. Nationwide Gravesite Locator (gravelocator.cem.va.gov). .... Albuquerque Journal (Ancestry.com).
  - 781. Albuquerque Journal (Ancestry.com).
- 782. Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Barbara Lorainne Tolbert, b. 28 Jun 1920, Watertown NY, par George M Tolbert & Mildred L Farmer.
- 783. Social Security Death Index. .... New York passenger lists (Ancestry.com), arrive NYC 2 Jan 1949 from Bremerhaven, USAT George W Goethals, birthplace for Barbara L Yeagle. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Barbara Lorraine Tolbert, b. 28 Jun 1920, Watertown NY, par George M Tolbert & Mildred L Farmer. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Barbara Lorainne Tolbert, b. 28 Jun 1920, Watertown NY, par George M Tolbert & Mildred L Farmer.
  - 784. Bernalillo County, New Mexico, Marriage Index, 1888-2011 (ancestry.com), Lawrence Yeagle to Barbara L Yeagle.
  - 785. U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com). .... Muncy Cemetery Internment Records.
  - 786. Social Security Death Index. .... Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004.
- 787. World War I draft registration. .... 1920 Census. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Thomas B Witmyer, 6 Jan 1873 Coburn PA 15 Feb 1962 Wmsport.
- 788. Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA (Ancestry.com), d. Feb 1962, Williamsport. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Thomas B Witmyer, 6 Jan 1873 Coburn PA 15 Feb 1962 Wmsport.
- 789. Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA (Ancestry.com), bur 19 Feb 1962, no cemetery named. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Thomas B Witmyer, 6 Jan 1873 Coburn PA 15 Feb 1962 Wmsport.
- 790. 1920 Census, b. abt 1908, PA. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Brader M Witmyer, 2 Feb 1908 PA 11 feb 1953 Wmsport.
- 791. Gazette and Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania) (Ancestry.com). .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Brader M Witmyer, #16028. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Brader M Witmyer, 2 Feb 1908 PA 11 feb 1953 Wmsport.
- 792. Gazette and Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania) (Ancestry.com). .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Brader M Witmyer, 2 Feb 1908 PA 11 feb 1953 Wmsport.
  - 793. Menands, New York, Albany Rural Cemetery Burial Cards, 1791-2011 (images) (Ancestry.com).
  - 794. 1910 Census. .... Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004.
- 795. 1930 Census, Lillian Martz. .... Menands, New York, Albany Rural Cemetery Burial Cards, 1791-2011 (images) (Ancestry.com).
- 796. 1900 Census, Lillian Baldwin with family Sebastian Gress, age 19, b. Mar 1881 in NY. .... Menands, New York, Albany Rural Cemetery Burial Cards, 1791-2011 (images) (Ancestry.com).
- 797. New York (state) Death Index 1880-1956 (images) (Ancestry.com), Lillian Martz, age 74, b. abt 1881, d. 15 Nov 1955, Albany, #69096.
  - 798. 1910 Census, Lula E Martz. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Lula Edith Seely.
- 799. 1900 Census, b. May 1892. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Lula Edith Seely, 9 May 1893 PA 14 Feb 1916, Jersey Shore.
- 800. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004, d. 1916. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Lula E Seily, #17950. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Lula Edith Seely, 9 May 1893 PA 14 Feb 1916, Jersey Shore.

- 801. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004. .... Findagrave.com. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com).
- 802. 1930 Census, Clarence's age at 1st marriage 25, abt 1912.
- 803. World War I draft registration. .... U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com). .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Clarence Edward Seely, 22 Apr 1887 Jersey Shore 21 Jul 1945 Jersey Shore.
- 804. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004, d. 1945. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Clarence E Seely, # 61241. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Clarence Edward Seely, 22 Apr 1887 Jersey Shore 21 Jul 1945 Jersey Shore.
- 805. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Clarence Edward Seely, 22 Apr 1887 Jersey Shore 21 Jul 1945 Jersey Shore.
  - 806. World War I draft registration, b. Green twp, Clinton Co, PA.
- 807. World War I draft registration. .... Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 7 Jan 1974, p. 8. .... New York County Marriages 1908-1935 (images) (FamilySearch.org), David R Martz to Stella G Stark, David-b. Carroll, PA.
  - 808. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004. .... Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 7 Jan 1974, p. 8.
  - 809. Memory Gardens Cemetery (Albany, NY) (www.memorygardens.org).
- 810. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004, name Stella Stark. .... New York County Marriages 1908-1935 (images) (FamilySearch.org), David R Martz to Stella G Stark. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Still born child of David R & Stella G Martz, 26 Jan 1928, Jersey Shore, 5 mo premature, mother Stella Gertrude \_ark.
- 811. 1930 Census, abt 1917. .... New York County Marriages 1908-1935 (images) (FamilySearch.org), David R Martz to Stella G Stark, 7 Feb 1918, Elmira, NY.
- 812. Social Security Death Index. .... Vermont Marriage Records, 1909-2008 (Ancestry.com), for Lucille Martz & Joseph Zeyak 1942. .... New York County Marriages 1908-1935 (images) (FamilySearch.org), birthplace Lock Haven, PA.
  - 813. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004. .... 1930 Census.
  - 814. 1930 Census. .... Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA (Ancestry.com), 21 Oct 2003.
  - 815. Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA (Ancestry.com), 21 Oct 2003.
  - 816. Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 7 Jan 1974, obit for David R Martz.
- 817. Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Anna Martz Herritt Strauser, b. 7 Jun 1918, Lock Haven. .... 1940 US Census, James Herritt. .... World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), Leonard James Herritt, b. 6 Nov 1917, Jersey Shore. .... Lind Funeral Home (Jamestown, NY), lindfuneralhome.com, obit L. James "Jim" Herritt, 6 Nov 1917 1 Oct 2012.
- 818. 1940 US Census, age 21, b. abt 1919, PA. .... World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), Leonard James Herritt, b. 6 Nov 1917, Jersey Shore.
- 819. Social Security Death Index, Leonard J Herritt, 6 Nov 1917-1 Oct 2012. .... Lind Funeral Home (Jamestown, NY), lindfuneralhome.com, obit L. James "Jim" Herritt, 6 Nov 1917 1 Oct 2012, Jamestown, NY.
- 820. Lind Funeral Home (Jamestown, NY), lindfuneralhome.com, obit L. James "Jim" Herritt, 6 Nov 1917 1 Oct 2012, Jamestown, NY.
- 821. Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA (Ancestry.com), 21 Oct 2003, obit for Anna M Strauser. .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 11 May 2011, obit John I Bower, b. 15 Feb 1941, Williamsport, d. 6 May 2011, Youngstown, OH.
- 822. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 11 May 2011, obit John I Bower, b. 15 Feb 1941, Williamsport, d. 6 May 2011, Youngstown, OH.
- 823. Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA (Ancestry.com), 21 Oct 2003, obit Anna M Strauser, daughter of David Martz & Stella Stark, d. 19 October 2003. .... Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation Applications 1950-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), Robert K Strauser, wife Mrs Anna Strauser. .... Tennessee State Marriages 1780-2002 (images) (Ancestry.com), Robert Kuhn Strauser, age 34, to Nora Lee Killebrew, age 37, 10 Oct 1959, Clarksville, Robertson Co.
  - 824. Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Anna Marie Herritt, Nov 1946 name Anna

#### Herritt Strauser.

- 825. Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation Applications 1950-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), Robert K Strauser, b. 19 Nov 1924, Bloomsburg, father John A Strauser.
- 826. Social Security Death Index, Robert K Strauser, 19 Nov 1924 5 Jul 2011. .... Legacy.com, The Leaf Chronicle (Clarksville, TN), obit Robert K Strauser, d. 5 Jul 2011.
  - 827. Legacy.com, The Leaf Chronicle (Clarksville, TN), obit Robert K Strauser, d. 5 Jul 2011.
  - 828. Times Union (Albany, NY) (GenealogyBank.com), 15 Mar 2011, p B5.
  - 829. 1930 Census. .... Times Union (Albany, NY) (GenealogyBank.com), 15 Mar 2011, p B5.
  - 830. Albany Times Union, Albany, NY (Ancestry.com), 2 Apr 2004, obit for Hazel M Karl.
  - 831. Albany Times Union, Albany, NY (GenealogyBank.com), 7 Dec 1997, obit for J. Anita Martz.
- 832. Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 7 Jan 1974, obit for David R Martz, Harry Gilliepie. .... Times Union (Albany, NY) (GenealogyBank.com), 12 Ocr 2010, p B6, obit for Edith M Wark, sister Catherine Gillespie. .... Times Union (Albany, NY) (GenealogyBank.com), 15 Mar 2011, p B5, obit for Catherine Mae Gillespie.
- 833. Times Union (Albany, NY) (GenealogyBank.com), 15 Mar 2011, p B5, obit for Catherine Mae Gillespie. .... New York State Marriage Index 1881-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Catherine Martz to Harry C Gillespie, 6 Sep 1940, Albany.
- 834. Social Security Death Index. .... New York State Birth Index 1881-1942 (Ancestry), Harry G Gillespie, 2 Dec 1917, Albany.
  - 835. 1930 Census. .... Times Union (Albany, NY) (GenealogyBank.com), 12 Oct 2010, p B6.
  - 836. Times Union (Albany, NY) (GenealogyBank.com), 12 Oct 2010, p B6.
  - 837. Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 7 Jan 1974, obit for David Martz.
  - 838. Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA (Ancestry.com), 21 Oct 2003, obit for Anna M Strauser.
  - 839. Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 7 Jan 1974, obit for David Martz. .... Social Security Death Index.
- 840. Times Union (Albany, NY) (GenealogyBank.com), 5 Sep 2001, obit for Donald Wark. .... Times Union (Albany, NY) (GenealogyBank.com), 12 Oct 2010, p B6, obit for Edith M Wark. .... New York State Marriage Index 1881-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Donald W Wark & Edith M Martz, 10 Feb 1940, Albany.
  - 841. Social Security Death Index. .... Times Union (Albany, NY) (GenealogyBank.com), 5 Sep 2001.
  - 842. Times Union (Albany, NY) (GenealogyBank.com), 5 Sep 2001.
  - 843. Times Union (Albany, NY) (GenealogyBank.com), 5 Sep 2001, obit for Donald Wark.
  - 844. 1930 Census. .... Social Security Death Index. .... Vermont Marriage Records, 1909-2008 (Ancestry.com).
  - 845. Albany Times Union, Albany, NY (GenealogyBank.com), 5 Sep 2002.
  - 846. Albany Times Union, Albany, NY (GenealogyBank.com), 7 Dec 1997, obit for J Anita Martz.
  - 847. Vermont Marriage Records, 1909-2008 (Ancestry.com).
  - 848. Social Security Death Index. .... Vermont Marriage Records, 1909-2008 (Ancestry.com).
  - 849. Findagrave.com, Joseph D Zeyak, #139053895, added 21 Nov 2014 by Jeni, retrieved 7 Jun 2016.
- 850. Findagrave.com, William D Zeyak Jr, #139054045, g-son of & buried with Joseph D Zeyak, added 21 Nov 2014 by Jeni, retrieved 7 Jun 2016.
- 851. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com), same address as Lucille Surdam 1986. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Donald Vincent Surdam, 20 Oct 1917, Schnectady, d. 5 Jun 1994.
  - 852. New York State Birth Index 1881-1942 (Ancestry), Donald Surdam, 22 Oct 1917, Schenectady.

- 853. Social Security Death Index, Donald V Surdam, 22 Oct 1917 5 Jun 1994. .... U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946 Record(Ancestry.com), b. 1917, NY.
- 854. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Still born child of David R & Stella G Martz, 26 Jan 1928, Jersey Shore, 5 mo premature.
  - 855. 1930 Census. .... Albany Times Union, Albany, NY (GenealogyBank.com), 7 Dec 1997. .... Social Security Death Index.
  - 856. Albany Times Union, Albany, NY (GenealogyBank.com), 7 Dec 1997.
- 857. New York State Marriage Index 1881-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Hazel M Martz to Donald W Karl, 26 Aug 1953, Coeymans.
  - 858. Albany Times Union, Albany, NY (Ancestry.com), 2 Apr 2004.
- 859. Albany Times Union, Albany, NY (Ancestry.com), 2 Apr 2004, obit for Hazel M Karl. .... Times Herald Record (Middletown, NY) (www.recordonline.com), Donald W Karl obituary, retreived 4 Jan 2012. .... New York State Marriage Index 1881-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Hazel M Martz to Donald W Karl, 26 Aug 1953, Coeymans.
  - 860. Times Herald Record (Middletown, NY) (www.recordonline.com), Donald W Karl obituary, retreived 4 Jan 2012.
  - 861. 1900 Census. .... 1910 Census.
- 862. 1900 Census, b. Mar 1898 Clinton Co. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Mrs Gladys Heggenstaller, 8 Mar 1898 Clinton Co 11 Feb 1926, Hughesville.
- 863. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004, d. 1926. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Gladys Heggenstaller, #19122. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Mrs Gladys Heggenstaller, 8 Mar 1898 Clinton Co 11 Feb 1926, Hughesville.
  - 864. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com).
- 865. World War I draft registration, m. to Gladys by Sep 1918. .... Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), Lee Henry Heggenstaller to Gladys Martha Martz.
- 866. World War I draft registration, b. 26 Jun 1898. .... 1920 Census. .... Social Security Death Index. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Lee Henry Heggenstaller, 26 Jun 1898 Greene twp 2 Nov 1962, Jersey Shore Hosp.
  - 867. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004. .... Social Security Death Index, d. Nov 1962.
- 868. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004. .... Findagrave.com. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Lee Henry Heggenstaller, 26 Jun 1898 Greene twp 2 Nov 1962, Jersey Shore Hosp.
- 869. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 17 Jun 2010, Lee M Heggenstaller. .... World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), Lee Martz Heggenstaller, b. 2 Jan 1920, Jersey Shore.
  - 870. World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), Lee Martz Heggenstaller, b. 2 Jan 1920, Jersey Shore.
  - 871. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 17 Jun 2010, obit for Lee Heggenstaller.
  - 872. Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA (Ancestry.com), 18 Jan 2007, obit for Edna Heggenstaller.
  - 873. Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA (Ancestry.com), 18 Jan 2007.
- 874. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 17 Jun 2010, obit for Lee Heggenstaller. .... Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA (Ancestry.com), 18 Jan 2007.
- 875. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), no name Heggenstaller, still born boy, 23 Apr 1921, Green twp, Clinton Co.
- 876. 1930 Census, Dale H Heggenstaller. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Dale Hayes Heggenstaller, b. 31 Dec 1922 Loganton, par Lee H Heggenstaller & Gladys M Martz.
- 877. Social Security Death Index. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Dale Hayes Heggenstaller, b. 31 Dec 1922 Loganton, par Lee H Heggenstaller & Gladys M Martz.
  - 878. Social Security Death Index. .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 6 Jun 2008, obit for Jeanette A

#### Heggenstaller.

- 879. Findagrave.com, jbowers.
- 880. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 6 Jun 2008.
- 881. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 6 Jun 2008, obit for Jeanette A Heggenstaller.
- 882. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 6 Jun 2008. .... Findagrave.com, jbowers.
- 883. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), still born Heggenstaller, girl, 29 Nov 1925, Hughesville.
- 884. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004, name Lee F Martz. .... U.S. World War II Draft Cards Young Men 1940-1947 (images) (Ancestry.com), Lee Franklin Martz, b. 23 May 1900, Loganton.
- 885. U.S. World War II Draft Cards Young Men 1940-1947 (images) (Ancestry.com), Lee Franklin Martz, b. 23 May 1900, Loganton.
  - 886. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004. .... Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 4 Aug 1981, p. 3 (obit).
  - 887. 1900 Census, b. Apr 1900, PA. .... Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004.
- 888. U.S. World War II Draft Cards Young Men 1940-1947 (images) (Ancestry.com), Lee Franklin Martz, b. 23 May 1900, Loganton, wife Mrs Marvil Martz. .... New York State Marriage Index 1881-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Marvil I Kearns to James H Brew, 28 Nov 1917, Albany.
  - 889. Social Security Death Index, Marvil Martz, 26 Feb 1895 Aug 1963. .... 1900 Census, Margaret Kerns, b. Feb 1895, NY.
- 890. Times Union (Albany, NY) (FultonHistory.com), 3 Aug 1963, p. 15, obit Marvil Kearns, wife of Lee Martz, d. 1 Aug, St Peter's Hosp, Albany.
- 891. Times Union (Albany, NY) (FultonHistory.com), Times Union (Albany, NY) (FultonHIstory.com), 3 Aug 1963, p. 15, obit Marvil Kearns, wife of Lee Martz, d. 1 Aug, bur Saturday (3 Aug), St John's Lutheran Cemetery.
- 892. New York State Death Index 1957-1969 (Ancestry), Marvil Martz, b. abt 1899, d. 1 Aug 1963, Boght Corners, Albany Co.
- 893. 1910 Census, name Grace E Martz. .... Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), Harry Albert Herman to Grace Evelyn Martz.
  - 894. 1910 Census. .... Social Security Death Index.
  - 895. Findagrave.com, Grace E Aungst, 16 Apr 1904 11 Jan 1997, #184103444, added 8 Oct 2017 by Kathy Straley.
  - 896. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (PA) (newspapers.com), 11 Nov 1957, p. 8.
- 897. Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), Harry Albert Herman to Grace Evelyn Martz.
- 898. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 16 Aug 2011, obit for Edwin E Williamson Jr. .... Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), William John Kramer to Gladys Mae Herman. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Gladys Mae Herman, b. 28 Nov 1921, Carroll, par Harry A Herman & Grace Martz.
- 899. Social Security Death Index. .... 1930 Census. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Gladys Mae Herman, b. 28 Nov 1921, Carroll, par Harry A Herman & Grace Martz.
  - 900. Social Security Death Index. .... Misc source, See notes on Gladys for place of death.
  - 901. Findagrave.com, Gladys Mae Herman Kramer, #191420786, added 16 Jul 2018 by Storres Myers, retrieved 8 Aug 2018.
- 902. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 16 Aug 2011, obit for Edwin E Williamson Jr. .... Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), William John Kramer to Gladys Mae Herman.
- 903. Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), William John Kramer to Gladys Mae Herman.

- 904. Findagrave.com, William John Kramer, 5 Jun 1918-28 Apr 1981, linked to Gladys, #191420748, added 16 Jul 2018 by Storres Myers, retrieved 8 Aug 2018. .... World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), William John Kramer, b. 5 Jun 1918, Salona, father John Herbert Kramer.
- 905. Findagrave.com, William John Kramer, 5 Jun 1918-28 Apr 1981, linked to Gladys, #191420748, added 16 Jul 2018 by Storres Myers, retrieved 8 Aug 2018.
- 906. Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 15 Jan 2013, obit Barbara M Weaver, dau William & Gladys Herman Kramer. .... Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), Charles Frederick Weaver to Barbara Mae Kramer, #27879, 2 Jun 1976 2 Aug 1977.
- 907. Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 15 Jan 2013, obit Barbara M Weaver, b. 26 Dec 1958, Lock Haven, dau William & Gladys Herman Kramer.
  - 908. Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 15 Jan 2013, obit Barbara M Weaver, d. 13 Jan 2013 Lock Haven.
  - 909. Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 15 Jan 2013, obit Barbara M Weaver of Mill Hall, d. 13 Jan 2013.
- 910. Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 15 Jan 2013, obit Barbara M Weaver, dau William & Gladys Herman Kramer. .... Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), Charles Frederick Weaver to Barbara Mae Kramer, #27879, 2 Jun 1976 2 Aug 1977. .... Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 7 Jun 2010, obit Charles F "Chick" Weaver, d. 4 Jun 2010 Mill Hall.
- 911. Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), Charles Frederick Weaver to Barbara Mae Kramer, #27879, 2 Jun 1976 2 Aug 1977.
- 912. Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 7 Jun 2010, obit Charles F Weaver, d. 4 Jun 2010 Mill Hall, b. 10 Aug 1955 Lock Haven to Walter B "Buck" Weaver & Rose M Neff.
  - 913. Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 7 Jun 2010, obit Charles F Weaver, d. 4 Jun 2010 Mill Hall.
- 914. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 31 Oct 2010, Mr & Mrs Frederick L Peet 50th anniversary (no 1st name for Mr. Williamson). .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 16 Aug 2011, obit for Edwin E Williamson Jr. .... World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), Edwin Ervin Williamson, b. 9 Dec 1909, Lycoming Co, PA.
  - 915. World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), Edwin Ervin Williamson, b. 9 Dec 1909, Lycoming Co, PA.
- 916. PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Edwin Williamson, #62169. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), Edwin Williamson, b. 9 Dec 1909, PA, d. 22 Jul 1955, Williamsport.
- 917. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), Edwin Williamson, b. 9 Dec 1909, PA, d. 22 Jul 1955, Williamsport.
  - 918. 1940 US Census, b. abt 1910. .... 1910 Census, age 4 mo, born abt Nov 1909.
  - 919. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 31 Oct 2010, Mr & Mrs Frederick L Peet 50th anniversary.
- 920. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 31 Oct 2010, Mr & Mrs Frederick L Peet 50th anniversary. .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 8 May 2018, obit Evelyn M Peet, d. 5 May2018, b. 28 Apr 1933, Wmsport.
  - 921. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 8 May 2018, obit Evelyn M Peet, d. 5 May 2018 at home (Proctor).
- 922. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 8 May 2018, obit Evelyn M Peet, d. 5 May 2018, bur 10 May Barbours Cemetery.
  - 923. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 31 Oct 2010, Mr & Mrs Frederick L Peete 50th anniversary.
- 924. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 31 Oct 2010, Mr & Mrs Frederick L Peet 50th anniversary. .... Sanders Mortuary (Williamsport, PA) (www.sandersmortuary.com), Frederick L Peet obit, b. 3 Jul 1931, Williamsport, d. 27 Oct 2022, Proctor.
- 925. Sanders Mortuary (Williamsport, PA) (www.sandersmortuary.com), Frederick L Peet obit, b. 3 Jul 1931, Williamsport, d. 27 Oct 2022, Proctor.
- 926. Sanders Mortuary (Williamsport, PA) (www.sandersmortuary.com), Frederick L Peet obit, d. 27 Oct 2022, bur 31 Oct Barbours Cem.
  - 927. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 16 Aug 2011.

- 928. Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Leonard Eugene Aungst, 7 Jun 1915 Jersey Shore, par John L Aungst & Mae M Confer.
- 929. Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards 1777-2012 (Ancestry.com), Leonard E Aungst, 7 Jun 1915-28 Sep 1993, bur Pleasant Hill Cemetery, Lycoming Co.
  - 930. Social Security SS-5 form, for daughter Ada Warner.
  - 931. Oregon Death Index 1903-1998 (Ancestry.com).
  - 932. Findagrave.com, posted by Patty C.
- 933. Social Security SS-5 form, for daughter Ada Warner. .... Findagrave.com, obit from Woodburn Independent, 1 Aug 1940, posted by P Wilson Foley. .... 1870 Census, name Sarah L Long, age 4, b. abt Jan 1870.
- 934. 1910 Census, mar abt 1888. .... New Jersey Marriage Records 1670-1965 (Ancestry.com), Theo A Martz to Sarah L Long, 16 Sep 1887, Camden City, Camden. .... The Capital Journal (Salem, OR) (newspapers.com), 14 Apr 1928, p. 9, T A & Sadie Martz mar Sep 1887 in NJ.
- 935. 1910 Census. .... 1900 Census. .... 1870 Census, name Sarah L Long, age 4, b. abt Jan 1870. .... Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1911 (images) (Ancestry.com), Roy Ernest Martz, b. 9 Sep 1906, Green Twp, Clinton Co, par Theadore Martz & \_\_ Long, age 36 (b. abt 1870), b. Centre Co.
- 936. The Capital Journal (Salem, OR) (newspapers.com), 14 Apr 1928, p. 9, decree of div granted TA Martz from Sadie Martz.
  - 937. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Franklin Elias Kreamer to Ada Teresta Martz.
  - 938. 1900 Census. .... Social Security SS-5 form.
- 939. Social Security Death Index, Ada Warner, d. Apr 1987. .... Oregon Death Index 1898-2008 (images) (Ancestry.com), Ada May Warne[r], 20 Sep 1888 10 Apr 1987 (in Multnomah County), spouse Willia[m].
- 940. Findagrave.com, Ada Mae Warner, d. 1987, husb William R Warner, d. 1974, #171894962, added 27 Oct 2016 by Sheila ND, retrieved 7 Oct 2017.
- 941. Oregon Death Index 1898-2008 (images) (Ancestry.com), Ada May Warne[r], 20 Sep 1888 10 Apr 1987 (in Multnomah County), spouse Willia[m].
  - 942. Oregonian (Portland, OR) (Genealogybank.com), 29 Nov 1956, p. 21, obit for George W Martz.
- 943. Kay McFate, McFate Family Tree on Ancestry.com, retreived 26 Jun 2011. .... Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Franklin Elias Kreamer to Ada Teresta Martz.
- 944. 1910 Census, for Frank E Kreamer, m. for 4 yrs. .... Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Franklin Elias Kreamer to Ada Teresta Martz. .... Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), Franklin E Kreamer to Ada Martz, 9 Jan 1905 27 Nov 1906.
  - 945. U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com). .... World War I draft registration.
  - 946. Kay McFate, McFate Family Tree on Ancestry.com, retreived 26 Jun 2011. .... Social Security Death Index, d. Apr 1968.
- 947. Cemeteries of Crawford, Greene & Logan Twps, etc, Clinton CountyGenealogical Society, St Matthew Evangelical Lutheran (Brungard) Cemetery, p. 57.
  - 948. Kay McFate, McFate Family Tree on Ancestry.com, retreived 26 Jun 2011.
- 949. 1910 Census, name William H Kreamer. .... Ancestry.com trees, Vasel Family Tree, owner kvasel, retrieved 15 Sep 2013, name Wm Henry Kreamer. .... Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1908 (images) (Ancestry.com), William Henry Kreamer, b. 1 Jun 1907 Greene Twp.
  - 950. Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1908 (images) (Ancestry.com), William Henry Kreamer, b. 1 Jun 1907 Greene Twp.
- 951. 1910 Census, b. abt 1908, PA. .... Social Security Death Index. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Thomas Edw Kreamer, 7 Mar 19 Mar 1930, Penn twp, Lycoming, par William H Kreamer & Dorothy Leamery, both b. Loganton.
  - 952. 1940 US Census, name Dorothy Kreamer. .... Ancestry.com trees, Vasel Family Tree, owner kvasel, retrieved 15 Sep

2013.

- 953. 1930 Census, m. abt. 1930. .... Ancestry.com trees, Vasel Family Tree, owner kvasel, source Mary Lamey Hoffer's pers. records Sep 1996, retrieved 15 Sep 2013.
- 954. 1940 US Census, age 31, b. abt 1909, PA. .... Ancestry.com trees, Vasel Family Tree, owner kvasel, source Mary Lamey Hoffer's pers. records Sep 1996, retrieved 15 Sep 2013. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Thomas Edw Kreamer, 7 Mar 19 Mar 1930, Penn twp, Lycoming, par William H Kreamer & Dorothy Leamery, both b. Loganton.
  - 955. Patriot-News, Harrisburg, PA (Genealogybank.com), Dorothy G Kreamer obit, 23 Mar 2001.
- 956. Ancestry.com trees, Vasel Family Tree, owner kvasel, source Mary Lamey Hoffer's pers. records Sep 1996, retrieved 15 Sep 2013.
- 957. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Thomas Edw Kreamer, 7 Mar 19 Mar 1930, Penn twp, Lycoming, par William H Kreamer & Dorothy Leamery, both b. Loganton.
  - 958. Patriot-News, Harrisburg, PA (Genealogybank.com), obit Kreg E Kreamer, 13 Jan 2013, retrieved 15 Sep 2013.
- 959. Patriot-News, Harrisburg, PA (Genealogybank.com), 11 Jun 2015, obit Holly L (Kreamer) Marto, b. 30 Nov 1964 Harrisburg, d. 7 Jun 2015.
  - 960. Ohio County Marriages 1790-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org).
- 961. Ohio County Marriages 1790-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), for Willis's place of birth. .... World War I draft registration, for Willis's DOB.
  - 962. Washington Death Certificates 1907-1960 (FamilySearch.org).
  - 963. Findagrave.com, #120254458, added 13 Nov 2013 by Katie Baptiste Garrison, retrieved 12 Dec 2013.
- 964. Oregonian (Portland, OR) (Genealogybank.com), 29 Nov 1956, p. 21, obit for George W Martz, sister Ada Warner survives. .... Ancestry tree, The Big Tree, by prayloveremember, retreived 18 Apr 2011. .... U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com), William Ralph Warner, b. 10 February 1889, Portland, OR.
- 965. Ancestry tree, The Big Tree, by prayloveremember, retreived 18 Apr 2011. .... Oregon Marriage Indexes 1906-2008 (images) (Ancestry.com), Ada Lindley to W B Warner.
- 966. U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com), William Ralph Warner, b. 10 February 1889, Portland, OR. .... Social Security Death Index.
- 967. Findagrave.com, William R Warner, d. 1974, wife Ada Mae Warner, d. 1987, #171895198, added 27 Oct 2016 by Sheila ND, retrieved 7 Oct 2017.
  - 968. Washington Marriage Records 1865-2004 (images) (Ancestry.com), Calvin J Martz to Roxie Boles.
  - 969. 1920 Census. .... 1930 Census. .... Hood River News, Oregon (Ancestry.com).
- 970. 1930 Census, m. abt 1914. .... Washington Marriage Records 1865-2004 (images) (Ancestry.com), Calvin J Martz to Roxie Boles.
  - 971. 1920 Census. .... Oregon Death Index 1903-1998 (Ancestry.com). .... Social Security Death Index.
- 972. 1920 Census. .... Washington Marriage Records 1865-2004 (images) (Ancestry.com), Clarence George Cantrell to Jewell Ada Martz.
  - 973. Washington Marriage Records 1865-2004 (images) (Ancestry.com), Clarence George Cantrell to Jewell Ada Martz.
  - 974. U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946 Record(Ancestry.com). .... Social Security Death Index.
  - 975. 1920 Census. .... Social Security Death Index. .... The Oregonian (ObitsArchive.com).
  - 976. The Oregonian (ObitsArchive.com).
  - 977. Washington Marriage Records 1865-2004 (images) (Ancestry.com), Blaine C Martz to Arletha Conger.
  - 978. Hood River News, Oregon (Ancestry.com).

- 979. Hood River News, Oregon (Ancestry.com). .... Washington Marriage Records 1865-2004 (images) (Ancestry.com), Blaine C Martz to Arletha Conger.
  - 980. Social Security Death Index. .... The Oregonian (ObitsArchive.com).
  - 981. Findagrave.com, posted by Jeffrey Bryant, 6 Dec 2012, retrieved 12, Dec 2012.
  - 982. Hood River News, Oregon (Ancestry.com). .... Oregon Death Index 1898-2008 (images) (Ancestry.com).
  - 983. Findagrave.com, posted by Jeffery Bryant, 6 Dec 2012, retrieved 12 Dec 2012.
  - 984. Oregonian (Portland, OR) (Genealogybank.com).
  - 985. Hood River News, Oregon (Ancestry.com). .... Oregon Marriage Indexes 1906-2008 (images) (Ancestry.com).
  - 986. Social Security Death Index. .... Hood River News, Oregon (Ancestry.com).
  - 987. 1900 Census. .... Social Security Death Index. .... U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com).
  - 988. 1920 Census. .... 1900 Census.
- 989. Oregonian (Portland, OR) (Genealogybank.com), m. 1926, Spokane, WA. .... Washington Marriage Records 1865-2004 (images) (Ancestry.com), C R Marts to Beatrice Jackson.
  - 990. 1930 Census. .... Oregon Death Index 1903-1998 (Ancestry.com). .... Oregonian (Portland, OR) (Genealogybank.com).
  - 991. Oregon Death Index 1903-1998 (Ancestry.com). .... Oregonian (Portland, OR) (Genealogybank.com).
  - 992. Oregonian (Portland, OR) (Genealogybank.com). .... Findagrave.com.
  - 993. 1930 Census. .... Oregon Death Index 1903-1998 (Ancestry.com).
- 994. 1930 Census. .... Findagrave.com. .... Oregonian (Portland, OR) (Genealogybank.com), 10 Jun 1987, p. 24 (Roy's place of birth).
- 995. Findagrave.com. .... Oregonian (Portland, OR) (Genealogybank.com), 10 Jun 1987, p. 24 (place of death). .... Oregon Death Index 1903-1998 (Ancestry.com), 5 Jun 1987, Multnomah County.
  - 996. Findagrave.com. .... U.S. Veterans Cemeteries, ca.1800-2004 (Ancestry.com).
  - 997. Oregonian (Portland, OR) (Genealogybank.com), 10 Jun 1987, p. 24.
- 998. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com). .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Eryn Kay Martz, b. 8 Dec 1959, Everett, WA, d. 14 Sep 1998.
  - 999. Oregonian (Portland, OR) (Genealogybank.com), 10 Jun 1987, p. 24, obit for Roy Ernest Martz.
  - 1000. Ancestry.com trees, Martz Family tree, by LizaGuevin. .... Nationwide Gravesite Locator (gravelocator.cem.va.gov).
- 1001. 1930 Census. .... Social Security Death Index. .... Virginia Marriage Records 1936-2014 (images) (Ancestry.com), Richard Charles Martz (b. Washtucna, WA) to Joyce Kennedy Parham, 14 Jun 1966, Virginia Beach.
  - 1002. Ancestry.com trees, Martz Family tree, by LizaGuevin.
  - 1003. California Marriage Index 1949-1959 (Ancestry.com), Richard C Martz to Hazel C Lawrence.
- 1004. California Marriage Index 1960-1985 (Ancestry.com), Hazel C (Lawrence) Whaley to Richard C Martz, b. abt 1934. .... Elizabeth (Martz) Guevin, 26 Dec 2015, email to CAR, Hazel Clarice Lawrence, b. 30 Dec 1933, Tallahassee, FL. .... California Death Index, 1940-1997 (Ancestry.com), Hazel C Crawford, b. 30 Dec 1933, FL, d. 19 Dec 1968, Contra Costa Co, mother \_\_\_\_ Moore.
  - 1005. Elizabeth (Martz) Guevin, 26 Dec 2015, email to CAR, Hazel Clarice Lawrence, d. 18 Dec 1968, Concord, CA.
  - 1006. California Marriage Index 1960-1985 (Ancestry.com), Hazel C (Lawrence) Whaley to Richard C Martz.
- 1007. California Death Index, 1940-1997 (Ancestry.com), Hazel C Crawford, b. 30 Dec 1933, FL, d. 19 Dec 1968, Contra Costa Co, mother \_\_ Moore.

- 1008. 1910 Census, George W Martz. .... World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), George Washington Martz, b. 9 Oct 1900, Carroll, PA.
- 1009. 1910 Census. .... World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), George Washington Martz, b. 9 Oct 1900, Carroll, PA.
- 1010. Oregon Death Index 1903-1998 (Ancestry.com). .... Oregonian (Portland, OR) (Genealogybank.com), 28 Nov 1956, p. 27.
  - 1011. Oregonian (Portland, OR) (Genealogybank.com), 29 Nov 1956, p. 21.
- 1012. Oregonian (Portland, OR) (Genealogybank.com), 29 Nov 1956, p. 21, obit for George W Martz. .... Oregonian (Portland, OR) (Genealogybank.com), 20 Jul 1967, p. 59, obit for Emilie Janke.
  - 1013. Social Security Death Index. .... Oregon Death Index 1903-1998 (Ancestry.com).
  - 1014. Oregonian (Portland, OR) (Genealogybank.com), 11 Feb 1940, p. 22.
- 1015. 1910 Census, name Laura M Martz. .... Findagrave.com, #104044163, Laura Mae Schultz, added 23 Jan 2013 by Bob Wilson, retrieved 1 Dec 2013.
  - 1016. Washington Death Index 1940-1996 (Ancestry.com). .... Social Security Death Index.
- 1017. Findagrave.com, #104044163, added 23 Jan 2013 by Bob Wilson, retrieved 1 Dec 2013. .... Oregonian (Portland, OR) (Genealogybank.com), 8 Apr 1988, obit Laura M Schultz.
- 1018. Oregonian (Portland, OR) (Genealogybank.com), 29 Nov 1956, p. 21, obit for George W Martz, sister Laura Schultz survives. .... 1930 Census, name Charles Schultz. .... Findagrave.com, #104043831, Charles H Schultz, added 23 Jan 2013 by Bob Wilson, retrieved 1 Dec 2013.
- 1019. 1930 Census, b. abt 1904 OR. .... Findagrave.com, #104043831, Charles H Schultz, added 23 Jan 2013 by Bob Wilson, retrieved 1 Dec 2013.
  - 1020. Findagrave.com, #104043831, Charles H Schultz, added 23 Jan 2013 by Bob Wilson, retrieved 1 Dec 2013.
  - 1021. Ancestry tree, Schultz Family Tree, retreived 26 Jun 2011.
- 1022. 1940 US Census, name Lester Schultz. .... Findagrave.com, #104044747, Lester T Schultz, added 23 Jan 2013 by Bob Wilson, retrieved 1 Dec 2013.
- 1023. 1940 US Census, b. abt 1931, OR. .... Findagrave.com, #104044747, Lester T Schultz, added 23 Jan 2013 by Bob Wilson, retrieved 1 Dec 2013. .... Washington Marriage Records 1865-2004 (images) (Ancestry.com), Lester T Schultz to Doris J Ackley. .... Oregon State Divorces 1925-1968 (images) (Ancestry.com), Lester T Schultz (age 34, b. Salem, OR) from Rosalie Russell, div 24 Aug 1965, Multnomah Co.
  - 1024. Washington Death Index 1940-1996 (Ancestry.com).
  - 1025. Findagrave.com, #104044747, Lester T Schultz, added 23 Jan 2013 by Bob Wilson, retrieved 1 Dec 2013.
  - 1026. Washington Marriage Records 1865-2004 (images) (Ancestry.com), Lester T Schultz to Rosalie Russell.
  - 1027. Washington Marriage Records 1865-2004 (images) (Ancestry.com), Lester T Schultz to Doris J Ackley.
- 1028. Findagrave.com, #104044747, Lester T Schultz, rec'd added 23 Jan 2013 by Bob Wilson, marker image & obit infor added by Barb, retrieved 1 Dec 2013.
- 1029. Columbian (Vancouver, WA) (GenealogyBank.com), 31 Jul 2013, obit Monte Schultz. .... Social Security Death Index, name Monte L Schultz.
  - 1030. Columbian (Vancouver, WA) (GenealogyBank.com), 31 Jul 2013, obit Monte Schultz.
  - 1031. Findagrave.com, Monte L Schultz, #152031916, 1955-2013, added 7 Sep 2015 by Ancestors, retrieved 31 May 2021.
- 1032. 1940 US Census, name Donald Schultz. .... Oregonian (Portland, OR) (Genealogybank.com), 8 Apr 1988, obit Laura M Schultz, son Don H of Vancouver. .... Findagrave.com, Donald Henry Schultz, #142363665, 27 Feb 1934 21 Mar 2014, WA, added 8 Feb 2015 by Schultz, retrieved 17 Feb 2016.
  - 1033. 1940 US Census, b. abt 1934, OR. .... Findagrave.com, Donald Henry Schultz, #142363665, 27 Feb 1934 21 Mar

- 2014, WA, added 8 Feb 2015 by Schultz, retrieved 17 Feb 2016.
- 1034. Findagrave.com, Donald Henry Schultz, #142363665, 27 Feb 1934 21 Mar 2014, WA, added 8 Feb 2015 by Schultz, retrieved 17 Feb 2016. .... Washington Death Index 1940-2014 (Ancestry.com), Donald H Schultz, age 80 (b. abt 1934), d. 21 March 2014. Clark Co.
- 1035. Findagrave.com, Donald Henry Schultz, #142363665, 27 Feb 1934 21 Mar 2014, WA, added 8 Feb 2015 by Schultz, retrieved 17 Feb 2016.
  - 1036. Oregonian (Portland, OR) (Genealogybank.com), 8 Apr 1988, obit Laura M Schultz, son Don H of Vancouver.
  - 1037. Columbian (Vancouver, WA) (GenealogyBank.com), 25 Jun 2002, obit John E Schultz, bro Don of Vancouver.
- 1038. 1940 US Census. .... Oregonian (Portland, OR) (Genealogybank.com), 8 Apr 1988, obit Laura M Schultz, son John E of Vancouver. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), John Edward Schultz, b. 6 Feb 1936 Woodburn OR, par Charles Schultz & Laura Martz.
- 1039. 1940 US Census, b. abt 1936 OR. .... Columbian (Vancouver, WA) (GenealogyBank.com), 25 Jun 2002, obit John E Schultz, b. 6 feb 1936, Woodburn, OR.
  - 1040. Columbian (Vancouver, WA) (GenealogyBank.com), 25 Jun 2002, obit John E Schultz, d. 22 Jun 2002 Vancouver.
  - 1041. Oregonian (Portland, OR) (Genealogybank.com), 25 Jun 2002, obit John E Schultz, d. 22 Jun 2002 Vancouver.
  - 1042. Oregonian (Portland, OR) (Genealogybank.com), 8 Apr 1988, obit Laura M Schultz, son John E of Vancouver.
- 1043. 1940 US Census, name Herbert Schultz. .... Oregonian (Portland, OR) (Genealogybank.com), 8 Apr 1988, obit Laura M Schultz, son Herbert L of Olalla. .... Findagrave.com, Herbert Leland Schultz, #139391324, 20 Jan 1938 OR 28 nov 2014, added 29 Nov 2014 by Schultz, retrieved 15 Mar 2016.
- 1044. 1940 US Census, b. abt 1938 WA. .... McComb & Wagner Family Funeral Home (Shelton, WA) (www.mccombwagner.com), death listing for Herbert L Schultz, 20 Jan 1938 28 Nov 2014.
- 1045. Findagrave.com, Herbert Leland Schultz, #139391324, 20 Jan 1938 OR 28 nov 2014, added 29 Nov 2014 by Schultz, retrieved 15 Mar 2016.
  - 1046. Oregonian (Portland, OR) (Genealogybank.com), 8 Apr 1988, obit Laura M Schultz, son Herbert L of Olalla.
- 1047. The Oregonian (ObitsArchive.com). .... Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1911 (images) (Ancestry.com), Roy Ernest Martz, b. 9 Sep 1906, Green Twp, Clinton Co, par Theadore Martz & \_\_ Long.
- 1048. Washington Marriage Records 1865-2004 (images) (Ancestry.com), Roy E Martz to Agnes B Stevenson, both residents of Marion Co, OR.
- 1049. Oregon Death Index 1903-1998 (Ancestry.com). .... Findagrave.com, #77636244, added 4 Oct 2011 by P Wilson Foley, incl obit transcription from The Woodburn Independent Newspaper (Woodburn, OR, 27 Apr 1950, p. 2), retrieved 10 Dec 2013.
  - 1050. Findagrave.com, posted by P Wilson Foley.
- 1051. Washington Marriage Records 1865-2004 (images) (Ancestry.com), Maurice L Edwardson to Shirley L Martz. .... Utah Birth Registers 1892-1944 (images) (Ancestry.com), Maurice Le Roy Edwardson, b. 21 Sep 1939, Grand Co, UT.
  - 1052. Washington Marriage Records 1865-2004 (images) (Ancestry.com), Maurice L Edwardson to Shirley L Martz.
- 1053. Washington Marriage Records 1865-2004 (images) (Ancestry.com), Washington Marriage Records 1865-2004 (images) (Ancestry.com), Maurice L Edwardson to Shirley L Martz. .... Oregonian (Portland, OR) (Genealogybank.com), 14 May 1982, p. 50, obit Maurice L Edwardson Jr, d. Portland hospital.
- 1054. Washington Marriage Records 1865-2004 (images) (Ancestry.com), Washington Marriage Records 1865-2004 (images) (Ancestry.com), Maurice L Edwardson to Shirley L Martz.
  - 1055. Oregonian (Portland, OR) (Genealogybank.com), 31 Jul 1964, p. 43.
  - 1056. Everhere.com (obituaries), Ardis Marie Goff of Portland, OR, 8 Apr 1946-6 May 2018.
- 1057. The Oregonian (ObitsArchive.com). .... Eugene Register-Guard (goliath.ecnext.com), 13 Mar 2004, obit extract for Catherine Sophia "Kay" Martz.

- 1058. The Oregonian (ObitsArchive.com). .... Oregon Marriage Indexes 1906-2008 (images) (Ancestry.com), Roy Martz to Catherine Smith.
- 1059. Social Security Death Index. .... Eugene Register-Guard (goliath.ecnext.com), 13 Mar 2004, obit extract for Catherine Sophia "Kay" Martz. .... Cook County, Illinois Birth Index, 1916-1935 (Ancestry.com).
  - 1060. Social Security Death Index. .... Oregon Death Index 1898-2008 (images) (Ancestry.com).
- 1061. 1910 Census. .... Oregon Death Index 1903-1998 (Ancestry.com). .... Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1911 (images) (Ancestry.com), Glenn Theodore Martz, b. 26 Apr 1908, Green twp, Clinton Co, par Theodore Martz & Ida Miller.
  - 1062. Rootsweb.com.
  - 1063. 1920 Census. .... 1930 Census.
- 1064. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com). .... City Directories (Ancestory.com), 1960 Marguerite Martz. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Marguerite Ellen Martz, b. 27 Nov 1913 Wellington Station, Kansas, par Elmer H Brown & Edna Greenman.
- 1065. Oregon Marriage Indexes 1906-2009 (images) (Ancestry.com), (no image) Glenn Theodore Martz to Marguerite Ellen Brown, 15 Feb 1945, Washington Co.
- 1066. Social Security Death Index. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Marguerite Ellen Martz, b. 27 Nov 1913 Wellington Station, Kansas, par Elmer H Brown & Edna Greenman.
  - 1067. Findagrave.com, Lisa.
- 1068. 1920 Census, Charles L Martz. .... 1930 Census. .... World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), Charles Levi Martz, b. 10 Jul [1910], age 30, reg. Oct 1940, b. Clinton, PA. .... Washington Marriage Records 1854-2013 (images) (Ancestry.com), Charles Levi Martz to Ruth Essie Ballou, 15 Jul 1932, Skamania Co.
- 1069. 1920 Census. .... World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), Charles Levi Martz, b. 10 Jul [1910], age 30, reg. Oct 1940, b. Clinton, PA.
  - 1070. Oregon Death Index 1898-2008 (images) (Ancestry.com).
- 1071. Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1911 (images) (Ancestry.com), male child Martz, b. 7 Jun 1910, Green Twp, Clinton Co, par Theodore Martz & Sadie Long.
- 1072. 1930 Census. .... Oregon Marion County Records 1849-1976 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Willard A McKay to Ruth Essie Martz. .... Washington Marriage Records 1854-2013 (images) (Ancestry.com), Charles Levi Martz to Ruth Essie Ballou, 15 Jul 1932, Skamania Co.
- 1073. Washington Marriage Records 1865-2004 (images) (Ancestry.com), Charles L Martz to Ruth Ballou. .... Washington Marriage Records 1854-2013 (images) (Ancestry.com), Charles Levi Martz to Ruth Essie Ballou, 15 Jul 1932, Skamania Co.
- 1074. 1940 US Census, b. abt 1915 in OR. .... Oregon Death Index 1898-2008 (images) (Ancestry.com). .... Washington Marriage Records 1854-2013 (images) (Ancestry.com), Charles Levi Martz to Ruth Essie Ballou (age 18, b. Portland, OR), 15 Jul 1932, Skamania Co.
  - 1075. Washington Marriage Records 1865-2004 (images) (Ancestry.com), Charles L Martz to Ruth Ballou.
  - 1076. PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Francis E Martz, #4582.
  - 1077. 1880 Census. .... Clinton County PA marriages.
  - 1078. Francis Martz will & estate papers, Clinton Co, PA.
- 1079. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004, d. 17 May 1947. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Fietta A Martz, #43073.
  - 1080. U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com). .... 1920 Census.
  - 1081. Social Security Death Index. .... 1900 Census. .... U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com).
  - 1082. Baltimore City Death Index 1875-1972 (images) (mdvitalrec.net).
  - 1083. Gazette Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania), Ancestry.com.

- 1084. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004. .... Kathy Gress, email 16 Aug 2012, d. in Baltimore.
- 1085. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004, name Mary A Gress. .... Kathy Gress, email 20 Aug 2012, name Mary A Gress, called Mae.
- 1086. 1930 Census. .... Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1699-2013 (images) (Ancestry.com), Harry Eli Martz to Mae Gress, 7 Jul 1916, Trenton, Mercer Co, NJ (Hamilton Av Methodist Episcopal Church).
- 1087. Cemeteries of Crawford, Greene & Logan Twps, etc, Clinton CountyGenealogical Society. .... Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1699-2013 (images) (Ancestry.com), Harry Eli Martz to Mae Gress (age 22, b. Troy, NY), 7 Jul 1916, Trenton, Mercer Co, NJ (Hamilton Av Methodist Episcopal Church).
- 1088. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004. .... Cemeteries of Crawford, Greene & Logan Twps, etc, Clinton CountyGenealogical Society.
  - 1089. 1900 Census. .... Social Security Death Index. .... World War I draft registration.
  - 1090. Findagrave.com, #127039922, added 28 Mar 2014 by Mom, retrieved 25 Aug 2014.
  - 1091. Lock Haven Express (newspapers.com), 30 Apr 1968, p 4, Harry Martz obit, bro Merrill of Boston.
- 1092. New York County Marriages 1908-1935 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Merrill C Martz to Della Horton, registered Putnam Co, NY. .... OAC-790 form (from Soc. Sec. Admin).
- 1093. 1930 Census, m. abt 1915. .... New York County Marriages 1908-1935 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Merrill C Martz to Della Horton, registered Putnam Co, NY.
  - 1094. Memory Gardens Cemetery (Albany, NY) (www.memorygardens.org), Owner of plot Harry Martz (son).
  - 1095. 1920 Census. .... New York State Birth Index 1881-1942 (Ancestry), Fietta M Martz, 17 Jul 1917, Yonkers.
  - 1096. 1940 US Census.
  - 1097. 1940 US Census, b. abt 1916 in KY. .... Social Security Death Index.
- 1098. 1920 Census, b. 1919. .... Social Security Death Index. .... New York State Birth Index 1881-1942 (Ancestry), Elinor F Martz, 18 Mar 1919, Yonkers.
  - 1099. New York State Birth Index 1881-1942 (Ancestry), Elinor F Martz, 18 Mar 1919, Yonkers.
- 1100. Memory Gardens Cemetery (Albany, NY) (www.memorygardens.org), Harry Martz (brother), owner of burial plot Alex & Eleanore Xilas.
  - 1101. City Directories (Ancestory.com), Albany, NY Eleanor Martz listed in 1954; Eleanor wife of Alex Xilas listed in 1959.
  - 1102. U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Ancestry.com).
  - 1103. U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com), Alex Ksilas on naturalization papers.
- 1104. 1930 Census. .... New York State Birth Index 1881-1942 (Ancestry), Supera R Martz, 19 Feb 1922, Pitcher. .... Legacy.com, Courier-Journal (Louisville KY), obit Rose Supera Martz George Kuhn, d. 15 Oct 2006.
  - 1105. New York State Birth Index 1881-1942 (Ancestry), Supera R Martz, 19 Feb 1922, Pitcher.
- 1106. Legacy.com, Courier-Journal (Louisville KY), obit Rose Supera Martz George Kuhn, d. 15 Oct 2006, Norton-Audubon Hosp (Louisville, KY).
  - 1107. Legacy.com, Courier-Journal (Louisville KY), obit Rose Supera Martz George Kuhn, d. 2006, bur Evergreen.
  - 1108. Legacy.com, Courier-Journal (Louisville KY), obit Rose Supera Martz George Kuhn, d. 15 Oct 2006.
- 1109. Legacy.com, Courier-Journal (Louisville KY), obit Rose Supera Martz George Kuhn, d. 15 Oct 2006, decs. spouses Edward Thomas George, John O Kuhn & Bill Sweeney.
- 1110. U.S. Headstone Applications for Military Veterans, 1925-1963 Record (images) (Ancestry.com), Edward T George, 1 Dec 1917-24 Apr 1961, Mrs Rose S George in Prospect Heights, Rensselaer Co, NY. .... New York State Birth Index 1881-1942 (Ancestry), Edward George, b. 1 Dec 1917, Albany.
  - 1111. U.S. Headstone Applications for Military Veterans, 1925-1963 Record (images) (Ancestry.com), Edward T George, 1

- Dec 1917-24 Apr 1961, Mrs Rose S George in Prospect Heights, Rensselaer Co, NY. .... New York State Death Index 1957-1968 (Ancestry), Edward T George, age 43, b. abt 1918, d. 24 Apr 1941, Best, Rensselaer Co.
- 1112. U.S. Headstone Applications for Military Veterans, 1925-1963 Record (images) (Ancestry.com), Edward T George, 1 Dec 1917-24 Apr 1961, Mrs Rose S George in Prospect Heights, Rensselaer Co, NY.
- 1113. Legacy.com, Courier-Journal (Louisville KY), obit Rose Supera Martz George Kuhn, d. 2006, deceased dau Judith Sears. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Judy Ann George/Judith Ann Sears.
- 1114. Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Judy Ann George/Judith Ann Sears, b. 9 Apr 1945, Albany, d. 9 Mar 1998.
- 1115. Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Judy Ann George/Judith Ann Sears, b. 9 Apr 1945, Albany, d. 9 Mar 1998. .... The Daily Gazette (Schenectady, NY) (GenealogyBank.com), 11 Mar 1998, obit Judith George Sears, d. 9 Mar 1998, Glenville, NY.
- 1116. The Daily Gazette (Schenectady, NY) (GenealogyBank.com), 11 Mar 1998, obit Judith George Sears, d. 9 Mar 1998, Glenville, NY.
  - 1117. Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Judy Ann George.
  - 1118. Social Security Death Index, Judith Sears, last res Albany, NY.
- 1119. Legacy.com, Courier-Journal (Louisville KY), obit Rose Supera Martz George Kuhn, d. 2006, deceased dau Judith Sears. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Judy Ann George, 1979-Judy Ann Sears. .... The Daily Gazette (Schenectady, NY) (GenealogyBank.com), 11 Mar 1998, obit Judith George Sears, d. 9 Mar 1998, Glenville, husb Harold J Sears.
  - 1120. Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Judy Ann George, 1979-Judy Ann Sears.
- 1121. The Daily Gazette (Schenectady, NY) (GenealogyBank.com), 15 Oct 2001, obit Harold J Sears Sr, d. 6 Oct, 2001, Albany Med Cntr Hosp, b. Albany. .... Social Security Death Index, Harold J Sears Sr, 13 Nov 1953 6 Oct 2001.
- 1122. The Daily Gazette (Schenectady, NY) (GenealogyBank.com), 15 Oct 2001, obit Harold J Sears Sr, d. 6 Oct, 2001, Albany Med Cntr Hosp.
- 1123. The Daily Gazette (Schenectady, NY) (GenealogyBank.com), 15 Oct 2001, obit Harold J Sears Sr, d. 6 Oct, 2001, bur St Agnes Cem, Menands.
- 1124. Indiana Marriage Certificates 1917-2005 (images) (Ancestry.com), John O Kuhn to Rose S George, mar 16 Dec 1967, Jeffersonville, Clark Co.
- 1125. Indiana Marriage Certificates 1917-2005 (images) (Ancestry.com), John O Kuhn (age 37, b. abt 1930, NY) to Rose S George, mar 16 Dec 1967, Jeffersonville, Clark Co. .... U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Ancestry.com), John Kuhn, 19 Apr 1930-17 Sep 1982. .... New York State Birth Index 1881-1942 (Ancestry), John O Kuhn, b. 19 Apr 1930, Albany.
  - 1126. Kentucky Death Index 1911-2000 (Ancestry.com), John O Kuhn, age 52, b. abt 1930, d. 17 Sep 1982, Jefferson Co, KY.
- 1127. Maine Marriages 1892-1996 (Ancestry.com), Merrill C Martz to Ann D Desena OR Merrill S Martz to Ann D Reubens 26 Oct 1940 Portland.
- 1128. Social Security Death Index. .... Massachusetts Birth Index 1840-1915 (images) (Ancestry.com), Annie Desena, b. 17 Mar 1911 Boston to Raphael Desena and Mary Angeino.
  - 1129. Findagrave.com, #127039921, added 28 Mar 2014 by Mom, retrieved 25 Aug 2014. .... Social Security Death Index.
  - 1130. Findagrave.com, #127039921, added 28 Mar 2014 by Mom, retrieved 25 Aug 2014.
  - 1131. Social Security Death Index. .... Gloria Harbach obituary collection.
  - 1132. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004. .... Gloria Harbach obituary collection.
  - 1133. Lock Haven Express (newspapers.com), 30 Apr 1968, p 4, Harry Martz obit, sis Supera Boone of Loganton.
- 1134. 1930 Census. .... Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), John Clair Boone to Supera Dorothy Martz, 1924-1926.

- 1135. U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com). .... Cemeteries of Crawford, Greene & Logan Twps, etc, Clinton CountyGenealogical Society. .... World War I draft registration, John Clair Boone, b. 26 May 1895 Greene twp.
- 1136. Findagrave.com. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), John Clair Boone, 26 May 1895 Loganton 24 Oct 1962 Lock Haven, par Howard Boone & Amelia Miller.
- 1137. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004. .... Findagrave.com. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), John Clair Boone, 26 May 1895 Loganton 24 Oct 1962 Lock Haven, par Howard Boone & Amelia Miller.
  - 1138. Francis Martz will & estate papers, Clinton Co, PA. .... Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004.
- 1139. Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), John Clair Boone to Supera Dorothy Martz.
- 1140. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), John Clair Boone, 26 May 1895 Loganton 24 Oct 1962 Lock Haven, par Howard Boone & Amelia Miller.
  - 1141. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004. .... Findagrave.com.
  - 1142. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 11 May 2010.
  - 1143. 1930 Census. .... Cemeteries of Crawford, Greene & Logan Twps, etc, Clinton CountyGenealogical Society.
  - 1144. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 11 May 2010, obit for Daniel M Boone.
- 1145. Cemeteries of Crawford, Greene & Logan Twps, etc, Clinton CountyGenealogical Society. .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 11 May 2010, obit Daniel M Boone, mar. 18 Jan 1952. .... Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), Daniel Martz Boone to Hazel Mae Kulp, 31 Jan 1951 28 Jun 1952.
- 1146. Cemeteries of Crawford, Greene & Logan Twps, etc, Clinton CountyGenealogical Society. .... Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 29 Apr 2002, p. 4A.
  - 1147. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 29 Apr 2002, p. 4A, obit for Hazel Mae Kulp Boone.
  - 1148. (The Daily Sun, Sunbury, PA (Ancestry.com obits)), 31 Aug 2009.
  - 1149. Social Security Death Index. .... Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 1 Sept 2009.
  - 1150. Kay McFate.
  - 1151. (The Daily Sun, Sunbury, PA (Ancestry.com obits)), 31 Aug 2009, obit for Laura Mae Heggenstaller.
- 1152. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com), b. 24 Oct 1922. .... Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (www.dailyitem.com), 22 Jan 2014, obit Eddie Heggenstaller, b. 4 Oct 1922 in Sugar Valley.
  - 1153. Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (www.dailyitem.com), 22 Jan 2014, obit Eddie Heggenstaller, d. 21 Jan 2014.
  - 1154. Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (www.dailyitem.com), 22 Jan 2014, obit Eddie Heggenstaller.
  - 1155. 1910 Census. .... Social Security Death Index. .... Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004.
  - 1156. Lock Haven Express (newspapers.com), 30 Apr 1968, p 4, Harry Martz obit, bro Milford of Danville.
- 1157. Gloria Harbach obituary collection, name Edith. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Edith May (Maynard) Bickel, 17 Jun 1907 Wmspt, 26 Jun 1995.
- 1158. Social Security Death Index. .... Findagrave.com. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Edith May (Maynard) Bickel, 17 Jun 1907 Wmspt, 26 Jun 1995.
  - 1159. Findagrave.com, #144370704, added 30 Mar 2015 by Sherry (Wortman) Arsenault.
  - 1160. Lock Haven Express (newspapers.com), 30 Apr 1968, p 4, Harry Martz obit, sis Flavia Baugher of Dowington.
- 1161. Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Ancestry.com). .... Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1908 (images) (Ancestry.com), Raymond Roscoe Baugher, b. 10 Jan 1906, Manheim twp, York Co, par Aaron S Baugher & Lydia M Busser.
- 1162. Social Security Death Index. .... Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Ancestry.com). .... Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1908 (images) (Ancestry.com), Raymond Roscoe Baugher, b. 10 Jan 1906, Manheim twp, York Co, par Aaron S Baugher & Lydia

#### M Busser.

- 1163. Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Ancestry.com).
- 1164. Findagrave.com, #144370677, added 30 Mar 2015 by Sherry (Wortman) Arsenault.
- 1165. 1940 US Census, James Baugher, b. abt 1936 PA. .... Standard-Journal (Milton PA) (www.standard-journal.com), 6 Nov 2015, obit Dr James F Baugher, d. 3 Nov 2015.
- 1166. 1940 US Census, James Baugher, b. abt 1936 PA. .... Standard-Journal (Milton PA) (www.standard-journal.com), 6 Nov 2015, obit Dr James F Baugher, d. 3 Nov 2015, b. 17 Aug 1935 Harrisburg.
- 1167. Standard-Journal (Milton PA) (www.standard-journal.com), 6 Nov 2015, obit Dr James F Baugher, d. 3 Nov 2015, Huddleston, VA.
- 1168. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004. .... Gloria Harbach obituary collection. .... Virginia Marriage Records 1936-2014 (images) (Ancestry.com), Blaine W Kunes to Floretta L Martz (age 34, b. Loganton), 30 Aug 1941, Frederick Co, VA.
  - 1169. Lock Haven Express (newspapers.com), 30 Apr 1968, p 4, Harry Martz obit, sis Floretta Kunes of Beech Creek.
- 1170. Virginia Marriage Records 1936-2014 (images) (Ancestry.com), Blaine W Kunes to Floretta L Martz, 30 Aug 1941, Frederick Co, VA.
- 1171. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004, b. 7 Feb 1905. .... Virginia Marriage Records 1936-2014 (images) (Ancestry.com), Blaine W Kunes (age 36, b. Beech Creek) to Floretta L Martz, 30 Aug 1941, Frederick Co, VA.
- 1172. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), baby Kunes, dau Blaine W Kunes & Floretta Martz, b. 13 Feb 1951, d. 14 Feb, born premature at 5 mos.
- 1173. 1920 Census, Reynold Martz. .... Findagrave.com, Reynold I Martz on marker, #100622767, added 12 Nov 2012 by Esther Tizio, retrieved 19 Jul 2014.
- 1174. Social Security Death Index. .... Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1911 (images) (Ancestry.com), Delayed bir. certf, 1971, Reynold I Martz, b. 17 Oct 1910, Greene twp, Clinton Co.
  - 1175. Findagrave.com, Reynold I Martz on marker, #100622767, added 12 Nov 2012 by Esther Tizio, retrieved 19 Jul 2014.
  - 1176. Lock Haven Express (newspapers.com), 30 Apr 1968, p 4, Harry Martz obit, bro Reynolds of Harrisburg.
  - 1177. Sentinel newspaper (Ancestry.com).
- 1178. Sentinel newspaper (Ancestry.com). .... Social Security Death Index, Barbara L Crossland, 16 Dec 1943-25 Jan 2005. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Barbara Lee Martz, b. 16 Dec 1943 Harrisburg, d. 25 Jan 2005.
- 1179. Social Security Death Index, Barbara L Crossland, 16 Dec 1943-25 Jan 2005. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Barbara Lee Martz, b. 16 Dec 1943 Harrisburg, d. 25 Jan 2005.
- 1180. Social Security Death Index, Barbara L Crossland, 16 Dec 1943-25 Jan 2005. .... The Sentinel (Carlisle, PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 30 Jan 2005, obit Barbara L Crossland, of Lemoyne, d. 27 Jan 2005 at home.
- 1181. The Sentinel (Carlisle, PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 30 Jan 2005, obit Barbara L Crossland, of Lemoyne, d. 27 Jan 2005 at home.
- 1182. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004. .... Lock Haven Express (newspapers.com), 30 Apr 1968, p 4, Harry Martz obit, sis Sara Jane DeLong of Roaring Spring.
  - 1183. Gloria Harbach obituary collection. .... Kay McFate.
  - 1184. Lock Haven Express (newspapers.com), 30 Apr 1968, p 4, Harry Martz obit, sis Sara Jane DeLong of Roaring Spring.
  - 1185. Social Security Death Index. .... 1930 Census. .... Kay McFate.
  - 1186. Social Security Death Index. .... Kay McFate.
- 1187. Kay McFate, name John A DeLong. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), John Arden DeLong, b. 16 Mar 1937 Lock Haven.

- 1188. Kay McFate, b. 16 Mar 1937. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), John Arden DeLong, b. 16 Mar 1937 Lock Haven.
- 1189. Kay McFate, name Joanne Lebda. .... Western PA School for the Deaf Alumni Assoc (www.wpsdalumni.org), obit Joann (Lebda) DeLong, d. age 79, at home (Roaring Spring), 15 May 2018.
- 1190. Western PA School for the Deaf Alumni Assoc (www.wpsdalumni.org), obit Joann (Lebda) DeLong, d. 15 May 2018, mar. John DeLong 24 Sep 1960.
- 1191. Western PA School for the Deaf Alumni Assoc (www.wpsdalumni.org), obit Joann (Lebda) DeLong, d. age 79, b. Pittsburgh.
- 1192. Western PA School for the Deaf Alumni Assoc (www.wpsdalumni.org), obit Joann (Lebda) DeLong, d. age 79, at home (Roaring Spring), 15 May 2018.
- 1193. Goldsboro-Fabry Funeral Home (Fairchance, PA) (www.goldsboro-fabry.com), obit Michael Ray Davilla, Jr, d. 18 Mar 2015, Ohiopyle, PA.
- 1194. Goldsboro-Fabry Funeral Home (Fairchance, PA) (www.goldsboro-fabry.com), obit Michael Ray Davilla, Jr, d. 18 Mar 2015, Ohiopyle, PA, b. 28 Oct 1994, Upper St Clair.
- 1195. 1870 Census. .... 1900 Census, b. Apr 1969. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Pauline B Martz, 25 Apr 1868, PA 15 Jan 1943, White Deer, div. Robert Robbins.
- 1196. PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Pauline B Martz, #9991. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Pauline B Martz, 25 Apr 1868, PA 15 Jan 1943, White Deer, div. Robert Robbins.
  - 1197. Jo Ann Heydenreich.
- 1198. 1900 Census, b. Apr 1859. .... Jo Ann Heydenreich, b. Columbia Co, PA. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Robert Robbins, 23 Apr 1860-24 Sep 1936, Williamsport.
- 1199. Gazette Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania), Ancestry.com. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Robert Robbins, 23 Apr 1860-24 Sep 1936, Williamsport.
- 1200. Gazette Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania), Ancestry.com. .... Findagrave.com. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com).
  - 1201. 1900 Census. .... Clinton County PA marriages.
  - 1202. Clinton County PA marriages. .... Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004.
- 1203. Lewisburg Journal (PA) (Newspapers.com), 21 Jan 1943, p. 5, obit Mrs Pauline Martz, son Wyman Robbins, Montoursville.
- 1204. 1930 Census, Maud A Robbins. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Mrs Maude A Robbins, 1 Mar 1894 Lycoming Co 8 Jun 1948 Wmsport, par Abrahan Smith & Sarah E Swank. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Wyman Charles Robbins Jr, 13 Jun 1922 Montoursville, par Wyman L Robbins & Adda M Smith.
  - 1205. 1930 Census, b. abt 1894, PA.
- 1206. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Mrs Maude A Robbins, 1 Mar 1894 Lycoming Co 8 Jun 1948 Wmsport, par Abrahan Smith & Sarah E Swank.
- 1207. 1930 Census, Dorothy M Robbins. .... North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2011 (images) (Ancestry.com), Frank Chamberlain (age 46) to Dorothy Mae Robbins, 26 Jul 1955, Winston Salem.
- 1208. Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1911 (images) (Ancestry.com), Dorothy May Robbins, b. 4 Sep 1910, Deleware twp, Northumberland Co, par Wyman L Robbins & Maud A Smith.
- 1209. North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2011 (images) (Ancestry.com), Frank Chamberlain (age 46) to Dorothy Mae Robbins, 26 Jul 1955, Winston Salem.
- 1210. North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2011 (images) (Ancestry.com), Frank Chamberlain (age 46) to Dorothy Mae Robbins, 26 Jul 1955, Winston Salem. .... Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1911 (images) (Ancestry.com), Frank Chamberlain, b. 3 Jan 1909, Penn twp, Lycoming Co, delayed certf 1942, par William Brailey Chamberlain & Estella Lydia Temple.

- 1211. Social Security Death Index, Frank Chamberlain, 3 Jan 1909 Sep 1979, last residence Montoursville.
- 1212. Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Emily E McFadden, b. 6 Aug 1912, Muncy, d. 11 Mar 1989, par Wyman L Robbins & Maude Smith.
  - 1213. Social Security Death Index, Emily E McFadden, 6 Aug 1912-11 Mar 1989, last res Williamsport.
- 1214. Gazette Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania), Ancestry.com. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Clifford Hanner, d. 14 Nov 1936, par Clarence Hanner & Emily Robbins. .... U.S. World War II Draft Cards Young Men 1940-1947 (images) (Ancestry.com), Clarence Edward Hanner, b. 13 Jun 1905, Junction St, SH.
- 1215. Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1911 (images) (Ancestry.com), Clarence E Hammer [sic], b. 13 Jun 1907, South Williamsport, par Peter Hammer and Augusta Armstrong.
  - 1216. Social Security Death Index, Clarence E Hanner, b. 13 Jun 1904, d. 15 Jul 1988, last res Wmsport.
- 1217. Findagrave.com, Clarence E Hanner, #204653700, 1904-1988, bur Montoursville Cem, added 12 Nov 2019 by Margaret Long, retrieved 19 Nov 2020.
- 1218. U.S. World War II Draft Cards Young Men 1940-1947 (images) (Ancestry.com), Clarence Edward Hanner, b. 13 Jun 1905, Junction St, SH.
- 1219. 1940 US Census, Robert Hanner, age 8, b. abt 1932, PA. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1968 (images) (Ancestry.com), Robert C Hanner, d. 5 Dec 1965, Loyalstock, b. 1 Jan 1932, Montoursville.
- 1220. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1968 (images) (Ancestry.com), Robert C Hanner, d. 5 Dec 1965, Loyalstock, DOA in Wmsport (on death certf) but accident occured Loyalstock.
- 1221. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1968 (images) (Ancestry.com), Robert C Hanner, d. 5 Dec 1965, Loyalstock, bur 8 Dec, Montoursville Cem.
- 1222. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1968 (images) (Ancestry.com), Robert C Hanner, d. 5 Dec 1965, Loyalsock, wife Joyce Dieffenderfer. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Joyce Eleanor Dieffenderfer, b. 8 May 1933, Lewisburg, d. 6 Aug 2006, par Francis Dieffenderfer& Mirian D Aikey.
- 1223. Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Joyce Eleanor Dieffenderfer, b. 8 May 1933, Lewisburg, d. 6 Aug 2006, par Francis Dieffenderfer& Mirian D Aikey.
- 1224. 1940 US Census, Marlin Hanner, age 6, b. abt 1934, PA. .... Spitler Funeral Home (Montoursville, PA) (www.spitlerfuneralhome.com), obit Marlin D "Sonny" Hanner, d. 9 Oct 202 at home, b. 6 Oct 1933, Wmsport.
- 1225. Spitler Funeral Home (Montoursville, PA) (www.spitlerfuneralhome.com), obit Marlin D "Sonny" Hanner, d. 9 Oct 202 at home, b. 6 Oct 1933, Wmsport.
- 1226. Spitler Funeral Home (Montoursville, PA) (www.spitlerfuneralhome.com), obit Marlin D "Sonny" Hanner, d. 9 Oct 202 at home, 1st wife Louise Schraft (deceased).
  - 1227. Social Security Death Index, Louise Hanner, 15 Mar 1935 Sep 1985.
- 1228. Findagrave.com, Louise E Hanner, 15 Mar 1935-Sep 1985, #200479289, added 24 Jun 2019 by Margaret Long, retrieved 21 Nov 2020.
- 1229. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), Sep 2020, obit Maria T Hanner Katzmaier, d. 15 Sep 2020, Wmsport, par Mark & Janie (Nickliss) Hanner.
- 1230. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), Sep 2020, obit Maria T Hanner Katzmaier, d. 15 Sep 2020, Wmsport, b. 26 Aug 1982, Wmsport.
- 1231. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Clifford Hanner, b. 25 May 1936 PA, d. 14 Nov 1936 Wmsport, par Clarence Hanner & Emily Robbins.
  - 1232. 1930 Census. .... 1920 Census, Emery Leroy Robbins.
- 1233. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Emory L Robbins, 5 Dec 1915 Watsontown 11 Nov 1954 Montoursville.
- 1234. Gazette Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania), Ancestry.com. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Emery L Robbins, #93619. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com),

- Emory L Robbins, 5 Dec 1915 Watsontown 11 Nov 1954 Montoursville.
- 1235. Gazette Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania), Ancestry.com. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Emory L Robbins, 5 Dec 1915 Watsontown 11 Nov 1954 Montoursville.
- 1236. Gazette Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania), Ancestry.com. .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 6 Jun 2013, obit Beverly I Drick, b. 24 Oct 1936 Wmsport, to [step] Clifford L Springman & [natural] Dorothy I Bomboy.
- 1237. 1930 Census, age 10, b. abt 1920 PA. .... Findagrave.com, Dorothy I Springman, #175385528, facts & obit (b. 10 Mar 1920, Clarksville, Lycoming Co, PA), added 15 Jan 2017 by Peggy English.
- 1238. Findagrave.com, Dorothy I Springman, #175385528, facts & obit (d. 14 Jan 2017, Montoursville, Lycoming Co, PA), added 15 Jan 2017 by Peggy English.
  - 1239. Findagrave.com, Dorothy I Springman, #175385528, facts & obit, added 15 Jan 2017 by Peggy English.
- 1240. Gazette Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania), Ancestry.com. .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 6 Jun 2013, obit Beverly I Drick.
- 1241. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 6 Jun 2013, obit Beverly I Drick, b. 24 Oct 1936 Wmsport, to [step] Clifford L Springman & [natural] Dorothy I Bomboy.
  - 1242. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 6 Jun 2013, obit Beverly I Drick of Linden, d. 1 Jun 2013 at home.
- 1243. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 1 Jun 2013, obit Marcia E "Marty" Williams, sister Beverly Drick of Linden.
- 1244. Gazette Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania), Ancestry.com. .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 6 Jun 2013, obit Beverly I Drick, late husb. William D Drick.
- 1245. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 6 Jun 2013, obit Beverly I Drick, late dau Holly LeClair. .... Social Security Death Index, Holly A Leclair, 26 Jan 1956-20 Dec 2004. .... Legacy.com, 21 Dec 2004, TBO.com, obit Holly Ann Leclair.
- 1246. Social Security Death Index, Holly A Leclair, 26 Jan 1956-20 Dec 2004. .... Legacy.com, 21 Dec 2004, TBO.com, obit Holly Ann Leclair, b. Williamsport, PA.
- 1247. Social Security Death Index, Holly A Leclair, 26 Jan 1956-20 Dec 2004. .... Legacy.com, 21 Dec 2004, TBO.com, obit Holly Ann Leclair, d. 20 Dec 2004, Morton Plant Hosp, Clearwater, FL.
- 1248. Gazette Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania), Ancestry.com, name Carol K Robbins. .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 1 Jan 2009, obit Karol Kay Gowing.
- 1249. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 1 Jan 2009, obit Karol Kay Gowing, b. 1 Jun 1938, Williamsport to Emery & Dorothy Bomboy Robbins.
- 1250. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 1 Jan 2009, obit Karol Kay Gowing, d. 30 Dec 2008 Montoursville of ALS.
  - 1251. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 1 Jan 2009, obit Karol Kay Gowing.
- 1252. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 1 Jan 2009, obit Karol Kay Gowing, late son Lawrence L Watts. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Larry Leroy Watts, Lawrence Leroy Watts, b. 6 Apr 1956, Williamsport, PA, d. 18 Feb 2004.
- 1253. Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA (Ancestry.com), obituary extract, Lawrence L Watts, 6 Apr 1956 18 Feb 2004. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Larry Leroy Watts, Lawrence Leroy Watts, b. 6 Apr 1956, Williamsport, PA, d. 18 Feb 2004.
- 1254. Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA (Ancestry.com), obituary extract, Lawrence L Watts, 6 Apr 1956 18 Feb 2004.
- 1255. Gazette Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania), Ancestry.com. .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 1 Jun 2013, obit Marcia E "Marty" Williams.
- 1256. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 1 Jun 2013, obit Marcia E "Marty" Williams, b. 30 Oct 1943 to Emory Robbins & Dorothy Springman.
  - 1257. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 1 Jun 2013, obit Marcia E "Marty" Williams, d. 29 May 2013.

- 1258. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 1 Jun 2013, obit Marcia E "Marty" Williams.
- 1259. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 1 Jun 2013, obit Marcia E "Marty" Williams, mar. to late Richard E Williams.
- 1260. 1930 Census, Wyman C Robbins. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Wyman Charles Robbins Jr, 13 Jun 1922 Montoursville, par Wyman L Robbins & Adda M Smith.
- 1261. U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946 Record(Ancestry.com). .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Wyman Charles Robbins Jr, 13 Jun 1922 Montoursville, par Wyman L Robbins & Adda M Smith.
- 1262. Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Wyman Charles Robbins Jr, 13 Jun 1922 Montoursville, d. 9 Feb 1992.
- 1263. 1900 Census. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Viola M Brungard, b. 19 Oct 1895, Montousville, d. 25 Oct 1965, Wmsport.
- 1264. Findagrave.com, Viola Brungard, 1895, PA 1965. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Viola M Brungard, b. 19 Oct 1895, Montousville, d. 25 Oct 1965, Wmsport.
- 1265. Findagrave.com, d. 1965. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Viola M Brungard, d. 25 Oct 1965, Williamsport. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Viola M Brungard, b. 19 Oct 1895, Montousville, d. 25 Oct 1965, Wmsport.
- 1266. Findagrave.com. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Viola M Brungard, b. 19 Oct 1895, Montousville, d. 25 Oct 1965, Wmsport.
- 1267. Lewisburg Journal (PA) (Newspapers.com), 21 Jan 1943, p. 5, obit Mrs Pauline Martz, dau Mrs Eli Braungard [sic], White Deer.
- 1268. Social Security Death Index. .... U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com). .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Eli Cornelius Brungard, b. 29 Aug 1896, Loganton, d. 22 Sep 1965, Kelly twp, Union Co.
- 1269. Social Security Death Index, d. Sep 1965. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Eli C Brungard, d. 22 Sep 1965, Kelley twp, Co #60 (Union). .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Eli Cornelius Brungard, b. 29 Aug 1896, Loganton, d. 22 Sep 1965, Kelly twp, Union Co.
- 1270. Findagrave.com. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Eli Cornelius Brungard, b. 29 Aug 1896, Loganton, d. 22 Sep 1965, Kelly twp, Union Co.
  - 1271. Jo Ann Heydenreich. .... 1930 Census.
- 1272. 1900 Census. .... Findagrave.com. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Mary A Swartz, b. 10 Mar 1899, Montoursville, d. 3 Apr 1964, Bloomsburg, Columbia Co.
- 1273. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Mary A Swartz, b. 10 Mar 1899, Montoursville, d. 3 Apr 1964, Bloomsburg, Columbia Co.
- 1274. Findagrave.com. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Mary A Swartz, d. 3 Apr 1964, Bloomsburg, Columbia Co, bur 6 Apr, Green Lawn Mem, Clinton twp.
- 1275. Lewisburg Journal (PA) (Newspapers.com), 21 Jan 1943, p. 5, obit Mrs Pauline Martz, dau Mrs Hugh Swartz, Montgomery.
  - 1276. Jo Ann Heydenreich. .... Findagrave.com.
  - 1277. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 5 Jun 2009, obit for dau Martha E Lupold.
  - 1278. Jo Ann Heydenreich. .... 1930 Census, Martha E Swartz. .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 5 Jun 2009.
  - 1279. 1930 Census. .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 5 Jun 2009.
  - 1280. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 5 Jun 2009.
- 1281. The Daily Item (Sunbury, PA) (newspapers.com), 3 Apr 1971, p/image 16, obit Hugh Swartz, dau Mrs Martha Lupold, Montgomery.

- 1282. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 5 Jun 2009, obit for Martha E Lupold (Allen B Lupold). .... Adam Barner family (adambarner.org).
  - 1283. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 5 Jun 2009, obit for Martha E Lupold.
  - 1284. Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA (Ancestry.com), 23 Feb 2007.
  - 1285. Findagrave.com, posted by Jo Ann Heydenreich.
- 1286. 1930 Census. .... Findagrave.com, posted by Jo Ann Heydenreich. .... Social Security Death Index. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Robert Swartz, b. 29 Jan 1922 Lewisburg.
- 1287. The Daily Item (Sunbury, PA) (newspapers.com), 3 Apr 1971, p/image 16, obit Hugh Swartz, son Robert, South Williamsport.
- 1288. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (GenealogyBank.com), 29 Jul 2009, p. B6, M Lorraine Swartz. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Wayne Darryl Swartz, b & d 3 Nov 1949, Williamsport, par Robert Swartz & Margaret Crofult.
  - 1289. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (GenealogyBank.com), 29 Jul 2009, p. B6, obit for M Lorraine [Crofutt] Swartz.
  - 1290. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (GenealogyBank.com), 29 Jul 2009, p. B6.
- 1291. Findagrave.com, posted by Jo Ann Heydenreich, b. Nov 1949. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Wayne Darryl Swartz, b & d 3 Nov 1949, Williamsport, par Robert Swartz & Margaret Crofult.
- 1292. Findagrave.com, posted by Jo Ann Heydenreich. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Wayne Darryl Swartz, b & d 3 Nov 1949, Williamsport, par Robert Swartz & Margaret Crofult.
- 1293. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com). .... Virginia Marriage Records 1936-2014 (images) (Ancestry.com), Fred Heydenreich to Edna Swartz (age 21, b. Lycoming co, PA), 11 Jul 1952, Fredericksburg. .... Dean W Kriner Inc Funeral Home (Bloomsburg, PA) (www.krinerfuneralhomes.com), Edna P Swartz Heydenreich Koelker, d. 17 Apr 2021, Danville, b. 15 Apr 1932, Clinton Twp, Lycoming Co, PA.
- 1294. Dean W Kriner Inc Funeral Home (Bloomsburg, PA) (www.krinerfuneralhomes.com), Edna P Swartz Heydenreich Koelker, d. 17 Apr 2021, Danville, bur Green Lawn Mem Park, Montgomery.
- 1295. The Daily Item (Sunbury, PA) (newspapers.com), 3 Apr 1971, p/image 16, obit Hugh Swartz, dau Mrs Edna Heyden Reich [sic], Bloomsburg.
- 1296. Findagrave.com, #113934544, Fred. C. Heydenreich III, obit image & notes, added 17 Jul 2013 by Jo Ann Heydenriech, retrieved 19 Aug 2014.
- 1297. www.johnnyheydenreich.com. .... Findagrave.com, #113934657, Frederick Charles Heydenreich II, added 17 Jul 2013 by Jo Ann Heydenreich, retrieved 19 Aug 2014.
- 1298. Virginia Marriage Records 1936-2014 (images) (Ancestry.com), Fred Heydenreich to Edna Swartz, 11 Jul 1952, Fredericksburg.
- 1299. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com). .... Social Security Death Index, Fred C Heydenreich. .... Findagrave.com, #113934657, obit image, added 17 Jul 2013 by Jo Ann Heydenreich, retrieved 19 Aug 2014.
- 1300. Social Security Death Index. .... Findagrave.com, #113934657, obit image, added 17 Jul 2013 by Jo Ann Heydenreich, retrieved 19 Aug 2014.
  - 1301. Findagrave.com, #113934544, obit image & notes, added 17 Jul 2013 by Jo Ann Heydenriech, retrieved 19 Aug 2014.
- 1302. Jo Ann Heydenreich, name Frederick C Heydenreich. .... Findagrave.com, #113934544, Frederick Charles Heydenreich III, added 17 Jul 2013 by Jo Ann Heydenriech, retrieved 19 Aug 2014.
- 1303. Florida Marriages 1822-1875 and 1927-2001 (Ancestry.com). .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Donald Richard Koelker, b. 27 Jul 1934 Cumberland, MD, par Joseph V Koelker & Nancy K Lyons.
  - 1304. Florida Marriages 1822-1875 and 1927-2001 (Ancestry.com).
- 1305. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com). .... Social Security Death Index. .... Daytona Beach News-Journal (FL) (GenealogyBank.com), 20 Jul 2006. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Donald Richard Koelker, b. 27 Jul 1934 Cumberland, MD, par Joseph V Koelker & Nancy K Lyons.

- 1306. Social Security Death Index. .... Daytona Beach News-Journal (FL) (GenealogyBank.com), 20 July 2006.
- 1307. 1910 Census, b. 1901. .... Findagrave.com. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Stella Robbins, 24 Jun 1901, PA 21 Jun 1944, Montoursville.
- 1308. Findagrave.com, d. 1944. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Stella Robbins, #55683. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Stella Robbins, 24 Jun 1901, PA 21 Jun 1944, Montoursville.
  - 1309. Findagrave.com. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com).
- 1310. Lewisburg Journal (PA) (Newspapers.com), 21 Jan 1943, p. 5, obit Mrs Pauline Martz, dau Miss Estelle Robbins, Montoursville.
  - 1311. 1880 Census. .... Gravestone.
- 1312. Gazette and Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania) (Ancestry.com). .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Anna C Clark, #99456.
- 1313. Lewisburg Journal (PA) (Newspapers.com), 21 Jan 1943, p. 5, obit Mrs Pauline Martz, sis Mrs Emma clark, Jersey Shore.
- 1314. World War I draft registration. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), James R Clark, b. 4 Apr 1875, Lycoming Co, d. 22 Apr 1945, Jersey Shore.
- 1315. Gazette and Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania) (Ancestry.com). .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), James R Clark, #33980. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), James R Clark, b. 4 Apr 1875, Lycoming Co, d. 22 Apr 1945, Jersey Shore.
  - 1316. Mary Lamey Hoffer, 2004. .... 1930 Census. .... Jersey Shore Cemetery Internment Records.
  - 1317. Social Security Death Index. .... World War I draft registration. .... Gloria Harbach obituary collection.
- 1318. Social Security Death Index. .... Gloria Harbach obituary collection. .... Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 27 Apr 1974, p. 6.
  - 1319. Gloria Harbach obituary collection. .... Jersey Shore Cemetery Internment Records.
- 1320. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), stillborn child Clark, 21 Nov 1934, par Torrence H Clark (b. Jersey Shore) & Mary Ellen Brungard (b. Greenbur).
- 1321. Gravestone. .... Findagrave.com, email from Findagrave contributor Miranda, 26 Jan 2013. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), stillborn child Clark, 21 Nov 1934, par Torrence H Clark (b. Jersey Shore) & Mary Ellen Brungard (b. Greenbur).
- 1322. New York County Marriages 1908-1935 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Torrence H Clark to Mary Ellen Brungard, m. 5 Nov 1934, Elmira, NY.
- 1323. Gravestone, b. 1901. .... 1940 US Census. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), stillborn child Clark, 21 Nov 1934, par Torrence H Clark (b. Jersey Shore) & Mary Ellen Brungard (b. Greenbur). .... New York County Marriages 1908-1935 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Torrence H Clark to Mary Ellen Brungard (b. 21 Dec 1901, Greenburr, PA), m. 5 Nov 1934, Elmira, NY.
  - 1324. Gravestone, d. 1956. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Mary E Clark, #25700.
  - 1325. Gravestone. .... Jersey Shore Cemetery Internment Records.
- 1326. Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 20 Feb 2018, obit Leona M Braim, d. 18 Feb 2018, par Torrence Clark & Mary E Brumgard.
- 1327. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Mary Ellen Clark, d. 5 Mar 1955, b. 21 Dec 1902, Loganton.
- 1328. Findagrave.com, email from Findagrave contributor Miranda, 26 Jan 2013. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), stillborn child Clark, 21 Nov 1934, par Torrence H Clark (b. Jersey Shore) & Mary Ellen Brungard (b. Greenbur).
  - 1329. Jersey Shore Cemetery Internment Records. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com),

- stillborn child Clark, 21 Nov 1934, par Torrence H Clark (b. Jersey Shore) & Mary Ellen Brungard (b. Greenbur).
- 1330. 1940 US Census, name Leona Clark. .... Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 20 Feb 2018, obit Leona M Braim, d. 18 Feb 2018, Williamsport. .... New York State Marriage Index 1881-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Jack L Braim to Lenora M Clark, 1 Feb 1957, Elmira.
- 1331. 1940 US Census, b. abt 1938. .... U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com). .... Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 20 Feb 2018, obit Leona M Braim, d. 18 Feb 2018, b. 5 Mar 1938, Jersey Shore.
  - 1332. Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 20 Feb 2018, obit Leona M Braim, d. 18 Feb 2018, Williamsport.
  - 1333. Findagrave.com, Leona M Clark Braim, #189943665, added 21 May 2018 by Peggy English, retrieved 20 Dec 2018.
  - 1334. Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 20 Feb 2018, obit Leona M Braim of Jersey Shore, d. 18 Feb 2018.
- 1335. Gloria Harbach obituary collection, name Jack Braim. .... Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA (Ancestry.com), 19 Feb 1957, p. 12, Leona Clark to Jack Braim, 1 Feb 1957, Elmira, NY. .... Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 20 Feb 2018, obit Leona M Braim, d. 18 Feb 2018, husb Jack L Braim, mar. 3 Feb 1957. .... New York State Marriage Index 1881-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Jack L Braim to Lenora M Clark, 1 Feb 1957, Elmira.
- 1336. Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA (Ancestry.com), 19 Feb 1957, p. 12, Leona Clark to Jack Braim, 1 Feb 1957, Elmira, NY. .... New York State Marriage Index 1881-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Jack L Braim to Lenora M Clark, 1 Feb 1957, Elmira.
- 1337. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com). .... 1940 US Census. .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 22 May 2018, obit Jack L Braim, d. 19 May 2018, b. 25 Dec 1938, Turbotville.
  - 1338. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 22 May 2018, obit Jack L Braim of Jersey Shore, d. 19 May 2018 at home.
- 1339. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 22 May 2018, obit Jack L Braim, d. 19 May 2018, bur Jersey Shore Cem, 23 May.
- 1340. Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 20 Feb 2018, obit Leona M Braim, d. 18 Feb 2018, husb Jack L Braim, mar. 3 Feb 1957.
- 1341. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 12 Dec 2007, Glenn H Hiller. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Glenn Herbert Hiller, b. 20 Sep 1931 Reading PA, par Jacob H Hiller & Verna C Mervine.
- 1342. Evonne Esterline Henninger, name Virginia Lamey. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Virginia Ann Lamey, b. 12 Nov 1936 Loganton.
  - 1343. World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), Lawrence Rogerson Clark, b. 24 Nov 1899, Rauchtown.
- 1344. Gravestone. .... Press Enterprise (Bloomsburg, PA) (Newspapers.com), 21 Sep 1985, p. 2, obit Lawrence R Clark, d 20 Sep 1985, Bloomsburg Hosp.
- 1345. Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation Applications 1950-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), Lawrence R Clark, b. 24 Nov 1899, Jersey Shore.
  - 1346. World War I draft registration. .... Gravestone.
- 1347. New York County Marriages 1908-1935 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Lawrence Rogerson Clark to Fannie Belle Fitzgerald, 8 Jun 1925, Elmira, NY.
- 1348. New York County Marriages 1908-1935 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Lawrence Rogerson Clark to Fannie Belle Fitzgerald, 8 Jun 1925, Elmira, NY, Fannie age 28, b. Jersey Shore, par John J Fitzgerald & Harriett B Koch. .... Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Fannie Belle Fitzgerald, b. 15 Dec 1896, bpt 14 Feb 1897, Jersey Shore Lutheran.
  - 1349. Social Security Death Index, Fannie Clark, 15 Dec 1896 Jan 1984.
- 1350. Gazette and Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania) (Ancestry.com), 15 Aug 1949, p. 5, Doris Jean Clark, dau Mrs Dollie Clark & Lawrence Clark, mar Harry getgen, 2 Aug 1949, Avis. .... 1920 Census, Dollie D Bartley.
- 1351. 1940 US Census, Dollie Bartley, age 39, b. abt 1901, PA. .... Findagrave.com, Dollie D Bartley, #204472386, 6 Dec 1900 10 Apr 1981, added 5 Nov 2019 by Doug Johnson, retrieved Feb 2020. .... Social Security Death Index, Dollie Bartley, 6 Dec 1900 Apr 1981, last res DuBois, Clearfield Co, PA.

- 1352. Findagrave.com, Dollie D Bartley, #204472386, 6 Dec 1900 10 Apr 1981, added 5 Nov 2019 by Doug Johnson, retrieved Feb 2020. .... Social Security Death Index, Dollie Bartley, 6 Dec 1900 Apr 1981, last res DuBois, Clearfield Co, PA.
- 1353. Findagrave.com, Dollie D Bartley, #204472386, 6 Dec 1900 10 Apr 1981, added 5 Nov 2019 by Doug Johnson, retrieved Feb 2020.
- 1354. Gazette and Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania) (Ancestry.com), 15 Aug 1949, p. 5, Doris Jean Clark, dau Mrs Dollie Clark & Lawrence Clark, mar Harry getgen, 2 Aug 1949, Avis.
  - 1355. 1940 US Census, Doris J Bartley, age 12, b. abt 1928, PA.
- 1356. Gazette and Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania) (Ancestry.com), 15 Aug 1949, p. 5, Doris Jean Clark, dau Mrs Dollie Clark & Lawrence Clark, mar Harry getgen, 2 Aug 1949, Avis. .... Gazette and Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania) (Ancestry.com), 4 Apr 1951, p. 11, Harry E Getgen, b. 15 Feb 1910, Antes Fort, d. 3 Apr 1951, Jersy Shore. .... Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1911 (images) (Ancestry.com), Harry Edwin Getchen [sic], b. 14 Feb 1910, Nipponese Valley, Lycoming Co, par Harry L Getchen and Lillian Andrews.
- 1357. Gazette and Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania) (Ancestry.com), 4 Apr 1951, p. 11, Harry E Getgen, b. 15 Feb 1910, Antes Fort, d. 3 Apr 1951, Jersy Shore. .... Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1911 (images) (Ancestry.com), Harry Edwin Getchen [sic], b. 14 Feb 1910, Nipponese Valley, Lycoming Co, par Harry L Getchen and Lillian Andrews.
- 1358. Gazette and Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania) (Ancestry.com), 4 Apr 1951, p. 11, Harry E Getgen, b. 15 Feb 1910, Antes Fort, d. 3 Apr 1951, Jersy Shore. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Harry E Getgen, d. 3 Apr 1951, Jersey Shore, bur 6 Apr JS Cem, par Harry L Getgen & Cora Andrews.
- 1359. Findagrave.com, Sgt Harry E Getgen, 1910-1951, #98354061, added 6 Oct 2012 by Miranda, retrieved 9 Feb 2020. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Harry E Getgen, d. 3 Apr 1951, Jersey Shore, bur 6 Apr JS Cem, par Harry L Getgen & Cora Andrews.
- 1360. Gazette and Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania) (Ancestry.com), 4 Apr 1951, p. 11, Harry E Getgen, d. 3 Apr 1951, Jersy Shore, son Joseph. .... Findagrave.com, Joseph Leroy Getgen, #98354363, 19 Jun 1950, Jersey Shore 7 Aug 1997, Bellingham, WA, added 6 Oct 2012 by Miranda, retrieved 9 Feb 2020.
- 1361. Findagrave.com, Jospeh Leroy Getgen, #98354363, 19 Jun 1950, Jersey Shore 7 Aug 1997, Bellingham, WA, added 6 Oct 2012 by Miranda, retrieved 9 Feb 2020.
- 1362. Virginia Marriage Records 1936-2014 (images) (Ancestry.com), Lawrence R Clark to Dorothy (Ebert) Clark, 21 Feb 1953, Winchester. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Dorothy Pauline (Ebert) Klett, b. 19 Mar 1915, Spring Mills, d. 22 Oct 1996.
- 1363. Virginia Marriage Records 1936-2014 (images) (Ancestry.com), Lawrence R Clark to Dorothy (Ebert) Clark, 21 Feb 1953, Winchester.
- 1364. Virginia Marriage Records 1936-2014 (images) (Ancestry.com), Lawrence R Clark to Dorothy (Ebert) Clark (age 37, b. abt 1916, Spring Mills, PA), 21 Feb 1953, Winchester. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Dorothy Pauline (Ebert) Klett, b. 19 Mar 1915, Spring Mills, d. 22 Oct 1996.
- 1365. Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Dorothy Pauline (Ebert) Klett, b. 19 Mar 1915, Spring Mills, d. 22 Oct 1996.
- 1366. Gravestone. .... Berwick Enterprise (Berwick, PA) (Newspapers.com), 17 May 1978, p. 5, obit Mary Kelly Rogan Clark. .... New York City Municipal Archives, Vital Rec Proj (a860-historicalvitalrecords.nyc.gov), Mary Katherine Kelly to Bernard Charles Rogan, 23 Nov 1949, Mary b. 28 Mar 1921, Shamokin PA.
- 1367. Gravestone. .... New York City Municipal Archives, Vital Rec Proj (a860-historicalvitalrecords.nyc.gov), Mary Katherine Kelly to Bernard Charles Rogan, 23 Nov 1949, Mary b. 28 Mar 1921, Shamokin PA.
- 1368. Gravestone. .... Berwick Enterprise (Berwick, PA) (Newspapers.com), 17 May 1978, p. 5, obit Mary Kelly Rogan Clark, d. 17 May, Bloomsburg Hosp.
- 1369. 1880 Census. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Floretta Wenzel, 31 Aug 1875 Green Twp 12 Mar 1953, Jersey Shore.
- 1370. PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Floretta Wenzel, #26217. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Floretta Wenzel, 31 Aug 1875 Green Twp 12 Mar 1953, Jersey Shore.
- 1371. Gazette Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania), Ancestry.com. .... Findagrave.com. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Floretta Wenzel, 31 Aug 1875 Green Twp 12 Mar 1953, Jersey Shore.

- 1372. Lewisburg Journal (PA) (Newspapers.com), 21 Jan 1943, p. 5, obit Mrs Pauline Martz, sis Mrs Henry Wentzel [sic], Williamsport.
  - 1373. Gazette Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania), Ancestry.com, d. Mar 1953.
- 1374. 1900 Census. .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), First United Methodist Church, Williamsport, Henry Wenzel to Lorella S Martz.
- 1375. Findagrave.com. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Henry S Wenzel 17 Oct 1870, PA 4 May 1954, Loyalsock twp, Lycoming Co.
- 1376. Gazette Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania), Ancestry.com. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Henry S Wenzel, #42294.
- 1377. Letter, Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Russell & Lydia Reuther, Sept 29,1963, Caroline Reuther. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Caroline H Straussner.
  - 1378. Letter, Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Russell & Lydia Reuther, Sept 29,1963. .... Evonne Esterline Henninger.
- 1379. Clinton Co cemetery lookup/Rootsweb, d. 29 Mar 1918. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com).
  - 1380. Letter, Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Russell & Lydia Reuther, Sept 29,1963. .... 1860 Census.
  - 1381. 1860 Census. .... 1870 Census.
- 1382. 1900 Census, b. Aug 1857. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Louisa A Rumpf, b. 26 Aug 1857 d. 18 Feb 1930, Phila.
- 1383. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Louisa A Rumpf, #12174. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Louisa A Rumpf, b. 26 Aug 1857 d. 18 Feb 1930, Phila.
- 1384. Findagrave.com, posted by Graves, retrieved 2 Jan 2013. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Louisa A Rumpf, b. 26 Aug 1857 d. 18 Feb 1930, Phila.
- 1385. Evonne Esterline Henninger, name Gustav Rumpf. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Gustav A Rumpf, #21848.
- 1386. 1900 Census. .... 1910 Census. .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St James Evangl. Lutheran, Phila, Jus. (or Gus.) Ad. Rumpf to Louisa Amm.
- 1387. 1900 Census, b. Jan 1847. .... 1870 Census, b. abt 1847, Baden. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Gustav A Rumpf, b. 12 Jan 1847, Ger. d. 7 Mar 1932, Phila.
- 1388. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Gustav A Rumpf, #21848. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Gustav A Rumpf, b. 12 Jan 1847, Ger. d. 7 Mar 1932, Phila
- 1389. Findagrave.com, posted by Graves, retrieved 2 Jan 2013. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Gustav A Rumpf, b. 12 Jan 1847, Ger. d. 7 Mar 1932, Phila.
  - 1390. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... Philadelphia Inquirer (Genealogybank.com).
  - 1391. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... Jack Harbach.
  - 1392. Jack Harbach.
  - 1393. PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Matilda L Zimmerman, #66700.
  - 1394. Gloria Harbach.
  - 1395. 1880 Census. .... Evonne Esterline Henninger.
  - 1396. PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Jacob W Zimmerman, #56083.
  - 1397. Catherine Reuther, Cemetery visit Oct 2009.
  - 1398. Jack Harbach. .... Findagrave.com.

- 1399. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... World War I draft registration. .... U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com).
- 1400. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... Jack Harbach. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), David A Zimmerman, #4443. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), David A Zimmerman, 8 Jan 1946, Lititz, Lancaster Co.
- 1401. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), David A Zimmerman, bur 11 Jan 1946, Lynnwood, McElhattan.
- 1402. Jack Harbach. .... Intelligencer Journal (Lancaster, PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 14 Aug 2002, obit for Evalyn P Page; mother Clara May Schaffer.
- 1403. Evonne Esterline Henninger, b. 19 Aug 1883. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Clara May Zimmerman, d. 3 Jul 1959, Manheim Twp, Lancaster, b. 19 Aug 1993, Pine Station.
- 1404. Evonne Esterline Henninger, d. 3 Jul 1959. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Clara M Zimmerman, #065966, age 75. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Clara May Zimmerman, d. 3 Jul 1959, Manheim Twp, Lancaster, b. 19 Aug 1993, Pine Station.
- 1405. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Clara May Zimmerman, bur 6 Jul 1959 Linnwood, McElhattan, Clinton Co.
  - 1406. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Clara Mae Zimmerman, nee Shaffer.
  - 1407. Lancaster (PA) online (Ancestry.com obituaries).
  - 1408. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com).
- 1409. Evonne Esterline Henninger, b. 26 Feb 1908. .... PA Birth Indices (index image) (www.phmc.pa.gov), James Mummert, b. 26 Feb 1908, Wrwck T, Lancaster Co, mother S Myers.
  - 1410. Findagrave.com, posted by Dana Dancy.
- 1411. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... Findagrave.com, Evalyn Corinne Zimmerman Parker Page, #128731592, added 29 Apr 2014 by GGreene, retrieved 6 Apr 2016.
- 1412. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... Sarasota Herald-Tribune (GenealogyBank.com), 31 Jul 2002. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Evalyn Zimmerman Parker, b. 10 May 1916, Fawn Grove, PA.
  - 1413. Ohio Deaths 1908-1932, 1938-2007 (transcription) (Ancestry.com).
- 1414. Sarasota Herald-Tribune (GenealogyBank.com), 31 Jul 2002. .... Findagrave.com, Evalyn Corinne Zimmerman Parker Page, #128731592, added 29 Apr 2014 by GGreene, retrieved 6 Apr 2016.
  - 1415. Sarasota Herald-Tribune (GenealogyBank.com), 31 Jul 2002.
- 1416. Evonne Esterline Henninger, name Dr. G Gordon Parker. .... Ohio Deaths 1908-1932, 1938-2007 (transcription) (Ancestry.com), George G Parker. .... Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1911 (images) (Ancestry.com), George Gordon Parker Jr, b. 30 Aug 1911, Meadville, par George Gordon Parker & Jessie Idelle McClintock.
- 1417. Evonne Esterline Henninger, b. 30 Aug 1911, PA. .... 1940 US Census, b. PA. .... World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), George Gordon Parker, b. 30 Aug 1911, Meadville, PA. .... Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1911 (images) (Ancestry.com), George Gordon Parker Jr, b. 30 Aug 1911, Meadville, par George Gordon Parker & Jessie Idelle McClintock.
  - 1418. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... Ohio Deaths 1908-1932, 1938-2007 (transcription) (Ancestry.com).
  - 1419. Findagrave.com, Rev. G. Gordon Parker, #128731511, added 29 Apr 2014 by GGreene, retrieved 6 Apr 2016.
- 1420. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... Springfield News-Sun (OH) (GenealogyBank.com), 3 Jul 2010, obit James Wesley McDorman.
- 1421. Springfield News-Sun (OH) (GenealogyBank.com), 3 Jul 2010, obit James Wesley McDorman, mar. 1 Sep 1962. .... Ohio County Marriages 1789-2013 (images) (FamilySearch.org), James Wesley McDorman to Evangeline Glee Parker, 1 Sep 1962, Clark Co, OH.
- 1422. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com). .... Springfield News-Sun (OH) (GenealogyBank.com), 3 Jul 2010, obit James Wesley McDorman. .... Ohio County Marriages 1789-2013 (images) (FamilySearch.org), James Wesley McDorman (b.

- 12 Feb 1936, Springfield, OH) to Evangeline Glee Parker, 1 Sep 1962, Clark Co, OH.
- 1423. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com). .... The Repository (Canton, OH) (GenealogyBank.com), 1 Feb 2012, obit Alan Wesley McDorman, d. 28 Jan 2012, Cleveland Clinic, b. San Nicholas, Argentina.
- 1424. The Repository (Canton, OH) (GenealogyBank.com), 1 Feb 2012, obit Alan Wesley McDorman, d. 28 Jan 2012, Cleveland Clinic, b. San Nicholas, Argentina.
  - 1425. Springfield News-Sun (OH) (GenealogyBank.com), 3 Jul 2010, obit James Wesley McDorman.
- 1426. CantonRep (OH) (via Ancestry.com), 2 Aug 2005, mar lic appl Alan W NcDorman (of Alliance) to Nikki L Woolf (of Beloit).
- 1427. Intelligencer Journal (Lancaster, PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 14 Aug 2002, obit for Evalyn P Page. .... 1940 US Census. .... Moser Memorial Chapel (Fremont, NE) (meaningfulfunerals.net), obit William Jasper Wilkey II, d. 3 Aug 2013, Fremont, NE, mar Oct 1960 Judith E Parker, div Jun 1980.
- 1428. Evonne Esterline Henninger, b. Monrovia, Liberia. .... 1940 US Census, age 11 mos, b. abt 1939. .... Fremont Tribune (NE) (GenealogyBank.com), 21 May 2005, obit Judith Hornischer.
  - 1429. Fremont Tribune (NE) (GenealogyBank.com), 21 May 2005, obit Judith Hornischer.
- 1430. Intelligencer Journal (Lancaster, PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 14 Aug 2002, obit for Evalyn P Page. .... Fremont Tribune (NE) (GenealogyBank.com), 21 May 2005, obit Judith Hornischer.
- 1431. Evonne Esterline Henninger, name William Jasper Wilkey. .... Moser Memorial Chapel (Fremont, NE) (meaningfulfunerals.net), obit William Jasper Wilkey II, d. 3 Aug 2013, Fremont, NE.
- 1432. Moser Memorial Chapel (Fremont, NE) (meaningfulfunerals.net), obit William Jasper Wilkey II, d. 3 Aug 2013, Fremont, NE, b. 18 Aug 1936 Boston, par Carson Wilkey & Faith Shaw.
- 1433. Moser Memorial Chapel (Fremont, NE) (meaningfulfunerals.net), obit William Jasper Wilkey II, d. 3 Aug 2013, Fremont, NE.
- 1434. Moser Memorial Chapel (Fremont, NE) (meaningfulfunerals.net), obit William Jasper Wilkey II, d. 3 Aug 2013, Fremont, NE, mar Oct 1960 Judith E Parker, div Jun 1980.
- 1435. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... Texas Marriage Index 1966-2002 (Ancestry.com), David R Hornischer to Judith E Parker.
  - 1436. Texas Marriage Index 1966-2002 (Ancestry.com), David R Hornischer to Judith E Parker.
- 1437. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com). .... Fremont Tribune (NE) (GenealogyBank.com), 2 Oct 2013, obit David R Hornischer, b. 3 Mar 1942, Louise, TX, to John Hornischer & Louise Thomas.
  - 1438. Fremont Tribune (NE) (GenealogyBank.com), 2 Oct 2013, obit David R Hornischer, d. 30 Sep 2013, Fremont, NE.
  - 1439. Vietnam War, Deceased Casualties, 1965-1972 (Ancestry.com).
  - 1440. Findagrave.com, Winston G Parker, #128775385, added 29 Apr 2014 by GGreene, retrieved 6 Apr 2016.
- 1441. Evonne Esterline Henninger, name Rev Kenneth M Page. .... Findagrave.com, Rev Kenneth Morrow Page, 1905 1 Dec 1980, #154504821, added 1 Nov 2015 by Mom, retrieved 6 Apr 2016.
- 1442. Evonne Esterline Henninger, Kenneth Page, b. 26 Jan 1905. .... Rhode Island Birth Index 1636-1930 (Ancestry.com), Kenneth M Page, b. 26 Jan 1905, par Charles M & Edith G Page. .... Rhode Island Births & Christenings 1600-1914 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org), Kenneth Morron [sic] Page, b. 26 Jan 1905, Providence, par Charles M Page & Edith G Smith.
  - 1443. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Ancestry.com).
- 1444. Findagrave.com, Rev Kenneth Morrow Page, 1905 1 Dec 1980, #154504821, added 1 Nov 2015 by Mom, retrieved 6 Apr 2016.
  - 1445. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... World War I draft registration.
- 1446. Evonne Esterline Henninger, d. 27 May 1946. .... Jack Harbach. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Fred Zimmerman, #44153.

- 1447. 1910 Census, b. abt 1888. .... Cemeteries of Crawford, Greene & Logan Twps, etc, Clinton CountyGenealogical Society, Sarah Louella Fye 1887-1968.
- 1448. Cemeteries of Crawford, Greene & Logan Twps, etc, Clinton CountyGenealogical Society, Sarah Louella Fye 1887-1968.
  - 1449. Jack Harbach. .... Evonne Esterline Henninger, name Leotta Zimmerman.
  - 1450. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... Gloria Harbach obituary collection.
- 1451. Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), Earl Edwin Royer to Leota May Price, 10 Oct 1922 3 Feb 1923.
- 1452. 1930 Census, m. abt 1922. .... Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), Earl Edwin Royer to Leota May Price, 10 Oct 1922 3 Feb 1923.
  - 1453. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... 1930 Census. .... World War I draft registration.
- 1454. Adam Barner family (adambarner.org). .... Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), Raymond Grant Barner to Marian L Royer, 2 Jan 1942 15 Jan 1944. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Raymond Grant Barner, b. 23 Jul 1918 Loganton, par Grant Barner & Sadie Fiddler.
- 1455. Adam Barner family (adambarner.org), m. 24 Jul 1942, Clinton Co, PA. .... Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), Raymond Grant Barner to Marian L Royer, 2 Jan 1942 15 Jan 1944.
- 1456. Adam Barner family (adambarner.org). .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Raymond Grant Barner, b. 23 Jul 1918 Loganton, par Grant Barner & Sadie Fiddler.
- 1457. Evonne Esterline Henninger, name Bruce D Royer. .... Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), Bruce David Royer to Margaret E (Cohick) Stephens, 16 Jan 1960-16 Dec 1961.
  - 1458. York Daily Record (PA) (Genealogybank.com).
- 1459. Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), Bruce David Royer to Margaret E (Cohick) Stephens, 16 Jan 1960-16 Dec 1961. .... Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), Ronald James McDermit to Margaret Edwina Cehick, 1 May 1981 9 Sep 1982.
- 1460. Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), Bruce David Royer to Margaret E (Cohick) Stephens, 16 Jan 1960-16 Dec 1961.
- 1461. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 6 Jun 2013, obit Margaret Cohick (Royer) McDermit, b. 27 Mar 1940, Lock Haven.
- 1462. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 6 Jun 2013, obit Margaret Cohick (Royer) McDermit, d. 4 Jun 2013 at The Gatehouse [Williamsport].
  - 1463. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 6 Jun 2013, obit Margaret Cohick (Royer) McDermit.
  - 1464. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... 1930 Census, b. PA.
  - 1465. Findagrave.com, by Kathryn McFate.
  - 1466. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... Obituary.
- 1467. Evonne Esterline Henninger, d. 27 May 1937. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Charles H Lupold, #54593.
  - 1468. Casa Grande Dispatch (AZ) (GenealogyBank.com), 13 Jul 2010, obit David Jeffries Sr.
  - 1469. 1930 Census. .... U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com).
  - 1470. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... Casa Grande Dispatch (AZ) (GenealogyBank.com), 13 Jul 2010, obit David Jeffries Sr.
- 1471. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... Social Security Death Index, Eleanor L Jeffries, 27 Feb 1925 Mar 1996. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Eleanor Louise Welshans Jeffries, b. 27 Feb 1928 Loganton, par Clarence R Welshans & Ruth M Barner.
  - 1472. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com).

- 1473. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com).
- 1474. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com).
- 1475. Legacy.com, Valley News Dispatch (w. PA), pub 2 Sep 2019, Susan E Jeffries, d. 30 Aug 2019, b. 17 May 1964, Wash. DC.
  - 1476. Legacy.com, Valley News Dispatch (w. PA), pub 2 Sep 2019, Susan E Jeffries, d. 30 Aug 2019, Pittsburgh.
  - 1477. Legacy.com, Valley News Dispatch (w. PA), pub 2 Sep 2019, Susan E Jeffries of Tarentum, d. 30 Aug 2019, Pittsburgh.
- 1478. Evonne Esterline Henninger, name John Kaczor. .... Legacy.com, Valley News Dispatch (w. PA), pub 24 Aug 2016, John Clifford Kaczor, age 53, d. 23 Aug 2016.
- 1479. Legacy.com, Valley News Dispatch (w. PA), pub 24 Aug 2016, John Clifford Kaczor, age 53, b. abt 1963 in Brackenridge.
  - 1480. Legacy.com, Valley News Dispatch (w. PA), pub 24 Aug 2016, John Clifford Kaczor, age 53, d. 23 Aug 2016.
- 1481. 1880 Census, b. abt 1866. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Amelia C Esterline, b. 11 Apr 1866 PA, d. 21 Feb 1927 Miles twp, Centre Co.
- 1482. Evonne Esterline Henninger, d. 1927. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Amelia C Esterline, #18797. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Amelia C Esterline, b. 11 Apr 1866 PA, d. 21 Feb 1927 Miles twp, Centre Co.
- 1483. Evonne Esterline Henninger, bur Lutheran & Reformed, Rebersburg, PA. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Amelia C Esterline, d. 21 Feb 1927 Miles twp, Centre Co, bur 26 Feb Rebersburg Cem.
  - 1484. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... 1880 Census.
  - 1485. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... St Paul's Lutheran Church Records of Sugar Valley, Clinton CO., PA(Mary Hoffer).
- 1486. Evonne Esterline Henninger, b. 8 May 1862. .... 1900 Census. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Howard M Esterline, b. 8 May 1862 PA, d. 17 Oct 1922 Miles twp, Centre Co.
- 1487. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Howard M Esterline, Centre Co, #95477. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Howard M Esterline, b. 8 May 1862 PA, d. 17 Oct 1922 Miles twp, Centre Co.
- 1488. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... Findagrave.com, posted by L.B., 23 Nov 2012, retrieved 4 May 2013. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Howard M Esterline, d. 17 Oct 1922 Miles twp, Centre Co, bur 21 Oct Rebersburg Cem.
- 1489. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Volga C Walker, Miles Twp, Centre Co, #111087.
- 1490. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... Findagrave.com, posted by Kathryn. .... Findagrave.com, posted by Kathryn, 9 Oct 2011, retrieved 4 May 2013.
- 1491. Evonne Esterline Henninger, name Harry M Walker. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Harry Mason Walker, b. 24 Apr 1878 PA, d. 24 Jun 1916, Miles twp, Centre Co.
- 1492. Evonne Esterline Henninger, b. 24 Apr 1878, PA. .... 1910 Census, .... 1900 Census, b. Apr 1878. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Harry Mason Walker, b. 24 Apr 1878 PA, d. 24 Jun 1916, Miles twp, Centre Co.
- 1493. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Harry M Walker, #63508. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Harry Mason Walker, b. 24 Apr 1878 PA, d. 24 Jun 1916, Miles twp, Centre Co.
  - 1494. Findagrave.com, posted by Kathryn, 9 Oct 2011, retrieved 4 May 2013.
- 1495. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Dunmyer Evangelical Lutheran, Elton, Cambria Co.
- 1496. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Dunmyer Evangelical Lutheran, Elton, Cambria Co, Howard E Walker to Evelyn Frazier. .... Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 5 Jun 1980, p. 40, obit Evelyn H Walker, m. Howard H Walker 9 Apr 1929.

- 1497. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 5 Jun 1980, p. 40, obit Evelyn H Walker, b. 29 Dec 1911, Colyer, to Charles D & Catherine Cummings Frazier.
- 1498. Evonne Esterline Henninger, d. 4 Jun 1980. .... Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 5 Jun 1980, p. 40, obit Evelyn H Walker.
- 1499. Findagrave.com, posted by Kathryn, 9 Oct 2011, retrieved 4 May 2013. .... Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 5 Jun 1980, p. 40, obit Evelyn H Walker.
  - 1500. Evonne Esterline Henninger, b. 23 Dec 1911, Colyer.
- 1501. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA (Ancestry.com). .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Dunmyer Evangelical Lutheran, Elton, Cambria Co.
  - 1502. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA (Ancestry.com).
- 1503. Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA (Ancestry.com), b. abt 1954. .... Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 16 Nov 2012, obit Dennis H Immel, b. 3 Jun 1955 Lock Haven, d. 9 Nov 2012 FL.
- 1504. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 16 Nov 2012, obit Dennis H Immel, b. 3 Jun 1955 Lock Haven, d. 9 Nov 2012 FL.
- 1505. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 5 Jun 1980, p. 40, obit Evelyn H Walker, [grand]son Dennis H Immel of Aaronsburg.
- 1506. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 16 Nov 2012, obit Dennis H Immel, d. 9 Nov 2012 FL, dau Terri L Spahr of Millheim. .... Stauffer Funeral Homes (PA) (staufferfuneralhome.com), obit John F Spahr, d. 4 Dec 2011, retrieved 5 Jan 2-15. .... Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 26 Sep 1995, p. 22, marr. lic. issued John Frederick Spahr & Terri Lee Immel.
- 1507. Stauffer Funeral Homes (PA) (staufferfuneralhome.com), obit John F Spahr, d. 4 Dec 2011 age 43 (b. abt 1968), retrieved 5 Jan 2-15.
  - 1508. Stauffer Funeral Homes (PA) (staufferfuneralhome.com), obit John F Spahr, d. 4 Dec 2011, retrieved 5 Jan 2-15.
- 1509. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Dunmyer Evangelical Lutheran, Elton, Cambria Co. .... Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 24 May 2011, obit Howard C Walker, born Rebersburg.
  - 1510. Social Security Death Index. .... Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 24 May 2011, obit Howard C Walker.
  - 1511. Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 24 May 2011, obit Howard C Walker.
- 1512. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 5 Jun 1980, p. 40, obit Evelyn H Walker, son Harold C Walker of Winfield RD.
  - 1513. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 24 May 2011, obit Howard C Walker.
- 1514. Evonne Esterline Henninger, DOD 1974. .... Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 24 May 2011, obit Howard C Walker, wife Jean M Miller DOD 7 Apr 1974.
  - 1515. Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 24 May 2011, obit Howard C Walker son died in infancy.
- 1516. Social Security Death Index. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Jennie Mae Weaver, b. 16 Mar 1938, Berwick, PA, par Albert B Weaver & Thelma M Dathy.
  - 1517. Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 24 May 2011, obit Howard C Walker. .... Social Security Death Index.
- 1518. Evonne Esterline Henninger, name Viola Lehman. .... Findagrave.com, name Viola Enda Lehman Walker, posted by Kathryn.
- 1519. 1930 Census, m. abt 1929. .... Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), Lee John Walker to Viola Elva Lehman.
  - 1520. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Baby Walker, stillborn 10 OCt 1932, Miles twp.
  - 1521. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), bur. look like Union Cem, Rebersburg.
  - 1522. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 15 Oct 2003, obit M Catherine Krape.

- 1523. Findagrave.com, posted by Kathryn. .... Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 15 Oct 2003, obit M Catherine Krape.
- 1524. Findagrave.com, posted by Kathryn, 9 Oct 2011, retrieved 4 May 2013. .... Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 15 Oct 2003, obit M Catherine Krape.
  - 1525. Evonne Esterline Henninger, birthplace Rebersburg. .... Findagrave.com, posted by Kathryn, birth date.
  - 1526. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org).
- 1527. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Anna May Esterline, 25 Feb 1876, Miles twp, 2 Aug 1958, Rebersburg, par Johnathan Walker & Amanda Dubbs.
- 1528. Evonne Esterline Henninger, d. 2 Aug 1958. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Anna M Esterline, #72734, age 82. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Anna May Esterline, 25 Feb 1876, Miles twp, 2 Aug 1958, Rebersburg, par Johnathan Walker & Amanda Dubbs.
- 1529. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Anna May Esterline, 25 Feb 1876, Miles twp, 2 Aug 1958, Rebersburg, par Johnathan Walker & Amanda Dubbs.
  - 1530. PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Frederick A Esterline, #70284, age 68.
- 1531. Evonne Esterline Henninger, name Alice Stover. .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Dunmyer Evangelical Lutheran, Elton, Cambria Co, Frederick A Esterline to Fairy A Stover. .... Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), United Meth. Church, Rebersburg, Alice Fairry Stover, b. 13 Apr 1892, par Oliver F & Annie M Stover.
- 1532. Evonne Esterline Henninger, DOM. .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Dunmyer Evangelical Lutheran, Elton, Cambria Co, Frederick A Esterline to Fairy A Stover.
- 1533. Evonne Esterline Henninger, .... Social Security Death Index. .... Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), United Meth. Church, Rebersburg, Alice Fairry Stover, b. 13 Apr 1892, par Oliver F & Annie M Stover.
  - 1534. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... Social Security Death Index, d. Feb 1976.
  - 1535. Findagrave.com, posted by Vonnie Henninger.
- 1536. Clinton County PA marriages 1885-2003, index on CD (Clinton Co Genealogical Soc), Harold Mahlon Esterline to Martha Geraldine Smith.
  - 1537. Findagrave.com, posted by Vonnie Henninger, 22 Feb 2009, retrieved 4 May 2013.
- 1538. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... Findagrave.com, posted by Vonnie Henninger, 22 Feb 2009, retrieved 4 May 2013. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Ruth Ann Esterline, stillborn 6 Dec 1944 Lock Haven, bur 7 Dec Union Cem, Centre Co.
- 1539. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Ruth Ann Esterline, stillborn 6 Dec 1944 Lock Haven, bur 7 Dec Union Cem, Centre Co.
- 1540. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), baby girl Esterline, stillborn 1 Nov 1945 Lock Haven, bur 2 Nov Union Cem, Centre Co.
- 1541. Evonne Esterline Henninger, name Marjorie Jane (Tressler) Powers. .... Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 13 May 2013, Marjorie J Esterline obit, retrieved 19 May 2013.
  - 1542. Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 13 May 2013, Marjorie J Esterline obit, retrieved 19 May 2013.
  - 1543. PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Hyle O Esterline, #58175.
  - 1544. Findagrave.com, FAG #42267921, posted 22 Sep 2009 by Jesse Davis, retrieved 5 May 2013.
- 1545. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com). .... Findagrave.com, FAG #42267849, posted 22 Sep 2009 by Jesse Davis, retrieved 5 May 2013.
- 1546. Evonne Esterline Henninger, DOM. .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Dunmyer Evangelical Lutheran, Elton, Cambria Co, William D Walker to Alveta L Esterline.

- 1547. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... World War I draft registration. .... 1900 Census, b. Mar 1874, PA.
- 1548. Evonne Esterline Henninger, d. 23 Jul 1952. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), William D Walker, #60007.
- 1549. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Dunmyer Evangelical Lutheran, Elton, Cambria Co. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Louise Kathrine Walker, b. 13 Jan 1920 PA, d. 19 Apr 1927 Miles twp, Centre Co.
- 1550. Evonne Esterline Henninger, d. 19 Apr 1927. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Louise K Walker, #41519. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Louise Kathrine Walker, b. 13 Jan 1920 PA, d. 19 Apr 1927 Miles twp, Centre Co.
- 1551. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Louise Kathrine Walker, b. 13 Jan 1920 PA, d. 19 Apr 1927 Miles twp, Centre Co.
  - 1552. PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Louise K Walker, #41519.
  - 1553. Findagrave.com, posted by William Fink.
  - 1554. Social Security Death Index. .... Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com).
  - 1555. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com). .... Findagrave.com, posted by William Fink.
  - 1556. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... 1930 Census. .... Social Security Death Index.
  - 1557. Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Sue Elaine Zerby, b. 28 Jun 1958 Lock Haven.
  - 1558. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... Social Security Death Index.
  - 1559. 1930 Census. .... Evonne Esterline Henninger.
  - 1560. Social Security Death Index. .... Evonne Esterline Henninger.
- 1561. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 13 May 2006, obit Dale E Miller, mar. Lorraine F Walker, 11 Apr 1951.
- 1562. Social Security Death Index. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Dale Eugene Miller, b. 5 Jan 1925 Millheim, par John M Miller & Erie S Wise.
- 1563. Social Security Death Index. .... Centre Daily Times (www.legacy.com). .... Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 13 May 2006, obit Dale E Miller, d. 11 May 2006, Mount Nittany Med Ctr, State College.
  - 1564. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 13 May 2006.
- 1565. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 13 May 2006, obit Dale E Miller, b. 5 Jan 1925, Penn Township.
- 1566. Steven R Neff Funeral Home (Millheim, PA) (www.stevenrnefffuneralhome.com), Richard E "Dick" Miller, d. 30 Mar 2015, Geisinger Medical Center [State College].
- 1567. Steven R Neff Funeral Home (Millheim, PA) (www.stevenrnefffuneralhome.com), obit Richard E "Dick" Miller, d. 30 Mar 2015, b. 27 May 1953, Lock Haven.
- 1568. Steven R Neff Funeral Home (Millheim, PA) (www.stevenrnefffuneralhome.com), obit Richard E "Dick" Miller, d. 30 Mar 2015, Geisinger Medical Center [State College].
- 1569. Steven R Neff Funeral Home (Millheim, PA) (www.stevenrnefffuneralhome.com), obit Richard E "Dick" Miller, d. 30 Mar 2015.
- 1570. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 13 May 2006, obit Dale E Miller, son Richard E (Donna M) Miller of Rebersburg.
  - 1571. Centre Daily Times (www.legacy.com).
- $1572. \ \ Centre\ Daily\ Times\ (www.legacy.com),\ Union\ Cemetery,\ Farmers\ Mills.\ ....\ Findagrave.com,\ \#113907773,\ Helen\ Minnig\ Feltenberger,\ added\ 16\ Jul\ 2013\ by\ Emery\ Metzler.$

- 1573. Social Security Death Index. .... Centre Daily Times (www.legacy.com). .... Findagrave.com, Richard Paul Feltenberger, #113907976, b. 1917 Centre Co, d. 9 Oct 1989, added 16 Jul 2013 by Emory Metzler, retrieved 10 Jan 2015.
  - 1574. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... Centre Daily Times (www.legacy.com).
- 1575. Findagrave.com, Richard Paul Feltenberger, #113907976, b. 1917 Centre Co, d. 9 Oct 1989, added 16 Jul 2013 by Emory Metzler, retrieved 10 Jan 2015.
- 1576. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... 1880 Census. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Alena Yost, 7 Aug 1878, Clinton Co 15 Sep 1940 Mahoning twp.
- 1577. PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Alena Yost, co #47 (Montour), Mahng T, #85924. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Alena Yost, 7 Aug 1878, Clinton Co 15 Sep 1940 Mahoning twp.
- 1578. Evonne Esterline Henninger, b. 25 Oct 1871. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), James Yost Sr, 25 Oct 1871, White Deer 4 Jan 1939, White Deer.
- 1579. Evonne Esterline Henninger, name James Yost Jr. .... Findagrave.com, James A Yost, #74656996, added 9 Aug 2011 by Anonymous. .... Pennsylvania WWI Veterans Service & Compensation Files, 1917-1919, 1934-1948 (images) (Ancestry.com), James Augustus Yost, b. 15 Feb 1897, Milton, Northumberland Co, PA, KIA 28 Sep 1918.
- 1580. Pennsylvania WWI Veterans Service & Compensation Files, 1917-1919, 1934-1948 (images) (Ancestry.com), James Augustus Yost, b. 15 Feb 1897, Milton, Northumberland Co, PA, KIA 28 Sep 1918.
  - 1581. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... Findagrave.com, posted by Anonymous.
- 1582. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Mrs Mildred Straussner, 5 Feb 1900, PA 6 Dec 1930, Mahoning.
- 1583. Evonne Esterline Henninger, d. 6 Dec 1930. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Mildred Straussner, #117978. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Mrs Mildred Straussner, 5 Feb 1900, PA 6 Dec 1930, Mahoning.
  - 1584. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Mrs Mildred Straussner.
- 1585. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), marriage of Ralph Owen Strassner to 3rd wife in 1953.
- 1586. Social Security Death Index. .... U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com). .... World War I draft registration.
- 1587. Social Security Death Index, d. Dec 1961. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Ralph O Strassner, #113749.
- 1588. Evonne Esterline Henninger, Harold Strassner. .... U.S. School Yearbooks 1880-2012 (images) (Ancestry.com), Mifflinburg Area High School, 1936, Harold Lester Strassner. .... U.S. World War II Navy Muster Rolls (Ancestry.com), Harold Lester Strassner, on USS Phoenix 12 Aug 1944. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Harold Lester Strassner, b. 25 Dec 1918 Milton PA, par Ralph O Strassner & Mildred L Yost.
- 1589. Social Security Death Index. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Harold Lester Strassner, b. 25 Dec 1918 Milton PA, par Ralph O Strassner & Mildred L Yost.
  - 1590. Social Security Death Index. .... U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Ancestry.com).
- 1591. U.S. School Yearbooks 1880-2012 (images) (Ancestry.com), Mifflinburg Area High School, 1936, Harold Lester Strassner.
- 1592. Findagrave.com, #130687390, Ralph Owen Strassner, obit transcription Record Herald (Waynesboro, Franklin Co, PA) 5 Dec 1961, added 1 Jun 2014 by Melvin L Halterman, retrieved 28 Aug 2014.
- 1593. Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation Applications 1950-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), Harold Lester Strassner, wife Louise M Strassner. .... Standard-Journal (Milton PA) (www.standard-journal.com), 28 Jan 2011, obit Louise Strassner, par Boyd Bryson Mark & Sara Speigelmyer. .... World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), Harold Lester Strassner, contact friend Ethyl Louise Mark.
- 1594. Standard-Journal (Milton PA) (www.standard-journal.com), 28 Jan 2011, obit Louise Strassner, m. Harold Strassner Sr on 11 Apr 1941.

- 1595. Standard-Journal (Milton PA) (www.standard-journal.com), 28 Jan 2011, obit Louise Strassner, b. 8 Feb 1920 Mifflinburg, d. 25 Jan 2011 Milton.
- 1596. 1930 Census, Morris J Strassner. .... U.S. School Yearbooks 1880-2012 (images) (Ancestry.com), Mifflinburg Area High School, 1939, Morris James Strassner. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Morris James Strassner, b. 24 feb 1921 Lewisburg, Union Co, PA, par Ralph O Strassner & Mildred L Yost.
- 1597. Social Security Death Index. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Morris James Strassner, b. 24 feb 1921 Lewisburg, Union Co, PA, par Ralph O Strassner & Mildred L Yost.
- 1598. Mifflinburg Telegraph (PA) (via www.smalltownnewspapers.com), 19 Dec 1946, p. 3, Mr & Mrs Morris Strassner (Hazel Raker) of Sunbury, 5th wed anniv, mar 25 Dec [1941].
- 1599. U.S. School Yearbooks 1880-2012 (images) (Ancestry.com), Mifflinburg Area High School, 1939, Morris James Strassner.
- 1600. Findagrave.com, #82772611, Milton R Zerbe, obit transcription, added 31 Dec 2011 by joyce collins, retrieved 28 Aug 2014. .... Findagrave.com, Alena M (Strassner) Zerbe, marker image w/ dates 8 Oct 1930 4 Jun 2000, #159777334, added by Leo 20 Mar 2016, retrieved 12 Nov 2018.
  - 1601. 1940 US Census, age 9, b. abt 1930 (mother Mildred died Dec 1930), b. PA.
- 1602. Findagrave.com, Alena M (Strassner) Zerbe, marker image w/ dates 8 Oct 1930 4 Jun 2000, #159777334, added by Leo 20 Mar 2016, retrieved 12 Nov 2018.
  - 1603. Evonne Esterline Henninger, Alena Strassner.
  - 1604. Patriot-News, Harrisburg, PA (Genealogybank.com), 1 Jun 1988, obit Ronald D Page Jr.
- 1605. Findagrave.com, #130687390, Ralph Owen Strassner, obit transcription Record Herald (Waynesboro, Franklin Co, PA) 5 Dec 1961, added 1 Jun 2014 by Melvin L Halterman, retrieved 28 Aug 2014. .... Findagrave.com, #82772611, Milton R Zerbe, obit transcription, added 31 Dec 2011 by joyce collins, retrieved 28 Aug 2014. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Milton Robert Zerbe, b. 18 Mar 1922 Sunbury PA, par Edward B Zerbe & Estella P Adams.
- 1606. Findagrave.com, #82772611, Milton R Zerbe, obit transcription, added 31 Dec 2011 by joyce collins, retrieved 28 Aug 2014. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Milton Robert Zerbe, b. 18 Mar 1922 Sunbury PA, par Edward B Zerbe & Estella P Adams.
- 1607. Findagrave.com, #82772611, Milton R Zerbe, obit transcription, added 31 Dec 2011 by joyce collins, retrieved 28 Aug 2014.
- 1608. Findagrave.com, #82772611, Milton R Zerbe, obit transcription, dau Martha "Marty" (Ray) Leonard, added 31 Dec 2011 by joyce collins, retrieved 28 Aug 2014. .... Findagrave.com, Martha H "Marty" Zerbe Leonard, #159777033, obit incl, added 20 Mar 2016 by Leo, retrieved 28 Jun 2016.
- 1609. Findagrave.com, Martha H "Marty" Zerbe Leonard, #159777033, obit incl, added 20 Mar 2016 by Leo, retrieved 28 Jun 2016.
- 1610. Findagrave.com, Findagrave.com, #82772611, Milton R Zerbe, obit transcription, added 31 Dec 2011 by joyce collins, retrieved 28 Aug 2014.
- 1611. Findagrave.com, Martha H "Marty" Zerbe Leonard, #159777033, obit incl, added 20 Mar 2016 by Leo, retrieved 28 Jun 2016. .... Findagrave.com, #116215503, b. & d. 13 Aug 2013, Lewistown, obit incl, added 28 Aug 2013 by Leo, retrieved 28 Jun 2016.
- 1612. Findagrave.com, #116215503, b. & d. 13 Aug 2013, Lewistown, obit incl, added 28 Aug 2013 by Leo, retrieved 28 Jun 2016.
- 1613. Findagrave.com, Martha H "Marty" Zerbe Leonard, #159777033, obit incl, added 20 Mar 2016 by Leo, retrieved 28 Jun 2016. .... Findagrave.com, #116948149, 13 Aug 2013-3 Sep 2013, obit incl, added 12 Sep 2013 by Leo, retrieved 28 Jun 2016.
  - 1614. Findagrave.com, #116948149, 13 Aug 2013-3 Sep 2013, obit incl, added 12 Sep 2013 by Leo, retrieved 28 Jun 2016.
- 1615. Evonne Esterline Henninger, name Lee Yost. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), name Lee F Yost. .... Findagrave.com, #103366603, Lee F Yost, obit transcription, father Lee Foster Yost, added 10 Jan 2013 by Gerri Aitkin, retrieved 9 Dec 2013.
  - 1616. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Lee F Yost Sr, 19 Dec 1903, White Deer 29 Sep

- 1962, Kelly twp. .... Social Security Death Index, Lee Yost, 19 Dec 1903-Sep 1962.
- 1617. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Lee F Yost, # 089961. .... Social Security Death Index, Lee F Yost Sr, 19 Dec 1903, White Deer 29 Sep 1962, Kelly twp.
  - 1618. Social Security Death Index, Lee F Yost Sr, 19 Dec 1903, White Deer 29 Sep 1962, Kelly twp.
- 1619. 1930 Census, name Mary Yost. .... Findagrave.com, #103366603, Lee F Yost, obit transcription, added 10 Jan 2013 by Gerri Aitkin, retrieved 9 Dec 2013. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Mary Catherine Yost, 14 Oct 1905, Wmsport 5 Aug 1959, Kelly twp, Union Co, par James David Wetzel & Ida May Wetzel.
- 1620. 1930 Census, b. abt 1906, PA. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Mary Catherine Yost, 14 Oct 1905, Wmsport 5 Aug 1959, Kelly twp, Union Co, par James David Wetzel & Ida May Wetzel.
- 1621. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Mary Catherine Yost, 14 Oct 1905, Wmsport 5 Aug 1959, Kelly twp, Union Co, par James David Wetzel & Ida May Wetzel.
- 1622. Evonne Esterline Henninger, name James Yost. .... Findagrave.com, #103366603, Lee F Yost, obit transcription, added 10 Jan 2013 by Gerri Aitkin, retrieved 9 Dec 2013.
- 1623. 1940 US Census, b. abt 1930, PA. .... Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 10 Nov 2014, obit James G Yost, Sr, d. 10 Nov 2014 Watsontown, b. 3 oct 1930 White Deer.
  - 1624. Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 10 Nov 2014, obit James G Yost, Sr, d. 10 Nov 2014 Watsontown.
  - 1625. Findagrave.com, #103366603, Lee F Yost, obit transcription, added 10 Jan 2013 by Gerri Aitkin, retrieved 9 Dec 2013.
- 1626. Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 10 Nov 2014, obit James G Yost, Sr, d. 10 Nov 2014 Watsontown, son James G Yost Jr, d. 15 Sep 2014. .... Standard-Journal (Milton PA) (www.standard-journal.com), 23 Sep 2014, obit Jim Yost Jr of Rockton IL, b. 19 Nov 1959 Lewisburg, d. 15 Sep 2014.
- 1627. Standard-Journal (Milton PA) (www.standard-journal.com), 23 Sep 2014, obit Jim Yost Jr of Rockton IL, b. 19 Nov 1959 Lewisburg, d. 15 Sep 2014.
- 1628. Evonne Esterline Henninger, name Lee Yost Jr. .... Findagrave.com, #103366603, Lee F Yost, obit transcription, added 10 Jan 2013 by Gerri Aitkin, retrieved 9 Dec 2013.
- 1629. 1940 US Census, b. abt 1932, PA. .... Findagrave.com, #103366603, Lee F Yost, obit transcription, added 10 Jan 2013 by Gerri Aitkin, retrieved 9 Dec 2013.
  - 1630. Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 25 Aug 2011, obit Laurie L Fisher.
- 1631. Evonne Esterline Henninger, name William Yost. .... Findagrave.com, #103366603, Lee F Yost, obit transcription, added 10 Jan 2013 by Gerri Aitkin, retrieved 9 Dec 2013. .... Cronrath-Grenoble Funeral Home (www.cronrathgrenoblefuneralhome.com), obit Leatrice L "Letty" Yost, d. 4 Jul 2014 Watsontown, m. William "Bill" Yost 17 Sep 1953. .... Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (www.dailyitem.com), 8 Jul 2017, obit William "Wild Bill" Yost of Watsontown, d. 8 Jul 2017 at home.
- 1632. 1940 US Census. .... Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (www.dailyitem.com), 8 Jul 2017, obit William "Wild Bill" Yost, d. 8 Jul 2017, b. 17 Aug 1934, New Columbia.
- 1633. Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (www.dailyitem.com), 8 Jul 2017, obit William "Wild Bill" Yost of Watsontown, d. 8 Jul 2017 at home.
- 1634. Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (www.dailyitem.com), 8 Jul 2017, obit William "Wild Bill" Yost of Watsontown, d. 8 Jul 2017.
- 1635. Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 10 Nov 2014, obit James G Yost, Sr, d. 10 Nov 2014 Watsontown, brother William Yost of Watsontown.
- 1636. Findagrave.com, #103366603, Lee F Yost, obit transcription, brother William (Letty) Yost, added 10 Jan 2013 by Gerri Aitkin, retrieved 9 Dec 2013. .... Cronrath-Grenoble Funeral Home (www.cronrathgrenoblefuneralhome.com), obit Leatrice L "Letty" Yost, d. 4 Jul 2014 Watsontown, par Wallace Reeder & Blanche Specht.
- 1637. Cronrath-Grenoble Funeral Home (www.cronrathgrenoblefuneralhome.com), obit Leatrice L "Letty" Yost, d. 4 Jul 2014 Watsontown, m. William "Bill" Yost 17 Sep 1953.
  - 1638. Cronrath-Grenoble Funeral Home (www.cronrathgrenoblefuneralhome.com), obit Leatrice L "Letty" Yost, d. 4 Jul 2014

- Watsontown, b. 28 Mar 1933 Milton.
- 1639. Cronrath-Grenoble Funeral Home (www.cronrathgrenoblefuneralhome.com), obit Leatrice L "Letty" Yost, d. 4 Jul 2014 Watsontown.
- 1640. Visneski Funeral Home (a978095.myregisteredsite.com/visneski/obituaries/), 12 Jul 2004, obit Riley Grace Reidle, dau LeRoy G Reidle III & Sharon D Spotts.
- 1641. Visneski Funeral Home (a978095.myregisteredsite.com/visneski/obituaries/), 12 Jul 2004, obit Riley Grace Reidle, b. 5 Jun 2004 Danville, d. Friday (9 Jul 2004) Danville.
- 1642. Findagrave.com, #103366603, Lee F Yost, obit transcription, sister Jean Zettlemoyer, added 10 Jan 2013 by Gerri Aitkin, retrieved 9 Dec 2013. .... Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 21 May 2014, obit Brenda Lee Elensky, par late Herbert Zettlemoyer & Jean (Yost) Zettlemoyer.
- 1643. Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 21 May 2014, obit Brenda Lee Elensky, par late Herbert Zettlemoyer & Jean (Yost) Zettlemoyer, d. 20 May 2014, New Columbia.
- 1644. Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 21 May 2014, obit Brenda Lee Elensky, d. 20 May 2014, New Columbia.
- 1645. Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 21 May 2014, obit Brenda Lee Elensky, d. 20 May 2014, New Columbia, late husb Clifford Elensky, d. 2004. .... Social Security Death Index, Clifford N Elensky, 7 Sep 1953 30 Oct 2004. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Clifford Norman Elensky, b. 7 Sep 1953, Clearfield PA, d. 30 Oct 2004.
- 1646. Social Security Death Index, Clifford N Elensky, 7 Sep 1953 30 Oct 2004. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Clifford Norman Elensky, b. 7 Sep 1953, Clearfield PA, d. 30 Oct 2004.
- 1647. Daily Item (Sunbury PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 21 May 2014, obit Brenda Lee Elensky, d. 20 May 2014, New Columbia, late husb Clifford Elensky, d. 2004. .... Social Security Death Index, Clifford N Elensky, 7 Sep 1953 30 Oct 2004.
- 1648. 1930 Census, b. abt 1913. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Mrs Lorraine Colley, 14 Dec 1912, White Deer 25 Jan 1938, Bloomsburg.
- 1649. PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Lorraine Colley, #6368. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Mrs Lorraine Colley, 14 Dec 1912, White Deer 25 Jan 1938, Bloomsburg.
- 1650. Social Security Death Index. .... U.S. World War II Draft Cards Young Men 1940-1947 (images) (Ancestry.com), Franklin Jacob Colley, b. 27 Apr 1909, Muncy.
- 1651. 1930 Census, b. abt 1911. .... Social Security Death Index. .... The Danville News (PA) (newspapers.com), 3 Feb 1989, p. 3, obit Frank J Colley, died yesterday at home (Catawissa), b. 27 Apr 1909, Muncy Creek twp, par William Colley & Elizabeth Bond.
- 1652. Social Security Death Index. .... The Danville News (PA) (newspapers.com), 3 Feb 1989, p. 3, obit Frank J Colley, died yesterday at home (Catawissa), dau Alena A Rickard.
- 1653. The Danville News (PA) (newspapers.com), 3 Feb 1989, p. 3, obit Frank J Colley, died yesterday at home (Catawissa), bur Presbyterian Cem, McEwensville.
- 1654. U.S. World War II Draft Cards Young Men 1940-1947 (images) (Ancestry.com), Franklin Jacob Colley, b. 27 Apr 1909, Muncy.
- 1655. Evonne Esterline Henninger, name Robert J Rickard. .... Findagrave.com, #90712701, Eula Mae Rickard, added 25 May 2012 by Jodi Hill, obit image added by Miranda, husb Vaugn T Rickard, son Robert John Rickard, retrieved 8 Dec 2013.
  - 1656. Evonne Esterline Henninger, b. 1 Jul 1935. .... Times Union (Albany, NY) (GenealogyBank.com), 6 Oct 2010.
  - 1657. Times Union (Albany, NY) (GenealogyBank.com), 6 Oct 2010.
  - 1658. Times Union (Albany, NY) (GenealogyBank.com), 6 Oct 2010, obit for Robert J Rickard.
- 1659. Catherine Reuther, Bixler/Mt Union Cemetery, grave marker for Caroline (Reuther) Strassner, w/o Jacob Strassner. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Jacob Conrod Strassner, d. 1909.
- 1660. 1900 Census, b. Oct 1838, Germany. .... 1880 Census, Jacob Straussner, age 42, b. Baden. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), b. 8 OCt 1838, Germany. .... Germany Births & Baptisms 1558-1898

- (transcription) (FamilySearch.org), b. 8 Oct 1838, Heinsheim, Mosbach, Baden.
  - 1661. Germany Births & Baptisms 1558-1898 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org), Jakob Conrad Strassner.
- 1662. Clinton Co cemetery lookup/Rootsweb, b. 1841. .... Letter, Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Russell & Lydia Reuther, Sept 29,1963, b. Heinersdorf. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificate (copy), Catherine Henrietta Rosser, 1923.
- 1663. Ross Library obituary files (Mary Hoffer). .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Catherine H Rosser, #79194.
  - 1664. Clinton Co cemetery lookup/Rootsweb. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificate (copy), Catherine Henrietta Rosser, 1923.
  - 1665. Letter, Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Russell & Lydia Reuther, Sept 29,1963. .... 1880 Census.
  - 1666. Letter, Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Russell & Lydia Reuther, Sept 29,1963. .... Clinton Co cemetery lookup/Rootsweb.
  - 1667. Civil War US pension files, William H Rosser.
  - 1668. 1860 Census. .... Civil War pension application.
- 1669. 1880 Census. .... Clinton Co cemetery lookup/Rootsweb. .... Ross Library obituary files (Mary Hoffer). .... Civil War US pension files, William H Rosser.
  - 1670. Clinton Co cemetery lookup/Rootsweb. .... Civil War US pension files, William H Rosser.
  - 1671. Clinton Co cemetery lookup/Rootsweb. .... Civil War US pension files, Wm Rosser death certificate.
  - 1672. Ross Library obituary files (Mary Hoffer).
- 1673. Cemeteries of Lamar & Porter Townships, Clinton Co, PA (lookup by MAryHoffer). .... Marriage license Orrin Rosser & Nettie Welch.
  - 1674. 1900 Census. .... Ross Library obituary files (Mary Hoffer). .... Civil War US pension files, William H Rosser.
- 1675. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Orrin Harvey Rosser, d. 31 Dec 1926 Renovo, age 60, 9 mos, 25 days.
- 1676. Cemeteries of Lamar & Porter Townships, Clinton Co, PA (lookup by MAryHoffer). .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Orrin Harvey Rosser, d. 31 Dec 1926 Renovo, age 60, 9 mos, 25 days.
- 1677. Cemeteries of Lamar & Porter Townships, Clinton Co, PA (lookup by MAryHoffer). .... Marriage license Orrin Rosser & Nettie Welch. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Mrs Agnes Rosser, d. 1 Jun 1946.
  - 1678. Marriage license Orrin Rosser & Nettie Welch.
- 1679. Cemeteries of Lamar & Porter Townships, Clinton Co, PA (lookup by MAryHoffer). .... Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 5 June 1946, p. 2. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Mrs Agnes Rosser, 1 Oct 1865 1 Jun 1946.
- 1680. Cemeteries of Lamar & Porter Townships, Clinton Co, PA (lookup by MAryHoffer). .... Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 5 June 1946, p. 2. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Agnes Rosser, #57581. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Mrs Agnes Rosser, 1 Oct 1865 1 Jun 1946, Pittsburgh.
  - 1681. Cemeteries of Lamar & Porter Townships, Clinton Co, PA (lookup by MAryHoffer).
  - 1682. PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Agnes Rosser, #57581.
  - 1683. Ross Library obituary files (Mary Hoffer). .... Clearfield Progress, Clearfield, PA (Ancestry.com).
- 1684. Ross Library obituary files (Mary Hoffer). .... Clearfield Progress, Clearfield, PA (Ancestry.com). .... Findagrave.com, posted by Barbara Masteller.
- 1685. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), George M Rosser, 15 Mar 1868, Mill Hall 6 Mar 1927 Clearfield.
- 1686. 1920 Census, Bertha E Rosser. .... Familysearch.org. .... Clearfield Progress, Clearfield, PA (Ancestry.com), Bertha Neff. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Bertha Ella Rosser, 16 Jul 1870, Osceola Mills 18 Apr 1954 Clearfield.

- 1687. 1900 Census, b. Jul 1870. .... 1870 Census.
- 1688. Findagrave.com, d. 1954, posted by Barbara Masteller. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Bertha E Rosser, #30441. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Bertha Ella Rosser, 16 Jul 1870, Osceola Mills 18 Apr 1954 Clearfield.
- 1689. Findagrave.com, posted by Barbara Masteller. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Bertha Ella Rosser, 16 Jul 1870, Osceola Mills 18 Apr 1954 Clearfield.
- 1690. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Bertha Ella Rosser, 16 Jul 1870, Osceola Mills 18 Apr 1954 Clearfield.
  - 1691. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Ward Jesse Rosser to Grace Stannert, 1914.
- 1692. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Ward Jesse Rosser to Grace Stannert, 1914. .... Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1911 (images) (Ancestry.com), Jean Ruth Rosser (looks like Reuper), b. 9 Dec 1911, Mt Carmel, Northumberland Co, par Ward J Rosser/Reuper & Margaret Jones.
- 1693. The Daily News (Mount Carmel) (newspapers.com), 6 Mar 1911, p. 1, Margaret Jones & Ward Rosser departed for Clearfield to get married.
- 1694. Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1911 (images) (Ancestry.com), Jean Ruth Rosser (looks like Reuper), b. 9 Dec 1911, Mt Carmel, Northumberland Co, par Ward J Rosser/Reuper & Margaret Jones (age 17, b. Mt Carmel).
  - 1695. Philadelphia Inquirer (Genealogybank.com), 16 Dec 1913, p. 11.
  - 1696. Clearfield Progress, Clearfield, PA (Ancestry.com).
  - 1697. USGenWeb Archives (usgwarchives.org). .... Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org).
- 1698. USGenWeb Archives (usgwarchives.org). .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Grace Rosser, #12091. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com).
  - 1699. USGenWeb Archives (usgwarchives.org).
  - 1700. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), no return filed to confirm marriage date.
- 1701. 1920 Census, John E Rosser. .... World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), John Elwood Rosser, b. 14 Mar 1920, Juanita.
- 1702. 1930 Census, b. 1920. .... U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946 Record(Ancestry.com), b. 1920. .... Altoona Mirror (from Altoona Area Public Library), 6 Oct 1990, p. B3. .... World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), John Elwood Rosser, b. 14 Mar 1920, Juanita.
  - 1703. Altoona Mirror (from Altoona Area Public Library), 6 Oct 1990, p. B3.
- 1704. City Directories (Ancestory.com), Leona wife of John E Rosser, Altoona, 1945. .... Findagrave.com, Altoona Mirror, 6 Sep 1993, p B3 (posted by Michael C Caldwell). .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Leona Veldee Rosser, b. 14 Nov 1923 Hollidaysburg PA, par Fred W McGee & Ettie V Helsel.
- 1705. Altoona Tribune (PA) (newspapers.com), 31 Dec 1941, p. 3, John E Rosser to Leona McGee, Christmas Eve (24 Dec), Hollidaysburg.
- 1706. Findagrave.com, Altoona Mirror, 6 Sep 1993, p B3 (posted by Michael C Caldwell). .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Leona Veldee Rosser, b. 14 Nov 1923 Hollidaysburg PA, par Fred W McGee & Ettie V Helsel.
  - 1707. Findagrave.com, Altoona Mirror, 6 Sep 1993, p B3 (posted by Michael C Caldwell).
- 1708. Altoona Mirror (from Altoona Area Public Library), 6 Oct 1990, p. B3, obit John E Rosser, wife Margaret Snyder. .... Altoona Mirror (PA) (www.altoonamirror.com), 29 Dec 2011, obit Margaret E "Peggy" Swasey Rosser.
  - 1709. Altoona Mirror (PA) (www.altoonamirror.com), 29 Dec 2011, obit Margaret E "Peggy" Swasey Rosser.
- 1710. 1920 Census. .... Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1911 (images) (Ancestry.com), Jean Ruth Rosser, b. 9 Dec ??, Mt Carmel, Northumberland Co, adpot par George M Rosser & Bertha Ella Neff.
  - 1711. Social Security Death Index. .... 1920 Census. .... Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1911 (images) (Ancestry.com), Jean

- Ruth Rosser, b. 9 Dec ??, Mt Carmel, Northumberland Co, adpot par George M Rosser & Bertha Ella Neff.
- 1712. Social Security Death Index, Jean Strickland, 9 Dec 1911 Dec 1982. .... Pennsylvania Wills & Probate records 1683-1993 (images) (Ancestry.com), Jean R Strickland, res Pike twp, Clearfield Co, d. 10 Dec 1982.
  - 1713. Findagrave.com, #129291940, added 6 May 2014 by Henrietta.
- 1714. 1930 Census, Harold Strickland. .... World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), Harold A Strickland, b. 16 Nov 1908 Curwensville. .... Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1908 (images) (Ancestry.com), Harold Ault Strickland, b. 16 Nov 1908, Curwensville.
  - 1715. 1930 Census, m. abt 1927. .... Clearfield Progress, Clearfield, PA (Ancestry.com), 2 Dec 1927. p. 4.
- 1716. 1930 Census. .... Social Security Death Index. .... World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), Harold A Strickland, b. 16 Nov 1908 Curwensville.
- 1717. Social Security Death Index, H Strickland, 16 Nov 1908 Dec 1983. .... Pennsylvania Wills & Probate records 1683-1993 (images) (Ancestry.com), Harold A Strickland, res Pike Twp, Clearfield Co, d. 23 Dec 1983.
  - 1718. Findagrave.com, #129290787, added 6 May 2014 by Henrietta.
  - 1719. The Progress, Clearfield, PA (Ancestry.com).
- 1720. Gant Daily (Clearfield, PA) (gantdaily.com), 28 May 2014, obit H Richard Strickland, of Curwensville, d. at home (no DOD), b. 4 Jul 1928, Clearfield.
- 1721. Gant Daily (Clearfield, PA) (gantdaily.com), 28 May 2014, obit H Richard Strickland, of Curwensville, d. at home (no DOD).
  - 1722. Findagrave.com, posted obit for Kathleen S Sample Strickland, posted by Beulah.
  - 1723. Findagrave.com, posted by Beulah.
  - 1724. Findagrave.com, posted obit for William R "Butch" Howell, posted by Beulah.
- 1725. The Progress, Clearfield, PA (Ancestry.com), b. abt 1931. .... Clearfield Progress, Clearfield, PA (Ancestry.com), 11 Apr 1930, p. 9?, boy born 8 Apr Johnstown to Mr & Mrs Harold Strickland. .... Legacy.com, The Progress (Clearfield), 31 Oct 2019, obit Robert G Strickland, d. 30 Oct 2019, b. 8 Apr 1930, Johnstown.
  - 1726. Legacy.com, The Progress (Clearfield), 31 Oct 2019, obit Robert G Strickland, d. 30 Oct 2019, Clearfield, bur Oak Hill.
- 1727. Gant Daily (Clearfield, PA) (gantdaily.com), 28 May 2014, obit H Richard Strickland, bro Robert A Strickland of Curwensville.
- 1728. The Progress, Clearfield, PA (Ancestry.com). .... Findagrave.com, posted obit for Barbara E Swisher Strickland, posted by Beulah. .... Legacy.com, The Progress (Clearfield), 31 Oct 2019, obit Robert G Strickland, mar Barbara Swisher 13 Sep 1950, Curwensville.
- 1729. The Progress, Clearfield, PA (Ancestry.com). .... Findagrave.com, posted obit for Barbara E Swisher Strickland, posted by Beulah.
  - 1730. Findagrave.com, posted obit for Barbara E Swisher Strickland, posted by Beulah.
- 1731. Social Security Death Index. .... Clearfield Progress, Clearfield, PA (Ancestry.com), 15 Feb 1933, p. 5, girl born 11 Feb Johnstown to Mr & Mrs Harold Strickland.
- 1732. Social Security Death Index. .... Ancestry tree, tree by Cynthia Ann Corbin Emhoff (dau of Ralph R Corbin Jr), retreived 26 Jun 2011.
- 1733. Ancestry tree, tree by Cynthia Ann Corbin Emhoff (dau of Ralph R Corbin Jr), retreived 26 Jun 2011. .... Findagrave.com, #123673625, added 18 Jan 2014 by Henrietta.
- 1734. The Progress, Clearfield, PA (Ancestry.com). .... Pennsylvania WWI Veterans Service & Compensation Files, 1917-1919, 1934-1948 (images) (Ancestry.com), Philip Odessa Freas, b. 1899, son Philip Odessa Freas III, appl dt. 1934.
- 1735. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com). .... Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards 1777-1999 (Ancestry.com). .... 1930 Census.

- 1736. Findagrave.com, posted by Marianne Fisher.
- 1737. USGenWeb Archives (usgwarchives.org), Huntingdon (PA) Dailey News, obit extraction for ralph Corbin Jr, 1999. .... Findagrave.com.
  - 1738. Ancestry tree, tree by Cynthia Ann Corbin Emhoff (dau of Ralph R Corbin Jr), retreived 26 Jun 2011.
- 1739. Findagrave.com, posted by MayflowerPilgrim332. .... USGenWeb Archives (usgwarchives.org), Huntingdon (PA) Dailey News, obit extraction for ralph Corbin Jr, 1999.
- 1740. Findagrave.com, posted by MayflowerPilgrim332. .... Ancestry tree, tree by Cynthia Ann Corbin Emhoff (dau of Ralph R Corbin Jr), retreived 26 Jun 2011.
  - 1741. Findagrave.com, posted by MayflowerPilgrim332.
  - 1742. USGenWeb Archives (usgwarchives.org), Huntingdon (PA) Daily News, obit extraction for Ralph Corbin Jr, 1999.
- 1743. Cemeteries of Lamar & Porter Townships, Clinton Co, PA (lookup by MAryHoffer), Jesse B Rosser. .... Letter, Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Russell & Lydia Reuther, Sept 29,1963, name Jesse Rosser. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Jesse Berry Rosser, informant Grace M Rosser.
- 1744. Cemeteries of Lamar & Porter Townships, Clinton Co, PA (lookup by MAryHoffer). .... Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 18 Sep 1950, p. 2. .... Civil War US pension files, William H Rosser.
- 1745. The Progress, Clearfield, PA (Ancestry.com). .... Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 18 Sep 1950, p. 2. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Jesse B Rosser, #75394. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Jesse Berry Rosser, d. 17 Sep 1950, Lock Haven Hospital.
  - 1746. Marriage license Jesse Rosser & Eleanor Irwin.
- 1747. Cemeteries of Lamar & Porter Townships, Clinton Co, PA (lookup by MAryHoffer). .... Marriage license Jesse Rosser & Eleanor Irwin.
- 1748. Cemeteries of Lamar & Porter Townships, Clinton Co, PA (lookup by MAryHoffer), b. 1867. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), b. 27 Jul 1867.
- 1749. Cemeteries of Lamar & Porter Townships, Clinton Co, PA (lookup by MAryHoffer). .... Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 16 Jun 1923, p. 8. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Eleanor L Rosser, # 70344.
- 1750. Cemeteries of Lamar & Porter Townships, Clinton Co, PA (lookup by MAryHoffer). .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com).
- 1751. The Progress, Clearfield, PA (Ancestry.com). .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Grace Edna Rosser, 24 Jun 1893 Curwensville, d. 25 Dec 1962 Centre Co.
- 1752. 1900 Census. .... The Progress, Clearfield, PA (Ancestry.com). .... Social Security Death Index. .... Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 26 Dec 1962, p. 5. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Grace Edna Rosser, 24 Jun 1893 Curwensville, d. 25 Dec 1962 Centre Co.
- 1753. Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 26 Dec 1962, p. 5. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Grace Edna Rosser, 24 Jun 1893 Curwensville, d. 25 Dec 1962 Centre Co.
- 1754. USGenWeb Archives (usgwarchives.org), Friends Cemetery transcrption, Clearfield Co, PA. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com).
  - 1755. USGenWeb Archives (usgwarchives.org), Friends Cemetery transcrption, Clearfield Co, PA.
- 1756. 1860 Census, Henry Reuther. .... Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Salem Zion United Church of Christ, Phila, Georg Heinrich Reuther to Emma Reinhardt.
- 1757. Familysearch.org, Emma Reinhart. .... Death Certificate Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org). .... Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Salem Zion United Church of Christ, Phila, Georg Heinrich Reuther to Emma Reinhardt.
- 1758. Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Salem Zion United Church of Christ, Phila, Georg Heinrich Reuther to Emma Reinhardt.

- 1759. 1880 Census, Albert O Reuther. .... Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Salem Zion United Church of Christ, Phila, Oscar Albert Reuther, b. 6 Dec 1870.
- 1760. 1880 Census. .... Familysearch.org. .... Death Certificate Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org). .... Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Salem Zion United Church of Christ, Phila, Oscar Albert Reuther, b. 6 Dec 1870.
- 1761. Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Salem Zion United Church of Christ, Phila, Oscar Albert Reuther, bapt 19 Feb 1871.
- 1762. Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Salem Zion United Church of Christ, Phila, Oscar Albert Reuther, b. 6 Dec 1870.
- 1763. Berks County marriage records, Batch M008513, familysearch.org, Carrie M Young. .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Paul's Memorial United Church of Christ, Reading, Berks Co, Clara Malinda Young, b. 13 Nov 1873.
  - 1764. Berks County marriage records, Batch M008513, familysearch.org.
- 1765. 1900 Census, b. abt 1874 PA. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Carrie M Eissler, b. 13 Nov 1873 PA, par Paul Young & Fredericka Smith, d. 4 May 1958, Shillington. .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Paul's Memorial United Church of Christ, Reading, Berks Co.
- 1766. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Paul's Memorial United Church of Christ, Reading, Berks Co.
- 1767. PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Carrie M Eissler, age 84, #43390. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Carrie M Eissler, b. 13 Nov 1873 PA, par Paul Young & Fredericka Smith, d. 4 May 1958, Shillington.
- 1768. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Carrie M Eissler, b. 13 Nov 1873 PA, par Paul Young & Fredericka Smith, d. 4 May 1958, Shillington.
- 1769. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Paul's Memorial United Church of Christ, Reading, Berks Co, Clara Malinda Young, b. 13 Nov 1873.
- 1770. Death Certificate Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org), name Russell Reuther. .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Mark's Evangl & Reformed Church, Philadelphia, name Russell Albert.
- 1771. Death Certificate Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org), age 7 wks at death. .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Mark's Evangl & Reformed Church, Philadelphia.
- 1772. 1880 Census, Laura A Reuther. .... Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Salem Zion United Church of Christ, Phila, Johanna Amanda Laura Reuther, b. 3 Oct 1872, bapt 20 Apr 1873.
- 1773. 1880 Census, b. abt 1873. .... Death certificate, b. abt 1873. .... Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Salem Zion United Church of Christ, Phila, Johanna Amanda Laura Reuther, b. 3 Oct 1872, bapt 20 Apr 1873.
- 1774. Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Salem Zion United Church of Christ, Phila, Johanna Amanda Laura Reuther, b. 3 Oct 1872, bapt 20 Apr 1873.
- 1775. Death Certificate Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org), Henry F Reuther. .... Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Salem Zion United Church of Christ, Phila, Heinrich Adam Friedrich Reuther, b. 13 Oct 1874, bapt 28 Mar 1875.
  - 1776. Philadelphia Birth Registers 1860-1903 familysearch.org. .... 1880 Census.
- 1777. Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Salem Zion United Church of Christ, Phila, Heinrich Adam Friedrich Reuther, b. 13 Oct 1874, bapt 28 Mar 1875.
- 1778. 1900 Census, name William Reuther. .... World War I draft registration, William L Reuther. .... Tampa Bay Times (St Petersburg, FL) (newspapers.com), 24 Jan 1954, p. 16, obit William (Bill) Reuther.
  - 1779. Death certificate. .... World War I draft registration, b. 16 Jul 1877.
  - 1780. 1880 Census. .... 1900 Census.

- 1781. 1910 Census. .... Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Ancestry.com). .... City of New York, Certificate & Record of Marriage (NY City Dept of Records & Information Services Municipal Archives), William L Reuther & Agnes M Huntzman, 24 Dec 1903, Manhattan. #25386.
- 1782. 1930 Census, mar. abt 1903. .... City of New York, Certificate & Record of Marriage (NY City Dept of Records & Information Services Municipal Archives), William L Reuther & Agnes M Huntzman, 24 Dec 1903, Manhattan, #25386.
- 1783. 1880 Census. .... Death Certificate Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org). .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Mark's Evangl & Reformed Church, Philadelphia.
- 1784. Philadelphia Inquirer (Genealogybank.com). .... Death Certificate Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org). .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Mark's Evangl & Reformed Church, Philadelphia.
- 1785. Familysearch.org. .... 1910 Census. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Mary R Williams, d. 4 Jun 1968, Abington twp, Montgomery Co, b. 31 Aug 1881 Germany.
- 1786. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Mary R Williams, d. 4 Jun 1968, Abington twp, Montgomery Co, b. 31 Aug 1881 Germany.
- 1787. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Mary R Williams, d. 4 Jun 1968, Abington twp, Montgomery Co, bur 7 Jun, Greenmount.
- 1788. 1910 Census, Percival Reuther. .... 1920 Census, Percival C Reuther. .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Mark's Evangl & Reformed Church, Phila, bapt 1902.
- 1789. 1910 Census. .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Mark's Evangl & Reformed Church, Phila, bapt 1902. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Charles Reuther, 31 Aug 1902 Phila 11 Jul 1931 Berwyn, Chester Co.
- 1790. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Charles Reuther, 31 Aug 1902 Phila 11 Jul 1931 Berwyn, Chester Co.
- 1791. Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation Applications 1950-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), Charles Edward Reuther, b. 19 May 1924, Phila.
  - 1792. The Intelligencer (Doylestown, PA) (www.theintell.com), 27 Mar 2015, obit Charles E Reuther, d. 21 Mar 2015 age 90.
- 1793. The Intelligencer (Doylestown, PA) (www.theintell.com), 27 Mar 2015, obit Charles E Reuther, wife the late Loretta Sterthous. .... Philadelphia PA Marriage index 1885-1951 (Ancestry.com), Charles E Reuther to Loretta A Sterthous, 1951.
  - 1794. Philadelphia PA Marriage index 1885-1951 (Ancestry.com), Charles E Reuther to Loretta A Sterthous, 1951.
  - 1795. Social Security Death Index, Loretta A Reuther, 21 Nov 1924 14 Jan 2008.
- 1796. Social Security Death Index, Loretta A Reuther, 21 Nov 1924 14 Jan 2008. .... The Intelligencer (Doylestown, PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 15 Jan 2008, obit Lois A (Sterthous) Reuther, d. 14 Jan 2008, res North Wales.
- 1797. The Intelligencer (Doylestown, PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 15 Jan 2008, obit Lois A (Sterthous) Reuther, d. 14 Jan 2008, res North Wales.
- 1798. 1920 Census, Walter F Reuther. .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Mark's Evangl & Reformed Church, Phila, bapt 1904.
- 1799. Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Ancestry.com). .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Mark's Evangl & Reformed Church, Phila, bapt 1904. .... World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), b. 1 May 1904, Phila.
  - 1800. Palm Beach Post (obitsarchive.com).
  - 1801. Social Security Death Index. .... 1920 Census.
  - 1802. Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Ancestry.com). .... Death certificate.
  - 1803. Findagrave.com, #146188896, added 7 May 2015 by Camille Harden Glancy, retrieved 8 Jul 2015.
- 1804. Death Certificate Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org), age 18 at death in 1900. .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Mark's Evangl & Reformed, Philadelphia.

- 1805. World War I draft registration. .... U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com). .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Frank George Reuther, b. 29 May 1887 Phila, d. 12 Aug 1953 Phila.
- 1806. PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Frank G Reuther #73843. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Frank George Reuther, b. 29 May 1887 Phila, d. 12 Aug 1953 Phila.
- 1807. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Frank George Reuther, b. 29 May 1887 Phila, d. 12 Aug 1953 Phila.
- 1808. Phila Marriage Indexes Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org). .... Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Mark's Evang. & Reformed, Phila, index Charles Reuther, image Frank Charles Reuther, to Katharina Christine Fischer, 4 Aug 1909.
- 1809. Phila Marriage Indexes Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org), Frank C Reuther to Katherine C Fischer, 1909, Philadelphia. .... Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Mark's Evang. & Reformed, Phila, index Charles Reuther, image Frank Charles Reuther, to Katharina Christine Fischer, 4 Aug 1909.
  - 1810. 1920 Census, b. abt 1889. .... 1900 Census, b. Jun 1888, Germany.
- 1811. Philadelphia Inquirer (newspapers.com), 5 Dec 1969, p. 48, obit Catherine Reuther, wife of late Frank, d. 2 Dec, bur Sunset Mem. Park. .... PA Death Indices (index image) (www.phmc.pa.gov), Catherine Reuther, age 81, d. 2 Dec 1969, Phila, # 124623.
- 1812. Philadelphia Inquirer (newspapers.com), 5 Dec 1969, p. 48, obit Catherine Reuther, wife of late Frank, d. 2 Dec, bur Sunset Mem. Park.
- 1813. 1910 Census, Raymond Reuther. .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Mark's Evangl & Reformed Church Philadelphia; name Raymond Frank Reuther.
- 1814. 1910 Census. .... Social Security Death Index. .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Mark's Evangl & Reformed Church Philadelphia. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Raymond F Reuther, 29 Jan 1910 Phila 5 Dec 1947 Phila.
- 1815. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Mark's Evangl & Reformed Church Philadelphia.
- 1816. Social Security Death Index, d. Dec 1947. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Raymond Reuther, #113806. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Raymond F Reuther, 29 Jan 1910 Phila 5 Dec 1947 Phila.
- 1817. U.S. Headstone Applications for Military Veterans, 1925-1963 Record (images) (Ancestry.com). .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Raymond F Reuther, 29 Jan 1910 Phila 5 Dec 1947 Phila.
- 1818. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Salem Evangelical Lutheran Church, Philadelphia, name Mathilda Knight. .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Phila, Franklinville Christ Episcopal, name Mathilda May Knight, baptism record.
- 1819. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Salem Evangelical Lutheran Church, Philadelphia, mar. Raymond Reuther to Matilda Knght.
- 1820. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Phila, Franklinville Christ Episcopal, baptism record. .... Social Security Death Index.
- 1821. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Phila, Franklinville Christ Episcopal, baptism record.
- 1822. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Mark's Evangl & Reformed Church Philadelphia. .... Tallahassee Democrat (FL) (newspapers.com), 30 Apr 1995, p. 18, obit William Lawrence "Bill" Reuther.
- 1823. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Mark's Evangl & Reformed Church Philadelphia. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), William Lawrence Reuther, b. 22 Jul 1942 Phila.
- 1824. Tallahassee Democrat (FL) (newspapers.com), 30 Apr 1995, p. 18, obit William Lawrence "Bill" Reuther, moved to Tallahassee in 1981.
- 1825. 1920 Census, Roland F Reuther. .... Social Security Death Index. .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Mark's Evangl & Reformed Church Philadelphia, name Roland Franklin Reuther.

- 1826. 1940 US Census, name Grace Reuther, .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Grace Reuther, 27 May 1907 Phila 8 Dec 1946, Montg Co, par Joseph Hann & Eliz Levery.
- 1827. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Grace Reuther, 27 May 1907 Phila 8 Dec 1946, Montg Co, par Joseph Hann & Eliz Levery.
- 1828. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com). .... Findagrave.com, Grace Hann Reuther, 1907-1946, Holy Sepulchre Cem, Cheltenham, #226141662, added 28 Apr 2021 by Carol Reynolds, retrieved 12 May 2021.
  - 1829. 1940 US Census, age 30, b. PA.
- 1830. Philadelphia PA Marriage index 1885-1951 (Ancestry.com), Roland F Reuther to Regina M Hepp, 1947. .... Philadelphia Inquirer (Genealogybank.com), 3 Apr 2006, obit Joseph C Hepp, surv. by sister Jean Reuther (& others).
  - 1831. Philadelphia PA Marriage index 1885-1951 (Ancestry.com), Roland F Reuther to Regina M Hepp, 1947.
- 1832. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com). .... 1940 US Census, b. PA. .... James O Bradley Funeral Home (Penndel, PA) (www.jamesobradley.com), obit Regina H Reuther, b. Phila, d. 2 Mar 2023, Yardley, PA.
- 1833. James O Bradley Funeral Home (Penndel, PA) (www.jamesobradley.com), obit Regina H Reuther, b. Phila, d. 2 Mar 2023, Yardley, PA.
- 1834. James O Bradley Funeral Home (Penndel, PA) (www.jamesobradley.com), obit Regina H Reuther, b. Phila, d. 2 Mar 2023, Yardley, PA, but 10 Mar, Resurrection Cem.
- 1835. Philadelphia Inquirer (newspapers.com), 3 Aug 2008, image 812, obit Francis J "Doc" Kennedy, d. 31 Jul 2008, wife Joyce (nee Reuther).
- 1836. Findagrave.com, Francis J Kennedy, #28972206, obit posted, b. Phila, wife of 31 yr, Joyce (Reuther), added 12 Aug 2008 by Joan Pacitti, retrieved 3 Jun 2021.
- 1837. Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards 1777-2012 (Ancestry.com), Francis J Kennedy, 16 Nov 1949-31 Jul 2008, US Army, Vietnam, bur Resurection Cem, Bensalem. .... Findagrave.com, Francis J Kennedy, #28972206, obit posted, b. Phila, wife of 31 yr, Joyce (Reuther), added 12 Aug 2008 by Joan Pacitti, retrieved 3 Jun 2021.
- 1838. Philadelphia Inquirer (newspapers.com), 3 Aug 2008, image 812, obit Francis J "Doc" Kennedy, d. 31 Jul 2008, wife Joyce (nee Reuther), bur Resurrection Cem. .... Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards 1777-2012 (Ancestry.com), Francis J Kennedy, 16 Nov 1949-31 Jul 2008, US Army, Vietnam, bur Resurection Cem, Bensalem. .... Findagrave.com, Francis J Kennedy, #28972206, obit posted, b. Phila, wife of 31 yr, Joyce (Reuther), added 12 Aug 2008 by Joan Pacitti, retrieved 3 Jun 2021.
  - 1839. Philadelphia Inquirer (Genealogybank.com), obit Wesley Roland Reuther, 20 Jul 2013.
  - 1840. Philadelphia Inquirer (Genealogybank.com), obit Wesley Roland Reuther, 20 Jul 2013. .... Social Security Death Index.
- 1841. Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards 1777-1999 (Ancestry.com), Warren H Reuther. .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Salem Evangl. Lutheran, Phila, confm for son Donald.
- 1842. 1930 Census. .... Social Security Death Index. .... Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation Applications 1950-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), Warren Howard Reuther, b. 26 Mar 1923, Ramsey, Bergen Co, NJ.
- 1843. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St John's Evangl. Lutheran, Philadelphia, confirmation for Donald Wayne Reuther.
- 1844. Phila Marriage Indexes Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org), 1945. .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Salem Evangl. Lutheran, Phila.
- 1845. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com). .... 1940 US Census, b. in PA. .... Norton Funeral Home, Williamstown, NJ (www.nfhnj.com), obit Ada H Speak of Ormond Beach, Fl, d. 3 Jul 2018, b. 6 May 1926, Philadelphia.
- 1846. Norton Funeral Home, Williamstown, NJ (www.nfhnj.com), obit Ada H Speak of Ormond Beach, Fl, d. 3 Jul 2018, presumabley in FL.
- 1847. Norton Funeral Home, Williamstown, NJ (www.nfhnj.com), obit Ada H Speak of Ormond Beach, Fl, d. 3 Jul 2018, bur Gloucester Co Veterans Cem.
  - 1848. 1900 Census, b. Nov 1847. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificate (copy), Herman Reuther, 1925.
  - 1849. PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Herman Reuther, #52677. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificate

- (copy), Herman Reuther, 1925.
  - 1850. Clinton Co records office correspondence (email). .... Herman G Reuther will & estate papers, Clinton Co, PA.
  - 1851. Philadelphia marriages familysearch.org. .... 1880 Census, Ernestine Reuther.
- 1852. Philadelphia marriages familysearch.org. .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St James Evangl Lutheran Church, Phila., Herman Reuther to Ernestine Wohlfieil, 1876. .... 1910 Census. .... 1900 Census.
  - 1853. 1900 Census. .... 1880 Census.
  - 1854. Lock Haven Express (www.lockhaven.com), 26 Mar 1920, transcription from Gloria Harbach, Jan 2011.
- 1855. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 31 Jan 1972, p. 32, obit Bertha R Donley, par Hermon G reuther & Ernestine Von Wohlfeil.
  - 1856. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... Catherine Reuther, Cemetery visit Oct 2009.
  - 1857. Clinton County Times, 2 Apr 1920, last page.
- 1858. 1880 Census, Mary Reuther, age 2. .... 1910 Census, Mary M Harrison. .... Findagrave.com, Mary M Harrison, # 119845210, 1878-1919 (marker image), bur Wildwood Cem, Williamsport, husb Edward Lumley Harrison, added 5 Nov 2013 by Kate McFate, retrieved 22 Jun 2021.
- 1859. 1880 Census, Mary Reuther, age 2, b. abt 1878 in PA. .... Findagrave.com, Mary M Harrison, #119845210, 1878-1919 (marker image), bur Wildwood Cem, Williamsport, husb Edward Lumley Harrison, added 5 Nov 2013 by Kate McFate, retrieved 22 Jun 2021.
- 1860. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Mary Harrison, d. 19 Mar 1919, Danville, Mahoning Co.
- 1861. Findagrave.com, Mary M Harrison, #119845210, 1878-1919 (marker image), bur Wildwood Cem, Williamsport, husb Edward Lumley Harrison, added 5 Nov 2013 by Kate McFate, retrieved 22 Jun 2021.
- 1862. Williamsport Sun (PA) (Lycoming Co Gen Soc research), 8 Mar 1906, Mary Ruther, of Loganton, to Edward L Harrison, mar last night (7 Mar), DuBoistown. .... World War I draft registration, Edward Lumley Harrison, b. 9 Jan 1873.
- 1863. Williamsport Sun (PA) (Lycoming Co Gen Soc research), 8 Mar 1906, Mary Ruther, of Loganton, to Edward L Harrison, mar last night (7 Mar), DuBoistown.
- 1864. World War I draft registration, Edward Lumley Harrison, b. 9 Jan 1873. .... 1900 Census, Edward Harrison, age 27, b. Jan 1873, PA. .... Findagrave.com, Edward Lumley Harrison, #119844273, 1873-1931 (marker), added 5 Nov 2013 by Kate McFate, retrieved 9 Jun 2021.
- 1865. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Edward Harrison, d. 23 Aug 1931, Williamsport, b. 9 Jan 1872, PA.
- 1866. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Edward Harrison, d. 23 Aug 1931, Williamsport, bur 26 Aug, Wildwood. .... Findagrave.com, Edward Lumley Harrison, #119844273, 1873-1931 (marker), added 5 Nov 2013 by Kate McFate, retrieved 9 Jun 2021.
  - 1867. World War I draft registration. .... 1880 Census.
- 1868. Evonne Esterline Henninger. .... Clinton County Times, 27 Apr 1944, last page. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Charles A Reuther, #34887.
  - 1869. 1910 Census. .... Herman G Reuther will & estate papers, Clinton Co, PA.
  - 1870. Gazette and Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania) (Ancestry.com). .... Muncy Cemetery Internment Records.
  - 1871. 1880 Census. .... Herman G Reuther will & estate papers, Clinton Co, PA.
- 1872. 1930 Census, married ca 1911. .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Andrew's Evangl Lutheran Church of Muncy.
  - 1873. 1930 Census. .... World War I draft registration. .... Muncy Cemetery Internment Records.
  - 1874. Herman G Reuther will & estate papers, Clinton Co, PA.

- 1875. 1930 Census. .... Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA (Ancestry.com). .... Wellsboro Gazette (PA) (Ancestry.com), 21 Dec 1972, p. 22.
- 1876. Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA (Ancestry.com). .... Wellsboro Gazette (PA) (Ancestry.com), 21 Dec 1972, p. 22.
- 1877. Wellsboro Agitator (PA) (Ancestry.com), 12 May 1948, p. 6. .... World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), Earl Ira Smith, b. 20 Jun 1901, Rutland twp, Tioga Co, PA.
- 1878. 1910 Census, Earl Smith, age 9, b. PA. .... World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), Earl Ira Smith, b. 20 Jun 1901, Rutland twp, Tioga Co, PA.
- 1879. Wellsboro Agitator (PA) (Ancestry.com), 12 May 1948, p. 6, d May 1948, New Berlin, NY. .... New York (state) Death Index 1880-1956 (images) (Ancestry.com), Earl I Smith, age 46, b. abt 1902, d. 3 May 1948, New Berlin, #27729.
  - 1880. Wellsboro Agitator (PA) (Ancestry.com), 12 May 1948, p. 6.
  - 1881. Legacy.com, Star-Gazette (Elmira NY), 6 Mar 2014, obit Bonnie S Updyke.
- 1882. Buckheit Funeral Chapel, Mansfield PA (www.buckheitfcandcrematory.com), 24 Jun 2013, obit Hellen L "Cookie" Gee, brother Ralph "Bud" (Bonnie) Updyke, par Gilbert & Harriett Updyke. .... Legacy.com, Wellsboro Gazette, 13 Sep 2016, obit Ralph L "Bud" Updyke, d. 10 Sep 2016.
- 1883. Legacy.com, Star-Gazette (Elmira NY), 6 Mar 2014, obit Bonnie S Updyke, m. 57 years in 2014. .... Legacy.com, Wellsboro Gazette, 13 Sep 2016, obit Ralph L "Bud" Updyke, d. 10 Sep 2016, mar Bonnie Smith 1957. .... Star-Gazette (Elmira, NY) (newspapers.com), 4 Sep 1957, p. 8, Ralph L updyke to Bobbie Jo Smith [sic], 26 Aug 1957, Weldon, NC. .... North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2011 (images) (Ancestry.com), Ralph L Updyke to Bonnie J Smith, 26 Aug 1957, Weldon, Halifax Co.
- 1884. Legacy.com, Wellsboro Gazette, 13 Sep 2016, obit Ralph L "Bud" Updyke, d. 10 Sep 2016, b. 1 Mar 1933. .... New York State Birth Index 1881-1942 (Ancestry), Ralph L Updyke, b. 1 Mar 1933, Elmira.
  - 1885. Legacy.com, Wellsboro Gazette, 13 Sep 2016, obit Ralph L "Bud" Updyke, d. 10 Sep 2016.
- 1886. 1930 Census. .... 1920 Census. .... Findagrave.com, Wm R Senseman, #60620758, posted 25 Oct 2010, gloria wolf, image of news obit, retrieved 24 Apr 2013 = name Wm Reuther Senseman.
- 1887. 1930 Census. .... Social Security Death Index. .... Muncy Cemetery Internment Records. .... Findagrave.com, Wm R Senseman, #60620758, posted 25 Oct 2010, gloria wolf, image of news obit, retrieved 24 Apr 2013 b. Muncy.
- 1888. Social Security Death Index. .... Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA (Ancestry.com). .... Muncy Cemetery Internment Records.
- 1889. Findagrave.com, Findagrave.com, Wm R Senseman, #60620758, posted 25 Oct 2010, gloria wolf, image of news obit, retrieved 24 Apr 2013 calc. DOM.
  - 1890. 1920 Census. .... Muncy Cemetery Internment Records.
- 1891. Muncy Cemetery Internment Records. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Ernestine Senseman, #103072.
- 1892. Catherine Reuther, Cemetery visit Oct 2009. .... Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 31 Jan 1972, p. 32, obit Bertha R Donley, d. 30 Jan, Pleasant Gap, b. 4 May 1880, Carroll, Clinton Co.
- 1893. Social Security Death Index. .... Catherine Reuther, Cemetery visit Oct 2009. .... Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 31 Jan 1972, p. 32, obit Bertha R Donley, d. 30 Jan, Pleasant Gap.
  - 1894. 1880 Census. .... Social Security Death Index.
- 1895. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 31 Jan 1972, p. 32, obit Bertha R Donley, res Pleasant Gap.
- 1896. Findagrave.com, posted by J and K. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Charles H Donley, # 61457. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Charles Henry Donley, 29 Dec 1881 Julian 12 Jul 1957, Rush twp, Centre Co.
- 1897. Findagrave.com, posted by J and K. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Charles Henry Donley, 29 Dec 1881 Julian 12 Jul 1957, Rush twp, Centre Co.

- 1898. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Charles Henry Donley, 29 Dec 1881 Julian 12 Jul 1957, Rush twp, Centre Co.
  - 1899. Findagrave.com, Anonymous, 2005.
  - 1900. 1920 Census. .... Findagrave.com, Anonymous, 2005.
- 1901. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 31 Jan 1972, p. 32, obit Bertha R Donley, d. 30 Jan, Pleasant Gap, son Herman C of Altoona.
  - 1902. 1930 Census. .... Findagrave.com, Anonymous, 2005.
  - 1903. 1930 Census. .... Findagrave.com, Anonymous, 2005, post for Martha C Newton Donley.
- 1904. 1930 Census. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Janet Lorraine Donley, b. 2 Jun 1929 Altoona, par Herman C Donely & Martha C Newton.
- 1905. Findagrave.com, Janet Stitt, #10745136, obit extract, posted by Anonymous, 9 Apr 2005, retrieved 23 Apr 2013. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Janet Lorraine Donley, b. 2 Jun 1929 Altoona, par Herman C Donely & Martha C Newton.
  - 1906. Findagrave.com, Janet Stitt, #10745136, obit extract, posted by Anonymous, 9 Apr 2005, retrieved 23 Apr 2013.
  - 1907. Findagrave.com, Anonymous, 2005, obit summary for Martha C Newton Donely.
  - 1908. Findagrave.com, Anonymous, 2005, obit summary for Herman C Donley.
  - 1909. Findagrave.com, Anonymous, 2005, obit summary for Linda M Donley Wilt.
- 1910. Findagrave.com, Anonymous, 2005, obit summary for Herman C Donley, dau Janet Stitt. .... Findagrave.com, Janet Stitt, #10745136, obit extract, posted by Anonymous, 9 Apr 2005, retrieved 23 Apr 2013.
  - 1911. Findagrave.com, Merle Stitt, #10745162, obit extract, posted by Anonymous, 9 Apr 2005, retrieved 23 Apr 2013.
  - 1912. Findagrave.com, Anonymous, 2005, obit summary for Herman C Donley. .... Findagrave.com, Anonymous, 2005.
  - 1913. Findagrave.com, Anonymous, 2005, obit summary for Herman C Donely.
  - 1914. 1920 Census. .... Catherine Reuther, Cemetery visit Oct 2009.
- 1915. 1920 Census. .... Social Security Death Index. .... PA Dept of Health, birth indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Edward H Donely, mother B Reuther, #132528.
- 1916. Social Security Death Index. .... Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 2 Nov 1992, p. 12, obit Edward H Donley, d. 31 Oct, Centre Comm Hosp.
- 1917. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 2 Nov 1992, p. 12, obit Edward H Donley, born 11 Nov 1906 in Renovo.
- 1918. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 31 Jan 1972, p. 32, obit Bertha R Donley, d. 30 Jan, Pleasant Gap, son Edward H of Julian.
- 1919. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 21 May 1982, p. 28, obit Charles R Donley, father Edward H of Julian.
- 1920. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 15 Jul 1989, P. 11, obit James E Donley, par Edward H Donley & Stella A Wellar, both of Bellefonte.
- 1921. 1930 Census, Stella A Donley. .... Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 24 Jul 1967, p. 20, obit William D Wellar, par Robert L Wellar & Alice M Gill, surv sister Mrs Stella Donley. .... Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1908 (images) (Ancestry.com), Stella Alvina Wellar, b. 29 Feb 1908, Huston twp, Centre Co, par Robert Lowry Wellar & Alice Mae Gill.
- 1922. 1930 Census, b. abt 1907. .... Findagrave.com, Stella A Donley, #95149185, posted by Jerry Vaughn, 10 Aug 2012, retrieved 23 Apr 2013. .... Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1908 (images) (Ancestry.com), Stella Alvina Wellar, b. 29 Feb 1908, Huston twp, Centre Co, par Robert Lowry Wellar & Alice Mae Gill. .... Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 17 Nov 1990, p. 11, obit Stella A Donley, b. 29 Feb 1908 in Julian.

- 1923. Findagrave.com, Stella A Donley, #95149185, posted by Jerry Vaughn, 10 Aug 2012, retrieved 23 Apr 2013. .... Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 17 Nov 1990, p. 11, obit Stella A Donley, d. 15 Nov, Centre Comm Hosp.
  - 1924. Findagrave.com, Stella A Donley, #95149185, posted by Jerry Vaughn, 10 Aug 2012, retrieved 23 Apr 2013.
- 1925. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 21 May 1982, p. 28, obit Charles R Donley, mother Stella Weller Doney of Bellefonte.
- 1926. Findagrave.com, Charles R Donley 1931-1982, #95149183, posted by Jerry Vaughn, 10 Aug 2012, retrieved 23 Apr 2013. .... 1940 US Census, name Charles Donley. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Charles Robert Donley, b. 20 Mar 1931 Altoona, par Edward H Donley & Stella A Wellar.
- 1927. 1940 US Census, b. abt 1931. .... Social Security Death Index. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Charles Robert Donley, b. 20 Mar 1931 Altoona, par Edward H Donley & Stella A Wellar.
- 1928. Social Security Death Index, d. May 1982. .... Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 20 May 1982, p. 7, Charles R Donley d. car wreck 1/2 mile east of Phillipsburg [Rush Twp].
- 1929. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 20 May 1982, p. 7, Charles R Donley of Julian, d. car wreck 1/2 mile east of Phillipsburg [Rush Twp].
- 1930. 1940 US Census. .... Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 21 May 2018, obit Edward H Donley, d. 18 May, Hershey Med. Center. .... Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 17 Jul 1995, p. 15, Ethel E & Edward Herman Donley sell property.
- 1931. 1940 US Census, b. abt 1935. .... Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 21 May 2018, obit Edward H Donley, d. 18 May, b. 26 Nov 1934, Julian, Centre Co.
- 1932. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 21 May 2018, obit Edward H Donley, d. 18 May, Hershey Med. Center.
- 1933. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 21 May 2018, obit Edward H Donley, d. 18 May, b. 26 Nov 1934, Julian, Centre Co.
- 1934. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 21 May 1982, p. 28, obit Charles R Donley, bro Edward H of Jersey Shore.
- 1935. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 15 Jul 1989, P. 11, obit James E Donley, bro Edward of Jersey Shore.
- 1936. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 17 Nov 1990, p. 11, obit Stella A Donley, son Edward of Williamsport.
- 1937. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 2 Nov 1992, p. 12, obit Edward H Donley, son Edward H of Jersey Shore.
- 1938. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 24 Apr 1994, p.10, Edward & Ethel Donley of Jersey Shore.
- 1939. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 12 May 2015, obit Theodore A Hanscom, sis Ethel (Edward) Donley of Jersey Shore, par. Raymond H & Bertha Rowin Hanscom.
  - 1940. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 21 May 2018, obit Edward H Donley, res Linden.
- 1941. Findagrave.com, James E Donley 1938-1989, #95149184, posted by Jerry Vaughn, 10 Aug 2012, retrieved 23 Apr 2013. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), James Ernest Donley, b. 18 jan 1938 Julian, Centre Co, par Edward H Donley & Stella A Wellar.
- 1942. 1940 US Census, b. abt 1938. .... Social Security Death Index. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), James Ernest Donley, b. 18 jan 1938 Julian, Centre Co, par Edward H Donley & Stella A Wellar.
- 1943. Social Security Death Index. .... Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 14 Jul 1989, p. B1-B2, James E Donley kills self in Thurs [13 Jul] in Huston Twp.
- 1944. Findagrave.com, James E Donley 1938-1989, #95149184, posted by Jerry Vaughn, 10 Aug 2012, retrieved 23 Apr 2013.
  - 1945. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 15 jUL 1989, P. 11, obit James E Donley, d. 13 Jul, b. 18

- Jan 1938, Huston Twp.
- 1946. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 21 Jan 1977, Nancy Ann Donley (dau James Donley, Bellefonte) engag. Lynn E Perryman, Jr.
- 1947. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 18 Jan 1982, p. 35, birth of Eric Perryman, maternal g-father James Donley, Belefonte.
- 1948. Catherine Reuther, Cemetery visit Oct 2009. .... PA Birth Indices (index image) (www.phmc.pa.gov), Clara E Donley, mother Reuther, b. 1 Jan 1910, Renovo, file# 008228.
- 1949. Catherine Reuther, Cemetery visit Oct 2009. .... Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 4 Feb 1986, p. 22, Clara E Summers of Pleasnat Gap, d. 3 Feb Orbisonia.
- 1950. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 31 Jan 1972, p. 32, obit Bertha R Donley, dau Mrs Clara E Summers, Pleasant Gap.
- 1951. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 1 Oct 1985, p. 25, Flick Fam. Reunion 21 Jul 1985, Clara donley Summers, of Pleasant Gap.
- 1952. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 4 Feb 1986, p. 22, Clara E Summers of Pleasnat Gap, d. 3 Feb Orbisonia.
- 1953. Catherine Reuther, Cemetery visit Oct 2009, Clara (Donley) Summers. .... 1940 US Census, Henry S Summers. .... World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), Henry Solomon Summers, b. 21 Nov 1902, Lincoln twp, Huntingdon Co, PA
- 1954. 1940 US Census, age 37, born in PA. .... Social Security Death Index. .... World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), Henry Solomon Summers, b. 21 Nov 1902, Lincoln twp, Huntingdon Co, PA.
- 1955. 1940 US Census. .... Findagrave.com, Donald D Summers, #82979086, added by Yvonne Freed Dunn on 5 Jan 2012, obit transcription, retrieved 5 Mar 2013. .... Findagrave.com, Henry Chas. Summers, #82979114, posted by Yvonne Freed Dunn on 5 Jan 2012, obit transcription, retrieved 5 Mar 2013.
- 1956. Social Security Death Index. .... Findagrave.com, Henry Chas. Summers, #82979114, posted by Yvonne Freed Dunn on 5 Jan 2012, obit transcription, retrieved 5 Mar 2013.
- 1957. Findagrave.com, Henry Chas. Summers, #82979114, posted by Yvonne Freed Dunn on 5 Jan 2012, obit transcription, retrieved 5 Mar 2013.
- 1958. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 4 Feb 1986, p. 22, Clara E Summers, son Henry C of Three Springs.
- 1959. Social Security Death Index. .... Daily News (Huntingdon & Mount Union, PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 10 Jun 2013, obit Deloris E Summers, b. 25 Sep 1933, McVeytown, PA, par John Frank Zerbe & Reba Elizabeth McCardle.
- 1960. Social Security Death Index. .... Huntingdon Daily News (Huntingdon, PA) (www.huntingdondailynews.com), 10 Jun 2013, obit Deloris E Summers, partial view, retrieved 13 Jul 2013.
  - 1961. Daily News (Huntingdon & Mount Union, PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 10 Jun 2013, obit Deloris E Summers.
- 1962. Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 1 Oct 1985, p. 25, Flick Fam. Reunion 21 Jul 1985, Deloris Summers, of Three Springs.
- 1963. Huntingdon Daily News (Huntingdon, PA) (www.huntingdondailynews.com), 10 Jun 2013, obit Deloris E Summers, partial view, retrieved 13 Jul 2013.
- 1964. Findagrave.com, Henry Chas. Summers, #82979114, posted by Yvonne Freed Dunn on 5 Jan 2012, obit transcription, name Bertha Grace Figard, retrieved 5 Mar 2013. .... Centre Daily Times (State College, PA) (Genealogybank.com), 1 Oct 1985, p. 25, Flick Fam. Reunion 21 Jul 1985, John, Bertha & Michele Figard, of Huntingdon. .... Daily News (Huntingdon, PA) (Newspapers.com), (transcription), 22 Jun 1991, obit John R Figard, d. 20 Jun 1991, mar Bertha Grace Summers, 28 Nov 1974, Cassville.
- 1965. Daily News (Huntingdon, PA) (Newspapers.com), (transcription), 22 Jun 1991, obit John R Figard, d. 20 Jun 1991, mar Bertha Grace Summers. 28 Nov 1974. Cassville.
- 1966. Daily News (Huntingdon, PA) (Newspapers.com), (transcription), 22 Jun 1991, obit John R Figard, b. 25 Mar 1946, Huntingdon, par Harry D Figard & Pauline Brown.

- 1967. Daily News (Huntingdon, PA) (Newspapers.com), (transcription), 22 Jun 1991, obit John R Figard, d. 20 Jun 1991, Lewistown Hosp.
  - 1968. Daily News (Huntingdon, PA) (Newspapers.com), (transcription), 22 Jun 1991, obit John R Figard.
  - 1969. Findagrave.com, #82979086, added by Yvonne Freed Dunn on 5 Jan 2012, obit transcription, retrieved 5 Mar 2013.
  - 1970. Ruth Reuther, wife of Robert Reuther Sr (2006).
  - 1971. Findagrave.com, #101420363, posted by Dave Lombard on 28 Nov 2012, retrieved 14 Sep 2013.
  - 1972. 1900 Census. .... Herman G Reuther will & estate papers, Clinton Co, PA.
  - 1973. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), United Methodist Church, Williamsport, PA.
  - 1974. Clinton County PA marriages. .... 1910 Census.
- 1975. Michigan Marriages 1822-1995, index (FamilySearch.org), Lewis Probst to Kathryn Battorf Renther (s.b. Kathryn Reuther Bottorf).
- 1976. Rootsweb tree. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Lewis Probst, #18431. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Lewis Probst, d. 24 Feb 1928, Woodward twp, Lycoming Co.
- 1977. Findagrave.com, #101420257, posted by Dave Lombard on 28 Nov 2012, retrieved 14 Sep 2013. .... Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Lewis Probst, d. 24 Feb 1928, Woodward twp, Lycoming Co, bur 28 Feb, Swissdale
- 1978. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Lewis Probst, d. 24 Feb 1928, Woodward twp, Lycoming Co, b. 19 Jan 1879, PA.
- 1979. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Lewis Probst, d. 24 Feb 1928, Woodward twp, Lycoming Co, res Linden.
- 1980. 1930 Census, name Donald R Probst. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Donald Robert Probst. b. 25 Sep 1914, Toledo, OH, par Lewis O Probst & Kathryn Reuther.
- 1981. Rootsweb tree. .... Social Security Death Index. .... 1930 Census. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Donald Robert Probst. b. 25 Sep 1914, Toledo, OH, par Lewis O Probst & Kathryn Reuther.
  - 1982. Rootsweb tree. .... Social Security Death Index.
- 1983. 1940 US Census, name Alice Probst. .... Ancestry World Tree (Ancestry.com), Brobst Family tree, Alice R Probst obit transcription, Wmsprt Sun Gazette, retrieved 10 Mar 2012.
- 1984. Ancestry World Tree (Ancestry.com), Brobst Family tree, Alice R Probst obit transcription, Wmsprt Sun Gazette, retrieved 10 Mar 2012.
- 1985. Gazette and Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania) (Ancestry.com), bur. Seattle. .... Evergreen Washelli Memorial Park, Seattle, 8 Aug 2018, phone call to cemetery by CAR.
  - 1986. 1900 Census. .... World War I draft registration. .... U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com).
  - 1987. Ruth Reuther, wife of Robert Reuther Sr (2006). .... Gloria Harbach obituary collection.
  - 1988. Gloria Harbach obituary collection. .... Muncy Cemetery Internment Records.
- 1989. 1910 Census, married 1 year, ca 1909. .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Andrew's Evangl Lutheran Church of Muncy.
  - 1990. Ruth Reuther, wife of Robert Reuther Sr (2006). .... Muncy Cemetery Internment Records.
  - 1991. Ancestry tree.
- 1992. 1910 Census. .... Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1910 (images) (Ancestry.com), Ernestine Rebecca Reuther, b. 31 Aug 1909, Muncy.
- 1993. Ancestry tree. .... PA Historical & Museum Commission (www.phmc.state.pa.us), birth indices, Ernestine R Reuther, mother Michael, b. 31 Aug 1909 Muncy. .... Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1910 (images) (Ancestry.com), Ernestine Rebecca

- Reuther, b. 31 Aug 1909, Muncy.
  - 1994. Ancestry tree, d. Jun 1933. .... PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Ernestine R Reuther, #56642.
  - 1995. Findagrave.com, posted by gloria (glo) wolf (Muncy Cemetery).
- 1996. Social Security Death Index. .... Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards 1777-1999 (Ancestry.com), b. Lycoming Co. .... Findagrave.com, Findagrave.com, John H Reuther, #68665709, posted 20 Apr 2011 gloria wolf, image of news obit, retrieved 24 Apr 2013 b. Muncy.
  - 1997. Social Security Death Index. .... Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards 1777-1999 (Ancestry.com).
- 1998. Pennsylvania Marriages 1852-1968 (images) (Ancestry.com), John H Reuther to Margaret Holland, m. 31 Jan 1942, Old Forge, Lackawanna Co.
- 1999. Findagrave.com, posted by Miranda. .... Pennsylvania Marriages 1852-1968 (images) (Ancestry.com), John H Reuther to Margaret Holland, m. 31 Jan 1942, Old Forge, Lackawanna Co, Margt. b. Old Forge.
- 2000. Findagrave.com, John H Reuther, #68665709, posted 20 Apr 2011 gloria wolf, image of news obit, retrieved 24 Apr 2013. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Ruth Adams Tepel, b. 1 Dec 1913, Tyrone Blair PA, par Clarence W Adams & Susie Rowland.
  - 2001. Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), 28 Mar 1979 Ruth T Reuther.
- 2002. 1940 US Census. .... Social Security Death Index. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Ruth Adams Tepel, b. 1 Dec 1913, Tyrone Blair PA, par Clarence W Adams & Susie Rowland.
- 2003. Findagrave.com, John H Reuther, #68665709, posted 20 Apr 2011 gloria wolf, image of news obit, retrieved 24 Apr 2013
- 2004. 1920 Census. .... 1930 Census. .... Muncy Cemetery Internment Records. .... Gazette and Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania) (Ancestry.com), 5 Feb 1937, p. 17, brothers Frank & Harold Reuther, in article about Robert Reuther.
- 2005. Social Security Death Index. .... Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation Applications 1950-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), Oscar F Reuther Jr, b. 9 Oct 1912, Muncy.
- 2006. Social Security Death Index. .... Findagrave.com, #77539198, d. Danville, Montour Co, added 3 Oct 2011 by gloria (glo) wolf, retrieved 3 Aug 2017.
- 2007. 1920 Census. .... World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), Harold Michael Reuther, b. 13 May 1915, Muncy.
- 2008. Social Security Death Index. .... World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), Harold Michael Reuther, b. 13 May 1915, Muncy.
  - 2009. Findagrave.com, Rodger.
- 2010. Luminary, The (Muncy, PA) (muncyluminary.com), 11 Mar 2015, Peeks of Past, 50 yrs ago, daughter born to Mr & Mrs Harold Reuther of Muncy, former Arlene West.
- 2011. Findagrave.com, Arlene E D Reuther, posted by Rodger. .... Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), United Meth. Church, Picture Rocks, PA, Harold M Reuther to Arlene E D West.
- 2012. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), United Meth. Church, Picture Rocks, PA, Harold M Reuther to Arlene E D West.
  - 2013. Social Security Death Index. .... 1940 US Census, Arlene E D West, age 16, b. PA.
  - 2014. Findagrave.com, Rodger. .... Social Security Death Index.
- 2015. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 12 Dec 2009. .... Social Security Death Index. .... Ancestry.com trees, Keefer Family Tree, by jnk5f1.
  - 2016. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 12 Dec 2009.
  - 2017. Findagrave.com, Miranda.
  - 2018. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 12 Dec 2009, obit for Marian Neeld (Wm J Neeld Jr). .... Ancestry.com

- trees, Keefer Family Tree, by jnk5f1.
  - 2019. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 12 Dec 2009, obit for Marian Neeld.
- 2020. Social Security Death Index. .... 1940 US Census, .... World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), William James Neeld Jr, b. 27 Aug 1915, Williamsport.
- 2021. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 12 Dec 2009, obit for Marian Neeld. .... Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA (Ancestry.com), 17 Nov 2003, obit for Carl R Keefer. .... Ancestry.com trees, Keefer Family Tree, by jnk5f1.
  - 2022. Social Security Death Index. .... Ancestry.com trees, Keefer Family Tree, by jnk5f1.
- 2023. Williamsport Sun Gazette, Williamsport, PA (Ancestry.com), 17 Nov 2003, obit for Carl R Keefer. .... Social Security Death Index. .... Ancestry.com trees, Keefer Family Tree, by jnk5f1.
  - 2024. 1930 Census. .... Robert Bodine Reuther.
- 2025. 1930 Census. .... U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946 Record(Ancestry.com). .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 24 Dec 2008.
  - 2026. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 24 Dec 2008.
- 2027. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 24 Dec 2008, obit for Robert. .... Gazette and Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania) (Ancestry.com), 25 July 1949, p. 5, Robert Reuther to Ruth Bodine, dau of Murray Bodine.
- 2028. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com). .... 1930 Census, b. abt 1922, PA. .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 23 Mar 2019, obit Ruth B Reuther, b. 28 Apr 1921, Muncy, d. 21 Mar 2019, Lewisburg.
- 2029. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 23 Mar 2019, obit Ruth B Reuther, b. 28 Apr 1921, Muncy, d. 21 Mar 2019, Lewisburg.
- 2030. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 23 Mar 2019, obit Ruth B Reuther, d. 21 Mar 2019, Lewisburg, bur Muncy Cem.
- 2031. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com). .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Ralph Rudolph Gilbert, Jr, b. 17 Jun 1943 Phila., d. 15 Jul 1994.
  - 2032. Ancestry.com trees, kngilbert1.
  - 2033. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 24 Dec 2008, obit for Robert Reuther.
  - 2034. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 24 Dec 2008, obit Robert J Reuther.
- 2035. Muncy Cemetery Internment Records. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Margaret Jeanne Reuther, b. 13 Mar 1924 Muncy.
  - 2036. Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Mar 1973 Margaret Jeanne Pooler.
  - 2037. Muncy Cemetery Internment Records. .... Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Ancestry.com).
- 2038. 1930 Census, name Betty Reuther. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Betty Louise Reuther, b. 30 Aug 1926, Muncy, d. 1 Oct 2001.
- 2039. 1930 Census. .... Social Security Death Index. .... Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Betty Louise Reuther, b. 30 Aug 1926, Muncy, d. 1 Oct 2001.
  - 2040. Muncy Cemetery Internment Records, for son Ralph Stugart.
- 2041. Gazette and Bulletin (Williamsport, Pennsylvania) (Ancestry.com), Ralph O Stugart. .... World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), Ralph Otto Stugart, b. 16 Nov 1926, Hughesville, PA.
- 2042. 1930 Census. .... Muncy Cemetery Internment Records. .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 30 Mar 2009, obit for Ralph Stugart. .... World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), Ralph Otto Stugart, b. 16 Nov 1926, Hughesville, PA.
- 2043. Muncy Cemetery Internment Records. .... Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 30 Mar 2009, obit for Ralph Stugart.

- 2044. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 30 Mar 2009, obit for Ralph Stugart.
- $2045. \ Gazette \ Bulletin \ (Williamsport, Pennsylvania), \ Ancestry.com. \ .... \ Williamsport \ Sun-Gazette \ (SunGazette.com), \ 7 \ Dec \ 2010.$ 
  - 2046. Williamsport Sun-Gazette (SunGazette.com), 7 Dec 2010.

(No surname)	(No surname)
Amy, 161, 195, 267	LuAnn, 98
Amy P, 163	Lynn, 447
Angela, 179	Margaret L, 243
Angie, 340	Marion, 277
April, 114	Martha, 442
Ashley, 322	Mary, 360, 367, 412
Barbara, 313	Mary Pat, 411
Bernice, 394	Maureen, 158
Betsy, 225	Melanie, 156
Bonnie, 15, 365	Monica, 323
Brenda, 195	Myrna, 204
Bridget, 338	Myrtle B, 417
Cecelia, 225	Nadine, 224
Charlotte, 161	Nanette, 161
Christiane Henriette Margarethe, 7, 82	Nichole, 296
Crystal, 285	Nicole, 332
Dawson, 121	Patricia M, 339
Diane, 434	Peggy, 205
Ellen, 232	Philip, 411
Erica, 201	Phyllis, 164
Ethel, 440	Regina, 107
Eugenia, 125	Renee, 133, 364
Evelyn, 365, 367	Rhiannon, 365
Gail, 364	Sharon, 363, 462
Grace G, 412	Sheri, 152
Gwen, 285	Sue, 393
Heather Ann, 119	Suzanne, 197
Ida Bell, 193	Teresa, 365
Ida May, 363	Tonya, 141
Isabella, 26	Unknown, 41
Jessica, 353	Vanessa, 114
Joan, 158	Yvette, 322
Juanita, 162	ABEL
Judy, 158	Adelade, 15
Julie, 448	ACKERMAN
Karen, 462	Berles Ann (1934-2005), 231
Kelly, 353	George Felix, 231
Kim, 182, 205, 361	ADAMS
Kylie, 365	Clarence W, 457
Lois, 411	Estella Pearl, 361
Lori, 152	George W (1920-1997), 108
Lou Ann, 164	Ruth (1913-1996), 457

**AIKEY BANCROFT** Miriam Viola, 283 Frederick, 420 **ALDENDERFER BANKERT** Catherine Luella, 159 Jason, 365 **ALDERMAN** John, 365 Rose Belle, 256 Michael, 365 **ALLISON BARLOW** Susan J, 396 Anna Ruberta (1858-1930), 32 **AMM** Lydia Ann (1850-1945), 80 Alena (1878-1940), 355 Mahlon (1822-1863), 32 Amelia Caroline (1866-1927), 335 **BARNER** Auttinda (1870-Between 1870/1880), 355 Brian Keith, 118 Boy, 312 Carrie Mae, 291 Frederich Kaspar Johann (1828-1887), 311 Dennis Keith (1938-1986), 118 Louisa Anna (1857-1930), 312 Floyd Inman, 118 Matilda Laura "Tillie" (1860-1934), 314 Grant Ulysses, 326 **ANDERSON** Guy Cornelius, 111 Lillian, 447 Joel Gregory, 118 Larry Kenneth (1947-1966), 327 **ANDREWS** Cora Lillian, 305 Mary Ann, 147 **ANGELINO** Mary Elizabeth (1916-1991), 111 Mary, 262 Raymond Grant (1918-1998), 326 AREBALO/AREVALOS Ruth M. 331 Florencia, 101 **BARTHOLOMEW** Mary Matilda, 304 ARMSTRONG Augusta, 281 **BARTLEY ASHLAND** Dollie D (1900-1981), 304 William W, 304 Agnes (1909-1950), 245 **BARTLOW** Nels. 245 **ASKINS** Donald A (1922-2011), 172 Dawn Marie, 120 John D, 170 **AUNGST** Margaret, 184 John Jay, 216 Minnie E (1904-1966), 170 Leonard Eugene (1915-1993), 216 **BARTO** Barry, 182 **AYERS** Sarah Matilda "Tillie", 383 **BASTIAN BAILEY** Charlotte, 180 Betty Gayle, 440 **BATDORF BALLOU** Marion, 122 Jesse Edward/Edwin, 250 **BATES** Ruth Essie (1914-1981), 250 Daisy Edwinnia Emma, 240

**BAUGHER** 

Aaron S, 269

BANCROFT

Ada Helen (1926-2018), 420

**BAUGHER BERG** James F (1935-2015), 270 Juliana Elisabetha, 369 James Raymond, 271 **BERND** Jean A, 271 Margaret, 331 Jolynn Kay, 271 **BIDDINGER** Raymond Roscoe (1906-1984), 269 Brian, 162 **BEACH BIEDENHARN** Harold, 114 John Stewart, 48 Judith Lynn, 114 **BIELKE BEATTY** Reno Marvin Jr, 100 Chip, 109 Reno Sr, 100 Elizabeth A, 109 William Richard "Biggin" (1968-2019), 100 Katherine, 109 **BIERLEIN BECHTEL** David L, 333 Chas, 323 Joanna Rebecca, 333 Matthew Raymond, 323 Timithy Matthew, 333 **BIERLY** Nick, 323 Raymond, 323 Carolyn M, 134 **BECKER** Corrine, 134 Arthur Emil (1891-1975), 61 Harold Raymond, 134 Ferdinand, 61 Michael, 134 **BEEBER** Raymond A, 133 Raymond Elwood "Ray" (1922-2004), 133 Rebecca, 454 **BEGLEY BIGGS** Brock Alan, 292 Eldonna Louise, 135 Kaylin Renee, 292 Joseph E, 135 Unknown, 292 **BILLSON BEIGHLEY** Donalyn Dean "Don", 232 Dale Terry, 394 Teresa "Terri", 232 Terry, 394 **BINKLEY BENNETT** Mary F, 360 **BITTER** Ann K, 318 James F "Sailor", 318 Diana Dogan, 57 Karl Ffolliott, 57 Rachel, 60 **BENSON BITTNER** Ashford, 160 Jean, 129 Christopher L, 161 **BLACK** Leland W "Lee" (1927-2008), 160 Bennett Evans, 57 Sharon Y, 161 Davis Thompson, 57 **BERDINE** Reese Edward, 57 Makayla Michelle, 119 Richard Seth, 57 Scott Dale, 119 **BLACKWELL** Thomas Godrick, 120 Flora Amelia, 190

**BLAKE BOTTORF** Andrew G, 449 Clara, 416 **BLOOM** Arthur D (1887-1910), 449 Alverda, 390 **BOWER BOBB** Anna Mary, 128 Winnie Viola, 108 Carolyn, 195 **BODINE** Jacqueline, 195 Murray Rissel, 462 John I (1941-2011), 194 Ruth I (1921-2019), 462 John Jr, 195 Marjorie, 338 **BOLES** Roxie (1893-1974), 228 Mary E, 118 Thomas Andrew, 228 Matthew, 195 **BOMBASKI** Myrtle Myra, 144 Lance, 177 Penny, 195 **BOMBOY** Russell L, 194 Dorothy I (1920-2017), 286 Unknown, 364 **BOWES** Florance M, 286 **BOND** Erica S, 133 Elizabeth, 368 **BOYCE BONNELL** Vera, 391 Margaret E, 194 **BOYD BOONE** Unknown, 181 **BOYER** Bryan Howard, 266 Daniel J, 265 Paul E, 442 Daniel Martz (1929-2010), 264 **BRADLEY** Debra Kay, 265 Carol, 57 Howard, 263 **BRAGUE** James H (1955-1984), 265 James A, 288 John Clair (1895-1962), 263 Judy A, 288 Unknown, 288 Laura Mae (1932-2009), 266 Mary F, 343 **BRAIM** Patrick F, 265 Carolyn "Sue", 301 Tanya J, 265 Cheryl, 301 **BOOP** Jack L (1938-2018), 301 Dale, 110 John E, 301 Kelly, 110 Penny A, 301 Travis E, 301 Rachel, 110 **BRANTLEY BORDERS** Birdie Bessie, 98 Delilah, 296 **BOSSONG** Gwenneth, 296 Connor, 320 Harper, 296 Kaitlin, 320 Unknown, 295

Stephen, 320

**BREWER BRUNNER** Jennifer Ruth, 41 Linnie Mabel, 224 **BUBB BRICKER** Amanda Kay, 349 Kevin, 288 Emily Jo, 349 **BUCHMAN** Samuel J, 349 Charles, 180 **BRIEL** Mary (1906-1996), 180 James S, 161 **BUCK** Unknown, 161 Ethelene Ida (1906-1987), 88 BRIGHTENBACK John D. 88 John Henry (1882-1956), 88 JoAnn, 25 **BRINK BUEHL** Ida Mae, 393 Virginia, 334 **BROOKES BUIE** Sean Michael (1989-2018), 26 Jean Strickland, 127 Sean William, 26 BURKETT Unknown, 25 Lois Marie (1924-2005), 112 William Vance (1969-2011), 26 Roy M, 112 **BROUSSARD BURKHART** David Lee, 56 Joseph, 156 David Oralee (1913-1985), 56 William E (1920-2001), 156 **BROWN BURLEW** Acacia Leigh, 352 Christine Ann, 349 Amber Lynn, 351 Douglas Michael, 349 Christopher Michael, 351 Michael Alan, 349 Edward, 215 **BURROWS** Edward E III, 215 Albert E, 108 Elmer H, 249 David Marshall "Dave", 108 George (1923-2001), 351 Harry W, 108 Luanne, 108 Heather Lake, 352 Ian Seth, 352 **BUSSER** John David, 351 Lydia M, 269 Jordan Allen, 351 **BUTTERFIELD** Marguerite Ellen (1913-1999), 249 Marjorie Deen, 250 Mary Louise, 351 **BYERS** Matthew David, 351 Stephen, 158 **CAHN** Pauline, 447 Robert William, 351 Dale E, 169 **BRUNGARD** Lois M, 169 Eli Cornelius (1896-1965), 289 Martin, 168 G William, 289 Oscar (1908-1968), 168 John, 300 **CAILLOUET** 

Edna Marie (1919-1985), 56

Mary Ellen (1901-1956), 300

**CALKINS CHILDS** Olive, 247 Margaret, 107 **CANDERMAN CHILSON** Margaret, 85 Ruth, 109 **CANTRELL CHULAK** Aaron, 229 Louise, 156 Aiden, 229 **CIAMPAGLIA** Andrew Benjamin "Andy", 229 Gina M, 432 Barry, 229 Joseph S, 432 **CICCOCIOPPO** Clarence George (1918-1956), 229 Cole, 229 David Elwood, 156 Thomas Harrison, 229 **CIERIANO/PUGELISE CARLISLE** Elvira, 90 William R Jr, 275 **CLARK CARLSON** Alice M (1934-1934), 300 Esther, 243 Darlene Louise, 306 **CARR** Doris Jean (Abt 1928-), 305 Thelma Althea, 392 Jacob, 298 James Rogerson (1875-1945), 298 **CARROW** Fannie B, 17 Lawrence Rogerson (1899-1985), 302 **CARTIER** Leona M (1938-2018), 300 Gilbert Armand, 25 Mary E, 318 Rogerson James (1957-1957), 307 **CASE** Glyn (1917-1965), 56 Torrence Henry (1899-1974), 299 Warren H (1902-1983), 308 **CASH** Jennifer, 322 **CLEAVER** Justine Thomas, 322 Walter, 452 Thomas, 322 **CLEMENT** Sharon Kay, 340 **CASHNER** Anna, 102 **CLEWELL CATES** Joseph D, 127 Alice, 229 Liane Kay, 127 **COGBURN** Bert Benjamin, 229 **CHADWELL** Elbert Jefferson "Rusty", 331 William Russell, 48 Joyce, 331 **CHAMBERLAIN COHICK** Frank (1909-1979), 280 Margaret Edwina (1940-2013), 328 William Brailey, 280 Weldon Sr, 328 **CHAPMAN** William J, 161 **COLLEY** Leona, 452 **CHESNUT** Alena, 369 Dorothy Farrington, 416 Franklin Jacob "Frank" (1909-1989), 368 William, 368

**COMPTON COWHER** Irene, 45 Debra Lee "Debbie", 440 **CONFER** William B, 440 COX Ida Mae, 136 Mae Matilda, 216 Donald R, 197 Natalie Kathleen, 338 Mary E, 177 **CONKLIN CRAFT** Lee William, 332 Jennie, 225 **CONNORS CRAIN** Rose, 389 Clara M, 160 **CONSEJO CREVELING** Patricia R, 25 Anna, 195 **CONSIDINE CRISSINGER** Charlotte Marie, 134 Unknown, 340 **CONSIGNY CRIST** Catherine Sophia "Kay" (1915-2004), 247 Dave, 156 **CROFUTT** Rucelle Leo, 247 Emerson, 293 **COOK** Betty M, 139 Margaret Lorraine (1925-2006), 293 **COOPER CROSSLAND** John E Sr, 22 Alexandra M, 274 John Ennis Jr (1917-1998), 22 Unknown, 274 John W (1913-2005), 117 **CROSSLEY** Jospeh, 117 Barbara Ann "Barb" (1936-2017), 109 **CORBIN** Clyde C, 109 Ralph B, 394 **CROUCH** Ralph Richard Jr (1927-1999), 394 Timothy S, 235 **CORMAN CROUSE** Debra K "Debbie", 339 Elizabeth, 219 Lewis E, 339 **CROXSON CORNELIUS** Unknown, 29 **CUMMINGS** Earle, 367 **CORRADO** Catherine, 337 Unknown, 196 Kathleen "Kathi", 338 **COTNER CUNNINGHAM** Wesley S Jr, 271 Esther B, 394 **COTTRELL** Wayne D, 388 **DAGEN** Paul A, 184 Terrie, 184 Madison, 140 Traci, 184 Roger, 140 **COWAN DALECKI** James K "Bud", 447 Edwin, 40 Susan "Susie", 447 Theresa Ann (1959-2019), 40

DATHY	DEMPSEY
Thelma M, 341	John English, 101
DAVILA	Patrick Thomas, 101
Hunter, 277	DENDLER
Michael Ray Jr (1994-2015), 277	Becky, 165
Michael Sr, 277	Bradley, 165
Rafael, 277	Clyde E, 165
DAVIS	Timothy, 165
Aubrey Matthew, 232	Wesley, 165
Emily/Emma, 425	DERBY
Kristine A, 45	Mary Elizabeth, 38
Phil, 232	DERR
DAVY	Charles N, 184
Wilma, 328	Jasper N (1881-1959), 184
DEACON	Ruthanna, 178
Bradley, 288	DESENA
DEEN	Ann D (1911-2002), 262
Braswell Drue Jr, 127	Raphael, 262
Sanders Buie, 127	DEVORE
DEGROAT	Unknown, 274
Anna M, 200	DICKENSON
DEHART	Tony, 288
Andrew M, 368	DICKINSON
Mark, 368	Eula Mae, 369
Robert Y, 368	DIEFFENBACH
Stacey, 368	Alice (1915-2003), 451
DEISHER	George, 451
Jeffrey W, 109	DIEFFENDERFER
Kyle, 109	Francis Beaver, 283
DEITMER	Ida, 266
Amelia Margaretha (1873-1947), 74	Joyce Eleanor (1933-2006), 283
Bernard, 74	DIETRICH
DELANEY	Frank Andrew, 345
Zada, 276	Frank Andrew Jr, 345
DELONG	John Henninger, 345
John Arden (1937-2004), 276	DIGGS
John Lytle "Jack" (1912-1980), 275	John Roger, 416
Kenneth F, 276	Thomas Tucker Chestnut, 416
Torrence Almerin, 275	DILALLA
Yvonne June, 277	Carlo A, 421
DELUCA	Carlo A Jr, 421
Cheryle Lee (1949-2000), 95	DILLON
George, 95	Donna J, 440

DIVEL	DONLEY
Charles F Sr, 110	William H, 437
Charles Francis "Norton" Jr (1940-2020),	DONOVAN
110	Arthur B, 163
DIXON	Francis, 164
John Mccullough, 56	Kevin, 164
Michelle Diane, 56	Myrna, 164
Robert Chester, 56	Paul Amos (1927-2011), 163
DOERSCHLAG	DÖRFLER
Delmarie, 184	Johanna, 414
DOLAN	DOUTY
Kathleen A, 199	Beulah (1914-1977), 343
DONLEY	Harry Lee, 343
Alvin B, 442	DOYCE
Arvin B, 442 Angela "Angie", 440	Bryan, 331
Boy Child, 442	Michael Jeffries, 331
Charles Henry (1881-1957), 435	Samuel, 331
Charles Robert (1931-1982), 439	Todd Perry, 331
Charles Robert (1931-1982), 439 Charles T, 440	DOYLE
Clara Elizabeth (1910-1986), 443	Nancy P, 43
Donald W, 437	DRATT
Edward Harvey (1906-1992), 438	Laverne, 331
Edward Harvey (1900-1992), 438 Edward Herman "Ed" (1934-2018), 441	Susan Leigh, 331
Emily, 440	DRICK
George Edward, 440	Holly Ann (1956-2004), 287
Herman Charles (1905-1989), 436	Steven, 287
James Edward, 442	Vicki, 287
James Edward, 442  James Ernest "Jim" (1938-1989), 441	William, 287
Jamies Lyn, 440	William D, 286
Janet Lyn, 440 Janet Lorraine (1929-2001), 436	DRUCKEMILLER
John A, 435	Heather, 340
Karen, 440	DUBBS
Kurt Edward, 441	Amanda M, 336, 343, 347
Linda Marie (1938-1999), 437	DUBOSE
Makayla Maree, 441	Hazel Irene, 101
Morgan Leigh, 441	DUGAN
Nancy Ann, 442	
Rita Ann, 440	Helen Marie, 142 <b>DYKE</b>
Shannon Lee, 440	
•	Gregory L, 140
Stephen Jr, 440 Stephen Robert, 440	Kaiden, 140 Makennah, 140
Trent, 441	EAVES Powton A 177
Vicki L, 441	Bowton A, 177

**EAVES ENDY** Cory, 177 James, 127 Wesley, 177 Michael, 127 **EBERLING** Shanna, 127 Nora Ann, 350 **ENIGK EBERT** Ann Bernadette (1939-2015), 159 Archie, 306 Herbert James, 159 Dorothy Pauline (1915-1996), 306 **ENTERLINE ECK** Eleanor Amanda, 367 Dan, 179 Martha Helen (1908-1989), 180 Wellington W, 180 Florence, 203 Ryan, 179 **ERGOTT ECKLEY** Minnie M, 122 Eugene L, 116, 117 **ERNST** Georgia L, 117 Edward (Abt 1854-), 12 Glenn P, 117 Olga L (1885-1939), 12 Nathan E "Nate" (1938-2012), 116 **ESTERLINE EDELSTEIN** Aaron, 347 Alvena Laura (1893-1964), 347 Brandie Lou, 351 Daniel Lee, 351 Betty Evonne, 345 Katharine Lee, 351 Dora Matilda, 324 Korrie Melisa, 351 Erica, 347 **EDWARDSON** Frederick Amm (1887-1956), 343 Maurice E, 246 Gary Lynn, 347 Maurice LeRoy (1939-1982), 246 Harold Mahlon (1918-1991), 344 Harold Mahlon Jr (1940-1985), 345 **EGGLER** Terry Lynn, 332 Howard McClellan (1862-1922), 335 **ELENSKY** Hyle Oliver (1921-1921), 346 Jan Richard, 345 Clifford Norman (1953-2004), 368 **ELLIOTT** Louisa Florence (1901-1975), 353 Marline Joan (1945-1945), 345 Debra K. 142 Ida Mae, 168 Rolland McClellan (1921-1976), 346 **ELLIS** Ruth Ann (1944-1944), 345 Sidney, 180 Samuel, 335 **ELWELL** Samuel Farus (1885-1963), 342 Marian A, 110 Samuel Farus (1914-1979), 343 **EMBICK** Sharon Jean, 347 Volga Catharine (1883-1959), 336 Dorothy Erena, 301 Madelynne Josephine, 119 William Earl (1953-1953), 345 Malea Lynae, 119 **EVANS** Milliana Theresa, 119 Patricia "Pat", 364 Unknown, 119 Thelma Nell, 57

**EWIG FISCHER** Margaret (1857-1939), 9 Adam, 414 Katherine (Catherine) Christine (1888-**EYER** Mary Elizabeth, 317 1969), 414 **FAHR FISHER** Elva Pearl, 440 Donald L "Don", 365 **FAHRINGER** Eric L, 365 Mary Ann, 449 Julie MF, 366 **FALLON** Mary, 271 **FITCH** Teresa, 456 **FARLEY** Debra L, 115 Pearl J, 120 Marshall Lindsey, 115 **FARMER FITZGERALD** Fannie Belle (1896-1984), 304 Mildred L, 183 Unknown, 102 John Thomas, 304 **FARRELL FLANAGAN** Margaret, 237 John R "Dick", 391 **FELTENBERGER** Michelle, 391 **FLEMING** Edger I, 354 Richard Paul (1917-1989), 354 Aaron, 296 **FENSTAMAKER** Unknown, 296 Edith, 204 **FLICK** Mary Ann, 435 George, 130 George M, 130 **FOKAS FENSTERMACHER** Constantine, 368 Constance Jean, 215 **FOLEY FERREE** Mary Molly, 233 Joel, 273 **FOOR FETZER** Jim, 448 Debra Ann "Debbie", 448 **FORESMAN** Ted, 448 Troy, 179 **FOSTER FIDLER** Sadie Katharine, 326 Marie Louise, 39 **FIGARD** Patricia D, 285 Adeline, 295 Theodore R, 285 **FRAVEL** Evelyn, 295 Harry D, 447 Barbara Anna, 442 John R (1946-1991), 447 Betty Rose, 442 John R Jr, 448 Eleanor O, 345 Michelle L, 448 **FRAZIER** Timothy J, 295 Charles Daniel, 337 **FINK** Evelyn (1911-1980), 337

Florence, 332

FREAS	GARNER
Autumn Lee, 394	Eli F, 252
Lisa Jean, 394	Fietta (1873-1947), 252
Philip O IV, 394	Roberta Louise, 447
Philip Odessa II, 394	Sarah (Sadie), 289
Philip Odessa III (1928-1990), 394	GAST
Vicki, 394	Margaret, 374
FRENCH	GEASEY
John James, 108	Linda, 367
Margaret Elizabeth, 108	GEERTSEN
FRY	John, 247
Russell, 160	Peter D, 247
FULLER	GENTZEL
Cindy, 204	Mabel, 338
FULLERTON	GEORGE
Audrey Susan, 43	David, 261
Brynn Patrice, 43	Edward, 261
Christopher L, 43	Edward Thomas (1917-1961), 260
Jennifer Ruth, 42	Fred, 261
Lawrence A, 42	Jacqueline, 262
FUNCK	Judith Ann (1945-1998), 260
Doris Charlotte (1937-2020), 112	Rosemary, 262
Edwin Long, 112	Shirley, 262
FUREY	Tommy Sr, 261
Sarah Agnes, 410	GETGEN
GALLAGHER	Harry Edwin (1910-1951), 305
Karen Elizabeth, 242	Harry L, 305
GALT	Joseph Leroy (1950-1997), 306
Charles Henry Fox (1911-1983), 29	Unknown, 332
James Wilson, 27	GEYER
Patricia A, 29	Lewis, 102
William James (1881-1956), 27	William David (1887-1962), 102
GAMBLE	GIBBONEY
Rose, 420	Mary Smith, 143
GANT	GIBBONS
Nick, 48	Alma Katherine (1914-1997), 23
GANTZ	Alonzo, 17
Mary Ida, 330	Joseph Carrow (1883-1919), 17
GARDNER	Margaret (1913-1993), 20
Laura A, 294	GILBERT
GARIS	Etta Lola (1864-1898), 43
Betty J, 116	Ralph Rudolph Jr (1943-1994), 462

**GILL GREEN** Alice Mae, 439 Maggie, 229 **GILLESPIE GREENFIELD** Arlene, 196 Mika M. 275 Debra, 196 Unknown, 274 Harriett, 196 Vernon Jr, 274 Harry G (1917-1979), 196 **GREENLOW** Kathleen, 196 Pearl R, 212 **GINDELE GREENMAN** Edna, 249 Anna Marie (1870-1967), 77 Franz Xavier "George", 63, 77 **GREER** Helen Emilie (1888-1978), 65 Unknown, 262 Patricia Helen (1929-2018), 68 **GRESS** Walter Charles (1894-1951), 67 Lillian E (1881-1955), 188 William Joseph (1864-1932), 63 Mary A "Mae" (1897-1985), 254 William Olsen, 70 Sebastian, 188, 254 **GIRARDI GRIEB** Brenda Concetta, 139 Elmer G "Fudd" (1936-2018), 140 Kent Eugene (1961-2017), 142 John E. 139 **GIRTON** Mary M, 142 Mary, 131 Richard Elmer, 140 **GLOVER** Steven K, 142 Tamie Jo, 141 Myra, 140 **GOFF GRIFFIN** Caroline (Carrie), 24 Nathan T Sr, 247 Ted Oscar, 247 **GRIMES GOLASZEWSKA** Carol A, 161 Hattie Harriet, 14 **GROOVER** GOOD Maxine Joan, 115 Mary Anne, 228 **GROVE GORDON** Shirley Ann, 334 **GRUHLER** Rose Mary, 162 Unknown, 261 Mary Caroline, 436 **GUEVIN GOWING** Unknown, 288 Norman H, 236 **GRAHAM GUILD** Melanie Rene, 60 Andrew, 70 Caroline, 70 **GRAUL** Eugene, 47 Gerald Allen (1929-2007), 69 Wilda Bernice (1926-2008), 47 Rebecca A "Becca', 70 **GREEN** Stewart Gindele (1959-1993), 70 Harry A (1905-1959), 21 William, 69 John M, 21 William C, 70

**GUILIANI HANNER** Elizabeth, 175 Marlin D "Sonny" (1933-2020), 284 **GWINN** Marlin Dela Jr, 284 Barbara Sue, 60 Martin D. 285 Michael, 285 **HABANN** Catharina Barbara "Babette" (1858-1947), Peter, 281 53 Robert C (1932-1965), 283 **HAGER** Tina M, 285 Henry Jordan, 60 **HANSCOM** Ethel E, 441 Jane Marie (1933-2012), 60 **HAIGHT** Raymond H, 441 Almeda "Meda", 214 **HARBAUGH** HAINES? Linda J, 328 Amanda Lynn, 363 **HARDING HALE** Edna M (1896-1958), 15 Kimberly A, 440 Frederick James, 15 Merrill A, 440 **HARGROVE** R Dale, 164 Joanne K, 15 **HALFPENNY HARKNESS** Mary, 451 Edwin, 72 **HALL** Frank Elmer (1870-1918), 72 Nancy J "Peg", 460 **HARNED** Rosella, 155 Donald Alan "Donnie" (1951-2010), 101 **HALLMAN** John Carson, 101 Pearl, 98 Hannah (1828-1903), 32 Peggy Marie (1948-2019), 99 **HAMES** William Pearl (1921-1988), 98 David, 174 **HANLEY HARPER** Unknown, 275 Jeff, 301 **HANLON HARRISON** Susan, 43 Absalom Berman, 425 Edward Lumley (1873-1931), 425 **HANN** Grace (1907-1946), 417 **HARROLD** Joseph, 417 Francis John, 15 Mary D, 15 **HANNER** Clarence Edward (1907-1988), 281 **HARVEY** Clifford (1936-1936), 285 William ( -Bef 2015), 159 J Scott, 285 **HASSELBACH** Keith L, 285 Anna K, 35 **HAUSMAN (HUNTZMAN)** Lillian, 21 Maria T (1982-2020), 285 Mathias, 405 Mark. 285 **HECHERT** Mark D, 284 Sara. 133

HEFFLEFINGER	HENRY
Unknown, 129	Edna M (1921-2007), 203
HEFFNER	Raymond, 203
Harriet B, 268	HEPBURN
HEGGENSTALLER	Jane, 298
Abby, 267	HEPP
Anthony, 201	Joseph, 418
Cheryl, 204	Regina M "Jean" (1924-2023), 418
Dale Hayes (1922-1995), 204	HERCHENRADER
Dale R, 205	Unknown, 262
Edward Thomas, 266	HERLOCHER
Elliot, 267	Ida V, 326
John Eddie, 267	HERMAN
Lacy E, 205	Gladys Mae (1921-1999), 210
Lee Henry (1898-1962), 201	Harry Albert (1900-1974), 209
Lee Martz (1920-2010), 203	William M, 209
Lucy, 267	HEROLD
Meredith Edward "Eddie" (1922-2014), 266	Nikki, 321
Robert L, 204	HERRITT
Still Born Boy (1921-1921), 204	Anna Marie, 194
Still Born Girl (1925-1925), 205	Leonard Jackson, 193
Wade C, 205	Leonard James "Jim" (1917-2012), 193
William A, 204	HERWICK
HEISLEY	Mary Constance (1921-1981), 40
Harry Corner (1872-1914), 167	Robert Claude, 40
Hazel Frieda (1910-2003), 168	HESS
John S, 167	James Harbin, 57
HELLER	James Ian, 57
Leisa Gail, 351	Mary Jane Holley, 57
HELM	Robert Diler, 57
Gerald A II, 452	Terry, 158
Gerald A Sr, 452	HEYDENREICH
HELSEL	Frederick Charles, 294
Ettie V, 387	Frederick Charles II (1927-2009), 294
HELSEY	Frederick Charles III (1953-2003), 295
Anna, 117	Jo Ann, 295
HELTMAN	John F, 296
Ardena Ruth, 265	Madilynn, 296
Unknown, 134	Tara J, 295
HENNINGER	HILL
John Walker, 345	Cory J, 125
Tracy Ann, 345	Edna, 464
	James H, 125

HILL **HORTON** William, 256 Unknown, 125 **HILLEGAS HOSE** Gertrude, 124 Boy, 224 HILLER John Theodore, 224 Glenn C, 301 Winfield Scott, 224 Glenn Herbert (1931-2007), 301 **HOSTERMAN** HIYAJNEH Anne, 348 Mary, 346 Hitham, 265 HOUSEKNECHT **HOCKMAN** Adam Cummings, 338 Austin, 276 Zada Louise, 276 Michael, 338 **HOFFMAN HOUTZ** Glenn, 366 Melvin William, 142 **HOLLAND** Susan Darlene, 142 Daniel, 456 HOWELL Margaret (1912-1976), 456 Wendy K, 391 **HOLLEY** William B, 391 Angela Joyce "Angie", 57 William R "Butch" (1944-2002), 391 Babette Ann, 56 HUBBERT Carlos Reese, 56 Glenn Earl, 132 Charles R "Charlie" Jr, 48 Hallie Marie, 132 Edward Madison (1925-1991), 56 Lance Earl (1972-1996), 132 Nichole Jean "Nikki", 57 **HUFF** Eliza, 355 Paul Edward, 56 **HOLLINGER HUGHES** Emma, 273 Herbert ( -After 1972), 432 **HOLLOWAY HULTS** Charlotte "Neoma", 229 Frank, 15 **HOLZWARTH** George Abel (1920-2010), 15 E Russell, 340 George F, 15 Sue Ann, 340 John, 15 **HOOD** John J, 15 Kelsey, 15 Debra M, 225 **HOOVER HUNT** Jeannine, 432 Mary J, 167 **HOPFER** Phoebe Ann, 45 Marcella, 459 Richard, 151 HORNISCHER HUNTER David R (1942-2013), 323 Colleen, 394 John, 323 **HUNTINGTON HORTON** Blanche Anna, 170

Della Rose (1897-1979), 256

**HUNTZMAN JANKE** Agnes Mary (1881-1937), 405 Gustav, 237 **HURLEY JAZBINSEK** Emily, 376 Anna Mae, 96 **HUSTON JEFFERS** Anna, 230 Debra E, 345 **HUTCHISON JEFFRIES** Josephine, 318 Cynthia, 331 **IACOCCA** David Earl (1905-1984), 330 David Jacob "Jake" Sr (1929-2010), 330 James, 334 Megan Oneida, 334 David Jacob II, 331 **IANNI** David Ness, 330 Curtis James, 25 Donna Kay, 332 Donnell Jacob, 332 Michael James, 25 Richard, 25 Donnell Melvin (1934-2008), 331 **IMHOF** James Edward, 334 David A "Augie", 98 Jo-Beth, 331 David Bruce (1949-2019), 97 Jonathan Seth, 332 John, 97 Kathleen Marie (Dr.), 334 **IMMEL** Linda Diane, 335 Darcy Lynn, 338 Melinda Ann, 332 David Edward, 338 Nancy L, 332 David Edward (1929-1957), 338 Sandra Oneida, 334 David Leon, 338 Sherri Lynn, 332 Susan Elizabeth (1964-2019), 334 Dennis Howard (1955-2012), 338 Thomas Howard, 334 Edward J, 338 Jamie Lynn, 339 Thomas Howard II, 334 Terri Lee, 339 **JENKS IRWIN** Minnie Alice, 152 Eleanor L (1867-1923), 396 **JENNESS** John (Abt 1964-2004), 176 Cameron, 70 Charles, 70 Joseph B, 176 Kevin McGough, 70 William, 396 Louisa, 70 **ISENBERG** Maurice Varney Jr, 70 Unknown, 331 **JACKSON** Nora, 70 Beatrice (1909-1993), 233 **JENSEN** John Franklin, 233 Unknown, 394 **JAKE JESS** Anthony D, 419 Susanna, 197 Donna, 419 **JODUN JANKE** Earl F. 142 Antoinette (1904-1993), 237 Toby, 142

**JOHANSON KEEFER** Unknown, 287 Elizabeth Jane, 461 **JOHNSON** Jeannine Nichole, 461 Doris J, 242 **KEELEY** Hannah, 396 Harry W (1851-1921), 80 James Ansley (1912-1984), 56 **KEELY** Joan Adams, 56 Frank Ralgton (1874-1948), 80 **JONES KELLER** John A, 383 Raymond, 162 Lois E. 432 **KELLEY** Margaret Kathren (1894-1950), 383 Willmina Margaret, 341 **KACZOR KELLY** Brandy Sue, 335 Charles Leonard, 307 John Clifford (Abt 1963-2016), 334 Mary Katherine (1921-1978), 307 Paul, 334 **KELT** Thomas Paul, 335 Daniel Christopher, 56 **KAHN** Galen Edward, 56 Henrietta, 63, 77 Hannah Grace, 56 Jonathan Mark, 56 KARCHNER Ethel Mae, 134 **KEMERY** Lee Rishel, 134 James A, 107 **KARL** James Richard (1928-1964), 107 Donald W (1933-2010), 200 James Richard II, 108 Donald W Jr, 201 Richard L "Rick", 107 F Earl, 200 **KEMMERLING** Lindsay Anne, 201 Mary Alice, 437 **KATZMAIER KEMP** Justin R, 285 Alice, 51 **KENNEDY KAUFMAN** Mel, 56 Bill Kent, 60 Unknown, 293 Bryan Kent, 60 **KAVELAK** Christopher, 419 Francis J "Doc" (1949-2008), 418 Carol J. 393 George T, 393 Joyce Marie, 237 **KEARNS** Lauren, 419 James, 206 Maurice William Sr, 237 Jessica Sue, 350 Megan, 419 **KEPLINGER** Marvil I (1895-1963), 206 Robert A Jr, 350 Bessie, 319 Wyatt Stanford, 350 **KEPNER KEEFER** Logan Thomas, 461 Carl R. 460 Nathan, 461

Carl Thomas (1948-1999), 460

Unknown, 461

KERR	KLOBE
Kayce J, 177	Delores Mae (1946-2008), 126
Unknown, 177	Dorothy Leah (1942-2009), 115
KERSTETTER	Dorothy Margaret (1920-2015), 127
Elizabeth, 185	Emilie (1835-1905), 7
John, 124	Ethel Mae (1918-1991), 137
Vera Ann (1919-2008), 124	Floyd Curtis (1893-1979), 135
KERWELL	Fred Lawrence (1918-2006), 123
Unknown, 288	Fred Lawrence Jr (1940-1943), 125
KESTER	Gaylon Lee, 115
Margaret, 74	Glenn Lewis (1912-1996), 105
KETHE	Harold, 135
Adelia A, 335	Hazel Florence (1922-1932), 130
KILGUS	Herman Henry (1857-1927), 84
Wilhelmina "Minnie", 42	Jeffrey Charles, 127
KING	Jennifer, 110
Charles (Carl) Elmer (1898-1965), 150	Johann Christian Heinrich, 7, 82
Leona Pearl (1927-2008), 151	John Landis, 120
Marshall, 150	Julie A, 110
KINGSMORE	Kelly Ann, 120
Albert Samuel, 14	Kendall Scott, 133
Harriet M (1919-2011), 14	Kendra Jean, 133
KIRKLAND	Kenneth Guy (1935-2007), 112
Unknown, 196	Kenneth Landis (1913-1960), 111
KLEIN	Kenneth Landis III, 121
Lillian M, 151	Linda Kay, 127
KLINEFELTER	Lindy Charles, 132
Edwin Lee, 132	Lindy Herman (1927-1999), 131
George D, 132	Lorelei, 123
Lyle Aaron, 132	Lori A, 109
KLOBE	Mary Luella "Mary Lou" (1943-2016), 117
Annalise, 123	Michele G (1962-2018), 110
Beatrice C "Bea" (1928-2018), 106	Mildred Cora "Middy" "Millie" (1924-
Bertha Florence (1889-1978), 86	2017), 130
Bobbi Jo, 120	Mona Lin, 132
Canaan Charles, 133	Pamela Ann, 132
Carol Marie, 135	Paul William (1937-2005), 113
Charles (1824-Abt 1878), 82	Phyllis June (1931-2017), 108
Charles Edward "Buck" "Bucky" (1942-	Richard L "Dick" (1932-2007), 108
2019), 122	Robert Lee, 134
Charles Lee (1891-1990), 103	Sandra "Sandi" (1944-2016), 125
Charles Lee Jr, 134	Scott Landis (1964-1980), 133
Charles Rishel, 135	Shirley Ann, 120

KLOBE	KREAMER
Stephanie S, 123	Dean F, 224
Steven E, 123	Franklin Elias (1882-1968), 221
Susan M, 109	Henry Noah, 221
Tammy Lynne (1963-2010), 114	Holly L (1964-2015), 225
Teresa Marie, 120	John W, 225
Thelma Margueritte (1929-2013), 133	Kreg E (1965-2013), 225
Tristan Charles, 133	Michael D, 224
Willard Lee (1916-2015), 121	Pretta June, 224
KNECHT	Thomas, 225
Charles B, 460	Thomas, 223 Thomas Edward (1930-1930), 224
Edwin Clair "Ed" Jr, 212	Ty, 225
KNIGHT	William Henry (1907-1979), 223
Mathilda May (1910-1988), 416	KREISHER
William J, 416	Jean Louise, 132
KNIGHTS	KREUSSER
Gertrude, 430	Kathleen H, 39
KOCH	Robert, 39
Margaret, 441	KROLL
Mary Belle, 304	Frank C, 417
KOELKER	Joan Billie, 417
Donald Richard (1934-2006), 296	KUHN
Joseph V, 296	John O (1930-1982), 262
KOONS	KULP
Madeline, 225	Chester Franklin, 265
KRAMER	Hazel Mae (1933-2002), 265
Aiyana Jo (2013-2013), 363	KUNES
Anthony James (2013-2013), 363	Baby Girl (1951-1951), 273
Barbara Mae (1958-2013), 211	Blaine F, 273
Harry J, 211	Blaine W (1905-1986), 272
JoAnn Louise, 211	Frank A, 272
John Herbert, 211	Harry W, 115
Joshua, 363	Patricia, 272
William John (1918-1981), 211	Shirley A, 115
KRAPE	KURTZ
Betty, 115	James M Jr, 122
Madison M, 342	Patricia Ann, 122
Minnie, 156	KUYKENDALL
Paul William Jr, 342	Ocean, 229
	KVAM
William Paul, 342 KRASKA	
	Annie, 245
Unknown, 132	LABELLE
	Fred, 297

**LAETZ LEHMAN** John Theodore, 335 Harvey LW, 341 Viola Edna (1903-1963), 341 Walter, 335 **LEIGHTY LAMBERT** Elizabeth, 153 Barry J, 447 LAMEY Daniel S, 447 Daniel Franklin, 224 **LENAHAN** Dorothy Golda (1908-2001), 224 Mary Elizabeth, 432 Virginia Ann (1936-2001), 301 **LENNIG** Vivian Jean, 141 Adele Louise, 45 Unknown, 45 LANG John Edward Jr, 421 **LEONARD** Mary Ellen, 421 Ray L Sr, 363 Rose Marie (1925-2011), 93 **LEPORE** William, 93 Heather, 27 **LANIER** Joseph, 26 Leigh Dell, 284 Louis Joseph (1946-2021), 26 Robert Wayne, 284 LIES **LANUNZIATA** Heike, 108 Joseph, 366 Horst Karl Wilhelm, 108 Salvatore C, 366 LINDLEY **LAUBACH** Oscar F, 225 Willis Everett (1885-1922), 225 Helen G., 130 **LAVERY** LINNINGER Grace E, 443 Elizabeth, 417 **LISIEWICZ LAWRENCE** Hazel Clarice (1933-1968), 235 Ann M, 419 William Clarence, 235 LISS LEACH Marianne, 108 Robert, 29 **LITZELMAN LEARY** Angelo A, 177 Patrick, 411 **LIVERMORE LEBDA** Lois Althea, 181 Joann (Jo Anne) (Abt 1939-2018), 276 LOBERT Thomas, 276 Ruth E, 123 **LEBELLE LOCKHART** Jean Marie, 351 Edna May, 157 **LECLAIR LOHR** Alfred, 287 Cheryl C, 442 **LONG** Allen, 287 Heather, 287 Etta May (1902-1991), 144 **LEGG** Jason, 114

Levi, 219

Rachel Irene, 206

LONG	LYONS
Sarah Louise "Sadie" (1870-1940), 219	Nancy K, 296
Steven, 114	LYTLE
Thomas Clayton, 144	Grace V, 275
LONGSTREET	MACHAMER
Diane Alicia, 48	Grace A, 174
Herbert Cornelius (1866-1934), 43	MACINNES
James Rubert (Dr.) (1925-1987), 46	Myrtle, 69
James Russell "Jim" (1952-2017), 48	MACKNAIR
Jennifer Leigh "Jen", 48	Lisa, 352
Myra Lotta, 44	R Ivan "Butch", 352
Robert James "Rob", 48	MADER
Rubert James "R.J." (1892-1969), 43	David W, 121
Tacy Jeanne (1950-2018), 47	William David, 121
LONGTON	MAGG (MARIA MACK)
Christopher, 261	Mary, 12
Eric, 261	MANCINI
Gina, 261	Gregory Richard Alan, 120
John C Sr, 261	Unknown, 120
John Jr, 261	MARK
Lisa, 261	Boyd Bryson, 359
LOPEZ	Ethyl Louise (1920-2011), 359
Unknown, 247	MARQUETTE
LOSE	William W, 120
Scott, 204	MARSHALL
LOUCKS	Nancy L, 368
Harry, 360	MARTINO
Sharon Lee, 360	Unknown, 394
LUNDGREN	MARTO
Nathan Carl, 125	Alyssa, 225
Ronald Gilbert (1934-2012), 125	Madison, 225
LUPJO	Scott, 225
Mary, 276	Sydney, 225
LUPOLD	MARTZ
Allen Barner (1916-2007), 291	Ada Teresta (1888-1987), 220
Allison Kay, 292	Anna M (1918-2003), 192
Angela Jo, 292	Ardis Marie (1946-2018), 247
Charles Howard (1886-1937), 329	Ashley, 232
Harvey Clayton, 291	Barbara Lee (1943-2005), 274
Larry Allen, 292	Bessie M (1887-1975), 185
Lillian, 192	Blaine Calvin (1917-1995), 230
Solomon, 329	Blanche, 262
Supera, 252	Calvin John (1890-1955), 227
• ·	` ''

#### **MARTZ MARTZ** Catherine Mae (1920-2011), 196 Mable J, 262 Makayla Lillie Anne, 232 Charles Levi (1910-1957), 249 Martha Gladys (1898-1926), 201 Cloyd Russell (1894-1972), 232 Craig R, 235 Mary Ann, 246 David, 232 Megan Ann, 235 David Russell (1895-1974), 191 Merrill Christian (1894-1975), 255 Debra, 232 Milford F (1900-1980), 267 Pauline O (1868-1943), 277 Edith L (1922-2010), 197 Pearl E. 112 Edward Warren (1889-1949), 187 Eleanore (1919-1987), 259 Randie C, 232 Elizabeth LeeAnn, 236 Reynold I (1910-1983), 273 Emilyn Grace, 232 Richard A, 232 Emma Catherine (1872-1944), 297 Richard Charles (1929-2011), 235 Eryn Kay (1959-1998), 235 Ronny, 247 Estella Mary (1883-1910), 166 Roy Earnest (1906-2002), 244 Fietta M (1917-), 258 Roy Ernest (1927-1987), 234 Flavia L (1903-1973), 269 Sally, 275 Sara Jane (1913-1979), 275 Floretta (1875-1953), 309 Floretta L (1907-1991), 271 Shirley L, 246 Francis Edward (1866-1940), 252 Still Born Girl (1928-1928), 199 George Washington (1900-1956), 237 Supera Dorothy (1897-1986), 263 Glen Theodore (1908-1997), 248 Supera Rose (1922-2006), 260 Grace Evelyn (1904-1997), 208 Theodore Augusta (1863-1936), 217 Theresa Elma (1885-1957), 169 Harry E, 262 Harry Eli (1891-1968), 253 Wendy, 275 Hazel M (1932-2004), 200 **MASE** Helen, 259 Jennifer, 432 Henry C (1860-1934), 165 **MASON** Henry Julias (1812-1899), 145 Laurie, 364 Isabel, 262 Linda K, 45 James Alan (1930-2007), 231 **MATTINGLY** Jessie Anita (1929-1997), 200 Albert (1916-2002), 258 Jewell Ada (1914-1981), 228 **MAUCK** Julie Renai, 232 William Vancliff, 265 Karen Lee, 247 **MAURO** Laura Mae (1903-1988), 239 John M, 388 Lawrence Michael "Mike", 237 **MAYES** Lee Franklin (1900-1981), 205 Mary Elizabeth, 211 Lisa Louise, 235 **MAYNARD** Louisa Aurelia (1859-1937), 146 Edith May (1907-1995), 268

John W. 268

Lucille (1925-2002), 197

Lula Edith (1893-1916), 189

**MCBRIDE MCGOUGH** Marion, 456 Mary Jane, 70 **MCCAIN MCKAY** Bridget, 101 Margaret Ann Leitch, 15 MCCARDLE/MCCARTLE **MCKINNEY** Reba Jannett (Reba Elizabeth), 444 Anna, 150 **MCCARTHY MCMICHAEL** Mary Oleen, 388 Lillian L (1917-2008), 433 **MCCLESKEY** Robert Russell, 433 Lois L. 235 **MCMUTRIE MCCLINTOCK** Anna, 306 Jessie Idelle, 318 **MCNEARNEY MCCLURE** Elizabeth, 199 **MCNUTT** Grace Edna (1893-1962), 396 John R, 396 Tom Jr, 117 MCCONNELL **MEIXEL** Lucy, 160 Constance S "Connie" (1943-1998), 128 **MCCOY** Danny Lee, 130 Edward Lewis (1921-1994), 174 Danny Stuart, 129 John, 174 Donna R, 130 **MCCRACKEN** Floyd Ellis, 128 Alison Leah, 332 Jennifer, 130 **MCCUTCHEN** Stuart Forest (1918-1994), 128 Jamie Lee, 60, 61 **MEIXELL MCDORMAN** Arthur Vernon, 162 Alan Wesley (1971-2012), 320 Curtis George M (1895-1977), 152 Amy Beth, 320 Edna L, 156 Frank, 319 George E (1928-2018), 157 James Wesley "Jim" (Rev.) (1936-2010), Glora Jean (1962-2016), 159 319 Helen M, 160 Kamryn Scout, 321 Julia, 159 Kathleen Evalyn "Kathie", 320 Lenora "Lonnie", 159 Mollie Kathleen, 321 Lenora Bertha (1886-1922), 148 MCELROY Lewis M. 161 Marion Rosella (1930-2001), 157 Ola Mae, 241 **MCFADDEN** Martin, 147 Unknown, 285 Mary Beulah (1904-1991), 162 **MCGEE** Mary Eleanor (1944-2011), 161 Fred Wood, 387 Merrill David (1946-1946), 162 Leona Veldee (1923-1993), 387 Paul E (1941-1997), 161 **MCGHEE** Robert F (1934-2007), 160 Eleanor, 442 Ruth I (1924-1975), 155 Ulysses Grant (1864-1944), 147

**MILLER** MEIXELL William Curtis (1932-1966), 158 Matthew, 340 Melanie Jane, 352 **MELLOR** Miriam (1918-2005), 273 Charles R. 29 Emma E (1913-2000), 29 Nora, 106 **MENEGAY** Richard Eugene "Dick" (1953-2015), 353 Ron, 340 Ann, 320 Emily Page, 320 Rusty Jr, 142 Robert C, 320 Valerie, 340 **MINCEMOYER MERTZ** Aleatha, 47 Ella, 433 **METZLER MINES** Lewis Edward (1908-1995), 152 Angela D, 177 William Albert, 152 Anthony J Jr, 176 **MEYERS** Anthony J Sr (1929-2011), 175 Arletha Charlotte (1918-2004), 230 Gina Maria (1957-2004), 175 Rollan, 230 John B, 175 **MEYRICK** Maria G, 175 Rita A. 176 Mary (Abt 1814-), 371 **MICHAEL MINNIG** Grace (1887-1962), 454 Harry Long (1899-1983), 353 John P, 454 Helen Mable (1931-2007), 354 **MITCHELL** Unknown, 288 **MICHAELS** Rosalie Grace Antoinette, 56 Lou, 391 **MOEN** Stuart R, 391 Laurie A, 247 **MICHELTREE MOLTER** Ida Bell, 209 Kathryn, 440 **MIDWINTER MONDO** Cheryl Anne, 232 Billy, 447 **MILLER** Brian, 447 Amanda, 340 Paul W "Bill" Jr, 447 Amelia, 263 Paul W "Bunny", 447 Anna Mary, 201 **MONESTERE** Bradley Richard "Jess", 353 Caitlyn Reese, 42 Dale Eugene (1925-2006), 352 Joseph S Jr, 42 Daniel, 85 Noah Austin Robert, 42 Eric Franklin, 353 **MONK** Genevieve Jauquette, 118 John Thomas, 51 Nora Alice (1901-1968), 51 Harvey, 273 Jean Marie (1938-1974), 340 **MOODY** John Maurice, 352 Grant, 232 Margaret Louise (1862-1924), 85 Hugh, 232

**MOON NAUGLE** Fred A. 164 Raymond, 448 Marvin Dean (1934-2004), 164 **NEARHOOF MOORE** Bill. 205 Adelle, 235 **NEELD MORAN** Barbara Ann, 460 Margaret, 460 James, 412 William J III, 460 Mary Margaret (1909-1986), 412 **MORGAN** William James, 460 Daniel Scott, 391 William James Jr (1915-1975), 460 John Pershing "JP" "Jack", 391 **NEESE** Maynard Scott, 391 Wendy Sue, 141 **MORRISON NEFF** Portia Owen, 318 Bertha Ella (1870-1954), 376 Robert Hall Jr, 318 Chelsey, 140 MOSER Daniel, 376 Mary Catherine, 286 Jonathan Robert, 139 **MOSHER** Kimberly Ann, 139 Harriett, 431 Lyndsey Marie, 140 **MOYER** Marla Sue, 140 Eunice L, 332 Rose M, 212 Unknown, 367 Steven Robert, 139 Toni, 140 MOYLE Jo Ann, 447 Willard Mitchell, 138 Willard Robert "Bob" (1933-2010), 138 MULLEN Deanna Joy, 243 **NELSON MULLINER** Donna Mae, 242 Helen Mae, 161 **NEWMAN** Richard Allen, 120 **MUMMERT** James (1908-1972), 317 **NEWTON** Jospeh, 317 Martha Caroline (1908-1980), 436 Kathryn Mary, 318 William Wiggins, 436 Philip James, 317 **NICHOLAS MUNDY** Almeda Mary (1934-1997), 164 James F, 432 Bruce R, 338 James Francis, 432 Carolyn R (1939-2001), 165 Denise Louise, 338 **MURPHY** Josephine, 246 Elaine E, 165 **MYERS** Evelyn M (1929-2009), 163 Charles R, 440 Francis (1932-1934), 164 Howard M, 440 Paul Wilson (1901-1997), 162 Sadie, 317 **NICHOLS** Stephen Howard, 440 Edward C, 162

**NICKLISS OWCZAREK** Janie, 284 Alfred W, 120 **NIEBEL OWEN** Jeanne Muriel, 56 Benjamin Joseph, 350 Casandra Leigh, 350 **PAGE** Joseph A, 350 Charles M, 323 **NIELSON** Heather Lynn, 362 Kenneth Morrow (Rev.) (1905-1980), 323 Robert, 139 Ronald Dean Jr (Abt 1971-1988), 362 **NIEMI** Ronald Dean Sr. 362 Ardell M, 243 Niilo "Nels", 243 **PALM NIHART** Anna May, 15 Kenneth Albert, 135 **PARIS** Kenneth Ardell, 135 Unknown, 175 **NININGER PARKER** Anna Mary (1881-1968), 407 Evangeline Glee "Vangie", 319 Antone, 407 George Gordon, 318 **NITSCHE** George Gordon (Dr.), Jr (1911-1967), 318 Judith E (1939-2005), 321 Henry "Hank", 96 Ronald Henry (1948-2006), 96 Winston Glen (1946-1968), 323 **OBERDORF PARKS** Doris N, 127 Lori Ann, 456 O'CONNELL Roy Woodlyn "Woody", 456 Frances, 25 **PATTEN** O'DONOGHUE Shirley, 232 **PEET** Mary Helena, 391 **OLSEN** Frederick L "Fred" (1931-2022), 214 Henry, 68 Rodney Allen, 214 Olive Blanch (1907-1996), 68 Valerie L "Val", 215 **PEIFER ORTEGA** Mary, 232 Unknown, 27 **ORTENZIO PENNABAKER** Andrew, 139 Dennis, 437 John Michael, 139 Lawyna, 437 Lauren Elizabeth, 139 Michael, 437 Michael, 139 Shawn, 437 RA, 139 **PENSHORN** Ora Lee, 100 **OTTERBEIN** Fred Henry Sr, 466 **PERKOSKI** Gerald L, 466 Michael Sr, 362 **OVERSHINER PERNESKY** 

Robert Andrew, 347

Lisa Christyn, 100

PERRY	QUIGGLE
Larry Ivan, 25	Floyd David (1940-1967), 142
Tracy Ann, 25	Floyd David Jr, 144
PERRYMAN	Jody Lynn, 144
Eric Ryan, 442	John, 138
Lynn E Jr, 442	Mary Louise (1938-1985), 140
Lynn E Sr, 442	RADZIETA
PHILLIPS	Marcella Helen, 393
Audrey, 247	RAKER
Catharine Elizabeth, 60	Hazel, 360
Martha Irene, 462	RAMPONE
Paul Chester, 45	Unknown, 45
Paula Christine, 45	RAMSPACHER (RAMSPACKER)
PITTS	Mary, 418
Karen Maureen, 271	RANDAL
PLOTTS	Unknown, 115
Sarah, 428	RAUCH
POOLER	Deborah Lee, 129
Bernard Harris (1924-1987), 463	Debra, 181
Joseph Elwin, 463	Guy Newton, 156
PORTER	Guy V (1918-2011), 156
Grace Prudence, 40	Mark, 181
POWERS	Mary Kathryn, 156
Kenneth E, 345	Newton James, 156
Marjorie Jane (1926-2013), 345	Richard, 181
PRICE	Richard H, 181
David M, 324	Rose Marie, 156
Sarah Luella (1887-1968), 324	Unknown, 129
PROBST	RAUP
Adam, 450	Sally, 162
Deborah, 452	RAVEN
Donald Robert (1914-1997), 451	Minnie B, 463
Donna Rae, 452	READING
Lewis Oliver (1879-1928), 450	Jeanette A (1919-2008), 204
Mary, 450	Orie H, 204
Rose, 93	RECHEL
PROFOZICH	Charles Richard, 441
Agnes, 97	Wendy Renee, 441
PRUITT	RECKART
Micahel Lee, 457	Beatrice A, 164
QUIGGLE	REED
Beulah Mae, 138	Howard, 447
Earl David (1917-1981), 138	Phoebe Curlin, 45

REED	REUTHER
William Preston, 45	Adam Wilhelm (1810-1892), 1
REEDER	Albert Oscar (1870-1907), 399
Brantley Thomas, 119	Alexis Holland, 456
Brucke Luella, 119	Amanda Kathryn (1882-1970), 448
Don Eugene, 211	Amelia (Abt 1869-1873), 73
Leatrice L "Letty" (1933-2014), 366	Bertha S (1880-1972), 434
Margaret Lee, 119	Betty Louise (1926-2001), 464
Mary Ellen Luella, 119	Calvin Russell (1930-2000), 57
Maycee Elizabeth, 119	Caroline H (1839-1918), 310
Meghann Laural, 119	Caroline May "Carrie" (1866-1957), 70
Miriam Louise, 119	Catherine Ann, 60
Molly Ruth, 119	Catherine Hennrietta (1841-1923), 370
Samuel W, 118	Charles (1905-1905), 403
Thomas Albert "Bucky" Jr, 119	Charles Adam (1878-1944), 426
Thomas Albert (1927-1994), 118	Charles Edward (1924-2015), 410
Wallace, 366	Charles Ferdinand (1870-1914), 73
REEDY	Christian Ernst (1872-1946), 76
Fannie Virginia, 290	Christian John (1829-1912), 4
REESE	Clara Augusta (1879-1944), 427
Richard, 434	Connie, 411
REIDLE	Diane, 411
LeRoy G III, 367	Donald Wayne, 421
Leroy Grant, 367	Doris Rae, 416
Leroy Grant "Pep" Jr, 367	Edna Laura (1889-1949), 35
Riley Grace (2004-2004), 367	Edward (Abt 1862-1865), 62
REINHARDT	Edward George (1879-1915), 406
Carl, 399	Ellen M, 462
Emma (1848-1915), 399	Emilie Karoline "Minnie" (1887-1914), 17
REINHARDT/REINHART	Emma (1882-1900), 412
Rosalie (Rose), 188, 254	Emma L (1864-1930), 62
REINHART	Ernestine Rebecca (1909-1933), 454
Matt, 110	Esther Lillian (1894-1896), 30
REIST	Florence Anna (1897-1975), 61
Jennie Amanda (Jeanie), 112	Frank George (1887-1953), 413
RENNINGER	Gary, 411
Mary, 138	Georg Heinrich "Henry" (Abt 1843-1896),
RETTINGER	398
Dawn A, 129	George E (Abt 1900-1901), 408
Leon Neal, 129	Gertrude Margaretha (1888-1967), 27
Rick A, 129	Hannah Maria (1832-1895), 82
Ronald Neal (1940-1992), 129	Harold Henry (1915-2012), 13
,	Harold Michael (1914-1981), 458
	` ''

#### REUTHER **REUTHER** Harvey George (1882-1943), 452 Russell Evans "Rusty" Jr, 60 Russell Evans (1893-1967), 48 Heinrich Hermann (1855-1856), 8 Henry Christian (1859-1932), 31 Thomas F. 462 Henry Frederick (1874-1886), 403 Unknown, 459 Herman Christian (1884-1974), 11 Virginia (1929-1929), 466 Herman G (1847-1925), 421 Walter (Abt 1884-1885), 413 Herman Henry (1856-1930), 9 Walter Frank Henry (1904-1994), 411 Ida Caroline (1857-1941), 30 Warren Donald, 421 Warren Howard (1923-1975), 419 Jack, 411 Wesley Roland (1979-2013), 419 Jason, 419 Johann Adam, 1 Willard Ernest (1902-1998), 78 John Herman (1911-1986), 455 William L "Bill" (1877-1954), 403 William Lawrence "Bill" (1942-1995), 416 John Michael, 456 **RHINEHART** John Parks, 457 Joyce, 418 Eugene, 441 Joyce Babette "Connie" (1926-2021), 55 **RHONE** Laura Amanda (1872-1900), 403 Earl, 288 Laura Henriette (1878-1944), 80 Unknown, 288 Lillian (1899-1899), 402 **RICHARDS** Lotta Barlow (1891-1983), 43 Brenda, 393 Louisa Amelia (Abt 1875-1875), 80 William Ralph, 393 Lyndsey, 419 **RICHART** Madelyn Alayne, 457 Robert, 174 Margaret Jeanne (1924-1993), 463 RICHTER Maria Ida "Mamie" (1882-1886), 10 Jared, 177 Marian Elizabeth (1918-2009), 459 Jeffrey, 177 Mary (1860-Bef 1870), 62 **RICKARD** Mary M (1878-1919), 424 Julie Lorraine, 369 Michael D, 462 Marie Louise, 369 Noelle A, 421 Robert John (1935-2010), 369 Olga Doris (1926-2021), 14 Robert John Jr, 369 Oscar Franklin "Frank" Jr (1912-1973), 457 Vaughn T, 369 Oscar Franklin (1885-1956), 453 RIDER Percival William Charles (1902-1931), 408 Unknown, 177 Raymond Frank (1910-1947), 415 **RIHN** Richard (1929-1929), 466 Elizabeth, 92 Robert Bodine, 462 **RILEY** Robert James (1920-2008), 461 Francine A, 265 Roland Franklin (1911-1993), 417 **RIOS** Roland Robert, 419 Ramon (1901-1962), 101 Russell Albert (1898-1898), 402 Tim/Timio, 101

Russell Evans, 60

RIPKA	ROOS
Donna Grace (1941-1972), 143	Hilma, 79
Randall Homer, 143	ROOT
RISHEL	Craig Zimmer, 39
Dalton Jeffrey, 292	John Derby (1917-2013), 38
Jena Deann, 292	Richard Evans, 39
Unknown, 292	Stanely Raymond, 38
RISTAU	ROSS
Emilie, 237	Jeremy, 340
ROBBINS	ROSSER
Beverly I (1936-2013), 286	Annie M (1863-1863), 373
Dorothy Mae (1910- ), 280	Ellen Marie, 388
Emery Leroy (1915-1954), 285	George M (1868-1927), 375
Emily Elizabeth (1912-1989), 281	Ira L (1864-1864), 373
Jesse, 278	Jacqueline Lee, 388
Karol Kay (1938-2008), 287	Jean Ruth (1911-1982), 384, 388
Marcia E "Marty" (1943-2013), 288	Jesse Berry (1872-1950), 395
Mary Anna (1899-1964), 290	John (Abt 1813- ), 371
Robert Rogers (1860-1936), 278	John Elwood (1920-1990), 386
Stella E (1901-1944), 296	Lynn T, 388
Viola M (1895-1965), 289	May (1917-1917), 386
Wyman Charles (1922-1992), 288	Michael N, 388
Wyman Leroy (1890-1983), 279	Orrin Harvey (Dr.) (1866-1926), 373
ROCKEY	Ward Jesse (1890- ), 377
Darlene E "Dee", 158	William H (1840-1920), 371
Herman L "Dutch", 158	ROUPP
Irene K "Reanie", 158	Daryl R, 174
Lillian S, 332	Delancey E (1913-1974), 173
Orvis R "Skip" III, 158	Delancey Eugene (1947-2006), 174
Orvis Robert, 157	Delaney J, 174
Orvis Robert Jr (1926-2014), 157	Tamara Beth, 174
Ronald C, 158	ROWIN
Steve L, 158	Bertha, 441
Virginia L, 158	ROWLAND
RODEFFER	Susie, 457
Ella Nora, 29	ROYER
ROEDER	Bruce David (1931-1995), 327
Donnie, 179	Cyrus T, 326
ROGERS	Earl Edwin (1895-1984), 326
Hannah, 278	Leslie Jo, 328
Mary Gladys, 57	Marian Lucille (1923-2005), 326
ROHR	Unknown, 328
Mary, 407	

RUBINO	SAVITTS	
Thomas A, 462	Luke, 352	
Wilda Ann, 462	SAYERS	
RUCH	Edris, 293	
Helen M, 161	SAYLOR	
Jennifer L, 162	Jill, 123	
Kramer Leon, 161	Richard J, 123	
Richard Leon, 161	SCHADT	
Richard Leon Jr, 162	Dorothee Dominique "Doro", 41	
RUFFING	SCHAEFFER	
Barbara A, 151	Clara May (1883-1959), 317	
Bill, 152	SCHAEFFER/SHAFFER	
Diane E, 151	David, 317	
John N, 151	SCHEESLEY	
Richard John (1925-1995), 151	Charles W, 122	
Rick, 151	Doris (1918-1994), 122	
RUMPF	SCHIED	
Gustav A (1847-1932), 313	Kenetcha Winifred, 114	
Helen M (1887-1890), 314	SCHLEIBNER	
Joseph, 313	Clara Maria (1887-1972), 153	
RUSH	Otto, 153	
Arthur David, 136	SCHMIDT	
Thressa S (1903-1929), 136	Irene Elva, 421	
RUSINKO	SCHNELL	
Rob, 322	Catherine, 328	
RUSSELL	SCHOENHUT	
Herbert L, 241	Otto, 42	
Rosalie, 241	Ruth E (1921-2004), 42	
RUTHERFORD	SCHRAFT	
Trilla Ann, 56	Louise (1935-1985), 284	
SACK	SCHRECKENGAST	
Carol Jean, 92	Annie, 101, 104	
David Anthony, 92	SCHROEDER	
Joseph, 90	Lucille Mary "Mimi" (1913- ), 5	56
•	•	
• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •		
	•	
	•	
	•	
Carl V. 273		
	*	
•	•	
•	Michael Edwin, 232	
Victor Anthony (1919-1999), 90  SAMPLE George, 390 Kathleen (1927-2010), 390  SANDERS Carl V, 273 Mary Christine, 273 Mary V, 22	Adolph G, 24 Janice Mae (1949-Bef 2021), 25 Monique Lisa, 25 William Thomas, 25 William Vance, 25 William Vance (1909-1997), 24 SCHUGT Michael Edwin, 232	

SCHUGT	SENSEMAN
Sharie, 232	William Reuther (1914-1983), 433
SCHULTZ	SEYBOLD
Charles H (1905-1964), 240	Louisa, 61
Darin Dawane, 243	SHANNON
Donald Henry "Don" (1934-2014), 243	Mary Ellen, 421
Henry, 240	SHAW
Herbert Leland (1938-2014), 243	Faith, 321
Jennifer, 242	Lucinda, 329
Jerry, 242	SHERWOOD
John Edward (1936-2002), 243	Evelyn L "Evie" (1936-2007), 177
Joseph Edward, 242	John C, 177
Lester T (1930-1983), 241	SHOLDER
Monte L (1955-2013), 242	Annie, 460
SCHUSTER	Wayne Sherwood, 460
Anna Eva, 1	SHOMO
SCHWARZMEIER	Kathleen, 333
Frank George (1925-2011), 60	SHORT
Linda Marlene, 60	Pauline E, 462
SCOTT	SHOWERS
Carl, 301	Darlas A, 365
SEARS	George W, 365
Edward, 261	SHUMATE
Harold J Jr, 261	Peggy Joyce, 340
Harold J Sr (1953-2001), 261	SILVAGNI
Judith, 261	Unknown, 174
SEEBER	SIMMONDS
James ( -Bef 2001), 197	Marie A, 68
SEELY	SIMPSON
Clarence Edward (1887-1945), 190	Robert, 447
Harry D, 190	Robert Kenneth, 447
SEGALINE	SINGLES
Stacy A, 26	Ann, 40
SELFE	SLABAUGH
Rose Marie, 135	Dennis Brian, 48
SENSEMAN	SLAGEL
Ann, 434	Betty, 95
Daniel, 428	SLATER
Ernestine M (1916-1932), 434	Unknown, 261
Kay, 434	SMAY
Ridner Plotts (1877-1935), 428	Carolyn J, 391
Sara M (1911-1972), 429	SMELTZ
William R, 434	Tammy L, 265

**SMITH SPAUDLE** Abraham, 280 Walburga/Walburg, 405 Bonnie Jo (1939-2014), 430 **SPAYD** Earl Ira (1901-1948), 430 Della Susan, 354 Edith G, 323 **SPECHT** Frederika, 400 Blanche, 366 J Nathan, 149 **SPEIGELMYER** Jacob Henry (1883-1929), 149 Sara, 359 Margaret A (1907-1994), 150 **SPEISER** Martha Geraldine (1918-1983), 344 Heinrich David (1850-1921), 53 Maude Adda (1894-1948), 280 Lydia Johanna (1897-1996), 53 Mearl Simon (1937-1998), 160 **SPIZZIRRI** Nathan Charles (1910-1983), 152 Augustine "Gus", 132 Lynn M, 132 Penny, 333 Ralph Henry, 430 **SPOTTS** Scott, 159 Donn. 367 Unknown, 176, 196, 301 Sharon D, 367 William H, 160 **SQUIRE** William M (1906-1914), 149 Sarah Agnes, 27 **SNOOK STABLEY** Allison Jade, 362 Betty A, 466 Beulah Mae (1909-1980), 106 **STANHOPE** Howard G, 106 Norman, 323 Unknown, 362 **STANNERT SNYDER** Grace (1890-1946), 384 Avery Frederick, 215 Wilson P, 384 **STARK** Charles H, 388 Margaret E "Peggy" (1924-2011), 388 Charles, 192 Stella Gertrude (1895-1984), 192 Skylar Levi, 215 Timothy "Tim", 215 **STATTS** Unknown, 179 Travis, 287 W Lawrence, 215 Unknown, 287 Zee Ann, 266 William, 287 **SOLOMON STEELE** Mary Ann, 48 Arla R, 365 **SPAHR STEPHAN** Frederick T, 339 Emma J (1882-1972), 328 John Frederick (Abt 1968-2011), 339 William, 328 **SPALDING STERN** Cleia Mary, 119 Margaret, 108 **SPANGLER** Mark Irvin, 119 Anna Minerva, 344 **STERTHOUS** 

Henry George, 410

**STERTHOUS STRICKLAND** Loretta A (1924-2008), 410 Ciara, 391 **STEVENSON** Cynthia "Cindy", 391 David, 393 Anthony, 328 Marissa, 328 Emily, 393 H Richard, 391 **STEWART** Ruth Adele, 129 Harold Ault (1908-1983), 389 **STITT** Harold Richard (1928-Abt 2014), 390 Gary A, 437 James W "Jim", 393 Kathy Jean, 391 John William, 437 Joyce A, 437 Megan, 393 Larry D, 437 Noah, 393 Merle Dean (1925-1999), 437 Robert A, 393 Scott O, 437 Robert Gene (1930-2019), 392 **STOFFELS** Savannah, 391 James A, 362 Victoria, 391 Jamie A, 362 Zelotus Ault, 389 Tara Sue, 362 STROBLE/STRUBBLE **STONE** Mary, 300 **STROUD** George, 432 Timothy J, 432 Virginia "Jennie", 384 **STOVER STUBBLEFIELD** Catherine, 335 Donald Louis Sr, 57 Fairy Alice (1892-1976), 344 **STUBLER** Oliver Foster, 344 Unknown, 195 **STRASSNER STUGART** Alena M (1930-2000), 361 Jane E (1954-2010), 465 Georg Michael, 369 Otto, 464 Harold Lester (1918-1977), 359 Ralph Otto (1926-2009), 464 Harold Lester Jr, 360 **SUE** Peggy, 117 Jacob Christ, 357 Jacob Conrad (1838-1909), 369 **SULLIVAN** Kristina Louann, 360 Charles Roger (1921-1966), 45 Kurt Lynn, 360 Charles William, 45 Morris James (1921-1997), 360 Christopher James, 45 Ralph Owen (1895-1961), 357 Christopher Kai Phillips, 45 **STRAUSER** Collin Charles, 46 Daniel Martin, 45 John Alvin, 195 Robert K Jr, 196 Jeffrey Warren, 45 Robert Kuhn (1924-2011), 195 Kip Roger, 45 Unknown, 151 Luke Longstreet, 45 **STRICKLAND** Preston Hunt, 46

Reed Longstreet, 46

Betty Jean (1933-2001), 393

**SULLIVAN SWENSON** Sterling Royce, 46 Frank O. 79 Tyler James, 46 **SWISHER SUMMERS** Arthur C, 392 Bertha Grace, 447 Barbara Eva (1929-2005), 392 Beverly, 448 SZERBE/ZERBE Charles R, 447 John Frank, 444 Clara Louise, 448 **TARTAGLIONE** David M, 443 Maria R, 421 Donald Dewayne (1961-1971), 448 **TEMPLE** Heather, 447 Estella Lydia, 280 Henry Charles (1932-2007), 444 **TESKA** Henry Solomon (1902-1982), 443 Chris, 393 Kevin, 448 **THAGARD** Lindsey, 447 William Joseph, 271 **THAYER** Reba Elizabeth, 447 Tammy, 448 Mary J, 340 William H "Bill", 448 **THOMAS SURDAM** Louise, 323 Donald Vincent (1917-1994), 199 Parker, 318 Harold E, 199 Travis, 318 **SVENSSON THOMASSY** Fernand A. 39 John Henry, 369 Linnke Karoline, 369 Marion Lou, 39 Lisbet Mae, 369 **THORSON SWANGER** Laura (Laurice) Denise, 135 Marc Edward, 141 **TOBIN** Mark Todd, 141 Emily, 123 **SWANK** Frank, 123 Sarah E, 280 **TOLBERT** Barbara Lorainne (1920-1999), 183 **SWARTZ** Edna Pauline (1932-2021), 293 George M, 183 George Edward, 290 Michael Charles (1949-2015), 114 Hugh Franklin (1902-1971), 290 Shirley Irene, 114 Judith, 293 Shon Michael, 115 Martha Evaline (1920-2009), 291 **TONER** Robert, 293 Dorothy Ellen (1927-2015), 131 Robert George (1922-1998), 292 Harry E, 131 Wayne Darryl (1949-1949), 293 **TRACY SWEENEY** Marie, 176 Bill, 262 **TRAVELPIECE SWENSON** Cynthia Kay, 292

Leroy L, 292

Anges Theresa (1899-1994), 79

TRAWITZ	VANDYKE
Gregory, 367	Bradley J, 235
TRESSLER	VINCENT
Charles L, 212	Unknown, 179
TRUCKENMILLER	VOGT
Calvin N, 332	Vickie Lynn, 347
John Calvin, 332	VONNEIDA
TRUITT	Michael, 158
Mildred L, 135	VOTAW
ULMER	Derek, 179
Barbara Ann, 333	Melissa, 179
Bruce E (1935-1998), 332	Ray, 179
Daniel, 333	Shawn, 179
Karen, 333	WAGNER
Kristi Michelle, 333	Andrew, 92
Kyle James, 333	August F III, 95
Matthew, 333	August Francis (1924-1984), 92
Michael, 333	August Francis Jr (1949-2007), 94
Miranda Susan, 334	Bertha Elizabeth (1925-2018), 98
Naomi Elizabeth, 334	Catherine Rose (1950-1983), 95
Nathan Richard, 334	Effie Lou, 231
Thomas Theodore, 332, 333	Francis Walter "Frank" (1902-1967), 92
UNKNOWN	Marian Louise (1921-1998), 90
(No Given Name), 100, 110, 114, 179, 363	Sherry Ann, 135
( -Bef 1950), 409	WAITE
UNKNOWN1	Emma Almira, 226
(No Given Name), 306	WALKER
UNKNOWN2	Anna May (1876-1958), 343
(No Given Name), 307	Gladys Louise (1930-1957), 338
UPDYKE	Harry Mason (1878-1916), 336
Alan Robert, 432	Hilda Aurelia (1923-1999), 350
Gilbert, 431	Howard Charles (1937-2011), 340
James Earl, 432	Howard Esterline (1903-1978), 337
Jared Robert, 432	John Howard, 340
Jon Alan, 432	Jonathan E, 336, 343, 347
Ralph L "Bud" (1933-2016), 431	Kathy Denise, 340
Sallie Anne, 432	Lee Jonathan (1905-1968), 341
URSCHEL	Lorraine Florence, 352
Unknown, 196	Louisa Katherine (1920-1927), 348
VAN	Margaret Catherine (1935-2003), 342
(No Given Name), 246	Sarah J, 72
VAN WORMER	Stillborn baby girl (1932-1932), 341
Keri Jo, 25	Unknown, 340
·	-

WALKER **WEEKS** Violet Amelia (1921-2002), 348 J Irene, 292 William Dubbs (1874-1952), 347 **WEHR** Mary Elizabeth, 357 WALLACE Helen, 60 **WEIAND** WALSH Jennifer, 362 Mickel, 90 **WEIBY** Unknown, 102 Vivian Mathilda, 45 WARDIGO WELLAR John, 295 Robert Lowry, 439 Stella Alvina (1908-1990), 439 Julie, 295 WARK WELLER Charlene, 440 Alexander, 197 Donald W (1917-2001), 197 George W Sr, 440 Donna A, 197 WELSH WARNER Agnes "Nettie" E (1865-1946), 374 Raph Carlton, 226 Nathan, 374 William Ralph (1889-1974), 226 **WELSHANS** WATSON Clarence R. 331 Teresa Faye, 60 Dawn Marie, 332 William Lewis "Bill", 60 Eleanor Louise (1925-1996), 331 WATTS WENTZEL Crystal K, 288 Bill, 285 Lawrence Leroy "Larry" (1956-2004), 288 George S, 155 Unknown, 287 Hannah, 149 WAY Madalene Daisy (1906-1999), 155 Frances Guild, 307 **WENZEL WEAVER** Henry S (1870-1954), 309 **WERT** Albert B, 341 Alicia Mary, 141 Dorothy, 132 Charles F Jr, 212 **WERTMAN** Charles Frederick "Chick" (1955-2010), Earl Sr, 178 212 Gertrude Darlene (1942-2010), 178 Cheryl, 212 **WEST** Jennie Mae (1938-1999), 341 Arlene E D (1923-1971), 459 Mark Allen, 144 Lester Carman, 459 WETZEL Marvin Eugene, 141 Nancy Pat (1944-2017), 120 James David, 363 Rodney Franklin, 141 Mary Cathrine (1905-1959), 363 Shawn, 141 **WHEELAND** Walter B "Buck", 212 Alice, 169 Wylie, 120 WHIPPLE

Irene Eastella, 224

WHITE	WITTER
Danny, 448	Brian Donald, 197
WILHOYTE	Dale Manning, 197
Lynn Ellen, 41	Sharyl Denise, 197
WILKEY	WOHLFEIL
Carson, 321	Ernestine (1847-1920), 423
Julie J, 322	WOLFE
William J III, 322	Della E, 221
William J IV, 322	Helen, 138
William Jasper II (1936-2013), 321	WOLFRAM
Winston, 322	Johanna F (1805-1871), 3
WILLETT	WOMELSDORF
Unknown, 262	Frances, 174
WILLIAMS	WOODRING
Anne, 460	Howard Calvin "Cal", 440
Carla, 288	Nettie Susan, 440
Cindy, 288	WOODWARD
Cynthia, 284	Carrie L, 272
Leslie, 335	WOOLSEY
Martin, 434	Nancy Adair, 46
Richard E, 288	WREN
Shelley, 288	Mary Ann, 166, 314
Stacey, 288	WRIGHT
Teresa, 288	Unknown, 195
WILLIAMSON	WUERDEMAN
Edwin E Jr (1938-2011), 215	John, 178
Edwin Ervin Sr (1909-1955), 212	WYCOFF
Evelyn M (1933-2018), 213	Margaret, 88
Millard Fillmore, 212	XILAS
Unknown, 109	Alex (1894-1975), 259
WILT	YANDELL
Harriet M, 285	Katherine Louise, 134
William H, 438	YARRISON
WISE	Lewis ( -1949), 101, 104
Erie S, 352	Margaret Teresa (1892-1985), 104
WITMER	William Edward (Abt 1885-1956), 101
Gale J, 224	YEAGLE
WITMYER	Alfred W, 177
Brader M (1908-1953), 186	Ambrose, 169
Jacob, 185	Anna, 179
Thomas Benjamin (1873-1962), 185	Arlene E (1926-2011), 173
WITTER	Barbara E, 181
Alfred E, 197	Boy (1947-1947), 182

YEAGLE	YOST
Cathy, 179	Harry T "Butch", 367
David E, 181	James, 355
David L, 184	James Augustus (1897-1918), 356
Debra, 177	James G "Jim" Jr (1959-2014), 364
Donald R W Sr, 179	James G (1930-2014), 363
Elma A, 175	James Washington (1871-1939), 355
Henry Lewis (1929-1985), 181	Jean, 367
James Linwood "Jim" (1938-2013), 177	Jo, 366
Janet Ellen, 184	Kay, 364
Jayme, 179	Laurie L (1955-2011), 365
John Wayne, 181	Lee F Jr (1932-2013), 364
Lawrence C (1917-1974), 182	Lee Foster (1903-1962), 363
LeAnn, 179	Leesa J, 365
Lewis McClellan (1906-1991), 180	Lorraine Carrie (1912-1938), 368
Lois, 177	Luke, 364
Maurice (1904-1982), 179	Michelle, 365
Michael, 181	Mildred (1900-1930), 357
Michele, 177	Patti, 367
Phyllis M (1935-2012), 181	Raymond N, 367
Robert William (1924-1989), 173	Robert W, 365
Ruth Evelyn (1927-1989), 174	Tyler, 364
Sharon K, 182	Virginia "Ginger", 367
Steven, 181	Wendy, 367
Terri, 179	William T "Bill" "Wild Bill" (1934-2017),
Thomas Lee, 182	366
William Henry (1880-1921), 169	YOUNG
William W (1903-1973), 170	Carrie Malinda (1873-1958), 400
William W II, 178	Donna Mae, 353
Yvonne, 178	Paul, 400
YOHE	ZERBE
Miriam, 111	Deloris E (1933-2013), 444
YORKE	Edward Blain, 361
James Adam, 333	Edward R, 361
Jared Melvin, 333	Martha H "Marty" (1951-2016), 361
Jonathan David, 333	Milton Robert (1922-2004), 361
Josiah Benjamin, 333	Richard Thomas, 447
Peter M, 333	Shirley Jean, 447
YOST	ZERBY
Betty L, 115	Amanda Jane, 350
Crystal, 367	Brenda Marie, 350
David N, 365	John, 346
Gregory, 364	John Eugene (1914-2002), 348

#### **ZERBY**

John Wesley, 348

Linda Jean, 349

Lora Ann, 349

Michael Eugene, 350

Miriam (1917-1999), 346

Sandra Leigh, 350

Sarah Ann, 350

Sue Elaine (1958-1979), 350

#### ZETTLEMOYER

Brenda Lee (1962-2014), 367

Herbert, 367, 368

James, 368

Timothy, 368

### **ZEYAK**

Jenna Leigh, 199

John, 198

Joseph D (1924-1969), 198

Joseph Jr, 198

Joshua Steven, 199

Steven M. 199

William, 198

William D Jr (1974-2001), 199

#### **ZIMMER**

Bradley, 43

Constance Margaux, 41

Henry Frederick Jr (1919-1973), 39

Henry Frederick Sr (1891-1977), 35

John Kurt, 40

Kaitlynd Bahama, 41

Lara Rachel, 41

Marilyn Emily Grace, 41

Mark Frederick, 41

Matthew, 43

Mildred Barlow (1917-2003), 37

Mollie Constance, 41

Robert Evans (1921-2009), 41

Robert Evans Jr. 43

Susan Elaine, 42

Tamara Nicole, 41

William Louis, 35

#### ZIMMERMAN

Amanda E (1862-1918), 166

#### **ZIMMERMAN**

Aurelia Amelia (1890-1983), 329

Boy ( -Bef 1910), 317

David, 166, 314

David Amm (1883-1946), 316

Evalyn Corinne (1916-2002), 318

Frederick Amm (1887-1946), 324

Jacob Wren (1853-1940), 314

Kathryn (1909-2010), 317

Leotta May (1905-1994), 325

Mary Caroline (1880-1880), 316

Nathan R (1881-1881), 316

Oneida "Hilda" (1904-1983), 330